

**UNIVERSITY OF NOVI SAD** Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia

In cooperation with partners

Industrial Engineering and <u>Environmental Protection</u>



PROCEEDINGS

VIII International Conference – Industrial Engineering And Environmental Protection (IIZS 2018)

Zrenjanin, 11-12<sup>th</sup> October 2018.



University of Novi Sad Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia



# VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection (IIZS 2018)

Proceedings

Zrenjanin, 11 - 12<sup>th</sup> October 2018.

#### IN COOPERATION WITH PARTNERS:



UNIVERSITY POLITEHNICA TIMISOARA, FACULTY OF ENGINEERING, HUNEDOARA, ROMANIA





UNIVERSITY «St. KLIMENT OHRIDSKI«, TECHNICAL FACULTY, BITOLA, MACEDONIA









"AUREL VLAICU" UNIVERSITY OF ARAD, FACULTY OF ENGINEERING, ARAD, ROMANIA

UNIVERSITY OF EAST SARAJEVO, FACULTY OF MECHANICAL ENGINEERING EAST SARAJEVO, REPUBLIC OF SRPSKA, B&H

UNIVERSITY OF GIRESUN, FACULTY OF ENGINEERING, GIRESUN, TURKEY



## VIII International Conference - Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection (IIZS 2018)

#### **Organizer of the Conference:**

Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, University of Novi Sad, Republic of Serbia

#### **Reviewers:**

Ph.D Snežana Filip, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia Ph.D James G. Speight, CD&W Inc., Laramie, Wyoming, USA

Ph.D Bogdana Vujić, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia Ph.D Eleonora Desnica, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia Ph.D Ljiljana Radovanović, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia Ph.D Jasmina Pekez, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia

#### **Publisher:**

Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, University of Novi Sad

#### For publisher:

Ph.D Dragica Radosav, Dean of Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin

#### **Technical treatment:**

MSc Ivan Palinkaš, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia MSc Mića Đurđev, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia Ph.D Eleonora Desnica, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia Ph.D Ljiljana Radovanović, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia Ph.D Jasmina Pekez, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia

#### **Design:**

MSc. Stanislava Sinđelić, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia

#### Lecturer:

MSc. Dragica Ivin, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia

ISBN: 978-86-7672-309-6

CIP - Каталогизација у публикацији Библиотека Матице српске, Нови Сад

62:005.3(082)(0.034.4) 502/504(082)(0.034.4)

#### **INTERNATIONAL** Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection (8 ; 2018 ; Zrenjanin)

Proceedings [Elektronski izvor] / VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection (IIZS 2018), Zrenjanin, 11-12th October 2018. - Zrenjanin : Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", 2018. - 1 elektronski optički disk (CD-ROM) : tekst ; 12 cm

Nasl. sa naslovnog ekrana. - Str. [V]: Introduction / Slavica Prvulović. - Bibliografija uz svaki rad

ISBN 978-86-7672-309-6

а) Индустријско инжењерство - Зборници b) Животна средина - Заштита - Зборници
 COBISS.SR-ID <u>325938183</u>

#### SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE - TECHNICAL FACULTY "MIHAJLO PUPIN"

Ph.D Slavica Prvulović, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Slobodan Janković, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Vjekoslav Sajfert, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Duško Letić, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Bogdana Vujić, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Nadežda Ljubojev, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Eleonora Desnica, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Ljiljana Radovanović, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Radoslav Mićić, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Vladimir Šinik, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Jasmina Pekez, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Zoltan Kazi, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia

#### **INTERNATIONAL SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE**

Ph.D James G. Speight, CD&W Inc., Laramie, Wyoming, USA

Ph.D. dr Hosam E.A.F. Bayoumi Hamuda, Obuda Univerzity, Budapest, Hungary

Ph.D Mário Augusto Tavares Russo, Polytechnic Institute of Viana do Castelo, Faculty of Technology and Management, Viana do Castelo, Portugal

Ph.D Svetlana Lilkova, University of Architecture, Civil Engineering and Geodesy (UACEG), Faculty of Hydraulic Engineering, Sofia, Bulgaria

Ph.D Dimitar G. Petrov, , Technical University Sofia, branch Plovdiv, Bulgaria

Ph.D Valentina Emilia Balas, "Aurel Vlaicu" University of Arad, Faculty of Engineering, Arad, Romania Ph.D Imre Kiss, University Politehnica Timisoara, Faculty of engineering, Hunedoara, Rumunija Romania

Ph.D Francisc Popesku, University Politehnica Timisoara, Timisoara, Romania

Ph.D Mukrimin Sevket Guney, University of Giresun, Faculty of Engineering, Giresun, Turkey

Ph.D Mustaca Serkan Soylu, University of Giresun, Faculty of Engineering, Giresun, Turkey

Ph.D Yalçın Tepe, University of Giresun, Faculty of Engineering, Giresun, Turkey

Ph.D Mustafa Türkmen, University of Giresun, Faculty of Engineering, Giresun, Turkey

Ph.D Aysun Turkmen, University of Giresun, Faculty of Engineering, Giresun, Turkey

Ph.D Muharrem Hilmi Aksoy, Selcuk University, Engineering Faculty, Konya, Turkey

Ph.D Alexander Salnikov, Ukhta State Technical University (USTU), Ukhta, Republic of Komi, Russia

Ph.D Hrvoje Glavaš, Josip Juraj Strossmayer University of Osijek, Faculty of Electrical Engineering, Computer Science and Information Technology, Osijek, Croatia

Ph.D Tomislav Barić, Josip Juraj Strossmayer University of Osijek, Faculty of Electrical Engineering, Computer Science and Information Technology, Osijek, Croatia

Ph.D Mirko Karakašić, Josip Juraj Strossmayer University of Osijek, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering Slavonski Brod, Slavonski Brod, Croatia

Ph.D Vangelce Mitrevski, University «sv. Kliment Ohridski«, Technical Faculty, Bitola, Macedonia Ph.D Tale Geramitcioski, University «sv. Kliment Ohridski«, Technical Faculty, Bitola, Macedonia Ph.D Borut Vrščaj, Agricultural Institute of Slovenia, Department of Agricultural Ecology and Natural Resources, Ljubljana, Slovenia

Ph.D Milija Kraišnik, University of East Sarajevo, Faculty of Mechanical Enigineering, Republic of Srpska, Bosnia and Herzegovina

Ph.D Mirjana Vojinović Miloradov, professor emeritus, University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia

Ph.D Bratislav Blagojević, University of Niš, Faculty of Mechanical Enigineering, Niš, Serbia Ph.D Dragan D. Milanović, University of Belgrade, Faculty of Mechanical Enigineering, Belgrade, Serbia

Ph.D Dragan D. Milanovic, University of Bergrade, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Bergrade, Serbia Ph.D Mijodrag Milošević, University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia

Ph.D Mijodrag Milosevic, University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia

Ph.D Dejan Lukić, University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia Ph.D Milan Rackov, University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia

Ph.D Jasmina Radosavljević, University of Niš, Faculty of Occupational Safety, Niš, Serbia

Ph.D Amelija Đorđević, University of Niš, Faculty of Occupational Safety, Niš, Serbia
Ph.D Nenad Živković, University of Niš, Faculty of Occupational Safety, Niš, Serbia
Ph.D Snežana Dragićević, University of Kragujevac, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Čačak, Serbia
Ph.D Ivona Radović, University of Belgrade, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Belgrade, Serbia
Ph.D Mirjana Kijevčanin, University of Belgrade, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Belgrade, Serbia
Ph.D Aleksandra Sretenović, University of Belgrade, Faculty of Mechanical Enigineering, Belgrade, Serbia
Ph.D Marina Milovanović, University "Union – Nikola Tesla", Faculty for entrepreneurial business and real estate management, Belgrade, Serbia
Ph.D Iordana Ninkov, Sanjor Pasaerch Associate, Institute of Field and Vagetable Crops, Novi Sad, Sarbia

Ph.D Jordana Ninkov, Senior Research Associate, Institute of Field and Vegetable Crops, Novi Sad, Serbia Ph.D Tamara Ivetic, Senior Research Associate, University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Sciences, Department of Physics, Novi Sad, Serbia

Ph.D Marko Ristić, Research Associate, Institute Mihajlo Pupin, Belgrade, Serbia

Ph.D Jasmina Perišić, University "Union – Nikola Tesla", Faculty for entrepreneurial business and real estate management, Belgrade, Serbia

#### **Organizing Committee:**

#### Ph.D Slavica Prvulović, President, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia

Ph.D Bogdana Vujić, Vice president, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Eleonora Desnica, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Ljiljana Radovanović, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Jasmina Pekez, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Vladimir Šinik, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Zoltan Kazi, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Zoltan Kazi, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Nadežda Ljubojev, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
Ph.D Snežana Filip, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
MSc Jasna Tolmač, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
BSc Borivoj Novaković, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
BSc Jelena Mićić, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
MSc Una Marčeta, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia
MSc Una Marčeta, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia

## Word of Thanks

We wish to thank Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development, Republic of Serbia, for donated financial means which supported printing the Conference Proceedings and organization of VIII International Conference - Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection (IIZS 2018).

We are very grateful to: Autonomous Province of Vojvodina, Provincial Secretariat for Higher Education and Scientific Research, for donated financial means which supported printing of the Conference Proceedings and organizing of the VIII International Conference - Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection (IIZS 2018).

## INTRODUCTION

Departments of Mechanical engineering at Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, organized seven international conferences «Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection - IIZS».

Since 2017, Department of Industrial engineering in exploitation of oil and gas has been joined to the Conference organization, and since 2018, Department of Environmental protection has been joined for the first time.

Industrial engineering is a field of technique, which includes the processes and procedures, plants, machinery and equipment used in manufacturing final products in different industries. The task of industrial engineers is that on the basis of theoretical and practical knowledge, solve specific problems in engineering practice, and the development of technology in the field of industrial production process.

The theme of scientific conference «IIZS 2018», covers the fields of Industrial engineering and Environmental protection, which are defined in the program of the conference, such as: Mechanical engineering, Energetics and process technique, Designing and maintenance, Oil and gas engineering, Health and environmental protection, Environmental management, Occupational safety.

The main goals of the conference can be identified here: innovation and expansion of knowledge engineers in industry and environmental protection; support to researchers in presenting the actual results of research projects, establishing new contacts with leading national and international institutions and universities; popularization of the faculty and its leading role in our society and the immediate environment, in order to attract quality young population for studying at our faculty, cooperation with other organizations, public companies and industry; initiative for collecting ideas in solving specific practical problems; interconnection and business contacts; introducing professional and business organizations with results of scientific and technical research; presentation of scientific knowledge and exchange of experiences in the field of industrial engineering.

We express gratitude to:

- The partners of the conference "Aurel Vlaicu" University of Arad, Faculty of engineering, Arad, Romania; University «St. Kliment Ohridski«, Technical faculty, Bitola, Macedonia; University Politehnica Timisoara, Faculty of engineering, Hunedoara, Romania; University of East Sarajevo, Faculty of mechanical engineering East Sarajevo, B&H, Republic of Srpska; University of Giresun, Faculty of engineering, Giresun, Turkey.
- The management of Technical Faculty «Mihajlo Pupin», University of Novi Sad,

for supporting the organization of the conference «IIZS 2018». We are also grateful to all the authors who have contributed with their works to the organization of the scientific meeting «IIZS 2018».

We would like our Conference to become a traditional meeting of researchers, every year. We are open and thankful for all useful suggestions which could contribute that the next, International Conference - Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection, become better in organizational and program sense.

> President of the Organizing Committee Prof. Ph.D Slavica Prvulović

Zrenjanin, 11 - 12<sup>th</sup> October 2018.

## Conference participants are from the following countries:



## CONTENTS

## PLENARY SESSION

ANTAGONISTIC ACTIVITY BETWEEN RHIZOBACTERIA AND PHYTOPATHOGENIC FUNGI UNDER ECOLOGICAL FACTORS (Hosam E.A.F. Bayoumi Hamuda)		
USING SHERPA SCREENING TOOL FOR DESIGN AND ASSESSMENT OF LOCAL AND REGIONAL AIR QUALITY MANAGEMENT (Francisc Popescu, Bogdana Vujic, Adrian Eugen Cioabla, Aleksandar Djuric, Gavrila Trif-Tordai, Delia-Gabriela Calinoiu, Luisa Izabel Dungan)		
THE IMPACT OF THE ADSORBENT HYDRATION ON THE CADMIUM ADSORPTION FROM WATER SOLUTIONS (Milan Milivojević, Danijela Devrnja, Ivan Antanasković, Jovan Jovanović, Mirjana Kijevčanin)19		
PEDELEC LI-ION BATTERY PACK LIFETIME (Hrvoje Glavaš, Mirko Karakašić, Ivica Petrović, Držislav Vidaković)		
MICROSTRUCTURAL DIFERENCES BETWEEN CONVENTIONAL AND SINTERED TOOL STEEL (Zoran Karastojković, Nikola Bajić, Jasmina Pekez, Zoran Janjušević, Aleksandra Patarić)34		
I - INDUSTRIAL ENGINEERING		
Session 1. Mechanical Engineering		
A MODEL FOR MANUFACTURING OPTIMIZATION AND ACHIEVING HIGHER PRODUCTIVITY IN SMALL AND MEDIUM-SIZED ENTERPRISES (Mihalj Bakator, Dragan Ćoćkalo, Milan Nikolić)45		
USING SCADA SYSTEM FOR PROCESS CONTROL IN WATER INDUSTRY (Goran Vujnović, Jasmina Perišić, Zvonimir Božilović, Marina Milovanović, Radmila Vilma Getman, Ljiljana Radovanović)		

51
57
70
12
,
31
90

INFLUENCE OF FUNCTIONAL ADDITIVES ON STRUCTURE AND MORPHOLOGY OF Ti <sub>0.8</sub> Sn <sub>0.2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> BASED VARISTOR CERAMICS (Tamara Ivetić, Dalibor Sekulić, Svetlana Lukić-Petrović)97
EVALUATION OF OPEN HOLE TENSILE QUALIFICATIONS OF HNT-EPOXY/BASALT FIBER NANOCOMPOSITE MATERIALS (Halil Burak Kaybal, Hasan Ulus, Ahmet Avc1)
MECHANICAL BEHAVIOR OF HALLOYSITE-EPOXY NANOCOMPOSITES: EFFECT OF SEAWATER AGING (Hasan Ulus, Halil Burak Kaybal, Volkan Eskizeybek, Ahmet Avc1)
DEVELOPMENT AND MASTERING OF THE COMPOSITION OF ELECTRODE COATINGS FOR WELDING STAINLESS STEEL (Nikola Bajić, Darko Veljić, Mihailo Mrdak, Jasmina Pekez, Zoran Radosavljević, Zoran Karastojković)
DETERMINING ADHESION / COHESION STRENGTH OF PLASMA SPRAY COATINGS USING THE ROCKWELL - C METHOD (Mihailo Mrdak, Marko Rakin, Nikola Bajić, Darko Veljić, Jasmina Pekez, Zoran Karastojković)119
DYNAMOMETRIC PROVING RING WITH NONCONSTANT GEOMETRICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF ITS CROSS-SECTIONS (Dimitar Petrov, Dimitar Dimitrov)
THE EFFECTS OF WIDTH/DIAMETER RATIO ON PERFORMANCE OF A DYNAMICALLY LOADED JOURNAL BEARING (Hakan Adatepe, Mükrimin Şevket Güney)
BRIDGE CRANE MECHANISMS CALCULATION AND ANALYSIS OF THE SIGNIFICANCE OF USE IN PRAXIS (Jasna Tolmač, Slavica Prvulović, Marija Nedić)
ON THE SPATIAL CHAOS APPEARANCE IN CASCADE CONNECTED NONLINEAR TRANSPORTATION SYSTEMS WITH TRAPEZOIDAL NONLINEARITY TRANSITION (Bojana M. Zlatkovic, Biljana Samardzic)
DETERMINING OF CORRECTIONAL VALUES OF WORKING RELIABILITY OF INTEGRAL PARTS OF CIRCUIT – THE SPINNING BOX OF ROTOR SPINNING MACHINE (Slobodan Juric, Slavica Prvulović, Ranko Radić)
OPTIMIZING OPERATIONS SEQUENCE USING MODERN PARTICLE SWARM OPTIMIZATION ALGORITHM (Mijodrag Milošević, Dejan Lukić, Mića Đurđev, Jovan Vukman)163
Session 2. Energetics and Process Technique
COMPUTER SIMULATION FOR SELECTION OF THE ORDER FOR THE LAYERS FROM THE WALL OF INDUSTRIAL COOLERS
(C vetanka intrevska, Kire Popovski, vangelce intrevski, Igor Popovski)
FROM PRACTICE (Miroslav Vulić, Kristijan Vujičin)

CRITICAL ANALISYS OF FORMULAS FOR THE LENGTH OF ELASTIC CABLES WITH SUPPORTS ON SAME OR DIFFERENT LEVELS (Dimitar Mitashev, Svetlana Lilkova-Markova)
IMPROVED THERMAL ENERGY STORAGE WITH PCM – AN IMPORTANT PART OF EU PROJECT CONCEPT HOLISTIC ENERGY AND ARCHITECTURAL RETROFIT TOOLKIT (HEART)
(Rok Koželj, Rok Stropnik, Eva Zavrl, Uroš Stritih)
EXPERIMENTAL TESTING OF A THERMAL AND ELECTRICAL PERFORMANCE OF A HYBRID PHOTOVOLTAIC-THERMAL SOLAR COLLECTOR (Marko Šućurović, Miloš Božić, Vojislav Vujičić, Milan Marjanović, Snežana Dragićević, Marko Rosić)
MODERN TECHNOLOGIES FOR MOTOR VEHICLES ON ELECTRIC POWER AND SECURITY OF PARTICIPANTS IN TRAFFIC (Srećko Ćurčić, Filip Madjarević, Dragan Nikolić)203
RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT OF THE VEHICLES IN THE SERBIA FROM THE RECYCLING ASPECT (Aleksandar Pavlović, Milan Nikolić, Miroslav Vulić, Eleonora Desnica)210
OPTIMIZATION OF DRYING AND TRANSPORTING PROCESS OF SYNTHETIC RUBBER ON THE STRIP DRYER AND PNEUMATIC CONVEYORS (Slavica Prvulović, Jasna Tolmač, Robert Kiš, Marija Nedić)216
AVAILABLE ENERGY POTENTIALS FROM WOOD AND HERBAL BIOMASS FROM THE TERRITORY OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF LUČANI (Srećko Ćurčić, Dragan Nikolić, Mirjana Đoković)224
SOME ASPECTS OF ABSORPTION COOLING (Mukrimin S. Guney, Hakan Adatepe)
THE ADVANTAGES OF INTRODUCING ENERGY MANAGEMENT IN INDUSTRY (Dragana Milosavljev, Edit Terek, Zoran Kovač, Svetlana Vukobratović Novković)237
Session 3. Designing and maintenance
MAINTENANCE OF IT INFRASTUCTURE (Ivan Barić, Krešimir Lacković)245
DEVELOPING A SYSTEMATIC APPROACH TO PROJECT PORTFOLIO SELECTION IN PROJECT BASED ORGANIZATION (Ali Reza Afshari, Edit Terek, Sanja Stanisavljev)252
AUTOMATIZATION OF MAINTENANCE AS INSTRUMENT COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGES OF ENTERPRISES IN TERMS OF GLOBAL CRISIS (Nataša Đalić, Mina Paunović, Ljiljana Radovanović)257
EXPERIMENTAL MEASUREMENT OF SLIDING BEARING TEMPERATURE USING THERMOGRAPHY (Slaviša Moljević, Aleksija Đurić, Ranka Gojković, Biljana Marković)
OPTIMAL STRATEGY FOR TECHNICAL SYSTEMS MAINTENANCE BY USING MARKOV CHAIN (Danilo Mikić, Edit Terek, Dušanka Milanov, Ivan Palinkaš)

## Session 4. Oil and Gas Engineering

APPENDIX TO RESEARCH OF ENERGY EFFICIENCY OF PETROLEUM INDUSTRY OF SERBIA PETROL STATIONS (Sanja Milijančević, Dragan D.Milanović)
OPTIMIZING THE MAINTENANCE PROCESS OF PETROL STATIONS OF PETROLEUM INDUSTRY OF SERBIA (Dragan D.Milanović, Sanja Milijančević)
SPECIFIC CONDITIONS OF OIL SPILLS CLEANUP AT THE ARCTIC SHELF AND RISKS CONNECTED WITH THEM (Alexander Salnikov)
PROBLEMS OF ELIMINATION OF OIL SPILL EMERGENCY AT THE ARCTIC SHELF (Alexander Salnikov)
Session 5. Engineering management
REALIZATION OF ONE SMART ENVIRONMENT FOR AGRICULTURAL PRODUCTION (Miloš Đurđević, Natalija Vugdelija, Nenad Kojić)
TOWARDS SMART ONTOLOGY BASED PROCESS FOR BUILDING RECONSTRUCTION (Daniela Dvornik Perhavec, Andrej Tibaut)
THE ROLE OF HTML5 SVG GRAPHICS IN RESPONSIVE WEB DESIGN, SEARCH ENGINE OPTIMIZATION AND WEB GAME DEVELOPMENT EDUCATION – CASE STUDY (Tanja Krunić, Biljana Gemović)
AN EXAMPLE OF IMPLEMENTATION CRM IN THE BANKING SECTOR (Jasmina Perišić, Zvonimir Božilović, Marina Milovanović, Ivana Petrović, Radmila Vilma Getman, Marko Ristić)
ENTREPRENEURSHIP AND ENTREPRENEURIAL PROFILES (Vlado Medaković, Bogdan Marić)
II ENVIDANMENTAI ENCIMEEDING

## II – ENVIRONMENTAL ENGINEERING

## Session 6. Health and Environmental protection

BEST PRACTICES IN ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION THROUGH EDUCATION AND INFORMATION ACTIVITIES: THE GRACILIS SHOWCASE (Lucija Kolar, Anja Bubik)	.339
ATTITUDES TOWARDS ENERGY CONSUMPTION: EMPLOYEE PERSPECTIVE (Vanja Vukoslavčević, Ladin Gostimirović, Aleksandra Mihailović, Ljubo Nedović,	
Nebojša M. Ralević)	.345
GREENING AS A PERSPECTIVE SOLUTION FOR URBAN MICROCLIMATE MITIGATION A PILOT STUDY	1 —
(Anja Bubik, Lucija Kolar)	.351
NATURAL GAS - AN ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL SAVIOR DURING THE 21ST CENTURY	
(James G. Speight, Ljiljana Radovanović)	.356

EXPERIMENTAL AND MODELING APPROACH IN TERMS OF BIOGAS PRODUCTION BY ANAEROBIC FERMENTATION OF DIFFERENT SUBSTRATES
(Adrian Eugen Cioablă, Gabriela-Alina Dumitrel, Ana-Maria Pana, Francisc Popescu, Dorin Lelea, Adrian Tenchea, Luisa Izabel Dungan)
THERMOGRAVIMETRIC ANALYSIS OF BIOMASS AND SUB-BITUMINOUS COAL (Milan Protić, Ana Miltojević, Miomir Raos, Amelija Đorđević, Tatjana Golubović, Ana Vukadinović)
ASSESSMENT OF HEAVY METALS CONTENT IN URBAN SOILS USING KRIGING INTERPOLATION METHOD (Alexis Toribio Dantas, Aleksandra Mihailović, Nebojša M. Ralević, Jordana Ninkov, Robert Lakatoš, Selena Samardžić, Srđan Popov)
HERBICIDAL IMPACTS ON SOIL BIOPROCESSES IN ALFALFA RHIZOSPHERE (Hosam E.A.F. Bayoumi Hamuda)
PHYTOREMEDIATION OF CONTAMINATED SOILS USING AROMATIC PLANTS – APPLICATIONS AND BENEFITS (Snežana Filip, Kiril Lisichkov)
APPLICATION OF POLY (PROPYLENEIMINE) DENDRIMER FOR REMOVAL OF TOXIC METALS (Afshin Maleki, Behzad Shahmoradi, Reza Rezaee, Roya Ebrahimi, Bagher Hayati, Mahdi Safari)
EVALUATION OF SEWAGE SLUDGE MANAGEMENT OPTIONS FOR THE CITY OF NOVI SAD (Jelena Mićić, Nemanja Stanisavljević, Bogdana Vujić, Una Marčeta, Višnja Mihajlović)404
APPLICATION OF ELECTROCOAGULATION PROCESS USING IRON ANODE AND GRAPHITE CATHODE FOR DECOLORIZATION OF TEXTILE WASTEWATER (Reza Darvishi Cheshmeh Soltani, Fatemeh Sepyani)
SUPERVISORY CONTROL OF WASTEWATER TREATMENT PROCESS IN THE GALVANIZING PLANT (Stanko P. Stankov)
PRESENCE OF MICROCYSTINS IN STAGNANT WATERS AND THE POSSIBILITIES OF DEGRADATION (Ljiljana Nikolić Bujanović, Miloš Simičić, Milan Čekerevac, Milena Tomić, Marijana Stamenković Đoković)
UPGRADING THE SMALL WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANTS BY LIME STABILIZATION OF DISPOSAL SLUDGE (Mahdi Farzadkia, Hassan Pasalari, Reza Barati)
WATER SALINIZATION IN IRAN: SPATIAL VARIATION OF SALINITY IN GROUNDWATER RESOURCES OF NORTH WEST (URMIA LAKE) (Mohammad Mosaferi, Mohammad Shakerkhatibi, Hamed Jahani Moghadam, Seyed Mehdi Esmat Saatloo)
PHOTOCATALYTIC DEGRADATION OF DIAZINON FROM AQUEOUS SOLUTIONS USING TiO <sub>2</sub> /ZnO NANOCOMPOSITE (Zahra Darbandi, M.A Zazouli, Mohammad Shokrzadeh, Noureddin Mousavinasab)

THE EFFECT OF A HIGH CONCENTRATION OF POLLUTANT ON METABOLIC ACTIVITY OF SELECTED FUNGI AND THEIR BIOREMEDIATION POTENTIAL (Violeta Jakovljević, Nataša Đorđević, Bojana Veljković, Zana Dolićanin, Miroslav Vrvić)451
ANALYZING THE QUALITY ASPECTS OF THE EEW MANAGEMENT IMPROVEMENT PROCESS
(Mihalj Bakator, Dejan Dorđević, Sanja Stanisavljev)
ANALYSIS AND OPTIMISATION OF ENERGY PERFORMANCE IN RESIDENTIAL BUILDINGS WITH SUNSPACES
(Ana Vukadinović, Jasmina Radosavljević, Amelija Đorđević, Milan Protić, Zoran Nikolić)466
CALCULATING DAILY VIBRATION EXPOSURES AND WORKED EXAMPLES IN CASE HAND-ARM VIBRATION
(Vladimir Šinik, Momčilo Bjelica, Slobodan Janković, Željko Despotović)473
CALCULATING DAILY VIBRATION EXPOSURES AND WORKED EXAMPLES IN WHOLE-BODY VIBRATION
(Vladimir Šinik, Momčilo Bjelica, Slobodan Janković, Željko Despotović)479
Session 7. Environmental Management
SUNSPACES AS PASSIVE DESIGN ELEMENTS FOR ENERGY EFFICIENT AND ENVIRONMENTALLY SUSTAINABLE HOUSING
(Ana Vukadinović, Jasmina Radosavljević, Amelija Đorđević, Dejan Vasović, Goran Janaćković)
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT OF SLOVENIAN MOUNTAIN HUT WITHIN THE SCOPE OF SUSTAINABLE MOUNTAIN HUTS IN EUROPE
(Rok Stropnik, Mitja Mori)
BUILDINGS FROM RECYCLABLE MATERIALS
(Jasmina Radosavljević, Amelija Đorđević, Ana Vukadinović, Zoran Nikolić)501

## Session 8. Occupational Safety

PREVENTION OF CHEMICAL ACCIDENTS IN THE LEGISLATION OF THE REPUBLIC OF	7
SERBIA	
Nadežda Ljubojev, Una Marčeta)	.509

## **STUDENTS SESSION**

IMPROVING THE PALLETIZATION PROCESS IN INDUSTRY BY USING THE FANUC ROBOT	
(Marija Nedić)	517
THE IMPORTANCE OF HUMAN RESOURCES IN THE FUNCTIONING OF TECHNICAL SYSTEMS IN AIMS OF RELIABILITY	
(Aleksandra Felbab, Ljiljana Radovanović)	521
ERGONOMY IN AUTOMOBILE INDUSTRY FOR CABLE MANUFACTURE	
(Slađana Borić, Eleonora Desnica, Mina Paunović)	527
THE INFLUENCE OF TECHNICAL INSPECTION ON THE SAFETY OF MOTOR VEHICLES (Bojan Vukobrat, Borivoj Novaković, Ljiljana Radovanović, Mila Kavalić, Sanja Stanisavljev)	s 531

THE ROLE OF KAIZEN IN IMPROVING EMPLOYEES SAFETY AT WORK (Nikola Petrović, Edit Terek, Dragica Ivin, Danka Joksimović, Dragana Sajfert, Marija Mjedenjak)
THE ROLE OF IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CONCEPT – TOTAL QUALITY MANAGEMENT IN ORGANIZATIONS
(Nikola Petrović, Dragica Ivin, Danka Joksimović, Dragana Sajfert, Marija Mjedenjak)544
QUALITY MANAGEMENT-BASED MEASURES FOR IMPROVING MAINTENANCE OF PRODUCTION SYSTEMS – EXAMPLES FROM AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRY (Slađana Borić, Ljiljana Radovanović, Mina Paunović)
ADVOCATIVE DESIGN OF THE WORK AS A FACTOR MOTIVATION OF THE WORKER (Aleksandra Felbab, Natalia Lerik, Rijana Markuš)
MODERN STRUCTURAL STEELS (Biljana Maljugić, Jasmina Pekez, Ivan Palinkaš)559

# **Plenary Session**

## ANTAGONISTIC ACTIVITY BETWEEN RHIZOBACTERIA AND PHYTOPATHOGENIC FUNGI UNDER ECOLOGICAL FACTORS

Hosam E.A.F. Bayoumi Hamuda

Óbuda University, Environmental Engineering Institute, Budapest, Hungary e-mail: <u>bayoumi.hosam@rkk.uni-obuda.hu</u>

**Abstract:** The objective of the present work is to show the ability of different plant root colonizing bacteria isolated from wastewater sludge treated soil to antagonise some phytopathogenic fungi under different ecological factors such as NaCl, CdCl<sub>2</sub>, ZnCl<sub>2</sub>, pH 8.3 and 35°C incubation temperature. All antagonists assigned to show different patterns of antagonistic activity against different phytopathogens like *Alternaria* sp., *Fusarium oxysporum, F. solani, Pythium* sp., *Rhizoctonia solani* and *Sclerotinia* sp. Application of *Pseudomonas, Burkholderia cepacia, Enterobacter* sp. and *Bacillus* cells showed a significant reduction in the growth of phytopathogens *in vitro* experiments. However, *P. fluorescens* strongly inhibited the growth of phytopathogens more than the action of other antagonists due to production rates of allelochemicals that include metabolites, siderophores, antibiotics, volatile metabolites, cyanide and hydrolytic enzymes. This study will help to optimize the application strategies of *P. fluorescens, Burkholderia cepacia* and *B. subtilis* as biocontrolling agents or their metabolites as biopesticides. Finally, biocontrolling is an alternative, environmentally friendly and relatively cost-effective to conventional biological soil treatment technique.

Key words: Biocontrol agent, PGPR, Phytopathogens, Ecological factors, Hydrolytic enzymes

#### INTRODUCTION

Increasing the global human population needs more food and the world population will rise to about 9.5 billion by 2050. Implementing safe and environmental friendly technology would be viable solution for achieving sustainable restoration of degraded soils. Worldwide, phytopathogenic fungi constitute a big problem because they affect a large number of crop species of economic importance causing multiple damages and diseases in agroecosystems.

Plant diseases cause economic losses by reducing crop production and contaminating plant crops with chemical toxicants. Disease is a dynamic interaction between a pathogen, a host and the environment, which causes physiological and morphological abnormal changes in the host. Therefore, disease is not a property of the host, but a product of the interrelationship of host and pathogen under a specific environment. The endless variety and complexity of the many diseases of plants caused by fungi have led to develop of large new fungicides; unfortunately several phytopathogens have developed resistance to certain fungicides for e.g., resistant to benomyl. Success rate of microbial inoculation under field conditions depends on their antagonistic or synergistic interaction with indigenous microbiotas or their inoculation with organic fertilizers [1].

Allelochemistry is the science of the production and release of toxic chemicals produced by one species that affect a receiving sensitive species, has been the subject of diverse groups of scientific community. Allelopathy defined as chemically elicited interactions between plants or pathogens is mediated by secondary metabolites type of compounds [2]. Allelopathy involves the synthesis of bioactive compounds known as "allelochemicals" which play a vital role as natural pesticides and can resolve problems like pest biotypes, health defects, soil and environment pollution resulting in climate change caused by the indiscriminate use of synthetic agrochemicals [3]. The allelopathic effect is highly dependent on environmental conditions such as water, nutrition, bacterial density, soil structure, and texture [4]. Biocontrol is a desirable technique for controlling pathogens, due to its minimal environmental impact and preventing the development of resistance in vectors. Biocontrol has been defined a number of times. A recent definition by Eilenberg et al. [5] is the use of living organisms to suppress the population density or impact of a specific pest organism, making it less abundant or less damaging than it would otherwise be. Biocontrol can be divided into four complementary strategies: classical, inoculation, inundation and conservation.

Rhizobacteria are the most widely studied as plant growth-promoting bacteria, associated with plant rhizosphere and are present in all agroecosystems. Antagonistic rhizobacteria are considered as biological control [biocontrol] agents because of the rapid growth, easy handling, and aggressive

colonization of the rhizosphere. The use of Plant growth promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR) as biocontrol agents of soil borne phytopathogens is an alternative or complementary strategy to physical and chemical disease management have been investigated for over a century.

PGPR support plant growth by improving growth restricting conditions via production of antibiotics; depletion of iron from the rhizosphere; production of fungal cell wall lysing enzymes  $\beta$ -(1,3)-glucanase and chitinase; synthesis of antifungal metabolites such as cyanide; competition for infection sites on roots; induction of systemic resistance [6]. PGPR include Gram-positive bacterial taxa that include e.g., *B. subtilis* and Gram-negative bacteria like fluorescent and non-fluorescent pseudomonads as well as different members of the family Enterobacteriaceae e.g., *Enterobacter*. In particular, strains of *Pseudomonas, Stenotrophomonas*, and *Bacillus* have been successfully used to control phytopathogens and increase plant growth [7]. The fungal antagonists *Pseudomonas stutzeri*, *B. subtilis*, *B. amyloliquefaciens*, and *S. maltophilia* have been shown to be effective biocontrol agents in prior studies [8, 9, 10].

Various *Pseudomonas* species produce several metabolites with antimicrobial activity towards other bacteria and fungi. Indeed, the first clear-cut experimental demonstration that a bacteria-produced antibiotic could suppress plant disease in an ecosystem was made by Thomashow & Weller [11].

The objectives of this study were to identify and characterize PGPR indigenous and to evaluate their ability to suppress the growth of some phytopathogenic fungi. The role of PGPR in adaptation of plants in extreme environments is not yet completely understood. For this reason, isolation of native rhizobacteria was done from rhizospheric soils treated with 30% wastewater sludge and evaluation of their antagonistic potential against different phytopathogenic fungi under different ecological conditions such as temperature, pH, alkaline and heavy metal ions was investigated.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

Rhizospheres of two commercial cultivars of sunflower and maize were grown under nursery conditions for 5 weeks were used to isolate the following rhizomicrobial strains and study their antagonistic potential. The soil type of the rhizosphere was sandy brown forest soil (Gödöllő, Hungary) treated with 30% wastewater sludge (originated from Nyíregyháza, Hungary). The plants were grown in plastic pots containing one kilogram non-sterile wastewater sludge treated soil for 5 weeks under greenhouse conditions to be consisted of a 16 h day light at temperature  $25\pm3$ °C. The plant cultures were watered as necessary to maintain the soil moisture at approximately 60%.

The selected potent rhizobacterial antagonists were: *Pseudomonas fluorescens*, *P. aureofaciens*, *P. putida*, *P. aeruginosa*, *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia*, *Burkholderia cepacia*, *Enterobacter* sp., *Bacillus subtilis*, *B. cereus*, *B. mycoides* and *Streptomyces* sp. The selected phytopathogenic fungi used were: *Alternaria* sp., *Fusarium solani*, *Fusarium oxysporum*, *Pythium* sp., *Rhizoctonia solani* and *Sclerotinia* sp.

#### Detection of hydrolytic enzyme produced by rhizobacteria

The selected colonies of antagonists were investigated in agar plate assay for chitinase and protease activity. The chitinase activity was assessed using a soil minimal medium containing (gl<sup>-1</sup>): 0.8 K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 0.2 KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 0.5 (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 0.2 MgSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O, 2 Casamino acids, 15 purified agar and an equal volume of 1% (w-v) of colloidal chitin suspension (Sigma), as well as containing (mgl<sup>-1</sup>): 10 CaCl<sub>2</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O, 10 FeCl<sub>3</sub>.6H<sub>2</sub>O, 1 ZnSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O, and distilled water. The protease activity was investigated on plates containing (gl<sup>-1</sup>): 100 skim milk, 1.5 yeast extract, and 15 technical agar, and distilled water. Using the procedure described by Dunne et al. [12], the isolates were spotted onto the agar surfaces. The plates were incubated for 1 or 3 and 2 or 5 days at 28°C. The assays were repeated three times. Both chitin- and skim milk- containing plates are opaque and enzyme activity was identified by the development of a clear zone around the colonies and spots.

#### In vitro Screening for Antagonism

To test antagonism of Alternaria sp., F. oxysporum, F. solani, Pythium sp., Sclerotinia sp. and Rhizoctonia solani by each strain of rhizobacteria P. fluorescens, P. aureofaciens, P. putida, P.

*aeruginosa, Stenotrophomonas maltophilia, Burkholderia cepacia, Enterobacter* sp., *B. subtilis, B. cereus, B. mycoides* and *Streptomyces* sp., the pathogen and bacteria were inoculated 3 cm a part on the same a garplate. Fungal growth on each plate was observed, and the zone of inhibition, if present, was determined as following:

% Inhibition of mycelial growth = 
$$[(X-Y)/X] \times 100$$
 (1)

Where, X is mycelial growth of pathogen in absence of antagonists and Y is mycelial growth of pathogen in presence of antagonists.

#### In vitro antagonistic activity at different environmental conditions

The investigation of the antagonistic effect was carried out by the same procedure mentioned above. Under the variations of the ecological factors, the six selected rhizobacterial strains were screened for their antagonistic activity towards *Alternaria* sp., *F. oxysporum*, *F. solani*, *Pythium* sp., *Sclerotinia* sp. and *Rhizoctonia solani* onto potato dextrose agar (PDA) medium. Zones of inhibition were recorded after 2 and 5 days of incubation at 35°C or with different concentrations of 25 mM of NaCl or under the stress of 25  $\mu$ M of CdCl<sub>2</sub> and ZnCl<sub>2</sub> or under pH 8.3 values. Fungal growth on each plate was observed, and the zone of inhibition, if present, was determined as described above.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The antagonistic study showed that the inoculation of PGPR biocontrol agents significantly increased the plant growth in nursery conditions (data not show). Thus this study underlines the commercial potential of the selected PGPR biocontrol agents for sustainable plant cultivation.

#### Detection of hydrolytic enzyme produced by rhizobacteria

The investigation of the chitinase and protease activities of the selected antagonistic rhizobacteria is illustrated in Figure 1. It was found that *P. fluorescens* was the most enzyme producing strains, while the *Stenotrophomonas* was the lowest producer.



Figure 1. Enzymatic activities of antagonistic rhizobacteria

#### In vitro Screening for antagonism

The results of the antagonistic potential of the rhizobacterial strains are demonstrated in Figures 2-7. Figures 2, 3, 5, 6 and 7 show that the strains *P. fluorescens* had the highest inhibiting potent on the growth of *Rhizoctonia solani*, *Alternaria* sp., *F. oxysporum*, *F. solani*, and *Sclerotinia* sp., respectively. Also these figures demonstrate that the *Streptomyces* sp. had the lowest inhibitor and produce low antagonistic metabolites to reduce the growth of these phytopathogens. Figure 4. shows that *Enterobacter* sp. strain had the highest potent to reduce the growth of *Pythium* sp.



Figure 2. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of Rhizoctonia solani



Figure 3. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of Alternaria sp.



Figure 4. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of Pythium sp

VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 5. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of Fusarium oxysporum



Figure 6. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of Fusarium solani



Figure 7. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of Sclerotinia sp

#### In vitro antagonistic activity at different environmental conditions

Under the effect of 25 mM of NaCl, *B. mycoides* was the most inhibitor to the all investigated phytopathogenic fungi (Figure 8) and the strain Enterobacter had the lowest inhibition potent to reduce the growth of the tested fungi.



Figure 8. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of phytopathogens under the stress of NaCl salt

Figure 9 shows that under the stress of 25  $\mu$ M of CdCl<sub>2</sub>, the strain *B. mycoides* was the most significant antagonist to reduce the growth of *Alternaria* sp., *Pythium* sp. and *Sclerotinia* sp., it was able to reduce the growth of *Alternaria* sp. and *Pythium* sp. more than the other antagonists (Figure 10) and *P. fluorescens* was significant inhibitor to reduce the growth of *Alternaria* sp. and *F. oxysporum* under the stress of ZnCl<sub>2</sub>. The strain *Burkholderia cepacia* had the antagonistic potent to reduce the growth of *R. solani* and *F. oxysporum*.



Figure 9. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of phytopathogens under the stress of CdCl<sub>2</sub>

Figure 11 demonstrates the effect of incubation temperature at  $35^{\circ}$ C on the antagonistic activity of the antagonists on the phytopathogenic fungi. It was found that at this temperature *Enterobacter* sp. strain had the lowest potent to reduce the growth of the tested fungi except at the case of *Sclerotinia* sp. which was inhibited more by the antagonist *B. mycoides*.



Figure 10. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of phytopathogens under the stress of ZnCl<sub>2</sub> salt

Also, it was found that *B. mycoides* inhibits significantly the growth of *F. solani* and *Alternaria* sp. *S. maltophilia* was the most inhibitor and growth reducer of *R. solani* and *F. oxysporum*. Figure 12 demonstrates the effect of alkaline pH on the antagonistic potent of different antagonists on the phytopathogenic fungi. It was found that pH 8.3 stimulates the antagonistic effects of the strain *Burkholderia cepacia* to reduce the growth of *R. solani*, *Alternaria* sp., *F. solani* and *Sclerotinia* sp., while *B. subtilis* was able to reduce the growth of *F. oxysporum* significantly.



Figure 11. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of phytopathogens under 35°C



Figure 12. Effect of different antagonists on the growth of phytopathogens under pH 8.3

Bayoumi Hamuda and Kecskés [13] showed that in the antagonistic experiments there was no antagonistic effect among the tested microorganisms. Antagonistic relationships are the keys in the biocontrol of many soil borne phytopathogens and in the successful introduction and survival of soil microbes and rhizosphere. Soil is a dynamic living matrix and an important resource for agricultural products. Soil is also a store-house of microbial activity, which is confined to aggregates with accumulated organic matter, the rhizosphere. The rhizosphere both contacts plant roots and supports high populations of active microorganisms and it has attracted much interest [14].

Siderophores chelate available iron from the soil; antibiotics discourage bacterial colonization; lytic enzymes degrade many organic compounds including chitin (main component of fungal cell walls); detoxification enzymes prevent damage from pathogenic toxins. Production of volatiles such as hydrogen cyanide, suppress the growth of fungal phytopathogens; the ability to successfully compete with phytopathogens for nutrients or specific niches on the root; and the ability to induce systemic resistance (ISR) [15]. So, PGPR was found to be mainly involved in enhancing plant nutrition, stress tolerance or health [16]. Since these PGPR inoculants exhibited multiple characters benefit to the host plants, they may be applied in the development of new, safe, and effective seed treatments as an alternative to chemical fungicides.

A considerable worldwide research has focused on the exploration of varied agro-ecological niches for the existence of native beneficial microorganisms. In the current study, rhizobacteria with in vitro PGPR traits were isolated from sewage sludge treated rhizospheric soil of 2 different plant species. These potential PGPR isolates were enumerated and screened in vitro for a broad spectrum for antagonistic potential against phytopathogenic fungi. Selected strains scoring high rank as PGPR were identified and their phylogenetic affiliations were determined. Antagonistic potential against phytopathogenic fungi was selected as criteria to have a preliminary judgment for the isolates whether they possess PGP traits or not. Isolates having antagonist potentials were considered as good candidates for being PGPR because of their indirect effect for promoting plant growth via inhibition of various plant phytopathogens.

Lytic enzymes is another trait associated with PGPR enabling them to limit fungal phytopathogens growth, as in vitro studies showed that the exposure of selected plant pathogenic fungi to lytic enzymes such as chitinase and protease for example can result in degradation of the structural matrix of fungal cell wall [17]. In our study, it was observed that all selected antagonists were chitinase- and protease-producers.

*Bacillus* spp. is known for their wide distribution in many soil types. Among all *Bacillus* spp. that have been isolated and characterized as PGPR, spore-forming bacilli have received much attention for commercial purposes due to their stability in the environment. Mirza et al. [17] reported the isolation

of strains of *Enterobacter* spp. from rhizosphere of sugarcane and illustrated their ability to function as PGPR. *Enterobacter* spp. strains were also found in diversity of PGPR isolated from sugarcane cultivated in South of Brazil [18]. In an effort to study the diversity of PGPR associated with rhizospheric soil and roots of canola, Farina et al. [19] found that *Pseudomonas* and *Enterobacter* were among the most abundant rhizospheric bacteria showing several PGPR traits. It has also been reported that *Pseudomonas* spp. is one of the most important bacteria inhabiting the rhizosphere of a diverse group of plants [20]. It has been shown that, in comparison to other plant microenvironments, the rhizosphere is one of the main reservoirs of antagonistic bacteria [21] with pseudomonads as being most dominant bacteria showing antagonistic properties and therefore potential PGPR [22]. However, in contrast to these reports, our results suggest that rhizoplane of wild plants in arid soil is a potential source for pseudomonades with PGP properties rather than rhizosphere.

#### CONCLUSIONS

Rhizobacteria isolated from plants rhizosphere of 30% sewage sludge treated soil were found to harbour antagonistic activity against the investigated phytopathogenic fungi. These antagonistic rhizobacterial strains have broad spectrum of in vitro PGP abilities and antagonistic potentials in such environment. The results of in vitro studies should be considered at the time when the in vivo and field experiment studies will be done.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Rashid, M.I., Mujawar, L.H., Shahzad, T., Almeelbi, T., Ismail, I.M., Oves, M., Bacteria and fungi can contribute to nutrients bioavailability and aggregate formation in degraded soils. Microbiol. Res., Vol.183, pp. 26-41, 2016.
- [2] Seigler, D.S., Chemistry and mechanisms of allelopathic interactions. Agron J., Vol.88, 876-85, 1996.
- [3] Farooq, M., Jabran, K., Cheena, Za., Wahid, A., The role of allelopathy in agricultural pestmanagement. Pest Manage Sci., Vol.67, pp. 493-506, 2011.
- [4] Barazani, O., Friedman, J., Allelopathic bacteria and their impact on higher plants. Critical Rev Plant Sci., Vol.18, No. 6, pp. 741-55, 2001.
- [5] Eilenberg, J, Hajek, A, Lomer, C., Suggestions for unifying the terminology in biological control. BioControl, Vol.46, pp. 387-400, 2001.
- [6] Saraf, M., Pandya, U., Thakkar, A., Role of allelochemicals in plant growth promoting rhizobacteria for biocontrol of phytopathogens. Microbiol. Res., Vol.169, pp. 18-29, 2014.
- [7] El-Sayed, W.S., Akhkha, A., El-Naggar, M.Y., Elbadry, M., In vitro antagonistic activity, plant growth promoting traits and phylogenetic affiliation of rhizobacteria associated with wild plants grown in arid soil. Front. in Microbiol., Vol.5, pp. 651, 2014.
- [8] Islam, M.T., Hossain, M.M., Biological control of peronosporomycete phytopathogen by bacterial antagonist. in Bacteria in Agrobiology: Disease Management, ed. D.K. Maheshwari (Heidelberg: Springer), pp. 167-218, 2013.
- [9] Erlacher, A., Cardinale, M., Grosch, R., Grube, M., Berg, G., The impact of the pathogen Rhizoctonia solani and its beneficial counterpart Bacillus amyloliquefaciens on the indigenous lettuce microbiome. Front. Microbiol., Vol.5, pp. 175, 2014. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2014.00175
- [10] Islam, S., Akanda, A.M., Prova, A., Islam, M.T., Hossain, M.M., Isolation and Identification of plant growth promoting rhizobacteria from cucumber rhizosphere and their effect on plant growth promotion and disease suppression. Front. Microbiol., Vol.6, pp. 1360, 2016.
- [11] Thomashow, L.S., Weller, D.M., Role of a phenazine antibiotic from Pseudomonas fluorescens in biological control of Gaeumannomyces graminis var. tritici. J. Bacteriol., Vol.170, pp. 3499-3508, 1988.
- [12] Dunne, C., Moënne-Loccoz, Y., Mccarthy, J., Higgins, P., Powell, J., Dowling, D.N., et al., Combining proteolytic and phloroglucinol-producing bacteria for improved biocontrol of Pythium-mediated damping-off of sugar beet. Plant Pathol., Vol.47, pp. 299-307, 1998.
- [13] Bayoumi Hamuda, H.E.A.F., Kecskés, M., Effect of bio-multiple inoculants on the growth of alfalfa plant. Acta Microbiol. Immuno. Hung., Vol.51, pp. 197-198, 2004.

- [14] Nautiyal, C.S., Dasgupta, S.M., Screening of plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria, in Advanced Techniques in Soil Microbiology, eds Varma A., Oelmüller R., editors. (New York, NY: Springer) pp. 363-375, 2007.
- [15] Compant, S., Duffy, B., Nowak, J., Clement, C., Barka, E.A., Use of plant growth promotingbacteria for biocontrol of plant diseases: principles, mechanisms of action, andfuture prospects. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., Vol.71, pp. 4951-4959, 2005.
- [16] Vacheron, J., Desbrosses, G., Marie-Lara, B., Touraine, B., Moënne-Loccoz, Y., Muller, D., et al., Plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria and root system functioning. Front. Plant Sci., Vol.4, pp. 356, 2013.
- [17] Mirza, M.S., Ahmed, W., Latif, F., Haurat, J., Bally, R., Normand, P., et al., Isolation, partial characterization, and the effect of plant growth- promoting bacteria (PGPB) on micropropagated sugarcane in vitro. Plant Soil, Vol.237, pp. 47-54, 2001.
- [18] Beneduzi, A., Moreira, F., Costa, P.B., Vargas, L.K., Lisboa, B.B., Favreto, R., et al., Diversity and plant growth promoting evaluation abilities of bacteria isolated from sugarcane cultivated in the south of Brazil. App. Soil Ecol., Vol.63, pp. 94-104, 2013.
- [19] Farina, R., Beneduzi, A., Ambrosini, A., De Campos S. B., Lisboa B. B., Wendisch V., et al., Diversity of plant growth promoting rhizobacteria communities associated with the stages of canola growth. App. Soil Ecol., Vol.55, pp. 44-52, 2012.
- [20] Costa, R., Gomes, N. C.M., Peixoto, R.S., Rumjanek, N., Berg, G., Mendonca-Hagler, L. C.S., et al., Diversity and antagonistic potential of Pseudomonas spp. associated to the rhizosphere of maize grown in a subtropical organic farm. Soil Biol. Biochem., Vol.38, pp. 2434–2447, 2006.
- [21] Berg, G., Krechel, A., Ditz, M., Sikora, R.A., Ulrich, A., Hallmann, J., Endophytic and ectophytic potato-associated bacterial communities differ in structure and antagonistic function against plant pathogenic fungi. FEMS Microb. Ecol., Vol.51, pp. 215-229, 2005
- [22] Berg, G., Opelt K., Zachow, C., Lottmann, J., Götz, M., Costa, R., et al., The rhizosphere effect on bacteria antagonistic toward the pathogenic fungus Verticillium differs depending on plant species and site. FEMS Microb. Ecol., Vol.56, pp. 250-261, 2006.

## USING SHERPA SCREENING TOOL FOR DESIGN AND ASSESSMENT OF LOCAL AND REGIONAL AIR QUALITY MANAGEMENT

# Francisc Popescu<sup>1</sup>, Bogdana Vujic<sup>2</sup>, Adrian Eugen Cioabla<sup>1</sup>, Aleksandar Djuric<sup>3</sup>, Gavrila Trif-Tordai<sup>1</sup>, Delia-Gabriela Calinoiu<sup>4</sup>, Luisa Izabel Dungan<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup>University Politehnica of Timisoara, Mechanical Engineering Faculty, Timisoara, Romania <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>3</sup>PhD student at University of Novi Sad, Faculty of technical sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia <sup>4</sup>University Politehnica of Timisoara, Department of Fundamental of Physics for Engineers, Timisoara, Romania

e-mail: <u>francisc.popescu@upt.ro</u>

**Abstract:** As atmospheric pollution continue to be a significant issue on global level, but with a particular importance at European Union level, the air pollution reduction policies will continue to be enforced in the next decades. At EU level, especially on most developed countries,  $NO_2$  and Particulate Matter (fine and coarse fractions) remain an acute problem. To help decision factors to have a better view on entire EU region the SHERPA (Screening for High Emission Reduction Potentials on Air quality) was developed, a tool that was proven helpful in addressing source allocation, governance and the assessment of scenario impacts. **Key words:** SHERPA, air quality policy, air pollution, air quality assessment

#### INTRODUCTION

Good air quality is still a challenge in Europe. In 2015, 16 Member States out of 28 failed to comply with the European Union air quality limit values. The situation is more challenging in cities, where a high percentage of the population – up to 90%, according to the World Health Organization (WHO) limit values – is still exposed to pollution levels detrimental to health, both in terms of morbidity and mortality. From European to local level, policy-makers strive to improve air quality in urban areas. Although there are many possible interventions that can be made at the city scale through measures such as congestion charges, investment in public transport, or higher share of renewables in the energy used in district heating and cooling, it is difficult for policy-makers to quickly assess the consequences of policies on local air quality. The efficacy of those policies often depends on a combination of specific factors such as meteorology or topography, only to name some. The JRC-developed tool can help fill this gap. [1]

Many European cities suffer from poor air quality and regularly exceed both the European standards prescribed by the Air Quality Directive and the guidelines recommended by the World Health Organization. This is particularly the case for fine particulate matter (PM10) for which both the daily and yearly average limit values are regularly exceeded in many cities and several regions in Europe. Similar conclusions hold for PM2.5 where few cities manage to keep concentrations below the levels recommended by the WHO. Actions have been proposed and taken at the international, national and urban scales to reduce air pollution. While they have undoubtedly resulted in an overall improvement of the air quality over the years, there are still problems which are localized in specific regions and many cities. A key issue is thus to determine at which scale to act in order to abate these remaining air pollution problems most effectively. [2]

It is a continuous need to provide information to improve air quality policy governance, to support authorities in choosing the most efficient actions at the appropriate administrative level and scale. Actions at the local level can only focus on urban scale and are more immediate and easy to enforce. However, at national and international levels the decision making process is more difficult and needs more time and debate to reach final conclusions, SHERPA tool is design specially to bring air quality information's at EU level in order to support authorities in actions.

The impact of a given abatement measure on air quality differs from city to city, even for cities that are located in the same country. Actions taken at different scales or in different activity sectors

therefore lead to impacts on air quality that are city-specific. Consequently, it is important to take into account these city-specific circumstances when designing air quality plans. Actions that are efficient in one city might not be efficient in others. [2]

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

Chemistry transport models can account for these complex transport, diffusion and chemical transformation processes and can therefore be used to quantify the impact of cities on their pollution levels by performing simulations where emissions are switched on or off in a city. Because these models require intensive computational resources they are generally used to perform this detailed analysis for one city or region at the time. To cope with this limitation, the "Screening for High Emission Reduction Potentials for Air quality" tool (SHERPA) has been developed by the Joint Research Centre. [3] This simplified screening tool mimics a chemical transport model, but with a much faster time response.

In the latest air quality study for major EU cities [2] several interesting key points arise regarding the sectorial contribution to air pollution, on the 150's analyzed EU cities:

- The average contribution from the *residential sector* was 13%, with a largely local contributions in Poland mining areas, and with an observation that in general, the residential sector (heating) has a greater impact in Eastern European countries
- The average contributions from the *road transport* was 14%, with larger contributions in Western Europe cities. As expected, transport emissions represent an important contribution in some of the largest cities (Paris, Madrid, London). However, they are also a key contributor in densely populated areas like Belgium and the Netherlands. [2]
- The average contribution from *agriculture* was 23%, with larger contribution in German and Czech cities.
- The average contribution of *industry* was 20%, with larger contribution in German, French and Austrian cities.
- The average contribution of natural sources was 19%, with PM2.5 peaks in cities in Mediterranean area, associated with episodic atmospheric dust events.

This variability in terms of sectoral impact, even within a single country, illustrates the scope for targeting air quality plans on a city-by-city basis, and the need to supply to local policy makers the tools to support them in better air quality assessments.

SHERPA is a modelling tool, developed for the exploration of potential air quality improvements resulting from national/regional/local emission reduction measures. It is based on source-receptor relationships. These source-receptor relationships are a simplified version of a chemistry transport model, used to simulate the contribution to concentration levels due to all precursor emissions (NOx, NMVOC, PPM, SO<sub>2</sub> and NH<sub>3</sub>) from one particular area of the domain. They are used to estimate the effect of changes in precursor emissions on pollutant concentrations [4]

In SHERPA, concentration changes due to an emission reduction scenario are computed on a cell by cell basis according to the following equation:

$$\Delta C_n = \sum_{p}^{Nprec} \sum_{m}^{Ncell} a_{n,p,m} \Delta E_{p,m}, \forall n \in [1, N_{cell}]$$
(1)

where the delta concentration  $\Delta C_n$  (change of concentration in comparison to the base case) in a receptor grid cell *n* is expressed as a linear combination of the emissions delta  $\Delta E_{p,m}$  (variation in emission when compared to the base case), for each source cell *m* and pollutant (i.e. precursor) *p*. The  $a_{n,p,m}$  coefficients act as weighting factors which apportion the amount of emission variation  $\Delta E_{p,m}$  of precursor *p* stemming from cell *m* and reaching cell *n*. As the correlation between  $\Delta C_n$  at receptor cell *n* and  $\Delta E_{p,m}$  at sources cell *m* decreases with the distance between the cells, it has been assumed that the coefficients  $a_{n,p,m}$  in the previous equation can be approximated by the following distance-function [5]:

## $a_{n,p,m} = \propto_{n,p} \left(1 + d_{n,m}\right)^{\omega^{n,p}}$

(2)

where  $d_{n,m}$  is the distance between cells *n* and *m* and the two unknowns  $\alpha$  and  $\omega$  for each precursor *p* and each grid cell *n* were estimated from chemical transport model simulation results. [5]

The SHERPA tool is distributed with EU-wide data on emissions and source-receptor models (spatial resolution of roughly 7x7 km2), so that it is very easy to start working on any region/local domain in Europe. More specifically, SHERPA logical pathway is implemented through the following steps:

- Source allocation: to understand how the air quality in a given area is influenced by different sources;
- Governance: to analyze how one should coordinate with the surrounding regions to optimally improve air quality;
- Scenario analysis: to simulate the impact on air quality of a specific emission reduction scenario (defined also through the previous two steps)

In this particular study the Romanian Region was taken into account and 3 SHERPA sections were used, Source allocation, Governance and Scenario.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Emission reduction rates in SHERPA are defined to definite regions, which in Romania correspond to the different counties in the country. Investigation in higher resolution, such as for cities, is not possible, except for the capital, Bucharest, which itself represents an individual region. Therefore, we chose West Region of Romania (where Timisoara is located) to be the target area in the analysis of the effects of emission reduction. Figure 1 represents the expected effects of a 8.37% emission reduction of particulate matter concerning all sources in western Romania.



Figure 1. Western Romania area, PPM-all sectors scenario, governance

One can observe that the maximum range where the local/regional decision makers can work is at maximum 8.37%, suggesting that a large amount of airborne particles in the region are not locally generated.

A better view is given by Figure 2, where the "No control" chart is emphases in Governance module of SHERPA. However, even if the target area was specifically defined by the GPS coordinates of Timisoara, as SSHERPA is not defined at low geographical level in Romania, the uncertainties in this particular study can be significant.

On the larger scale, at country level (entire Romania), the estimations are better due to higher number of data available from national air quality monitoring stations. In Figure 2 one can observe the result of a two-step scenario, one (in the left side) with no emission reduction strategies and second with emission reduction strategies applied at all emission sources.



Figure 2. Romania area, all sectors scenario, governance, reduction potential

Obviously the scenario with emission control enforced at 100% is an utopia, but the results shows an interesting fact for Romanian case, that gaseous pollutants emitted are already controlled (as minimum reduction is shown in Figure 2) but PPM (mostly PM10) emissions can be significantly reduced at country level.

Other, more source focused scenarios can be analyzed in SHERPA, as the one shown in figure 3 to 5, where only transportation source was taken into account, at entire Europe level.



Figure 3. Europe-city level, PM10 emission factors, exclusively road transport sector.

VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 4. Europe-region level, PM10 annual average concentration, exclusively road transport sector.



Figure 5. Europe-country level, PM10 annual average concentration, exclusiv road transport sector.

Analyzing the results presented in Figures 3 to 5 one can easily notice the major contributors to air pollution in urban levels are the western countries/cities, in respect to PM10 levels, like Nederland, Belgium, Germany and northern (developed) parts of Italy.

#### CONCLUSION

There is an obvious need to provide information to improve air quality policy governance, to support authorities in choosing the most efficient actions at the appropriate administrative level and scale. In particular, an appropriate balance between local actions focusing on the urban scale and actions requiring national/international efforts needs to be found. The purpose of this study was to provide information on the potential of SHERPA tool to support researchers and decision making officials on the local, regional and country level to develop and implement better air quality improvement strategies.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] \*\*\*, SHERPA: a computational model for better air quality in urban areas, EU Science Hub, https://ec.europa.eu/jrc/en/news/, 2017
- [2] Thunis, P., Degraeuwe, B., Pisconi, E., Trombetti, M., Peduzzi, E, Belis, C.A., Wilson, J., Vignati, E., Urban PM2.5 Atlas. Air quality in European cities, European Commission Joint Research Center, JRC108595, doi:10.2760/336669, 2017
- [3] Thunis, P., Degraeuwe, B., Pisconi, E., Ferrari, F., Clappier, A., On the design and assessment of regional air quality plans: The SHERPA approach, Journal of Environmental Management, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2016.09.049, 2016
- [4] Thunis, P., Degraeuwe, B., Pisconi, E., Trombetti, M., Peduzzi, E, Belis, C.A., Wilson, J., Clappier, A., Vignati, E., PM2.5 source allocation in European cities: A SHERPA modelling study, Atmospheric Environment, Volume 187, 2018
- [5] Pisoni, E., Albrecht, D., Mata, T.A., Rosati, R., Tarantola, S., Thunis, P., Application of uncertainty and sensitivity analysis to the air quality SHERPA modelling tool, Atmospheric Environment, Volume 183, 2018

## THE IMPACT OF THE ADSORBENT HYDRATION ON THE CADMIUM ADSORPTION FROM WATER SOLUTIONS

#### Milan Milivojević<sup>1</sup>, Danijela Devrnja<sup>1</sup>, Ivan Antanasković<sup>1</sup>, Jovan Jovanović<sup>1</sup>, Mirjana Kijevčanin<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Belgrade, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Belgrade, Serbia e-mail: <u>mmilan@tmf.bg.ac.rs</u>

**Abstract:** In this paper, adsorption of cadmium ions from aqueous solutions was investigated, using Ca-alginate particles and biocomposites made from Ca-alginate and hemp fiber with differently pretreatment to determine the kinetics and adsorption isotherms for these processes. The concentrations of cadmium were monitored using atomic absorption spectrophotometry (AAS). Based on the experimental results, the coefficients for Langmuir and Freundlich adsorption isotherms were determined. For the adsorption kinetics study pseudo-first order, pseudo-second order, and the Weber Morris model were used. The obtained results proved that pretreatment had large impact on cadmium absorption and that investigated materials may help to reduce the cadmium concentration in a cost-effective and efficient manner.

Key words: cadmium, adsorption, alginate-hemp fiber composite, alginate beads

#### **INTRODUCTION**

For the preservation of life and the normal functioning of all living beings, water must have a natural chemical composition and characteristics. When, due to some natural processes or most recent, human activities, water is contaminated it must be somehow cleaned. Intensive technological and industrial development has led to over-exploitation of water resources, as well as increased pollution of ground and surface waters [1]. Among the most common pollutants heavy metals are the most dangerous inorganic pollutants of the environment since they are highly toxic even at low concentrations, non biodegradable and bioccumulative, and hence they must be removed [2]. There are a large number of different processes/technologies for the contaminated water treatment, starting with traditional techniques such as chemical precipitation, coagulation, flotation and or oxido reduction, but also the very expensive ones such as ion exchange, membrane filtration and electrolysis. However, despite the numerous advantages the above methods also have certain shortcomings like the high energy consumption, the generation of secondary waste and low selectivity [3]. In order to effectively address those problems, numerous researches focused on finding and/or improving methods and materials that can lead to the removal of heavy metals from water. Among other removal methods used today adsorption is most promising because of the high efficiency, low cost and abundance of different natural and synthetic adsorbents [4]. Environmental pollution by heavy metals is mostly due to the release of untreated or insufficiently purified industrial wastewaters, mining or surface treatment of metal objects, dissolution of minerals, agricultural activities and industrial processes.

Toxicity of heavy metals is different and some of them (like copper, zinc, iron, manganese and molybdenum) are considered essential for the functioning of living organisms and toxic only at higher concentrations, but others (like mercury, cadmium, lead, arsenic and selenium) are toxic even at very low concentrations [5]. Cadmium is one of the most toxic heavy metals and does not belong to a group of essential elements for living organisms. Due to its extreme toxicity in relatively small doses, it is designated as a priority pollutant by the United States Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). Table 1 shows the maximum permitted concentrations of cadmium in drinking water.

When introduced into the body, cadmium that is not excreted is immediately accumulated in the kidneys and causes their damage, as well as damage to the immune, skeletal, urinary, reproductive, cardiovascular, central and peripheral nervous, and respiratory systems, and cancer in the case of long exposure [6]. Cadmium in nature comes from phosphorus fertilizers, through solid waste and waste water from the battery, paint, ceramics and plastics industries [7].

IDK values of the cadmium		
	Document	Drinking water standards, [mg/L]
	Pravilnik <sup>1</sup> (1999)	0,003
	WHO <sup>2</sup> (2011)	0,003
	EU <sup>3</sup> (Directive 98/83/EC)	0,005
	US EPA <sup>4</sup> (2008)	0,005

Table 1. MDK values of the cadmium

Remarks: <sup>1</sup>Pravilnik o higijenskoj ispravnosti vode za piće Republike Srbije; <sup>2</sup> WHO –World Health Organization; <sup>3</sup>EU – European Commission, drinking water directive; <sup>4</sup>US EPA – United States Environmental Protection Agency.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Methods for the removal of cadmium

In the last decades, a number of physicochemical methods have been developed that can be used to purify wastewater from heavy metals. Conventional methods for removing ions of heavy metals from water include chemical precipitation, coagulation and flocculation, ion exchange, membrane filtration, electrochemical methods, and adsorption [4]. The biosorption process implies an adsorption process with application of some material with organic origin called biosorbent. A large variety of different biomaterials may be used as biosorbents like: dead or live micro-organisms (algae, bacteria, fungi, yeasts); natural macromolecules (cellulose, lignin, starch, chitosan, alginate, carrageenan, etc.); residues of plant and animal origin (seaweed, wool, moss, peat, etc.); industrial and agro-industrial waste [8, 9].

As the most common adsorbent, activated carbon, has high production cost, the biosorbents represents abundant, extremely cheap, highly effective alternative, with the large variety of functional groups for metal removal (carboxyl, hydroxyl, phenolic, amidic, amino, carbonyl, etc.) [10]. Those groups may be further modified by different physical, chemical, or combined methods in order to improve adsorption abilities. In addition, some of the biosorption materials may be very effective even at very low concentrations of various pollutants [3].

#### Alginates as a biosorbents

The alginates are natural, water-soluble, linear anionic polymers of large molecular masses present in the cell wall of brown algae (Phaeophycae) in the form of calcium, magnesium or sodium salt of alginic acid, from which they are extracted for commercial use. Alginates represent a group of compounds with a complex structure, which is defined primarily by the composition and organization of its subunits. Namely, in the chemical structure of the alginates itself, there are blocks composed of the residues of  $\beta$ -D-manuronic (M-blocks) and  $\alpha$ -L-guluronic acid (G-blocks), which are interconnected by 1,4-glycosidic bonds, and whose number and arrangement has a major influence on alginate and alginate gels properties [11]. Alginate gels belong to the group of the chelating ion exchange sorbents (like monofunctional ion-exchange resins), but these biosorbent materials are preferred since they have different functional groups (carboxylic and hydroxyl) in their threedimensional structure, which are active sites for metal ion binding. In addition, their price is up to ten times lower than the price of ion-exchange resins and other commercial sorbents, and their lifetime is only slightly shorter [12]. They could be used for immobilization technology, in order to improve the biosorption process and regeneration/reuse of so formed biosorbent. These biosorbents have metalsequestering property and thus can successfully and quickly sequester dissolved metal ions even from dilute complex solutions with high efficiency. Hence alginates are ideal candidates for the treatment of high volume and low concentration complex wastewaters [11]. However, although alginates are biosorbents with high efficiency their mechanical stability is extremely low [9].
#### Hemp fibers as a biosorbents

Hemp as biosorbent is widely used for phytoremediation where its green plants are used in order to remove pollutants from the environment since they possess large biomass into which large amounts of heavy metals from the substrate can be accumulated. In addition, hemp grows very quickly (it takes about 180 days to mature), the costs of planting are low and it could be cultivated in different climatic conditions. However, beside this use it could be also used as quick and effective biosorbent for heavy metal removal from drinking and wastewaters [13, 14]. Short and entangled hemp fibers, which can be obtained as waste in the textile industry, are a cheap lignocellulosic biosorbent for efficient removal of heavy metals from aqueous solutions. Cannabis fibers have an extremely complex structure and a heterogeneous chemical composition, which includes cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin, while pectin, fats and waxes are somewhat less represented in their structure. It should be noted that the structure of this biosorbent is extremely complex and, in combination with the chemical composition of its components, significantly affects the sorption capacity of hemp fibers. Heavy metal primarily bind to carboxyl groups (present in hemicellulose, lignin and pectin) and phenol groups (present in lignin, grease and wax), and to a lesser extent they bind to hydroxyl (from cellulose, hemicellulose, lignin, pectin and waxes and fats), and carbonyl (from lignin) groups [13]. The content and position of certain components of the chemical composition, (primarily cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin) in the structure of hemp fibers, significantly affect the adsorption capacity of hemp fibers as a biosorbent. The adsorption capacity of hemp fibers is closely related not only to the content of active heavy metal ion binding groups, but also to their availability, which depends mainly on the structural characteristics of the fiber. In order to improve the adsorption capacity of lignocellulosic fibers as well as the functionalization of their surface for heavy metal binding, chemical modification is most often applied. In this way, while preserving the exceptional physical and mechanical characteristics of cannabis fibers, they become an adequate carrier for the immobilization of various sorbents, which in their initial form are rather unstable [9].

#### Experimental

Materials used in this work were: alginic acid in a powder form (low viscosity, Sigma-Aldrich), cadmium chloride  $CdCl_2*2H_2O$  (Sigma-Aldrich), calcium chloride  $CaCl_2*6H_2O$  (Sigma-Aldrich), industrial hemp fibers and distilled water.

The standard solution of cadmium chloride 500 ppm concentration was prepared by dissolving 0.255 g of  $CdCl_2*2H_2O$  in 250 ml of distilled water. A working solution of 75 ppm starting concentrations was made using the appropriate volume of standard solution of cadmium chloride in 50 ml of distilled water. The alginate solution was obtained by diluting 1 g of brown algae powder in 50 ml of distilled water. After dissolving of alginate in water (by agitation at 250 rpm for 2h) it was used either for particle formation or for formation of alginate-hemp fiber composite.

The alginate particles were made by syringe dropping 2% Na-alginate into a 2% calcium chloride solution in distilled water, and then allowed to stand for 24h in the same, after which they were washed with distilled water and allowed to stand for 24h in distilled water. After forming of particles three sets of particles with different degrees of hydration were made. The first set of particles was dried for 24 hours in the hot oven at 60°C, and it represented dry particles. The second set of particles after drying for 24 hours was left to rehydrate in distilled water for 24 hours before it was applied as biosorbent and it was named as rehydrated particles. The third set of particles was not dried and it was inserted into the cadmium solution in the form it was prepared, representing fresh particles.

Composites were also like particles made in three states of hydration. The fiber of the cannabis was first submerged in the alginate solution, and then placed to dry for 24h. After drying fibers were immersed in a 2% calcium chloride solution and allowed to stand for 24h in the same, and after washing with distilled water allowed to stand for 24h in distilled water. One set of composites was obtained by using thus obtained composite as adsorbent, and this set represents a fresh composite. The second set of composites was obtained by drying it in the oven for 24 hours at 60°C, and it represents a dry composite. The third set of composites was obtained by immersed a part of the dry composite in distilled water to rehydrate for 24h before the use and this one was called a rehydrated composite.

The amount of biosorbents used in all experiments, given as the mass of the dry biosorbent, was 0.125 g. For determination of the adsorption kinetics on different biosorbents following time intervals were used: 3, 5, 7, 10, 15, 30, 60, 120, 300 min, and 24 h. Analysis were performed on atomic absorption spectrometer (Pye Unicam SP9, Ltd., UK) was used.

The aims of to investigate the adsorption of cadmium ions from aqueous solutions using Ca-alginate particles and a biocomposites made from Ca-alginate and hemp in various hydration states, in order to determine the kinetics and adsorption isotherms for these processes. Based on the experimental results, the coefficients for Langmuir and Freundlich adsorption isotherms will be determined. Adsorption kinetics will be processed by pseudo-first and pseudo-second order models, as well as by Weber Morris model.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### Sorption capacity and removal efficiency

Effect of the hydration on sorption capacity,  $q_{e, exp}$ , is given in the Table 2, while the effects of contact time on removal efficiency are shown in Figure 1.

**Table 2.** The equilibrium sorption capacity, for  $c_0 = 75$  ppm Cd(II) ions, at 250 rpm, and 25 °C

Adsorbent	Dry particles	Dry composite	Rehydrated particles	Rehydrated composite	Fresh particles	Fresh composite
q <sub>e, exp</sub> (mg/g)	27.74	20.05	27.69	19.98	24.68	20.88

As it could be seen from Table 2 fresh composite, and dry and rehydrated particles have highest sorption capacity while dry and rehydrated composite have the lowest. This may indicate that once dried composite lose part of its adsorption capacity.



Figure 1. The removal efficiency vs. time, for c<sub>0</sub>=75 ppm Cd(II) ions, at 250 rpm, and 25 °C.

As it could be seen from the Figure 1 the biosorption of cadmium ions on all used sorbents is relatively quick process, because in the first 50 minutes there is adsorption of about 80-90% cadmium ions for alginate particles, while for alginate-hemp fiber composite there is a slightly slower and lower adsorption. This is not surprising since the alginate have up to ten times larger adsorption capacity compared to the hemp fibers and percentage of alginate in composite is only 12%. However, although dry particles have larger adsorption capacity they have much slower kinetic in the first 50 minutes than it has the composite.

#### Kinetic study

In order to investigate the kinetics of adsorption of the Cd(II) on different biosorbents, various kinetic models, like pseudo-first-order [15], pseudo-second-order [16] and intra-particle diffusion [17] models have been used. In the Figure 2 are shown examples of obtained results while obtained kinetic data for all biosorbents are summarized in Table 3.



**Figure 2.** The kinetics of Cd(II) adsorption for c<sub>0</sub>=75 ppm at 250 rpm, and 25 °C; a) pseudo-first-order, b) pseudo-second-order c) and intra-particle diffusion.

Kinetic model		Dry particles	Dry composite	Rehydr. particles	Rehydr. composite	Fresh particles	Fresh composite	
Pseudo- $K_1 (min^{-1})$		0.0156	0.0093	0.169	0.0184 0.0144		0.0096	
first-	<b>q</b> <sub>e</sub> (mg/g)	28.72	13.12	30.48	12.02	15.17	17.04	
order	$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.998	0.944	0.930	0.949	0.913	0.976	
Pseudo-	$K_2$ (min <sup>-1</sup> )	0.0002	0.0030	0.0025	0.0036	0.0022	0.0013	
second-	<b>q</b> <sub>e</sub> (mg/g)	40.27	20.83	29.27	20.90	26.85	21.89	
order	$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.748	0.996	0.998	0.999	0.998	0.992	
Intra-	$\begin{array}{c} K_{id1}  (mg/g \\ min^{1/2}) \end{array}$	2.77	2.84	4.45	3.31	5.52	2.70	
particle diffusion	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		1.11	1.14	0.889	1.74		
model	$\begin{array}{c} K_{id3}  (mg/g \\ min^{1/2}) \end{array}$	0.745	0.381	0.008	0.079	0.207	0.678	

Table 3. The obtained parameters for pseudo-first-order, pseudo-second-order and intra-particle diffusion models

As it could be seen from Table 3 all adsorbents except dry particles may be better modeled by pseudo second order kinetics. The q<sub>e,exp</sub> and the q<sub>e,cal</sub> values from the pseudo-second-order kinetic model are close to each other except for the dry particles. The calculated correlation coefficients are closer to unity for pseudo-second-order kinetics than that for the pseudo first-order kinetic model, indicating that the adsorption of Cd (II) onto different sorbents can be better approximated by the pseudo-secondorder kinetic model than the pseudo-first-order kinetic model. In addition results obtained for Weber-Morris kinetic parameters for all investigated systems with Co=75 ppm clearly shows that data points are represent by multi-linear plots. The first linear region is attributed to the film diffusion where mass transfer is governed by boundary layer effects. Second linear region describes the intraparticle diffusion stage (in the meso-pores), while the third is connected to the diffusion in the micro-pores. In all cases straight lines in the film diffusion region didn't started from the origin most possibly due to the difference in the rate of mass transfer in the initial and final stages of adsorption. Further, obtained values of k<sub>id</sub> for Co=75 ppm listed in Table 3 indicate that particles generally have larger diffusion coefficients in the film diffusion region. For particles coefficients in the film diffusion region increased with hydration while for composite situation was similar. However, in the meso-pores diffusion region diffusion coefficients for particles decreased with hydration, while for composite there were increase with the hydration. Generally, fresh particles have highest mass transfer rates in the boundary layer, fresh composite in the meso-pores, and dry particles in micro-pores.

#### **Equilibrium study**

The obtained equilibrium adsorption data of Cd (II) adsorption onto investigated biosorbents have been tested by using Freundlich [18], and Langmuir [19] isotherm equations. The Freundlich isotherm is valid for a heterogeneous adsorbent surface with a non-uniform distribution of heat of adsorption over the surface. The Langmuir isotherm, however, assumes that the sorption takes place at specific homogeneous sites within the adsorbent. Figure 3 represents an example of experimentally obtained results while kinetic data obtained for all biosorbents are summarized in Table 4.



**Figure 3.** The adsorption isotherm for Cd(II) adsorption for c<sub>0</sub>=75 ppm at 250 rpm, and 25 °C; a) Langmuir, b) Freundlich

The parameters of the isotherms, and the correlation coefficients,  $R^2$  obtained by the fitting of the experimental data are listed in Table 4. By comparing the values for the correlation coefficients, it was found that the Freundlich isotherm generally better represents the equilibrium sorptions of Cd(II) onto investigated adsorbents. Those results are not surprising for composite since this isothermal model indicates the heterogeneity of the surface and that adsorption is multilayered, the same facts that were confirmed by the kinetic study.

Adsorption isotherm		Dry particles	Dry composite	Rehydr. particles	Rehydr. composite	Fresh particles	Fresh composite
_	$K_l$ (min <sup>-1</sup> )	16.98	4.71	13.79	10.99	9.75	/
Langmuir	$q_m (mg/g)$	38.31	32.57	42.55	21.32	28.09	/
	R <sup>2</sup>	0.938	0.848	0.809	0.987	0.877	/
	$\frac{K_{f}(mg \ g^{\text{-}1})}{(dm^{3} \ mg^{\text{-}} \\ ^{1})^{1/n}}$	10.59	5.48	9.98	7.44	7.86	0.72
Freundlich	n [g/dm³]	1.68	2.09	1.53	3.02	2.44	0.81
	$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.918	0.986	0.827	0.975	0.974	0.659

**Table 4.** The obtained parameters for Langmuir and Freundlich isotherm

#### CONCLUSION

Based on the performed experiments and the obtained results and presented discussion, the following conclusions may be derived:

• The hydration state of used adsorbents have high influence on the adsorption process and it may be concluded that dry adsorbents generally have somewhat slower adsorption kinetic for Cd(II) removal for  $c_0 = 75$  ppm and that particles have higher adsorption capacities which is expected.

• The sorption kinetics of Cd(II) onto tested adsorbents could be represented by the pseudo-secondorder kinetic model. Since for the pseudo-first-order kinetics the rate-limiting step is diffusion (physical process), while for the pseudo-second-order the rate-limiting step is the chemical reaction (chemical process) it may be concluded that those adsorbents have good mass transfer properties, or in other words that they have easily available surface for adsorption.

• The adsorption processes could be well described by a multi-stage diffusion model proving complex structure of the composite.

• Freundlich isotherms generally better represented the equilibrium adsorption of Cd(Ii) onto investigated biosorbents indicating the heterogeneity of the surface and that adsorption is multilayered.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Gorelick, S.M., Zheng, C., Global change and the groundwater management challenge, Water Resources Research, Vol.51, pp. 3031-3051, 2015.
- [2] Hu, B., Jia, X., Hu, J., Xu, D., Xia, F., Li, Y., Assessment of Heavy Metal Pollution and Health Risks in the Soil-Plant-Human System in the Yangtze River Delta, China. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, Vol.14, 1042, 2017.
- [3] Milivojevic, M., Jocic, M., Lopicic, Z., Petrovic, J., Stojanovic, M. Fluoride ion adsorption onto Al-alginate particles, Zaštita materijala. Vol.58, pp. 204-211, 2017.
- [4] Ju, O., and Ezuma, I. Adsorption Studies of Heavy Metals by Low-Cost Adsorbents, Journal of Applied Sciences and Environmental Management, Vol.18, pp. 443-448, 2014.
- [5] Tchounwou, P.B., Yedjou, C.G., Patlolla, A.K., Sutton, D.J., Heavy Metals Toxicity and the Environment. EXS. Vol.101, pp. 133-164, 2012.
- [6] Rafati Rahimzadeh, M., Rafati Rahimzadeh, M., Kazemi, S., Moghadamnia, A., Cadmium toxicity and treatment: An update, Caspian Journal of Internal Medicine, Vol.8, pp. 135-145, 2017.
- [7] Hutton, M., Sources of cadmium in the environment. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety, Vol.7. pp. 9-24, 1983.
- [8] Wang, J., Chen, C., Biosorbents for heavy metals removal and their future, Biotechnology Advances, Vol.27., pp. 195-226, 2009.
- [9] Milivojevic, M., Pejic, B., Vukcevic, M., Kostic, M., Hemp fibers (Cannabis sativa) impregnated by Ca-alginate gel as a novel biosorbent for the removal of Pb(II) and Zn(II) ions, Zastita materijala, Vol 59, pp. 67-76, 2018.
- [10] Mishra, SP., Adsorption-desorption of heavy metal ions. Current Science, Vol.107, pp. 601-612, 2014.

- [11] Milivojevic, M., Pajic-Lijakovic, I., Levic, S., Nedovic, V., Bugarski, B., Alginic Acid: Sources, Modifications and Main Applications, In: Moore, A., ed. Alginic Acid - Chemical Structure, Uses and Health Benefits, New York, Nova Science Publishers, Inc., Chapter 3, pp, 45-88, 2015.
- [12] Volesky, B., Biosorption and me, Water Research, Vol.41, pp. 4017-4029, 2007.
- [13] Pejic, B., Vukcevic, M., Kostic, M., Skundric, P., Biosorption of heavy metal ions from aqueous solutions by short hemp fibers: Effect of chemical composition, Journal of Hazardous Materials, Vol.164, pp. 146-153, 2009.
- [14] Vukčević, M., Pejić, B., Laušević, M., Pajic-Lijakovic, I., Kostić, M., Influence of chemically modified short hemp fiber structure on biosorption procecess of Zn<sup>2+</sup> ions from waste water, Fiber Polymers, Vol.15, pp, 687-697, 2014.
- [15] Lagergren, S., About the theory of so called adsorption of solute substances. Ksver Veterskapsakad Handl, Vol.24, pp, 1-6, 1898.
- [16] Ho, Y.S., McKay, G., Pseudo-second-order model for sorption processes. Process Biochemistry, Vol.34, pp, 451-465, 1999.
- [17] Weber, W.J., Asce, Jr J.M., Morris, J.C., Kinetics of adsorption on carbon from solutions. Journal of Sanitary Engineering Division of American Society of Civil Engineering, Vol.89, pp, 31-60, 1963.
- [18] Langmuir, I., The adsorption of gases on plane surfaces of glass, mica and platinum, Journal of American Chemical Society, Vol.40, pp, 1361-1403, 1918.
- [19] Freundlich, H.M.F., Over the adsorption in solution, Journal of Physical Chemistry, Vol.57, pp, 385-470, 1906.

## PEDELEC LI-ION BATTERY PACK LIFETIME

Hrvoje Glavaš<sup>1</sup>, Mirko Karakašić<sup>2</sup>, Ivica Petrović<sup>1</sup>, Držislav Vidaković<sup>3</sup> <sup>1</sup>University of Osijek, Faculty of Electrical Engineering, Computer Science and Information Technology Osijek, Osijek, Croatia <sup>2</sup>University of Osijek, Mechanical Engineering Faculty, Slavonski Brod, Croatia <sup>3</sup>University of Osijek, Faculty of Civil Engineering Osijek, Osijek, Croatia e-mail: <u>hrvoje.glavas@ferit.hr</u>

**Abstract:** Energy policy of EU promotes electro-mobility, especially the use of bicycles and electric bicycles. PEDELEC is a form of an electric bicycle that does not require a registry plate, and with a battery power 250 W electric motor helps the driver to overcome the altitude differences and influence of the wind. Batteries for electric bicycles are based on Li-Ion technology. Battery packs are made of standard cells that have a lifecycle of 1000 cycles. In realistic exploration conditions, the lifecycle is four years and up to a third of the declared cycle of use. The reason for this is the climatic conditions which lead to increased temperatures in usage and charging temperatures, which significantly reduce their life cycle. Paper on a practical example shows the dynamics of PEDELEC usage, energy needs for specific route characteristics, as well as changes in the thermal pattern of the battery and its condition after 4 years of use. The analysis was performed with Non-Destructive Testing (NDT) using infrared thermography, which confirmed the inhomogeneity of thermal patterns and the moment of final battery failure.

Key words: Li-Ion, 18650, battery pack, PEDELEC, thermography

#### INTRODUCTION

Energy policy of the European Union promotes the use of electric vehicles. In order to reduce import of crude oil,  $CO_2$  emissions and congestion in large cities. The aim of the European Union's land transport policy is to promote mobility that is efficient, safe, secure and environmentally friendly. London is the first city to introduce Congestion charging zone in 2003. The charge covers a 21 km<sup>2</sup> area in London. If you enter the zone between 7am and 6pm on a weekday, you pay a flat daily rate. The charge has risen from 5 £ in 2003, 7.50 £ in 2006 to 11.50 £ in 2018. Residents receive a 90 % discount and registered disabled people can travel for free. Emergency services, motorcycles, taxis and minicabs are exempt. Fully electric vehicles and hydrogen fuel cell cars are exempt from this charge, along with a number of efficient hybrids. With the aim of reducing traffic congestion, the use of bicycles and electric bicycles is promoted. 40000 vehicles drive into it per hour in the morning peak. Since implementation, vehicle delays have reduced by 26 % inside the charging zone and the bus fleet and ridership have increased significantly, [1].

Aim of this paper is to present case study of four years usage of electric bicycle PEDELEC on city area with special reference to the weakest element of the electrical mobility, battery. PEDELEC (pedal electric cycle) is name for bicycle with an electric motor supporting the ride. Electric motor with maximum power of 250 W helps the driver until reach the speed of 25 km/h. It is the only form of electric vehicle in EU countries that does not require registration.

#### PRACTICAL USAGE OF PEDELEC IN THE AREA OF CITY OSIJEK

#### **Basic information on daily transport needs**

Cycling in Osijek represents a way of life and a favorite recreation on 40 kilometers of cycling trails. The city is located on an international bicycle route along the Danube that stretches from Germany across Austria, Hungary, Serbia, Romania and Bulgaria. The European bicycle route Euro Velo 6 connects Osijek with Budapest and Novi Sad. The second route nearby is the Euro Velo 13, the so-called Iron Curtain Route [2]. For daily traffic needs, in this research, was used Kalkhoff's electric bicycle. This bicycle has 8FUN drive engine on the front axle, power 250 W and Li-Ion 36 V, 9 Ah battery (Fig. 1).



Figure 1. Kalkhoff PEDELEC used for research

A typical day-trip on the way from home to work (Faculty of Electrical Engineering, Computer Science and Information Technology Osijek) as well as the speeds in (km/h) on individual parts of route can be seen in Fig. 2.



Figure 2. The basic daily route of PEDELEC and the driving dynamics of the daily route, source [2]

Average traffic speeds of PEDELEC goes from 20 to 22.8 km/h, [3]. Average traffic speeds in EU cities: London (19 km/h), Berlin (24 km/h), Warsaw (26 km/h), Edinburgh (30 km/h), Rome (30 km/h), Glasgow (30 km/h), Bristol (31 km/h), Paris (31 km/h), Belfast (32 km/h), Munich (32 km/h), Amsterdam (34 km/h), Barcelona (35 km/h). Conducted measurements during May 2015 indicate that the average speed of traffic in Osijek by car (38.4 - 39.7 km/h) and bicycle (12.5 - 14.6 km/h). Average traffic speed with PEDELEC and car in the populated area of high traffic density is similar [3]. The experiences from the literature, calculations by ExtraEnergy based on market values. As a basis for calculation, the lifecycle of PEDELEC including batteries was taken as 4 years or 19200 km, alongside a kWh price of 0.2 €, plus annual repair and spares cost of 150 €. Alternatively, the figure of € 40 per month for motivational leasing via an employer could be used, in which a PEDELEC to a value of € 1,800 would be leased over a period of three years for 38,01 € per month, [4].

Practical experiences of authors are presented in Table 1. Battery analyzed in this paper provided, during 4 years, 2543 km, while the experiences of other users of a similar bicycle that used only the lowest amount of engine power tell about 7000 km before the battery is dead. In the first years of use, the rechargeable battery of the test bicycle was allowing a movement radius of 30 - 40 km. In the fourth year, autonomy fell up to 15 km. Then in just a few recharges, on the radius of 7 km and then the battery has died. The price of the new battery is  $351 \in$ . This makes the price of the mileage, on the test model, higher than the cost of fuel in a car (0.08  $\notin$ /km).

Year	Test bike Kalkhoff PEDELEC	Similar bike with same battery
2014	20 km	1000 km
2015	1093 km	2500 km
2016	950 km	1500 km
2017	300 km	2000 km
2018	180 km	0 km
Sum	2543 km	7000 km

Table 1. The mileage of the battery over the lifetime

#### PEDELEC energy needs on daily route

When driving a bicycle, the driver often invests extra energy in overcoming air resistance in the case of wind and potential differences in the case of a hill. The average recreational cyclist developing a power of 100 W, when in good form it can go even up to 200 W. Professional cyclist develop from 200 W up to 300 W. In races, 400 W was recorded in continuity at a distance of 14 km [3]. Needs of driving power are best described in Figure 3 left [5]. Figure 3 right presents speed and proportional energy demand from 75 kg driver with a bike by primary resistance forces during a state of 300 W constant power cycling, source professional training systems, scientific training for cyclist and multisport athletes.



Figure 3. Required driving force for different speeds and proportional energy demand by primary resistance forces during steady-state cycling

The mathematical description of the needed power in relation to the variables as bike speed, wind speed, mass and resistance is defined by the expression (1). Trajectory dependency of particular variables are detail described in [6].

$$W = \left\lfloor K_a (V + V_w)^2 + g(m_r + m_b)(s + C_r) \right\rfloor \cdot V$$
(1)

W - shaft power - gradient (%) (5% = 0.05)- driver mass where:  $m_{\rm r}$ S - rolling resist. coefficient 0.003 Ka - drag factor - bike mass Cr  $m_{\rm b}$ - bike speed - headwind speed  $-9.81 \text{ m/s}^2$ V $V_{\rm w}$ g

#### **LI-ION BATTERY**

The demand for PEDALEC started in 2005 mainly thanks to the widespread use of Li-Ion batteries [3]. Li-Ion batteries, thanks to a higher energy density, are currently the best solution for electrical mobility (Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Energy density trend and increase in performances of 18650 Li-Ion cell [7]

In Li-Ion batteries (LiBs), Li+ ions move from the positive electrode to the negative electrode upon charging, and reversely upon discharge, as shown in Fig. 5. The negative electrode is usually carbongraphite (LiC6). There are different kinds of positive electrodes: the lamellar compounds (archetype LiCoO2), the spinel compounds (archetype LiMn2O4) and the olivine compounds (LiFePO4). The electrolyte is either liquid, made of carbonates plus a Li salt, or a solid (a conductive polymer). Liquid electrolyte allows for much greater power density because the carbonates are good ionic conductors. Liquid electrolyte major problem is that boil at about 90 °C, and in practice, these batteries can be operated in the temperature range of 20 to +60 °C. At higher temperatures, the electrolyte deteriorates; at lower temperatures, the conductivity is too small. With a solid-state battery, the conductivity of the electrolyte is small so that the battery need to heat to the 90 °C. Battery pack mainly are make from standardized Li-Ion cells, Fig. 5, [8]. The first LIB generation (Sony Corporation, 1991) was produced in a standardized format, the well-known 18650 cylindrical cell [9].



Figure 5. Construction and interior design of a 18650 cylindrical battery

Lithium-ion chemistries tend to operate best between about 10 and 35 °C; this is referred to as the optimal temperature range. This is where you want the batteries to be at most of the time. However, most all lithium-ion chemistries will still operate down to about -20 °C and up to about 45 °C; this is known as the operational range. In this temperature range, no reduction in battery life would be expected to be experienced during normal operation. Between -20 and -40 °C the electrolytes may begin to freeze and the cold temperatures increase the impedance within the cell thereby resisting the flow of ions and reducing capacity and performance, and above 60 °C many lithium-ion cell chemistries begin to get more unstable; this is known as the survival temperature range, [7].

#### **BATTERY PACK**

Battery pack for PEDELEC is usually 36V. To get this voltage, it is necessary to connect 10 batteries in the series. In order to provide sufficient energy, certain elements may contain multiple parallel cells. The analyzed pack contains 40 CGR18650CG Li-Ion MH12210 cells. Cell nominal voltage is 3.6 V and with capacity 2250 mAh gives a pack capacity of 9 Ah.



It is important that all cells, inside battery pack, are similar characteristics (inner resistance) because it depends on lifecycle of battery pack [10]. As some of the batteries in the same series differ in one another, it is necessary to monitor the charging cycles because Li-Ion batteries are sensitive to

overflow which can lead to ignition. Battery Management System (BMS) is the basic component of each battery pack. Electric bicycles do not have a Thermal Management System (TMS) which can cause a temperature difference of about 2 - 3 °C from the coolest cell to the warmest cell. In the case of cars and larger battery packs the difference can be as much as 6 - 8 °C. The reason why this is important is that a large temperature gradient between the cells will cause the cells to age at different rates, more information in [11]. Hotter cells will age faster than the cooler cells, and if there is a large gradient, this could mean that the battery's calendar life will be reduced prematurely [7].

BMS serves to balance energy of individual cells because the behavior of the group is complex [12]. Balancing can be active and passive. In practice, it is most passive because the price of active balancers is not justified by energy savings. The passive cells balancer that fill individual cell in the charging process before the other, i.e. achieve the 4.2 V voltage slowly empties over the resistor that is connected in parallel with the cell. Fig. 7 shows the location of BMS and individual cells in the analyzed battery pack as well as the sematic layout of the BMS compound.



Figure 7. Battery photo with charger and schematic representation of the BMS in the battery pack (bottom view)

The premature destruction of the battery led to the use of charging immediately after the run, which was mainly during high outdoor temperatures. The lack of thermal management and the unequal distribution of dissipation led to a different aging of the cells, which can be seen from the thermal form in Fig. 8.



Figure 8. Uneven thermal pattern in operation (top view)

The temperature values in Fig. 8 show a difference in the battery temperature of 3.7 °C, while the difference to the housing takes up to 8.4 °C. Older cells with lower capacity have higher internal resistance. Because of this, good cells take over most of the current on themselves. This leads to their heating and aging. Batteries in the battery pack are set in two levels, so you need to analyze both sides of the battery pack. Fig. 9 (left) shows the upper side of the battery and the lower side (right). Fig. 9 can clearly estimate the location of individual cells as well as assume their qualitative status.



**Figure 9.** Battery pack thermal pattern in charging process (left top view, right bottom)

When after 4 years the battery could not exceed more than 800 meters, we carried out an additional thermographic analysis and determined the existence of a hot spot. Fig. 10 shows a thermal hot spot on the cells that have stopped working. Hot spots represent the healthy cells that are in parallel with the defective cell and conduct a current of the serial circuit.



Figure 10. Battery pack thermal pattern at end of lifetime (left top view, right bottom)

Taking average PEDELEC speed and radius of autonomy, it is possible to estimate the average engine power. The drop in capacity that is manifested through reduction of autonomy is shown in Table 2 as an estimate of the capacity of a battery pack and of a particular cell.

- 12	-	<u> </u>			<u> </u>	
	PEDELEC range (km)	Operating time (h)	Battery pack capacity (Ah)	Average power (W)	Cell capacity (mAh)	Percentage of initial battery capacity
	40	1.75	9.00	185	2250	100
	15	0.66	3.38	185	844	38
	7	0.31	1.58	185	394	18

 Table 2. Battery pack capacity estimation based on PEDELEC average speed and range

#### CONCLUSION

Batteries are the basic element of electro-mobility. With the launch of the Li-Ion battery on the market, the intense development of various forms of electric vehicles begins. For the needs of electric bicycles, PEDELEC especially, various battery packs are developed based on standard 18650 cells. In order to achieve the necessary voltage, the battery cells are put in series. Battery capacity increases by joining individual cells in parallel. The difference in characteristics and the need for voltage control, require BMS in each battery pack. BMS controls the voltage of an individual cell in the serial connection so that there is no overcharge and fire. Manufacturers declare battery life over the number of charging and discharging cycles. The number of the lifecycle for Li-Ion battery is 1000. Under realistic conditions of exploitation, battery life is 4 years. Based on two practical examples, the

charging number is estimated to be from 120 to 200. Main cause of the deviation from the manufacturer's reference is the temperature regime of exploitation and charging. Temperatures that are during charging process higher form standard testing temperature, significantly short the battery life cycle. On analyzed batteries, we can see that the capacity drops by an average of 20 % per year and the end of battery use occur suddenly. Infrared thermography, as an NDT method, can help to detect the inhomogeneity of the thermal pattern which is a consequence of uneven aging of individual cells in the battery pack.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Badstuber, N., London congestion charge has been a huge success. It's time to change it, www.citymetric.com, March 12, 2018
- [2] Glavaš, H., Dorić, D., Aračić, S., Practical Application of PEDELEC in the City of Osijek, 38<sup>th</sup> Conference on Transportation Systems with International Participation Automation in Transportation, 14.- 18.11.2018. Osijek –Budapest, Croatia –Hungary, 2018.
- [3] Glavaš, H., Barić, T., Keser, T., "Pedelec Pedal Electric Cycle" 35th Conference on Transportation Systems with International Participation Automation in transportation 2015, Zagreb London; Croatia England, 03.-08.11.2015.
- [4] Leaserad at Go Pedelec MDM Workshop Stuttgart. 14<sup>th</sup> June 2012, page 22.
- [5] Wijk, W., Bicycle Traffic Planning and Design, Warszawa, Poland, May 25, 2012
- [6] Wilson, D. G., Bicycling Science 3ed., MIT Press Cambridge, London, 2004.
- [7] Warner, J., The Handbook of Lithium-Ion Battery Pack Design Chemistry, Components, Types and Terminology, Elsevier, ISBN: 978-0-12-801456-1, 2015
- [8] https://spectrum.ieee.org/ns/images/sep07/images/lithf2.gif
- [9] Alejandro, A. Franco editor, Rechargeable Lithium Batteries, Elsevier Ltd. Woodhead Publishing ISBN 978-1-78242-090-3, 2015
- [10] Gogoana, R., Pinson, M. B., Bazant, M. Z., Sarma, S. E.,: "Internal resistance matching for parallel-connected lithium-ion cells and impacts on battery pack cycle life" Journal of Power Sources 252, 8-13, 2014.
- [11] Omar, N., et al., Lithium iron phosphate based battery Assessment of the aging parameters and development of cycle life model, Applied Energy, Volume 113, 2014, Pages 1575-1585, ISSN 0306-2619, DOI: /10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.09.003.
- [12] Dubarry, M., Vuillaume, N., Liaw, B.Y., From single cell model to battery pack simulation for Li-ion batteries, Journal of Power Sources, Volume 186, Issue 2, 2009, ISSN 0378-7753, DOI: 10.1016/j.jpowsour.2008.10.051.

## MICROSTRUCTURAL DIFERENCES BETWEEN CONVENTIONAL AND SINTERED TOOL STEEL

Zoran Karastojković<sup>1</sup>, Nikola Bajić<sup>1</sup>, Jasmina Pekez<sup>2</sup>, Zoran Janjušević<sup>3</sup>, Aleksandra Patarić<sup>3</sup>

 <sup>1</sup>IHIS – IRC Technoexperts, 11080 Zemun. Batajnički put 23, Serbia
 <sup>2</sup>University Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin,Serbia
 <sup>3</sup>Institute for Technology of Nuclear and Other Mineral Raw Materials, 11000 Belgrade, Francais d'Esperais 76, Serbia
 e-mail: zoran.karastojkovic@gmail.com

**Abstract:** Tools steels through the mankind history have played a crucial role in various production methods, either in cutting or deforming processes. All types of tool steels were produced on a classical manner by: casting, deforming, turning and/or milling, heat treating and finally grinding. In past decades new shedule is appeared for

production of tool steels, which is based on powder metallurgy and sintering. Some alloying elements, which present in tool steels offer advantages in improving the tool characteristics such as vanadium or others, are very chemical active, it means that they easily react with oxygen, nitrogen or carbon, so that alloying of steel on classical manner shows a lot of limitations. If elements to be added into steel were produced by powder metallurgy methods, after that they are mixed, following by compacting and sintering, so many of those tools become more attractive for usage. The comparison of possibility for producing on such shedule by using a microsopic view is, however, reasonable method for better understanding why the new method posses an advantage over classical production methods. Here will be analysed steel samples obtained by conventional production methods and by powder metallurgy method, of course with the same nominal chemical composition of used samples.

Key words: tool steel, classical production methods, powder metallurgy&sintering, microstructure

#### INTRODUCTION

New production methods of high speed tool steels by using powder metallurgy (P/M) and sintering methods have shown some improved properties in comparison to conventional ingot metallurgy (I/M), but many aspects of such production&products still are not well known both to tool designers or tool consumers. Many of tool steel grades are renewed, approximately obout 60% of total steel number is changed just in last two decades. It is clear that many (dis)advatages of proposed shedule production require more detailed investigations/inforNew production methods by using powder metallurgy and sintering methods have shown some improved properties of such obtained high speed tool steels, but they still are not well known to many tool designers or tool consumers. Many of tool steel grades are renewed, approximately obout 60% of total steel number is changed just in last two decades. It is clear that many (dis)advatages require more detailed investigations or informations.

Conventional production of tool steels, including high speed steels, over decades (rather could be said during centuries) is provided on next shedule: melting, alloying, casting, forging/rolling, cutting by milling/turning, than heat treting and finely grinding. For tools with complex geometry this shedule commonly is favorable, but there are tool products for whom the P/M becomes more favorable. This statement is dedicated to the speccially alloyed tool steel: addition of some reactive and alloying elements (such as vanadium, titanium, niobium, boron, etc.) posses such chemical and metallurgical properties that during melting/refining and alloying they easily made oxides, carbides, borides or nitrides. Those compounds after solidification of melted steel are distributed at grain borders, making a steel more brittle. Such problems could be markable avoided in P/M methods: powders of desired metals or nonmetals firstly are mixing, than pressing and undergo to sintering. In P/M production schedule making of brittle oxides, carbides, nitride, or borides could be avoided in a large scale. After 1960' many efforts have made in P/M producing.

Some of here mentioned facts pretty well may be registered by optical microscopy, that will be a goal in this paper. The microstructures presented here are not purely for academic discusion.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### **Tool steels**

No doubt that tools generally are highly loaded from all of other elements or components in entire mechanical engineering. This is a main reason that for long servicing, the tool must be carefully designed, used qualitative alloying elements and production method(s).

Tool steels are a pretty large group of steels. Almost of them must possess high hardness, good wear resistance, thermal stability, etc. [7,8]. According to their chemical composition they may have been (high) carbon or alloyed steels (usually with molibdenum, wolfram aand other high-temperature melted metals). A relatively novel group of tool steels are those made with addition of nonmetal powders, mainly those from a group of interstitial elements, as like boron, etc. Practically, tool steel are regarded as steels for making dies (either for cold or hot deformation) or cutting tools (most known from this group is high speed steel), etc.

Main shedule for producing different kinds of tool steels is *ingot metalurgy*, Fig. 1. Every production starts with melting (it includes also refining, alloying or degassing), after obtained as casted products they are shaped [5-11], by any of deformation processes (in hot or cold state).



Figure 1. Typical shedule for producing different kinds of tool steels by ingot metalurgy

By this shedule are not shown intermediate heat treating annealing(s). During melting, the concentrations of gases are rapidly increased and stayed in solidified steel. One diagram which shows the nature of commonly gasses distributed in iron as a function of temperature is shown in Fig. 2a). During cooling of melted&alloyed steel many gasses will be liberated [2,3,11], Fig. 2b).



Figure 2. Absorbtion of hydrogen and nitrogen in iron during heating a) and liberation of gasses during cooling of a small melting furnace b)

For quality tool steel this kind of treating was not enough, so the double or even triple remelted should be provided for obtaining an ingot, Fig. 3.



Figure 3. Scheme for triple remelting of tool steel: a) vacuum induction melting (VIM), b) electroslag refining (ESR) and c) ESR in vacuum

After such treating is applyied, the amount of absorbed gases and non-metallic inclusion are dramatically decreased. It means that tool steels properties will be satisfactory improved. The next step in ingot metallurgy shedule is deforming, one kind is shown in Fig. 4a)





Assortiment of semifinal tool products usually is versatile, Fig. 4b).

#### Powder metallurgy and sintering methods

The shape of powder particles (grains), i.e. morphology of powder [2,5-7], may be different, Figure 5, depending to the production method. Irregular, dendrite like, particles are less desirable than spherical, neither from metals, carbides, nitrides, etc.



Figure 5. Two examples of typical powder grains: a) irregular and b) spherical; SEM images

Production and sintering of powder(s), either from metal or nonmetal, in its nature always is complex, Fig. 6, so this production is not profitable for cheep components.



Figure 6. Technological shedule for production of P/M components

Of course that every step in this proces is important.

#### Pressing

Produced powders are mixing and next obvious operation is filling a die hole. For fullfilling a die hole, the shape of powder particles is of importance, and from that reason for tool making is better spherical than dendritic shape. After fullfilling a die hole is complited, next operation is pressing (compacting), and this operations consists from few steps, as shown in Fig. 7.

VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 7. Principal steps in die filling and pressing for obtaining a compacted raw part

In passed period, even now, the pressing is provided at room temperature, so called *cold pressing*, by applying pressure usually in range 3-5t/cm<sup>2</sup>. Pressing the components of simple geometry, as a polyhedral or similar form, is not a problem while for complex geometry becomes less feasible. Compacted components always posses quite small values of toughnes, strength ("green strength") or hardness, so after cold pressing those components obviously are going to sintering, when mentioned properties remarkably are increased.

#### Sintering

Sintering is a typical heat treating process in which the high working temperatures play an important role: at high temperatures the diffusion is emphasized [9-11] and powder particles became more dense. Macroscopic view of powder particles ( $\approx 5 \mu m$ ) before sintering is shown in Fig. 8a).



Figure 8. Powder particles before pressing a), and tree stages of reduced porosity (black areas) b)

During sintering the particles are "joining", either this process is providing in a solid state, when the porosity between them markably is decreased, as shown in tree stages in Fig. 8b). Pores are, generally, one of the greatest problem in obtaining a dense product by P/M methods.

As the sintering temperatures always are high, for steel in range  $1100^{\circ}C - 1300 (1400)^{\circ}C$ , than present particles of (non)metals became more reactive, so they may oxidize. Oxides into such steels have the negative influence on joining particles during sintering process and later to the properties of such product [1-7]. It is clear that protective atmosphere should be applyied. The vacuum furnace is the best solution for avoiding an oxidizing atmosphere.

Furnaces used for sintering in their design may exist as chamber or continuous (commonly bell type), almost in protective atmosphere.

Hot isostatic pressing

It was shown that pressing at elevated temperature is more beneficial, because at the same time both pressing and sintering process are provided. This treatment is known as *Hot Isostatic Pressing - HIP*. For heating up of powders to be pressed and sintered, many methods were developed [12-17], but one of the advanced is by using a plasma, Fig. 9.



Figure 9. Principal scheme of hot isostatic presing and sintering in vaccum with pulsed plasma

Graphite mold serves for ensuring the reducing atmosphere, in which is provided pressing and sintering, and for lowering the reactivity of some metals [12-15]. The pulsed DC current offers advatages than constant current supplying for heating up of powder(s) to be sintered. It means that when pulsed DC current is used, than is a need for lower pressure during compacting in comparison to compacting at room temperature. Also, the amounts of pores are decreasing when pulsed current is used. All elements in such production are positioned in a vacuum chamber. The entire system still is expensive, so may be used only for precious components.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

There is no markable difference in hardness values between I/M and P/M products, for high speed steels those values commonly are in range 62-65HRC. Principal characteristics of as casted high speed steel is in great liquation (infomogeneos) and also in distribution of alloying elements and appropriate carbides [2,3,16]. By metal working processes, followed with heat treating (a kind of annealing), the degree of inhomogenity will be lowered, but not fully disappeared.

#### Microstructures of I/M and P/M tool steel

The most visible diference between I/M and P/M products could be seen just in their microstructures [7-10], one example is shown for one tool made of high speed steel, Fig. 10. Carbides, white phase at Fig. 10a), still are large (up to  $50\mu m$  or more), although they are elongated and deformed in the direction of deformation. Carbide phase in sintered powder, Fig. 10b), is much smaller than carbides produced by conventional production methods.



**Figure 10.** Microstructures of same high speed steel M3/2produced by: a) conventional melting and deforming and b) powder materials, x100

When mixing of powders is provided well, the obtained microstructure, Fig. 10b), is without large carbide phase. Higher sintering temperatures may have influence on appearing the large grains. The amount of carbides and their distribution, of course, markably influences on finished tool charasteristics, first of all on impact toughness, and however on tool servicing life.

P/M production methods are more expensive than conventional I/M methods, but available for special kinds of tool steels. Pores are still the large problem in P/M products.

#### CONLCUSIONS

Conventional methods (I/M) of tool steels production are pretty well developed, also their heat treatment. There are some tool steels in which the alloying by using a reactive elements, as like vanadium, niobium, etc, still represents the problem.

One usable solution is production the desired tool steel is in applying a powder metallurgy (P/M) methods: powders of different (reactive) metals with carbides or nitrides may be mixed, pressed and sintered, when conventional methods of steel melting are invalid. The microstructural monitoring, as a method in controling both I/M and P/M tool products, clearly has shown the differences in shape and kind of distributed phases, with special attention on carbides in high speed tool steel M3/2.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Yarnton, D., Argyle, M.: Practical course in powder metallurgy, London 1962, Cassel, pp. 46-79.
- [2] Rakovskij, V.S., Saklinskij, V.V.: Poroškovaja metallurgija v mašinostroenii, Spravočnik, in Russian, Moscow 1973, Mašinostroenie, pp. 3-67.
- [3] Kočovski, B.: Metallurgy of Iron and Steel, in Serbian, Bor 1967, Faculty of Mining and Metallurgy, p. 82-127.
- [4] Karastojković, Z.: Heat treatment of metals, in Serbian, Belgrade 2016, Visoka tehnička škola strukovnih studija Novi Beograd, pp. 79-100.
- [5] Barjanovskij, M., Dmitrovič, A., Intjakov, N., Čajka, V.: Handbook for technologists, in Russian, Minsk 1966, Belarus, pp. 47-205.
- [6] Suvorov, I.K.: Metal Working Processes, in Russian 1973, Moscow 1973, Visšaya škola, pp. 228-375.
- [7] Geller, Ju.: Tool Steels, Moscow 1978, Mašinostroenie, pp. 42-133.
- [8] Savickij, E.M., Burhanov, G.S., Povarova, K.B. et al.: Tugoplavkie metally i ih splavy, in Russian, Moscow 1986, Mašinostroenie, pp. 195-255.
- [9] Bokštejn, B.S., Kopeckij, Č.V., Švindlerman, L.S.: Termodinamika i kinetika granic zeren v metallah, in Russian, Moscow 1986, pp. 84-148.
- [10] Beljčenko, G.I., Gubenko, S.I.: Principles of Metallography and Working Processes of Steels, in Russian, Kiev-Doneck 1987, Višča škola, pp. 42-119

- [11] Sedlaček, V.: Non-ferrous metals and alloys, Amsterdam 1986, Elsevier, pp. 306-367.
- [12] Zelikman, A.N., Koršunov, B.G., Eljutin, A.V. et al: Niobij i tantal, in Russisan, Moscow 1990, pp. 209-271.
- [13] Ljakišev, N.P., Pliner, Ju.A., Lappo, S.I.: Borosoderžajuščied stalji i splavi, in Russian, Moscow 1986, pp. 161-172.
- [14] Ljakišev, N.P., Pliner, Ju.A., Lappo, S.I.: Legirujuščie splavy i stalji s titanom, in Russian, Moscow 1985, pp. 102-124.
- [15] Tušinskij, L.I.: Metall alloys strengthening theory and technology, in Russian, Novosibirsk 1990, Nauka, pp. 13-142.
- [16] Ermakov, S.S., Vjaznikov, N.F.: Poroškovye izdeljija, in Russian, Leningrad 1990, Mašinostroenie, pp. 152-215.
- [17] O. Araujo Filho, Neves, M.D., Liberati, J., Elias da Silva, L., Salgado, L., Filho, A.: Sintering of AISI M3:2 High Speed Steel – Part II, Materials Science Forum Vols. 530-531 (2006), pp. 358-363.

## Session 1.

# **Mechanical Engineering**

## A MODEL FOR MANUFACTURING OPTIMIZATION AND ACHIEVING HIGHER PRODUCTIVITY IN SMALL AND MEDIUM-SIZED ENTERPRISES

#### Mihalj Bakator<sup>1</sup>, Dragan Ćoćkalo<sup>1</sup>, Milan Nikolić<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: mihali,bakator@uns.ac.rs

**Abstract:** Manufacturing optimization is a crucial part of productivity increase. There is a large set of tools and techniques that can contribute to manufacturing optimization. Now, the small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) can be depicted as the cornerstone of economic stability and economic growth in developing countries and in developed countries as well. In this paper, manufacturing optimization for higher productivity in SMEs is addressed. The main idea was to thoroughly analyze literature in this domain and to develop a model for manufacturing optimization. After a literature analysis, this present paper presents a generic, theoretical manufacturing optimization model for achieving higher productivity. The model moderately contributes to the existing body of literature and it can be used for future research in this domain.

Key words: manufacturing optimization, SMEs, reengineering, lean manufacturing, TQM

#### INTRODUCTION

Small and medium sized enterprises (SMEs) are considered to be the backbone of economic growth [1]. Additionally, it was noted that SMEs can be observed as "incubators" of technological change, advancement and innovation [2]. The flexibility and positive social impact of SMEs has a tremendous value for every country and they provide employment opportunities and support for large scale manufacturing companies [3]. In a turbulent and dynamic business environment companies have to continuously improve in order to survive on the market and to establish a competitive market position [4]. Over time, manufacturing SMEs have to consider optimizing their manufacturing processes in order to reduce costs and increase productivity, thus increasing their competitive position on the market. Similarly to large scale manufacturing companies, SMEs also have to consider the level of sustainability of their manufacturing model. Sustainability can be achieved through thorough evaluation, and through optimization of various products, processes on various levels of the manufacturing model [5]. Manufacturing optimization can be conducted in various ways such as lean manufacturing [6], business process reengineering (BPR) [D38], total quality management (TQM) [7], six sigma [8] and other methods. Now, these methods further include various tools and techniques. The approach to manufacturing optimization depends on the type of product, number of employees, organizational structure and culture, and a large set of other business and performance metrics. Therefore, it is not practical to address manufacturing optimization for specific products. A more efficient way of manufacturing optimization is through generic approach that is applicable to a wide range of SMEs, and to develop intricate, and specific actions of optimization internally. This would include the identification of various processes, tasks, and other elements of the manufacturing system. Furthermore, when it comes to manufacturing optimization, there is a large body of literature that addresses a large number of case studies where manufacturing is optimized. For this paper, a few dozen literature sources are studied with the idea to provide a good basis for future research in this domain.

In this paper a theoretical model for manufacturing optimization in SMEs is developed. The main idea was to develop a generic model that could be customized for the needs of specific SMEs. The optimization methods such as business process reengineering, lean manufacturing, six sigma, total quality management, kaizen and other tools and techniques are analyzed. The paper has two main sections. The first section analyzes the mentioned optimization methods. The second section presents the proposed model for manufacturing optimization. Finally, conclusions are drawn and future research is discussed.

#### PROCESS OPTIMIZATIO METHODS

#### **Business process reengineering**

Business process reengineering (BPR) can be viewed as a radical and overall thorough change of various processes in the company and a drastic change of the workflow design with the goal to achieve higher business performance including reduced costs, increased productivity, higher quality, and better service [9]. The main critical success factors when it comes to business process reengineering are top management commitment and support, collaborative working environment, employee training, IT infrastructure, organizational culture, adequate financial and other resources, and a decrease in the bureaucratic structure [10]. If implemented correctly, BPR could dramatically enhance the business performance of SMEs [10]. Competitiveness of SMEs and other companies in general, refers to the ability to adequately manage resources, knowledge, competencies and adapting faster and more effectively to market changes compared to the competition. Thus the main triggers for conducting BPR are external pressure from competitors, managing change, acquisitions, and the overall need to reduce costs [11]. Why is BPR important for SMEs and manufacturing optimization? Is it not too radical and expensive? Well, this approach brings a lot of risk, thus it is important to address all the possibilities before engaging with BPR. It is inevitable that BPR and performance measurement affect manufacturing strategies [12]. It can be concluded that BPR should be conducted only when other methods can't improve business performance. It is a complex method, thus it requires a lot of resources [13].

#### Lean manufacturing, six sigma and lean six sigma

In order for companies to remain competitive on dynamic markets, it is not enough to develop good products and services, but also they have to improve and enhance their manufacturing system [14]. SMEs are often challenged by the lack of necessary knowledge that would improve overall business performance. Now, lean manufacturing should be implemented in accordance with the need of these SMEs [6]. Lean manufacturing can be viewed as a set of tools, and principles, as a philosophy, an approach or a system where the main goal is to reduce waste and unnecessary work during the manufacturing process [15]. Lean manufacturing focuses on waste that includes: waste of unnecessary motion, transportation, processing, inventory, defects, and underutilized people. These have to be taken into consideration when lean manufacturing implementation is conducted [16]. Lean manufacturing has the potential to drive up value of products, thus ensuring continuous improvement of the company's market position. Lean manufacturing is often depicted as a way of thinking that nourishes a culture that supports continuous improvements of various processes in the organization [17].

Six sigma is a structured method that integrates and uses statistical methods to dramatically decrease defect products or services from a customers' point of view [18]. Six sigma has a quality goal of 3.4 defects per million opportunities/products (DPMO) [18]. Now, it was mentioned that SMEs operate under a lot of pressure that comes from financial and non-financial constraints [19]. Six sigma can't be applied to SMEs in a way that large scale manufacturing companies apply it. Changes have to be made in order to successfully apply the six sigma method in SMEs. This is achieved through data driven decision making, optimum manufacturing parameter settings, employee training, advanced statistical tools, critical quality issue identification, competitive awareness and effective management [19]. It is interesting to note that six sigma has a more positive impact on performance in ISO certified companies [20]. A pre-existing quality management system is certainly a good basis for six sigma implementation.

Lean six sigma utilizes both lean manufacturing and six sigma. Through lean management waste is reduced, and six sigma reduces the number of defect products. This leads to dramatic cost reduction, higher productivity and overall improved business performance [21]. Some of the main critical success factors of lean six sigma in SMEs are employee training; management involvement, commitment and support; customer orientation and customer satisfaction; project prioritization; leadership; cultural change; understanding lean six sigma; process management; product design; employee satisfaction; employee reward; inventory control; and communication of information [22]. Next, the Kaizen approach will be discussed.

#### Kaizen

Kaizen (from two Japanese words "Kai" meaning change and "Zen" meaning good/improvement) can be defined as an approach towards continuous improvements in terms of productivity, costs and quality [23]. The changes that occur under Kaizen are not necessarily drastic, but rather incremental and continuous. Further, the Kaizen management approach includes principles and values, and techniques that fall under the Kaizen "umbrella". These principles and values are employee participation; focus on processes; maintenance and improvement; top management commitment; experimentation and observation skills; and discipline. The used techniques are total productive maintenance; total quality control; automation; Kanban; just-in-time; total flow management; zero defects; and quality control circle [24]. It is evident that Kaizen includes a large variety of techniques and tools. Thus using Kaizen in SMEs requires identifying the processes, procedures and skills of employees and take small steps towards improvement. Kaizen is also used as tool in the lean manufacturing approach.

#### Total quality management

Total quality management (TOM) can be viewed as a management practice that focuses on improving the quality of products and/or services. There are seven main categories of TQM practices. These are strategic planning; leadership; human resource management (HRM); customer focus; process management; information and analysis; and supplier management [25]. There is evidence of a strong, positive relationship between TQM practices and SME organizational performance. However, the positive effects of TQM practices on financial performance in SMEs is weak [26]. Furthermore, when it comes to TQM implementation, it is important to note that TQM practices can have a significant a negative effect on role stressors (when employees are uncertain about their tasks, responsibilities and duties in the company). Therefore, it is necessary to clearly define the tasks, processes, responsibilities, and duties of every employee during and after the TQM implementation process [27]. The objective of TQM is to manage processes that focus on effectiveness and business performance [28]. In this case business performance includes financial performance (market share, profitability, return of investments etc.) and operational performance (product quality, inventory performance, and customer satisfaction). For SMEs, TQM could be considered as a management tool that facilitates the improvement of organizational performance in a dynamic environment [29]. Certainly, it can be seen that TQM practices can bring improvement to SMEs.

#### Other tools and techniques of manufacturing process improvement

Some of the tools for manufacturing process optimization may include mind maps [30], Fishbone/Ishikawa diagram [31], DMAIC (define, measure, analyze, improve and control) [32][33], principle of 5S, PDCA (plan-do-check-act/adjust) [32][34], Pareto charts [35], value stream mapping, particle swarm optimization [D5], data mining driven manufacturing optimization [36], supply chain, employee scheduling, gantograms and other. Evidently, there is a wide variety of tools and techniques that can be used for manufacturing optimization. However, not every tool is adequate for every SME, and it is necessary to address specific characteristics of a specific SME in order to use the right tool and technique to optimize the manufacturing process. In the next section, a theoretical model for manufacturing optimization and improvement is presented.

#### A MODEL FOR MANUFACTURING OPTIMIZATION AND IMPROVEMENT

The theoretical model for manufacturing optimization is based on studies conducted in the domain of SME manufacturing, business process and manufacturing process improvement, and overall optimization of manufacturing systems. There are various models of manufacturing systems, therefore the presented model is generic in nature and it should be viewed as a framework that requires specific customization in order to be suitable for a specific manufacturing system. The model is depicted on Figure 1.

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 1. A theoretical model for manufacturing optimization and improvement

The model for manufacturing optimization and improvement is depicted through an example of a simple production line. Several procedures are labeled with numbers from 1 to 12. The detailed explanations for these labels are given in Table 1.

Table 1. Label descr	iption
----------------------	--------

#	Description	#	Description
1	Production line. In this case it represents a		Analysis, evaluation, and correction refer to the
	generic production line which from start to finish		data from the feedback. That data is processed
	includes the following elements:		and analyzed thoroughly. The weak points of the
	- Raw material (materials that are		production line are evaluated, and necessary
	necessary to create a product);		corrections are conducted. Here, a fishbone
	- Sorting (sorting the raw material and		(Ishikawa) diagram may be helpful.
	preparing it for the assembly process);		This step is similar to the feedback loop, thus it
	- Assembly (this can also include		repeats itself in accordance with the objectives
	production of parts from raw materials		of the production/manufacturing line. Similar to
	that are part of the product. It is		the feedback, this element of the optimization
	depicted as the core of the production		process also plays a crucial role.
	line as this is where the products are		
	created);		
	- Control (at this point quality control is		
	conducted);		
	- Packing (the products are packed and		
	prepared for storage);		
	- Storage (when the products are stored,		
	additional quality control is conducted).		

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia

		r	
2	Production line border. Within this border the generic production/manufacturing process is conducted. Additionally, employees (E), machines (M) and time necessary to complete a task (t) are included.	8	Data collection, calibration, and optimization. Here, the data collection process involves the already analyzed data from the feedback and from the time management module. Calibration is used to clearly define some of the manufacturing elements before optimization. The main optimization process may include incremental improvements to certain employee movements, robotic arm movements, time delays between raw material insertion, storage speed and inventory organization, or it can involve drastic changes (BPR) to the whole manufacturing process. This is all based on the feedback data, and the optimization has to be in- sync with the main objectives of the business strategy.
3	The dashed line represents the flow of information and communication in the manufacturing process. This also includes feedback of information	9	Control charts are a great tool to for quality control. However, there may be other tools that could be used such as histograms, scatter diagrams flow charts statistical sampling etc.
4	The information and communication flow includes data/information about: raw material type; raw material quantity; employee work load; machine workload; information about time, raw material and defect waste; control charts; packaging; storage/inventory; schedules; quota status; number of pre-packaging and post- packaging product defects.	10	Here, the load of employees and machines are measured, and that data is used to optimize future workload. Additionally, peak loads, delays and bottlenecks are also addressed. This way if there are issues in the production line, they can be fixed in an adequate manner.
5	Feedback is a crucial part of the optimization process. The feedback provides the necessary data through which the manufacturing process is optimized. As mentioned in the literature review, the optimization can be quality oriented (TQM, Six sigma, ISO 9000 etc.); continuous improvement oriented (Kaizen); minimum waste oriented (lean manufacturing) or oriented towards an increase in overall business performance.	11	Planning, scheduling and training activities in this case, are referred to employees. Planning and scheduling is an efficient way to address bottlenecks, and delay in the manufacturing system. Training activities can increase productivity, and reduce overall production costs.
6	Time waste management. The time necessary to complete certain task is addressed. Before the data collection, time has to be managed in clearly defined by steps. This means that there is overall time ( $t_o$ ) for a production cycle that consists of time necessary to complete a specific action on the production line (raw material- $t_1$ ; sorting- $t_2$ ; storage- $t_6$ ). Further, these can be sub defined. For example, assembly time is $t_3$ , employee time to complete the assembly task is $t_{3E}$ , machine time to complete assembly task is $t_{3M}$ . Depending on the complexity of the optimization algorithm, the time for a certain task is defined accordingly. Therefore, time waste management keeps track of these times and includes them into the optimization algorithm.	12	The implementation process includes the execution of the defined changes to certain elements of the production line with a goal to achieve desired levels of productivity and workflow.

Furthermore, a simple algorithm that depicts a potential optimization process at the assembly module is developed. This algorithm is shown on Figure 2.



Figure 2. An optimization algorithm for the assembly module

The algorithm depicts the elements in the optimization process that include employees, machines, and the time allocated for specific tasks. For the model and algorithm development process, credible literature sources were used [37], [38]. The optimization algorithm, similarly to the optimization model, is generic in nature, and in practice these can be far more complex.

#### CONCLUSION

Based on the conducted research in the domain of manufacturing optimization, it can be concluded that there is a vast amount of methods, techniques and tools which can be used to optimize manufacturing systems. When it comes to SMEs, manufacturing optimization differs compared to large-scale manufacturing. Therefore, it is necessary to address all the factors that may affect productivity, costs, waste and other optimization parameters. In this paper a theoretical model for manufacturing optimization and improvement is shown. Additionally, an algorithm for optimization which is based on the model is depicted. The approach in this research is focused on pointing out the potential solutions when it comes to optimizing and improving the manufacturing parameters such as allocated manufacturing time for each process, number of employees, number of procedures, number of products manufactured, etc. The algorithm includes only the assembly module. This way the optimization approach can be more precisely depicted.

It can be noted that this paper has a moderate contribution to the existing body literature in the domain of manufacturing optimization in SMEs. The main limitation of this paper is the generic framework of the proposed models. For future research it is recommended to develop a more complex model that includes more modules in the production line, thus providing a wider range of possible practical applications. Additionally, existing optimization models should be addressed and analyzed thoroughly. This paper provides a good basis for this future research.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This work is a part of the current project TR-35017 funded by Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Robu, M., The dynamic and importance of SMEs in economy, The USV Annals of Economics and Public Administration, Vol.13, No.7, pp.84-89, 2013.
- [2] Hall, B. H., Lotti, F., Mairesse, J., Innovation and productivity in SMEs: empirical evidence for Italy, Small Business Economics, Vol.33, No.1, pp.13-33, 2009.
- [3] Gunasekaran, A., Forker, L., Kobu, B., Improving operations performance in a small company: a case study, International Journal of Operations & Production Management, Vol.20, No.3, pp.316-336, 2000.
- [4] Delić, M., Cvetković, N., Vrhovac, V., Milisavljević, S., Morača, S., Competitiveness of Serbian organisations based on modern organizational and industrial concepts. International Journal" Advanced Quality", Vol.45, No.3, pp.41-46, 2017.
- [5] Jayal, A. D., Badurdeen, F., Dillon Jr, O. W., Jawahir, I. S., Sustainable manufacturing: Modeling and optimization challenges at the product, process and system levels, CIRP Journal of Manufacturing Science and Technology, Vol.2, No.3, pp.144-152, 2010.
- [6] Dorota Rymaszewska, A., The challenges of lean manufacturing implementation in SMEs, Benchmarking: An International Journal, Vol.21, No.6, pp.987-1002, 2014.
- [7] Ahmed, S., Hassan, M., Survey and case investigations on application of quality management tools and techniques in SMIs, International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management, Vol.20, No.7, pp.795-826, 2003.
- [8] Goh, T. N., A strategic assessment of Six Sigma. Quality and Reliability Engineering International, Vol.18, No.5, pp.403-410, 2002.
- [9] Habib, M. N., Shah, A., Business process reengineering: Literature review of approaches and applications, In Proceedings of 3rd Asia-Pacific Business Research Conference. Kuala Lumpur: pp.978, 2013, February.
- [10] Jamali, G., Abbaszadeh, M. A., Ebrahimi, M., Maleki, T., Business process reengineering implementation: developing a causal model of critical success factors, International Journal of e-Education, e-Business, e-Management and e-Learning, Vol.1, No.5, pp.354, 2011.
- [11] Belay, A. M., Helo, P., Takala, J., Welo, T., Considering BPR and CE for faster product delivery: a case study in manufacturing firms, International Journal of Productivity and Quality Management, Vol.13, No.3, pp.349-375, 2014.
- [12] Herzog, N. V., Tonchia, S., Polajnar, A., Linkages between manufacturing strategy, benchmarking, performance measurement and business process reengineering, Computers & Industrial Engineering, Vol.57, No.3, pp.963-975, 2009.
- [13] Guimaraes, T., Paranjape, K., Testing success factors for manufacturing BPR project phases, The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology, Vol.68, No.9-12, pp.1937-1947, 2013.
- [14] Rahman, N. A. A., Sharif, S. M., Esa, M. M., Lean manufacturing case study with Kanban system implementation, Procedia Economics and Finance, Vol.7, pp.174-180, 2013.
- [15] Bhamu, J., Singh Sangwan, K., Lean manufacturing: literature review and research issues, International Journal of Operations & Production Management, Vol.34, No.7, pp.876-940, 2014.
- [16] Wahab, A. N. A., Mukhtar, M., Sulaiman, R., A conceptual model of lean manufacturing dimensions, Procedia Technology, Vol.11, pp.1292-1298, 2013.
- [17] Panizzolo, R., Garengo, P., Sharma, M. K., Gore, A., Lean manufacturing in developing countries: evidence from Indian SMEs, Production Planning & Control, Vol.23, No.10-11, pp.769-788, 2012.
- [18] Linderman, K., Schroeder, R. G., Zaheer, S., Choo, A. S., Six Sigma: a goal-theoretic perspective, Journal of Operations management, Vol.21, No.2, pp.193-203, 2003.

- [19] Deshmukh, S. V., Chavan, A., Six Sigma and SMEs: a critical review of literature, International Journal of Lean Six Sigma, Vol.3, No.2, pp.157-167, 2012.
- [20] Kumar, M., Antony, J., Douglas, A., Does size matter for Six Sigma implementation? Findings from the survey in UK SMEs, The TQM journal, Vol.21, No.6, pp.623-635, 2009.
- [21] Arnheiter, E. D., Maleyeff, J., The integration of lean management and Six Sigma, The TQM magazine, Vol.17, No.1, pp.5-18, 2005.
- [22] Lande, M., Shrivastava, R. L., Seth, D., Critical success factors for Lean Six Sigma in SMEs (small and medium enterprises), The TQM Journal, Vol.28, No.4, pp.613-635, 2016.
- [23] Suárez-Barraza, M. F., Ramis-Pujol, J., Kerbache, L., Thoughts on kaizen and its evolution: Three different perspectives and guiding principles, International Journal of Lean Six Sigma, Vol.2, No.4, pp.288-308, 2011.
- [24] Maarof, M. G., Mahmud, F., A review of contributing factors and challenges in implementing Kaizen in small and medium enterprises, Procedia Economics and Finance, Vol.35, pp.522-531, 2016.
- [25] Mahmud, N., Hilmi, M. F., TQM and Malaysian SMEs performance: The mediating roles of organization learning, Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences, Vol.130, pp.216-225, 2014.
- [26] Valmohammadi, C., The impact of TQM implementation on the organizational performance of Iranian manufacturing SMEs, The TQM Journal, Vol.23, No.5, pp.496-509, 2011.
- [27] Fallah Ebrahimi, Z., Wei Chong, C., Hosseini Rad, R., TQM practices and employees' role stressors, International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management, Vol.31, No.2, pp.166-183, 2014.
- [28] Ahmad, M. F., Zakuan, N., Ahmad, J., Takala, J., Meta-analysis of the TQM impact on business performance amongst regions and countries, International Journal of Industrial and Systems Engineering, Vol.20, No.2, pp.155-164, 2015.
- [29] Demirbag, M., Lenny Koh, S. C., Tatoglu, E., Zaim, S., TQM and market orientation's impact on SMEs' performance, Industrial Management & Data Systems, Vol.106, No.8, pp.1206-1228.
- [30] Henry, T., Perry, C., How mind maps affect the practice of project management in SMEs, Gibaran Journal of Applied Management, Vol.6, pp.1-27, 2013.
- [31] Gheorghe, I., Ciocoiu, C. N., Application of fishbone diagram to determine the risk of an event with multiple causes, Management Research and Practice Vol.2, No.1, pp.1-20, 2010.
- [32] Sokovic, M., Pavletic, D., Pipan, K. K., Quality improvement methodologies–PDCA cycle, RADAR matrix, DMAIC and DFSS, Journal of Achievements in Materials and Manufacturing Engineering Vol.43, No.1, pp.476-483, 2010.
- [33] Franchetti, M., Yanik, M., Continuous improvement and value stream analysis through the lean DMAIC Six Sigma approach: a manufacturing case study from Ohio, USA, International Journal of Six Sigma and Competitive Advantage, Vol.6, No.4, pp.278-300, 2011.
- [34] Vorkapić, M., Ćoćkalo, D., Đorđević, D., Bešić, C., Implementation of 5S tools as a starting point in business process reengineering, Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness (JEMC), Vol.7, No.1, pp.44-54, 2017.
- [35] Grosfeld-Nir, A., Ronen, B., Kozlovsky, N., The Pareto managerial principle: when does it apply?, International Journal of Production Research, Vol.45, No.10, pp.2317-2325, 2007.
- [36] Soesanti, I., Syahputra, R., Batik Production Process Optimization Using Particle Swarm Optimization Method, Journal of Theoretical and Applied Information Technology, Vol.86, No.2, pp.272, 2016.
- [37] Gröger, C., Niedermann, F., Mitschang, B., Data mining-driven manufacturing process optimization, In Proceedings of the World Congress on Engineering, Vol.3, pp.4-6, 2012.
- [38] Caramia, M., Dell'Olmo, P., Effective resource management in manufacturing systems: optimization algorithms for production planning, 2016, Springer Science & Business Media.
- [39] Pirim, H., Al-Turki, U., Yilbas, B. S., Supply Chain Management and Optimization in Manufacturing, 2014, Springer.

### USING SCADA SYSTEM FOR PROCESS CONTROL IN WATER INDUSTRY

#### Goran Vujnović<sup>1</sup>, Jasmina Perišić<sup>1</sup>, Zvonimir Božilović<sup>1</sup>, Marina Milovanović<sup>1</sup>, Radmila Vilma Getman<sup>1</sup>, Ljiljana Radovanović<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>UNION University "Nikola Tesla", Faculty of Entrepreneurial Business and Real Estate Management, Cara Dušana 62-64, Belgrade, Serbia,

<sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Đure Đakovica bb, Zrenjanin,

Serbia

e-mail: goran.vuja.vujnovic@gmail.com

Abstract: In this paper, we explained the concepts of industrial engineering, the ecological aspect of water treatment and the systems for wastewater purification. The goal of introducing the automation of the process of processing and purifying water is to make as many functions of the technical process as possible in an economically acceptable manner. SCADA is a system for measuring, monitoring and controlling industrial systems in different fields. This paper presents the SCADA application in the control of technological processes in water treatment. The advantages of using the described SCADA application represented in this paper showed increasing the safety of employees, the accuracy of the water treatment process within the given parameters and the economy of the automated industrial water process.

KeyWords: industrial engineering, water treatment process, SCADA, ecology.

#### INTRODUCTION

The rapid increase in human activities and the industrial revolution have led to an increase in energy production and consumption of natural resources [13], [16]. At the same time, the increase in production levels and increased energy consumption significantly disturbs the ecological factor and the natural balance [1], [2]. Consumption of large quantities of natural resources creates enormous amounts of waste and pollution. New technologies often result in greater consumption of natural resources [2]. Industrial engineering explores the principles of design, organization and management of production processes and systems [13]. Industrial engineering finds a way to conduct analysis and to improve the segments of production activities or the production system as a whole, especially from the aspect of technical efficiency [16]. Industrial engineering finds application of modern methods and approaches for the purpose of planning and optimizing the process already at the stage of designing production systems [13], [16].

Environmental technology envirotech or greentech or cleantech is the application of environmental science and green chemistry to preserve the natural environment and resources [8], [14], [15], [16]. Sustainable engineering is a process of using energy and resources at a rate that does not endanger the natural environment [16]. Water is a necessary raw material in industrial production, energy, food industry, utility needs and all other production processes. The most demand for cleanliness of water is set by the food industry as well as utility systems for supplying citizens with drinking water [8], [16]. All of the raw water treatment processes are of great importance, solid suspended, organic and inorganic chemical components, bacteria and chemicals that give a bad taste and smell [8], [11], [14], [15]. Due to high raw water treatment costs, suitable technologies must be combined in the best way to strike a balance between price and water quality obtained.

SCADA (Supervisory Control And Data Acquisition) applications in industrial systems is the highest quality, but a costly solution. SCADA systems have wide application in the management and monitoring of the operation of industrial plants and equipment in telecommunications, energy, wastwater systems and other fields [3], [4]. SCADA represents a system for monitoring, monitoring, archiving and control of industrial systems with parameter display, with the availability and reliability of such a system at a high level [6], [7]. These systems include a wide range of equipment, subsystems and technical solutions that enable the collection and processing of process data, and responding in an adequate optimal way. Process management can be automated or initiated by the operator. In the field

of treatment, water can be used from simple monitoring of flow, pressure, residuals, to complex monitoring and control of technological processes of water disinfection [1], [2], [3].

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

The paper presents an example of the application of the SCADA system used in water supply systems [3], [4], [6], [7]. For this purpose, the Wonderware InTouch software package can be used [18]. The most common relay system is built up through two SCADA configurations [10], [12]. The first application is introduced by PLCs (Programmable Logic Controllers), with a proposed TCP/IP (Transmission Control Protocol/Internet Protocol) protocol based communication connection [5], [9], [17]. This application uses a simple signaling and alarm system and simplifies process management through increased functionality and productivity. On this application it is necessary to perform a clear signalization of the condition of the equipment as well as an alarm signal indicating when the process does not meet the nominal working conditions. The three components of the SCADA system are: multiple remote terminal units PLC master station and HMI (Human-Machine Interface) computer and communications infrastructure. Master station refers to servers, to software for communicating with equipment, and to HMI software running on one or more computers in the control room. In smaller SCADA systems, the main station can be only one PC, while in larger SCADA systems, the main station can consist of multiple servers and distributed software applications. Depending on the chosen configuration, the communication infrastructure is selected. This involves the choice of signal levels for transmitting data from the encoder to PLCs as well as linking the PLCs to the computer on which the SCADA is installed [9]. The signal communication link is based on the TCP/IP protocol [5], [17]. The application of SCADA system offers a number of advantages: the existing installed equipment can be used to expand the production capacity, the realized relay management scheme is retained, the security is increased because the centralization is reduced (one computer runs the entire process, and in the event of a failure it stops completely all parts of the process) there is a group of users of the system trained to work with the Wonderware InTouch software package for SCADA system [6], [10], [12], [18].

The simplest configuration of the SCADA system is reduced to a system that consists of one-way switches, encoders, relays, etc. on the other hand, a PC that receives data through its acquisition card, processes them, forms information about the controlled process, and determines management actions. Simple structures include the configuration that is formed from one PLCs and PC with SCADA system. With this SCADA system configuration, the introduction of a PLCs means the ability to monitor / manage one other process from one computer. PLC device is placed in the control room, in order to provide optimum operating conditions and receive information on the pressure, level and position of the valve on the input module. It is also possible to use PLCs with digital input and output module. InTouch is a software package that creates applications for SCADA systems. For the purposes of this work, version 10.0 was used. Wonderware InTouch allows two trends to display the values of the defined variables: real-time and history data [10].

#### SCADA system in plumbing systems

In cases where the water treatment plant is separated from the control center, it is possible that all signals related to the basic process parameters will be brought from the automation to the master PLCs with the touch screen operator panel and the control system connection. In this way, the user is enabled to inspect the status of water treatment and chlorination systems and there is the possibility of changing certain process parameters.

The remote touch screen panel are particularly practical in geographically diluted water systems is shown in Fig. 1. The touch screen control panel is located on the front and has a sound indication of touch. Over a dozen screen displays provide an optimal view of all the information necessary for quality monitoring of the water treatment process, as well as a detailed system management procedure. VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 1. Remote control panel for process automation

The control touch screen panels can be installed in the front door of the control electrical cabinets are shown in Fig.2. The characteristics of the touch screen panels are: remote control of all process parameters, remote control of the process of chlorination from the control room, data storage in the cloud or other way of storing and storing process parameters (flow, residual, valve position, amount of chlorine to be dosed, etc.), adjusting system parameters for process automation.



Figure 2. PLC with electrical cabinet

Figure 3. Electrical cabinet with touch screen panels

The Fig. 4. shows the workflow automatically monitored to control the operation of the filter fields. The flow meter signal reaches the PLCs at the command of the PLCs and the pump pumps and opens the electromagnetic valve. The picture shows whether the pump is working, whether the valve is open and how open is it, the flow rate on the flowmeter, the valve opening on the drain.



Figure 4. Monitoring the operation of the filter fields via the SCADA

The SCADA system involves a higher degree of automation of industrial processes used to collect data from sensors and instruments located at remote stations, to transmit and display data at a central station for the purpose of controlling or managing the process. The collected data is viewed on one or more SCADA computers in the central control station. Analog signals that the SCADA system monitors are levels, temperatures, pressures, flux or gas flows and engine speeds. Digital signals controlled by the SCADA system are level switches, pressure switches, generator status, contact relay status, etc. Data collection begins at PLCs level and includes reading of values and status of controlled parameters. Data that is stored and monitored can be stored in the history to show trends. The SCADA system implements a distributed database, called the tag database. Tag represents one input or output value that is monitored or controlled by the system. HMI is a device that processes process data to an operator and through which the operator controls the process. The graphical interface of the operator is a set of graphic displays that represent the representation of the equipment being watched. The Fig. 5. shows the technological process of the primary, secondary and tertiary water treatment system with the equipment that the operator sees at the touch screens panel.



Figure 5. Water processing technology using SCADA

Bottles with chlorine and dosing device must be placed in a separate room (chlorine station) with forced ventilation, shower and drainage with sewage connection. On the outside of the chlorine station there is a cabinet and a switch to turn on the fan. In the room, a free chlorine indicator is connected to the alarm device (chlorine detector), which activates the neutralization system in the event of a chlorine expiration. The floor in the chlorine station must be carried out with the fall towards the drainage in the drain. As sensors for signaling the leakage of gas chlorine from the bottle, special electrochemical probes that react to elevated chlorine concentration in the air are used, and the electronic device includes a chlorine neutralization plant from the air. Chlorine neutralization is done in two degrees. For smaller quantities of detected chlorine in the air, a chlorine bleeding fan is started. The second phase involves the initial firing of the chlorine neutralization device from the air. The ejector within the device compulsorily inserts contaminated air through a filler that discharges with the neutralization fluid that is driven by the recirculation pump. In this forced circulation of polluted air and neutralizing fluid, the neutralization of chlorine from the air is carried out. This process lasts until the concentration of chlorine in the air drops below the given level. All activities record the PLCs device and send it to the database server and auto-record. The PLCs enables data downloading and data storage in addition to data transfer. Water entering the city water supply network should be chlorinated continuously, in order to prevent secondary infections. The adjusted concentration is independent of the amount of water flow, because the system automatically maintains a constant concentration of active chlorine. Raw water is collected in wells. Well pumps water into the precipitator. In the precipitator, physical impurities are deposited and aeration is performed. Water meters are installed in the precipitator. Measurement level meters are level ultrasonic or float system. When water is precipitated and reaches a certain level of water, the water is transferred to the filtration. From the filter fields, water is pumped into the reservoirs via filter pumps. Disinfection of
water is carried out in the reservoirs and sent via the water supply system to consumers. Operation of well and filter pumps, water level measurement and automatic process control is performed by the PLCs controller. Everything is controlled and monitored by the operator in the control room of the water supply system. Special attention is paid if the parameters that deviate from the given parameters, then the system reports an error and sends the alarm signals. In the plant and control room, signal lights and sirens have come down. All employees who have the authorization to monitor and control the value of SMS messages on mobile devices. A part of the automatic system for controlling water parameters is a PLCs device with a touch screen where the parameters of operation are monitored. The most important parameters whose measurement is monitored in the on-line mode are: chlorine in water, humidity, temperature, pH value, flow, chlorine in the air, pump operation and chlorine neutralization system as shown in the Fig.6.



Figure 6. Technological process of water treatment using SCADA

Chlorine is dosed with a vacuum system in the reservoir [8]. In the reservoir, after dosing and disinfection of the chlorine volume measurement probe in the residual value, it sends the signal to a 4-20mA PLCs controller that opens /closes the electromotor valve on the chlorine bottles. The dosing is done by the flow of water by programming the chlorine dosing to the PLCs by the openness of the electromotor valve. According to the standards it is desirable for water to go to consumers with a concentration of chlorine in the residual 0,5 g / m3. Without the pump, the system could not function. Two pumps are always installed. One working and one spare. One of the screens of the PLC device provides information about their work. Which pump works, the number of hours of operation, the number of turns.

In the context of increasing efficiency and safety, a chlorine-producing device is produced and it is brought into the water network, by the process of chlorine production by electrolysis of salt. The device consists of several components (electrode materials, relays, programmable logic controllers, power supplies, sensor elements, converters, cooling systems, heat exchangers, dosing devices, etc.). The production process is conditioned by the electrolysis of the saline solution as shown in Fig. 7. The resulting sodium hypochlorite is subsequently dosed into the water network by the dosing system of the pump.



Figure 7. Process of chlorine production by electrolysis of salt

The advantages of using devices for obtaining active chlorine are: safe work for people and environment during production, reduced production costs, easy maintenance, improvement of water quality, reduced quantities of side products during disinfection, operation of the device does not depend on the purchase of special chemicals, the cheapest disinfectant.

The communication system provides the transmission of information between remote stations and the dispatch center [5]. Distant stations are independent microprocessor devices that provide communication between measuring equipment, executive organs and central station. Measurement equipment data is transmitted to the central station and from the central station the control commands are transferred to the executive bodies. The remote station monitors the status of the process equipment and signals the appropriate alarms. Remote stations are programmable logic controllers that have application software, microprocessor and components to control the activation of a PLC device. PLCs are specialized computers whose operating system allows simple and real-time processing of a large number of data and send the obtained results to executives. Under a remote water supply facility, a well, a tank, a shaft, a water-tower are understood.

Wireless data transfer from peripheral stations to a central unit can be done using a radio, wi-fi or GPRS (General Packet Radio Service) connection [5]. For high-speed transmission, radio and wi-fi connections require special conditions, primarily optical visibility. The new way of connecting is realized today by GPRS connections that do not need to invest in infrastructure, because they use existing communications, and data transfer using GPRS is fast, secure and accurate. The GPRS service does not charge for the duration of the connection, but the amount of downloaded data. The Fig. 8. shows the display of an electrical cabinet with a GPRS modem.



Figure 8. Electrical cabinet with a GPRS modem

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Remote monitoring and management systems are widely used in all industries. It is necessary that a communication link between the PLCs and one or more PCs is realized using a TCP /IP protocol and thus provides the possibility of remote monitoring and management from anywhere in the world. You need to know the IP address assigned to the controller and set up the communication server correctly. Directions for further development of the application of SCADA systems in water supply systems are the creation of a unique dissemination center from which data on the status of all processes in the water supply will be available [6], [10], [12]. Contemporary data processing involves real-time data collection and storage, and information on each control process parameter can be obtained at any time from any location on the cloud storage. SCADA associated with automated processes enables the graphical display of data on the screen, along with numerical values, in a format suitable for the operator [6]. In addition to the graphical representation of the application's user interface, SCADA system also allows display of certain alarms if some of the parameters go outside of the specified range.

## CONCLUSIONS

Benefits of automation through SCADA applications are: price-return of invested funds in the short term, significantly lower maintenance costs, smaller interventions and costs in revitalizing or reconstructing equipment and installations in water supply systems, simple expansion and replacement of system elements, higher safety because workers withdraw from potentially dangerous working conditions, rapid integration into existing parts of the system: databases and monitoring of resources and monitoring the activities of system users and operators. Application of SCADA application with GPRS data transfer is easier today because the coverage of the territory with the mobile network provides a centralized communication system [17]. Communication cost is minimal because only the amount of data transferred is charged. Communication is done only in groups that have secured access to data. The SCADA system that is installed can be expanded. Each location within the system must have a built-in GPRS modem, card and PC configuration. Each subsequent object to which the existing system is expanded should have its own modem and card, without new purchases on the side of the control computer. From all it can be concluded that the SCADA system can be upgraded and upgraded and there are no restrictions in the software model, but it is important to meet all hardware infrastructure conditions.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This paper is the result of research within the project TR 34028, which is financially supported by Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of Serbia, Messer Tehnogas and PD TE - KO Kostolac.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Balkema, A.J., Preisig, H.A., Otterpohl, R. and Lambert, F.J., Indicators for the sustainability assessment of wastewater treatment systems. Urban water, Vol. 4, No. 2, pp.153-161, 2002.
- [2] Božanić, V, Jovanović, B., Upravljanje ekološkim rizikom, FON, 2012.
- [3] Dieu, B., Application of the SCADA system in wastewater treatment plants. ISA transactions, Vol. 40, No. 3, pp.267-281, 2001.
- [4] Dinis, C.M. and Popa, G.N., Measurements in SCADA System used at a Wastewater Treatment Plant. Annals of the Faculty of Engineering Hunedoara, 12(4), p.207, 2014.
- [5] Dukić, M.L. and Vujić, D.S., Telekomunikacione pristupne mreže, 2015.
- [6] Hentea, M., Improving security for SCADA control systems. Interdisciplinary Journal of Information, Knowledge, and Management, Vol. 3, No. 1, pp.73-86, 2008.

- [7] Humoreanu, B. and Nascu, I., Wastewater treatment plant SCADA application. In Automation Quality and Testing Robotics (AQTR), 2012 IEEE International Conference on (pp. 575-580). IEEE, 2012.
- [8] Kolomejceva-Jovanović, L.,Hemija i zaštita životne sredine. Ekološka hemija, Savez inženjera i tehničara Srbije, Beograd, 2010.
- [9] Kover-Dorco, M., 2014, May. SCADA system creation by using java applications and PLC. In Control Conference (ICCC), 15th International Carpathian (pp. 264-267). IEEE, 2014.
- [10] Li, Z., Deng, J.S. and Zou, X.J., Analysis and application of general call strategy of SCADA system. Power System Protection and Control, Vol. 41, No.2, pp.103-106, 2013.
- [11] Massoud, M.A., Tarhini, A. and Nasr, J.A., Decentralized approaches to wastewater treatment and management: applicability in developing countries. Journal of environmental management, Vol. 90, No. 1, pp.652-659, 2009.
- [12] McCrady, S.G., Designing SCADA application software: a practical approach. Elsevier, 2013.
- [13] Radojičić, M. and Vesić Vasović, J., Industrijski menadžment. Tehnički fakultet, Čačak, 2011.
- [14] Rout, S.K., Wastewater treatment technologies. Int. J. Water Res. Environ. Sci, 2, pp.20-23, 2013.
- [15] Spellman, F.R., Handbook of water and wastewater treatment plant operations. CRC press, 2013.
- [16] Srebrenkoska, V., Jasic, M., Sokolovic, S. and Cvrk, R., Environmental sustainability and industry, 2013.
- [17] Starčević, D., Minović, M., Milovanović, M., Jovanović, B., Šošević, U., Milenković, I., Kezele, B., Računarske mreže i telekomunikacije, FON, 2012.
- [18] Wicaksono, H., SCADA Software dengan Wonderware InTouch-Dasar-Dasar Pemrograman, 2011.

# ANALYSIS OF PUMP SHAFT BEHAVIOUR BY THE APPLICATION OF CATIA SOFTWARE PACKAGE

## Nenad Janjić<sup>1</sup>, Branko Savić<sup>1</sup>, Danilo Mikić<sup>2</sup>, Nenad Stanković<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Higher Education Technical School of Professional Studies in Novi Sad,
<sup>2</sup>Higher Education Technical School of Professional Studies Zvečan, Kosovska Mitrovica e-mail: janjic@vtsns.edu.rs; savic@vtsns.edu.rs; mikictdanilo@gmail.com; stankovic@vtsns.edu.rs

**Abstract:** This paper presents a part of research results related to the behaviour of centrifugal pump shaft assembly. The paper contains the research results of the main shaft assembly behaviour, whereby, due to the limited space, the indicated results are only those which relate to the effect of the shaft static behaviour of the considered structural solutions.

The analysis of the static behaviour is presented on the example of radial force effect to the pump shaft. Database building for the pump shaft by applying a Catia software package will allow for the creation of a model on which the various loads and constraints will be given, thus enabling the shortening of processing time and the model analysis time.

Key words: modelling, assembly, graphical environment, surface modelling.

#### INTRODUCTION

Mechanical analysis as an integral segment of engineering analysis comprises the programme procedures which allow the user, within the automatic mode, to perform the mechanical (static, kinematic and dynamic) analysis of the observed models under the conditions which correspond to the conditions of exploitaton. In practice accepted programme systems for engineering analysis are based on the finite elements method [1]. In CATIA programme package, finite elements method is applied in Advanced Meshing Tools and Generative Structural Analysis. Advanced Meshing Tools application selects and adjusts the finite elements mesh network to the required model. So you can choose between the rectangular and trianglular elements which can be linear and parabolic. CATIA programme package, besides the control of mesh quality has the special module for computing finite elements deformation energy. Based on the obtained values of deformation energy we can determine on which model point we can expect the highest deviations from the real amount of deformation i.e. the strain within the observed structure. This evaluation is expressed in the form of a "map of computational errors" which represent the scalar field of deformation energy error. Namely, here is computed the reliability on the basis of which it is possible to give the evaluation of the global reliability of the obtained solution. In the procedure of adaptive meshing or automatic mesh refining of finite elements it is possible to evaluate the mesh validity on the basis of deformation energy computation [1, 2].

To be sure that the strains obtained by the finite elements method are close to the real strains, two analyses of the finite elements method will be performed. The first analysis is performed without specifying the desired flows. As CATIA programme package has the possibility of specifying the desired flows, in the second analysis we specify that the results obtained from CATIA deviates at the most 6% from the results we could obtain by analytical method, what is actually mesh refinement (adaptive analysis). The error of 6% is considered the sufficiently good result [2, 3].

## MATERIAL AND METHOD OF OPERATION

Based on the analysis of CATIA programme package possibilities for a specific case it has been concluded that the easiest way to perfom the modelling is by 360<sup>o</sup> rotation of the upper half profile of axial section around the axis. In comparison with the actual shape of the shaft, the shaft modelling was made in such a way that the chamfered edges, grooves, radius, cones, etc. were omitted, Fig.1. However, in the later stage of finite elements mesh generation, some contours were grouped due to the problems in computation, what would represent the finite simplification model, Fig.2. Based on it, the

simplified profile in Fig.3 was obtained showing the coordinating points of given contour. In addition to the defined contour points of shaft semi-section in coordinate system X and Y in Fig.3, the points defining the shaft model are also defined [2, 3, 4, 5].



Figure 1. The first simplified shaft view, with indicated values



Figure 2. Final simplified view of pump shaft



Figure 3. Characteristic points of profile upper half of shaft axial section

In order to implement the static analysis portal it is firstly necessary to make a model in environment *Part Design* inside CATIA programme, where we created the described surface rotating by  $360^{\circ}$ , whereat the same will be divided into 16 equal parts. To define macro command next to the name it is compulsory to add the extension which, after macro start-up, is not to be entered. Geometric modelling is made by this command connection. For macro start-up it was necessary to mark ad-hoc point on any work surface and after that to delete it. In Fig. 4 and 5, it is shown on CAD plotter of shaft in 3 D model [2,3,4,5].



Figure 4. Volume model generated by semi-profile rotation around the axis of symmetry by  $360^{\circ}$  (simplification model without radius and grooves)



Figure 5. Shaft model in 3D – shown on CAD plotter

The model should have been simplified to facilitate the computer to compute the static analysis within the shortest possible time. Static analysis portal is implemented in Generative Structural Analysis environment enabling us to generate the mesh, to apply loads and constraints as well as to perform static analysis by means of finite elements method. When entering Generative Structural Analysis environment it is necessary to indicate the type and the value of mesh elements for the expressed model, therewith the mesh refinement at the points where the highest strains are expected.

## **RESULTS AND RESEARCH**

The results of the pump shaft behaviour analysis for all three load variants are shown in Fig. 6, 7, 8, 9 and 10, 11, whereat the highest displacement of characteristic nodes and the highest characteristic strains in characteristic sections are shown. Graphical part of outlet results presentation is the illustration of equivalent strains distribution in elements of discretized model, then in the displacement of nodes towards Y-axis, as well as deformation of discretized model elements.

The numerical values are given alongside with graphical display of strains and nodes displacement in the shaft cross-section. The various ranges of strains and displaced nodes are indicated with various colours. Blue colour for strains indicates the minimum values of equivalent strains, while the red colour indicates the maximum values for given cases of load. For the displacement of nodes, the blue colour indicates the maximum and the red colour the minimum values of nodes displacement [2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8].



Figure 6. Strain distribution



Figure 7. Deformation



Figure 9. Deflection

Due to the shaft load effect, the reaction forces occur on the supports and cause unequal strain distribution. The shaft load causes the reaction on the support  $D_1$  and strain increase at the support point, as well as maximum increase of strain close to the support. Parameters and by this method test results are shown below.

Components	Applied load	Reaction	Remainder	Relative error value
Fx (N)	0.0000e+000	5.3619e-008	5.3619e-008	4.1818e-012
Fy (N)	0.0000e+000	-1.9151e-007	-1.9151e-007	1.4936e-011
Fz (N)	-1.3823e+004	1.3823e+004	-2.2459e-007	1.7516e-011
Mx (Nm)	0.0000e+000	-1.0818e-008	-1.0818e-008	1.2113e-012
My (Nm)	-3.7333e+002	3.7333e+002	3.1009e-008	3.4723e-012
Mz (Nm)	0.0000e+000	-5.8020e-008	-5.8020e-008	6.4968e-012



Figure 10. Strain distribution



Figure 11. Maximum strains at some points

Equivalent strains on the shaft exposed to the effect of twisting moment; view of the coupling position and view of double-row bearing position

Research conducted in this paper gave the replies to some important questions related to this specific problem.

## ANALYSIS OF RESEARCH RESULTS

From the stand point of equivalent strains in the first case of shaft load, maximum strain occurs in the node 525 on the shaft surface of Ø85 mm and amounts to  $\sigma_{ekv}=13,29$  MPa. The strains of lower intensity are recorded on both sides, at shaft change-over from Ø95 to Ø85 in the node 6836 the recorded strain is  $\sigma_{ekv}=7,91$  MPa. On the shaft surface Ø70 at the point of turbine vanes the maximum strain is recorded in the node 1220 and amounts to  $\sigma_{ekv}=0,24$  MPa. The strains in the position of annular single-row ball bearing range from  $\sigma_{ekv}=3,44-1,27$  MPa, and the same ultimate strains occur in nodes 926 resp. 1446.

The node 1009 was displaced to the greatest extent under the effect of impeller for the value of -0,0134 mm.



Under the effect of radial force on the shaft surface of  $\emptyset$ 95 mm between two bearings the greatest equivalent strain of  $\sigma_{ekv}$ =3,91 MPa was recorded in the node 978.

The displacement of nodes in case of twisting moment effect to the shaft at the position of coupling was not recorded.

In case of load, the maximum strain amounted to 13,29 MPa. On the basis of the obtained results it can be concluded that no unpermissible load conditions occurred in any of the characteristic sections of the observed shaft or in any case of load, since the obtained equivalent strains in the most critical sections are far less than the limit of flow which for the observed material amounts to 335 MPa.

Based on the research results of the shaft static behaviour and strain in various cross-sections by the application of CATIA V5 programme it can be concluded that the work and simulation load values of the analyzed shaft will not affect the deteriotation of condition and reduction in service life both for the bearings and the shaft.

## CONCLUSION

The basic objective of the shaft static behaviour testing by the application of *Generative Structural Analysis* (Catia) programme system was to determine the shaft static stiffness, since this is the value which directly affects the complete pump operation.

By analyzing the research results, it was concluded that the largest displacement of nodes under the effect of radial force amounted to  $\sigma_{ekv}=3,91$  MPa and was recorded on the node 978 and as such could not affect the shaft deformation. Maximum strain was 13,29 Mpa on the basis of which can be concluded that according to expectations no occurrence of unpermissible strain conditions was recorded in any of the characteristic sections of the observed shaft, since the obtained equivalent strains even in the most critical sections are far less than the permissible strains which for the observed shaft material amount to  $\approx 600$  Mpa.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Mikić, D., Golubović, N.: Catia V5, Modeliranje, konstruisanje i izrada tehničke dokumentacije kroz primere, ISBN 978-86-6075-015-2, SaTCIP d.o.o, Vrnjačka Banja, 2011.
- [2] Ansys Struktural Analysis Procedures, First Edition, SAA IP, Inc, 1996.
- [3] Mikić, D. (2016). Modeliranje mašinskih tehničkih sistema korišćenjem matrica transformacije, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin.
- [4] Ašonja, A., Milojević, Z., Navalušić, S., (2004), Analiza ststičkog ponašanja vratila centrifugalne pumpe, Traktori i pogonske mašine-Jumto, pp. 76-81.
- [5] Milojević, Z., (2002), Razvoj specijalizovanog programskog sistema za analizu statičkog ponašanja sklopa glavnog vretena mašina alatki korišćenjem savremenih softverskih sistema, Magistarski rad, Fakultet tehničkih nauka, Novi Sad.
- [6] Ašonja, A., Desnica, E., Palinkaš, I., Analysis of the static behavior of the shaft based on finite element method under effect of different variants of load, Applied Engineering Letters, Vol. 1, No. 1, pp. 8-15, 2016.
- [7] Miladinović, S., Radosavljević, S., Veličković, S., Atyat, R., Skulić, A., Šljivić, V., Optimization of efficiency of worm gear reducer by using taguchi-grey method, Applied Engineering Letters, Vol. 2, No. 2, pp. 69-75, 2017.
- [8] Nezirić, E., Isić, S., Džiho, E., Vibration analysis and repair process for the ventilation system for smoke drain in the thermal power plant, Applied Engineering Letters, Vol.3, No.1, pp.40-45, 2018.

# APPLICATION OF FEA SIMULATION IN PRESSURE VESSEL DESIGN WITH RESULT ANALYSIS

# Aleksandar Kapunac<sup>1</sup>, Eleonora Desnica<sup>2</sup>, Ivan Palinkaš<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup>"LK ARMATUR DOO", Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: <u>kapi4all@yahoo.com</u>

**Abstract:** Modern engineering and construction in mechanical engineering, civil engineering, architecture, traffic and electrical engineering is a complex task, which is today, in vast amount, supported by computer oriented technology methods. The calculation of dimensions of components is completed using existing formulas according to air pressure and material characteristics. Stress simulation is performed in SolidWorks program on 3D model, which is previously created in the same program. After that, the Factor of safety for pressure vessel assembly is simulated and calculated, with analysis of simulation results.

Key words: compressed air tank engineering, CAD, FEA, simulation

## **INTRODUCTION**

Design process begins with an idea to create a new product, and most of the time it finishes with a prototype testing. A modern constructor aim is to create a virtual, computer supported prototype which can be analyzed. [1]

Experiments, mathematic modeling and simulations are the most powerful engineering tools today. [2] Finite element analysis - FEA could be applied in very complex mechanical and architecture shapes.

The basic idea of FEA is splitting the continuous mass of 2D or 3D model to discrete (finite) elements. [3,4,5].

SolidWorks simulation is able to convert a 3D component into triangle or tetrahedron or trihedron elements of the mesh (fig 1.)

This study will show calculation of pressure vessel, creating a 3D model of it, and FEA analysis in SolidWorks.



Figure 1. 3D mesh

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Pressure Vessel design

Stable pressure vessels are the ones which do not change the place from filling to disposing, under conditions:

 $p \ge 1$  [bar]  $p \cdot V \ge 0.3$  [bar  $\cdot m^3$ ] [6,7] Stable pressure vessels are mostly made in cylindrical or spherical shape. In this case, a horizontal, spherical shape with is analyzed. A drawing of pressure vessel assembly with parts and dimensions is shown on figure 2. [8, 10]



Figure. 2. Assembly drawing [9]

Using "Product / PhotoView" tool, it is possible to add materials, lighting and shadows on the existing model, and finally get a photorealistic model of air pressure vessel (fig. 3).



Figure 3. Rendering of air pressure vessel [9]

# **FEA simulation**

In this case, the result depends on many parameters: Thickness of components, total vessel weight, air pressure inside the vessel, weldings etc. Using FEA on each of those parts in assembly it is possible to define the pressure and strain and deforming points.

The aim of this simulation is a reliable product, and FEA is efficient to shorten a way from thinking to the final product.

Materials for the simulation are applied from the drop-down list, where construction steel (S235 JR G2) is chosen (fig. 4). Welds are defined using option "Edge weld" between two faces and defining weld characteristics. (fig. 5).



Figure 4. Material list



Figure 5. Edge weld

The next task is to define fixed geometry and surfaces on which the air pressure is applied. It can be selected in section view. After that external loads are applied (Pressure), in this case, the maximum working pressure of the vessel: 10 [bar], or 1 [MPa]. There is also a gravity force to be applied on the model, which is also important.

Creating mesh is the next step. Size of the mesh can be adjusted, and it depends on parts size and complexity (fig. 6.).



Figure 6. Mesh on air pressure vessel model [9]

After the simulation is finished according to given parameters, a loaded model appears on the screen. Colors are showing the level of stress, where the blue is the lowest, and red color is the highest stress (fig. 7).

For the steel used in this simulation, yield strength is 235 [N/mm<sup>2</sup>], and it is rounded on the fig.7. It is visible that all components are below yellow color, which means that the assembly can resist pressure and other applied forces.



Figure 7. Model after the simulation [9]

# Factor of safety

Factor of Safety (FOS) for the given forces is calculated as the next step. All segments of the assembly that are safe are light blue, while the non-safe segments are red. In this case, model is completely blue which means that it is completely safe (fig. 8).



Figure 8. Factor of safety [9]

In the next table are presented forces and model displacement, as a result of applied forces.

Table 1. Results

Name	Туре	Min	Max
Stress1	VON: von	249.579 N/m <sup>2</sup>	2.23248e+008 N/m <sup>2</sup>
	Mises Stress	Node:	Node:56041
		66508	
Name	Туре	Min	Max
Displacement	URES:	0 mm	2.17545 mm
	Resultant	Node:	Node: 626
	Displacement	46858	

## CONCLUSION

With computer-powered simulation it is possible to get relevant data for complex shapes of mechanical parts and assemblies much quicker then with the other methods. All results are presented visually, on the 3D model itself, with colors, so user can monitor placement of stress as well as displacement surfaces.

Using FEA can also eliminate need for physical prototype, and therefore, be much quicker and cheaper way to develop a product. That is why this method is very popular in the industry today.

#### REFERENCES

- Desnica, E., Letić, D., Gligorić, R., Application of CAD tools in design and education tribology, Magazine "Tractors and drive machines", vol.16, no.4, Novi Sad, 2011, pgs. 103-109.
- [2] Heleta, M., Cvetković, D. Basis of engineering and modern engineering methods, Beograd, 2009.
- [3] Letić, D., Desnica, E., Design and engineering analysis in 2D construction for education. International meeting "Research and development of mechanical elements and systems IRMES 04", Kragujevac, 2004., pgs. 743-748.
- [4] Čapo, K., Živojinović, D., Computer based analysis of spring bending, Technical diagnostic, 2014., vol. 13, no. 3, pgs. 42-51.
- [5] Ašonja, A., Desnica, E., Palinkaš, I., Analysis of the static behavior of the shaft based on the finite elements method under effect of different variants of load, Applied Engineering Letters -Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences Vol.1, No.1, pp. 8-15, 2016.
- [6] SW FEA Official site
- [7] https://www.solidworks.com/sw/products/simulation/finite-element-analysis.htm
- [8] Guide of technical requirements for designing, building and estimating of simple pressure vessels, Službeni Glasnik RS, no. 87/2011
- [9] Kapunac, A., Application of FEA on air pressure vessel design with result analysis, Master study, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2016.
- [10] Isailović, M., Bogner, M., Technical regulations for pressure vessels, SMEITS, Beograd, 2003
- [11] SolidWorks 2010 Bible
- [12] http://www.colorado4wheel.com/manuals/Solidworks%202010%20Bible.pdf
- [13] Sham, T. SolidWorks 2006 for engineers, Perdue University, Calumet, USA 2006.

# **APPLICATION OF MFF METHOD IN CONCEPTUAL DESIGN**

## Mirko Karakašić<sup>1</sup>, Milan Kljajin<sup>1</sup>, Jože Duhovnik<sup>2</sup>, Hrvoje Glavaš<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>J. J. Strossmayer University of Osijek, Mechanical Engineering Faculty in Slavonski Brod, Slavonski Brod, Croatia

<sup>2</sup>University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia
 <sup>3</sup>J. J. Strossmayer University of Osijek, Faculty of Electrical Engineering, Computer Science and Information Technology, Osijek, Croatia

e-mail: mirko.karakasic@sfsb.hr

**Abstract:** This work presents use of MFF (Matrix of function and functionality) method in conceptual design stage. Compared to the morphological matrix, MFF is structured as multidimensional matrix, which according to mathematical model presented in this work, generates a functional structure as multilayer functional structure. MFF collects and binds data from the requirement list and transform them into functional requirements. This matrix transforms functions and functionalities as sets from the functional domain and design elements domain. MFF model is searching cross-sections (submatrices) of function and functionality sets. Also is presented application of MFF model in generation of product conceptual variants.

Key words: Conceptual design, Function, Functionality, MFF (Matrix of function and functionality)

## INTRODUCTION

Conceptual design phase is initial stage of product design and product development process [1, 2]. Design process in this phase, is usually specified by complexity [3], unpredictability and creativity [4], which mainly rests on an individual's intuition that is hard to repeat in creating new product concepts. During conceptual design there are no geometric dimensions [2], exactly defined product shape, tolerances and design structure. Initial data are stored in the form of customer requirements, which need to be transformed into data acceptable to the further design process. These data are not unambiguous and exact as is the case for data in phase of detailed design. This is the problem of abstraction in conceptual design, because the input data in this stage are unarranged, complex and for design process unacceptable.

The problem of transformation customer requirements into functional requirements and mapping of customer, functional, physical and process domain involves axiomatic design [5-7]. Since the conceptual design phase connects the customer requirements and the stage of detailed design, it's aim is to transform the information and data obtained from the market, into a form that is acceptable for designers for further guiding of the design process. According to the theory of technical systems [8], each product represents the use of a function and therefore, it reflects solving initial functional requirements [9].

In conceptual design, also is important transmission of knowledge, because it is definitely the missing shackle [10], and it is extremely important to show the models in a practical implementation (e.g. computer programming environment in stage of conceptual design.

In the conceptual design stage are developed different matrix models, one of them is morphological box [11]. Matrix is using the intuitive classification of data without a special mathematical model or solving rules for connection between functional domain (functions) and design elements domain (technical systems). It is not possible to connect simultaneously customer, functional, physical and design elements domain. Also is not possible to arrange functions in functional structure. There is no fundamental principles for a selection the best solutions and design forms.

As a contribution to solving above mentioned problems, a MFF method was developed. This matrix method transforms customer requirements into the functional requirements. The process of transformation is mapping of customer domain into the functional domain. With four function categories, technical systems are described as the part of design elements domain. These technical systems we cold functionalities. Thus, the connection between functional and design elements domain is achieved. It is also possible to generate conceptual variants and their functional description in matrix form.

#### MATHEMATICAL DESCRIPTION OF MFF

In the mathematical model of MFF (Fig. 1) functional requirements  $F_i$ ; i = 1,...,n are marked with corresponding marks and the following applies:

$$F_1, F_2, F_3, \dots, F_n; \forall n \in \mathbb{N}$$

$$\tag{1}$$

Functionalities  $TS_j$ ; j = 1, ..., m are marked with corresponding marks and the following applies:

$$TS_1, TS_2, TS_3, \dots, TS_m; \forall m \in \mathbb{N}$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

Individual cross-sections  $F_i \cap TS_j$  or  $TS_j \cap F_i$  (solutions, i.e. submatrices) are defined as (Fig. 2) and the following applies:

$$F_{i} \cap TS_{j} = TS_{j} \cap F_{i}$$

$$F_{i} \cap TS_{j} = \left\{ \mathbf{X}_{F_{i}, TS_{j}} \middle| \mathbf{X}_{F_{i}, TS_{j}} \in F_{i} \land \mathbf{X}_{F_{i}, TS_{j}} \in TS_{j} \right\}$$

$$i = 1, ..., n; j = 1, ..., m$$
(3)

All cross-sections represent solutions or submatrices. They are one functional requirement. So it is possible to write:

$$\mathbf{R}_{F_i} = \left\{ \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_1}, \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_2}, \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_3}, \dots, \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_m} \right\},\tag{4}$$

where i = 1, ..., n.

All cross-sections represent solutions or submatrices. They are one functionality. It is possible to write:

$$\mathbf{R}_{TS_j} = \left\{ \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_j}, \mathbf{X}_{F_2, TS_j}, \mathbf{X}_{F_3, TS_j}, \dots, \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_j} \right\},\tag{5}$$

where j = 1, ..., m.

The whole matrix of cross-section (solutions, submatrices) is written:

$$\mathbf{R} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_1} & \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_2} & \cdots & \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_m} \\ \mathbf{X}_{F_2, TS_1} & \mathbf{X}_{F_2, TS_2} & \cdots & \mathbf{X}_{F_2, TS_m} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_1} & \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_2} & \cdots & \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_m} \end{bmatrix}$$
(6)

In *m* dimensional vector space, rank *r* of  $m \times n$  dimensional matrix **R** is less than or equal to number *m* or *n*:

$$rank(\mathbf{R}) = r \le \min\{m, n\}$$
<sup>(7)</sup>

A  $n \times 1$  matrix can be transformed in the column vector:

$$\mathbf{M}_{TS_{j}} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{X}_{F_{1},TS_{j}} \\ \mathbf{X}_{F_{2},TS_{j}} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{X}_{F_{n},TS_{j}} \end{bmatrix}; j = 1,...,m$$

$$(8)$$

A  $1 \times m$  matrix can be transformed in the row vector:

$$\mathbf{M}_{F_i} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_1} \\ \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_2} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_m} \end{bmatrix}; i = 1, \dots, n$$
(9)

The transpose form is:

$$\mathbf{M}_{F_i}^T = \left[ \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_1}, \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_2}, \cdots, \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_m} \right]$$
(10)

Е	TS				
F	TS₁	TS <sub>2</sub>		TS <sub>m</sub>	
<b>F</b> 1 [ R <sub>F1</sub> ]	$X_{F_{1},TS_{1}}$	X <sub>F1,TS2</sub>		X <sub>F1,TSm</sub>	
<b>F</b> <sub>2</sub> [R <sub>F2</sub> ]	X <sub>F2,TS1</sub>	X <sub>F2,TS2</sub>		X <sub>F2,TSm</sub>	
<b>F</b> 3 [R <sub>F3</sub> ]	$X_{F_3,TS_1}$			X <sub>F3,TSm</sub>	
:	:		•••	:	
<b>F</b> <sub>n</sub> [R <sub>Fn</sub> ]	X <sub>Fn,TS1</sub>	X <sub>Fn,TS2</sub>		X <sub>Fn,TSm</sub>	

Figure 1.	Mathematical	representation	of MFF
-----------	--------------	----------------	--------

The set of all possible solutions of MFF is written:

$$\mathbf{R}_{MFF} = \begin{cases} \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_1}, \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_2}, \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_3}, \cdots, \mathbf{X}_{F_1, TS_m} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & , \cdots, & \vdots \\ \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_1}, \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_2}, \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_3}, \cdots, \mathbf{X}_{F_n, TS_m} \end{cases}$$
(11)

**Figure 2.** Cross-section (solution, submatrix)  $F_i \cap TS_j = \mathbf{X}_{F_i, TS_j}$ 

The sum of all possible solutions of MFF is:

$$\mathbf{R}_{\sum MFF} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sum_{j=1}^{m} \mathbf{X}_{F_i T S_j}$$
(12)

#### **COMPUTER APPLICATION OF MFF**

Figure 3 presents a flow diagram of the MFF application. It is evident that there are two ways of work with the application. One way is filling the knowledge base, and the other is to use the knowledge base to create new product concepts. When using the application it is possible simultaneously to use both modes.



Figure 3. MFF application flow chart

According to the mathematical model, a computer application has been developed (Fig. 4). Application is divided in six sections. The most important from this standpoint are *database* and *product structure* sections. Inside of this sections we generate a new concepts described with functions and physical sizes.



**Figure 4.** MFF application

Process of conceptual design starts with transformation of customer requirements into the functional requirements through the input list of functions (Fig. 5). Also functionalities stored in application database, is possible to prepare and edit through the input list of functionalities (Fig. 5). When functions and functionalities are prepared for conceptual design, through the lists, we put them in MFF and begin generation of conceptual variants.

INPUT LIST OF FUNCTIONS     Clear Filter Confirm Close					Clear Filter	Confirm C	IES llose		
Add	new function			Add	functionality:				
Acce	eptance of dr	Add	1	Selec	t engine method:		Se	lect	1
Ac	ceptance of dr <b>iver`s mass</b>		1	List	selection	tion •			
Table	e of functions			Refe	rent system	Reference on Seat			
Refe	rent system   Reference on S	Seat							
		î		No.:	Functionality:	Defined by:	Optic	ons:	
No.:	Function:	Options		1	Seat	LS method	Xa		Ŧ
1	Vibration reduction	128	*	2	Spring	LS method	Xa		÷
2	Acceptance of driver's mass and	1×20	* *	3	Bolt	LS method	YA		
3	Regulation of driver's seat possition	1×20	A 7	4	Guiding rail	MS method	VA		
4	Adjusting ride height	1×20			Rearing	I S method	V 2		
5	Adjusting suspension hardness	188		5	Genne	LS method	Nº D		
6	Seat rotation around one axis	128	<b>A</b>	7	Adjustable spring	LS method	Xa	*	*

Figure 5. Input list of functions and input list of functionalities

# FUNCTIONAL AND MATRIX STRUCTURE

Matrix structure is composed of the MFF matrices (Fig. 6). The matrices are organized by levels and interconnected by binding links for linking towards matrices at the same level and towards matrices at other levels. For matrix structure generation it is necessary to establish rough functional structure. This is input in MFF. On the basement of rough functional structure and by means of MFF, designers search solutions and determine exactly certain functionalities. Rough functional structure, on this way, is completed and stored as detail functional structure.



Figure 6. Functional and matrix structure of product

Matrix structure for a listed product is generated from the product detailed functional structure. The total number of matrix structure levels corresponds by analogy to the total number of levels of the product's detailed functional structure. In matrix and functional structure is stored design knowledge for a listed product.

## CONCEPT GENERATION BY MFF METHOD

In this chapter is described procedure of generation conceptual variant of assembly *Turbo-blower*. This assembly is part of product at a higher hierarchical level-*Suction unit*. Therefore, *Turbo-blower* is a subassembly in Suction unit product shape structure. Concept is determined by function "*Negative pressure generation and fluid flow calming*" (Fig. 7). The function is on the second level of the functional structure of Suction unit. This function is necessary to solve with six partial functions, which were generated by transformation of selected customer requirements (Fig. 7). Using the input list of functions, functions are implemented in the matrix.



Figure 7. No arranged MFF of conceptual variant

Depending on the number of functions, arranging process of matrix starts and can be very long, because involves functional modelling procedure.

In Table 1 are presented functions from input list and accepted functionalities whose functions in submatrices are solving them. It's possible to see category of function in submatrix and percentage value of solution.

Table 1. MFF solu	tion of functions	from input lis	st
-------------------	-------------------	----------------	----

Function from input list	Functionality	Function category	Solution percentage value
Fluid flow calming	Diffuser	Main function (M)	100
Converting mechanical energy into kinetic fluid energy	Blower	Main function (M)	100
Directioning of fluid	Blade	Main function (M)	100
Secure tong joint	Washer	Main function (M)	100
Torque transmission	Quiver	Main function (M)	95
Forming of fluid flow	Blower	Supplementary function (S)	75

When concept *Turbo-blower* is arranged in MFF (Fig. 8) this matrix will be implemented in general matrix and functional structure of Suction unit (Fig. 9). After the detail design of this concept, according to MFF (Fig. 8), final shape and assembly of Suction unit is presented on Fig. 10.

Suggested solution:								
Suggested solution on: Diffuser with main function described as:	<b>\</b>							
Fluid flow calming has following parameters:	MATRIX FOR [LEVEL 2]: TURBO-BLOWER ASSEMBLY   NEGATIVE PRESSURE GENERATION							
🚯 Suggested solution: 🔍	Function/ality		Blade •	Washer	Blower	Diffuser	Quiver 4	
Suggested solution on: Diffuser with main function described as: Fluid flow calming	Fluid flow calming [3 solutions   Suggested: Fluid flow calming ]	w	S 75		S 25	M 100		
has following parameters:	Converting mechanical energy into kinetic fluid energy [3 solutions   Suggested; Converting mechanical]		M 25		M 100			
			S 25		S 25			
					A 15	A 30		
Solution details:	Directioning of fluid [2 solutions   Suggested: Directioning of fluid]	÷.	M 100			A 30		
Destination function:	Secure tong joint			M 100				
Directioning of fluid	[3 solutions   Suggested: Secure tong joint ]			A 33	A 33		S 20	
Destination function origin: Diffuser-Main function	Torque transmission [3 solutions   Suggested: Torque transmission ]	÷.4		A 7	A 33		M 95	
Intersect specification: (FLUID,FLOW,CALMING)/ (FLUID,FLOW,CALMING)	Forming of fluid flow [1 solution  Suggested: Forming fluid dire]				S 75			
Result: 100% match								





Figure 9. General Suction unit functional structure generated through the MFF



Figure 10. Detailed design of Suction unit

## CONCLUSION

By analysing matrix methods (especially morphological box) used at the conceptual design stage, the problem of associating, displaying and transforming of customer requirements into acceptable data for further guidance of design process was noticed. In order to contribute to the solution of this problem, a MFF method was developed. Using this model, according to the theory of technical systems and axiomatic design, binding between customer, functional, physical and design elements domain was achieved. The mathematical description of the model as well as the developed computer application are presented in this work.

The beginning of the design process requires a new set of customer requirements. Through the set of rules, the process of mapping customer requirements into the set of functions represents a transformation a customer domain into the functional domain. Solutions of a new set of functions are obtained through the MFF by linking with the functions who describe functionalities. These functions are divided into the four categories (main, supplementary, auxiliary and binding function). On this way functionalities are solutions of new set of functions. Every new set of functions represent a new conceptual variant of new future product.

Also is presented generation of multilayer matrix structure. Inside of this structure is stored a product functional structure. Possibility of generation functional structure, stored in matrix structure, enable fully review of data to designer. This data describe product and present design knowledge stored in MFF.

For further research, it is necessary to develop model who can create weight factors and map them to evaluation criteria. According to this, it is necessary to upgrade present computer application. On this way, with this models and this application it will be possible to simulate a creation of new conceptual variants and also will be possible to simulate a decision making process in conceptual design stage.

## REFERENCES

- Weisbrod, G., Kroll, E., Idea-configuration-evaluation (ICE): development and demonstration of a new prescriptive model of the conceptual engineering design process based on parameter analysis and C-K theory, Research in Engineering Design, Vol. 29, No. 2, pp. 203-225, doi: 10.1007/s00163-017-0263-6, 2018.
- [2] Hoefer, M. J., Frank, M. C., Automated Manufacturing Process Selection During Conceptual Design, Journal of Mechanical Design, Vol. 140, No. 3, pp. 215-226, doi: <u>10.1115/1.4038686</u>, <u>2018.</u>
- [3] Ameri, F., Summers, J., Mocko, G., Porter, M., Engineering design complexity: an investigation of methods and measures, Research in Engineering Design, Vol. 19, No. 2-3, pp. 161-179, doi: <u>10.1007/s00163-008-0053-2, 2008.</u>
- [4] Kreye, E. M., Goh, Y. M., Newnes, B. L., Manifestation of Uncertainty-A Classification, Proceedings of the 18<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED11), Vol. 6, pp. 96-107, 2011.

- [5] Liu, J., Chen, B., Xie, Y., An improved axiomatic design approach in distributed resource environment, part 1: Toward Functional Requirements to Design Parameters transformation, Procedia CIRP, Vol. 53, pp. 35-43, doi: <u>10.1016/j.procir.2016.06.104, 2016.</u>
- [6] Liu, J., Chen, B., Xie, Y., An improved axiomatic design approach in distributed resource environment, part 2: Algorithm for functional unit chain set generation, Procedia CIRP, Vol. 53, pp. 44-49, doi: <u>10.1016/j.procir.2016.06.106, 2016.</u>
- [7] Suh, N. P., Axiomatic Design: Advances and Applications, Oxford University Press, New York, 2001.
- [8] Eder, V. E., Theory of Technical Systems-Educational Tool for Engineering, Universal Journal of Educational Research, Vol. 4, No. 6, pp. 1395-1405, doi: 10.13189/ujer.2016040617, 2016.
- [9] Simpson, W. T., Bobuk, A., Slingerland, L. A., Brennan, S., Logan, D., Reichard, K., From user requirements to commonality specifications: an integrated approach to product family design, Research in Engineering Design, Vol. 23, No. 2, pp. 141-153, doi: <u>10.1007/s00163-011-0119-4, 2011.</u>
- [10] Hales, C., Wallace, K., Design Research Reflections 30 Years On, Proceedings of the 18<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED11), Vol. 2, pp. 163-172, 2011.
- [11] Dragomir, M., Banyai, D., Dragomir, D., Popescu, F., Criste A., Efficiency and resilience in product design by using morphological charts, Energy Procedia, Vol. 85, pp. 206-210, doi: <u>10.1016/j.egypro.2015.12.218, 2016.</u>

# CFD STUDY OF A HORIZONTAL AXIS WIND TURBINE: VALIDATION AND PARAMETRIC ANALYSIS USING VARIOUS SWEPT BLADE DESIGNS

Mehmet Numan Kaya<sup>1,2</sup>, Faruk Köse<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Necmettin Erbakan University, Faculty of Engineering and Architecture, Mechanical Engineering Department, Konya, Turkey
<sup>2</sup>Konya Technical University, Faculty of Engineering and Natural Sciences, Mechanical Engineering Department, Konya, Turkey e-mail: mnkaya@konya.edu.tr

Abstract: Wind turbines are one of the most efficient renewable energy generators that are operated all over the world. Aerodynamically, blades are crucial in terms of conversion of wind energy to useful energy. Computational Fluid Dynamics (CFD) is a good way to simulate the flow around wind turbine blades. In this study, NREL Phase II wind turbine is used as a baseline and the CFD method is validated against the experimental results of the original wind turbine using various turbulence models. In addition, different swept blade designs have been tested and mechanical power outputs and thrust forces are calculated and compared with the original wind turbine. According the results, k- $\epsilon$  Realizable model was the most successful turbulence model showing close results compared to the experimental data. In addition, the study with swept blades showed that it is possible to obtain some increase in power output using swept blades, however, this also causes an increase in thrust force.

Key words: Wind turbine, HAWT, blade, validation, swept, CFD.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Wind energy is being used as one of the leading renewable energy sources all over the world [1-4] Blades are crucial components of wind turbines because of having the role of converting the wind energy to mechanical energy. Previously, it was difficult to design and test new blades since it was very expensive to make experimental tests. Now, Computational Fluid Dynamics (CFD) is being used to design and test various blades designs {. When the decision is made to use CFD to test or design a new blade, validation of the CFD model is very important. Advanced turbulence models help to obtain relatively good results that are close to experimental test results. Many studies are available in the literature about validating the CFD model to test the wind turbines with various blade designs. Swept blades are one of the different blade designs. Khalafallah et al. (2015) validated their CFD model and investigated sweep direction and sweep begin section affecting the performance of a HAWT with swept blades and concluded that some performance increase can be achieved using swept blades [5]. Kaya et al (2018) tested various swept blades and obtained a significant increase in power coefficient using a specific forward swept blade [6]. Verelst and Larsen (2010) and Hansen (2011) have used 5 MW NREL wind turbine as a baseline and investigated the performance of swept blades and the findings of both studies were that backward swept blades present slightly lower power outputs in general [7-8]. On the hand, many studies can be found in the literature about investigation the aerodynamic performance of HAWTs using CFD. Wang and Zhan (2013) investigated the performance of a micro-wind turbine using CFD and concluded that the performance of the wind rotor with semi-circular blades is comparable to that of the semi-cylindrical wind rotor, and is slightly lower than that of the helically twisted wind rotor [9]. Bai et al. (2013) designed a 10 kW horizontal axis wind turbine blade and performed aerodynamic investigation using numerical simulation of it. It has been reported that CFD is a good method compared to the improved BEM theory method on the aerodynamic investigation of HAWT blades [10].

In this study, a Horizontal Axis Wind Turbine (HAWT), NREL Phase II, is simulated using various turbulence models and results are compared with experimental data. In addition, various swept blades that have different sweep begin section ( $r_{ss}/R$ ) and tip displacements (d/R) are tested using the validated CFD model in terms of power production.

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

In this study, NREL Phase II wind turbine was used as the baseline rotor. It was developed by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) of US and it has a 3 bladed rotor with 10 m diameter. Information about the wind turbine can be found in Table [11-13].

<b>Table 1.</b> Information about NKEL Phase II while turbing	Table	1.	Infor	mation	about	NREL	Phase	II	wind	turbine
---	-------	----	-------	--------	-------	------	-------	----	------	---------

Number of blades	3
Rotor diameter (m)	10.06 m
Cone angle	3 degrees
Rotation speed (rpm)	71.6
Pitch angle	12 degrees (down)
Airfoil	S809
Chord length (m)	0.4572 (fixed)
Twist angle	0 degrees (fixed)

The flow around the wind turbine was simulated using ANSYS Fluent 17.2 software in a moving reference frame. The computational domain was created from a circle that has 3R radius. The upstream and downstream boundaries of the computational domain were 3R and 10R, respectively. Only one third of the rotor issued in the CFD simulations with rotational periodic conditions applied. The 3-D drawings of the NREL Phase II rotor can be found in Figure 1.



Figure 1. 3-D drawings of the NREL Phase II rotor

ANSYS Meshing was used in order to create the mesh. The mesh used in this study consist of nearly 6 million elements. First layer height was selected as  $2x10^{-5}$  m to ensure the y+ value is less than three. This value is suitable for all the used turbulence models (El Farra, 2011). Applied boundary conditions are velocity inlet at the inlet, pressure outlet at the outlet and non-slip wall on the blade. The boundary conditions together with the computational domain was given in Fig. 2.



Figure 2. Computational domain and boundary conditions



Figure 3. Newly designed swept blades.

## Newly designed swept blades

Using the NREL Phase II blade as the baseline, swept blades in two rotor plane directions, forward and backward, three sweep begin sections ( $r_{ss}/R$ ), 0.25, 0.50 and 0.75, and three tip displacements (d/R), 0.05, 0.10 and 0.20, were designed. The drawing of the newly designed swept blades were given in Fig. 3. In Fig. 3, d/R shows the ratio of the tip displacement (d) to the blade radius (R),  $r_{ss}/R$  shows the ratio of the sweep begin section ( $r_{ss}$ ) to the blade radius. In order to name each blade, a method was developed where "f" is used for forward swept blades, "b" is used for backward swept blades. Following to numbers are used to indicate the sweep begin section and the last two digits are used to indicate tip displacement. For instance b2505 is the name of the backward swept blade that has sweep begin at 25% of the blade radius, and tip displacement that is 5% of the blade radius.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The validation results for four turbulence models were given in Table 2. The simulation results were compared with experiment results for two wind speeds, 7.2 and 10.56 [11-13]. As it can be seen k- $\epsilon$  Realizable model has showed best performance among all turbulence models.

Wind speed	Turbulence Model	HAD Torque	Experimental Torque	Error (%)
	k-ωSST	247		13.6
7.2	k-ε Realizable	282	286	-1.4
	Spallart-Allmaras	250		12.5
	transition SST	291		1.7
	k-ωSST	1073		-11.1
10.56	k-ε Realizable	1215	1207	0.6
10.56	Spallart-Allmaras	1068		-11.5
	transition SST	1085		-10.1

Table 2. Comparison of experimental and HAD produced mechanical power outputs

Pressure distribution results of k- $\varepsilon$  Realizable turbulence model was used since it showed the best results. In Fig. 4 and 5 pressure contours on the pressure side (PS) and suction side (SS) of the blade were given for 7.2 and 10.56 m/s, respectively. The pressure difference is obvious between PS and SS for both wind speeds. In Fig. 6 and 7, pressure distributions on various blade sections were presented at same wind speeds and compared with the experimental data [11-14]. As it can be seen, simulation results are in a good agreement with experimental results.

VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 4. Pressure contours on the blade at 7.2 m/s wind speed



Figure 5. Pressure contours on the blade at 10.56 m/s wind speed



Figure 6. Comparison of CFD produced and experimental pressure distributions on various sections at 7.2 m/s wind speed



Figure 7. Comparison of CFD produced and experimental pressure distributions on various sections at 10.56 m/s wind speed

Lastly, change in mechanical power outputs using swept blades were tested for 7.2 and 10.56 m/s wind speeds and given in Table 3. As it can be seen from the Table 3, some forward

swept blades had positive effect on the power production while backward blades caused to a reduction in power production. In terms of thrust force, backward swept blades had positive effect while forward swept blades caused to an increase.

	7.2	m/s	10.5	6 m/s
Blades	Change in torque	Change in thrust	Change in torque	Change in thrust
	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)
f2505	-1.8	-1.2	0.2	-5.5
f2510	2.0	3.1	0.4	-5.6
f2520	1.9	3	-0.3	-4.8
f5005	2.1	1.3	1.4	0.4
f5010	0.5	0.1	-1.9	-0.8
f5020	-5.1	-2.9	-2.8	-1.31
f7505	-3.7	-3.2	-4.2	-8.2
f7510	-9.9	-5.5	-8.9	-11.3
f7520	-21.3	-9.1	-12.4	-13.4
b2505	-5.2	-2.5	0.7	-5.0
b2510	-5.2	-2.8	-0.6	-5.7
b2520	-3.8	-8.4	-9.7	-9.4
b5005	-19.3	-4.3	-10.2	-10.1
b5010	-11.2	-1.0	-13.7	-7.5
b5020	-4.0	-4.6	-1.3	-6.0
b7505	-12.1	-1.7	-8.4	-8.7
b7510	-1.4	-4.1	-12.3	-10.3
b7520	-9.6	-3.2	-3.8	-7.7

Table 3. Changes in mechanical power and thrust force with swept blades compared to baseline design

# CONCLUSION

In this work, CFD method was validated using various turbulence models and NREL Phase II rotor as a baseline. The k- $\epsilon$  Realizable model has showed the best performance among all turbulence models and it was used to compare the pressure distributions on the blade with experimental data. Also the pressure distributions were found to be in a good agreement with experimental data. As for the swept blades, generally, forward swept blades have showed an increase in power production whereas backward swept blades reduced the power output. The advantage of the using backward swept blades was found to be having some reduction in thrust force.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Kose, F; Aksoy, M.H., Ozgoren, M., An Assessment of Wind Energy Potential to Meet Electricity Demand and Economic Feasibility in Konya, Turkey. International Journal of Green Energy, 11.6, pp. 559-576, 2014.
- [2] Kaya, M. N., Aksoy, M. H., Kose, F., RENEWABLE ENERGY IN TURKEY: POTENTIAL, CURRENT STATUS AND FUTURE ASPECTS. *Annals of the Faculty of Engineering Hunedoara-International Journal of Engineering*, 2017, 15.1.
- [3] Kose, F; Aksoy, M.H., Ozgoren, Experimental investigation of solar/wind hybrid system for irrigation in Konya, Turkey Thermal Science 2018 OnLine-First Issue 00, Pages: 293-293 https://doi.org/10.2298/TSCI180515293K
- [4] Kaya, M. N., Kose, F., CFD study of a sweep-twist horizontal axis wind turbine blade. *INMATEH-Agricultural Engineering*, 50.3, pp. 111-118, 2016.
- [5] Khalafallah M.G., Ahmed A.M. and Emam M.K., CFD study of some factors affecting performance of HAWT with swept blades, International Journal of Sustainable Energy, 2015.

- [6] Kaya, M. N., Kose, F., Ingham, D., Ma, L., Pourkashanian, M., Aerodynamic performance of a horizontal axis wind turbine with forward and backward swept blades, *Journal of Wind Engineering and Industrial Aerodynamics*, *176*, pp. 166-173, 2018.
- [7] Verelst, D.R.S., Larsen, T.J., Load Consequences When Sweeping Blades-A Case
- Study of a 5 MW Pitch Controlled Wind Turbine. Risø-R-1724. Riso National Laboratory, Roskilde, 2010.
- [8] Hansen, M.H., Aeroelastic properties of backward swept blades. In: 49th AIAA Aerospace Sciences Meeting Including the New Horizons Forum and AerospaceExposition. Orlando, Florida, 2011.
- [9] Wang Y. F., Zhan M. S., (2013), 3-Dimensional CFD simulation and analysis on performance of a micro-wind turbine resembling lotus in shape. Energy and Buildings, Vol. 65, pp. 66–74.
- [10] Bai C. J., Hsiao F.B., Li M.H., Huang G.Y., Chen Y.J. (2013), Design of 10 kW Horizontal-Axis Wind Turbine (HAWT) Blade and Aerodynamic Investigation Using Numerical Simulation, Procedia Engineering, Vol. 67, pp. 279-287.
- [11] Schepers J.G. et al., "Final report of IEA AnnexXIV: Field Rotor Aerodynamics", ECN-C--97-027, 1997.
- [12] Simms, D. A., Hand, M. M., Fingersh, L. J., & Jager, D. W., Unsteady aerodynamics experiment phases II-IV test configurations and available data campaigns. National Renewable Energy Laboratory, Colorado, 3, 1999.
- [13] Thumthae, C., Chitsomboon, T., Optimal angle of attack for untwisted blade wind turbine. Renewable energy, 34(5), 1279-1284, 2009.
- [14] Elfarra, M.A., Horizontal Axis Wind Turbine Rotor Blade: Winglet And Twist Aerodynamic Design And Optimization Using CFD, 2011.

# FABRICATION OF AN AUTHENTIC PART USING MATERIAL EXTRUSION TECHNOLOGY

# Jelica Anić<sup>1</sup>, Biljana Marković<sup>1</sup>, Milija Kraišnik<sup>1</sup>, Jovica Ilić<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of East Sarajevo, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, East Sarajevo, BiH <sup>2</sup>University of Banja Luka, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Banja Luka, BiH e-mail: <u>jelicaanic91@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** This paper presents the process of rapid production of an authentic part using additive manufacturing, i.e. using technology of material extrusion. Polylactic Acid - PLA polymer was used as the material for making the part. The basic parameters set on the 3D printer are listed, as well as the parameters obtained which have shown the economic justification of fabrication of the part using material extrusion technology. **Keywords:** Additive Manufacturing, FDM, PLA Polymer, 3D Printer.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Modern design, development of new products and the development of prototypes and functional parts involves the application of technologies that are based on the principles of rapid fabrication. This approach allows us to obtain a physical model, which is identical to the virtual model, by joining the material layer by layer without the use of conventional tools and accessories. This concept of fabrication is known as additive manufacturing (AM) in the scientific-professional public. Its basic advantage over the traditional method of production is reflected in the faster achievement of aims that require access to the modern market. This primarily implies a significant shortening of the time until the product release and reduction in production costs. In some cases, additive manufacturing technologies represent the only possibility of obtaining geometrically complex components. Though being relatively briefly applied, Rapid Prototyping - RP and Rapid Tooling - RT technologies have become irreplaceable in terms of Rapid Manufacturing - RM components from different materials and a wide range of uses. In the time of general globalization, the use of the advantages offered by the additive manufacturing of prototypes, models and tools allows the realization of optimal and rational production which is superior to conventional technologies (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Comparison of conventional and RP technologies [1]

Fused Deposition Modeling - FDM is an additive process for the fabrication of prototypes and final parts. This procedure was presented in the paper and was used to obtain an authentic part. The complete procedure was analyzed, from the modeling of the part, through the conversion of the 3D model into the Standard Tessellation Language - STL file, which represents the standard for each process of AM [2], to the production itself or 3D printing. The paper presents a part of the research that was performed as an experimental part of the master thesis [3].

#### MATERIAL EXTRUSION TECHNOLOGY

FDM consists of 3 steps: preprocessing, production and postprocessing [4]. In this process, the plastic or wax material is extruded through a nozzle that follows the geometric layer of the section of the cross-section. FDM uses two materials: material for model making and support material. The nozzles contain resistant heaters that hold the plastic at a temperature above the melting point so that it easily flows through the nozzle and forms a layer (Figure 2). The plastic immediately hardens after it exits the nozzle and attaches to the layer below. When the layer is applied, the platform is descended to match the thickness of the layer, and the extractor nozzle deposits another layer. The thickness of the layer and the vertical dimensional accuracy are determined by the diameter of the extruder mass, ranging from 0.013 to 0.005 inches. At x-y level, the resolution is up to 0.001 inches [5].



**Figure 2.** Schematic representation of the FDM process: 1-Build material filament, 2-Support material filament, 3-Extrusion head, 4-Drive wheels, 5-Liquifiers, 6-Extrusion nozzles, 7-Part, 8-Part supports, 9-Foam base, 10-Build platform, 11-Support material spool, 12-Build material spool [6]

## EXPERIMENTAL RESEARCH

Experimental research was realized with the aim to explain in detail the principles and methodologies of rapid prototyping by extrusion material technology, whereby the optimal and recommended parameters for the manufacturing are given. The design of the coat of arms of the Faculty of Mechanical Engineering in East Sarajevo was used for the production of the authentic part. The material used was polylactic acid - PLA polymer. Although this polymer is not used frequently in the FDM process, it has been used to print the coat of arms due to the availability of the material as well as the price itself. PLA is biodegradable under certain conditions. It has a low melting temperature (between 160 °C to 220 °C) and a higher friction factor. The disadvantage is that it easily absorbs moisture from the environment, therefore it is necessary to pay attention to the storage of this material. All types have a biodegradability certificate EN12342 [7].

Experimental research was carried out at the Laboratory for Plasticity and Processing Systems at the Faculty of Mechanical Engineering in Banja Luka. The LeapFrog Creatr XL 3D printer (Figure 3) was used, and in Table 1 provides its basic parameters.

3D printer	Creatr XL (LeapFrog)			
Type of extruder	Double extruder			
Volume	230x270x600 mm			
Material	ABS, PLA, PVA, Nylon			
Layer thickness	0,2 mm			
Infill percentage	100 %			
Process temperature	60 °C (heated plate)			
Price	≈5 000 \$			

Table 1	۱.	Basic	parameters	of the	3D	printer	[6]
I abic		Dasie	parameters	or the	JD	prince	IU



Figure 3. LeapFrog Creatr XL 3D printer

The technology of material extrusion, i.e. the FDM technique, as well as any other rapid prototyping technologies, starts with a 3D model in the CAD program. The 3D model of the authentic part is created in the SolidWorks software package (Figure 4).



Figure 4. 3D model of coat of arms in SolidWorks software package

The 3D model was then exported to the LeapFrog Creatr XL 3D printer, i.e. its Simplify 3D software, where the processing of the CAD model and preparation for 3D printing was done (Figure 5). The Simplify 3D program defines the process parameters, generates layers and supports. First, the position of the model in the x-y level was determined, then the orientation of the model. In regards with the orientation, it is very important to have large surfaces on a horizontal plane, as this increases stability and reduces the consumption of the material for supporting structure. In doing so, it should be taken into account to avoid contact between the details of the model and supporting structure so as not to damage the model when releasing it from the supporting structure material. The optimal position and orientation of the model are shown in Figure 5.


Figure 5. The 3D model of the coat of arms in the Simplify 3D program

Figure 6 shows the setting of the print parameters in the Simplify3D program.

fels (double-click to edit)							
GrbISF2016		IT IT	1-1-1-1	1	-		
	🗱 FFF Setting	<b>31</b>	Sec. Co				9
	Process Name	Process1					
	Select Profile:	Leapfrog Creat	XL (modified)			Update Profile Save as f	Remove
	Auto-Config	ure for Material		Auto-Configure for Print Qua	lity	Auto-Configure Extrude	5
	PLA			Medium	• 0 0	Both Extruders	
	General Set	tings					
	Infil Percer	tage:			100%	📝 Include Raft 🛛 📝	Generate Suppor
Import Remove							
I Center and Arrange	Extruder	Layer Add	itions Infil	Support Temperature	Cooling	G-Code Scripts Other	Advi 4
	Ex (dick item	to edit settings)	Right Ext	ruder Toolhead	1		
esses (double-click to edit)	Right E	truder	Overview				
me Type	Left Ext	uder	Extruder Toolhe	ad Index Tool 0			
Process1 FFF			Nozzle Diameter	0.35 🕆 mm			
	/		Extrusion Multip	ler 0.90			
and the second se			Extrusion Width	C Auto S Manuel 0.	40 🐑 mm		
	and the second sec		Ooze Control				
	<		Retraction	Retraction Distance	0.50	i ma	
				Extra Restart Distance	0.00	mm	
				Retraction Vertical Lift	0.00	mm	
P Add P Delete				Retraction Speed	1800.0	mm/min	
°0	- 40	Extruder	Coast at En	d Coasting Distance	0.20	mm	
g- carriers straig	Dame	ue Extruder	🔲 Wipe Nozzle	Wipe Distance	5.00	mm	
	110010	15 EAU 000					

Figure 6. Setting up the operating parameters in the Simplify3D program

The 3D printing parameters that are set in the Simplify 3D program are:

• Platform temperature: 70 °C

The adjustment interval ranges from room temperature to 90  $^{\circ}$  C, but based on the recommendations of the material manufacturer and on the basis of our own experiences and previous experimental research, the temperature of 70  $^{\circ}$  C was selected.

• Temperature of the operating (right) nozzle: 250 ° C

The printer has two nozzles used for 3D printing. Right (working) nozzle is used to apply the basic material, or to print the part, in this case the coat of arms. The recommendation of the material manufacturer is that the temperature should be in the interval of 190 - 230  $^{\circ}$  C. However, also based on previous research, a higher temperature was chosen due to the printing process itself, i.e. because of the easier flow of material through the nozzle and better bonding of the material with the platform base.

Since the similar studies have been carried out earlier in paper [8], these parameters have been corrected in order to obtain a better quality of the final part.

• The temperature of the second (left) nozzle for support material

The left nozzle on the printer is used for the extrusion of the supporting material. However, to print the coat of arms, the supporting material was applied using right (working) nozzle because the geometric configuration of the part there was no need for the use of the left nozzle. In case there was a need for its use, the temperature would have been 190  $^{\circ}$  C. The fabrication time of the authentic part depends

on the thickness of individual layers during the extrusion and the flow of material through the nozzle. When using PLA material, the recommended values have been selected, as follows:

- Layer thickness: 0.2 mm
- Material speed: 0.42 cm3/min
- Material speed in the first layer

Due to the possibility of better adhesion of the first layer to the base, the material speed is 50% lower than the speed in the formation of other layers. The thickness of the first layer is 10% lower than the thickness of the other layers and the reason is also better adhesion for the base.

• Model infill percentage: 100%

Since the model of the coat of arms is rather small, the interior of the model is completely filled. However, if parts of larger dimensions are printed, a smaller model infill can be selected. In this way, material savings are achieved with the mandatory fulfillment of the requested requirements.

- Support material infill percentage: 30%
- Type of printed base: Raft

It is used as an additional print base that is printed larger than the basic model. In the particular case, the offset is 2 mm, or the print base is 2 mm larger than the coat of arm. The aim is to have larger surface area in contact with the ground in order to ensure greater stability of the model. The print base is mechanically removed after the model has been printed.

• Protective cover: Ooze shield

A shell around the model is printed, in order to provide a slower cooling of the material, and therefore a better adhesion of the layers. The shell corresponds to the thickness of one layer.

Figure 7 shows the coat of arms model in the STL format ready for printing.



Figure 7. The model of the coat of arms in the STL format

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

To design the part, it was necessary to go through a series of steps. First, it was necessary to model the coat of arms, with its surfaces specially designed with effects in the form of small chamfer and radius. Then the model was transformed into the basic format for 3D printing, i.e. in the STL format. In this way, the model view with mesh was obtained, which was adjusted so that the printed part had a satisfactory or desired surface quality. One of the most important steps in 3D printing was the processing of the machine, i.e. adjusting the basic process parameters, such as layer thickness, material flow, defining support, model and support fulfillment and so on. The next phase was the fabrication of a coat of arms, i.e. its printing. The last phase of the material extrusion technology was postprocessing, that is, removing the support from the coat of arms and its final processing. In the final processing of the part, which could be used later for making tools using vacuum casting technology. As a result of the FDM procedure, the coat of arms is shown in Figure 8.



Figure 8. The coat of arms obtained by 3D printing

Also, when implementing the FDM procedure, the economic parameters of the part fabrication were analyzed. Since the printing time was 2h and 12min, a relatively short period for such processes, and due to the small amount of consumed material as a result of the volume of the product, it can be concluded that there is economic justification for making prototypes of the authentic product by the FDM procedure. In that case, it is also important to point out the fact that the price of the material consumed is very low and its value is approximately 2.5 BAM.

## CONCLUSION

Lately, more attention has been paid to the development of products and methods of their easier production in order to get a faster market position and to achieve competitiveness. Because it is not possible to achieve the said aims by conventional procedures, an alternative is required in additive production, which implies rapid development of the product. The advantages of additive production are also reflected in the construction of parts of a complex geometric shape, as well as the ability to inspect all phases of development, production and functional characteristics of the product.

This paper presents the FDM process, showing the complete procedure, from the modeling of the part, through the conversion of the 3D model into a STL file that represents the standard for each process of additive manufacturing, up to the production itself, i.e. 3D printing. Experimental research was carried out in order to explain the principles and the methodology of rapid prototyping in detail on a practical example of complex geometry (the design of the coat of arms of the Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, East Sarajevo) using material extrusion technology where improved parameters were used, compared to the recommended ones, which were obtained as a result of the previous research.

The obtained part was later used as a master model for vacuum casting mold, using vacuum casting technology, in order to integrate two technologies, which is not shown in this paper.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Plančak M., Rapid prototyping, modeling and tooling, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, 2004
- [2] Wong V. K., Hernandez A., A review of Additive Manufacturing, Department of Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering, University of Miami, Coral Gables, FL 33146, USA, 2012
- [3] Anić, J., Additive manufacturing of authentic parts using integration technology of material extrusion and vacuum casting, Master thesis, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, East Sarajevo, 2017
- [4] Dandaval O., Bichkar P., Rapid prototyping technology study of Fused Deposition Modeling technique, International Journal of Mechanical And Production Engineering, ISSN: 2320-2092, Volume- 4, Issue-4, Apr.-2016
- [5] Novakova-Marchincinova L., Kuric I.,nBasic and Advanced Materials for Fused Deposition Modeling Rapid Prototyping Technology, Manuf. and Ind. Eng., 11(1), 2012, ISSN 1338-6549, © Faculty of Manuf. Tech. TUKE, 2012

- [6] Šljivić M., Fragassa C., Pavlović A., Kraišnik M., Ilić J., Stanojević M., Additive manufacturing of functional parts based on material extrusion technology, IX International Scientific Conference Contemporary Materials 2016 – Banja Luka, 4-5 September 2016. ,ANURS; Contemporary Materials, VII–2 (2016), pp.178-184, UDK 537.565:533.6.011, doi: 10.7251/COMEN1602178S, 2016
- [7] Resinex, www.resinex.rs, accessed 10.08.2017.
- [8] Šljivić, M., Kraišnik, M., Ilić, J., Anić, J., (2017), Development of small batches of functional parts using integration of 3D printing and vacuum casting technology, DEMI 2017, University of Banja Luka, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering.

# INFLUENCE OF FUNCTIONAL ADDITIVES ON STRUCTURE AND MORPHOLOGY OF Ti<sub>0.8</sub>Sn<sub>0.2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> BASED VARISTOR CERAMICS

Tamara Ivetić<sup>1</sup>, Dalibor Sekulić<sup>2</sup>, Svetlana Lukić-Petrović<sup>1</sup>

 <sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Sciences, Department of Physics, Trg Dositeja Obradovića 4, Novi Sad, Serbia
 <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Department of Power, Electronic and Telecommunication Engineering, Trg Dositeja Obradovića 6, 21000 Novi Sad, Serbia e-mail: tamara.ivetic@df.uns.ac.rs

**Abstract:** This paper briefly describes the influence of adding the small amounts of functional additives on structure and morphology of titanium-tin-oxide (TTO) based ceramics intended for the use as varistor (variable resistor) in the electrical systems for protection against the voltage surge. These ceramic materials were synthesized by the solid-state method. Evolution of the obtained ceramics microstructures with the change of the doping elements composition and number were studied by scanning electron and electron dispersive spectroscopy, while Raman analysis confirmed the formation of nanocrystalline ceramic materials with  $Ti_{0.8}Sn_{0.2}O_2$  solid-solution matrix. Room temperature current-voltage characteristic of niobium and zinc doped titanium-tin-oxide (TTO:NZ) ceramics, in direct current mode, has been also determined. The varistor-type behavior with sufficient low breakdown voltage and an acceptable high nonlinear coefficient was observed. **Key words:** oxide ceramics, semiconductors, solid-state processing, varistor

## **INTRODUCTION**

The  $(Sn_xTi_{1-x})O_2$  solid-solution based polycrystalline ceramics are an extremely promising type of material for the application in electrical systems as a protection from the high voltage (as variable resistors, i.e. varistors) [1-5]. Their advantages compared to the others is the presence of TiO<sub>2</sub> in the majority, which somewhat solves the problem of SnO<sub>2</sub> poor densification and contributes to its high sinterability. This is very important for the functionality of this type of ceramics for varistor applications. The small additions of Nb<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub> or/and ZnO to the  $(Sn_xTi_{1-x})O_2$  lattice should improve the densification even more by the substitution of matrix cations with dopant cations (Nb<sup>5+</sup> and Zn<sup>2+</sup>), and creation of oxygen vacancies which are the key defects responsible for the densification processes and electron mobility enhancement in the bulk grains [4, 5]. Formation of the defects also leads to the desired increase of resistivity in the grain boundaries [5]. Namely, the varistor materials are featured by a specific microstructure consisted of the conductive grains (matrix oxide) which are surrounded by the resistive grain-boundary regions (Fig. 1a). The material with this type of microstructure shows the nonlinear current-voltage characteristic (Fig. 1b). The varistor materials, which are also known as voltage-dependent resistors (VDR), are used in parallel with an electrical circuit that needs to be protected from the voltage surge (Fig. 1a).



**Figure 1.** Schematic representation of a) VDR microstructure and its application in an electrical circuit that needs to be protected from the voltage surge, and b) VDRs current-voltage characteristic

In this paper, we summarized the findings of a new solid-state processing procedure for obtaining the titanium-tin-oxide based ceramics with  $Ti_{0.8}Sn_{0.2}O_2$  matrix, and its microstructural evolution with doping. The results of the current density-electric field (*J-E*) behavior study in these ceramic materials are also reported.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

Titanium-tin-oxide ceramic samples were prepared by a traditional solid-state method starting from the commercial powders of rutile  $SnO_2$  (Sigma-Aldrich; ~325 mesh powder; purity 99.9% trace metals basis) and anatase TiO<sub>2</sub> (Sigma-Aldrich; purity 99.7% trace metals basis). The 1 mol% of Nb<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub> (Alfa Aesar; purity 99.9% metal basis) and 1 mol% of ZnO (Aldrich; purity 99.999% trace metal basis) were the sources of the dopant ions. The stoichiometrical amount of the starting precursors were mixed to achieve Ti<sub>0.8</sub>Sn<sub>0.2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> composition, milled with zirconia media (Retsch GmbH PM100) in ethanol for 6h, and then calcinated at 800 °C for 2h with a heating rate of 10 °C/min in an alumina crucible. The treated powder mixtures were then uniaxially pressed in 10 mm pallets under 500 MPa and sintered at 1280 °C for 2h. The Ti<sub>0.8</sub>Sn<sub>0.2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> matrix, Nb-doped Ti<sub>0.8</sub>Sn<sub>0.2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, and (Nb,Zn)-doped Ti<sub>0.8</sub>Sn<sub>0.2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> ceramic samples obtained were marked as TTO, TTO:N and TTO:NZ, respectively. The scanning electron microscope, SEM (JEOL JSM-6460LV) equipped with an energy-dispersive spectrometer (EDS) was used to investigate the morphology, microstructure and elemental concentration of the obtained ceramic samples. The Raman spectra were measured using the Centice MMS Raman spectrometer equipped with a CCD detector. A diode laser operating at 785 nm (1.58 eV) with the power of 70 mW was used as the excitation source, and all measurements were carried out at room temperature. For electrical measurements, the opposite surfaces of the sintered pellet were coated with silver paste to ensure good ohmic contacts. At room temperature, the current density-electric field characteristic of TTO:NZ in direct current mode was determined by using a Source Meter Keithley 2410.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The X-ray diffraction (XRD) analysis, shown in detail elsewhere [4,5], confirmed the formation of the tetragonal titanium-tin-oxide (ICSD#01-070-4404) solid-solution phase,  $Ti_{0.8}Sn_{0.2}O_2$  in all three ceramic samples. Peaks of no other phases were noticed. The XRD profile analysis [4,5] also confirmed the TTO, TTO:N and TTO:NZ ceramic samples nano-crystallinity. The crystallite size and lattice microstrain values were lower for the TTO:NZ compared to the matrix (TTO) and Nb-doped TTO (TTO:N) samples [4,5]. Comparable SEM micrographs for TTO, TTO:N, and TTO:NZ ceramic samples, are shown in Fig. 2, while the example of their EDS spectrum is shown in Fig. 3.



**Figure 2.** The SEM images of a) TTO, b) TTO:N, and c) TTO:NZ ceramic samples taken with the same magnification

The microstructure of TTO:NZ (Fig. 2c) is highly dense compared to TTO and TTO:N, and is characterized by the irregularly shaped and much wider in range grain sizes (from 1.43  $\mu$ m to 6.21  $\mu$ m, and even 15.2  $\mu$ m) [5], which is certainly the consequence of a positive synergic two dopant effect in TTO:NZ. The TTO and TTO:N ceramic samples (Fig. 2a,b) show a microstructure with more pronounced closed porosity. Table 1 confirms the incorporation of dopants into the matrix lattice in

TTO:NZ and shows the weight percentage of the elements present (obtained from the EDS measurements, Fig. 3). Similar data were shown for TTO:N and TTO:NZ, previously elsewhere [4,5].

Ta	<b>Table 1.</b> EDS elemental composition (weight %) for TTO:NZ ceramic sample								
	Composition	0	Ti	Sn	Nb	Zn			
	$Ti_{0.8}Sn_{0.2}O_2$ : Nb <sup>5+</sup> ,Zn <sup>2+</sup>	30.63	35.97	30.04	2.49	0.87			



**Energy [keV] Figure 3.** The example of the EDS spectrum for TTO:NZ ceramic sample

5

6

10

Figure 4 shows the example of the Raman spectrum.

1

2

3

4



Figure 4. The Raman spectrum of TTO matrix ceramic sample

The Raman peaks positions (frequencies) were determined by the peak fitting procedure and marked in Fig. 4 for TTO matrix sample. The shape of the spectrum is almost the same as for the TTO:NZ (shown in [5]), and characterized by the two most intense peaks at 424 and 611 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Compared to the double cation doped TTO:NZ Raman spectrum shown in ref. [5], the most intense 424 cm<sup>-1</sup> peak in the Raman spectrum of TTO assign to  $E_g$  mode vibration of the Ti<sub>0.8</sub>Sn<sub>0.2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> rutile-type matrix, is blueshifted. Blue-shifted is also the leakage Raman peak at 513 cm<sup>-1</sup>, 540 cm<sup>-1</sup>, and 695 cm<sup>-1</sup> as well, which presumably originate from the second-order Raman scatterings [5]. Raman supports the XRD analysis [4,5] in the conclusion that all of the obtained ceramic samples crystallize in the tetragonal titanium-tin-oxide (TTO) solid-solution structure. The red-shift of 424 cm<sup>-1</sup> peak, and the appearance of the new peaks in TTO:NZ is a result of a grain size increase [4,5] seen in Fig. 2, as well as the formation of much-wanted structural defects such as oxygen vacancies when both functional additives (Nb and Zn) are introduced into the TTO lattice. In order to investigate the varistor effect, determining the current-voltage characteristic is of particular importance. The current density-electric field (*J*-*E*) characteristic of TTO:NZ obtained in direct current mode is given in Fig. 5. The electric field and current density were obtained from E = V/d and J = I/a [5], respectively, where *V* and *I* represent the measured voltage and current, respectively. The parameter *d* represents the sample thickness (0.215 cm), and *A* is the area of the electrode deposited on the surface of the sample (0.657 cm<sup>2</sup>). Generally, the varistor phenomenon is characterized by the breakdown voltage and the nonlinearity coefficient. According to the obtained experimental results, the value of nonlinear coefficient  $\alpha$  has been estimated to be about 6.5 by using the equation  $\alpha = \log(J_2/J_1)/\log(E_2/E_1)$  [5]. This relatively high value of  $\alpha$  defines the rate of change from the high resistive to low resistive state.



Figure 5. Current density-electric field characteristic of TTO:NZ varistor at room temperature.

## CONCLUSION

This work shows the result of microstructural evolution investigation for  $Ti_{0.8}Sn_{0.2}O_2$  solid-solution ceramics with the addition of dopant ions. The highly dense microstructure was obtained only after the synergic effect of two dopant cations (Nb<sup>5+</sup> and Zn<sup>2+</sup>). It was established that small amounts of functional additives have a positive influence on TTO ceramics densification through the formation of oxygen vacancies that most definitely ensure the electron mobility in the  $Ti_{0.8}Sn_{0.2}O_2$  matrix grains as well. All these overall reflects in a positive manner on the obtained material (TTO:NZ) varistor properties [5]. Namely, TTO:NZ has the breakdown voltages lower than 130 V and high nonlinear coefficients, approximately 6.5, which makes this ceramic material promising candidate for fabrication of the low-voltage varistors.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The authors are grateful to the APV Provincial Secretariat for Higher Education and Scientific Research (Project name: Properties and electrical characteristics of doped amorphous chalcogenide materials and nanostructured ceramics, Project number 142-451-2362/2018-04) for partly financing this work and acknowledge the support of the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia (Project numbers: ON 171022 and III 45003).

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Bueno, P.R., Varela, J.A., Longo, E., SnO<sub>2</sub>, ZnO and related polycrystalline compound semiconductors: An overview and review on the voltage-dependent resistance (non-ohmic) feature, Journal of the European Ceramic Society, Vol. 28, pp. 505-529, 2008.
- [2] Bueno, P.R., Varela J.A., Electronic Ceramics Based on Polycrystalline SnO<sub>2</sub>, TiO<sub>2</sub> and (Sn<sub>x</sub>Ti<sub>1-x</sub>)O<sub>2</sub> Solid Solution, Materials Research, Vol. 9, pp. 293-300, 2006.
- [3] Carotta M.C., Gherardi S., Guidi V., Malagu C., Martinelli G., Vendemiati B., Sacerdoti M., Ghiotti G., Morandi S., Bismuto A., Maddalena P., Setaro A., (Ti, Sn)O<sub>2</sub> binary solid solutions for gas sensing: Spectroscopic, optical and transport properties, Sensors and Actuators B, Vol. 130, pp. 38-45, 2008.
- [4] Ivetić, T., Sekulić D., Papan J., Petrović D., Lukić-Petrović S., Baselines in Technology of Obtaining the Nanocrystalline Titanium-Tin-Oxide Ceramics, VII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2017 (IIZS) October 12-13, Zrenjanin, Serbia Proceedings pp. 59-63, 2017.
- [5] Ivetić, T., Sekulić D., Papan J., Petrović D., Lukić-Petrović S., Niobium and zinc doped titanium-tin-oxide solid-solution ceramics: Synthesis, structure and electrical characterization, Ceramics International, Vol. 44, pp. 18987-18995, 2018.

# EVALUATION OF OPEN HOLE TENSILE QUALIFICATIONS OF HNT-EPOXY/BASALT FIBER NANOCOMPOSITE MATERIALS

# Halil Burak Kaybal<sup>1</sup>, Hasan Ulus<sup>2</sup>, Ahmet Avcı<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Amasya University, Technology Faculty, Amasya, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Konya Technical University, Engineering Faculty, Konya, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Necmettin Erbakan University, Faculty of Engineering and Architecture, Konya, Turkey e-mail: hburak@amasya.edu.tr

**Abstract:** One of the most effective ways to improve the mechanical properties of composite materials is matrix improvement. The mechanical properties of composite materials and their structural uses increased with the modification of nanoparticles. This work aimed to enhance experimentally tensile strength of halloysite nanotube (HNT) modified epoxy and epoxy/basalt fiber nanocomposites. Therefore, 1, 2, 3 wt% of HNT particles filled into the epoxy matrix and 2 wt% HNT, better effective than the others, was used impregnate basalt fiber. The drawn up basalt fiber nanocomposite were conducted to tensile and open hole tensile test. As a result of all experiments, the addition of HNT exhibited higher tensile performance compared to neat epoxy composite. It also changed the mode of the fracture surface in the OHT test.

Key words: open hole tensile, halloysite, basalt, nanocomposite

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Basalt fiber reinforced composite have been commonly used in many areas, including automobile, aircraft, ship, marine, civil construction, electro-technical application and other industries areas due to their good properties such as thermal properties, high chemical resistance and high mechanical resistance. In fiber-reinforced composite materials, epoxy is generally used as a matrix because of its superior polymeric properties. The weakest point of fiber reinforced polymer matrix composite materials is known to have low interlaminar shear strength. For this reason, the researchers are concentrated their study on the polymer matrix. Many attempts have been realized to improve the mechanical properties of epoxies by modifying epoxy resins with additives micro and nano fillers. It has been found that inorganic additives such as silica, alumina glass particles can improve the properties of epoxy [1-5]. In recent years, the rapid development of nanotechnology has led to the modification of epoxy resins with nanoparticles and the emergence of nanocomposite materials [6, 7]. Hussain et al. have attempted to increase the properties of epoxy resins with montmorillonite particles but they did not achieve significant improvement [8]. In recent studies, nano silica particles have changed the mechanical properties of the epoxy matrix visibly at ambient temperature, in cryogenic conditions and at elevated temperatures [9-13]. In another study, Eskizeybek et al. are increased the impact strength and mechanical properties of epoxy resin by using nano CaCO3 [14]. In a study conducted by Kaybal et al., nano Al2O3 is improved both the mechanical properties and the impact strength of the epoxy resin [15].

Recently, Halloysite Nanotube (HNT) have been studied as a new type of additive for epoxy resin [6, 16, 17]. In the study conducted by Liu et al. with Halloysite Nanotube particles, it was stated that the thermal expansion coefficient and strength modulus of nano composite material increased [16].

The presence of holes in the assembly of composite materials is required. These holes directly affect the strength of the composite material. Studies on the stress behavior of these materials with circular holes are of interest. The effect of geometric and material parameters on the strength and damage mechanisms of composite materials has been demonstrated by different studies [18, 19]. In the studies, fiber damages and matrix damages are defined as a damage mechanism [20]. In the specimens, fiber damages are formed perpendicular to the hole boundaries, while matrix damages generally are occurred tangent to the hole and parallel to the direction of the fiber [18].

This work focus on open hole tension (OHT) strength of basalt fiber reinforced epoxy nanocomposite. Firstly, the epoxy matrix was modified from 1 to 3 wt % with HNT particles. Fiber reinforced

nanocomposite material is produced in the best effective ratio (2 wt %) with optimum strength values.

Secondly, the open hole tensile strength values of the basalt fiber nanocomposite material were discussed and compared with the neat epoxy composite material.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### **Production of HNT-Epoxy Nanocomposites**

Epoxy and hardener, which have code of L160 and H160 respectively, purchased from Dost Kimya Company and the HNT particles are supplied from Eczacibasi Company for fabrication of HNT-Epoxy nanocomposite. A certain amount of epoxy and HNT particles are mixed in the mechanical mixer for up to 15 minutes for the powder to wet. Then, the mixture of HNT-Epoxy is mixed with ultrasonic stirrer for 1 hour at 15 minute intervals. After the last process, the curing agent is added into the HNT-Epoxy mixture and mixed with the mechanical mixer. The mixture of HNT-Epoxy/agent is poured into steel molds. The steel mold is kept at 80 °C for 2 hours and the production of HNT-Epoxy nanocomposite materials is completed. It can be seen fabrication of nanocomposite in Figure 1.



**Figure 1.** Fabrication of HNT-Epoxy Nanocomposites a) HNT particles and Epoxy b) Mechanical mixer c) Ultrasonic stirrer d) Mixing of HNT-Epoxy with Hardener e) Steel mold f) Furnace for curing g) Specimens

## Production of HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber Nanocomposites

Plain weave basalt fiber fabric with 300 g/m2 areal density was purchased from Spinteks Company. The Vacuum Assisted Resin Infusion Method (VARIM) was used to production of HNT-Epoxy/Basalt fiber nanocomposites laminate consisting of ten plies of basalt fabrics. The epoxy matrix of the basalt fiber reinforced composite was made according to the above process at 2% by weight HNT. Also, neat

epoxy specimens were fabricated following the same procedure. Images from the production process are given in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Fabrication of HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber Nanocomposites a) Vacuum process b) Basalt fiber nanocomposite

## **Test Procedure**

Tensile and Open Hole Tensile (OHT) test were carried out using Instron 8801 testing machine at environmental temperature. The tensile properties of HNT-Epoxy and HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber nanocomposites were investigated in accordance with ASTM D 4762 – 11a and D3039 standards, respectively. On the other hand, D5766 / D5766M standard was used for OHT strength. Tensile tests were performed with 2 mm/min tensile speed. Also, HNT-Epoxy/Basalt fiber nanocomposite specimens were drilled 6 mm diameter for the OHT test.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### **Tensile Properties of Nanocomposites**

Typical stress-extension curves of HNT modified epoxy are given in Fig. 3. As seen in this figure, the addition of HNT particles increases the tensile strength of epoxy resin and the tensile strength attains its maximum at 2 wt% HNT content as 81,9 MPa with 30% increase compared to 0 wt% HNT-epoxy composite. Also, the tensile strain at fracture increase with the increase in HNT content due to the physical and chemical interactions between HNT nanoparticles and epoxy. In addition, Table 1 summarizes the effect of HNT nanoparticles on the tensile properties of the composites.



Figure 3. The tensile stress-extension curves of epoxy nanocomposites

	Table 1.	The	tensile	test	result	of e	poxy	nanocom	posites
--	----------	-----	---------	------	--------	------	------	---------	---------

Materials	Stress (MPa)	Extension (mm)
0 wt% HNT-Epoxy Composite	62,8 MPa	2,01 mm
2 wt% HNT-Epoxy Nanocomposite	81,95 MPa	2,52 mm

Stress-extension curves for basalt fiber reinforced HNT-epoxy are shown in Fig. 4. While the tendency is similar for that of the tensile strength epoxy nanocomposites, the addition of HNT within epoxy/basalt fiber composites results in an increase in the tensile properties. The drastic increase in tensile strength of 2 wt% HNT-Epoxy/Bazalt Fiber nanocomposite is found as 22 % compared to neat epoxy composite. In addition, Table 2 summarizes the effect of 2 wt% HNT nanoparticles on the tensile properties of the composites.



Figure 4. The tensile stress-extension curves of epoxy/basalt fiber nanocomposites

Table 2. The tensile test result of epoxy/basalt fiber nanocomposites

Materials	Stress (MPa)	Extension (mm)
0 wt% HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber Composite	346,91 MPa	4,35 mm
2 wt% HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber Nanocomposite	420,41 MPa	4,68 mm

#### **Open Hole Tensile Test**

Open Hole Tensile (OHT) test is similar to previous tensile test moreover a hole of 6 mm diameter is drilled at the center of the specimen. The results of OHT test can be utilized for structural design allowable, material specifications, research and development [21]. To describe the failure mode, the three character codes are used. The character codes are given in Fig. 5a. The acceptable failure test codes for this test method are restricted LGM (Fig.5b), AGM (Fig.5c) and MGM (Fig.5d).

First Chara	acter	Second Chara	icter	Third Cha	racter		
Failure Type	Code	Failure Area	Code	Failure Location	Code		
Angled	A	Inside grip/tab	1	Bottom	В		
edge	D	At grip/tab	Α	Тор	Т	"	NA /
Grip/tab	G	<1W from grip/tab	W	Left	L	~~~~~	~~
Lateral	L	Gage	G	Right	R		
Multi-mode	M(xyz)	Multiple areas	М	Middle	М		
long. Splitting	S	Various	V	Various	V		
eXplosive	Х	Unknown	U	Unknown	U		
Other	0	un de la constante constante a su an 15	00000				
		а				b	С

**Figure 5.** Failure modes for open hole tensile strength accordance to ASTM D 5766/ 5766M a) Failure mode code b) LGM c) AGM d) MGM

The stress-extension of open hole tensile (OHT) strength for HNT-epoxy/basalt fiber nanocomposite and neat epoxy/basalt fiver composite are given in Fig. 6. The result reveal that inclusion of HNT

nanoparticles in epoxy composite have least influence on OHT strength. Furthermore, it seen that the nanocomposite material gas a higher strength modulus and extension compared to neat composite. The maximum OHT stress values of HNT-Epoxy/Basalt nanocomposite material is 342 MPa. Neat Epoxy/Basalt composite illustrates that the maximum OHT strength value as 234 MPa according to Table 3.



Figure 6. The tensile stress-extension curves of OHT for epoxy/basalt fiber nanocomposites

#### Table 3. Results of OHT test

Materials	Stress (MPa)	Extension (mm)
0 wt% HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber Composite	234,5 MPa	2,25 mm
2 wt% HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber Nanocomposite	342,9 MPa	2,49 mm

The Fig. 7. demonstrates the image of the laminates nanocomposite specimens after the OHT test. It seen that the breaking surface of composite materials are damaged in appropriate failure mode. Furthermore, it is clear that the HNT particles additive in epoxy resin has changed the failure mode of the nanocomposite from LGM to AGM.



Figure 7. Images of fracture surface after tensile test

## CONCLUSION

The standard tensile test and open hole tensile test for HNT-Epoxy nanocomposites were fabricated using casting procedure to steel molding and HNT-Epoxy/Basalt Fiber nanocomposites were manufactured using VARI methods. The following conclusion drawn are:

• HNT nano filler reinforced epoxy nanocomposite have better tensile properties than neat epoxy composite. The maximum tensile strength is found in the 2 wt% HNT-Epoxy nanocomposites as 81,95 MPa.

• The addition of 2 wt% HNT in to epoxy has significantly improved the tensile strength by 22%.

• In open hole tensile test, the addition of 2 wt% HNT is enhanced OHT strength and failure mode of composites is changed from LGM to AGM.

• The experimental results illustrates that Halloysite Nanotube (HNT) reinforced epoxy nanocomposites are better performance compare to neat epoxy composite. Accordingly, it is suggested that HNT particle can be added in the basalt fiber composite to improve tensile strength.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] S. Balakrishnan, P. Start, D. Raghavan, S.D. Hudson, The influence of clay and elastomer concentration on the morphology and fracture energy of preformed acrylic rubber dispersed clay filled epoxy nanocomposites, Polymer, 46 (2005) 11255-11262.
- [2] M. Imanaka, Y. Takeuchi, Y. Nakamura, A. Nishimura, T. Iida, Fracture toughness of spherical silica-filled epoxy adhesives, International journal of adhesion and adhesives, 21(2001) 389-396.
- [3] Kinloch, J. Lee, A. Taylor, S. Sprenger, C. Eger, D. Egan, Toughening structural adhesives via nano-and micro-phase inclusions, The Journal of Adhesion, 79 (2003) 867-873.
- [4] A. Kinloch, A. Taylor, Mechanical and fracture properties of epoxy/inorganic micro-and nano-composites, Journal of Materials Science Letters, 22 (2003) 1439-1441.
- [5] S.-W. Koh, J.-K. Kim, Y.-W. Mai, Fracture toughness and failure mechanisms in silica-filled epoxy resin composites: effects of temperature and loading rate, Polymer, 34 (1993) 3446-3455.
- [6] S. Deng, J. Zhang, L. Ye, J. Wu, Toughening epoxies with halloysite nanotubes, Polymer, 49 (2008) 5119-5127.
- [7] J. Njuguna, K. Pielichowski, J.R. Alcock, Epoxy-based fibre reinforced nanocomposites, Advanced Engineering Materials, 9 (2007) 835-847.
- [8] F. Hussain, M. Hojjati, M. Okamoto, R.E. Gorga, Polymer-matrix nanocomposites, processing, manufacturing, and application: an overview, Journal of composite materials, 40 (2006) 1511-1575.
- [9] P. Rosso, L. Ye, K. Friedrich, S. Sprenger, A toughened epoxy resin by silica nanoparticle reinforcement, Journal of Applied Polymer Science, 100 (2006) 1849-1855.
- [10] K. Zhang, L. Wang, F. Wang, G. Wang, Z. Li, Preparation and characterization of modified-clay-reinforced and toughened epoxy-resin nanocomposites, Journal of Applied Polymer Science, 91 (2004) 2649-2652.
- [11] Huang, S. Fu, Y. Zhang, B. Lauke, L. Li, L. Ye, Cryogenic properties of SiO2/epoxy nanocomposites, Cryogenics, 45 (2005) 450-454.
- [12] S.Q. Deng, L. Ye, Fracture behaviours of nano-silica modified epoxies at elevated temperatures, Key Engineering Materials, Trans Tech Publ, 2006, pp. 243-250.
- [13] S. Deng, L. Ye, K. Friedrich, Fracture behaviours of epoxy nanocomposites with nano-silica at low and elevated temperatures, Journal of materials science, 42 (2007) 2766-2774.
- [14] V. Eskizeybek, H. Ulus, H.B. Kaybal, Ö.S. Şahin, A. Avcı, Static and dynamic mechanical responses of CaCO3 nanoparticle modified epoxy/carbon fiber nanocomposites, Composites Part B: Engineering, 140 (2018) 223-231.
- [15] H.B. Kaybal, H. Ulus, O. Demir, Ö.S. Şahin, A. Avcı, Effects of alumina nanoparticles on dynamic impact responses of carbon fiber reinforced epoxy matrix nanocomposites, Engineering Science and Technology, an International Journal, 21 (2018) 399-407.

- [16] M. Liu, B. Guo, M. Du, X. Cai, D. Jia, Properties of halloysite nanotube–epoxy resin hybrids and the interfacial reactions in the systems, Nanotechnology, 18 (2007) 455703.
- [17] Y. Ye, H. Chen, J. Wu, L. Ye, High impact strength epoxy nanocomposites with natural nanotubes, Polymer, 48 (2007) 6426-6433.
- [18] A.B. de Morais, Open-hole tensile strength of quasi-isotropic laminates, Composites Science and Technology, 60 (2000) 1997-2004.
- [19] J. Backlund, C.-G. Aronsson, Tensile fracture of laminates with holes, Journal of Composite Materials, 20 (1986) 259-286.
- [20] S. Tan, Laminated composites containing an elliptical opening. I. Approximate stress analyses and fracture models, Journal of Composite Materials, 21 (1987) 925-948.
- [21] S.D. Thoppul, J. Finegan, R.F. Gibson, Mechanics of mechanically fastened joints in polymer-matrix composite structures-a review, Composites Science and Technology, 69 (2009) 301-329.

# MECHANICAL BEHAVIOR OF HALLOYSITE-EPOXY NANOCOMPOSITES: EFFECT OF SEAWATER AGING

Hasan Ulus<sup>1</sup>, Halil Burak Kaybal<sup>2</sup>, Volkan Eskizeybek<sup>3</sup>, Ahmet Avcı<sup>4</sup> <sup>1</sup>Konya Technical University, Department of Mechanical Engineering, Konya, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Amasya University, Department of Mechanical Engineering, Amasya, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Canakkale Onsekizmart University, Department of Mater. Sci. and Engineering, Canakkale, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>Necmettin Erbakan University, Department of Biomedical Engineering, Konya, Turkey e-mail: <u>hasanulus@selcuk.edu.tr</u>

**Abstract:** The aim of this study is to enhance the seawater durability of epoxy resins used for marine applications. Epoxy resin has been reinforced with various amounts of halloysite nanotubes (HNTs. The epoxy nanocomposites have been subjected to seawater aging. Tensile and flexural tests have been performed in order to evaluate the effect of the seawater aging on the mechanical properties. The test results showed that the HNTs modification increased seawater durability of epoxy drastically with respect to the neat epoxy.

## INTRODUCTION

Epoxy resins are commonly utilized in polymer industry because of their remarkable good mechanical properties. Although epoxy represents exceptional mechanical performances [1], the environmental factors such as temperature, atmosphere, water, etc. deteriorate of epoxy and result as aging [2, 3]. The high water uptake tendency in humid environment and poor crack initiation or propagation resistance of epoxy resins greatly limits its use in marine applications [4, 5]. The absorbed water would cause numerous undesirable effects in epoxy, such as swelling plasticization, hydrolysis and formation of cracks [6, 7].

Addition of nanostructures into polymers have attracted increasing attention because of the unique properties of the nanostructures [8, 9]. Nanostructures provide superior properties because of their large surface area per unit volume. High aspect ratio of nanostructures results advance properties thanks to the phase interactions that take place between the polymer matrix and the nanoparticles at the interfaces [10]. Several researchers reported that the introduction of nanoparticles into the polymers can provide barrier properties in addition to exceptional mechanical properties [7, 11-13]. Halloysite nanotubes (HNTs) are naturally-occurring tubular clay minerals with unique properties suited to various applications due to their large aspect ratios and ease of processing. However, there is very limited knowledge concerning the seawater durability of HNT modified nanocomposites.

In this study, the effect of seawater aging on the mechanical properties of epoxy nanocomposites reinforced with HNTs has been investigated. The influence of HNTs addition with various on enhancing epoxy mechanical properties in seawater immersed condition has been explored in terms of tensile and flexural properties strength.

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

The epoxy system used in this study is a commercially available DGEBA-based resin (Hexion MGS L160) cured with an aliphatic amine hardener (Hexion MGS H160). The halloysite nanotube nanoreinforcements (HNTs) were provided from Eczacibasi Esan Group Company. Nanocomposites were prepared by mixing the HNT and epoxy resin with three different weight percentages (1%, 2% and 3%). The nanocomposite preparation procedures and used standards were detailed published in previous works [14, 15]. The seawater aging of the tensile and flexural test specimens was performed at room temperature by immersing into artificial seawater which was prepared by mixing the 6 wt% sea salt (salt concentration about twice the average concentration in an ocean) and distilled water.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The tensile and flexural strengths of the neat epoxy and HNT modified nanocomposites (without aging) are illustrated in Figure 1a-b. It is clear that the 2 wt% HNT modification results in the highest tensile and flexural strengths. At 2 wt% HNT loading, the epoxy nanocomposite shows  $\sim$ 33% (from 58.83 to 78.05 MPa) and  $\sim$ 25% (from 97.54 to 121.68 MPa) increase in the tensile strength and flexural strength. However, we noticed that both of the tensile and flexural strengths tend to decrease with increasing HNTs content when the epoxy matrix is reinforced more than 2wt% HNT. By comparison, the HNT modified nanocomposites exhibit higher strength values than the neat epoxy over the whole filler contents studied.



Figure 1. Neat and HNT modified epoxy composites: tensile strength (a) and flexural strength (b)

We have also investigated the impact of seawater aging on HNTs reinforced epoxy nanocomposites. Note that, our seawater experiments were carried out on room temperature with long term aging cycles to simulate natural aging medium for the samples. The mean strength and elasticity modulus values of neat and the 2 wt% HNT modified epoxy after immersed in seawater for 6 months are illustrated in Figure 2a-b. It is clear that the seawater aging causes a reduction in mechanical properties. In the case of the 2 wt% HNT-Epoxy nanocomposites, it can be seen that tensile and flexural properties less affected for all periods of ageing time. Our finding can shows that HNTs limits the diffusion of water molecules and therefore cause relatively less degradation of epoxy [16].



Figure 2. Seawater effect on mechanical properties of treated samples as a function of immersion time: tensile properties (a) and flexural properties (b)

The optical micrographs of fracture surfaces of the dry and water treated tensile specimens are shown in Figure 3. All specimens show different degree of surface roughness depending on immersion time. Initially for dry conditions, the surface of neat epoxy displays smooth fracture area with respect to the HNT-epoxy nanocomposites as seen. However, it is evident that the HNTs loading for epoxy modification increases the roughness of the fracture surfaces. On the other hand, the seawater immersion of epoxy induces an important increase in roughness of the fracture surface due to the plasticization effect of water [6].



Figure 3. Fracture surface morphology changing with seawater immersion time

# CONCLUSION

In this work firstly, the effect of HNT loading in epoxy resins on mechanical properties was studied. The nanocomposites made with the HNT showed dramatic improvement in mechanical properties at 2 wt% HNT loading; that is, tensile strength and flexural strength were increased by 1.32 and 1.25 times respectively over the neat epoxy properties. After the determination of optimum HNT loading (2 wt%) in terms of tensile and flexural performance, the degradation of epoxy was investigated by artificially seawater ageing conditions for 6 months. Seawater ageing resulted in degradation in the tensile and flexural properties of the neat and modified epoxy resins. However, the largest reductions are detected for neat specimens and the smallest reduction was observed in modified epoxy specimens. As a result, seawater ageing has much less severe effect on the 2 wt% modified nanocomposites rather than on the neat epoxy.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Chow W. Water absorption of epoxy/glass fiber/organo-montmorillonite nanocomposites. Express Polymer Letters. 2007;1(2):104-8.
- [2] Pei Y-m, Wang K, Zhan M-s, Xu W, Ding X-j. Thermal-oxidative aging of DGEBA/EPN/LMPA epoxy system: Chemical structure and thermal-mechanical properties. Polymer degradation and Stability. 2011;96(7):1179-86.

- [3] Ravari F, Omrani A, Rostami AA, Ehsani M. Ageing effects on electrical, morphological, and mechanical properties of a low viscosity epoxy nanocomposite. Polymer degradation and stability. 2012;97(6):929-35.
- [4] Nogueira P, Ramirez C, Torres A, Abad M, Cano J, Lopez J, et al. Effect of water sorption on the structure and mechanical properties of an epoxy resin system. Journal of Applied Polymer Science. 2001;80(1):71-80.
- [5] Wan Y-J, Gong L-X, Tang L-C, Wu L-B, Jiang J-X. Mechanical properties of epoxy composites filled with silane-functionalized graphene oxide. Composites Part A: Applied Science and Manufacturing. 2014;64:79-89.
- [6] Prolongo S, Gude M, Urena A. Water uptake of epoxy composites reinforced with carbon nanofillers. Composites Part A: Applied Science and Manufacturing. 2012;43(12):2169-75.
- [7] Zainuddin S, Hosur M, Zhou Y, Kumar A, Jeelani S. Durability studies of montmorillonite clay filled epoxy composites under different environmental conditions. Materials Science and Engineering: A. 2009;507(1-2):117-23.
- [8] Shukla DK, Kasisomayajula SV, Parameswaran V. Epoxy composites using functionalized alumina platelets as reinforcements. Composites Science and Technology. 2008;68(14):3055-63.
- [9] Shokrieh MM, Kefayati AR, Chitsazzadeh M. Fabrication and mechanical properties of clay/epoxy nanocomposite and its polymer concrete. Materials & Design. 2012;40:443-52.
- [10] Pavlidou S, Papaspyrides C. A review on polymer–layered silicate nanocomposites. Progress in polymer science. 2008;33(12):1119-98.
- [11] Liu W, Hoa SV, Pugh M. Fracture toughness and water uptake of high-performance epoxy/nanoclay nanocomposites. Composites Science and Technology. 2005;65(15-16):2364-73.
- [12] Starkova O, Chandrasekaran S, Prado L, Tölle F, Mülhaupt R, Schulte K. Hydrothermally resistant thermally reduced graphene oxide and multi-wall carbon nanotube based epoxy nanocomposites. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 2013;98(2):519-26.
- [13] Guadagno L, Vertuccio L, Sorrentino A, Raimondo M, Naddeo C, Vittoria V, et al. Mechanical and barrier properties of epoxy resin filled with multi-walled carbon nanotubes. Carbon. 2009;47(10):2419-30.
- [14] Ulus H, Şahin ÖS, Avcı A. Enhancement of flexural and shear properties of carbon fiber/epoxy hybrid nanocomposites by boron nitride nano particles and carbon nano tube modification. Fibers and Polymers. 2015;16(12):2627-35.
- [15] Ulus H, Kaybal HB, Eskizeybek V, Sahin ÖS, Avcı A. Static and dynamic mechanical responses of CaCO 3 nanoparticle modified epoxy/carbon fiber nanocomposites. Composites Part B: Engineering. 2017.
- [16] Alamri H, Low IM. Effect of water absorption on the mechanical properties of nano-filler reinforced epoxy nanocomposites. Materials & Design. 2012;42:214-22.

# DEVELOPMENT AND MASTERING OF THE COMPOSITION OF ELECTRODE COATINGS FOR WELDING STAINLESS STEEL

# Nikola Bajić<sup>1</sup>, Darko Veljić<sup>1</sup>, Mihailo Mrdak<sup>2</sup>, Jasmina Pekez<sup>3</sup>, Zoran Radosavljević<sup>4</sup>, Zoran Karastojković<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Research and Development Center, IHIS Techno-experts Ltd., Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>2</sup>Research and Development Center, IMTEL Communications a.d., Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>3</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia.
<sup>4</sup>Research and Development Institute Lola Ltd., Belgrade, Serbia
e-mail: nikola.bajic49@gmail.com

**Abstract:** Development and mastering of coated electrodes for welding stainless steels involves a very complex technical - technological field and is linked to joining metal parts by welding and surfacing. The coated electrode consists of a metal wire core to which a special coating is applied. The metal core is made of the material that corresponds to the type of base material for which a certain electrode quality is designed. The coating of the electrode is a mixture of powders of mineral and metal origin and is highly important for the quality of the electrode. The paper presents the development of coating formulation for rutile and basic types of electrodes with a metal core of INOX wire 4mm in diameter and AISI 304 quality. Development and mastered formulation of electrode coatings designed for welding stainless steels.

Key words: coated electrodes, welding, stainless steels

## **INTRODUCTION**

Electrode manufacturers allocate high-alloyed electrodes by quality and purpose into several groups: High-alloyed ferritic electrodes, high-alloyed austenitic and austenitic-ferritic electrodes, high-alloyed electrodes for welding heat resistant steels.

High-alloyed ferritic electrodes are used for welding martensitic-ferritic Cr-Ni steels and steel castings (chem. composition of pure weld metal: 0.05-0.15%C, 13-16.5%Cr, 0.5-6%Ni, 0.3-1.1%Mo). Classification: EN 1600: E 13 4 B 43 DIN 8556: E 13.4 MPB 30+130 AWS A-5.4: E 410 NiMo-15 ISO 3581: E 13.4 B 130 36 X JUS C.H3.017: E 13.4 B 130 36 Y INOX B 13/4 Fe REF. E 500- A / SP High-alloyed austenitic and austenitic-ferritic electrodes are used for welding: stabilized and unstabilized 18/8 Cr-Ni steels, corrosion-resistant (chem. composition of pure weld metal: 0.03-0.06%C, 18-23%Cr, 8-14.5%Ni, 2.7-4%Mo, 8x%C-Nb). Classification: EN 1600: E 19 9 Nb R 12; DIN 8556: E 19.9 Nb R 26; AWS A-5.4: E 347-17; ISO 3581: E 19.9 Nb R 26; JUS C.H3.017: E 19.9 Nb R 26

High-alloyed ferritic-austenitic rutile electrode suitable for welding heat resistant steels 18/8 Cr-Ni steel, (chem. composition of pure metal: 0.03-0.11%C, 20-25% Cr, 5-25%Ni, 0-4.5%Mo, 0.6-2%Mn). Classification: EN 1600: E 25 4 R 43; DIN 8556: E 25.4 MPR 33 160; AISI: 446 ISO 3581: E 25.4 R 160 33 X; JUS C.H3.017: E 25.4 R 160 33 Y INOX R 25/4 Fe REF. E 625 - A / SP

Development and mastering of coated electrodes for welding stainless steels includes selecting and purchasing metal electrode cores of AISI 304 wire, 4mm in diameter. Designed was the formulation for making rutile and basic electrode coatings according to the quality of the selected metal core and the purpose of the high-alloyed electrode [1].

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

## Selection of metal cores for making coated electrodes

For making metal cores purchased was INOX AISI 304 quality wire, chemical composition shown in Table 1 according to the certificate of the manufacturers from India. Rods for making the electrode metal cores were cut to a length of 350 mm (length tolerance: +/- 1.0 mm) from INOX wire 4 mm in diameter (diameter tolerance: min. 3.90 mm; max. 3.95 mm, usually 3.93 mm).

Chemical composition (wt.%)								
A ISI 204	C	Si	Mn	Р	S	Cr	Ni	Ν
AISI 304	0.027 0.37 1.55 0.039 0.013 18.30 8.05 0.06							
Diameter: 4.0 mm		TE	EST CERT	IFICATE (	AS PER E	N 10204-3	5.1)	

Table 1. Marking and chemical composition of the electrode core 4 mm in diame	eter
---	------

#### Designing formulations for basic and rutile type coatings

High-alloyed rutile electrode with low carbon content, intended for welding of high-alloyed Cr-Ni steel, Cr-Ni-Mo steel, and for welding of low-alloyed and unalloyed steels. The welds are resistant to intercrystalline corrosion up to 400°C and oxidation up to 800°C.

The design of formulations for the rutile type coating with a core of AISI 304 wire should ensure the target chemical composition of the weld metal: 0.03% C, 19% Cr, 9% Ni.

The high-alloyed basic electrode with low carbon content is intended for welding of high-alloyed Cr-Ni steels and Cr-Ni-Mo steels. Welds are resistant to crack and pore initiation and have high toughness.

The designed formulation for the basic type coating with a core of AISI 304 wire should provide the target chemical composition of the weld metal: 0.03% C, 19% Cr, 9% Ni, 0.9% Mo and 0.3% Si [1-3].

## Mastering production of selected quality of high-alloyed, basic and rutile type electrodes

Experimental production of selected quality of high-alloyed, basic and rutile type electrodes was carried out on the production equipment in the IHIS Research and development center.

The technological process of making the coated electrodes is comprised of these basic technological operations:

- Composing and forming the mass of the coating and making the blocks;
- Continuous application of coating on the metal core and finishing of ends of the electrodes;
- Drying the electrodes as per a defined temperature regime.

The technological production process of coated electrodes begins by composing, weighing and forming of a batch of rutile and basic type coating according to the designed formulation.

The next technological process is homogenization of a dry mix of powders in the V-mixer for 10-15 minutes. After homogenization the mixture is transferred to a W mixer or mixer for wet-mixing of the coating mass by adding water glass as a binder. Due to viscosity the water glass should be kept at a temperature of 18-23°C.

After testing the plasticity of the mixture, in a specially made extrusion tool, a pressing operation of the mass into a coating nozzle is carried out, Figure 1. On the coating line produced is a coated electrode with rutile and basic type coating and a core of AISI 304 quality wire, 4mm in diameter, Figure 1c. Packed electrodes are shown in Figure 1e.

The coated electrode goes to a final drying technological process of electrode coating drying which is performed in a dryer at a defined temperature regime, specific for rutile and specific for basic type coatings, Figure 1d. The rutile coating contains organic matter (cellulose, starch), so the drying temperature should not be greater than 185-190°C and humidity not greater than 0.3-0.4%. The basic electrode coating is dried at a temperature of 355-365°C; humidity should not be more than 0.5-2% [4-6].

VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



**Figure 1.** A W-mixer for wet mixing of the coating mass (a), experimental electrode coating (b), preparing of metal core, a rod 4 mm in diameter and a length of 350 mm (c), the electrodes, after drying, (c) and samples of the electrodes after drying and packaging (d, e)

#### Test welding of stainless steel with the new rutile and basic type electrode

To perform the test welding and surfacing with a new electrode with rutile and basic type coating selected was a base material of AISI 304 stainless steel strips of a thickness of 15 mm. The investigation of the chemical composition of the base material and the weld metal and also hardness testing of the welded joint were done at the firm Kontrol Inspekt d.o.o. Belgrade. Results of chemical composition of the AISI 304 base material, thickness 15 mm are given in Table 2.

Table 2.	Chemical	composition	of the base	material AISI	304 quality	, thickness 1	15mm
----------	----------	-------------	-------------	---------------	-------------	---------------	------

	Chemical composition (wt.%)									
С	Si	Mn	Cu	Cr	Mo	Ni	V	Nb	Ti	Со
0.049	0.49	1.08	0.55	17.74	0.27	8.19	0.073	0.02	0.28	0.14

Test welding and surfacing with a produced electrode with a rutile type coating was carried out on the ESAB DTB 250 AC-DC device, Figure 2, with the parameters given in Table 3.



Figure 2. The ESAB DTB 250 AC-DC device for experimental MMA- process welding with a new electrode

Electrode	e d	Welding parameters							
marking	[mm]	V, [V] C, [A] <i>e</i> , [cm/min]							
Rutile	4.0	24	110-165	23-30					

 Table 3. Rutile electrode welding parameters

Welding with a rutile electrode with the new coating formulation gives a good quality of slag and its separation from the weld face after cooling as well as a satisfactory weld metal surface quality, Figure 3a, b, c, d.



**Figure 3.** Surface appearance of the surfacing obtained experimentally by surfacing AISI 304 stainless steel with the new rutile electrode

Experimental welding with the new basic electrode intended for welding of stainless steels was performed with the ESAB DTB AS 250-DS device and parameters given in Table 4.

Table 4. Parame	ters for welding	with the r	new basic electrode
	Flectrode	d	Welding paran

Electrode	d	Welding parameters							
marking	[mm]	V, [V]	C, [A]	в,[cm/min]					
Basic	4.0	24	110-140	23-30					

The mastered formulation for the coating of the basic electrode with a core of AISI 304 quality wire provides a good quality of weld metal, and the slag forms evenly over the surface of the weld metal and separates well. The appearance of the weld face is of a satisfactory quality, Figure 4 a, b.



Figure 4. Experimental surfacing of AISI 304 stainless steel using MMA-process with the basic electrode

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

In addition to visual control and quality evaluation of the surfacing made with the produced highalloyed rutile and basic electrodes carried out was the examination of the chemical composition and hardness of weld metal made with the rutile and basic electrodes [2-6].

Test results of the chemical composition of pure weld metal and hardness as per the Brinell test (BH) made by using the produced rutile electrode are given in Table 5.

Chemical composition (wt.%)										
C Si Mn Cu Cr Mo Ni V Ti Nb Co										Co
0.071	0.071 0.46 1.60 0.30 15.17 0.21 9.34 0.079 0.30 0.05 0.18									
• Surfacing hardness 151 BH										

Table 5. The chemical compositions of pure weld metal made using the rutile electrode

Test results of the chemical composition of pure weld metal and hardness as per the Brinell test (BH) made by using the produced basic electrode are given in Table 6.

Chemical composition (wt.%)											
С	Si	Mn	Cu	Cr	Mo	Ni	V	Ti	Nb	Со	
0.068	0.40	1.52	0.30	15.23	0.21	9.16	0.080	0.02	0.05	0.18	
Surfacing hardness 136 BH											

**Table 6.** The chemical compositions of pure weld metal made using the basic electrode

# CONCLUSION

Based on the obtained results of experimental surfacing, of high-alloyed AISI 304 stainless steel made with the mastered rutile and basic type electrodes, reliable conclusions can be made:

- The mastered formulation for coating of rutile and basic type coated electrodes for welding AISI 304 stainless steels shows a satisfactory level of quality and the designed chemical composition of the weld metal;
- The quality of the electric arc and liquid metal transfer is of satisfactory quality;
- Distribution of slag on the surface of the weld metal is good and it separates well from the surface after cooling of the weld metal;
- The surface quality of the weld metal after cooling and removing of slag is satisfactory;
- Splatter of liquid metal in comparison to using electrodes of a known manufacturer demonstrates satisfactory results.

• The mastered formulations for rutile and basic type coatings is a good basis for further successful development of the coating formulation as well as other metallurgical qualities of coated electrodes intended for welding high-alloyed steels and alloys.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work is supported by the Serbian Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development (project number TR34016 "Development of covering and core production technology based on local raw materials for manufacturing of special coated electrodes designed for steel arc welding").

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Potapov, N.N., Baranov, D. N., Kakovkin, O. S., Vitman, D. B. et al.: Svaročnie provoloki i elektrodi, ISBN 5-217-01236-8., Moskva, Mašinostrenie, 1993.
- [2] Bajić, N., Karastojković, Z.: "Savremeni postupci navarivanja", ISBN 978-86-89775-01-03, COBISS.SR-ID 224310540, CIP. 621.791.92, Beograd, 2016.
- [3] Mrdak, M., Bajić, N., Rakin, M., Stojadinović, S., Veljić, D., Comparison of the microstructure of weld metals in welded joints made with rutile electrodes based on domestic raw materials and electrodes of a well-known manufacturer, International Journal of Engineering, XIII, pp.75-78, 2015
- [4] Bobić B., Bajić, N., Jegdić, A., Stevanović, M., Jegdić, B.: "Određivanje brzine korozije metala šava u zavarenom spoju pomoću elektrohemijskih tehnika Zaštita materijala" Vol. 56, No. 4 (2015) UDC:620.194.4, doi:10.5937/ZasMat1503315B, Inženjersko društvo za koroziju, Savez inženjera i tehničara za zaštitu materijala Srbije, pp.315-319, 2015.
- [5] Mrdak, M., Bajić, N., Rakin, M., Veljić, D., Grabulov, Ve.: "Analysis of the structure of the weld metal made with a basic type coated electrode" The 3rd IIW South-East European Welding Congress, ISBN978-606-554-955-5 "Welding and joining technologies for a sustainable development and environment" Romania pp.1-4, 2015
- [6] Mrdak, M., Bajić, N., Rakin, M., Veljić, D., Karastojković, Z., Radosavljević, Z.: "Exploring possibilities of implementation of special rutile electrodes for welding microalloyed steels" ISSN 1022-6680, ISSN/ISO, ISSN web 1662-8985, Adv. Mater. Res.ISBN: 978-3-03835-768-1, Vol.1138,

# DETERMINING ADHESION / COHESION STRENGTH OF PLASMA SPRAY COATINGS USING THE ROCKWELL - C METHOD

Mihailo Mrdak<sup>1</sup>, Marko Rakin<sup>2</sup>, Nikola Bajić<sup>3</sup>, Darko Veljić<sup>3</sup>, Jasmina Pekez<sup>4</sup>, Zoran Karastojković<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Research and Development Center, IMTEL komunikacije a.d. Belgrade.
 <sup>2</sup>University of Belgrade, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Karnegijeva 4, Belgrade.
 <sup>3</sup> IHIS Techno experts d.o.o., Research and Development Center, Belgrade.
 <sup>4</sup> University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin.
 <sup>5</sup>Research and Development Institute Lola Ltd., Kneza Viseslava 70a, Belgrade, Serbia e-mail:<u>drmrdakmihailo@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** The plasma spray coatings are subject to high influence of surface loads, corrosion, and temperatures which cause damage in the form of separation of the coating from the substrate or flacking of the coating from the substrate edges. Adhesion is the main factor that opposes the influence of the external loads, and defines the quality of the bond of the coating with the substrate. Each type of coating has a determined quality of adhesion as per appropriate standard in order to meet functional properties during operation.

There is no universal coating test for all types of the coatings, the test is chosen depending on the technology used for the production of the coating, the type of material from which it was made and its thickness. One of the many tests that are used for assessment of adhesion / cohesion strength of plasma spray coatings is the scratch test. The aim of this paper was to evaluate the cohesive / adhesive strength of the plasma spray Ni22Cr10Al1Yalloycoating. The testing was conducted using the Rockwell C diamond indenter with a tip radius of 200  $\mu$ m. The results showed that the scratch test is an efficient method for assessment of adhesion and cohesion of plasma spray coatings.

Keywords: plasma spray coatings, Ni22Cr10Al1Y, scratch test, adhesion strength, cohesion strength

#### INTRODUCTION

For testing adhesion / cohesion strength of thin and thick coatings a large number of laboratory tests are standardized [1], [2], [3]. The scratch test is a reliable and simple method for determining the coating adhesion bond strength with the substrate. In order for the inorganic oxide ceramics and the organic HA - hydroxyapatite ceramics to be used as functional biomedical coatings on a substrate, the deposited layers of the ceramic coatings must be without defects and detailed adhesion / cohesion strength tests must be performed. For testing the adhesion of coatings using the scratch method used is a micro scratch tester and a nano scratch tester. The micro scratch device uses a Rockwell C diamond with a radius of: 10, 20, 50, 100, 200, 400, 800 µm and the nano scratch device uses a spherical diamond with a radius of: 1, 2, 5, 10, 20  $\mu$ m (a = 90 ° or 60 °). Most commercial devices use the Rockwell C diamond indenter with a tip radius of 200 µm. This indenter has been used for years for examining the adhesion of coatings a thickness of 0.1 - 30 µm by scratching the surface of the coating. The same indenter can be used for testing thicker plasma spray coatings by scratching the coating surface on the cross section. Depending on the type of the coating material and its thickness other types of indenters may be used, [1]. Adhesion testing of thicker plasma spray coatings is carried out on the polished cross-sectional surface of the sample. Due to the availability of the diamond Rockwell C device with a radius of 200 µm and the simplicity of the test it is frequently used to determine the adhesion of plasma spray coatings. In addition to the normal Fn force in the course of testing the depth of penetration of the indenter and the force of friction can also be determined. The acoustic signal detector is placed above the diamond indenter (needle) and registers the vibrations which occur on the emergence of damage. In addition to the acoustic sensor, the device has sensors that register friction force. The movement of the indenter along the sample leads to the formation of different damages depending on: the stress at the interface, the cohesion strength between the lamellae, the share and size of the micro pores, the presence of unmelted particles, micro-cracks, oxides, micro-hardness and the value of the applied Fn force. Due to the simplicity of the test, the scratch test is very suitable for optimization of the plasma spray powder deposition parameters in order to produce a coating with optimal mechanical and structural properties, [1].

This paper analyzes the assessment of the adhesion / cohesion strength of plasma spray VPS - Ni22Cr10Al1Y coating using the scratch test on the cross section of the coating, using bulletins describing the screening procedure [4]. For scratch testing used was the plasma spray Ni22Cr10Al1Ycoating deposited on an INCONEL X-750 alloy substrate 20x10x5 mm in size. The results showed that the method is effective and the values were discussed.

## MATERIALS AND EXPERIMENTAL DETAILS

For the production of the coating,the powder AMDRY mark 9624 wasused,which is an alloy of nickel with a content of 22 wt% Cr, 10 wt% Al and 1 wt% Y. The powder had a range of granulation from 11 to  $37\mu$ m, [5]. The deposition of the powder was carried out at low pressure with the vacuum plasma spray system of the company Plasma Technik AG using the control board A-2000 and the F4 plasma gun. As the plasma gas a mixture of Ar / H2 gases was used. Prior to deposition of the powder, cleaning and preheating of the surface of the substrate made of INCONEL X-750 alloy was carried out by transferred arc at a temperature of 850°C [6]. To assess the adhesion / cohesion coating strength using the scratch test, the coating layers were deposited on a sample of the alloy INCONEL X-750 dimensions of 20x10x5 mm. The test specimen was prepared by cutting, grinding and polishing, as in the hardness test, and the scratch load was conducted on the cross section of the sample that was mounted in bakelite. Scratching was conducted using the Rockwell Cmethod with a diamond indenter with a radius of 200 µm with a normal Fnforce, [4]. During the trials, the diamond indenter was moving at a constant speed over the surface of the sample in the direction from the substrate to the interface with the coating and the surface of the coating, as shown schematically in Fig.1.



Figure 1. A schematic representation of the scratch test

For the tests used were three different normal Fnforces (10, 25, and 39 N) at a constant speed of the indenter of 1 mm / min. For all the loads applied the length of scratches was 0.7 mm. The geometry of the indented coating was different and under the influence of the applied normal Fnload.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The microstructure of the Ni22Cr10Al1Y coating deposited in a vacuum was quite homogeneous with a good bond to the substrate. The results obtained by scratch testing show good adhesion and cohesion

of the coating for the applied load, as shown in Fig. 2. For the indent made with 10N observed was that the stresses entered with normal Fn force together with residual stresses in the coating did not cause any changes on the interface, such as micro-cracks or plastic deformation of the substrate or coating, as can be seen in Fig. 2b). With increasing the load to 25N changes occur on the interface and coating layers. The channel made with the indenter is wider than the width of the channel made with a load of 10N. Increased stress together with the residual stresses in the interface area cause plastic deformation of the substrate and coating.



**Figure 2**. BM microstructure: a) NiCrAlY coating; b) the surface scratch with a load force of 10N; c) the surface scratch with a load force of 25N and d) the surface scratch with a load force of 39N.

The material of the substrate with the primary  $\gamma$ -phase due to plasticity penetrates into the coating in the direction of the normal Fn force, which also plastically deforms the coating which has the same basic structure with the  $\gamma$ -phase. Due to the plastic deformation in the area of the interface and the coating micro or macro cracks do not appear. On the surface of the coating, as a result of the highest stress condition a highest degree of plastic deformation is observed, cone shaped, as shown in Fig. 2c).As the normal Fn force increases to 39N in the interface area the degree of plastic deformation of the substrate and coating increases. On the interface no crack appears indicating very good adhesion strength caused by good adhesion of coating to the substrate. The surface of the formed cone is a function of the load, and its value depends on: the residual stress in the coating layers, coating toughness, hardness and microstructure of the coating. To a certain degree of normal load Fn for materials that are plastic, such as the NiCrAlY alloy characteristic is a linear increase of the longitudinal parts of the cones indicating a good inter-lamellar bond and a good bond of the layers, which are deposited layer by layer to the formation of the final coating thickness. At one point, with an increase of the normal load Fn the stress in the coating exceeds the plastic deformation, and causes the appearance of a cone shaped crack in the coating which extends in the direction of movement of the indenter from the deeper layers of the coating to the surface of the coating. The formed cone surface is calculated as the product of the lengths derived by the equation  $A_{cn} = L_x \cdot L_y$ , as shown in the Figure 2d). The formed crack in the shape of a cone with a surface of A<sub>cn</sub> is the main factor for assessing the adhesion / cohesion strength of the coating. The surfaces of the cones or plastic deformation of the

material of the substrate and the coating which occur during the test at the substrate / coating interface characterize the coating adhesion and the cone shaped fractures in the coating characterize the coating cohesion. The larger the cone shaped fracture surface, the lower the bond strength of the coating. This is a basic factor for optimizing powder deposition parameters. In the tested coating the cone shaped fracture occurred within the coatings, but not at the interface, which indicates good adhesion and a cohesion fracture caused by the stress state of the layers in the deposited coating.

# CONCLUSION

Based on the performed scratch test characterization of plasma spray VPS-Ni22Cr10Al1Ycoatingthe following conclusion can be made:

The scratch test as a mechanical method of testing coatings confirmed that it can be successfully applied for this type of material for the assessment of adhesion / cohesion strength, as expected based on set procedures and standards.

The test analysis shows good adhesion of the coating because at the substrate / coating interface plastic deformation of the substrate and the coating occurred instead of the creation of micro cracks.

The results showed that the scratch test can be successfully used as an effective method for assessing the cohesion of plasma spray coatings.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors are thankful for the financial support from the Ministry of Education and Science of the Republic of Serbia (National projects OI 174004, TR 34016).

# REFERENCES

- [1] Vencl, A., Arostegui, S., Favaro, G., Zivic, F., Mrdak, M., Mitrović, S., Popović, V., Evaluation of adhesion/cohesion bond strength of the thick plasma spray coatings by scratch testing on coatings cross-sections, Tribology International, Vol.44, pp.1281–1288, 2011.
- [2] Mrdak, M., Bajić, N., Veljić, D., Rakin, M., Pekez, J., Karastojković, Z., Testing adhesive bond strength and fracture mechanisms of thicker and porous plasma spray coatings, VI International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2016 (IIZS 2016), University of Novi Sad Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia, pp.249-253, 13-14<sup>th</sup> October, 2016.
- [3] Mrdak, M., Rakin, M., Bajić, N., Veljić, D., Radosavljević, Z., Determining crack length and critical load using vickers intersurface indentation method on the interface of the substrate / coating, ANNALS of Faculty Engineering Hunedoara – International Journal of Engineering, Tome XVI, pp.27-30, 2018.
- [4] CSM Instruments, Application Bulletin: Characterization of thermal spray coatings by instrumented indentation and scratch testing. Part I, No.28, 2009.
- [5] Material Product Data Sheet, Nickel Chromium Aluminum Yttrium (NiCrAlY) Thermal Spray Powders, Amdry 9624, DSMTS-0102.0, Sulzer Metco, 2012.
- [6] Mrdak, M.R., Structure and properties of Ni22Cr10Al1Y coatings deposited by the vacuum plasma spray process, Vojnotehnički glasnik - Military Technical Courier, Vol.65, No.2, pp. 378-391, 2017.

# DYNAMOMETRIC PROVING RING WITH NONCONSTANT GEOMETRICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF ITS CROSS-SECTIONS

Dimitar Petrov<sup>1</sup>, Dimitar Dimitrov<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Technical University –Sofia, branch Plovdiv, Plovdiv, Bulgaria e-mail: dimgog@abv.bg; ddimitrov\_tu@abv.bg

**Abstract:** This work presents the work of studying separately by means of a theoretical approach and by means of three dimensional modeling (by CAD) of the characteristic - diametrical deformation depending on the diametrical load of a dynamometric ring whose cross-section is not constant in its geometry. The way to obtain this dependence through the theoretical approach is demonstrated by applying the method of numerical integration of the expressions obtained by applying the second Castigliano's theorem in order to find the displacement of the point of application of concentrated force in the direction of its line of action. Also given are the results of the simulation loading of the 3-D model of the investigated ring. Finally, these all results are compared with the experimental ones and some conclusions are made.

Key words: proving ring, deflection characteristic with respect to applied force, Castigliano's second theorem

#### **INTRODUCTION**

It is well known that dynamometric proving rings are devices for measuring forces [1]. The dynamometric rings are of different sizes [2] (figure 1a). They are made of alloy steel and their production includes rough machining of forged blanks, thermo-treatment and precise grinding to the final size and roughness of their surfaces. In general every such device consists of two main elements, the elastic ring itself and the diameter-measuring system located in the center of the ring [1][2]. Forces are applied to the ring through the external bosses. The resulting change in diameter, referred to as the deflection of the ring, is measured with a measuring system presented here (Figure 1 b) by a precision micrometer and the vibrating reed mounted diametrically within the ring. The concept and design [1] of proving rings (Figure 1-b) were created originally by Whittmore and Petrenko at the (US) National Bureau of Standards (now called the National Institute of Standards and Technology). To measure the diameter of the ring, the reed is inserted into the vibration mode by tapping it with a pencil slightly. As the reed vibrates, the micrometer screw is adjusted until the tip of the spindle begins to touch the free end of the vibrating reed by extinguishing vibrations. The touch generates a buzzing sound [2], and this is the time to take into account the change of the diameter of the ring. This technique provides repetitive and stable indications with an accuracy of about  $1 \div 2\mu m$  [3]. Nowadays, in the newer systems with dynamometric proving rings, the micrometer and the reed after Whittmore&Petrenko's design are replaced by a built-in metering dial indicator, by a set of electrical resistive strain gauges using a Wheatstone bridge, or by a video camera and software for ring size measurement.



Figure 1. a) Proving rings in a variety of sizes; b) Schematic of a proving ring having external bosses for attachment and internal bosses and the precision deflection-measuring system presented with a micrometer and a vibrating reed; c) Proving ring deflections at compression or tension forces.

The proving rings (Figure 1-c) can be used and can be designed to measure compressive forces, tensile forces, or both types of forces. In particular, the tensile force measuring rings [2] are most often made with external threaded bosses and are provided with pulling rods which are screwed into the bosses. Typically, the proving rings are designed to have a deflection of about 0.84 mm to 4.24 mm and are designed in such way to have the relative measurement uncertainty from 0.075% to about 0.0125%. When loading with the forces for measuring in the rings internal forces arise - bending, shearing and tension, which change along the circular perimeter of the rings. These internal forces can be determined by applying the so-called general theorems of Strength of Materials (e.g. of Castigliano and this of Menabrea) [4], [5], [6]. For example, at load of a thin circular ring according to Figure 2-a, the diagrams of distribution of normal internal force, tangential internal force, and bending moment will respectively be as shown in Figure 2-b, Figure 2-c and Figure 2-d (see [6], page 533).



**Figure 2.** Thin planar circular ring [6, page 533] a) Load scheme; b) Diagram of distribution of the normal internal force; c) Diagram of distribution of the tangential internal force; d) Bending moment distribution diagram.

It is stated in the literature that the bending moment is decisive both for the strength ([7], page 89) and for the magnitude of the deformation ([5], page 170), whereas the influence of the other two internal forces (normal and tangential) is negligible. As the bending moment changes (as it could be seen from its diagram of distribution- Figure 2-d) under a certain periodic law on the circumference of the ring, it could be applied the principle of designing with the uniform strength. According this principle the geometric resistivity characteristics (section modules) of the cross-sections of the ring should be designed to be proportional (on permissible structural degree) to their corresponding internal forces (in this case the bending moment). In the case of a circular proving ring, the maximum bending moments are in the cross-sections passing through the line of applying of the measured two opposing forces as well as through the perpendicular of that direction (see Figure 2-d), whereas the bending moments in the segments of the ring between these two directions are minimal.



Figure 3. Design sketch (a) and realization (b) of a dynamometric proving ring.

This gives rise to the idea of constructing and testing a force measuring ring (Fig. 3) with non-uniform cross-section, which under conditions of guaranteed strength provides greater elastic flexibility of the ring and hence its greater sensitivity as a measuring element. Similar designs are known in the literature [8]. In the design under consideration, the aim is to create an elastic element composed of simple and technologically easy to implement surfaces - cylindrical and planar.

In this work are presented the theoretical and model 3D-CAD characteristics of the investigated dynamometric ring and these characteristics are compared with each other and then they are compared to experimentally obtained one.

## THIN PROVING RING WITH CONSTANT CROSS SECTION

#### Internal forces induced by load with diametrical compressive forces

By the name "thin ring" is meant a ring (Figure 4-a) whose dimensions of the cross-section (h = 2.5 mm) in radial direction are negligible in comparisone to the diameter ( $\emptyset$ 59 mm), and under a ring with constant (or invariable) cross-section is meant a ring, whose cross-section has constant dimensions (here h = 2.5 mm and b = 22 mm). The proving ring has to bear load both compressive and tensile . In here case, let the load is with two equal opposite compressive diametral forces. To determine the internal forces and the elastic characteristic "Diametral deflection - Load", the general theorems from Strength Of Materials can be used - the Castigliano's second theorem which state that first partial derivative of the total internal energy in the structure (in case here - the proving ring) with respect to the force applied at any point is equal to the deflection at the first partial derivative of potential energy U of a elastic body with respect to statically indeterminate in internal force (in case here - the bending moment X1) is zero (Eq.1)(because internal forces do not carry out any work).

$$(\delta U / \delta X_1) = 0 \tag{1}$$



**Figure 4.** Thin ring: **a**) Dimensions and load scheme; **b**) Scheme for determining of the staticaly undetermined bending moment X1; **c**) Scheme for determining the internal forces (normal force N, tangential force Q and bending moment M) with respect to the angular coordinate of cross-section  $\varphi$ .

The thin ring (Figure 4-a) is a closed planar contour and is three times statically indetermined [6, page 532] and has two planes of symmetry, both - the horizontal and the vertical (the last is where the two compressive forces P act). If the ring is cut off in the horizontal plane of symmetry and the equilibrium of the upper half (Figure 4-b) is checked, then in the cross-sections (left A and right B) the tangential efforts will be zero because they are antisymmetrical [6, page 524] [5, page 209]. Again, from symmetry with respect to the vertical plane in which the forces P act, it follows that  $N_A = N_B = P / 2$  and  $M_A = M_B = X_1$ . Unknown here will be the moments in cross-sections A and B, denoted by  $X_1$ . When considering the equilibrium of the shaded part (Fig. 4-c), the internal forces (normal N, tangential Q and bending moment M) can be expressed in any section as functions of the angular coordinate  $\varphi$  (R is the mean radius of the cross-sections):

 $\Sigma F_{ix} = N + (P/2).\cos\varphi = 0 \qquad \qquad \therefore \rightarrow \qquad N = N(\varphi) = -(P/2).\cos\varphi \qquad (2)$ 

$$\Sigma F_{iz} = Q - (P/2).\sin\varphi = 0 \qquad \qquad \therefore \rightarrow \qquad Q = Q(\varphi) = (P/2).\sin\varphi \qquad (3)$$

$$\Sigma M_{iy} = M - (P/2).(R - R.cos\phi) + X_1 = 0$$
  $\therefore \rightarrow M = M(\phi) = -X_1 + (PR/2).(1 - cos\phi)$  (4)

The expression of the potential energy of the defformed elastic ring with an unchangeable crosssections is given by (5) where: F is the cross-sectional area, E - the modulus of elasticity of the ring's material, G - the modulus of the angular deformations of the material, J – the moment of inertia of the cross-section of the ring, k - characteristic constant [6, page 303] of the cross-section which is related to calculating the potential energy of the deformation caused by the tangential internal force Q:

$$U = 4.\{ \int_0^{\pi/2} [N(\phi)^2/(2.E.F)] R.d\phi + \int_0^{\pi/2} [k.Q(\phi)^2/(2.G.F)] R.d\phi + \int_0^{\pi/2} [M(\phi)^2/(2.E.J)] R.d\phi \}$$
(5)

In (5) the integration is performed from 0 to  $\pi/2$  radians for one of four similar arcs (all equal to a quarter of a full circle) of the ring and then the result is multiplied by a factor of 4 to obtain the potential energy of the entire ring deformation. For the determination of X<sub>1</sub> he theorem of Menabrea (1) is used, according to which (2), (3), (4) and (5) is obtained (in (6) it should take into account that the partial derivative  $\delta M(\phi)/\delta X_1 = -1 \neq 0$ , but  $\delta N(\phi)/\delta X_1 = 0$  and  $\delta Q(\phi)/\delta X_1 = 0$ :

$$(\delta U/\delta X_1) = 4. \int_0^{\pi/2} (1/EJ).M(\phi).(\delta M(\phi)/\delta X_1) = (4/EJ) \int_0^{\pi/2} (-X_1 + (PR/2).(1 - \cos\phi))(-1)R.d\phi = 0 \quad (6)$$

,where E = const and J = const. From equation (6) for  $X_1$  is obtained:

$$X_1 = (PR).(1/2 - 1/\pi)$$
(7)

Thus the function of the change of the bending moment M from (4) is obtained:

$$\mathbf{M} = (\mathbf{PR}/2).(2/\pi - \cos\phi) \tag{8}$$

#### Characteristic - deflection of the ring's diameter with respect of the applied load P

After obtaining the expressions of the internal forces N, Q and M as functions of the parameter  $\varphi$  in analytical form, the determination of the diameter deflection's ( $\Delta$ ) dependence to the applied load (P) is performed by applying the Castigliano's second theorem [6, page 488], taking into account that  $\delta N/\delta P = -(1/2).\cos\varphi$ ,  $\delta Q/\delta P = (1/2).\sin\varphi$  and  $\delta M/\delta P = (R/2).(2/\pi - \cos\varphi)$  in the expressions below:

 $\Delta = \delta U/\delta P$ 

$$= 4.\{\int_0^{\pi/2} [N(\phi)/(E.F)].(\delta N/\delta P).R.d\phi + \int_0^{\pi/2} [k.Q(\phi)/(G.F)].(\delta Q/\delta P).R.d\phi + \int_0^{\pi/2} [M(\phi)/(E.J)].(\delta M/\delta P).R.d\phi \}$$

$$= 4. \{ [(P.R)/(4.E.F)] . \int_{0}^{\pi/2} \cos^{2}(\phi) . d\phi \\ + [(P.k.R)/(4.G.F)] . \int_{0}^{\pi/2} \sin^{2}(\phi) . d\phi \\ + [(P.R^{3})/(4.E.J)] . [(4/\pi^{2}) . \int_{0}^{\pi/2} d\phi - 2.(2/\pi) . \int_{0}^{\pi/2} (\cos\phi) . d\phi + \int_{0}^{\pi/2} (\cos^{2}\phi) . d\phi ] \}$$
(9)

Or:

$$\Delta = (\pi/4).[R/(E.F)].P + (k.\pi/4).[R/(G.F)].P + (2/\pi + \pi/4 - 4/\pi).[R^3/(E.J)].P$$
(10)

The first two addends in (10) generated from N and Q are negligible with respect to the third addend, which is derived from the contribution of the bending moment M, and therefore we can assume that:

$$\Delta \approx (2/\pi + \pi/4 - 4/\pi) [R^3/(E.J)] P = (0.14877839) [R^3/(E.J)] P$$
(11)

This result gives the relationship between the deflection  $\Delta$  of the diameter of the ring and the applied force P in analytical form and overlaps with the results in [4, page 24], [6, page 508]. The reciprocal of (11) will be the elastic characteristic "Load P - Diameter Change (Deflection)  $\Delta$ ".

## THIN PROVING RING WITH NON-CONSTANT CROSS-SECTION

## Internal forces induced by load with diametrical compressive forces

Again under the name thin ring is meant a ring (Figure 3-a) whose dimensions in the radial direction of the cross-section are negligible in relation to its diameter. Here, however, the ring has a nonconstant cross-section because, although the width b = 22 mm is constant, the other dimension - the thickness h varies from 1 to 2.5 mm through a 90° angle. In addition, this ring has 4 holes  $\emptyset$ 6.1 mm (two vertical and two horizontal) to fastening the force-receiving elements, which also cause a nonconstant cross-section. Again, to determine the internal forces and the elastic characteristic "Diameter's Deflection  $\Delta$  - Applied Force P" at load with two opposite, compressive and equal diametrical forces, the general theorems from Strength of Materials are used - the Castigliano's second theorem and the Menabrea theorem. Here again the expressions for the internal forces (normal N, tangential Q and bending moment M) in the cross-section with the angular coordinate  $\varphi$  (it can be used again Figure 4-c) can be given with the expressions (2), (3) and (4), but the mean cross-sectional radii  $R = R(\phi)$  and axial moment of inertia of the cross-section  $J = J(\phi)$  are no longer constants, but they change with respect of  $\varphi$ . This makes it practically impossible to solve analytically way the integrals from (6) for determining the moment  $X_1$  in the cross-sections A and B and the integrals from (9) for determining the deflection  $\Delta$  of the diameter. For this a numerical integration by means of trapezium rule was applied here using the Microsoft Excel program (Figure 5), with predefined characteristics R = R ( $\phi$ ) and J = J ( $\phi$ ) at a step of an interval of a  $\delta \phi$  = 5° angle step.

	Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	1	J	K	L	М	N	0	P	Q	R	S	т	U	
1											11		12		13					IntM1	IntM2	IntM3
2																						
3	fi [deg]	fi [rad]	Rs [m]	Rb [m]	Rav [m]	h [m]	b [m]	J [m^4]	fi cp[rad]	Jcp [m^4]		Rav/J [cp]		Rav*cosFi,	0	COS(fi)	COS^2(fi)	SIN^2(fi)	R^3(fi)/J(fi)			
4	0	0	0.027	0.0295	0.02825	0.0025	0.016	2.08E-11				1.36E+09		1.36E+09		1	1	. 0	1082172.75			
5	5	0.087266	0.027	0.0295	0.02825	0.0025	0.01859	2.42E-11	0.043633	2.25E-11	110090093	1.17E+09	3.1100E+06	1.16E+09	3.1046E+06	0.996194698	0.992403877	0.007596123	931402.0441	4.55304E-08	4.28579E-07	4.27
6	10	0.174533	0.02715	0.0295	0.028325	0.00235	0.022	2.38E-11	0.1309	2.4E-11	102868255	1.19E+09	2.9099E+06	1.17E+09	2.8821E+06	0.984807753	0.96984631	0.03015369	955134.9436	4.25437E-08	4.0154E-07	3.5
7	15	0.261799	0.027495	0.0295	0.028498	0.002005	0.022	1.48E-11	0.218166	1.93E-11	136149990	1.93E+09	3.8710E+06	1.86E+09	3.7669E+06	0.965925826	0.933012702	0.066987298	1567262.79	5.63082E-08	5.3688E-07	5.0
8	20	0.349066	0.027795	0.0295	0.028647	0.001705	0.022	9.09E-12	0.305433	1.19E-11	221653412	3.15E+09	6.3372E+06	2.96E+09	6.0179E+06	0.939692621	0.883022222	0.116977778	2585165.763	9.16702E-08	8.83824E-07	7.97
9	25	0.436332	0.028045	0.0295	0.028772	0.001455	0.022	5.65E-12	0.392699	7.37E-12	359551135	5.09E+09	1.0328E+07	4.61E+09	9.4917E+06	0.906307787	0.821393805	0.178606195	4213909.181	1.48701E-07	1.44715E-06	1.22
10	30	0.523599	0.028242	0.0295	0.028871	0.001258	0.022	3.65E-12	0.479966	4.65E-12	567093314	7.91E+09	1.6351E+07	6.85E+09	1.4417E+07	0.866025404	0.75	0.25	6590382.08	2.34535E-07	2.29964E-06	1.78
11	35	0.610865	0.028385	0.0295	0.028942	0.001115	0.022	2.54E-12	0.567232	3.1E-12	841301058	1.14E+10	2.4325E+07	9.32E+09	2.0392E+07	0.819152044	0.671010072	0.328989928	9527994.039	3.47941E-07	3.43072E-06	2.41
12	40	0.698132	0.028471	0.0295	0.028985	0.001029	0.022	2E-12	0.654498	2.27E-12	1129297712	1.45E+10	3.2712E+07	1.11E+10	2.5822E+07	0.766044443	0.586824089	0.413175911	12188147.4	4.67049E-07	4.62217E-06	2.88
13	45	0.785398	0.0285	0.0295	0.029	0.001	0.022	1.83E-12	0.741765	1.92E-12	1323185463	1.58E+10	3.8363E+07	1.12E+10	2.8208E+07	0.707106781	0.5	0.5	13303090.91	5.47236E-07	5.42568E-06	2.93
14	50	0.872665	0.028471	0.0295	0.028985	0.001029	0.022	2E-12	0.829031	1.92E-12	1323185463	1.45E+10	3.8363E+07	9.32E+09	2.5947E+07	0.64278761	0.413175911	0.586824089	12188147.4	5.47236E-07	5.42568E-06	2.48
15	55	0.959931	0.028385	0.0295	0.028942	0.001115	0.022	2.54E-12	0.916298	2.27E-12	1129297712	1.14E+10	3.2712E+07	6.52E+09	2.0033E+07	0.573576436	0.328989928	0.671010072	9527994.039	4.67049E-07	4.62217E-06	1.5
16	60	1.047198	0.028242	0.0295	0.028871	0.001258	0.022	3.65E-12	1.003564	3.1E-12	841301058	7.91E+09	2.4325E+07	3.95E+09	1.3219E+07	0.5	0.25	0.75	6590382.08	3.47941E-07	3.43072E-06	1.01
17	65	1.134464	0.028045	0.0295	0.028772	0.001455	0.022	5.65E-12	1.090831	4.65E-12	567093314	5.09E+09	1.6351E+07	2.15E+09	7.6808E+06	0.422618262	0.178606195	0.821393805	4213909.181	2.34535E-07	2.29964E-06	5.10
18	70	1.22173	0.027795	0.0295	0.028647	0.001705	0.022	9.09E-12	1.178097	7.37E-12	359551135	3.15E+09	1.0328E+07	1.08E+09	4.0474E+06	0.342020143	0.116977778	0.883022222	2585165.763	1.48701E-07	1.44715E-06	2.24
19	75	1.308997	0.027495	0.0295	0.028498	0.002005	0.022	1.48E-11	1.265364	1.19E-11	221653412	1.93E+09	6.3372E+06	4.99E+08	1.9678E+06	0.258819045	0.066987298	0.933012702	1567262.79	9.16702E-08	8.83824E-07	8.67
20	80	1.396263	0.02715	0.0295	0.028325	0.00235	0.022	2.38E-11	1.35263	1.93E-11	136149990	1.19E+09	3.8710E+06	2.07E+08	8.7657E+05	0.173648178	0.03015369	0.96984631	955134.9436	5.63082E-08	5.3688E-07	2.84
21	85	1.48353	0.027	0.0295	0.02825	0.0025	0.01859	2.42E-11	1.439897	2.4E-11	102868255	1.17E+09	2.9099E+06	1.02E+08	3.8088E+05	0.087155743	0.007596123	0.992403877	931402.0441	4.25437E-08	4.0154E-07	7.6
22	90	1.570796	0.027	0.0295	0.02825	0.0025	0.016	2.08E-11	1.527163	2.25E-11	110090093	1.36E+09	3.1100E+06	2.19E-06	1.2538E+05	1.61557E-15	2.61007E-30	1	1082172.75	4.55304E-08	4.28579E-07	1.50
23											9582380861		2.7661E+08		1.8838E+08	<b></b>				3.96303E-06	3.89524E-05	1.94
24																						
25	dfi [rad]=	0.087266																		DeltaMcoef =	1.39065E-06	
26	X1 за P=1	0.004604																				

Figure 5. Microsoft Excel program for determining the moment  $X_1$  in the cross-sections A and B and the deflection of the diameter  $\Delta$  by means of numerical integration.

Because of that the expression (6) is recorded in such way:

$$\begin{aligned} &(\delta U/\delta X_1) = \\ &(4/E) \{ X_1. \int_0^{\pi/2} [R(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi - (P/2). \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi \ + (P/2). \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi).cos\phi/J(\phi)].d\phi \} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

Integrals from (12):

$I_1 = \int_0^{\pi/2} [\mathbf{R}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) / \mathbf{J}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})] . d\boldsymbol{\varphi}$	(13)

$$I_{2} = \int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R^{2}(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi$$
(14)

$$I_3 = \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos\phi/J(\phi)] . d\phi$$
(15)

are solved numerically by means of the trapezium rule and then is found X<sub>1</sub>.

$$X_1 = [(I_2 - I_3)/I_1].(P/2)$$
(16)

About function of the change of the bending moment with respect of  $\varphi$  from (4) and (16) it is obtained:

$$\mathbf{M} = (\mathbf{P}/2).[(\mathbf{I}_2 - \mathbf{I}_3)/\mathbf{I}_1 - \mathbf{R}(\phi) + \mathbf{R}(\phi).\cos\phi)]$$
(17)

#### Characteristic - deflection of the ring's diameter with respect of the applied load P

Again, the determination of the dependence of the deflection of the diameter  $\Box$  - the applied load P is performed by applying the Castigliano's second theorem [6, page 488], and again it should take into account that  $\delta N/\delta P = -(1/2).\cos\varphi$ ,  $\delta Q/\delta P = (1/2).\sin\varphi$ , but here from (17) follows:

$$\delta M/\delta P = (1/2).[(I_2 - I_3)/I_1 - R(\phi) + R(\phi).\cos\phi)]$$
(18)

That way the expression for determination of  $\Delta$  is obtained as:

$$\begin{split} &\Delta = \delta U/\delta P = 4.(P/4).\{(1/E).\int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R(\phi)/F(\phi)].cos^{2}(\phi).d\phi + (k/G).\int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R(\phi)/F(\phi)].sin^{2}(\phi).d\phi + (1/E).[((I_{2}-I_{3})/I_{1})^{2}.\int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi + \int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R^{3}(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi + \int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R^{3}(\phi).cos^{2}(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi + 2.[((I_{2}-I_{3})/I_{1}).\int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R^{2}(\phi).cos(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi] - ((I_{2}-I_{3})/I_{1}).\int_{0}^{\pi/2} [R^{3}(\phi).cos(\phi)/J(\phi)].d\phi] \} \end{split}$$

In the above expression, the integrals are solved by numerical integration by means of trapezium rule. If we neglect the part of  $\Delta$ , which arises from the internal forces N and Q (and the numerical results have shown that their share is one hundred times smaller than the one generated by the bending moment M), then for deflection  $\Delta$  it could enroll:

 $\Delta = (P/E).[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1)^2 . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi + \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^3(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi + \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^3(\phi) . \cos^2(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] - ((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . \int_0^{\pi/2} [R^2(\phi) . \cos(\phi)/J(\phi)] . d\phi] + 2.[((I_2 - I_3)/I_1) . (I_2 - I_3)/I_1] . (I_2$ 

In the case of a selected material 40X for the ring according to the Russian standard (the American analogue is AISI 1045 Steel with  $E = 2.05.10^{11}$ Pa and  $G = 8.10^{10}$ Pa) after numerical integration from the above expression, the relationship between  $\Delta$  in m and P in N is obtained as:

 $\Delta = 1.39065.10^{-6}$ .P, m

(19)

#### 3-D MODELLING OF THE PROVING RING BY MEANS OF CAD

To verify and to compare the results of the above dependence (19), a 3-D model (Figure 6-a) of the dynamometer proving ring it have been constructed by means of the CAD software product SolidWorks 2013 according to the geometric dimensions of Figure 3. Then, using the embedded package Simulation which uses the finite element method, the deflections (Figure 6-c) of the vertical diameter under load according to Figure 4-a, as well as the Von Mises equivalent stresses, were examined. The results are summarized in Table 1 and in graphical way (Figure 8).

#### **EXPERIMENTAL EXAMINATION**

The proving ring (Figure 3-b) is made from steel 40X (Russian standard)) and has been loaded by means of a special spring testing machine (Figure 7-a). Reading of load is done by the indicator of the testing machine, and the ring diameter deflections was measured by means of dial indicator for linear measuring mounted in the ring. The results are summarized in Table 1 and graphical way (Figure 8).


Figure 6. a) 3-D model, b) Von Mises equivalent stresses at P=1000 N, c) deflections at P=1000 N.



**Figure 7.** Experimental tests - a) spring testing machine, b) ring attachment, c) attaching the dial indicator for linear measuring to the ring.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Table 1 summarizes the results obtained: by means of the theoretical investigation, by means of the simulation of loading of the 3-D model in the SolidWorks 2013 in CAD environment and by means of the experimental tests.

Non Experimental	3-D model	After Castigliano	Experimental	
Load P, N	Deformation $\Delta$ , mm		Load P, N	Deformation $\Delta$ , mm
0	0	0	0	0
100	0.1388	0.139065084	98.0665	0.15
200	0.2775	0.278130169	196.133	0.29
300	0.4163	0.417195253	294.1995	0.45
400	0.555	0.556260338	392.266	0.6
500	0.6938	0.695325422	490.3325	0.79
600	0.8325	0.834390506	588.399	0.95
700	0.9713	0.973455591	686.4655	1.13
800	1.11	1.112520675	784.532	1.3
900	1.249	1.25158576	882.5985	1.48
1000	1.388	1.390650844	961.0517	1.64

Table 1.	Results -	theoretical.	from 3-1	D model	and ex	nerimental
Lanc L.	itcouito -	uncor cucai,	110111 3-1	Dinouci	ани сл	permenta

These results are illustrated in Figure 8. It is seen that theoretical rasults and results derived by means of 3-D modeling practically coincide. The experimental results are close to the theoretical and the ones obtained by means of modeling, but the steepness of the experimental "deformation - load" dependence is greater and that steepness of this dependence increases when the loading increases. The reasons for this deviation should be sought in the imperfection of the experimental system: the way of

loading application, the way of load reading, the way the ring is attached, etc. Other possible sources are the deviations of the actual dimensions of the ring and of the deviation of the elasticity parameters of the material (E and G) from those of the theoretical or model ones, the deviation of the actual axis of measurement from theoretical axis, influence of the attachment of the dial indicator for linear measuring on the characteristics of the ring itself, etc.



**Figure 8.** Graphs of the dependences "deflection  $\Delta$  - loading P".

## CONCLUSION

The proving rings with variable cross-sectional geometry are more difficult for theoretically deriving of the "diametrical deformation - diametrical load" dependence. This can be done by applying the general theorems from Strength of Materials, and by means of using numerical integration of expressions derived from these theorems because of the variable geometry of the cross section of these rings. The other easier approach is the use of modern methods of 3-D modeling and load simulation software. Here it is shown that this is achievable on one and the other approach, and the results are comparable. The experimental results concerning the dependence "Diametrical Deflection - Diametrical Load" are relatively close to theoretical and these from modeling, the difference being explained by the deviations of the parameters of the dynamometric ring as geometry and material from those of the theoretical and modeling studies as well as the imperfections of the experimental research.

# REFERENCES

- Josué Njock Libii, Design, analysis and testing of a force sensor for use in teaching and research World Transactions on Engineering and Technology Education UICEE Vol.5, No.1, pp.175 – 178, 2006.
- [2] <u>https://www.nist.gov/pml/quantum-measurement-division/mass-and-force/proving-ring-design</u>
- [3] Bill Schweber, The Proving Ring: How Innovation Led to a Simple Tool to Verify Weight, 19 May 2015, <u>https://insights.globalspec.com/article/987/the-proving-ring-how-innovation-led-to-a-simple-tool-to-verify-weight</u>.
- [4] Hvorslev Mikael J., Notes on proving rings and frames for soil testing equipment, Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station Vicksburg, Mississippi, March 1972
- [5] Феодосиев В.И., Сопротивление материалов, Наука, Главная редакция физикоматематической литературы, Москва 1979 г.
- [6] Кисьов Иван Д., Съпротивление на материалите, Държавно издателство "Техника", Vто издание, София, 1978 г.
- [7] Орлов П.И., Основы конструирования, Книга I, Москва, Машиностроение, 1988 г.
- [8] Rahman M. Ashiqur, Rahman Sharifur, Design parameters of a circular proving ring of uniform strength, Proceedings of the International Conference on Mechanical Engineering 2005 (ICME2005) 28-30 December 2005, ICME05-AM-15, Dhaka, Bangladesh.

# THE EFFECTS OF WIDTH/DIAMETER RATIO ON PERFORMANCE OF A DYNAMICALLY LOADED JOURNAL BEARING

Hakan Adatepe<sup>1</sup>, Mükrimin Şevket Güney<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Giresun University, Faculty of Engineering, Department of Energy Systems Engineering,

28100 Giresun, Turkey

e-mail: adatepehakan@yahoo.com, mukrimin@yahoo.com

**Abstract:** In this study, investigation has been made on performance of a dynamically loaded journal bearing under the influence of the bearing width/diameter ratio (B/D), the feature which is quite important to the manufacturers of radial journal bearings. With the increase of 0.5, 1 and 1.5 in the B/D ratio for a dynamically loaded radial journal bearing, corresponding variations of minimum bearing clearance, peak oil film pressure, friction torque, oil flow rate and hydrodynamic power losses on the bearing were investigated. The effects of B/D ratio on the bearing performance are presented graphically.

Key words: dynamically loaded bearing, radial journal bearing, bearing performance

#### INTRODUCTION

In many important bearing operating situations the load varies in both magnitude and direction, often cyclically. Examples include reciprocating machinery such as steam, diesel and gasoline engines, reciprocating gas compressors and out-of-balance rotating machinery such as turbine rotors. Bearings are generally dynamically loaded. Lubrication theory for the dynamically loaded journal bearing is mathematically complex and, over the last few decades, several analytical approaches have been proposed. The multigrid techniques based on the Elrod algorithm and the finite element methods of analysis are among the most popular [1,2,3,4]. The finite element methods are probably the most accurate and versatile, but tend to be very time-consuming and require high level of knowledge, not accessible to the common designer and, so, remaining confined to research and development. Therefore, based on simplifying premises, engineers and designers prefer to use simpler and still accurate methods, such as the mobility method and the impedance method In general, these two approximate techniques, which belong to the category of rapid methods, are employed to perform analysis of simple journal bearings [5,6,7].

Prediction of performance of the dynamically loaded radial journal bearings by the users and designers of these bearings is very important particularly when considering that these bearings are used to support shafts in such sensitive areas as internal combustion engines, jet engines, compressors, gear and piston pumps, roller mills, mechanical presses and many other machine components.

The bearing width/diameter ratio has direct influence on the performance of a dynamically loaded bearing. For this reason, it is necessary for the researchers engaged in designing journal bearings to predict the effects of the bearing width/diameter ratio on features like minimum bearing clearance, peak oil film pressure, friction torque, oil flow rate and hydrodynamic losses on the bearing. The aim of this study is to provide information to the bearing designers and users on how the bearing width/diameter ratio affects the bearing parameters when the bearing operates under the effect of a dynamic load example. In oder words, this study, the performance of a radial journal bearing under the influence of different width/diameter ratios was investigated. [8,9]

#### **REYNOLDS EQUATION AND SOLUTION**

The solution of the Reynolds equation, which is the basic equation of the lubrication problems, which is used in the analysis of hydrodynamic radial plain bearings, by the ORBIT program is summarized below.

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z} \left( \frac{h^3}{12\eta} \frac{\partial P}{\partial z} \right) + \frac{1}{R^2} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \left( \frac{h^3}{12\eta} \frac{\partial P}{\partial \theta} \right) = \frac{1}{R} \frac{V}{2} \frac{\partial h}{\partial \theta} + \frac{\omega}{2} \frac{\partial h}{\partial z} + \frac{\partial h}{\partial t}$$
(1)

Boundary conditions;

$$z = 0 \qquad P(z, \theta) = P_{1,j} \tag{2}$$

$$z = L \quad P(z, \theta) = P_{n,j} \tag{3}$$

In addition, Half-Sommerfeld boundary conditions were used to solve the Reynolds equation. Here;  $\eta$  oil viscosity, z axial coordinate, R bearing radius,  $\theta$  circumferential coordinate, h oil film thickness, P oil film pressure, P<sub>1,j</sub>, P<sub>n,j</sub> pressures at the edge of the bearing (z = 0 and z = L), V linear velocity,  $\omega$  angular velocity. The terms in the Reynolds equation using the finite difference formulation are considered as follows.

$$\left[\frac{h^{3}}{12\eta}\frac{\partial P}{\partial z}\right]_{i,j} \equiv \frac{\left[0.5\left(h_{i+1,j}+h_{i-1,j}\right)\right]^{3}}{12\eta}\frac{\left[P_{i+1,j}-P_{i-1,j}\right]}{2\Delta_{z}}$$
(4)

$$\left[\frac{\mathbf{h}^{3}}{12\eta}\frac{\partial\mathbf{P}}{\partial\theta}\right]_{i,j} \equiv \frac{\left[0.5\left(\mathbf{h}_{i,j+1}+\mathbf{h}_{i,j-1}\right)\right]^{3}}{12\eta}\frac{\left[\mathbf{P}_{i,j+1}-\mathbf{P}_{i,j-1}\right]}{2\Delta_{\theta}}$$
(5)

$$\left[\frac{\partial \mathbf{h}}{\partial z}\right]_{i,j} \equiv \frac{\left\lfloor \mathbf{h}_{i+1,j} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{i-1,j} \right\rfloor}{2\Delta_z} \tag{6}$$

$$\left[\frac{\partial \mathbf{h}}{\partial \theta}\right]_{i,j} \equiv \frac{\left\lfloor \mathbf{h}_{i,j+1} - \mathbf{h}_{i,j-1} \right\rfloor}{2\Delta_{\theta}} \tag{7}$$

$$\left[\frac{\partial \mathbf{h}}{\partial t}\right]_{i,j} \equiv \frac{\left\lfloor \mathbf{h}_{i,j} - \mathbf{h}_{i,j}^{\text{eski}} \right\rfloor}{2\Delta_t}$$
(8)

The Reynolds equation is written at each node using the finite difference formulation as above and the results are arranged in the form of a linear equation system.

$$[L].\{P\} = \{R\}$$
<sup>(9)</sup>

Where {P} is the array of nodal oil film pressures to be solved for, [L] contains entries for premultipliers of the pressures involving  $h^3$ ,  $\eta$ ,  $\Delta_z$ ,  $\Delta_\theta$ , R and the entries for the and the terms on the right side. In order to solve this equation system. Gauss Elimination method was used in the program. The calculation time is very long because the finite difference method calculates for each node in the solution. Figure 1 shows a hydrodynamic mesh pattern on an unwrapped bearing surface.



Figure 1. Hydrodynamic mesh on an unwrapped bearing surface

From the solution of oil film pressures, the force components on the bearing due to it are calculated using **2-2** 

$$F_{x,oil} = \int_{A} P \cos\theta dA$$
(10)

$$F_{y,oil} = \int_{A} Psin\theta dA$$
(11)

and the force components due to contact pressures using

$$F_{x,asp} = \int_{A} P_{asp} \cos\theta dA$$
(12)

$$F_{y,asp} = \int_{A} P_{asp} \sin\theta dA$$
(13)

The friction force components arising due to fluid flow are given by

$$F_{x,\text{fhyd}} = \int_{A} \left\{ -\frac{\eta}{h} V + \frac{h}{2} |\nabla P| \right\} \sin\theta dA$$
(14)

$$F_{y,fhyd} = \int_{A} \left\{ -\frac{\eta}{h} V + \frac{h}{2} |\nabla P| \right\} - \cos\theta dA$$
(15)

while the boundary friction force components are expressed

$$F_{x,fbdy} = \int_{A} \mu P_{asp} \sin\theta dA$$
(16)

$$F_{y,fbdy} = \int_{A} \mu P_{asp} - \cos\theta dA$$
(17)

where dA is the elemental bearing surface area,  $C_f$  is the friction coefficient associated with the contact surfaces, and  $|\nabla P|$  is the pressure gradient in the circumferential direction. As a result, the force balance on the bearing is expressed as

$$F_{x,app} = F_{x,oil} + F_{x,asp} + F_{x,ine} + F_{x,fhyd} + F_{x,fbdy}$$
(18)

$$F_{y,app} = F_{y,oil} + F_{y,asp} + F_{y,ine} + F_{y,fhyd} + F_{y,fbdy}$$

$$\tag{19}$$

where  $F_{x,app}$ ,  $F_{y,app}$  are components of the applied bearing force. The associated power losses for journal bearings due to hydrodynamic and boundary lubrication are denoted by  $L_{hyd}$  and  $L_{bdy}$  respectively. In turn, the hydrodynamic power loss has two components; one due to Couette and the other due to Poisseuille flow. The hydrodynamic power loss is expressed as

$$L_{hyd} = \int_{A} \frac{\eta}{h} V^{2} dA + \int_{A} \frac{\eta}{h} \omega^{2} dA + \int_{A} \frac{h^{3}}{12\eta R^{2}} \frac{\left(\partial P\right)^{2}}{\partial \theta} dA + \int_{A} \frac{h^{3}}{12\eta} \frac{\left(\partial P\right)^{2}}{\partial \theta z} dA$$
(20)

while the boundary friction component of power loss is given by

$$L_{_{sinir}} = \int \mu P_{_{sinir}} (V^2 + \omega^2)^{1/2} dA$$

Calculation of the oil film temperature is of some significance in journal bearing analysis due to the high dependence of lubricant viscosity on temperature. Within ORBIT there is an iterative thermal solution option that is activated when the user specifies an input block titled 'TBAL'. If this is not activated then ORBIT performs the journal bearing simulation by using either a) a user-supplied constant oil viscosity value or b) a viscosity value computed based on the user-specified oil type and user-specified inlet oil temperature. Within the thermally balanced solution scheme, the iterative procedure for calculating the effective oil temperature is based on the assumption that all the energy dissipated by bearing friction goes in increasing the oil temperature such that

$$T_{oil} = T_{inlet} + \frac{\left(L_{hyd} + L_{bdy}\right)}{\rho C_p Q}$$
(21)

Where:  $T_{oil}$  Effective oil temperature,  $T_{inlet}$  Inlet oil temperature,  $L_{hyd}$  Cycle averaged hydrodynamic friction power loss,  $L_{bdy}$  Cycle averaged boundary friction power loss (W), Q Cycle averaged oil flow-rate through the bearing,  $\rho$  Oil density and  $C_p$  Specific heat capacity of the oil

Table 1 Journal bearing data	
Nominal bearing length, (m)	0.250E-01, 0.450E-01, 0.600E-01
Nominal bearing diameter, (m)	0.500E-01
Nominal radial clearance, (m)	0.250E-04
Rotational speed, (RPM)	0.150E+04
Axial velocity, (m/s)	0.00
Avg. shaft temperature, (K)	350
Avg. bearing temperature, (K)	373
Avg. oil inlet temperature, (K)	400
Oil viscosity, (Pa-s)	0.150E-01
Oil density, $(kg/m^3)$	860

Bulk modulus, (Pa)	0.500E+09
Cavitation pressure, (Pa)	0.100E+06
Thermal conductivity (W/m-K)	0.680
Specific heat (J/kg-K)	0.200E+04
Bearing asperity height, (m)	0.150E-06
Journal asperity height, (m)	0.150E-06
Density of asperities, (1/ <sup>m2</sup> )	0.600E+08
Curvature of asperities, (m)	0.500E-02
Elastic modulus of bearing, (N/m2)	0.200E+12
Elastic modulus of journal, (N/m2)	0.200E+12
Friction coefficient	0.120
Analysis type	Dynamic
Solution type	Finite Difference Method

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Variation of bearing load (horizontal, vertical and resultant load) with crank angle for a dynamically loaded radial journal bearing is given in Figure 1. ( $F_{sum} = \sqrt{F_x^2 + F_y^2}$ )



Figure 1. Variation of vertical, horizontal and total load applied onto bearing with respect to crank angle

When the figure is studied, it is found that the maximum value of the total load on the bearing is 42106 N which occurs at  $12^{\circ}$  crank angle whereas the minimum total bearing load occurs at  $677^{\circ}$  crank angle with a value of 2302 N.

The graph of minimum bearing clearance with crank angle for the journal bearings subjected to same dynamic load but with different the bearing width/diameter ratios is given in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Effects of B/D ratio on the bearing minimum clearance

It is clearly seen from Figure 2 that, as the B/D ratio increases the minimum journal clearance increases just above the 12° crank angle. The figure shows that at 0.5 the bearing width/diameter ratio, the smallest value of the minimum journal bearing clearance is 0,86 µm and at crank angle of while the highest value of the minimum journal clearance is 3,57 µm and occurring at crank angle of 467°. At B/D ratio of 1, the smallest value of minimum bearing clearance occurs at crank angle of  $11.5^{\circ}$  and with a value of 1,86 µm. As for the highest value of minimum bearing clearance, it was found that the crank angle of 242° is where this value of 4,76 µm exists. It was also found that as the bearing width/diameter ratio becomes 1.5, the smallest value of minimum journal clearance changes to 2,52 µm and shifts to crank angle of 10,5°, and the highest value of minimum journal clearance is 6,76 µm taking place at crank angle of 258°. An increase in B/D ratio leads to corresponding increases in the smallest and highest values of the minimum journal bearing clearance. In short, as the B/D ratio increases, the minimum journal clearance increases too. In other words, an increase in journal bearing's minimum clearance means an increase in the oil film thickness. The thicker the oil film, the better the performance of the journal bearing. This is so because as the oil film is thick, the risk of metal to metal contact between the shaft and journal is reduced and hence safer operation of the bearing. Consequently, it can be said that the best B/D ratio in terms of minimum journal bearing clearance is 1.

The graph of variation of maximum oil pressure at same dynamic load but different B/D ratio is shown in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Effects of changes in B/D ratio on oil film pressure

It is seen from the figure that, at the same crank angle, as the B/D ratio increases the maximum value of oil film pressure generally decreases. When the figure is studied, it is found that at the bearing width/diameter ratio of 0.5 the smallest value of oil film pressure is 8,83 MPa and occurs at 645° crank angle, while the maximum oil film pressure is 232 MPa taking place at 12° crank angle. When the bearing width/diameter ratio is 1, the smallest value of oil film pressure occurs at crank angle of 652° and with the value of 3,78 MPa, while the maximum oil film pressure is 86,6 MPa and occurs at crank angle of 12°. At the bearing width/diameter ratio of 1.5, the smallest oil film pressure is again at crank angle of  $653^{\circ}$  with the value of 2,26 MPa while the maximum oil pressure occurs at crank angle of  $12^{\circ}$ with the value of 49,7 MPa. As the B/D ratio increases, the minimum oil film thickness increases also. An increase in oil film thickness means reduction in oil film pressure. In terms of journal bearing performance, it is important to have lower oil film pressure for the same load influence but different B/D ratios. In other words, the lower the maximum pressure of oil film is, the lesser the constrain the journal bearing experiences and hence the larger its load carrying capacity becomes. And this is an important aspect for bearing designers. According to Figure 3, the best journal bearing is the one with the bearing width/diameter of 1. Figure 4 is the graph showing variation of B/D ratio and its effects on friction torque.

From Figure 4, it is seen that at the same crank angle frictional torque increases with the B/D ratio. By looking at the figure, it is seen that, at B/D ratio of 0.5, the lowest frictional torque is 0,464 Nm and exists at crank angle of 460°, whereas the highest value is 0,838 Nm and at 720° crank angle. The figure also shows that at B/D ratio of 1, the lowest frictional torque exists at crank angle of 217° and has a value of 0,758 Nm, while the highest frictional torque is 1,15 Nm at crank angle of 410°. The bearing width/diameter ratio of 1.5 gives the lowest frictional torque of 0,982 Nm at 235°, and the highest value of 1,51 Nm at 414°. An increase in frictional torque leads to impairing of the journal bearing performance. Therefore; based on figure 4, we find that the best journal bearing is the one with the bearing width/diameter ratio of 0.5.



Figure 4. Variation of B/D ratio with friction torque

The effects caused by variation of the B/D ratio on hydrodynamic power losses are presented in Fig. 5. Figure 5 shows that, the increase in B/D ratio generally, leads to an increase in the power loss on the journal radial bearings. The figure indicates that at the bearing width/diameter ratio of 0.5 an average of 0,07 kW power loss is experienced on the bearing while the power losses are 0,125 kW and 0,161 kW for the bearing width/diameter ratios of 1 and 1.5 respectively. An increase in B/D has led to a corresponding increase in the minimum oil film thickness and the increase in oil film thickness has negatively affected the power losses. Under same load operating conditions, as the B/D ratio increases the power losses experienced on the journal bearing tend to increase. The power losses on radial journal bearings are directly proportional to the frictional torques on the bearings. When the two graphs are studied they are found to bear the same trend.



Figure 5. Influence of B/D ratio on hydrodynamic power losses

#### CONCLUSIONS

In this study, changes encountered in the minimum bearing clearance, maximum oil film pressure, frictional torque, oil flow rate and hydrodynamic power losses as the B/D ratio increases on the radial journal bearings operating under the same dynamic loading were investigated and the following results are summarized

The increase in B/D ratio leads to an increase in both minimum and maximum values of the bearing minimum clearance. That is, B/D ratio increases with the minimum bearing clearance. The best result in terms of minimum bearing clearance is found on a bearing with B/D ratio of 1.5. When the maximum values of oil film pressure are studied under different B/D ratios, it is again found that the best result is achieved with the bearing with B/D ratio of 1.5. An increase in frictional torque is no good for journal bearing performance. Therefore, the best result in terms of frictional moment is obtained with the B/D ratio of 0.5. An increase in the average oil flow rate acts in favor of the bearing performance. Under the same loading conditions, the increase in B/D ratio generally leads to corresponding increase in the power losses in the radial journal bearings.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Hamrock, B.J., Fundamentals of Fluid Film Lubrication, McGraw-Hill, 1994.
- [2] Woods, C.M., Brewe, D.E., The Solution of the Elrod Algorithm for a Dynamically Loaded Journal Bearing Using Multigrid Theorniques, Transactions of the ASME, Journal of Tribology, Vol. 111, pp.302-308, 1989.
- [3] Goenka, P.K., Dynamically Loaded Journal Bearings: Finite Element Method Analysis, Transactions of the ASME, Journal of Tribology, Vol. 106, pp.429-439, 1984.
- [4] Childs, D., Moes, H., Leeuwen, H., Journal Bearing Impedance Description for Rotordynamic Applications, Transactions of the ASME, Journal of Lubrication Technology, pp.1-24, 1977.
- [5] Moes, H.S, Sikkes E.G., Bosma, R., Mobility and Impedance Tensor Methods for Full and Partial-Are Journal Bearings, Transactions of the ASME, Journal of Tribology, Vol. 108, pp.612-620, 1986.

- [6] Hirani, H., Athre, K., Biswas, S., Rapid and Globally Convergent Method for Dynamically Loaded Journal Bearing Design, Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part J, Engineering Tribology, Vol. 212, 3, pp.207-214, 1998.
- [7] Biao, Y., Sawichi, J.T., Comparison of Mobility Method and Mass Conservation Method in a Study of Dynamically Loaded Journal Bearings, International Journal of Rotating Machinery, 8, 1, pp.71-79, 2002.
- [8] Adatepe, H., Investigation of Effects of the Rotational Speeds on Performance of a Dynamically Loaded Journal Bearing, Journal of the Balkan Tribological Association, Vol. 17 No 3, pp.331-340, 2011.
- [9] Adatepe, H., Investigation of Effects of the Bearing Width/Diameter Ratio on Performance of a Dynamically Loaded Radial Journal Bearing, Journal of the Balkan Tribological Association, Vol. 19 No 4, pp.487-496, 2013

# BRIDGE CRANE MECHANISMS CALCULATION AND ANALYSIS OF THE SIGNIFICANCE OF USE IN PRAXIS

### Jasna Tolmač<sup>1</sup>, Slavica Prvulović<sup>1</sup>, Marija Nedić<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: jasnatolmac@yahoo.com

**Abstract:** The crane is made up of a bridge and a cart. Bridge cranes have wide application in praxis in various factory departments. They are used to manipulate various types of loads in production halls, workshops, warehouses, energy facilities, rolling mills, foundries, performing technological processes, assembling or dismantling equipment, etc. In the paper is given a technical description of the bridge crane, the calculation of the mechanisms for moving, lifting and carrying capacity of the bridge crane and analysis of the significance of use in praxis.

Key words: bridge crane, mechanism for moving, mechanism for lifting, carrying capacity

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Cranes can be defined as cyclic-acting devices for the transportation of bulk and piece goods within a limited working space, which is determined by the construction characteristics of the crane. When lifting crane works, in the process of transshipment process, the lifting and lowering operations of load are dominant. The cranes are classified according to different criteria, and for the choice of transshipment technology or designing of the transshipment process, the most appropriate classification according to the type of drive and construction. According to the type of drive, the cranes are divided into two groups: with electric and internal combustion engine. Electric – powered cranes, as a rule, move along the rails, while the cranes powered by the internal combustion engines have a wearing frame and a drive system similar to a road vehicle.

#### TECHNICAL DESCRIPTION OF BRIDGE CRANE

The bridge crane has a bridge shape, which is why it got its name, which moves along high lifted rails above the operating surface. The rails on which the bridge is moving in closed buildings rely on the construction structure of the building, and when working on the open path, it is performed as a special construction of reinforced concrete or steel. Load capacity can range from 2.5 to 5000 kN, and range from several meters to several tens of meters (50 m). The bridge of the crane serves to move the cart carrying the catching device with a mechanism for lifting and lowering the load. The construction of the bridge should ensure the positioning of the hoisting device of the crane at the shortest path in each point of the operating surface. The main elements of the bridge crane beside the bridge and cart are the drive devices as well as the control system.

The construction of the cart depends on the purpose of the crane:

Standard cranes for handling piece load and spill load, with so - called free hanging load, have cart where the piece load is most commonly hanged on the hook, and in certain cases special catch devices (electromagnets, pliers, pneumatic devices, etc.) are used. To handle with spill load, specially customized cart are used, usually with multiple ropes for grabbing and putting off using a grapple.

The bridge consists of one or two main and two frontal carriers. In the frontal carriers are located drive and free wheels over which the bridge relies on the track and realizes the translational movement. The control of the bridge crane can be from the work hall, cabin or automatic.

#### Drive of bridge

The bridge in light-weight cranes is over four wheels on the track, and with heavy cranes in order to reduce the specific pressure on the track, the number of wheels is significantly higher.

In light-weight cranes, the drive is performed over two symmetrically distributed drive wheels on the frontal carriers, and in heavy duty, drive is performed at four points. The conventional constructions of drive group are performed with the so-called central drive, consisting of a centrally positioned engine and reducer with transmission of the drive force to the drive wheels via the shaft.

Today, the principle of single drive with the installation of an electric motor and reducer is directly used on the drive wheel. In order to avoid sideling the bridge when moving, electric motors are synchronized.



Figure 1. Bridge crane set

### Cart

Cart represents the most important working part of bridge cranes. Load lifting mechanism is located on the cart.



Figure 2. Mechanism for cart movement



Figure 3. Load lifting mechanism

MECHANISMS CALCULATION FOR MOVEMENT, LIFTING AND CARRYING CAPACITY OF BRIDGE CRANE

#### Example 1:

The following data are known: 
$$\begin{split} H &= 25 \ m-\text{the height at which the load is lifted} \\ t_{diz} &= 1 \ min - \ load lifting time \\ M_{dob} &= 12 \ kNm - \text{moment on winch} \\ n_{EM} &= 945 \ min^{-1} - \text{electromotor frequency} \\ \eta_m &= 0.85 - \text{mechanism efficiency for drive lifting ( efficiency of reducer )} \\ i_m &= 45 - \text{transmissional mechanism ratio for lifting ( transmissional ratio of reducer )} \\ \eta_{kot} \approx 1 - \text{efficiency of coil} \end{split}$$
 It is necessary to determine: electromotor power P<sub>EM</sub>, force in the rope F<sub>u</sub> and carrying capacity m<sub>Q</sub>.



Figure 4. Load lifting mechanism

#### **Calculation:**

Load lifting velocity:

$$V_{diz} = \frac{H}{t_{diz}} = \frac{25}{1} = 25 \frac{m}{min}$$

Winch frequency:

$$n_{dob} = \frac{n_{EM}}{i_m} = \frac{945}{45} = 21 \ min^{-1}$$

Mechanism efficiency for drive lifting:  $\eta_m = \frac{P_{dob}}{P_{EM}} = \frac{M_{dob} \cdot \omega_{dob}}{M_{EM} \cdot \omega_{EM}} = \frac{M_{dob}}{M_{EM}} \cdot \frac{1}{i_m}$ 

Moment on electromotor shaft:

$$M_{EM} = \frac{M_{dob}}{i_m \cdot \eta_m} = \frac{12}{45 \cdot 0.85} = 0.31 \, kNm$$

Electromotor power:

$$P_{EM} = M_{EM} \cdot \frac{\pi \cdot n_{EM}}{30} = 0.31 \cdot \frac{\pi \cdot 945}{30} = 31 \, kW$$

Selecting standard electromotor power:  $P_{EM} = 37 \ kW$ 

Winch velocity:

$$V_{dob} = i_{kot} \cdot V_{diz} = \frac{z}{z_{dob}} \cdot V_{diz} = 2 \cdot V_{diz} = 2 \cdot 25 \frac{m}{min} = 50 \frac{m}{min}$$

Winch diameter:  $D_{dob} = \frac{V_{dob}}{\pi \cdot n_{dob}} = \frac{50}{\pi \cdot 21} = 0,758 m$ 

Selecting standard winch diameter:  $D_{dob} = 800 \, mm$ 

Force in the rope:  $F_u = \frac{2M_{dob}}{D_{dob}} = \frac{2 \cdot 12}{0.8} = 30 \ kN$ 

Load weight:  $Q = F_u \cdot z \cdot \eta_{kot} = 30 \cdot 4 \cdot 1 = 120 \ kN$ 

Carrying capacity:  $m_Q = 12 t$ 

### Example 2:

Poznati su sledeći podaci:

$$\begin{split} l &= 32 \text{ m} - \text{the distance that the crane crosses along the crane track} \\ t &= 40 \text{ s} - \text{the time during which the crane crosses the given distance} \\ G_{ko} &= 30 \text{ kN} - \text{cart weight} \\ G_{mo} &= 65 \text{ kN} - \text{bridge weight} \\ \beta &= 3 - \text{coefficient of sideling} \\ d &= 70 \text{ mm} - \text{shaft wheel diameter} \\ \mu &= 0,01 - \text{coefficient of slip friction between shaft and hub} \\ f &= 0,04 \text{ cm} - \text{coefficient of wheeling friction on rail} \\ \eta_m &= 0,8 - \text{transmissional mechanism efficiency for movement bridge crane ( efficiency of reducer )} \\ i_m &= 20 - \text{transmissional mechanism ratio for drive movement of bridge crane} \\ ( \text{transmissional ratio of reducer }) \\ n_{EM} &= 980 \text{ min}^{-1} - \text{electromotor frequency for drive movement of bridge crane} \\ P_{EM} &= 4 \text{ kW} - \text{electromotor power for drive movement of bridge crane} \\ \text{It is necessary to determine carrying capacity } m_Q. \end{split}$$



Figure 5. Mechanism for bridge movement, cart movement and load lifting

#### **Calculation:**

Bridge velocity:  $V_{mo} = \frac{l}{t} = \frac{32}{40} = 0.8 \frac{m}{s} = 48 \frac{m}{min}$ 

Bridge wheel frequency:  $n_t = \frac{n_{EM}}{i_m} = \frac{980}{20} = 49 \text{ min}^{-1}$  Bridge wheel diameter:

$$D_t = \frac{V_{mo}}{\pi \cdot n_t} = \frac{48}{\pi \cdot 49} = 0,311 \ m$$

Selecting standard wheel diameter:  $D_t = 315 \ mm$ 

Force to overcome resistance of bridge movement on horizontal path:

$$F_w = \frac{P_{EM} \cdot \eta_m}{V_{mo}} = \frac{4 \cdot 0.8}{0.8} = 4 \ kN$$

Load weight:

$$Q = \frac{F_w}{\left(\frac{2 \cdot f}{D_t} + \frac{\mu \cdot d}{D_t}\right) \cdot \beta} - G_{ko} - G_{mo}$$

$$Q = \frac{4}{\left(\frac{2\cdot0.4}{315} + \frac{0.01\cdot70}{315}\right)\cdot3} - 30 - 65$$

 $Q = 185 \, kN$ 

Carrying capacity:  $m_Q = 18,5 t$ 

#### ANALYSIS OF THE SIGNIFICANCE OF USE IN PRAXIS

The crane is made up of a bridge and a cart. Bridge cranes have wide application in praxis in various factory departments. They are used to manipulate various types of loads in production halls, workshops, warehouses, energy facilities, rolling mills, foundries, performing technological processes, assembling or dismantling equipment, etc. Example: Each thermal power plant has a bridge crane for the needs of repair, e.g. when it comes to repair turbine and generator, it is necessary to remove the turboaggregate housing.

Bridge cranes for special purposes have carts that are specially adapted and are significantly different from the systems used for general purpose cranes. This group consists of: cranes adapted to the needs of the process in metallurgy, bridge cranes for stack, special cranes for automated warehouses of profiles and bars, hanging cranes.

In metallurgy, there are traditionally used several purpose – built forms of bridge cranes that have been named according to the type of processes in which they participate: casting cranes, clip cranes, traverse cranes, etc. For this type of crane, it is characteristic that they possess mainly extremely high loads, that they are exposed to the influence of high temperatures and that they are strictly designed for purpose, i.e. constructively maximally adapted to the realization of specific requirements in the processes they serve.

## CONCLUSION

The construction of a bridge crane has been designed so that the drives for the movement of the bridge and cart provide the positioning of the catching device of the crane at the shortest path in each point of the operational surface. The bridge of the crane serves to move the carts which carrying the catching device with a mechanism for lifting and lowering the load. Working velocities of individual movements at bridge crane with hook are: lifting velocity 20 - 25 m/min, velocity cart 25 - 40 m/min, and bridge velocity 40 - 100 m/min. In order to make the bridge crane work in the open space, it is necessary to make a lifted track on the pillars, which is often unprofitable. The main disadvantage of the use of bridge cranes in warehouses is the need for another means of transport that would enter load,

or exit load from the warehouse. Their advantage is in the large utilization of the storage area, because the bridge crane does not require space, as if another appliance moving on the floor would be used.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Tosic, S: Calculation of continuous transport machines and cranes, University of Belgrade, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Belgrade, 2001.
- [2] Mijajlovic, R., Marinkovic, Z., Jovanovic, M.: Transport devices practicum, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Nis, 1980.
- [3] Mijajlovic, R., Marinkovic, Z., Jovanovic, M.: Cranes Basics, Gradina, Nis, 1994.
- [4] Radosavljevic, M.: Cranes and Conveyors, Institute for Textbooks and Teaching Resources, Belgrade, 2004.
- [5] Dedijer, S: Basics of transport devices, University of Belgrade, Building book, Belgrade, 1983.
- [6] Tolmac D.: Transport systems, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2006.
- [7] Tolmac, D., Prvulovic, S.: Transport systems Collection of solved problems, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2012.

# ON THE SPATIAL CHAOS APPEARANCE IN CASCADE CONNECTED NONLINEAR TRANSPORTATION SYSTEMS WITH TRAPEZOIDAL NONLINEARITY TRANSITION

## Bojana M. Zlatkovic<sup>1</sup>, Biljana Samardzic<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Nis, The Faculty of Occupational Safety, Nis, Serbia <sup>2</sup>University of Nis, The Faculty of Science and Mathematics, Nis, Serbia, e-mail: <u>bojana.zlatkovic@outlook.com</u>; <u>biljana@pmf.ni.ac.rs</u>

**Abstract:** The system consisting of a series of cascade connected transporters with trapezoidal nonlinearity transition for rubber strip transportation is analyzed in this paper. One characteristic of this system is the possibility of spatial chaos appearance. Simulation of bifurcation diagrams and "escape-time" diagram of this nonlinear cascade system is done in steady state using M-files in program package Matlab.

Key words: spatial chaos, bifurcation diagram, "escape-time" diagram, cascade nonlinear systems

#### INTRODUCTION

Convergent, oscillatory and chaotic dynamics of SISO (Single Input Single Output) cascade connected nonlinear systems were analyzed in [1-6]. These SISO systems can be found in the tyre industry for rubber strip transportation [4], and in cascade connected nonlinear electrical circuits, [5]. They consist of a small number of nonlinear SISO subsystems of the same structure. These SISO systems are described by equation  $x_{k+1} = f(x_k, r)$ , where  $x_k$  and  $x_{k+1}$  are input and output of the *k*-the cascade respectively, Fig. 1. Nonlinear function f and its parameter- amplification, r, are common for all cascades.



Figure1. Block scheme of SISO cascade connected nonlinear system

It was noticed that in these systems for certain values of parameter r very complex oscillations can appear, as well as, spatial chaos. Spatial chaos appearance in SISO cascade connected nonlinear systems is not the consequence of signal iteration in time, as is the case with appearance of chaos in nonlinear continuous and discrete systems, [7]. The appearance of spatial chaos in SISO cascade connected nonlinear systems is consequence of signal propagation through space, i.e., through subsystems of SISO cascade connected nonlinear systems, [4, 5].

Let the equation  $x_{k+1} = f(x_k, r)$  describes the nonlinear cascade system in steady state. Bifurcation diagram of this cascade system shows outputs of all cascades in steady state for different values of control parameter, i.e., amplification *r*. In this case, as in the case of nonlinear discrete systems described by (1), parametric axis is devided into a series of close points, but equation (2) is iterated only once in each point of parameter *r* for each cascade particularly. "Escape-time" diagrams represent a procedure for examining the chaotic behavior of system (1) and visually show the degree of expansion for each point in the area of which we are examining. For example, each point with coordinates  $(r, x_1)$ ,  $(x_1$  is the input into the first cascade, i.e., the input of the nonlinear cascade system), in Descartes plane, can be drawn in a different color or shades of one color. The color point is determined depending on the number of iterations needed for point to exceed a certain pre-given value of cascades outputs. Since we have only eight available colors, points corresponding to a larger number of iterations, will be colored the same as the points corresponding to a small number of iterations. For example, point with nine iterations is associated with the same color as the point corresponding to two iterations, etc.

#### **RUBBER STRIP TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM**

One of important process in tyre industry is the process of extrusion of protector - rubber strip, forming external protective part of a tyre. After the extrusion, it is necessary to cool down the rubber strip to the room temperature in order to cut it into pieces of certain length depending on tyre dimension. For the cooling of protector the cascade transportation system is used, Fig. 2. This system consists of 7 - 13 cascades and enables the protector cooling in the natural way without any additional tensions such that rubber strip relaxes on the transition from one transporter to another. However, in order to accomplish these requirements it is necessary to determine the velocity of each transporter and the whole line should have certain velocity, also. The velocities of the individual transporters are regulated on the basis of the measured tyre length between the transporters. The measuring is done by especially constructed measurer, and the information about the error is led to the thyristor controlled by DC motor controlling the next transporter. The statical error of each cascade depends on the system input velocity and on the product of the rubber strip compression coefficients of the former cascades and the current one.



Figure 2. Rubber strip transportation system

The structural scheme of rubber strip transportation system is given in Fig. 3 with the next notations:

- $l_i$  is the length of the rubber strip between the *i*-th and the (i+1) th transporters,
- $V_i$  is the velocity of the *i*-th transporter,
- $V_{p,i}$  is the transition velocity of the *i*-th transporter,
- $V_{g,i}$  is the rubber velocity of *i*-th transporter,
- $\mu_i$  is the rubber strip compression coefficient in the *i*-th transporter,
- W(s) is the transfer function of the motor with the load and amplification k,

$$W(s) = \frac{k}{T_1 T_2 s^2 + (T_1 + T_2)s + 1}$$

- $T_1, T_2$  are the time constants of the subsystem loaded with rubber strip material,
- $\Phi(V_i)$  is transition nonlinearity.



Figure 3. The structural scheme of rubber strip transportation system

System dynamics is described by the next set of equations:

$$\frac{dl_i}{dt} = \Phi(V_{i-1}) - \frac{1}{\mu_i} V_i, \ i = 1, 2, \dots, 13$$
(1)

$$T_1 T_2 \frac{d^2 V_i}{dt^2} + (T_1 + T_2) \frac{dV_i}{dt} + V_i = k l_i$$
(2)

The characteristic of these systems is a great sensitivity to the parameters variations and external influences. The consequence is the appearance of chaotic dynamics.

For these systems next cases are of interest, [4]:

1. Chaotic motion as a result of complex oscillations in the system,

2. Chaotic change of quazy steady states in individual subsystems.

In earlier works for analysis of chaos appearance the next transition nonlinearity of cascade system, Fig. 3, were used:

1. Parabolic nonlinearity

$$\Phi(V_i) = 5V_i - V_i^2 \tag{3}$$

2. Triangular nonlinearity:

$$\Phi(V_i) = \begin{cases} 0 & V_i < 0, \\ 3V_i & 0 \le V_i < 2, \\ -1.5V_i + 9 & 2 \le V_i \le 6, \\ 0 & V_i > 6. \end{cases}$$
(4)

Next in the paper, the analysis of chaos appearance in transportation systems is done with trapezoidal nonlinearity transition.

# THE ANALYSIS OF TRANSPORTATION SYSTEM DYNAMIC WITH TRAPEZOIDAL NONLINEARITY TRANSITION

Let the trapezoidal nonlinearity is given by:

$$\Phi(V_i) = \begin{cases}
0 & V_i < 0 \\
2.5V_i & 0 \le V_i \le 2, \\
5 & 2 < V_i < 3, \\
-2.5V_i + 12.5 & 3 \le V_i \le 5, \\
0 & V_i > 5.
\end{cases}$$
(5)

The transfer function of the motor with the load is given as:

$$W(s) = \frac{k}{(s+1)(2s+1)} \tag{6}$$

Let us analyze the system in Fig. 3 consisting of 13 cascades whose transfer function for the *i*-th cascade is described by:

$$W_{pi}(s) = \frac{k}{\mu_i s(s+1)(2s+1)}$$
(7)

In the quazy steady state for the *i*-th cascade the next relations are given:

$$\lim_{s \to 0} sW_{pi}(s) = \frac{k}{\mu_i} \tag{8}$$

$$V_{i,s} = \frac{k\mu_i}{\mu_i + k} \Phi(V_{i-1,s}) \tag{9}$$

where  $V_{i,s}$  is the velocity of the *i*-th transporter in the quazy steady state. For  $\mu_i = 1$  and  $V_0 = 1$ , equation (9) becomes:

$$V_{i,s} = \frac{k}{1+k} \Phi(V_{i-1,s}), i = 1,...,13$$
(10)

Fig. 4 shows the behavior of trajectories of cascade system (10) for six characteristic values of parameter k. This figure is obtained using the next M-file:

```
% the appearance of bifurcation and chaos in system (10) with trapezoidal nonlinearity transition, (5)
y=zeros(14,1);
k=6.8;
y(1)=1;
for i=2:14
 if y(i-1)<0,
   y(i)=0;
 elseif 0<=y(i-1)&y(i-1)<2,
      y(i)=(k*2.5*y(i-1))/(1+k);
 elseif 2<=y(i-1)&y(i-1)<=3,
      y(i)=(k*5)/(1+k);
 elseif 3 \le y(i-1) & y(i-1) \le 5,
      y(i) = (k^{*}(-2.5^{*}y(i-1)+12.5))/(1+k);
 else
      y(j,i)=0;
 end;
end;
for i=1:13
   x(2*i)=y(i);
   x(2*i-1)=y(i);
end;
for i=1:12
   z(1)=0;
   z(2*i)=y(i+1);
   z(2*i+1)=y(i+1);
   z(26)=y(14);
end;
 a=[0:0.01:2]; b=(k*2.5*a)/(1+k);
 SUBPLOT(3,2,4)
 plot(a,b,'k')
 hold on
 plot(a,a,'k')
 a=[2:0.01:3]; b=(k*5)/(1+k);
 plot(a,a,'k')
 plot(a,b,'k')
 a=[3:0.01:5];
 b=k*(-2.5*a+12.5)/(1+k);
 plot(a,b,'k')
 line(x(:),z(:))
 xlabel('x');
 ylabel('f(x)');
```

For k = 1 system (10) is stable if the nonlinearity transition is given with (5), i.e., the outputs of almost all cascades are equal to 2.5. For k = 2 bifurcation appears. The value of even cascades outputs is

plot(a,a,'k')

2.7778, and the value of odd cascades outputs is 3.3333, only the first cascade output is 1.6667. The second bifurcation appears for k = 4.4. The cascades outputs have approximately one of the next four values: 1.8861, 2.3586, 3.8421 and 4.0741

System, then, enters the chaotic regime, the outputs of all cascades are different and shown in Fig. 4 for k = 6.8. For k = 10, cascades outputs have approximately one of the next three values: 1.0331, 2.3479 and 4.5455. Chaos appears, again, in system (10), which is shown in Fig. 4 for k = 19.9.



Figure 4. Bifurcation and chaos appearance in system (10) with nonlinearity transition (5)

Generating the bifurcation diagram of cascade system (10), and the phase portrait  $(V_{i,s}, V_{i+1,s})$ , i = 0, ..., 12 as a function of implicit parameter *k* is done using the next M-file (Figs. 5a and 6):

```
% generating the bifurcation diagram and the phase portrait (Vis, Vi+1,s) i=0,...,12
% of system (10) for trapezoidal nonlinearity transition, (5)
V=zeros(1001,14);
k=[0:0.02:20]';
for j=1:1001,
V(:,1)=1;
end;
figure(1)%bifurcation diagram
plot(k, V(:, 1), k')
xlabel('Parametar k');
ylabel('Vi,s i=0,...,13');
for i=2:14
  for j=1:1001,
     if V(j,i-1)<0,
       V(j,i)=0;
     elseif 0<=V(j,i-1)&V(j,i-1)<2,
         V(j,i)=(k(j)*2.5*V(j,i-1))/(1+k(j));
     elseif 2 \le V(j,i-1) \& V(j,i-1) \le 3,
         V(j,i)=(k(j)*5)/(1+k(j));
       elseif 3 \le V(j,i-1) \& V(j,i-1) \le 5,
```

```
V(j,i)=(k(j)*(-2.5*V(j,i-1)+12.5))/(1+k(j));
     else
         V(j,i)=0;
      end;
     hold on
     figure(1)
     plot(k(j), V(j,i), k')
     hold off
     hold on
     figure(2)% phase portrait
     plot(V(j,i-1),V(j,i),'k')
     hold off
  end;
end;
figure(2)
xlabel('Vi,s i=0,...,12');
ylabel('Vi+1,s');
hold off
```

In Figs. 5a and 5b, the dependences of cascades velocities,  $V_{i,s}(i=0,...,13)$  in steady state, on amplification k are shown. It can be seen that for the small amplification (Fig. 5a), all cascades have approximately the same outputs. At higher amplification, the first bifurcation appears and the consequence is the chaos appearance in transportation system (Figs. 5a, 5b). Transportation system, in the case of trapezoidal nonlinearity transition, (5), does not become unstable not even for the higher values of amplification k. This is shown in Fig. 5b.



**Figure 5.** Bifurcation diagram of cascade system (10) with nonlinearity transition (5) for: a)  $k \in [0, 20]$  and b)  $k \in [0, 450]$ 



**Figure 6.** Phase portrait  $(V_{i,s}, V_{i+1,s})$ , i = 0, ..., 12 as a function of implicit parameter k,  $(0 \le k \le 20)$ , of cascade system(10) with nonlinearity transition (5)

In Fig. 7 the "escape - time" diagram is given which shows the degree of expansion for each point in the region  $(k, V_0)$ , i.e., in the plane of control parameter k and the input velocity,  $V_0$ , of cascade system described by (10), (5). The point color is determined depending on the number of iterations required for point to exceed the value of cascade output 4.5. This diagram is obtained using the next M-file:

```
%,,escape - time" diagram of cascade system (10), with
% trapezoidal nonlinearity transition (5)
v=[0.5:0.01:2.5]';% input velocities vector
k=[8:0.06:20]';% gain vector
maxbrit=13;% the cascade number
for i=1:201
  for j=1:201
     gotovo=0;
    l=0;
     a=v(i);
    b=k(i);
     while a<=4.5&gotovo<maxbrit,
     if a<0.
       a=0;
     elseif 0<=a&a<2,
       a=(b*2.5*a)/(1+b);
     elseif 2<=a&a<3,
       a=5*b/(1+b);
     elseif 3 \le a \le 5,
        a=(b*(-2.5*a+12.5))/(1+b);
     else
        a=0;
      end;
      gotovo=gotovo+1;
      l=l+1;
      if l>7,
       l=1-8;
     end;
     end;
     scatter(k(i),v(i),45,l)
     hold on
   end:
```

```
end;
```



Figure 7. "Escape-time" diagram of cascade system (10) with trapezoidal nonlinearity transition (5)

### CONCLUSION

In this work was examined the occurrence of bifurcations and chaos at cascade connected nonlinear transportation systems with trapezoidal nonlinearity transition. Simulation of bifurcation and "escape-time" diagrams is done for these nonlinear cascade systems in steady state (when  $t \rightarrow \infty$ ). Cascade system does not have to become unstable after the chaotic regime, when each cascade has diffrent outputs. Whether the system will remain stable or not, depends on the choice of nonlinear function. The paper confirmed that in the case of trapezoidal nonlinearity transition cascade system remains stable for all values of amplification *k*.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Dankovic B., Stankovic M., Vidojkovic B., Simulation of convergent, oscillatory and chaotic dynamics of cascade systems, The 7th Symposium of Mathematics and its Applications, Proceedings, Timisoara, pp. 101-106, 1997.
- [2] Dankovic B., Vidojkovic B., Vidojkovic B. M., On the chaos in cascade systems for rubber strip transportation, The Fourth International Conference, Heavy Machinery, Proceedings, HM 2002, Serbia, pp. A.97 – A 100, 2002.
- [3] Dankovic N. B., Antic D. S., Nikolic S. S., Peric S. Lj., Milojkovic M. T., A New Class of Cascade Orthogonal Filters based on a Special Inner Product with Application in Modeling of Dynamical Systems, Acta Polytechnica Hungarica, Vol. 13, No. 7, pp. 63-82, 2016.
- [4] Samardzic B., Zlatkovic B. M., Simulation of bifurcation and escape-time diagrams of cascadeconnected nonlinear systems for rubber strip transportation, Nonlinear Dynamics, Vol 67, No. 2, pp. 1105 – 1113, 2012.
- [5] Samardzic B., Zlatkovic B. M., Analysis of spatial chaos appearance in cascade connected nonlinear electrical circuits, Chaos, solitons and fractals: the interdisciplinary journal of Nonlinear Science, and Nonequilibrium and Complex Phenomena, Vol. 95, pp. 14–20, 2017.
- [6] Samardzic B., Zlatkovic B. M., Simulation of bifurcation and escape time diagrams of cascade – connected nonlinear systems using MATLAB, YUINFO 2013, pp. 617-622, 2013.
- [7] Moon F. C., Chaotic and fractal dynamics, An introduction for Applied scientists and engineers, John Wiley & Sons, INC, 1992.

# DETERMINING OF CORRECTIONAL VALUES OF WORKING RELIABILITY OF INTEGRAL PARTS OF CIRCUIT – THE SPINNING BOX OF ROTOR SPINNING MACHINE

#### Slobodan Juric<sup>1</sup>, Slavica Prvulović<sup>2</sup>, Ranko Radić<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>High School "CEPS" Kiseljak, University of Novi Sad, <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin e-mail: juric.slobo@gmail.com

Abstract: Based on exploitational values of reliability of parts the correctional values of reliability are obtained. Optimal model of safety includes working values of parts with allowed risk, and the band of absolute safe work of analyzed circuit is clearly visible and it is placed between the values of showed curve of dependability  $M_{\varepsilon}(t)_{BP} = f(t)$ .

Key words: box spinning, OE spinning machine, reliability, exploitation.

#### 1. INTRODUCTION - DESCRIPTION OF CIRCUIT OF THE SPINNING

The system of power transfer in the circuit – the spinning box is shown in image 1 and consists of the following integral parts which are divided based on processing stream of carded tape (raw material which is being processed). When we determine the exploitational values of reliability which express approximate values of working reliability of integral parts of analyzed circuit with maximal security (area of their time of safe work and area of decreasing of their reliability) for their more precise determination a determination of their correctional values is used. This had for a goal to determine total transfer function of working reliability of parts of analyzed circuit to get the most accurate values of reliability. Correctional values of reliability from exploitational data are shown on images 2 and 3.



**Figure 1.** The system of power transfer in the circuit – the spinning box

Correctional values of reliability are get as a quotient of an empirical function of density of distribution from empirical values  $(f_e(t))$  and function of intensity of breakings  $(\lambda_e(t))$  in a time interval of exploitational work of parts of circuits (analysis included exploitational working time of integral parts of the circuit in a period of  $13000 \le \Delta t_i \le 21000$  hours) and it is determined with the expression:

$$P_i(t) = \frac{f_{e_i}(t)}{\lambda_{e_i}(t)} \tag{1}$$

The obtained correctional values will further to be used in forming of value tables of transfer functions of circuit of the spinning box  $G_{BP}(t)$  based on which shapes of curves are determined  $f(G_{BP}(t), t)$  which determine the shape of statistical distribution of reliability i.e. from the shape of the curve the distribution of reliability which corresponds mostly to the shape is taken.

#### Conclusion

From the shape of curves of correctional values of reliability of integral parts of analyzed circuit  $P_i(t)$ , i.e. according to the inclination of the curve, intervals of reliability can be analytically predicted, which will be used later as a basis in determining of proper reliability (reliability obtained from statistical distribution). Analysis showed the following conclusions:

- I) Analysis of working reliability of integral parts of analyzed circuit without the application of procedures of technology for preventive maintenance:
  - The highest working reliability have integral components A8, A9, A10, whose reliability is maximal and is the result of  $P_{A8}(t) = P_{A9}(t) = P_{A10}(t) = 1,0$  and lasts in time interval of over  $\Delta t_i \ge 20000(h)$ .
  - Based on the shape of the curve  $f(P_i(t),t)$ , i.e. according to their inclination in table 1 sequence of values of reliability and working time components is shown. Analysis included the intervals of reliability after the first lesser value of maximal value.

**Table 1.** Values of intervals of correctional reliabilities in dependence of analyzed working time interval of integral parts of analyzed circuits on which the procedures of technology of preventive maintenance were not implemented

	Time interval	Interval of
Mark of	of analyzed	reliability for
integral	work of	analyzed time
part	integral part	interval
	$\Delta t_1 \leq \Delta t_i \leq \Delta t_2$	$\Delta P_{i1} \leq \Delta P_i \leq \Delta P_{i2}$
The circuit of the spinning box		
A6	13000÷14000	1,0÷0,828
A5	13000÷14000	1,0÷0,9÷0,868
A7	13000÷16000	1,0÷0,514
E1	13000÷14000	1,0÷0,615
A3	13000÷14000	1,0÷0,72
A4	13000÷16000	1,0÷0,523
A1	13000÷14000	1,0÷0951÷0,927
A2	13000÷14000	1,0÷0,952÷0,927
E2	13000÷16000	1,0÷0,806

II) Analysis of working reliability of integral parts of analyzed circuits on which the procedures of technology of preventive maintenance were implemented:

- The highest working reliability have integral parts A8, A9, A10, which reliability is maximal and is  $P_{A8-0}(t) = P_{A9-0}(t) = P_{A10-0}(t) = 1,0$  and lasts in time interval of  $\Delta t_i \ge 20000(h)$ .
- Based on the curve shape  $f(P_{i-0}(t),t)$ , i.e. according to their inclination, order of reliability values and working time of parts during the time of these reliabilities is shown in table (table 2). Analysis included intervals of reliability after the first lesser value of maximal value.

**Table 2.** Values of intervals of correctional reliabilities in dependence of analyzed working time interval of integral parts of analyzed circuits on which the procedures of technology of preventive maintenance were implemented

Mark of	Time interval of	Interval of reliability
integral	analyzed work	for analyzed time
part	of integral part	interval
	$\Delta t_{1-0} \leq \Delta t_{i-0} \leq$	$\Delta P_{i-01} \leq \Delta P_{i-0}$
	$\Delta t_{2-0}$	$\leq P_{i-02}$
The circuit of the spinning box		
A6	13000÷15000	1,0÷0,8
A5	13000÷15000	1,0÷0,88
A7	13000÷16000	1,0÷0,7
E1	13000÷15000	1,0÷0,475
A3	13000÷15000	1,0÷0,831
A4	13000÷16300	1,0÷0,67
A1	13000÷15000	1,0÷0,376
A2	13000÷15000	1,0÷0,552
E2	13000÷16300	1,0÷0,88

# 2. DETERMINATION OF STATISTICAL METHOD OF RELIABILITY DISTRIBUTION OF ANALYZED CIRCUIT

In order to determine statistical method of reliability distribution it is necessary to form models and determine transfer functions of reliability of analyzed circuit. For determining of tables of transfer functions of circuit of the spinning box of spinning  $G_{BP}(t)$  correctional reliability values were used  $P_i(t)$ .

# **2.1.** Forming models and determining transfer functions of reliabilities of analyzed circuit based on empirical data

Forming models included the layout of parts of circuits according to the processing of yarn i.e. according to marks in order of parts in the fault tree.

Parts are respectively arranged in circuit, from the entry duct to the mechanism for waxing the yarn in the spinning box. For these reasons a model of a block diagram is shown. The model is more complex and includes the layout of the parts in the spinning box including their functionality and purpose, and for that reason a reduction of more complex structure of block diagrams.

Based on obtained final expressions of transfer functions of analyzed circuits  $(G_p(t)_{BP})$ - for the spinning box), and in them by changing the values of reliability of parts $P_i(t)$  for time intervals  $13000(h) \le \Delta t_i \le 20000(h)$  tabular values for zones of reliability significance are obtained, from which the curves of reliability of functions of analyzed circuit are constructed (table 3)

I) A model of block diagram of transfer function of reliability in the circuit of the spinning box

For completion – reduction of this model its final completion in obtaining the transfer function of circuit reliability will be implemented  $G_p(t)_{BP}$ . As seen on image 2 it is an open system of automated control of reliability. The model is shown on image 2.

I Step: Determining of partial blocks of reliability

 $\begin{aligned} P_{p1}(t) &= P_{E1}(t) \bullet P_{A7}(t), P_{p2}(t) = P_{A4}(t) \bullet P_{A3}(t), P_{p3}(t) = P_{A1}(t) \bullet P_{A2}(t), P_{p4}(t) = P_{A8}(t) + P_{E2}(t), \\ P_{p5}(t) &= P_{A9}(t) + P_{A10}(t) \\ \text{II Step (Figure 3)} \end{aligned}$ 

Values of partial blocks of reliability are:  $P_{p6}(t) = P_{A6}(t) + P_{p1}(t), P_{p7}(t) = P_{p4}(t) + P_{p1}(t).$ 



**Figure 2.** Initial model of a block diagram of the transfer function of reliability in a circuit of the spinning box



Figure 3. Reduction of a block diagram in the II step for the circuit of the spinning box

The final equation of reliability value based on partial reliability values for the circuit of the spinning box is:

$$\begin{split} & G_{BP}(t) \!\!=\!\! \frac{Y_p(t)}{X_p(t)} \!\!=\!\! (P_{A6}(t) \!+\! P_{p1}(t)) \cdot P_{A5}(t) \cdot (P_{A4}(t) \!+\! P_{A3}(t)) \cdot P_{A1}(t) \cdot P_{A2}(t) \cdot (P_{p4}(t) \!+\! P_{p5}(t)) \!\!=\!\! (P_{A6}(t) \!+\! P_{E1}(t) \cdot P_{A7}(t)) \cdot P_{A5}(t) \cdot (P_{A4}(t) \!+\! P_{A3}(t)) \cdot P_{A1}(t) \cdot P_{A2}(t) \cdot (P_{A8}(t) \!+\! P_{E2}(t) \!+\! P_{A9}(t) \!+\! P_{A10}(t) \!=\! P_{A1}(t) \cdot P_{A2}(t) \cdot P_{A5}(t) \cdot \{(P_{A6}(t) \!+\! P_{E1}(t) \cdot P_{A7}(t)\} \cdot (P_{A4}(t) \!+\! P_{A3}(t)) \cdot (P_{A8}(t) \!+\! P_{E2}(t) \!+\! P_{A10}(t)) \cdot (P_{A8}(t) \!+\! P_{E2}(t) \!+\! P_{A9}(t) \!+\! P_{A10}(t)) \cdot (P_{A8}(t) \!+\! P_{A9}(t) \!+\! P_{A10}(t)) \cdot (P_{A8}(t) \!+\! P_{A9}(t) \!+\! P_{A10}(t) \!+\! P_{A1}(t) \!+\! P_{A1}(t$$



Figure 4. Reduction of a block diagram in the III step for the circuit of the spinning box

$$G_{BP}(t)_{p} = P_{A1}(t) \cdot P_{A2}(t) \cdot P_{A5}(t) (P_{A4}(t) + P_{A3}(t)) \cdot \{(P_{A6}(t) + P_{E7}(t) \cdot P_{A7}(t))\} \cdot (P_{A8}(t) + P_{E2}(t) + P_{A9}(t) + P_{A10}(t)) + P_{A10}(t)\} \cdot (P_{A10}(t) + P_{A10}(t)) + P_{A10}(t) + P_$$

## **2.2.** Forming of value tables of transfer functions of the circuit of the spinning box $G_p(t)_{BP}$

Tables are formed based on final expressions of transfer reliability functions in dependence of working time interval of circuits.

Based on obtained values, a diagram of dependability is completed  $f(G_n(t)_{BP}, t)$  (image 6.).

A display of transfer function of reliability values of the circuit of the spinning box is shown in tables (table3.)

**Table 3.** Values of transfer functions of reliabilities of the circuit of the spinning box in dependance of the values of its reliability

Values of	Transfer function of reliability of		
Reliabilit $P_i(t)$	the subsystem of	spinning box	
	$G_p(t)_{BP}$		
1,0	nal lity	16	
0,9	ne fi iabi	8,078	
0,8	rel:	3,775	
0,7	ng	1,6	
0,6	sfyi	0,5972	
0,5	eas satis	0,1875	
0,4	d ar of s lysi	0,0458	
0,2	ade it ( una]	0,0006	
0	Sh <sup>i</sup> lim	0	

Note: Shaded areas  $P_i(t)$  included values  $P_i(t) \ge 0.5$  because values below this limit are not taken into consideration (they include areas in which there is a necessity to repair the circuit which will be further elaborated at determining reliability values in cases of chosen statistical distribution).



Figure 5. The graph of transfer function of spinning box with approximation  $G_p(t)_{BP}$ 

Conclusion:  $\operatorname{Curves} f(G_p(t)_{BP}, t)$  correspond according to their shape to lognormal curves, and for that reason for a choice of statistical distribution of reliability a lognormal distribution will be chosen. According to this distribution a correction of reliability of every integral part of the analyzed circuit will be executed.

# **2.3.** Determining of correctional values of working reliability of parts of the circuit in case of lognormal statistical distribution

On displayed graph of transfer functions  $G_{BP}(t)_P$ , a statistical distribution of reliability is determined on which basis further corrections of working reliability of integral components of analyzed circuits will be carried out and values of relevant reliability will be obtained.

In order to obtain as accurate as possible results for determination of reliability of safe work of parts of analyzed circuit of OE – spinning machine (circuit of the spinning box) correctional values of reliability based on lognormal statistical distribution of reliability as a chosen distribution will be used.

Correctional values of reliability are obtained with a chosen statistical distribution of reliability in the form of:

$$R_i = 1 - F(t) = 1 - \int_0^t \frac{1}{\sigma \cdot t \cdot \sqrt{2\pi}} e^{\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\ln t - \mu}{\sigma}\right)} dt$$

Introducing the substitution:  $z = \frac{x-\mu}{\sigma} = \frac{\ln t - \mu}{\sigma}$  and by differentiating *t*,

$$z = \left(\frac{\ln t - \mu}{\sigma}\right) \Rightarrow \frac{dz}{dt} = \frac{\frac{1}{t}\sigma}{\sigma} = \frac{1}{t.\sigma} \Rightarrow z = \frac{dt}{t.\sigma}$$
  
Since  $R_i(t) = 1 - \int_{-\infty}^{z} \varphi(z) dz, \ \varphi(z) = t \cdot \sigma \cdot f(t)$ 

then the final expression for calculating the working reliability of parts of analyzed circuits:  $R_{i(t)} = \frac{f(t)}{\lambda(t)} = \frac{\varphi(z)}{\lambda(t) \cdot t \cdot \sigma}$ 

It should be pointed out that  $\sigma$  is a standard deviation of a natural logarithm, and its values are read from tables for normal statistical distribution.

#### 3. TESTING OF A MODEL ON THE CIRCUIT OF THE SPINNING BOX

Testing of a model on the circuit of the spinning box is performed according to the obtained numerical values of a constituent of the optimal model of safety of functioning of its work.

Figure 5 displays curves of dependability of frequency of safety from exploitational working time of integral parts of spinning box for the optimal model of safety. The optimal model of safety includes working values of parts with allowed risk. The displayed image clearly shows area of absolute safe work of the analyzed circuit and it is placed among the values of displayed curves of dependability  $M_{\xi}(t)_{BP} = f(t)$ . From the obtained diagram it is easy to conclude that the risky area of functioning safety of work of the circuit of the spinning box in the period of its work of 13 300 (h). For that it is necessary to pay attention in this exploitational period i.e. around this period to conduct a continuous control of values of amplitudes of mechanical oscillations on the chosen measuring points. Also, on a displayed diagram periods of time of changing of all necessary integral parts of the circuit are marked in order to obtain the highest values of safe functioning.

It has to be mentioned that the optimal model of safe functioning of work of spinning box formed in the working areas of integral parts with allowed risk, because with the risk that is not allowed we are entering in a risky working field of the circuit and there should be an immediate intervention in a form of replacement of warn out integral parts or circuit repair.

Image 6 displays curves of dependability of frequency of safety in dependence of exploitational working time of integral parts of the spinning box for the optimal model of safety. The optimal model of safety includes working values of parts with the allowed risk. Shown image clearly displays the area of absolute safe work of the analyzed circuit and it is placed among the values of the shown curves of dependability  $M_{\xi}(t)_{BP} = f(t)$ . From the obtained diagram we can clearly conclude that the risky area of functioning safety of work of the spinning box in the time of its work of 14 250 (h). For that reason it is necessary to pay attention in this exploitational period i.e. around this period to perform continuous control of values of amplitudes of mechanical oscillations on chosen measuring points. Also, on a displayed diagram periods of time of changing of all necessary integral parts of the spinning box are marked in order to obtain the highest values of their safe functioning.

It has to be mentioned that the optimal model of safe functioning of work of spinning box formed in the working areas of integral parts with allowed risk, because with the risk that is not allowed we are entering in a risky working field of the circuit and there should be an immediate intervention in a form of replacement of warn out integral parts or circuit repair.

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



**Figure 6.** Diagram of frequency of safety in dependence of exploitational working time of integral parts of the circuit of the spinning box on which the procedures of technology of preventive maintenance were not implemented – optimal model



**Figure 7.** Diagram of the frequency of safety in dependence of exploitational working time of integral parts of the circuit of the spinning box on which the procedures of technology of preventive maintenance were implemented – optimal model

#### 4. CONCLUSION

The optimal model of safe functioning of work of spinning box is formed in the working areas of integral parts with allowed risk, because with the risk that is not allowed we are entering in a risky working field of the circuit and there should be an immediate intervention in a form of replacement of warn out integral parts or circuit repair.

Further examination of the model will be suggested based on spatial plan of the spinning machine and it will include location measuring points with the aim of influencing of mechanical oscillations on them, and it will include two spinning points one opposite the other.

All these components together with analyzed integral parts of the circuit of the spinning box and the circuit for winding spools with the finished yarn make a total power transfer per one point of spinning of a section (as it was already mentioned one section has 20 spinning boxes). By introducing of an additional model which is based on the analyzed circuit models, an overall influence of mechanical

oscillations per every section unit of OE spinning machine can be carried out and in that way contribute in carrying out a full diagnostics of unwanted consequences which occur under the influence of an increased level of mechanical oscillations.

## 5. REFERENCES

- [1] B. Blanchard, W. Fabrysky, System engineering and analysis, Prentice Hall Inc., New Jersey, 1981.
- [2] Jamshidi, R., Esfahani, M.M.S., Reliability-based maintenance and job scheduling for identical parallel machines, International Journal of Production Research Volume 53, Issue 4, 16 February 2015, Pages 1216-1227
- [3] Yang, Z., Chen, C., Chen, F., Li, G. Progress in the research of reliability technology of machine tools, Jixie Gongcheng Xuebao/Journal of Mechanical Engineering, Volume 49, Issue 20, 20 October 2013, Pages 130-139
- [4] Colledani, M., Yemane, A..Impact of machine reliability data uncertainty on the design and operation of manufacturing, 46th CIRP Conference on Manufacturing Systems, CIRP CMS 2013; Setubal; Portugal; 29 May 2013 through 30 May 2013; Code 99397, Volume 7, 2013, Pages 557-562
- [5] L. Brehmer, Technishe Diegnostik in der Flugzeuginstandhalting, Information der ziliven Luftfahrt 11, 1975.
- [6] P.M.Connor,Structured analysis in desing technique, Sistems analysis and designa foundation for the 1980, Norht\_Holland, New York, 1981.
- [7] S. Stefanovic, DETERMINATION OF THE VALUE OF SELECTED OSCILLATION FREQUENCY MEASUREMENT POINT ANALYZED PARTS OE SPINNING - On theboxspinning, PRIYANKA RESEARCH JOURNAL PUBLICATION, India, 2012.
- [8] S. Stefanovic, THE ANALYSIS OF FUNCTIONING OF BASIC COMPONENTS OF OE -TECHNICAL SYSTEM, INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF ENGINEERING, Tome XI (Year 2013). Fascicule 1. str. 237-244, ISSN 1584 – 2665, ANNALS of Faculty Engineering Hunedoara, Romania.
- [9] Xie, L., Wu, N., Qian, W. Reliability evaluation of propulsion system of tunnel boring machine, Proceedings - Annual Reliability and Maintainability Symposium, 2014, Article number 6798482., 60th Annual Reliability and Maintainability Symposium, RAMS 2014; Colorado Springs, CO; United States; 27 January 2014 through 30 January 201

# **OPTIMIZING OPERATIONS SEQUENCE USING MODERN PARTICLE SWARM OPTIMIZATION ALGORITHM**

## Mijodrag Milošević<sup>1</sup>, Dejan Lukić<sup>1</sup>, Mića Đurđev<sup>2</sup>, Jovan Vukman<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: mica.djurdjev@tfzr.rs

**Abstract:** Operation sequencing as a part of the process planning problem has shown to be a complex optimization challenge in the literature belonging to the class of non-deterministic polynomial problems. Here, operation sequencing problem is represented on a simplified example from the literature and optimized using a metaheuristic approach. Precedence relationships among operations for appropriate features are defined and adjacency matrix is formed. The optimization methodology is based on the modern particle swarm optimization algorithm (mPSO) whose performances are enhanced by chaotic maps and genetic components, such as crossover and two mutation operators. The main focus of this work is on reducing the optimal cost of operation sequence with determination of an appropriate tool and TAD candidate for each operation in a sequence. One case study was conducted in order to test the performances of the proposed algorithm which proved to be very efficient for the simplified operation sequencing problem with excluded machines alternatives. **Key words:** operation sequence, particle swarm optimization, chaotic maps

### INTRODUCTION

Computer aided process planning (CAPP) is a key technology between computer aided design (CAD) and computer aided manufacturing (CAM). Its main focus is on generating all the required information for converting a raw material block into a finished product. Generally, most important activities of process planning are the following [1, 2]:

- Acceptance and analysis of the input data, definition of machining faces or extraction of manufacturing features,
- Selection and definition of raw materials,
- Definition of a process plan,
- Selection and definition of machining processes, setups and setup sequences,
- Selection and definition of machining operations and their sequences,
- Selection and definition of machines, tools, fixtures, measuring instruments and other manufacturing resources,
- Selection and definition of cutting parameters and cutting strategies,
- Generating programs for NC manufacturing systems,
- Determination of machining time and cost, and
- Generating appropriate technological documentation (routing sheet, operation sheets, programs, etc.)

This paper is focused on a single activity of process planning which is the determination of optimal machining sequences. Operation selection joined with operation sequencing together form a famous process planning optimization problem that has been widely and thoroughly studied in the literature. Assuming the fact that we already have manufacturing features and machining operations selected and used as the input data for a part we want to optimize, the next necessary step of process planning is to find the best possible sequence of the given operations.

On one side, the operation selection is a task based on form-feature geometry, its technological requirements as well as mapping these specifications to appropriate operations or series of operations [3]. On the other side, operation sequencing may be formulated as an optimization problem, considering the fact that a number of possible sequences may grow with the increase of a number of operations and manufacturing resources required to perform those operations. These resources are considered to be appropriate machines and tools and are defined as the operation method as expressed in [4].

As an important segment of operation sequencing, precedence relationships among operations should be defined according to the geometrical and manufacturing interactions between features. These relationships form precedence constraints which make sure these interactions are not violated and machining process can be performed effectively.

Accordingly, numerous optimization techniques have been used and implemented so far in order to optimize operation sequences in process planning. Since the operation sequencing is very complex to formulate using classical techniques such as branch and bound, linear programming, dynamic programming and so on, metaheuristic algorithms have proved to be most effective for solving hard optimization problems which operation sequencing surely is. Literature is enriched with many different sources focusing on these intelligent implementations on process planning or operation sequencing problems. Authors have performed different case studies in the past in which some of the proposed prismatic parts are still used as benchmark models in the studies being conducted today. The following are some of the proposed methodologies for optimization of operation sequencing activity.

Authors in [5] developed simulated annealing technique for solving operation sequencing problem in which machining cost was used as an optimization criterion. Precedence cost matrix and reward-penalty matrix were used by the algorithm in order to ensure the feasibility of operation sequences. The authors tested this methodology on three case studies in which the SAT proved its efficiency.

Another example of metaheuristic implementation can be found in [6] which expressed the ant system algorithm for operation sequencing problem. The ASA methodology represents the advanced ant colony optimization algorithm emphasizing the improvement in precedence checks and ant cycles which largely influenced decrease in computational time of the algorithm. The authors demonstrated the efficiency of ASA on two interesting case studies.

Authors in [7] implemented modified clustering algorithm on operation sequencing problem whose main characteristic is that the precedence constraints are firstly checked for selecting all possible next operations of the last operation in the sequence and their traveling costs are compared to choose the optimal feasible operation which has the minimum traveling cost in the sequence. Cost matrices are also used to determine precedences among operations and machining cost that is optimized.

Two important aspects of process planning, operation sequencing and setup planning were emphasized in case studies conducted in [8, 2]. Authors in [8] used genetic algorithm for optimizing integrated setup planning and operation sequencing including machining cost as an objective function and constraint matrix for generating feasible operation sequences. In [2], authors applied interesting approach which is not based on metaheuristics but on a simulation technique performed within SolidCAM system. Here, matrix of anteriorities was introduced and the machining time was optimized. The results of the simulation experiment showed to be very good in terms of setup plans and operation sequences for one case study.

The concept of our methodology is concerned with the implementation of particle swarm optimization algorithm for operation sequencing problem which is enhanced by adding chaotic behavior and genetic components such as crossover and mutation. The following section puts an emphasis on this methodology whose efficiency and robustness were proved on later described case study.

#### MODERN PARTICLE SWARM OPTIMIZATION ALGORITHM

Kennedy and Eberhart [9] are the founders of particle swarm optimization algorithm who was firstly introduced in 1995 and since then, numerous engineering problems have been solved using this method. The PSO is a population-based metaheuristic algorithm belonging to the field of swarm intelligence, one of the branches of artificial intelligence, Figure 1. It is an evolutionary algorithm that is inspired by social behavior of organisms in swarms, flocks or schools, such as flocks of birds or schools of fish. It imitates the natural process of foraging, of how for instance birds or fish behave during this intelligent process of search for food. Each individual's velocity and position are the crucial elements which affect personal and social experience of the swarm (i.e. flock or school). Their mutual collaboration towards achieving their goal as a group largely inspired the authors to create a computational method for solving different problems in the world.

The classical PSO starts with the initialization of a number of individuals called particles which are encoded in a predetermined way depending on the problem type. This population is then evaluated using appropriate fitness function which determines how good each particle is. Particles move in the
search space of the problem with appropriate velocity which defines diversity of the search. Their positions are being updated across generations and they represent potential solutions to the problem. These solutions are evaluated in each generation of the particle swarm search where the local best position represents the best position achieved by a single particle so far while the global best position represents the best position achieved by a single particle in entire population. The global best is therefore the optimal solution found by the algorithm. Figure 2 illustrates the movement of particles and updating of their velocities.



Figure 1. Swarm intelligence in illustrated form

Figure 2. Movement of a particle in the search space and particle velocity update [10]

Taking into account the complexity of operation sequencing problem, even though the example in this paper is quite simplified, the classical PSO methodology showed to be very obsolete and inefficient for the given conditions. As many other instances in the literature, when approaching complex engineering problems classical metaheuristics require additional modifications in order to make them more robust and efficient for the search. This affects better algorithm convergence and much greater probability of finding the optimal solution.

Here, the classical PSO's performance is enhanced by adding chaos and genetic components. On one side, chaotic behavior has already been introduced in [11]. These authors developed the chaotic PSO for solving complex process planning problem whose capabilities were greatly improved by chaotic maps that were used to express stochasticity, ergodicity and certainty, properties which are crucial for the effective search. So, in that name, chaotic maps are included in this concept of the modern PSO and their representation is given in Figure 3. There are ten different chaotic maps which greatly influenced diversity of the mPSO. They are adopted from [12].



Figure 3. Chaotic maps generated in Matlab environment

The second modification that was done to the classical PSO was the introduction of the standard components of genetic algorithm, crossover and mutation. Genetic algorithm is one of the most famous evolutionary algorithm and metaheuristics whose components are still very adaptable to many novel algorithms. The purpose of crossover is to generate new individuals (offsprings) from the old ones (parents) and in that case provide new solutions and hopefully better ones. Mutation, on the other

side, has the diversity properties, whose purpose is similar to the one of chaotic maps, to enable diversification, spreading the search and making sure as many neighborhoods of the search space are traversed. Two mutation operators are introduced in this study. One is shift mutation, based on the random selection of two operations in the sequence and exchanging their position in the sequence. The other mutation operator is concerned with changing tool and TAD candidate of a randomly selected operation from the sequence.

The next chapter will discuss the case study that was selected for testing the proposed mPSO algorithm.

## CASE STUDY – RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

In order to test performances of the proposed algorithm, a case study has been conducted. The prismatic housing part illustrated in Figure 4a is adopted from [8] and represents the model used in our study.

According to the rules for recognizing and extracting manufacturing features for the observed part, features for the given housing part are extracted and illustrated in Figure 4b [2]. Based on the extracted features, appropriate machining operations are recommended and listed in Table 1. Associated tools with their cost indices for performing these operations are also proposed and given in Table 2.

Following the defined machining operations and recommended tools, potential tool and TAD candidates are defined according to the study conducted in [2]. These alternatives are represented in Table 3.

The notable difference from the study in [8] that we adopted is the omission of machine candidates which assumes the fact that all operations for machining the defined features are performed on a single machine. Therefore, the entire machining process consists of alternative sequences of operations, their selected tool candidates and alternative setups on one machine.



Figure 4. Prismatic housing part, a) 3D solid model b) Extracted features of the model [2]

Features	Rough machining	Semi finish	Finish
F1	Rough turning		
F2	Counter boring		
F3	Drilling	Core drilling	Reaming
F4	Drilling		
F5	Rough milling		
F6	Rough milling		
F7	Drilling		
F8	Rough milling		
F9	Rough milling		
F10	Rough milling		
F11	Rough milling	Finish milling	

 Table 1. Recommended machining operations for housing part [2]

Tool ID	Tool name	Cost index
T1	Drill 1	7
T2	Drill 2	5
T3	Drill 3	3
T4	Counterbore drill	8
T5	End mill cutter 1	7
T6	End mill cutter 2	10
T7	End mill cutter 3	15
T8	Core drill	30
T9	Reamer	20
T10	Slot cutter	15

**Table 2.** Recommended cutting tools with cost indices [2, 8]

Table 3.	Available tool	and TAD ca	ndidates for	the defined o	perations [2]

Features	<b>Operation ID</b>	Tool candidates	TAD candidates
F1	Rough milling (op1)	T5, T6, T7	-Z
F2	Counter boring (op2)	T4	-Z
	Drilling (op3)	T2, T3	+z, -z
F3	Boring (op4)	T8	+z, -z
	Reaming (op5)	T9	+z, -z
F4	Drilling (op6)	T2	+z, -z
F5	Rough milling (op7)	T5, T6, T7	-y, -z
F6	Rough milling (op8)	T5, T6, T7	+y, -z
F7	Drilling (op9)	T1	+y
Бð	Pough milling (on 10)	T6, T7	+z
ГО	Kough hinning (op10)	T10	+y, -y
F9	Rough milling (op11)	T5, T6, T7	-X
F10	Rough milling (op12)	T5, T6, T7	+x
<b>E</b> 11	Rough milling (op13)	T5, T6, T7	+z/+x, -x/+y, -y
ГП	Rough milling (op14)	T5, T6, T7	+z/+x, -x/+y, -y

Considering the given input data for optimization of operations sequence, an appropriate precedence relationships may be primarily defined based on which an adequate adjacency matrix can be formed. The following Table 4 represents the precedence relationships for the housing part. Table 5 represents the adjacency matrix for the housing part with associated numbers referring to precedencies among operations in a sequence. The number of machining operations for the housing model matches the number of rows and columns in the represented adjacency matrix. Each number 1 represents the precedence relationship meaning that operation in the observed row has to be performed prior to the operation in the observed column. Number 2 in the matrix means that the observed operations has to be performed in the same setup.

Table 4. The precedence relationships between operations for the housing part

Operations	Precedence relationships
op1	op1 must be performed prior to op3 and op6
op3	op3 must be performed prior to op4
op4	op4 must be performed prior to op2 and op5
op8	op8 must be performed prior to op9
op13	op13 must be performed prior to op14
op14	op14 must be performed prior to op6 and op10

	Op1	Op2	Op3	Op4	Op5	Op6	Op7	Op8	Op9	Op10	Op11	Op12	Op13	Op14
Op1	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op3	0	2	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op4	0	1	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op5	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
Op9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op10	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op11	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Op13	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Op14	0	0	2	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0

 Table 5. Adjacency matrix of the housing model

The problem of optimizing operation sequence of the housing part contains 14 machining operations with the total of 10 tool candidates and 6 tool approach direction (TAD) candidates which vary for each feature (Table 3). According to the defined input data for the mPSO algorithm, the required parameters are set as follows: population size is 80 individuals, maximal number of generations is 200, the inertia coefficient is set to be 0,5 with linear decrease to 0,2 during generations, personal and social acceleration coefficients are set to 1, probability of crossover is 60% and probabilities for two mutation operators, shift mutation and candidate mutation, are both 40%.

The algorithm was coded in Matlab programming environment and tested on the laptop with Windows 7 OS, Intel Core i3 2,10 Ghz and 3 GB RAM. The mPSO was run 10 times for each chaotic map resulting in total of 100 runs. The best operation sequence with associated tool and TAD is the one with the least total machining cost and is represented in Table 6.

1 au	Table 0. Optimal operation sequence with tools and TADs												
11	8	1	7	12	13	14	10	3	4	5	9	6	2
5	5	5	5	5	5	5	1	3	8	9	1	2	4
-X	-Z	-Z	-Z	+x	+z	+z	+z	+z	+z	+z	+y	-Z	-Z
Tota	Total machining cost: 869 Fitness: 0,0012 Chaotic map: Iterative												

Table 6. Optimal operation sequence with tools and TADs

Taking into account chaotic character of the mPSO, the most suitable results were obtained by using Iterative and Circle map, with the slight emphasis on the latter which provided better average result in 10 runs.

Also, as included in [2, 8], setup planning may also be mentioned in this case study. The setup planning strategy for the observed housing part is represented in Table 7. Comparing to the study in [8], the number of setups for the housing is the same, six different fixture setups. On the other side, authors in [2] obtained better results focusing on setup planning and obtained five different setups by using the simulation technique developed in CATIA software. Worth mentioning is the thing that CATIA software only provides estimation of machining times which is not included in the optimization performed in this study.

The algorithm performed well assuming the fact the operation sequencing problem was simplified and machine candidates are excluded from the study meaning that the entire machining process for the housing is performed on a single machine but in different setups as shown in Table 7.

Setup number	Tools	TADs	Executing operations
1	5	-X	Op11
2	5	-Z	Op8, Op1, Op7
3	5	+x	Op12
4	5,5,1,3,8	+z	Op13, Op14, Op10, Op3, Op4
5	1	+y	Op9
6	3	-Z	Op6, Op2

Table 7. Setup planning strategy for the housing part

## CONCLUSION

This paper introduced the modern particle swarm optimization algorithm for solving the operation sequencing problem which belong to the group of complex optimization problems in the literature. The task is to find the optimal operation sequence for performing machining operations in an appropriate order while generating manufacturing features on an observed part. Among sequences, algorithm is also employed in determining appropriate cutting tools and tool approach directions for each machining operation in a sequence. Chaotic maps as well as genetic components, crossover and mutation were adopted in order to improve the performance of the algorithm. The case study focusing on the housing, a prismatic part adopted from the literature, was conducted in order to test the performances of the proposed mPSO algorithm. Precedence relationships among features and were defined for the given problem and the appropriate precedence matrix was formed to ensure feasibility of the sequence. Machining cost was used as an objective of optimization and the results showed that the mPSO performed very well in the search process for finding optimal operation sequences using different chaotic maps. Machining process for the housing used a single machine with different number of setups which is also represented in this study. The future research will be focused on process planning optimization and the implementation of novel metaheuristic algorithms that have been recently introduced in the field of swarm intelligence.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Denkena, B., Shpitalni, M., Kowalski, P., Molcho, G., Zipori, Y., Knowledge Management in Process Planning, Annals of the CIRP, Vol. 56, No. 1, pp. 175–180, ISSN 0007-8506, 2007.
- [2] Lukic, D., Milosevic, M., Eric, M., Djurdjev, M., Vukman, J., Antic, A., Improving Manufacturing Process Planning Through the Optimization of Operation Sequencing, Machine Design, Vol.9(2017) No.4, ISSN 1821-1259 pp. 123-132.
- [3] Weill, R., Spur, G., Eversheim, W., Survey of computer-aided process planning systems, Annals of the CIRP, Vol. 31, pp. 539-551, 1982.
- [4] Jun, W., Kuslak, A.: Computational Intelligence in Manufacturing Handbook, CRC Press LLC, USA, ISBN 0-8493-0592-6, 2001.
- [5] Nallakumarasamy, G, Srinivasan, P. S. S., Venkatesh Raja, K., Malayalamurthi, R., Optimization of operation sequencing in CAPP using simulated annealing technique (SAT), International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technologies, Vol. 54, pp. 721–728, 2011.
- [6] Singh, S., Deb, S., An intelligent methodology for optimising machining operation sequence by ant system algorithm, International Journal of Industrial and Systems Engineering, Vol. 16, No. 4, pp. 451-471, 2014.
- [7] Phung, L.X., Tran, D.V., Hoang, S.V., Truong, S.H., Effective method of operation sequence optimization in CAPP based on modified clustering algorithm, Bulletin of the JSME, Journal of Advanced Mechanical Design, Systems, and Manufacturing, Vol.11, No.1, 2017.
- [8] Kafashi, S., Integrated setup planning and operation sequencing (ISOS) using genetic algorithm, International Journal Advanced Manufacturing Technology, Vol. 56, No. 5-8, pp. 589-600, ISSN 1433-3015, 2011.

- [9] Kennedy, J., Eberhart, R.C., Particle Swarm Optimization, In Proceedings of the IEEE International Conference on Evolutionary Computation, Indianapolis, USA, pp. 303-308, 1995.
- [10] El-Ghazali, T., Metaheuristics: From Design to Implementation, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New Yersey, 2009, ISBN: 978-0-470-27858-1.
- [11] Petrović, M., Mitić, M., Vuković, N, Miljković, Z., Chaotic particle swarm optimization algorithm for flexible process planning, International Journal Advanced Manufacturing Technology, Vol. 95, No. 9-12, pp. 2535-2555, ISSN 1433-3015, 2016.
- [12] Saremi, S., Mirjalili, S., Integrating chaos to biogeography based optimization algorithm. International Journal of Computer and Communication Engineering Vol. 2, No. 6, pp. 655– 658, 2013.

# Session 2.

# **Energetics and Process Technique**

## COMPUTER SIMULATION FOR SELECTION OF THE ORDER FOR THE LAYERS FROM THE WALL OF INDUSTRIAL COOLERS

Cvetanka Mitrevska<sup>1</sup>, Kire Popovski<sup>2</sup>, Vangelce Mitrevski<sup>2</sup>, Igor Popovski<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup>International Slavic University "Gavrilo Romanovic Derzavin", Faculty of Safety Engineering, Macedonia <sup>2</sup>Faculty of Technical Sciences, University "St. Kliment Ohridski", Bitola, Macedonia e-mail: <u>cvmiti@t.mk</u>; <u>kire.popovski@uklo.edu.mk</u>

Abstract. In this paper a mathematical model and computer software for calculating the thickness of the insulation layers (panels) from the walls of the industrial coolers based on the order of their installation was developed. A numerical example is given that is tested on an existing industrial cooler in Bitola, Macedonia. In order to calculate the thickness of the thermal insulation it is necessary to consider a multilayer barrier (wall) where for each layer the thickness is known, except for the insulation material which should be calculated. With the determined geometric and physical characteristics of the wall, it is necessary to determine the temperature at each point of the construction. By connecting these points, the temperature change through the construction creates dependency with its thickness. After calculating the actual specific heat flux, the temperatures between each layer of the wall are calculated. For improved monitoring of the change in the partial pressure of the saturated water vapor through the layers of the wall, the thickness of the insulating material is divided into approximately five parts, and then a table of temperature changes and the corresponding value of the partial pressure of the saturated aqueous vapor is created. In order to avoid condensation of the water vapor when it passes through the wall, a certain condition must be fulfilled. With certain measurements adopted, a computer simulation was created and measurements calculated. The computer simulation enables swift and accurate calculation of thickness of the insulation at multilayer bulkheads found at industrial coolers, and allows selection of the location for the insulation and steam barrier in the bulkhead.

Keywords: Insulation coolers, industrial cold storage, panels, multilayer bulkheads, steam barrier.

## CALCULATION OF THICKNESS OF THE HEATING INSULATION

A multilayer wall is considered, where for each layer the thickness is already known, except for the insulating material. The insulating material thickness is calculated by Equation (1),

$$\delta_{iz} = \lambda_{iz} \cdot \left[ \frac{t_n - t_v}{q} - \left( \frac{1}{\alpha_n} + \sum \frac{\delta_i}{\lambda_i} + \frac{1}{\alpha_v} \right) \right] \quad \mathbf{m}$$
(1)

where,

- $\lambda_{iz}$  W/mK coefficient of thermal conductivity of the insulation,
- $\alpha_n$  W/m<sup>2</sup>K coefficient of passage of heat from the external air to the outer side of the compartment,
- $\alpha_v$  W/m<sup>2</sup>K coefficient of heat transfer from the inner side of the barrier of the internal air.

The recommended value for the specific heat flux is:  $q=11 \text{ W/m}^2$ , [1].

## CHANGE OF TEMPERATURE

With the determined geometric and physical characteristics of the compartment, it is necessary to determine the temperature at each point of the construction. By connecting these points we determine the change of temperature through the construction depending on its thickness, Fig. 2. If we use the heat resistance of each junction instead of the thickness of the construction, then the change in temperature is a straight line.

The designed temperature of the external air is Equation (2),

$$t_{sp} = 0.4 \cdot t_{sm} + 0.6 \cdot t_{mm}$$
 °C, (2)

where,

 $t_{sp}$  °C - average monthly temperature for the warmest month of the last 10 years,  $t_{mm}$  °C - the average value of the maximum temperatures of the warmest month of the last 10 years.

The external air temperature is,

 $t_n = t_{sp} + 6$  °C, - for outer bulkheads on the south side,  $t_n = t_{sp} + 15$  °C, - for ceilings with a flat roof,  $t_n = t_{sp} + 10$  °C, - for ceilings under roof with ceiling space,  $t_n = t_{sp} + 15$  °C, - for floors on the ground.

After calculating the thickness of the isolation, it is adopted and then the true specific thermal flux is calculated by Equation (3),

$$q = \frac{t_n - t_v}{\frac{1}{\alpha_n} + \sum \frac{\delta_i}{\lambda_i} + \frac{\delta_{iz}}{\lambda_{iz}} + \frac{1}{\alpha_v}} \quad W/m^2,$$
(3)

After calculating the actual specific heat flux, the temperatures between each layer in the compartment are calculated by Equation (3),

$$t_x = t_n - q \cdot R_x \quad ^{\circ}\mathbf{C},\tag{4}$$

where,

 $R_x$  m<sup>2</sup>K/W - heat resistance for each layer of the compartment.

#### CHANGE OF PARTIAL PRESSURE OF SATURATED WATER STEAM

To better monitor the change in the partial pressure of saturated water steam through the layers of the compartment, the thickness of the insulating material is divided into approximately five parts. A table of temperature changes and the corresponding value of the partial pressure of saturated steam is then made [2].

The specific water vapor flux is Equation (5),

$$W = \frac{p_n - p_v}{H_v} \quad \text{kg/m}^2 \cdot \text{K}, \tag{5}$$

where,

 $p_n$  Pa - the partial pressure of the water steam of the external air,  $p_v$  Pa - the partial pressure of the water steam of the internal air,

 $H_v$  m<sup>2</sup>sPa/kg - resistance to diffusion of water steam through the barrier.

The resistance of water steam diffusion through the compartment is calculated by Equation (6),

$$H_{v} = \sum \frac{\delta_{i}}{\mu_{i}} \quad \text{m}^{2}\text{sPa/kg}, \tag{6}$$

where,

 $\mu_t$  kg/msPa - coefficient of steam permeability of the layer.

The partial pressure of the water steam between each layer in the compartment is calculated by Equation (7),

$$p_x = p_n - W \cdot H_x \quad \text{Pa},\tag{7}$$

In order not to condense the water steam, when passing through the barrier, the dependency must be fulfilled,

$$p_x < p_x^{"}(t_x)$$
 i.e.,  $t_x < t_x^{"}(p_x)$ , Fig. 3

For a stationary heat flux through a multilayer barrier it is calculation by Equation (8),

$$q = k \cdot (t_{sp} - t_v) = k' \cdot (t_{sp} - t_x) \quad W/m^2, \tag{8}$$

where,

$$k = k' \cdot \frac{t_{sp} - t_x}{t_{sp} - t_v} \quad W/m^2 K,$$
(9)

In order not to condensate the water steam, to the contact of the steam barrier and the compartment, the temperature  $t_x$ , which is at that place, must be greater than the amplitude of saturation  $t_x$ , for the partial pressure that governs in that place,

$$k < c \cdot k' \cdot \frac{t_{sp} - t_x}{t_{sp} - t_v} \quad W/m^2 K,$$
(10)

where,

c = 0.95 - coefficient of safety.

#### NUMERIC EXAMPLE

According to the mathematical model, a computer program was created, which was tested on an existing industrial refrigerator in Bitola.

The thickness of the insulation on the southern outer wall composed of several layers is calculated, Fig. 1, with the following features.

- The insulation material which is going to be used is polystyrene and it is going to be installed after the bituminous steam boiler. Its features are given in Table. 1.

- Average monthly temperature of the warmest month of the last 10 years, [4],  $t_{sm} = 25$  °C.

- Average value of the maximum temperatures of the warmest month of the last 10 years, [4],  $t_{mm} = 30$  °C.

- Coefficient of passage of heat from the external air on the outside side of the compartment, [1],  $\alpha_n = 30 \text{ W/m}^2\text{K}$ .

- Coefficient of heat transfer on the inside of the internal air compartment, [1],  $\alpha_v = 8 \text{ W/m}^2 \text{K}$ .

- Inner temperature,  $t_v = 20$  °C.

- Relative humidity of the external air, [4],  $\phi_n \!=\! 40$  %.

- Relative humidity of the internal air, [4],  $\phi_v = 70$  %.

Type of layer	δ mm	λ W/mK	µ <sup>.</sup> 10 <sup>12</sup> kg/msPa
1. facade plaster	20	0,870	37,500
2. brick wall	250	0,870	29,200
3. cementene mortar	20	1,280	25,000
4. bituminous steam barrier	5	0,760	0,012
5. insulating material		0,041	3,000
6. intertwined network			
7. cement mortar	20	1,280	25,000

Table 1	Characteristics	of the com	nartment	[1]
Lable L.	Characteristics	of the com	partment	11.

Table 2. Change the temperature across the barrier

Starting layor number	δ	R	t
Starting layer humber	m	mK/W	°C
1	0,000	0,000	34,660
2	0,020	0,023	34,425
3	0,270	0,310	34,490
4	0,290	0,326	34,330
iz	0,295	0,333	34,263
6	0,495	5,211	-18,564
7	0,515	5,226	-18,723

Comparison of the calculated and accepted sizes,

- Calculated outdoor temperature,  $t_n = 34$  °C.

- Accepted external temperature,  $t_n = 35$  °C.

- Calculated insulation thickness,  $\delta_{iz} = 184$  mm.

- Accepted insulation thickness,  $\delta_{iz} = 200$  mm.

- True specific heat flux, q = 10,2 W/m.

The thickness of the isolation is divided into five equal parts, and the temperature change through the insulating layers is shown in Table. 3.

able 5. Change of the temperature through the insulation rayer.						
Seriel Number	δ	t				
Serial Number	<u>m</u>	٥C				
1	0,000	31,263				
2	0,040	21,297				
3	0,080	11,332				
4	0,120	1,376				
5	0.160	-8.598				

Table 3. Change of the temperature through the insulation layer.

**Table 4.** Penetration of moisture through the compartment

6

Starting layer number	δ Η <sub>v</sub> ·10 <sup>-9</sup>		р	р"	
Starting layer number	m	m²sPa/kg	Pa	Pa	
1	0,000	0,000	2251	5522	
2	0,020	0,533	2249	5450	
3	0,270	9,095	2211	4619	
4	0,290	9,895	2207	4577	
iz	0,295	426,562	370	4559	
6	0,495	493,228	76	118	
7	0,515	494,028	72	116	

0,200

-18,564

Starting layor number	δ	H <sub>v</sub> ·10 <sup>-9</sup>	р	р″
Starting layer number	m	m <sup>2</sup> sPa/kg	Pa	Pa
1	0,000	426,562	370	4559
2	0,040	439,895	311	2534
3	0,080	453,228	252	1342
4	0,120	466,562	193	674
5	0,160	479,895	134	294
6	0,200	493228	76	110

**Table 5.** Moisture penetration through the insulating layer



Figure 1. Construction of an external wall



Figure 2. Change in temperature depending on the thickness of the compartment



Figure 3. Change in the pressure depending on the thickness of the compartment

## CONCLUSION

The aim of the paper is to provide a quick and accurate calculation of the insulation thickness at industrial coolers with multi-layered compartments. In addition it allows selecting the location of the insulation and the steam barrier in the compartment, in order to prevent the condensation of the steam somewhere between the layers of the compartment.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Vujic S., Cooling devices, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Beograd, Srbija, 1984.
- [2] Kulic E., A manual for projecting heating systems with solved examples, SMEITS, Beograd, Srbija, 1982.
- [3] Курилев Е. С., Герасимов Н. А., Примери расчети и лабораторније работи по холодилним установкам, Машиностроение, Ленинград, Руссиа, 1974
- [4] Meteorological example for construction of chimney at TIE Bitola (2x240 MW), National Hydrometeorological Institute Skopje, Macedonia, 1978.

## ECONOMIC – ECOLOGICAL ESTIMATION OF HEAT PUMP PERFORMANCE – EXAMPLE FROM PRACTICE

Miroslav Vulić<sup>1</sup>, Kristijan Vujičin<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Business Academy in Novi Sad, Faculty of Economics and Engineering Management, Novi Sad, Republic of Serbia <sup>2</sup> Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, University of Belgrade, Republic of Serbia e-mail: <u>miroslavvulic@live.com</u>

**Abstract:** Increasing energy efficiency is the fastest and cheapest way to meet the growing demand for energy, while at the same time meeting the environmental and economic challenges that arise with its consumption. The heat pump is notable as one of the solutions for these needs. Beside other adventages, heat pump is characterized by economic and ecological characteristics such as lower price of heat energy and strengthening the ecological profile.

Based on the example from the practice paper presents economy and ecology projection of heat pump performance which function in the bivalent system in coordination with the gas central heating boilers. **Key words:** heat pump, economy, environmental protection,  $CO_2$ 

## INTRODUCTION

Rational consumption of primary energy, increased energy efficiency of the system, environmental protection, reducing CO2 emissions and protecting the ozone layer, reduction of fossil fuel consumption as well as cooling functions are characteristics of the heat pump which makes that mentioned device uses renewable energy sources in the most efficient techno-economic way [1].

Economic analysis refers to the application of scientific and technical principles for the cost problems, estimation and cost control, business and time planning and managing, as well as the analysis of profitability.

The aim of economic analysis (process, evaluation) in the field of engineering is to eliminate nonprofit projects or identifying financial causes that obstruct the normal and profitable operation of the plant [2].

In economy analysis of energy systems in general, and especially in comparison of heat pumps with boilers on liquid fuels, there is a two basic parameters - investment and exploitation costs [3].

## TECHNOLOGICAL DESCRIPTION OF HEATING SYSTEM

Plant for using geothermal energy with heat pump water-water/well function in the bivalent system in coordination with the system of the gas boilers using a floor heating system.

Implemented heat pump with capacity 233kW satisfies total heat demand, except in exceptional cases, when the external temperature decreases continuously below -18 °C for longer period.

Groundwater from a one drilled well of 35m deep is using as a heat source.

Heat pump is located in the substation and it is connected to the central floor heating system in the object. Heating by central heating with the gas boilers works in cases when the outdoor temperatures are low, i.e. when it is necessary that the temperature of the heating fluid be more than 45/35 °C and than heat energy is provided through two gas boilers with a total capacity of 250kW.

Underfloor heating works in heat mode 45/35 °C. In this mode, heat pump has the highest utilization, savings are about 75% [4].

## INVESTMENTS

Investments or investment costs present total costs of some plant that are ready for commissioning and include following costs:

- Creation of complete technical documentation of the plant (projects, construction documentation and other) and equipment which include control of technical documentation,

- procurement and montage of whole equipment for plant,
- procurement and montage/production of pipeline system, measuring instruments and and measuring and control systems, construction of supporting structures, etc. and
- arranging the location of the building and construction of buildings, auxiliary (temporary) facilities, access roads, etc.

It is a one-time expense, which is not returning at the end of the plant's operating life (except in the amount of equipment residual value).

Else to the investment costs, there are operational and additional costs.

Operating costs are related to the continuous operation of the plant.

Additional costs are necessary for putting plant into operation and exploiting until the first profit is realized. These costs are called working capital and include initial expenses.

The value of an investment represents a static category, i.e. it does not depend on the operating time of the plant. Based on the value of the investment, a decision can be made to continue the work on the project, especially in cases of smaller investments or in cases of investing in non-profitable activities.

Also, investments in environmental protection or fire protection are investments that do not produce direct profits because there are no products that could be marketed.

The size of the investment does not provide data on the economic efficiency of investments but indicates the necessary financial sources for the realization of the project.

## Investment of the bivalent system - upgrading the heat pump system to the existing gas central heating boilers system

Investment value of heat pump could be reduced with using bivalent system in heating [3].

With this bivalent system investment (upgrading heat pump system to the existing gas boiler system) it is anticipated using of sub-geothermal energy, respectively renewable energy, thus achieving significant effects of energy savings by about 75%.

Also, ecological effects are important, which will be presented in the further part of the paper.

Beside energy savings, important thing is qulity improvement of heating in objects without which money savings would have no real effect.

With this investment is predicted and realized following:

- Three heat pumps with heating capacity 233kW (COP = 4.44),
- submersible pump 7,5kW,
- drilling and construction of wells 35m depth, 150mm diameter,
- various types of pipes, pipe armature, pipe thermal insulation, arches of supporting elements, elbows, bonding materials,
- valves (ball, non-returnable, safety) and taps,
- container with valve,
- measuring instruments (manometer, thermometer),
- filling of excavation, instalation test, unexpected jobs, preparatory finishing works and
- other.

## INVESTMENT ECONOMIC VALIDITY OF INSTALLED PLANT

As it can be seen from the above mentioned with this investment, a substation of the heat pump plant was added, which enabled the use of renewable energy and, consequently, an increase in energy efficiency.

The total value of the investment amounted 5,259,768.00 din.

With mentioned investment it has been realized:

- Numerous positive energy effects including on the first place worthwhileness and increased quality of heating and maintenance of the building,
- the installed system meet all conditions of the environmental protection,
- better terms from the aspect of safety work and working conditions,
- profit over the entire lifetime of the project (total earnings will be higher than total expenditures).

The above indicates that this investments meets the basic criteria and that the adoption of a positive decision on financing justified expected.

## Economic winningness

By unit of power, the boiler plant has a lower investment value than a heat pump. However, while costs of power for the boiler plant is increasing every day, the energy consumption for the heat pump is very small, because the most of the heat is uses from the "environment".

The economics of the heat pump can be observed in several ways. The leading one is the one which is based on two basic data, amount of investment costs of implementing heat pump and maintenance costs, which is used in the next part [3].

The annual price of energy consumption for heat pump is: 371,322.18 din.

The annual price of energy consumption for heating on the gas is: 2.192.208,3 din.

Based on the above costs, the total annual savings is: 1,820,886.12 din.

While for the exploitation period of 15 years the total savings will amount: 27.313.291,8 din.

Remark: Shown energy prices correspond to the current prices with value-added tax (VAT). With the rising prices of energy, savings are linearly increasing [4].

The main characteristic of the investment is that the existing and additional factors are used in its process, and the effects after the completed works will be the results of both of them.

The effects of additional investments are results from a "without the project" and "with the project" analysis. The status "without the project" is the result of only the existing situation, and the status "with the project" presents both, existing and additional, so the difference between these two cases is the result of additional investments.

This difference presents basis for estimation of project efficiency, i.e. applying identical methods for estimation.

## Profitability

Benchmark for this assessment are cash flows (financial and economic flow) for the whole economic period.

In the profitability analysis, the following criteria were used:

- Returning period of investments and
- the net value of the project.

Returning period of investments – time for returning the total amount of funds invested for the project realization is the necessary time that project income cover investments.

Based on the total value of the investments, which amounted 5,259,768.00 din. and the annual difference between the costs of heating on the gas and heating on the heat pump, which amounts 1,820,886.12 din., the repayment period of the investment is: 2 years and 9 months [4].

Remark: The repayment period of the investment is reflected in the current market prices of energy, with a constant trend of rising energy prices, the period of repayment of investments are decreasing.

## **ECOLOGICAL EFFECTS**

Traditional heating methods have a very low degree of efficiency from 0.6 to 0.9, regarding to much of the heat goes with combustion products, a large storage space for fossil fuels is needed, and a huge amount of combustion products are releasing [5]. In addition fossil fuels are using irrational and their sources are exhaustive.

## CO<sub>2</sub> emissions at the global, continental and national level

Table 1 shows  $CO_2$  emissions from fuel combustion database from 2016. This database contains a wide range of  $CO_2$  emissions for more than 150 countries and regions.

V	<b>11</b> 71 -1		NON-OECD	Republic of	
Year	world	OECD Europe	Europe	Serbia	
1990.	20502,5	3900,6	3940,1	62,0	
1991.	20617,7	3931,0	3795,5	52,3	
1992.	2059,6	3844,6	3423,3	48,1	
1993.	20676,6	3790,2	3098,4	42,8	
1994.	20781,3	3773,3	2737,0	39,0	
1995.	21362,0	3824,2	2634,8	44,6	
1996.	21822,7	3958,8	2537,2	51,7	
1997.	22109,1	3885,5	2386,1	56,4	
1998.	22254,9	3896,8	2364,1	56,3	
1999.	22398,3	3859,9	2346,3	40,1	
2000.	23144,5	3893,2	2377,0	43,0	
2001.	23482,2	3938,8	2389,5	45,1	
2002.	23884,1	3927,2	2402,0	48,6	
2003.	24932,7	4032,6	2498,4	52,2	
2004.	26110,2	4043,6	2482,5	56,4	
2005.	27037,7	4027,7	2470,7	49,6	
2006.	27890,3	4051,8	2565,1	51,7	
2007.	28989,7	4017,9	2590,4	50,2	
2008.	29164,8	3942,6	2641,2	48,3	
2009.	28748,6	3672,5	2403,9	45,7	
2010.	30450,4	3792,9	2536,7	45,9	
2011.	31354,4	3648,6	2672,3	50,0	
2012.	31592,9	3638,6	2605,5	44,6	
2013.	32129,4	3560,4	2568,8	45,4	
2014.	32381,0	3391,6	2446,1	38,1	

Table 1.	$CO_2$	emissions	from fue	el combustion	in million	s of tons	(1990201	4.) [6]
----------	--------	-----------	----------	---------------	------------	-----------	----------	---------

Remark: OECD - Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development)

Republic of Serbia is a member of OECD.

Emissions data are based on the IEA (International Energy Agency) world energetics balance sheets from 2016. and based on the methodologies list on the greenhouse effect of the intergovernmental panel for climate change IPPC (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change) from 2006. год.

## CO<sub>2</sub> emissions of implemented bivalent system and its projections

The difference of impact of the heat pump with using geothermal energy on the environment in relation to heating on the fossil fuels, based on the described installed plant is shown through reduction of CO2 emissions as following:

The reduction of CO2 emissions into the atmosphere at an annual level is: 180 tons

Reduction of CO2 emissions in the atmosphere for a 15 year exploitation period is 2700 tons.

Remark: Data is received from official data of International Energy Agency (IEA) [4].

## CONCLUSION

When it comes to renewable energy sources and the derivation of energy in a more economical way, heat pumps are not considered as "permanent" and the best solutions, but are "offered" as one of the solutions, which from an economic point of view should be analyzed, whenever their application is technically justified.

The dimensioning of the heat pump in extremely low temperature conditions would be uneconomical, because of that heat pump is upgrading to existing heating systems is practiced, creating a bivalent system. Since the heat pump is still most expensive heating source, its size should be determined

according to an optimum, which must include the meterological conditions and purpose of the pump, as well as the seasonal dynamics of its use.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The research is conducted under the Project TR 35033 financed by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological development of the Republic of Serbia.

### REFERENCES

- Vulić, M., Vujičin, K., Tehno-ekonomska analiza grejanja objekta toplotnom pumpom, u bivalentnom sistemu, 4. Međunarodna konferencija o obnovljivim izvorima električne energije (MKOIEE), Savez mašinskih i elektrotehničkih inženjera i tehničara Srbije (SMEITS), Beograd, Republika Srbija, pp. 407-411, 2016.
- [2] Genić, S., Jaćimović, B., Mitić, S., Kolendić, P., Ekonomske analize za potrebe procesnog inženjerstva Savez mašinskih i elektrotehničkih inženjera i tehničara Srbije (SMEITS), Beograd, Republika Srbija, 2014.
- [3] Šamšalović, S., Toplotna pumpa, Savez mašinskih i elektrotehničkih inženjera i tehničara Srbije (SMEITS), Beograd, Republika Srbija, 2009.
- [4] Ponoćko, M., Postrojenje toplotne pumpe voda-voda, Novi Bečej, Republika Srbija, 2016.
- [5] Karić, M., Blagojević, R, Škundrić, N., Ekonomičnost geotermalne toplotne pumpe u sistemu podnog grejanja, Savremena poljoprivredna tehnika, Cont. Agr. Engng, No. 1-2, Vol. 33, pp. 447-455, 2007.
- [6] International Energy Agency (IEA) -<u>http://www.iea.org/publications/freepublications/publication/CO2-emissions-from-fuelcombustion-highlights-2016.html</u>

## CRITICAL ANALISYS OF FORMULAS FOR THE LENGTH OF ELASTIC CABLES WITH SUPPORTS ON SAME OR DIFFERENT LEVELS

## Dimitar Mitashev<sup>1</sup>, Svetlana Lilkova-Markova<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Technical Mechanics, University of Architecture Civil Engineering and Geodesy (UACEG), Bulgaria, Sofia, bul. Hr. Smirnenski 1, 1046 Sofia e-mail: <u>mitashev@abv.bg</u>; <u>lilkovasvetlana@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** The article presents a critical analysis of some formulas for calculation of the length of elastic cables. Also, a numerical analysis is performed to investigate the change of length in function of self-weight and different support levels.

Key words: cables, length, catenary, self-weight, different support levels

# CABLE LENGTH IN CASE OF SUPPORTS ON DIFFERENT LEVELS. ASSUMPTIONS AND FORMULAS

The numerical analysis is made considering the following assumptions:

- 1. The cable has the same cross-sectional area and is of the same material for both static schemes.
- 2. The cable loading is one and the same for the different support levels. The different cases of  $\frac{1}{2}$

loading (as a magnitude) are simulated by the loading parameter  $\frac{ql}{H}$  which is divided in steps of 0,25 (from 0,25 to 4). At the same time, the span length l = 100m and the thrust  $H = 500 \ kN$  remain constant, and the change of the uniformly distributed load q is divided in steps of 1,25 kN/m' from 1,25 to 20 kN/m'

3. The support levels are with a height difference of 5, 10, 15, 20, 40, 60, 80 u 100m.



Figure 1. Static schemes for a cable with supports on different levels

The cable length is derived by the following formulas:

$$L = \frac{H}{q} \left( \sinh \frac{q}{H} l_1 + \sinh \frac{q}{H} l_2 \right) + \frac{H l}{2EA} \left( 1 + \frac{H}{ql} \sinh \frac{ql}{H} \right)$$
(1)

which represents the exact catenary length equation,

$$L = \frac{l}{\cos\varphi} + \frac{D}{2H^2}\cos^3\varphi + \frac{Hl}{EA},$$
(2)

suggested by Karnovski and Lebed in [1], and

$$L = l \left( 1 + \frac{tg^2 \varphi}{2} \right) + \frac{D}{2H^2} + \frac{H.l}{EA}$$
(3)

suggested by Kardjiev in [2].

## CRITICAL ANALYSIS OF FORMULAS FOR LENGTH CALCULATION FOR CABLES WITH SUPPORTS ON DIFFERENT LEVELS. NUMERICAL RESULTS.

Certain parts of the following analysis are performed and presented in [3].

With span length l = 100 m. and support levels difference greater than 60 m, the angle between the

chord connecting the supports and the horizon becomes greater than  $30^{\circ}$ .

This type of cables are usually called "steep" and are of limited interest for the conventional practice [2].

The analysis of **Figure.2** shows, that when the uniformly distributed load has small values (light cable), the three above mentioned formulas give similar results for the length. At that same time, with increase of the support levels difference results in greater difference in the results.



Figure 3 shows that when q has moderately high value formulas (1) and (3) give close results for cables with relatively small difference in support levels. Formulae (2) always gives smaller cable length, and at the same time the difference between the similar value calculated by (1) and (3), and the result by (2) on the other hand, increases for steeper cables.



We can see from **Figure.4** that for relatively high values of q (heavy cables) formulas (1) and (2) give relatively close results. At the same time formulae (3) **always** gives smaller cable length values. In steeper cables, that difference is considerable.





Using formulae (3) for length calculation for heavy cables also leads to the following paradox: in relatively steep cables the calculated cable length is smaller than that for less steep cables! Comparison of cable lengths according to (2) and (3) leads to:

$$L(V.2) - L(V.3) = \frac{D}{2H^2} \cdot a(\varphi) - l.b(\varphi), \qquad (4)$$

where the functions  $a(\phi)$  и  $b(\phi)$  , are :



It is easily seen that equal cable length by the two formulas is obtained **only** in cables with supports on the same level. For cables with supports on different levels formulae (2) always gives greater value for the cable length.

Increasing the span length results in very rapid increase of the first additive in (4) in respect of the second additive. If the loading increases simultaneously, the additives difference becomes even more considerable.

## ANALYSIS CONCLUSIONS

If we accept for base the results obtained from the (1), we can make the following conclusions: common For the most cables used in conventional systems (these are relatively light cables  $\frac{ql}{H}$  below 1.5), the accuracy for practical needs is reasonable when using all three formulas (1), (2) and (3). For moderately loaded cables with moderate support levels difference  $\binom{ql}{H}$  up to 2.5 and slope up to 30°, again all three formulas can be used. The difference in the results obtained by (1) compared to those when using (2) and (3) are of magnitude of 2-4%. support For moderately loaded cables with great levels difference  $\left(\frac{ql}{H}\right)$  up to 2.5 and slope above 30° and for heavy cables  $\left(\frac{ql}{H}\right)$  above 2.5 regardless the slope it

is suggested only formulae (1) to be used.

#### SOME SPECIFICS OF THE APPROXIMATE SOLUTION FOR THE LENGTH OF CABLES WITH SUPPORTS ON THE SAME LEVEL. NUMERICAL RESULTS.

Cable length for cable with supports on the same level, loaded with uniformly distributed load, is calculated according to:

$$L = \int_{0}^{l} \sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{dy}{dx}\right)^2} dx , \qquad (5)$$

The cable sag is  $f = \frac{ql^2}{8H}$ , so the cable length is :

$$L = \int_{0}^{l} \sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{4f}{l}\right)^{2} \left(1 - 2\frac{x}{l}\right)^{2}} dx,$$
 (6)

If (6) is represented by power series according to the rule  $\sqrt{1+\varepsilon} \cong 1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} - \frac{\varepsilon^2}{8} + \frac{\varepsilon^3}{16} - \frac{5\varepsilon^4}{128} + \dots$ , the cable length becomes :

$$L = \int_{0}^{l} \left\{ 1 + \frac{1}{2} \left[ \frac{4f}{l} \left( 2\frac{x}{l} - 1 \right) \right]^{2} - \frac{1}{8} \left[ \frac{4f}{l} \left( 2\frac{x}{l} - 1 \right) \right]^{4} + \dots \right\} dx,$$
(7)

Integration of (7) and considering of  $f = \frac{ql^2}{8H}$ , we obtain the following approximate expression for the cable length:

$$L = l \left[ 1 + \frac{1}{24} \frac{q^2 l^2}{H^2} - \frac{1}{640} \frac{q^4 l^4}{H^4} + \frac{1}{7168} \frac{q^6 l^6}{H^6} - \frac{5}{294912} \frac{q^8 l^8}{H^8} + \dots \right],$$
(8)

In the numerical analysis the loading parameter  $\frac{ql}{H}$  is assumed to change in discrete steps of 0,25 (*from* 0,25 to 6). The ratio  $\frac{L}{l}$  in dependence of the number of members from (8) is then analysed. A, B, C, D and E on the figure below, represent the ratio between the length calculated from (1) and the same ratio calculated using the first 4 members of the power series in (8), respectively:



figure 6. Ratio between cable lengths calculated from exact catenary formulae (1) and approximate solutions considering one or more members of (8)

From here a simple but very interesting conclusions can be made:

Opposite to intuition, taking into consideration more members from (8) results in **less accurate results**! Thus considering only the first two members gives better accuracy than considering more. The authors suggest that either all members of (8) should be used with a more exact numerical solution, or just the first two - for calculations "by hand".

## REFERENCES

- [1] Karnovsky, I.A., Lebed, O., "Advanced methods of Structural Analysis", Springer Science+Business Media, LLC, 2010
- [2] Kardjiev, N. and co-authors, "Strength of Materials", Tehnika, Sofia, 1975
- [3] Static and Dynamic Analysis of Plane Cable Systems, PhD Thesis, Sofia, 2016

## IMPROVED THERMAL ENERGY STORAGE WITH PCM – AN IMPORTANT PART OF EU PROJECT CONCEPT HOLISTIC ENERGY AND ARCHITECTURAL RETROFIT TOOLKIT (HEART)

## Rok Koželj<sup>1</sup>, Rok Stropnik<sup>1</sup>, Eva Zavrl<sup>1</sup>, Uroš Stritih<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia e-mail: rok.stropnik@fs.uni-li.si

Abstract: European directive on the energy performance of buildings forced Europe toward more efficient use of energy in buildings. Different incentives among with subsidies made renovation of buildings in Europe possible. However majority of buildings retrofit are partially renovated by replacing particular component in the building system i.e. by applying envelope solutions only without regard to the rest of the building system. Within present paper the toolkit with holistic approach to energy retrofit of residential buildings is presented which is developed under EU funded project entitled HEART. Mentioned toolkit also optimizes energy performance of a building with synergetic operation between different subcomponents which operates according to an integrated logic. The toolkit platform effectively manages with different energy flows produced on-site by the PV plant or obtained from the grid deciding among direct use, thermal or electric energy storage or feeding in the grid as dictated by convenience and needs. Through this perspective the buildings' user evolves from being a consumer to a prosumer. The thermal energy storage in the buildings' system gives possibility to store electrical energy in form of thermal energy produced by heat pump which is powered by PV. This contributes to higher energy effectiveness of the whole system and step towards sustainability with high ratio of on-site use of self-produced energy. The improvement of sensible thermal energy storage unit is achievable.

Key words: retrofit, holistic approach, phase change materials, latent thermal energy storage

### INTRODUCTION

Prudent and efficient utilization of renewable energy sources is needed in order to meet demands from European directive on the energy performance of buildings (EPBD) and to comply with Kyoto Protocol and newly agreed Paris agreement for global clean energy transition. Already known and widely referenced fact from EPBD 2010 [1] forced the focus on renewable energy sector which has been encouraged to improve effectiveness of utilization of renewable energy sources. The 2015 Paris Agreement on climate change boosts the EU efforts to decarbonize its building sector what also led to amending EPBD 2010. Taking into account that almost 50 % of EU's final energy use is used for heating and cooling of which 80 % is used in buildings where 75 % of it represent a residential building stock. The EU strives to achieve energy and climate goals with endeavour to renovate its building sector by giving priority to energy efficiency as well as considering deployment of renewable energies [2],[3]. To reduce final energy use in newly constructed buildings is one thing but in existing ones it represents a major challenge. Despite achievements in increasing buildings energy efficiency retrofits are mostly carried out according to fragmented approach of particular components in the building system. This results in the improved envelope or HVAC solutions instead of systemic and effective integration of particular components and its synergetic operation where if not approached in that matter results in significant inefficiencies and mismatch losses. Such inefficiencies and mutual interferences can seriously restrain the actual achievable energy saving potential [4-6]. Nevertheless that progress in energy retrofit of building sector in Europe has been made in recent years it has to evolve further to achieve the goal which EU has set. With applying systemic solutions capable of providing synergistic response to the outline needs improvements in this direction can occur what is the subject of consideration in EU funded HEART project.

## **OBJECTIVES**

HEART project focuses on improving energy efficiency in the residential building sector and aims to develop, test and validate a holistic and multi-technological integrated and interconnected system for

the deep retrofit of residential buildings. HEART stands for *Holistic Energy and Architectural Retrofit Toolkit* where its general objectives can be summarized as follows:

- enabling a nZEB renovation,
- promoting an overall vision of building energy performance considering heating, cooling and DHW without neglecting power needs,
- increasing cooling demand and summer thermal comfort requirements,
- consolidation of the role of renewable energy sources in buildings energy efficiency with special emphasis on PV and increase in on-site use of self-produced energy,
- rationalization of building retrofit interventions in order to create synergies between envelope technologies and technical systems and also increasing the role of BEMS (Building Energy Management Systems) and ICT (Information and Communication Technology),
- strengthening in accessibility and interoperability with smart grids,
- improvement of design-funding-construction processes in building energy retrofit,
- reinforcement of public and private support for the economy of energy retrofit.

HEART provides an effective response to both summer and winter needs acting on the building's overall energy balance. Application target of project is multi-storey residential buildings of the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century located in the moderate climate of Europe (part of South and Central Europe). Within the project the technical, economic and social aspect of energy retrofit will be tackled. The main objective of the project is development of holistic and multifunctional solutions in a toolkit for joint response to different needs by energy retrofit of residential buildings. This multifunctional energy toolkit based on the synergistic interaction between building technologies and technical system is structured to perform technical, decision-making, management and information features with actively involvement of different stakeholders (investor, developer, designer, end-user, ect.) in the retrofit process. For maximal effectiveness of the retrofit process the toolkit is supported by a cloud-based platform with computational, management and operating logic with special aim to BEMS which optimizes the overall energy performance of a building and actively involves end-users in the building management. With simulation and adaptive-predictive features computer models controls and regulates operations and intervenes at an early stage of the decision-making and design phases to select optimum system configuration. The goal of the project is to establish synergetic operation between particular components integrated in the system to improve its effectiveness considering also affordability of the buildings' retrofit and reducing energy use by up to 90 % and cut payback periods to less than 15 years. With regard to boundary conditions to match particular components in the system its configuration is set to be flexible. Main benefits of HEART project and developed toolkit are optimization of the decision-making and operating phase, reduction of energy use, optimization of selected life-cycle environmental indicators (e.g. total primary energy consumption, operational and embodied greenhouse gas emissions, etc.), reduction in retrofit and operating cost, increased levels of winter indoor thermal comfort levels, increase in on-site renewable energy use, rationalization of energy flows within the building and to or from the electrical grid [7].

## **Concept of HEART toolkit**

The concept of HEART represents a multifunctional toolkit for building energy retrofit within which following subcomponents ICT (Information and Communication Technology), BEMS (Building Energy, Management Systems), HVAC (Heating Ventilation & Air Conditioning), BIPV (Building Integrated Photovoltaics) and envelope technologies interact between each other to achieve higher levels of energy effectiveness of the whole system including with effective interaction with the Smart Grid. The toolkit runs on cloud-based platform with computing power, concentrating managing and operational logic that supports decision-making in the planning phase of building energy retrofit and optimizes energy performance in the operational one. The interaction between the cloud platform and commercial BIM (Building Information Modelling) standards for building and components design is provided. The concept of the HEART toolkit with included subcomponents and their connectivity in the system is presented in the

Figure 1. Those subcomponents are under development within the project HEART project and are listed below:

- Cloud-based DSS (Decision Support System) and BEMS (Building Energy, Management Systems);
- Multifunctional prefabricated external thermal insulation in which wiring, pipes, vents and sensing options can be integrated;
- Universal PV tiles for pitched roofs, customized with respect to common roofing (for flat rooftops regular open racks systems would do);
- Multi-Input/Multi-Output power controller for interconnection optimization among production, storage and consumption devices;
- Hydronic air-to-water DC modular heat pump;
- Advanced hot/cold storage tanks for thermal storage of heat pump that runs on PV;
- Battery pack for PV electricity storage and power management (the only subcomponent not specifically developed in the project);
- DC smart fan-coils for heating/cooling of rooms (replacing existing radiators).



Figure 1. Concept of HEART toolkit [7].

The user (designer at the beginning) will be able to create an account on the web page where it will be able to access a purpose area reserved to the specific building of interest. The user friendly-interface allow to fulfil building profile with its boundary conditions (geometric and constructive data, microclimate, energy costs, building users' profiles, ect.), restrictions (sustainable costs, building codes, ect.) and goals (smaller energy use, return on investment, ect.). Mentioned data can be inserted either by recalling specific documentation or by accessing purposed databases on the platform. Creation of a virtual model of the building is set to be done in the first step where iterative process that simulates size and different possible combinations of buildings' technologies such as thickness of thermal envelope, power of a heat pump and size of a PV plant is performed. Whit iterative evaluation procedure design time is significantly reduced and also rough identification of possible architectural and installation related interventions can be made in this step. In the next step preliminary automatic check on the applicability is performed and then DSS selects specific technologies that best suit the retrofit of buildings' envelope and HVAC system within predefined shortlist of subcomponents what also rationalize the design making phase. Considered technologies in the toolkit are specifically developed or adapted from HEART Consortium's partners in order to obtain an optimal integration level. Technical data of considered technologies will already be present in the platform but if needed it could be integrated or updated. The procedure leads than from a utility function to identification of the optimal retrofit solution from energetic, environmental, economic and management point of view followed by priorities filled out by the user which is at this point mainly the owner, building manager or investor. At the end the obtained optimal solution serves as a reference for the retrofit plan and renovation intervention. Because a lot of unpredictable things can come to the surface in the

construction phase of the retrofit, the model can be progressively updated with modifications during that phase what allows to verify its effectiveness and give useful feedback to the user which at this point is mainly the designer or the contractor. The interactivity among different stakeholders and HEARTs' platform is shown on Figure 2.

The cloud-based platform utilize virtual model of the building by applying predictive-adaptive logic and by exploiting external (weather forecast, variation in energy tariffs) or internal (inputs and feedbacks from buildings' users) information to manage energy flows and electrical grid interaction. This kind of energy management and smart grid interactivity improves building-systems effectiveness. Moreover because measurement and simulations are being continuously performed and regarding boundary conditions of the system this type of logic contributes to enhance the passive features of the building such as exploitation of solar gains for heating purposes or the envelopes' thermal inertia to reduce both summer and winter loads. Small measurement sensors integrated in the buildings' envelope for the collection and storage of data provide that sort of information. This approach enables a sort of IoT (Internet of Things) of buildings' components which increases the interactivity between envelope conditions and HVAC system. It also increases the data management in general economy of the project in order to monitor and enhance performance of the whole building system.



Figure 2. Concept of HEART [7].

The operation protocol of the model has integrated self-learning function which improves its precision in time comparing simulation and forecast results with feedbacks from continuous building monitoring and from users (at this point inhabitants) on order to validate computational parameters. Continuous monitoring of buildings' effectiveness is provided by strategic placement of different measurement sensors such as temperature, relative humidity,  $CO_2$ , occupation etc. The model within toolkits' control logic enables minimizing the number of measurement points which function is validation of a mostly virtual but highly reliable monitoring. Obtained information from the model helps to create and provide directions relative to operating conditions, mode of use, energy use, maintenance needs, malfunction etc. The BEMS also enables direct interactivity with buildings' where they can be informed about buildings' energy performance and can also control it by using associated applications through mobile devices like smart-phones. Inter-device communication and in-building data transmission uses wireless technologies with specific reference to the Narrowband Iot protocol. Energy performance monitoring and control of the building through platform of toolkit provide also useful information to other HEARTs' users such as building managers, investors and grid operators. Figure 2 clearly demonstrates energy flows and flow of information between platform of the toolkit and all the parts where it obtains information which when processed acts as a feedback whit actions.

#### Thermal energy storage

The term thermal energy storage (TES) represents either heat or cold storage where heat or cold can be stored in a tank (unit) and used later when needed. Thermal energy can be stored through physical processes in sensible (liquid, solid materials) or latent (phase change materials) TES units. Thermal energy stored in sensible heat increases approximately linearly with temperature (dashed line in Figure 3). Thermal energy stored in latent heat is when materials change their state of aggregation within a defined phase change temperature which is nearly constant (solid line in Figure 3) [8].





Typical TES units are sensible types which uses water (in liquid aggregate state) as storage medium. Phase change materials (PCMs) have advantage over other storage materials in that they have higher energy density and can store higher quantities of thermal energy per volume and mass at smaller temperatures of heat transfer medium [9]. Potential applications of PCM can be found from difference between sensible and latent TES shown in Figure 3 where latent TES can be used in applications where constant temperature is needed. During this project improvement of sensible TES unit is proposed as is shown on

Figure 4.



Figure 4. Improved sensible TES with PCM [10],[11]

Spherical nodules filled with PCM are inserted in sensible TES unit with water as heat transfer medium which circulates in the unit and ensures heat exchange between PCM in nodules and water. By adding PCM nodules to the water tank we obtain hybrid TES where PCM presents 40% of the volume according to the whole volume of the TES unit and the rest is filled by water which also acts as a thermal storage medium. Advantage of the proposed system is in higher energy density for thermal energy storage in comparison with water at the same temperature level. At 40% of phase change material filling at temperature difference of 5 K latent TES unit can store up to 5 times more thermal energy than sensible one because of its higher energy density that can be stored during phase

change. Time of supplying thermal energy demand is in case of latent TES unit 3.5 times longer than in case of sensible one. TES has high potential in applications where small temperature differences in storing of thermal energy take place especially if temperature level of supplying thermal energy in the system needs to be low which is the case in presented HEART project.

Because the aim of HEART project is to make big step towards sustainability therefore the use of renewable energy sources have to be utilized in biggest possible proportion. To ensure this utilization the TES unit is considered to level solar energy gain and shift energy load to time when demand take place in order to reduce compressor power of heat pump and that it can operate under steady conditions. Because the constant inlet temperature in heating/cooling system is needed latent TES is having advantage over sensible one where latent TES have higher energy density stored at constant temperature of PCM. The central latent TES is used for heating purposes in winter and cooling purposes in summer what have not been done yet in practice. This is possible to achieve in case of HEART project because inlet temperature in heating/cooling system is approximately the same throughout the whole year and is set to be around 25°C.

## CONCLUSION

The HEARTs' developing toolkit is a multi-stakeholder tool which can be used by almost all stakeholders involved in the renovation process (investors, real estate developers, designers, contractors, installers building managers, financers, decision makers inhabitants etc.) in different phases of the buildings' life. Contribution of HEARTs' toolkit to the development of buildings retrofit can be summarized through following main features:

- Optimization of retrofit planning and implementation;
- Energy use reduction for heating, cooling and DHW;
- Increase in on-site use of self-produced energy from renewables;
- Rationalization of all energy flows inside of building (including renewables) and between building and smart grids;
- Users' interactivity in energy-efficient management of the building;
- Support to activities for energy financing.

One of the components in the system that plays a big role in sustainable energy use is TES where latent TES has high potential in applications where small temperature differences in storing of thermal energy take place especially if temperature level of supplying thermal energy in the system needs to be low which is the case in presented HEART project.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This study is financially supported by EU Research and Innovation programme Horizon 2020 through project number 768921 - HEART.

## REFERENCES

- [1] EU, Directive 2010/31/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 May 2010 on the energy performance of buildings (recast), Off. J. Eur. Union. (2010) 13–35. doi:doi:10.3000/17252555.L\_2010.153.eng.
- [2] DIRECTIVE (EU) 2018/844 OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 30 May 2018 amending Directive 2010/31/EU on the energy performance of buildings and Directive 2012/27/EU on energy efficiency (Text with EEA relevance), n.d. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32018L0844&from=EN (accessed September 7, 2018).
- [3] EUROPE'S BUILDINGS UNDER THE MICROSCOPE A country-by-country review of the energy performance of buildings, 2011. http://bpie.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2015/10/HR\_EU\_B\_under\_microscope\_study.pdf (accessed September 7, 2018).

- [4] A.M. Rysanek, R. Choudhary, A decoupled whole-building simulation engine for rapid exhaustive search of low-carbon and low-energy building refurbishment options, Build. Environ. 50 (2012) 21–33. doi:10.1016/J.BUILDENV.2011.09.024.
- [5] Smith Kelly, Bell Mathias, Going DEEPer: A new approach for encouraging retrofits, 2011. https://buildingefficiencyinitiative.org/resources/going-deeper-new-approach-encouraging-retrofits.
- [6] V. Vakiloroaya, B. Samali, A. Fakhar, K. Pishghadam, A review of different strategies for HVAC energy saving, Energy Convers. Manag. 77 (2014) 738–754. doi:10.1016/J.ENCONMAN.2013.10.023.
- [7] Grant Agreement No. 768921 HEART H2020-EEB-2017, 2017. https://cordis.europa.eu/project/rcn/211645\_en.html.
- [8] H. Mehling, L.F. Cabeza, Heat and cold storage with PCM, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2008. doi:10.1007/978-3-540-68557-9.
- [9] I. Dinçer, M. Rosen, Thermal energy storage: systems and applications, Wiley, 2011. https://www.wiley.com/ensi/Thermal+Energy+Storage:+Systems+and+Applications,+2nd+Edition-p-9780470747063 (accessed September 19, 2018).
- [10] HELIOTHERM, Hot Water System, (n.d.). https://www.heliotherm.com/en/products/domestic-hot-water/fresh-hot-watersystem/kategorie/frischwassersystem/ (accessed September 19, 2018).
- [11] GLOBAL-E-SYSTEMS, GAIA PCM Energy Storage Ball, (n.d.). https://www.global-esystems.com/en/products/gaia-pcm-energy-storage-ball/ (accessed September 19, 2018).

## EXPERIMENTAL TESTING OF A THERMAL AND ELECTRICAL PERFORMANCE OF A HYBRID PHOTOVOLTAIC-THERMAL SOLAR COLLECTOR

## Marko Šućurović<sup>1</sup>, Miloš Božić<sup>1</sup>, Vojislav Vujičić<sup>1</sup>, Milan Marjanović<sup>1</sup>, Snežana Dragićević<sup>1</sup>, Marko Rosić<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup>University of Kragujevac, Faculty of Technical Sciences in Čačak, Serbia e-mail: marko.sucurovic@ftn.kg.ac.rs

**Abstract:** Hybrid photovoltaic thermal solar (PVT) collectors represent a relatively new technology on the market which combines the electricity and heat generation from the same receiving surface in one device. The hybrid PVT collectors provide both heat and electricity, while the heat generation is several times higher than the electricity. The PVT collectors improve the performance of PV modules keeping the cells cooled, increasing the overall efficiency of the panel. In this paper, a theoretical and experimental study of a photovoltaic thermal hybrid solar collector is presented. Also, we analyzed the influence of various weather conditions against the technical performance of PVT collector.

Key words: PVT collector, thermal performance, electrical performance, solar energy

## INTRODUCTION

The energy sector is in transition worldwide because of increasing demand for energy, significantly fluctuating oil prices, stronger desire for energy supply security and independence and in response to sustainability, conservation and environmental considerations. Solar energy has the potential to provide a significant portion of the renewable energy required to meet these and other national and international targets and obligations. Solar energy technology is expected to play an important role in attaining the 10 % renewable energy target by 2020. One of the simplest and most direct applications of the use of solar energy is the conversion of solar radiation into heat and electricity from the thermal collector and PV panel that can be used in heating water or air and lighting. The idea is to integrate in a simple device a PV panel and a thermal solar collector, to create the hybrid PVT solar collector. Hybrid PVT collectors are multi-energy and multi-functional components converting solar energy into electricity and heat. The synergistic combination of the improved electrical output and the associated heat-provision potential have motivated the development of hybrid PVT concepts, which have emerged as holistic solar energy solutions that combine a PV module for electricity generation, coupled with a heat exchanger arrangement and a coolant circuit containing a heat transfer fluid for heat provision from the same collector area.

Photovoltaic system converts solar energy into direct current and its performance is affected by various factors. Temperature is one of the important factors to investigate where in summer the panel's temperature can reach up to (50-60) °C resulting in 3% to 4% reduction in the output power. PV panel surface temperature increases due to low solar energy to electricity conversion efficiencies as not all of the solar energy absorbed by PV cells can be converted to electrical energy. To satisfy the law of conservation of energy, the remaining solar energy must be converted to heat and this contributes to a drop in the panel electrical efficiency. To address this undesirable effect, heat extraction by fluid circulation can be done to reduce PV panel temperature and produce hot water using PVT system, thus achieving a higher energy conversion rate of the absorbed solar radiation [1].

Another advantage of combining the photovoltaic and thermal system is that total area requirement of a PVT collector is around 40% less [2] compared to photovoltaic and thermal collectors with the same total capacity. In cases where available area is limited and maximum utilization of the available space is desired, PVT collectors shine as the better alternative. It is also suggested that PVT collectors are aesthetically more appealing compared to a combination of thermal and photovoltaic collectors [2].

The different types of PVT collectors were classified in categories, as presented in the Figure 1. The first category corresponds to concentrated PVT collector, with either high concentration factor or lower concentration factor. The second category corresponds to all flat plate PVT collectors.

According to the system where they are integrated, those flat plate PVT collectors can be either glazed or unglazed. In both case, the cooling fluid can be liquid (water or glycol) or air [3].



Figure 1. Classification of PVT systems

A number of investigators have undertaken research in this field, in which different approaches were used to estimate the technical performance and economics of PVT systems [4-5]. In our laboratory we experimentally testing PVT hybrid systems with commercial silicon PV modules of typical size and thermal units using water as working fluid. The outdoor testing was running in period of August 2018. The result of this paper will provide useful information about the usage of this type of solar collectors for production of electricity and heat power for weather conditions in Serbia.

## THE THEORETICAL ASPECT OF THE HYBRID PVT COLLECTOR

The present paper is based on hybrid PVT systems because the associated research is concerned with the distributed supply of both electricity and hot water in the domestic and industrial sector, where this technology is expected to have its greatest potential due to the combination of both PV and solar-thermal collectors in a single system. During an operation of the PV system, the solar cells are warming up by a part of the solar irradiation absorbed in the cells, and as a result they are having less electrical efficiency. A solution to this problem is cooling a panel with liquid or air and lowering its temperature and thus increasing electrical efficiency. The total energy, both heat and electricity that can be obtained from a liquid type hybrid PVT system depends on the following factors: the design of a PVT system, the solar irradiance, ambient temperature and wind speed and a consumption of a heated water [6].

The performance of PVT collectors consists of thermal efficiency  $\eta_{th}$  and electrical efficiency  $\eta_{el}$ . These efficiencies usually include the ratio of the useful thermal gain and electrical gain of the system to the incident solar irradiation on the collector's area within a specific time or period. The sum of the efficiencies, which is known as total efficiency  $\eta_o$  is used to evaluate the overall performance of the PVT system [3]:

$$\eta_o = \eta_{th} + \eta_{el} \tag{1}$$

The thermal efficiency  $\eta_{th}$  of the steady state conventional flat plate solar collector is defined as the ratio of useful heat collected to the total energy:

$$\eta_{th} = \frac{Q_u}{G} \tag{2}$$

where  $Q_u$  is useful heat gain of a flat-plate thermal collector, and G is a total solar radiation on a collector's surface. Useful heat gain is available as [7]:

$$Q_u = \frac{\dot{m}C_p \left(T_o - T_i\right)}{A} \tag{3}$$

where  $\dot{m}$  is the mass flow rate of heat transfer fluid per unit collector area,  $C_p$  is the specific heat of the transfer fluid, A is the aperture area of the tested system, and  $T_o$  and  $T_i$  are the outlet and inlet cooling fluid temperatures, respectively.

The electrical efficiency  $\eta_{el}$  can be defined as:

$$\eta_{el} = \frac{I_m V_m}{AG} \tag{4}$$

where  $I_m$  is the value of current, and  $V_m$  voltage at the maximum power point of PV module operation.

### SYSTEM DESIGN OF EXPERIMENTAL TESTING

For testing of electrical and thermal characteristics of PVT and PV equipment shown on figure 1 was used. This testing system was constructed at the Faculty of Technical Science in Čačak. Two identical polycrystal PV modules (Figure 1) with the nominal power of 250 W are used for testing for weather conditions in Čačak [8]. In hybrid PVT solar collector copper pipes for heating water is installed, which electrical and thermal characteristics are testing. Rated mechanical and electrical parameters of PV and PVT are:

- The dimension of the module: 1642×999 mm
- Electrical max power: 250 W
- Open circuit voltage: 37,75 V
- Short circuit current: 9,89 A
- Length of the active part of the pipe: 14.4 m.

The modules were positioned towards the southeast, with an azimuth of  $21^{\circ}$  and slope of  $45^{\circ}$ . For testing of PV and PVT modules 7.5  $\Omega$  resistor was used. Current and voltages measurement were realized with NI 9227 and NI 9225 acquisition card. Water flow was measured using the flow sensor with the range of 0-20 l/min and output signal 4-20 mA. Inlet and outlet temperatures from PVT module were measured using the thermocouple. Signals from the flow sensor and two thermocouples was measuring with NI 9203 acquisition card. All acquisition cards are the connection with the computer using CompactDAQ Ethernet chassis cDAQ-9184. During the testing process of the PVT module, an open system is applied where cold water is taken directly from the pipelines. Block diagram of the testing system are shown in Figure 3.



**Figure 1**. Testing PVT and PV modules and data acquisition system 1 – hybrid PVT solar collector, 2 – PV solar collector, 3 – resistor, 4 - acquisition cards, 5 - computer



Figure 3. Block diagram of the testing system

## EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The results of power measurements of compared PVT and PV collectors presented are for the 18 August 2018. The electrical, thermal and total power of hybrid PVT are shown in Figure 4. Also, figure 4 shows values of irradiation obtained from the automatic weather station in Čačak. The testing results of hybrid PVT collector show that the total heat output power is significantly higher than that the electrical power. Of course, the maximum electrical power of the module is determined by the operating point, that is, the load resistance (in this case 7.5  $\Omega$ ).

The average flow rate during testing was 150 l/h, with a deviation of up to  $\pm 10\%$ . The inlet water temperature of the PVT collector was 21°C, while the outlet water temperature is significantly increased, with a maximum value of 29 °C (13:30<sup>h</sup>). This maximum value of water temperature corresponds to the maximum thermal power of 1396 W (Figure 4), while the average thermal power for the observed measurement period was 705 W. The electrical power from PVT collector was significantly lower than the thermal power, with the maximum value of 151 W (13:30<sup>h</sup>). If we were to observe the sum of both power, the maximum value was 1460 W.
VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 4. Test results of electrical, thermal and eqivalent PVT collector power

Results of measurement of electric power for compared hybrid PVT and PV collectors are shown in Figure 5. Results show the significant oscillations of obtained electrical power. The reason for the expressed power oscillation is the occasional cloudiness during the measurement process. The response of electric power to the decrease of irradiance is considerably faster than the thermal power. If we compare the obtained values of electric and thermal power of hybrid PVT collector (Figure 4), it is noticeable that the thermal power slowly increases and decreases with respect to the electrical one, because hybrid PVT collector takes some time for warming up and cooling down. The difference in between electrical power for compared PV and PVT is shown in Figure 5. Results show that the hybrid PVT collector has greater power in periods of slower power changes. This is a direct consequence of the heat transfer from the PVT collector, which results in lower temperatures of PV cells and higher voltage of the module, which directly affects the PVT collector efficiency.



Figure 5. Test results of electrical power of compared PVT and PV collectors

The average values of the electric power measured during the observed period were 50,5 W for PV and 53 W for the PVT module. Therefore, the obtained electrical power from hybrid PVT collector is

up to 4,7 % higher than the obtained electrical power from PV collector. During the testing period, the maximum PVT power was 150 W, while the maximum PV power was 141,6 W. Results show that using hybrid PVT collectors we can get up to 5,6 % more electrical power than from PV collector.

## CONCLUSION

The usage of the solar energy, in general, can be divided into two divisions: the PV technology that converts the solar energy into electricity and thermal solar technology that convert the solar energy into heat. Hybrid PVT collectors are very useful devices which enable to produce electricity and heat simultaneously. The paper presents the basic characteristics of hybrid PVT collector as well as the advantages of its use. The analyzed testing system is presented for the comparative measurement of the thermal and electrical power of hybrid PVT and PV collector. These results show that hybrid PVT collector gets a low increase in obtained electrical power than PV collector, with simultaneous production of significant heat output. It should be emphasized that no optimal water flow analysis was performed. Future research should, therefore, focus on the study of PVT systems based on the shape and geometry of the heat exchanger.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This paper presents the result of the project "Improvement of energy characteristics and quality of the interior space in buildings of educational institutions in Serbia with an impact on health", III 42008, Area: Energy and energy efficiency.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Alzaabi, A.A., Badawiyeh, K.N., Hantoush, O.H., Hamid, K.A., Electrical/thermal performance of hybrid PV/T system in Sharjah, UAE, International Journal of Smart Grid and Clean Energy, pp. 385-389, March 2015.
- [2] International energy agency, The Solar Heating and Cooling Programme, Booklet, <u>www.iea-shc.org</u>, 2007.
- [3] Riffat, S.B., Cuce, E., A review on hybrid photovoltaic/thermal collectors and systems, International Journal of Low-Carbon Technologies, Vol. 6, pp. 212-241, 2011.
- [4] Kalogirou, S.A., Tripanagnostopoulos, Y., Hybrid PV/T solar systems for domestic hot water and electricity production, Energy Conversion and Management Vol. 47, pp. 3368–3382, 2006.
- [5] Tripanagnostopoulos, Y., Aspects and improvements of hybrid photovoltaic/thermal solar energy systems, Solar Energy Vol. 81, pp. 1117–1131, 2007.
- [6] Herrando, M., Markides, C. N., Hellgardt, K., A UK-based assessment of hybrid PV and solar-thermal systems for domestic heating and power: System performance, Applied Energy, vol. 122, pp. 288-309, 2014.
- [7] Ibrahim, A., Daghigh, R., L Jin, G., et. al., Thermal theoretical study on PV/T water based collectors, Proceedings of the 2010 American conference on Applied mathematics, pp.545-551, 2010.

# MODERN TECHNOLOGIES FOR MOTOR VEHICLES ON ELECTRIC POWER AND SECURITY OF PARTICIPANTS IN TRAFFIC

Srećko Ćurčić<sup>1\*</sup>, Filip Madjarević<sup>1</sup>, Dragan Nikolić<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup>Fakultet tehničkih nauka u Čačku, Čačak, Srbija <sup>2</sup>JKP Gradsko zelenilo Čačak

e-mail: srecko.curcic@ftn.kg.ac.rs

**Abstract:** The automotive industry is the driver of the development of the economy that integrates achievements in the field of technology, technology and almost all other scientific disciplines. The experiences and knowledge gained in research related to development, production and exploitation of passenger cars are increasingly being applied in other industries. Since limited amounts of fossil fuels are limited, an alternative mode of transport, such as electric vehicles, has been sought for years. The drive of electric cars is aimed at improving energy efficiency and reducing air pollution in countries and cities. Also, by lifting and lowering the "lying down police officer", the flow of automobile can be absorbed as well as the reduction of fuel consumption. **Keywords**: car, electric drive, "lying down police officer", automation

#### **INTRODUCTORY REVIEWS**

Nowadays, when new technologies are being developed, special attention is paid to protecting the environment due to pollution due to the high number of cars and the safety of road users.

As fossil fuels are getting smaller, and in their combustion, a large amount of carbon dioxide is released, there is a huge pollution of the environment. In order to reduce pollution, the gangs are working on alternative fossil fuel replacement solutions. More recently, it is being replaced by the replacement of conventional cars with hybrid or fully electric drives. Hybrid drive uses more power sources. The most common is a combination of a gasoline or diesel engine with an electric motor.

Regardless of the type of drive in cars, their number is constantly increasing, which affects the safety of other road users (most often pedestrians). That is why it seeks to increase the safety of participants, especially by reducing the risk. This is done in many ways. One of the ways is to reduce the speed of cars in areas where there is an increased risk of pedestrian injury (in front of schools, hospitals, pedestrian crossings etc.). Speed reduction is most often done by mechanical obstacles - "lying policemen". Usually these obstacles are fixed, but they can also be mobile.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

Global modern car production and road safety trends are characterized by a reduction in energy consumption for their propulsion and an increasing safety of both cars and road infrastructure. The desire for progress through the development of innovative technologies in the automotive industry gives an increasing number of manufactured electric cars. In order for them to function, it is necessary to provide the appropriate logistics that will enable them to continuously charge them with the flow for their movement. Securing all non-filling processes for charging an electric motor is quite demanding, and sometimes costly [17]. At the moment, in Serbia, the provision of infrastructure responsiveness is the installation of equipment that will allow the pre-charge charging of electric cars [16].

Also, in order to provide road infrastructure, especially in urban areas, "lying policemen" sometimes need to ensure their descent due to the acceleration of traffic flows, as well as the reduction in fuel consumption [24]. These mobile mechanisms in Serbia have not yet come to life, but soon it will be necessary.

#### System for the free control of the car on the electric power

Today, when the need for fossil fuels is increasing, and fossil fuels are getting smaller, scientists turn to designing an electric car that will replace fossil fuel cars. The problem that occurs with both classical and electric cars is the need for occasional filling with both fossil fuel and electricity. For fossil fuels, there is already built a complete infrastructure for production, transport, storage and distribution.

For electric cars there is not a large number of distribution points, that is, charging points. Usually the owners of such cars are forced to complement their cars overnight in their garages (Fig.1). Also, if charging is done on specially designed parking spaces (Fig. 2 and 3), this requires a lot of time and physical connection with the cable between the car and the charger. If charging is done outdoors, weather problems can make charging difficult [1].



**Figure 1.** Examples of home chargers cars a) [2,20], b) [3]



Figure 2. Example of a charger in front of a shopping center [4]



**Figure 3**. Electricity filling stations a) [5], b) [6,16]

In order to reduce the charging time, it also facilitates charging (while the car is charging it is unusable for the owner), it is designed to improve the wireless car charging system. The principle of Wireless charging is shown in Figure 4.

The principle of wireless charging is based on electromagnetic induction between the two coils. The first coil is in or on the base, while the other coil is on the car itself. The alternating current from the socket in the wall converts to a pulse-one-way power supply (Fig. 5). Electromagnetic induction is

induced in another coil (which is in the car), an electric motor that turns into a one-way and recharges the battery-battery in the car [22].





Figure 5. Example of a transfer coil: a), b) [8]



**Figure 6.** Examples of wireless chargers a) [9], b) [10], c) [11], d) [12]

With this system, the transmission spool is fixed and the charging is done, the car must be parked above the transfer roll. The transmission spool can be placed in the garage, in the parking lot or, for example, in the street in front of the traffic light, so that while the vehicle is standing on the traffic light, the car is filled [19].

Regardless of the fact that the wireless charging system makes it easy to charge only because it is not necessary to get out of the car to connect the cable with the charger, it is still necessary for the car to stand idle until the batteries are full, which again requires a while. That's why scientists work on a continuous loading system, i.e. Filling the car on the go. In order to do this, a transmission spool must be placed in the carriageway itself, and the car is charging while traveling on the road. It can be in a separated highway bar or in another highway bar [13].



Figure 7. Setting the coil in the path [13]



Figure 8. Special highway filling line for automobiles [13]

# System for automatic lifting and removal of the "lying down police officer"

Often in traffic we encounter obstacles on the way in the form of a "lying policeman". The purpose of a "lying policeman" is to slow down the vehicle in order to drive safely, as it is possible to slow down the vehicle faster and easier stop if it is for some reason necessary. The most common is when pedestrians want to cross the carriageway.

" Lying down police officer " is most often placed in front of: schools, hospitals, public institutions and is in operation 24 hours a day With this system, the transmission spool is fixed and the charging is done, the car must be parked above the transfer roll. The transmission spool can be placed in the garage, in the parking lot or, for example, in the street in front of the traffic light, so that while the vehicle is standing on the traffic light, the car is filled. As its function is to slow down the vehicle, and this takes place indefinitely, regardless of weather or environmental conditions, it is sometimes not necessary to slow down the traffic. For example: during the break when children do not go to school, or when there is no schooling in the school (in the evening and overnight), also when public institutions are closed [21].

When we do not have the need to slow down the traffic, then it is necessary to "lower" the obstacle. This can be done by activating the mechanism in the "lying cop". The power supply of the mechanism as well as the symbol itself, which has an LED display panel, is made either from a street lamp located near or as a fully autonomous solar powered device [23].

The principle of operation of the automatic system is as follows:

When we want to lower the obstacle, this is done by the time program in the forward program. For example: When children are not in school (from 19h to 7h on the next day, on the electricity itself, where the information about the obstacle on the road to the "STOP" is first changed, and after a few seconds the activation of the mechanism of the "lying policeman".

By lowering the mechanism, the "STOP" symbol changes to the speed limit symbol.

The system consists of the following:

- 1. An electric power supply comprising a power supply unit, a contactor and a control panel (Figure 9),
- 2. Led signs a panel showing road information, limited speed, or "STOP" (Figure 10),
- 3. Boxes with the key that when the pedestrian wishes to cross the street (Figure 10), simply pressing the button will make a change from the speed limit sign to the "STOP" symbol (Figure 11),

- 4. "lying policeman" with a movable mechanism for lowering / lifting the obstacle itself (Figure 12),
- 5. The bearing pole on which the solar panel is mounted (Figure 13).

Depending on the need, the basic system can be expanded in several ways:

- 1. Instead of an authorized person (eg a school policeman) turning the key directly to the electroorman, it can be lifted / lowered, this can be done remotely from a command center (Figure 14).
- 2. By adding a video surveillance camera, it is possible to monitor the traffic and, if necessary, remotely activate the system from the command center (Figure 15).
- 3. Instead of an ice sign, an ice panel can be set that could print the speed of the incoming vehicle (Figure 16) [19].





Figure 10. Ice sign





Figure 12. "Lying down police officer"



Figure 14. Command room



Figure 13. A bearing pillar for a solar panel



Figure 15. Video surveillance



**Figure 16.** Road warning signs a), b)

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

In the world as well as in Europe, electric cars are increasingly used in transport, agriculture, forestry and construction, and due to the characteristics of less emissions of harmful gases compared to conventional fuel, and cheaper fuel [18].

The barrier to the wider introduction of an electric vehicle makes it unusable due to the lack of adequate charging systems.

As for safety in the production of new cars, very high attention is paid. Also, special attention is paid to the road infrastructure that should provide greater safety for all participants in the traffic [21]. Special attention is paid to installing and upgrading the operation of "lying policemen", which enable faster traffic flow to greater security at times-adjusted intervals.

#### CONCLUSION

As technology evolved, it found its most common application in cars - they were a kind of polygon for its further development. Today, when technology advances at light speed, drives on electric drives are increasingly represented, and also passenger safety is at a high level.

Finally, developed systems from the discussed themes that are used today, seem to have come from a distant future.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work is the result of work on the projects of title: Sustainable development of technology and equipment for motor vehicles recycling No. TR 35033 (2011-2014 (2018))., Which financed by the Ministry Science and Technological Development of Republic of Serbia. Research presented in this paper was supported by Ministry of Science and Technological Development of Republic of Serbia, Grant TR 35033.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/</u>
- [2] http://www.kendallelectricians.com/electric-car-chargers.html
- [3] https://www.fleetcarma.com/electric-vehicle-charging-guide/
- [4] <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2012/10/24/us/ public-car-chargers/index.html</u>
- [5] <u>https://impremedia.net/tesla-motors-charging-stations/</u>
- [6] https://www.wired.com/2014/12/ge-nyc-electric-car-charging/
- [7] <u>http://batteriselskab.dk/report/overcoming-thermal-challenges-in-charging-systems-for-phev.htm</u>
- [8] <u>https://www.fudzilla.com/news/wearables/ 37837- qualcomm-has-a-wireless-charger-for-cars</u> <u>https://inhabitat.com/wireless-car-charging-could-be-here-as-soon-as-2013-from-companies-including-evatran-witricity-and-haloipt/rsz-evatran-hubcap-ev-inductive-charger/</u>
- [9] <u>https://www.express.co.uk/life-style/ cars/ 858830/BMW-5-Series-hybrid-2018-wireless-charging</u>
- [10] https://www.fleetcarma.com/when-can-we-expect-wireless-charging-for-electric-vehicles/
- [11] https://www.evomagazine.com.au/wireless-charging-may-feature-on-bmws-by-2017/
- [12] https://evobsession.com/wireless-ev-charging-highway-trial-coming-to-uk/
- [13] https://bib.irb.hr/datoteka/717355.140925\_Elektricna\_Vozila\_ms.pdf
- [14] https://www.pancevac-online.rs/elektromobil-u-reziji-amss-a/?print=pdf
- [15] Časopis EGE 2/15-članak "Punionice električnih vozila uskoro širom Hrvatske", pp. 62-63.
- [16] Vojković, D., Gastović, R., Tehnički zahtjevi i primjeri projektiranja elektropunionica na području Velike Gorice, Hrvatski ogranak međunarodne elektrodistribucijske konferencije HO CIRED, 5. (11.) Savjetovanje Osijek, 15.-18. svibnja 2016.
- [17] Domladovac, D., Proračun FN sustava za punjenje električnih vozila, Završni rad, Sveleučilište u Karlovcu, Strojarski odjel, Karlovac, 2015.

- [18] DIRECTIVE 2009/28/EC OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 23 April 2009 on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources and amending and subsequently repealing Directives 2001/77/EC and 2003/30/EC
- [19] Dokoza, H., Doprinos električnih vozila održivom razvoju, Diplomski rad, Veleučilište u Karlovcu, Specijalistički diplomski stručni studij, Karlovac, 2016.
- [20] Petrović, I., Ban, Ž., Stanice za punjenje električnih vozila zasnovane na obnovljivim izvorima energije-mit ili realnost, HO CIRED 4.(10.) Savjetovanje Hrvatskog ogranka Međunarodne elektrodistribucijske konferencije Seget Donji/Trogir, Hrvatska ,11.–14. svibnja 2014.
- [21] Legac, I. et al, Gradske prometnice, Sveučilište u Zagrebu, Fakultet prometnih znanosti, Zagreb, 2011.
- [22] Musić, M., Avdaković, S., Bosović, A., Priprema distributivnih mreža za punjenje električnih vozila, 10. Savjetovanje bosanskohercegovačkog komiteta Sarajevo, 25.-29. Septembar, 2011.
- [23] Zenzerović, P., Arduino kroz jednostavne primjere, Pripremni zadatak za državno natjecanje, Zagreb, 2014.
- [24] Lukač, R., Dimter, S., Smirivanje prometa u gradovima, Sveučilište Josipa Jurja Strossmayera u Osijeku, Građevinski fakultet Osijek, Broj 4, pp.74-82, 2012.

# RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT OF THE VEHICLES IN THE SERBIA FROM THE RECYCLING ASPECT

Aleksandar Pavlović<sup>1</sup>, Milan Nikolić<sup>2</sup>, Miroslav Vulić<sup>1</sup>, Eleonora Desnica<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup>University Business Academy in Novi Sad, Faculty of Economics and Engineering Management in Novi Sad, Serbia <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: <u>mikaczr@sbb.rs</u>

**Abstract:** The paper discusses components of sustainable development, ecology, dismantling and recycling of motor vehicles. The components are related to: materials, engine fuels, working fluids, installation of hazardous materials, energy efficiency, waste in the process of production, use of sustainable technologies and design suitable for recycling. Also, elements of sustainability in the construction of motor vehicles, as well as certain legal environmental protection measures are being considered. In the Republic of Serbia, certain measures are taken in the direction of research and development to reduce the negative environmental impact of vehicles and the automobile industry. However, achieved results are still far from the desired level. There is space for improvement in the sphere of used materials, energy efficiency production of technologies and the application of sustainable technologies. These segments should have special attention because recycling of motor vehicles could have a significant impetus to the improvement of the sustainable development in the Serbia. **Key words:** motor vehicles, research and development, recycling, environment, Serbia

#### INTRODUCTION

Motor vehicles, as modern technical and technological achievements, enable the intensive transport of people and goods, and due to this mobility, the rapid development of human civilization took place. However, as a cogently civilizational achievement, motor vehicles are one of the largest polluters of the planet, starting from the production process, to the end of their life cycle. Due to all this, the importance is increasingly given to the ecological aspects of production, exploitation and recycling of motor vehicles. In this paper, the accent is on the recycling of motor vehicles at the end of their life (ELV).

According to [1], deciding of recyclability level of a product depends on: 1. Objective criteria; 2. Strategic output and 3. External controls.

In developing of concept of a product suitable for recycling, the following questions should be answered, [2]:

- How to reduce the time and costs of dismantling?
- Which is the optimum percentage of disassembly?
- How to solve logistical problems?
- How to improve the separation of different fractions from plastic?
- Is it possible to find buyers for plastic fractions?
- How to improve the metal recycling process in order to obtain "cleaner" fractions?
- What is the optimal scenario for ELV from the aspect of the environment and economy?
- Is it possible to use "intelligent" materials to improve the dismantling process?

In paper [3] are defined criterias for recycling materials, which were divided into three groups: 1. Technical (quality of the recyclable material, the possibility of additional processing, capacity (possibility) for further application, material damage, separation capability and identification possibility).

2. Economic (continuity of treatment quantities, price of new material, sorting purity, degree of soiling, and demand on the market).

3. Ecological (unwanted consequences, linking unwanted consequences, resources spend, energy consumption, taking up space, etc.).

In paper [4] are defined circular flow of matter and energy when making any king of a product, including an automobiles (Figure 1). Recycling reduces the share of disposal and demand of raw materials while reduce energy consumption and emissions into the environment.



Figure 1. Circular flow of matter and energy, [8]

In Japan, in 2006, five million motor vehicles were newly registered фромa total of around 76 million, [5]. De-registered approximately 5 million, 1.5 million exported, and about 3.5 million motor vehicles were transferred to recycling. Of this, about 3.167.000 vehicles were dismantled, and 4.823.000 vehicles were treated with shredders. Thereto the recyclability of the complete vehicles was about 12%, and the ASR residue was about 70%. By promoting the national recycling strategy 3R (Recycling, Re-use, Reduce) in Japan, a total recyclability ratio of ELVs 95% and ASR of 70% was established, which was a challenge for other countries. The biggest problem was the ignorance about the status of deregistered vehicles. In most cases (about 64%) they are sold to others, and less exported (18%), and further their status is unknown about 14% of cases.

In USA, according to [6], in the last decade of the 20th century, there were on average 123 million vehicles, and about 11 million were deregistered, which is about 11%. The vehicle deregistration rate depended on the general economic conditions, the accident rate, the age of the vehicle. In the same period, the recycling rate (coefficient) was around 95%. In the same period there was an increase in the life span of cars from about 11 years to 14 years, and the share of metal in the vehicle decreased from 70% to 68%, other metals increased from 8% to 9%, and non-metals increased from about 22% to 23%.

Table 1 shows main automobile parts, their primary sort of materials and primary processes.

Automobile part	Primary material	Primary process		
Chassis / Suspension				
Gear rack / Steering shaft	Steel, Magnesium, Aluminum	Casting, Preassure, Forging in a mold, Machining		
Differential set	Steel, Plastics	Preassure, Shaping		
Front suspension	Steel, Aluminum	Preassure, Forging in a mold		
Racket (bandage)	Steel, Aluminum	Preassure, Forging in a mold		
Brakes	Steel, Friction material	Preassure, Forging in a mold		
	Seats			
Seats	Steel, Cloth, Foam	Shaping, Preassure		
Instrument table	Steel, Cloth, Foam	Shaping, Preassure		
Wrappers / Floor	Synthetic cloth	Shaping		

Table 1. Automobile parts, their primary sort of materials and primary processes, [7]

Outdoor equipment (doorlock, mirrors, etc.)	Plastics, Aluminum, Cast zinc	Shaping, Casting, Preassure	
Heating and cooling system			
Aluminum, Steel, Plastics		Casting, Shaping, Preassure	
Copper, Aluminum, Plastics		Extrusion, Shaping	
	Plastics, Steel	Preassure, Shaping	

## DEVELOPMENT OF MOTOR VEHICLES CONDUCIVE TO FOR THE ENVIRONMENT

From research and development depend all other phases in the life cycle of a motor vehicle. In order to determine the current situation in the development of motor vehicles of domestic producers, it is necessary to analyze the appropriate components of the construction of existing and new models. This components sould be definied in a way to support sustainability, ecology, dismantling and recycling of motor vehicles. Components are related to: materials, propellants fules, working fuels, installation of hazardous materials, energy efficiency, waste in a production process, using of sustainability technologies and design useful for recycling. Hereinafter are analysing listed components, [8].

a) Materials - Generally, eco materials refer to constructive materials, fuels and electro materials and that materials sould be environmental friendly. As far as the built-in materials are concerned, the motor vehicles of domestic producers are at the level of the built-in materials from the 1970s and 1980s, which means that there are no recyclable materials. Namely, due to the very low production of domestic cars and the absence of any serious development, activities on the development of new building materials are absent. In this part sould ask for help from foreign partners at the moment when they start implementing the signed contracts.

b) Propellants fules - Many countries, and above all, EU member states, adopt positive regulations on air quality protection (EURO 1-6). These regulations enforce fuel producers and the automotive industry to find solutions which will less pollute the environment. Today's trend is a hybrid vehicle and new plants (for alcohol, bio-diesel, natural gas, and electrical energy - batteries). It is largely working on the fuel cells and the using of hydrogen as a fuel for the future. The more massive practical application of fuel cells is expected after 2020.

c) Working fluids - It is largely working to replace the current fluids in the air conditioning systems of a motor vehicle, but also on new liquids for washing windshields, as well as for the vehicle hygiene.

d) Installation of hazardous materials / materials - The EU has adopted appropriate directives limiting the installation of mercury, cadmium, hexavalent chromium, lead, sulfuric acid, etc., and the resulting waste containing these substances is subject to special treatment.

e) Energy efficiency of motor vehicle production technologies (including component production) -This activity is of multiple importance for the recycling of motor vehicles, but also for preserving natural resources in general (ore, water, energy). Serbian automotive industry spending 3-4 times more energy by unit of product of motor vehicle than other automotive industries in the world. That is not only economical loss, and it is create a much higher amount of wasted materials and materials which accrue from the production of raw materials, components and motor vehicles as a whole. Further trends in the world are moving to bigger rationalization of energy and materials in the production of motor vehicles, with the introduction of advanced technologies and the development of modern construction of motor vehicles. On the other hand, it is moving towards the development of renewable energy sources and increasing the share of recycled materials and parts in the new vehicle.

f) Waste which accrue during the vehicle prodiction (including production of material, energy and components) – Main trend is waste minimizing during the whole life cycle of motor vehicle. Thereto, the waste that is generated by the production of all forms of energy necessary for the automotive industry is forgoten, as well as waste resulting from the excavation and processing of ore for obtaining the necessary raw materials and materials. Then comes the waste generated by the production of components of a motor vehicle, which is considerably smaller than the previous one, although it is by its structure and quantity highly significant and problematic.

On the other hand, great efforts are being made to achieve the motor vehicle production with zero waste (example of Japan) when we talk about materials and components, but the issue of emissions of harmful substances (air, water, land) remains. This means:

- projected energy efficiency of the motor vehicle during the exploitation period,

- the projected structure and quantity of waste generated by the motor vehicle during the exploitation period,
- the simplification degree of assembly of parts and frames,
- physical marking of the type of material (parts),
- projected life span of motor vehicle,
- projected recycling level of material (structure, weights and amount of material recycling).

g) Sustainability technologies - Sustainability technologies in vehicle production referring to next areas: using of natural resources (ore, energy, biomass), production, maintenance in exploitation, dismantling, recycling of materials, energy recovery and storage of permanent waste. And in this case Due to the situation in the automotive industry of Serbia, there are no activities that would create the basis for sustainable development and production of motor vehicles. But from future foreign partners, when they start implementing agreements and projects, these activities need to be requested.

h) Recycling design - Recycling design referring to the ease dismantling of parts and composition, ecological materials and their complete recyclability, high energy efficiency in the entire production and life cycle of the motor vehicle.

# PRODUCTION (MATERIALS, COMPONENTS, MONTAGE) MOTOR VEHICLES

Motor vehicle production is a very complex process that generates large amounts of waste and toxic substances that enter the air, water, on the land and in the land. The beginning of production is adaptation of ore and other materials (oil, crude rubber, organic matters), energy production (electric, heat), production of drinking and industrial water, production of propellant fuels (oil, petrol, gass, hydrogen), working fluids production, prodiction of components, propulsion aggregates and at the end, motor vehicle construction.

In order to examine the state of waste and toxic substances at this stage of the life cycle, it is necessary to provide a whole range of information from the relevant production processes, [8]:

- annual volume of production of motor vehicles in domestic automotive industry,
- the structure and quantity of used materials,
- quantity of used energy and energy efficiency of all processes,
- technological characteristics of process (emission and imissions of toxic substances),
- the structure and quantity of used motor fuel,
- structure and quantity of waste which is generate during the year (especially toxic waste),
- waste recycling level by structure during the year,
- taken steps on recovery and removal of toxic substances accrued in production processes,
- consumed amount of water during the year in m<sup>3</sup>,
- amount of waste waters during the year in m<sup>3</sup>,
- transport of ore, materials, fuel and components in tonnes for the year.

#### Sustainability elements in the motor vehicle production

Technology development of production of motor vehicles should provide sustainability acquirable through the elements, which are: (1) low costs, (2) efficient consumption, (3) safety, (4) reliability, (5) technology, (6) comfort, (7) ) transparency, (8) attractiveness, (9) motor vehicles, (10) low emissions, (11) good performance and (12) high recyclability, [8].

#### LEGISLATION OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

Political measures (standards, directives, laws) aim primarily at protecting the environment and preserving the natural dynamics of our planet - Earth. Explanation is given in a brief description of some of these measures, [8].

a) Labeling – Labeling should show in the ranging system which will provide practical information for customers that could help them to choose the most environmentally friendly vehicle for their transportation needs.

b) Mobile Air Conditioning - Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE), Mobile Air Conditioning Society and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency have established global co-operation in plan for

reducing the impact of air conditioning on the Earth's climate. The realized partnership has the following goals:

- Promoting of new generation system of air conditioning which is better for environment,
- development of cost-effective design and improvement of service procedures in order to minimize the emission of refrigerants,
- communication of technical progress with political decisions and the public,
- documenting the current state and short-dated solutions for improving the design of the air conditioning system and the environmental performance, handling and maintenance performance.

c) REACH - is a new regulation of the European Chemicals Commission and their safe use (EC 1907/2006). It requires the registration, evaluation, authorization and restriction of chemical substances. The Regulation applies from 1 June, 2007.

d) Euro NCAP - aims to provide realistic and independent access to security for automotive consumers and the automotive industry to some of the most popular type of cars in Europe. By law, each new car model has to carry out the safety test (crash test and other) before its sale begins.

e) E-Safety – The first support of the Intelligent Car Initiative, is a working initiative of the European Commission, industry and other stakeholders. The system uses information and communication technologies to increase road safety and reduce the number of accidents on European roads.

f) Euro V - All data given in Table 2 relates to new regulations. EC directives also specify other data - one year later, applicable at the first registration or before the first use of the vehicle (table 2).

Class	Date	СО	НС	HC+NOx	NOx	PM	
	Diesel						
Euro 1†	1992.07	2.72 (3.16)	-	0.97(1.13)	-	0.14(0.18)	
Euro 2, IDI	1996.01	1.0	-	0.7	-	0.08	
Euro 2, DI	1996.01a	1.0	-	0.9	-	0.10	
Euro 3	2000.01	0.64	-	0.56	0.50	0.05	
Euro 4	2005.01	0.50	-	0.30	0.25	0.025	
Euro 5	2009.09b	0.50	-	0.23	0.18	0.005e	
Euro 6	2014.09	0.50	-	0.17	0.08	0.005e	
Petrol							
Euro 1†	1992.07	2.72 (3.16)	-	0.97(1.13)	-	-	
Euro 2	1996.01	2.2	-	0.5	-	-	
Euro 3	2000.01	2.30	0.20	-	0.15	-	
Euro 4	2005.01	1.0	0.10	-	0.08	-	
Euro 5	2009.09b	1.0	0.10C	-	0.06	0.005d,e	
Euro 6	2014.09	1.0	0.10C		0.06	0.005d,e	

**Table 2.** EU standard emissions for passenger vehicles (categories M1\*), g/km

At the Euro 1..4 stages, passenger vehicles>2.500 kg were type approved as Category vehicles N1

† - Values are the limit for product comfort (COP)

a - to 1999.09.30 (after this date DI engines must realize the IDI limit)

b - 2011.01 for all models

c - and NMHC = 0.068 g/km

# CONCLUSION

Motor vehicles significantly pollute the environment. It is very important to continuously invest in research and development to reduce the negative environmental impact of cars and the automotive industry. It is therefore necessary to use ecological materials and ecologically clean technologies in the production of motor vehicles, and vehicles that have completed their lifetime cycle must be recycled appropriately. In Serbia, some measures are taken in this regard, however, the impression is that the achieved results are still far from the desired level. In particular, there is space for improvement in the sphere of materials used, energy efficiency production technologies and the application of sustainable

technologies. To these segments should pay special attention to the fact that recycling of ELV can be a significant impetus to the improvement of the sustainable development of the Republic of Serbia.

#### Acknowledgment

The research is conducted under the Project TR 35033 financed by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological development of the Republic of Serbia.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Wongdeethai, A., The Development of Modern Management Tools and Their Specific Requirement for the Assessment of Recyclability of Products. PhD. Technishen Universität Cottbus, 2006.
- [2] Alonso J., How to improve the recyclability potential of automotive electronics, proceedings of Joint International Congress and Exhibition Electronics Goes Green, pp. 663-668, 2004.
- [3] Schmidt, J., Leithner, R., Automobile recycling. Berlin, Springer, 1995.
- [4] Nickel, W., Recycling Handbuch. Heidelberg, Germany: Springer-Verlag GmbH, 1996.
- [5] Togawa, K., Japan's Automotive Recycling System: Evaluation Three Years after Implementation. In: M. Kajima, ed., Promoting 3Rs in Development Countries: Lessons from Japanese Experience, 1st ed. Chiba Prefecture, Japan: Institute of Developing Economies, pp.107-124, 2008.
- [6] Staudinger, J., Keoleian, G., Management of End-of Life Vehicles (ELVs) in the US. Report No. CSS01-01. Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA: Center for Sustainable Systems, University of Michigan, 2016.
- [7] Andrea, D. and Brown, W., Material Selection in the Automotive, Material Selection Processes in the Automotive Industry. UMTRI 93-40-5. Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA: Office for the Study of Automotive Transportation University of Michigan Transportation Research Institute, 1993.
- [8] Pavlović, A., The research contributions of an integrated management model of motor vehicles at the end of life cycle to the development of the Republic of Serbia. PhD Thesis, University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", 2016.

# OPTIMIZATION OF DRYING AND TRANSPORTING PROCESS OF SYNTHETIC RUBBER ON THE STRIP DRYER AND PNEUMATIC CONVEYORS

# Slavica Prvulović<sup>1</sup>, Jasna Tolmač<sup>1</sup>, Robert Kiš<sup>2</sup>, Marija Nedić<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>2</sup>HIP-Petrohemija, Pančevo, Serbia e-mail: prvulovicslavica@yahoo.com

**Abstract:** This paper presents control thermal calculation of the strip dryer for drying synthetic rubber and also the whole description of working process and additional equipment for strip dryer. The drying process has several stages. Heated warm unsaturated moist air is purged through a pad of moist rubber and that is how the drying process is performed. Before the next stage of drying process begins, it is necessary to permanently re-heated and prepare that moist air for the next stage of drying. This kind of technological process had required the introduction of inter-phases parameters of the drying process which are obtained by calculation. The appearance of the drying process on diagram indicates on multi-phases drying process of heat-sensitive materials with inter-heating. Besides of previously mentioned calculation, we also made the calculation and analysis of operating parameters of pneumatic conveyors which are used to transport the granulated rubber

Key words: synthetic rubber; processing equipment; strip dryers; pneumatic conveyors, thermal calculation.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Natural rubber is obtained from the juice named latex by incising the tree of rubber. Milky juice becomes elastic-resin mass in contact with air and with separation of water from it. The first usage of rubber was for erasing graphite, but invention of solution brought us another usage for rubber like making waterproof products. At that time bad characteristics of natural rubber were these: if the weather was hot natural rubber becomes soft and sticky and if it was cold weather it becomes rigid and inflexible. Because of these characteristics, these products were not the most suitable for use. In 1827 Thomas Hancock has patented the mechanical process of translating rubber from the sinewy stage to the plastic stage. The entire process was based on the processing on the roll mills. The entire process was based on the processing on the machine which has two horizontal and parallel rollers. This procedure is called mastication (pressing). This process allows the easier processing of rubber, and it is still used in the rubber industry. Charles Goodyear was able to make a whole new material from the rubber, which have not change the characteristics on temperature like rubber. This material is obtained by softening the rubber with the salts of sulfur and lead on elevated temperatures. Goodyear called this process metallization and after he had patented it in 1994 he called it vulcanization. In the world, industrial needs for the rubber were being bigger from day to day. Because of that, the find could not be able to adequately respond to the industrial needs, so they decide to find and produce new forms. Synthetic rubber has made the revolutionary change. It is proved that synthetic rubber is much better than natural rubber, because at the elevated temperatures it softens while the natural rubber at the elevated temperatures hardens. A particular advantage is that in contact with the derivatives of petroleum and the organic solvents do not swell, and which has its usage in the making of tanks for the airplanes, and also in the making of elastic pipes for the passage of oil and petroleum products in the oil industry, etc. [6].

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Preparation of the granulates of rubber for the pneumatic transport on the hammer mill

Needments of the dryer for the uniformly dosing of the rubber have been satisfied by the pneumatic transport, which requires a certain size of the granules of synthetic rubber [2], [3]. The granulation of certain dimensions is obtained by using the hammer mill. The material is crushed by using the steel hammer, and also with hitting and cutting in contact with sharp ridge. The speed of rotation of the rotor is from 200 to 1800 min-1, depending on the size of the machine [4]. Hammer mills can also be more

complex for example, with the two rotors with hammers which are rotating in the opposite direction, with very large capacities of up to several hundred thousand kilograms per hour. Material is inserted through a funnel. In the first step, the hammers roughly crashed the material then the hammers that are coming next continuing with crashing the material which falls through the grating which is on the bottom of the hammer mill. The degree of fragmentation is controlled with the grating. In the following text are the characteristics of the hammer mill CONDUX Type 80/60 / nl, which is used for crushing the rubber.

#### Specifications for mill CONDUX type 80/60/nl

# Analysis and calculation of operating parameters of the mill and proving of the working characteristics

- Q = 5 (t/h)	
- D = 800  mm	- diameter of mechanism with hammers
- L = D $\cdot \pi$ = 800 $\cdot 3, 14$ = 2512 mm	- circumference of mechanism,

Capacity of crusher:

$$Q = \frac{\mathbf{k} \cdot D^2 \cdot L \cdot n^2}{3600 \cdot (i-1)} (t/h)$$
(1)

Based on the previously mentioned parameters, we have:

$$n = \sqrt{\frac{Q \cdot 3600 \cdot (i-1)}{k \cdot D^2 \cdot L}} \qquad n = 254, 83 \text{ min}^{-1}$$

we adopt these two parameters :  $k = 4 \div 6$ , k = 5 – empirical coefficient i = 30 – the degree of reduction for the fine crushing

According to the manufacturer of equipment for CONDUX type 80/60/nl recommended RPM for mill is cca 250 min<sup>-1</sup>. Based on the whole previous calculation, we can see that we almost got identical values, so we see that the empirical assumptions are correct.

# Calculation of the pneumatic transport of rubber granules from the hammer mill to the dryers for drying rubber

After the process is finished in hammer mill, with pneumatic conveyors rubber granulates are delivered to the bunker of the strip dryer. Below you will see the whole calculation for the pneumatic transport to the dryer, based on the known parameters [8], [1].

<b>.</b>	•
$G_s = 5000 \text{ kg/h}$	- transport capacity,
d= 400 mm	- pipeline diameter,
$\rho_{\epsilon} = 850 \text{ kg/m}^3$	- volume density of granulate,
$V_f = 15 \text{ m/s}$	- adopted transport speed
$L_e = 20 m$	- equivalent pipeline length,

$\sum \xi =0,70$	- sum of the coefficients of local resistance loss,
$\rho_{\rm f} = 1,22 \text{ kg/m}^3$	- density of fluid- air
λ=0,02	- the coefficient of friction in the pipeline
K =0,5	- coefficient which increases the pressure drop in the movement of the mixture in
relation to the cir	culation of clean air,
$K_r = 1,6$	- coefficient of resistance for the wastage of materials
H =5 m	- geodetic height of raising the granulate.

Table 1. The steps for calculating the pneumatic transport

Unknown parameters	Equations for calculating	The obtained values
Amount of air	$Q_f = \frac{d^2 \cdot \pi}{4} \cdot V_f$	$Q_f = 0.125 \left[\frac{m^3}{s}\right]$
Coefficient of concentration	$c_k = \frac{G_s}{\rho_f \cdot Q_f}$	$c_k = 9,067$ $c_k = 9$
Losses due to friction of material on the walls of the pipeline	$\Delta p_{tr} = \left(\lambda \cdot \frac{L_e}{d} + \sum \xi\right) \cdot \rho_f \cdot \frac{V_f^2}{2} \cdot (1 + K \cdot c_k)$	$\Delta p_{tr} = 3593.205 Pa$
Losses due to the geodetic height	$\Delta p_h = \rho_f \cdot c_k \cdot H \cdot 10$	$\Delta p_h = 549Pa$
Losses due to wastage of materials	$\Delta p_r = K_r \cdot c_k \cdot \rho_f \cdot \frac{V_f^2}{2}$	$\Delta p_r = 1974, 4Pa$
Total pressure drop	$\Delta p_{uk} = \Delta p_{tr} + \Delta p_h + \Delta p_r$	$\Delta p_{uk} = 6116,605Pa$

Based on the values from the previous calculation, we can choose high-pressure centrifugal fan with following characteristics:

$$Q_v = 1220 \text{ m}^3/\text{h}$$
  $\Delta p_{uk} = 0.115 \text{ bar}$   $N = 18,5 \text{ kW}$ 

#### The control thermal calculation of the one-stripe dryer

In this section will be carried out the electric – thermical calculation of all relevant thermic dimensions that characterize the process of drying the rubber on the strip dryer [4],. The axonometric view of the first zone of the strip dryer with all devices, is given on the figure 1.

Values for physical quantities which are used for electric- thermal calculation of drying process of rubber:

 $\rho_{SV} = 1.15(kg/m^3)$  - partial density dryness of dry air in humid air  $\rho_{SM} = 350(kg/m^3)$  - partial density of the dry rubber in the humid rubber L = 5(m) - length of the tape

l = 4(m) - width of the tape

h = 0.06(m) - the height of the layer of the humid rubber on the conveyor belt

 $\omega_V = 0.4(m/s)$  - flow speed of the humid air

 $\omega_T = \omega_M = 0.02(m/s)$  - speed of the conveyor belt (humid rubber)



Figure 1. Axonometric view of the first zone of the strip dryer

 $\begin{aligned} p_p &= 12(bar) \text{-} \text{ pressure of the dry saturated water vapor in the heat exchanger (capacitor)} \\ c_{PSV} &= 1000(J/kgK) \text{-} \text{STK of dry air while } p = const \\ c_{PVP} &= 1860(J/kgK) \text{-} \text{STK of water vapor while } p = const \\ r_o &= 2500(kJ/kg) \text{-} \text{latent heat of evaporation of the water on the temperature } \Theta = 0.01(°C) \\ c_{SM} &= 2050(J/kgK) \text{-} \text{STK of dry rubber} \\ c_{od} &= 4015(J/kgK) \text{-} \text{STK of humidity} \\ x_{V2}' &= 0.089(kg_{VP}/kg_{SV}) \text{-} \text{absolute air humidity at the input to the heat exchanger} \\ x_{V1} &= x_{V2}' = 0.089(kg_{VP}/kg_{SV}) \text{-} \text{absolute humidity before the beginning of drying process} \\ x_{V1}' &= 0.104(kg_{VP}/kg_{SV}) \text{-} \text{ absolute humidity after the end of drying process} \\ \Theta_{VC2}' &= 55(°C) \text{-} \text{ temperature of humid air at the input to the heat exchanger} \\ \Theta_{VC1} &= 56(°C) \text{-} \text{ temperature of humid air after the end of drying process} \\ x_{M1} &= 0.149 \frac{kg\omega d}{kgsm} \text{-} \text{-} \text{the absolute humidity of the rubber before the beginning of drying process} \\ g_{\omega d1} &= \frac{x_{M1}}{1+x_{M1}} = \frac{0.1495}{1+0.1495} = 0.13 \frac{kg\omega d}{kg_M} = 13(\%) \text{-} \text{-} \text{relative humidity of the rubber before the beginning of drying process} \end{aligned}$ 

 $\Theta_{MC1} = 50(^{\circ}C)$  - temperature of humid rubber before the beginning of drying process

U	<b>ne 2.</b> Electric- mermai calculation of the drying process of rubber				
	Unknown parameters	Formula for calculation	Obtained values		
	The surface of the conveyor belt through which the air flows, is:	$A_v = L \cdot l$	$A_v = 20 m^2$		
	Surface cross section of humid rubber on the conveyor, is:	$A_M = l \cdot h$	$A_M = 0,24 m^2$		
	The mass flow of dry air. is:	$\dot{m}_{SV} =  ho_{SV}  \omega_V  A_V$	<i>ṁ<sub>sv</sub>=</i> 33120 kg/h		
	The mass flow of dry material, is:	$\dot{m}_{SM} = \rho_{SV}  \omega_M  A_M$	<i>ṁ<sub>svm</sub></i> = 6048 kg/h		

**Table 2.** Electric- thermal calculation of the drying process of rubber

Equation of the heat balance of the process of heating the humid air in the heat exchanger - the condenser:

$$\dot{m}_{SV} \left( c_{PSV} + x_{V2}' c_{PVP} \right) \Theta_{VC2}' + \dot{m}_{P} r(\Theta_{P}) = (c_{PSV} + x_{V1} c_{PVP}) \Theta_{VC1}$$
  
za  $p_{p} = 12(bar) = 0$   $\Theta_{P} = 187.95(^{o}C) = 0$   $r(\Theta_{P}) = 1987000(J/kg)$ 

The mass flow of the dry saturated water vapor in the heat exchanger, is:  $\dot{m}_p = 0.18888(kg/s) = 680(kg/h)$ 

#### Equation of the material balance of the drying process

$$\dot{m}_{SV}(x'_{V1}-x_{V1})=\dot{m}_{SM}(x'_{M1}-x_{M1})$$

The absolute humidity of the rubber on the output from the first drying zone, is:

$$x'_{M1} = 0.0674 (kg_{\omega l} / kg_{SM})$$

The relative humidity of the rubber on the output from the first drying zone, is:

#### The equations of thermal balance of the drying process

 $\dot{m}_{SV}[(c_{PSV}+x_{V1}'c_{PVP})\cdot\Theta_{VC1}+x_{V1}r_o]-\dot{Q}_g$ 

The heat losses in the unit of time during the drying process are:  $\dot{Q}_g = 5206.9(W)$ This amount of heat are consumed by the humid rubber for its heating, so it follows:

 $\dot{m}_{SM}(c_{SM} + x'_{M1}c_{\omega l}) \cdot \Theta_{MC1} + Q'_g = \dot{m}_{SM}(c_{SM} + x'_{M1}c_{\omega l}) \cdot \Theta'_{MC1}$ 

Temperature of the humid rubber on the output from the first drying zone:  $\Theta'_{MC1} = 51.34 (^{\circ}C)$ 

The representation of the drying process on the  $i_V - x_V$  diagram for humid air (Figure 2)





#### Calculation of the pneumatic transport of rubber granules from the strip dryers to the cyclones

The granules are having the surface cooling with the fresh air in the last ventricle of the dryer. Than the granules that are connected were mechanically broken and then take it to the machine for crushing which produces the uniform size of granules which are necessary for dosing in baling presses. Through the shake machine, desiccated granules of rubber will reaching the pneumatic conveyor [6], [5].

#### Parameters of pneumatic transport

$G_s = 7000 \text{ kg/h}$	- transport capacity
$\sum \xi =0,80$	- sum of the coefficients of local resistance losses
$\rho_v = 1,2 \text{ kg/m}^3$	- density of fluid-air
λ=0,02	- coefficient of friction in the pipeline
$K_r = 1,4$	- coefficient of resistance to wastage of material
N = 75kW	- known information about the power of the installed fan

#### The steps in calculation of the pneumatic transport

The calculation is bas	sed on the known values (from the technological guidebook):
- quantity of air $Q_v =$	$8000 \text{ m}^3/\text{h} = 2.22 \text{ m}^3/\text{s}$
- bulk density	200-300 kg/m <sup>3</sup>
- max. granulation	100 x 100 mm
-v=18,2  m/s - L= L_h + L_v + L_{ek}	- adopted transport speed based on bulk density 240 (kg / m3) - length of the pipeline.
$\begin{array}{c} L_{ek} = 0.8 \\ L_v = 16.85 \text{ m} \\ L_h = 14.6 \text{ m} \end{array}$	<ul> <li>equivalent length of the pipeline</li> <li>geodetic height of the granulate</li> <li>horizontal section of the pipeline.</li> </ul>



Figure 3. The scheme for pneumatic transport from the dryer to the cyclone

- for granular material v=18,2 m/s ,  $C_k = (3\div 8)$ ,  $C_k = 5$  – coefficient of concentration  $k = (0,5 \div 0,7)$ , k = 0,55 - resistance coefficient

- From the equation for the amount of air, we can determine the diameter of the pipeline:

 $Qv = \frac{d^2 \cdot \pi}{4} \cdot V_v$  - The equation for the quantity of air

**Table 3.** The steps for calculating the pneumatic transport

Unknown parameters	Formula for calculating	Obtained values
Pipeline diameter	$d=\sqrt{rac{4\cdot Q_v}{V_v\cdot\pi}}$	d = 0,394 mm
Pipeline length	$L = L_h + L_v + L_{ek}$	L=39,45 m
Losses due to friction of material on the walls of the pipeline	$\Delta p_{tr} = \left(\lambda \cdot \frac{L_e}{d} + \sum \xi\right) \cdot \rho_v \cdot \frac{V_v^2}{2} \cdot (1 + K \cdot c_k)$	$\Delta p_{tr} = 20887Pa$
Losses due the geodetic height	$\Delta p_h = \rho_v \cdot c_k \cdot H \cdot 10$	$\Delta p_h = 876 Pa$
Losses due to wastage of materials	$\Delta p_r = K_r \cdot c_k \cdot \rho_v \cdot \frac{V_v^2}{2}$	$\Delta p_r = 1391,2Pa$
Total pressure drop	$\Delta p_{uk} = \Delta p_{tr} + \Delta p_h + \Delta p_r$	$\Delta p_{uk} = 23154, 2Pa$
Power of installed fan	$N = \frac{k_1 \cdot Q_v \cdot k_2 \cdot \Delta p}{1000 \cdot \mu}$	$N = 74,212 \ kW$

According to the manufacturer of equipment, the power of installed fan is N = 75 kW. Based on the whole previous calculation, we can see that we almost got identical values for the power of installed fan, so we proved the assumptions at the beginning and empirical assumptions. All the assumptions that we mentioned at the beginning are correct.

# CONCLUSION

In this paper was performed the calculation of the optimum operating parameters of the pneumatic conveyors and strip dryer, which is using for process of transporting and drying of the synthetic rubber. Dryers for drying the rubber in the finalization process, directly affects the quality of the final product. The drying process of synthetic rubber with the unsaturated humid air in the strip dryer, which is located in the finalization section, can be presented graphically with the "sharply" look in the " $i_v$ - $x_v$ " diagram for humid air. In every stage of drying process the unsaturated humid air is gradually cooled and saturated with moisture from the humid rubber. Each step in drying process, which corresponds to each drying zone, can be modeled (described) by one dots in the diagram. The sum of these dots shows us summary chart for the entire drying process. Changes in thermodynamic values can also be tracked from the individual parts or from the entire diagram. This justifies the selection of this control thermal calculation for the one strip dryer for the control of the drying process of synthetic rubber. Based on the known and obtained values, it is determined that values are in the same limit zone like the manufacturer recommended.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Aptec Powder Systems, Advance in Pneumatic Conveying, Unit 1, England, pp. 1-17, 2015.
- [2] Bathia, A., Pneumatic Conveying System, Course No MO5-010, Continuing Education and Development, pp. 1-57, 2010.
- [3] Bell, M. J., Pneumatically conveying fragile materials without particle Degradation, Powder Show & Conference, Atlanta, pp. 37-44, 2015.
- [4] Bogner, M., Projektovanje termotehničkih i procesnih sistema, ETA, Beograd, 2007.
- [5] Haw, J. Pneumatic conveying of grains, Pac. Agri, No. 4, pp.1-13, 1993.
- [6] Mošorinski, P., Prvulović, S., Palinkaš, I., <u>Improving the characteristics of pneumatic transport</u> of grain, Journal of Applied Engineering Science, Vol. 15, No. 3, pp. 218-224, 2017.
- [7] Stoiljković, D., Radičević, R., Tehnologija poimerizacionih proizvoda, Tehnološki fakultet, Novi Sad, Srbija, 1998
- [8] Tolmač, D., Prvulović, S. Transportni sistemi, Univerzitet u Novom Sadu, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, pp. 132, 2012.

# AVAILABLE ENERGY POTENTIALS FROM WOOD AND HERBAL BIOMASS FROM THE TERRITORY OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF LUČANI

Srećko Ćurčić<sup>1</sup>, Dragan Nikolić<sup>2</sup>, Mirjana Đoković<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup>University of Kragujevac, Faculty of Technical Science Čačak, Serbia <sup>2</sup>City administration Čačak e-mail: srecko.curcic@ftn.kg.ac.rs

Abstract: The basis of sustainability in terms of social stability is to secure new jobs and independence from energy imports. There is growing awareness of the need to replace fossil fuels and preserving the environment, which contributes to sustainability, and thus to the creation of a positive social climate towards renewable sources. Wood biomass has the widest use among different types of biomass. Well-designed forest complexes are a sustainable source of energy because they can be renewed,  $CO_2$  emissions are neutralized and are a good substitute for existing fossil fuels. Creating a positive environment for the use of wood biomass brings with it a sustainable solution for future energy needs.

In this paper, the available energy potentials from wood and plant biomass arising in the territory of the municipality of Lučani.

Key words: wood and plant biomass, energy potential, Lučani municipality

#### INTRODUCTION

The use of available waste wood and plant biomass for energy or other purposes is significant due to poor energy potentials in general, as well as due to the reduction of import dependence, the provision of energy supplies, the reduction of environmental pollution, and the fulfillment of international commitments to reduce CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. Also, rational use of available waste wood and plant biomass for energy and other purposes would significantly influence the raising of the technological level of energy, mechanical engineering, food industry, etc., faster development of poorly developed regions rich in waste from agricultural wood and plant biomass realized through: realization of investments, engagement of local workforce, opening of new jobs, improvement of local infrastructure, and realization of income through various types of production. Some of the aspects of environmental protection are aggregate environmental impacts of wood and vegetable biomass residues in: air, watercourses and land and on the change or degradation of the habitat (humans, flora and fauna). To date, in our country, the knowledge about such influences is mainly based on observation and oral statements.

In addition, using waste wood and plant biomass generally can have three interrelated aspects: (1) economic (or perhaps techno-economic) sustainability, (2) ecological sustainability, and (3) social sustainability. So sustainable development systems depend on the practical application of appropriate technologies that provide the best "conjunction" between techno-economic feasibility, social acceptability and environmentally sustainable use of available resources.

Due to lower supply of fossil energy sources in the present time, growing interest in other energy sources is expressed. Such energy sources are alternative energy sources, or renewable energy sources. This group consists of energy sources: wind energy, solar energy, waterpower, geothermal energy, wave energy and energy obtained from biomass.

The most important energy of the 20th century was oil. In the world's primary energy consumption oil participated with about 35%, coal with about 24%, gas with about 18%, renewable energy with about 17% and nuclear energy with about 6%, [6,8].

One of the most important renewable energy sources, if not the most important, is biomass as for the amount of energy periodically renewed and relatively small cost of production and collection. The great advantage of biomass is reflected in the acquisition of eco-friendly alternative fuels, as one of the possible solutions is more imposing is biodiesel, fuel that originates from plant processing and waste oils, [1-3].

For sustainable economic development depends on sufficient amount of energy, and increased use of energy sources is unavoidable.

#### AVAILABLE ENERGY POTENTIALS FROM WOOD AND HERBAL BIOMASS FROM THE TERRITORY OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF LUCHANI

From the territory of the Municipality of Lučani (Figure 1.), energy use can be used from biomass from forest ecosystems, grass biomass (meadows, pastures), orchard biomass, raspberry, biomass of agricultural crops, etc.)



Figure 1. Municipality of Lučani with neighboring municipalities and Regions

# Healthy wood from regular farming of forests

State forests under the forests in the municipality of Lučani extend to 3709.34 ha, while the area of forests in private ownership is 11914 ha, according to [7]. Based on forest management in state ownership, the annual average harvesting volume is 2800 m<sup>3</sup> per year. The intake of private property is 6200 m<sup>3</sup> per year.

The forest stock of the municipality of Lučani is given in Table 1. In this table, the basic production indicators are given, which are: area P (ha), percentage share of state and private forests P(%) and predicted volume of logging V ( $m^3$ ) for a period of one year. Table 1. Energy balance for biodiesel made of rapeseed and MJ/ha.

Ownership	P (ha)	Р%	<b>V</b> ( <b>m</b> <sup>3</sup> )
State property	3709	23,75	2800
Private property	11914	76,25	6200
TOTAL	15623	100,0	9000

Table 1. Forest Fund of the Municipality
--

#### Energy potentials from the heavy tree from the regular farming of forests

Based on [2] in Table 2., the upper thermal power and the peak mass, for some trees represented, are given for the territory of the municipality of Lučani.

Tree type	Upper heat power (MJ/kg)		Volume mass (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )	
The type	Wood	Bark	Wood	Bark
Beech	18,82	18,00	680	580
Oak	18,36	19,70	650	425
Black poplar	17,26	18,00	410	412
Prickly	19,66	21,20	430	340
Jelly	19,46	21,00	410	460
Pine tree	21,21	20,62	580	300

**Table 2.** Upper heat power and volume, for some trees

In Table 3., according to [4], heat power for different values of humidity of trees, as well as volume mass for different values of humidity of trees for the Municipality of Lučani, are given.

Type of wood		Heat power (MJ/kg)		Volume mass (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )		
wood	Wood an	d humidit	y	Bark with	Wood and humidity	Bark
	0%	30%	50%	0% moisture	0% 30% 50%	with 0%
						moisture
Beech	18,82	11,87	7,7	17,00	680 798 1117	580
Oak	1836	11,80	11,50	19	650 750 980	425
Pine tree	21,21	12,87	9,50	20,62	580 750 980	300
Jelly	19,46	11,90	8,30	21,00	410 730 880	460
Prickly	19,66	12,57	8,28	21,20	430 542 759	340
Other trees	15	10	5	17,00	250 300 400	300

Table 3. Thermal power for different values of wood humidity

Based on [3], according to Table 3, the thermal power and humidity for trees that are cut in the territory of the municipality of Lučani were adopted and are given in Table 4.

Table 4. Thermal power and humidity for trees were adopted

Type of wood	Adopted humidity around 30%			
Type of wood	Adopted heat power (MJ/kg)	Weight Adopted (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )		
Beech	12	750		
Oak	12	700		
Pines	13	600		
Jelly	12	510		
Prickly	13	550		
Other trees	10	400		

According to the available quantities in Table 1, as well as the adopted values for the thickness and weight of the wood from Table 3 and 4, the energy potentials of forest species that are cut for the territory of the municipality of Lučani (in MWh / year) are calculated, and those are given in Table 5.

**Table 5**. Energy potentials of forest tree species

 Hardwoods	In total (MWh/god)
15623*12*700/3600	36453,67

#### Wood resident that are according to the use of the forests (seeds)

Wood residue that occurs during the use of forests (residue that occurs in cutting and making out of lining and spatial wood, hornbeam, granite, etc.).

The rest of the tree felling in the forests in the territory of the Municipality of Lučani amounts to about 10% (according to [2]), which is 1562.3 m<sup>3</sup>, and the part that can be used for energy purposes is about 7%, which is 1093, 1 m<sup>3</sup> per year.

#### Energy waste continuous potentials are provided by the forest application

According to the available quantities of residues from forests in the territory of the Municipality of Lučani, 1093.1 m<sup>3</sup> / year, as well as the adopted values for the thickness and weight of trees in Table 4. and 5., these available energy potentials for the territory Municipalities of Lučani (in MWh / year), and they were given to the Table 6.

**Table 6**. Available energy potentials from residues in the case of noise cuts

Hardwoods	Total (MWh/god)
1093,1*12*700/3600	2550,56

# Wood from forestry green vegetables (fragments of forests, whether based, forest vegetables, roads and et)

For calculating the available energy potential there are no recorded data on quantities and types of energy sources, but according to the recommendations of the relevant expert services from the Local self-government and the adopted values for thermal power, the energy potential is calculated, and the calculated values for the energy potential (in MWh / year) in Table 7.

#### Table 7. Energy potential of forest fragments

Fragments of forests	Total (MWh/god)
550*12*700/3600	1283,33

#### Wood and plant biomass through the keeping and cleaning magistral and other roads

On the territory of the Municipality of Lučani, adequate JKP to maintain urban green peony and roads, thus collecting wood and agricultural biomass that can be used for energy purposes. For calculating the available energy potential there are no recorded data on quantities and types of energy sources, but according to the recommendations of the relevant expert services from the Local self-government and the adopted values for thermal power, the energy potential is calculated, and the calculated values for the energy potential (in MWh / year) in Table 8.

 Table 8. Energy potential of road cleaning

Type of energy source	Total (MWh/god)
Cropped grass	500
Wailing leaves	200
Treated trees	100

#### The removal which will be prescription of wood

Usually in sawmills of the total amount of wood that is processed between 50 and 65% of the commercial product, and the rest is wood residue. Thus, the wood residue that occurs in wood processing is within the range of 35% to 50%. We will accept that for the territory of the Municipality of Lučani, the rest in wood processing is about 50%.

A rough estimate, based on incomplete data, the energy potential of the wood residue in its processing in factories, from the territory of the Municipality of Lučani is about 5000,00 MWh/ year<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The authors came to this data using some experiences from similar projects they were involved in in the Republic of Serbia.

#### Removal of agricultural production (rating, returning, viticulture)

Out of the total area of agricultural land used, from the local self-government of the municipality of Lučani, 206 ha or 2244 agricultural holdings, arable land and garden 6751 ha, 4071 agricultural holdings, meadows and pastures 7437 ha or 4519 agricultural farms, orchards and vineyard 2699 ha ie 4449 agricultural farms, 1392 ha plantation areas, 1307 ha, 1307 ha, vegetable areas, bosom and strawberries 49 ha (tomatoes 2 ha, cabbage 10 ha, paprika 1 ha, onion 1 ha) [7].

Of the total area under arable land and gardens of 6751 ha, under cereals and legumes there are 3618 ha, under peanuts 27 ha, under potatoes 997 ha, under industrial herbs 3 ha, and under fodder plant is 1852 ha and this mixture of grasses is 840 ha, corn for silage 226 ha, clover 332 ha. Also, the total area under the wheat is 799 ha, under the gardens it is 16 ha, under the barley 80 ha, under the oats it is 265 ha, under the corn for the grain is 2336 ha and under the other grain crops is 123 ha.

For now raspberries give yields about 10 tons, planted under a plum about 10 tons, planted under the blackberry about 7.5 tons [7].

Surveillance of surfaces under agricultural culture In municipality Lučani

S.N.	Culture	AREA (ha)
1.	wheat	800
2.	corn	2300
3.	tooth	250
4.	barley	100
5.	potato	950
6.	apple	500
7.	pear	90
8.	sleep	1300
9.	raspberry	900
10.	blackberry	50
11.	strawberry	35

**Table 9.** Survey of areas under agricultural crops

Potential energy sources and their areas under planting are obtained from the data: Agricultural Census 2012. year for the territory of the municipality of Lučani.

Lower thermal power from wood and agricultural biomass, according to [5, 1], are given in Table 10.

<b>R.</b> N.	Available Biomass	Lower heat power (MJ/kg)
1.	Wheat straw	14,00
2.	Barley straw	14,20
3.	Oat straw	14,50
4.	Straw straw	14,00
5.	Corn	13,50
6.	Maize corn	13,85
7.	Weed	14,70
8.	Sunflower stalk	14,50
9.	Shell sunflower	17,55
10.	Soybean straw	15,70
11.	Strawberry oil	17,40
12.	Stem hops	14,00
13.	Stem of tobacco	13,85
14.	Remnants of orchards in orchards	14,15
15.	Remnants of residues in vineyards	14,00
16.	Mushroom	23,00

**Table 10**. Lower thermal power from wood and agricultural biomass

The energy potentials of agricultural residues are given in Table 11, according to the data from the Population Census 2012, as well as the recommendations from [1, 7].

Species crops	Available energy potential	Available energy potential
Cereals	2,1 t/ha	1150*2.1*14*1000/3600
Corn	3 t/ha	2300*3*13.5*1000/3600
Potato	1,5 t/ha	950*1.5*12*1000/3600
Strawberry	1,1 t/ha	35*1.1*10*1000/3600
blackberry	1,1 kg/m	50*12000*1,1*16/3600
Raspberry	1 kg/m	900*15000*1*15/3600
Fruits	2,1 t/ha	1300*2.1*12/3600
Other	0,1 kgm <sup>2</sup>	no data

 Table 11. Energy potentials from agricultural residues

The values of thermal power from agricultural residues were calculated, the values of heat power, according to the available quantities and Table 11, were calculated on the treated areas from the territory of Lučani municipality (MWh /year) Table 12.

**Table 12.** Energy potentials from agricultural residues

Type of crop	Energy potential (MWh/god)
Cereals	9391,67
Corn	25875,00
Potato	4750,00
Strawberries	106,95
Blackberry	2933,34
Raspberry	56250,00
Fruits	20533,36
Other	negligible

NOTE: The remainder as a product of agricultural production can be used as an energy source according to [3], <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> or <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> of the calculated energy values depending on the type of plant residues. The rest in cutting fruits, raspberries and blackberries can be used as a 100% energy source. Accordingly, the availability of waste agricultural energy for the territory of the Municipality of Lučani is given in Table 13.

**Table 13**. Total energy potentials

Energy source from the rest	Total (MWh/god)
Cereals (1/4)	2347,92
Corn (1/4)	6468,75
Potatoes (1/2)	2375,00
Strawberries (1/2)	53,48
Blackberry	2933,34
Raspberry	56250,00
Fruits	20533,00
TOTAL	90961.49

#### CONCLUSIONS

For the rational utilization of the available quantities of biomass as a fuel, as well as the residue from the use of forests when cutting and processing wood, from the municipality of Lučani, appropriate quantities and energy potentials from wood and agricultural biomass are defined.

On the basis of the obtained results, the energy potentials for the territory of the Municipality of Lučani in MWh/year. are:

- from firewood from regular forest management 36453,67 MWh/year.

- from the rest that occurs during the use of forests (the residue that occurs in the felling and production of lining and spatial wood, hornbeam, granite, etc.) 2550,56 MWh/year.

- from wood from extracurricular greenery (borders, forest plants along watercourses, roads, etc., 2550,56 MWh/year.

- from wood and agricultural biomass obtained by maintenance of plants along the main and other roads 800,00 MWh/year.

- from wood residues from wood processing 5000,00 MWh/year.

- from residues from agricultural production (crop, vegetables) 90961,49 MWh/year.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The work was created as a result of the work on the project: Research of cogeneration potentials in communal and industrial energyans of the Republic of Serbia and possibilities for revitalization of existing ones and construction of new cogeneration plants (III 42013), financed by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia, research cycle 2011-2014 (2017).

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Brkić, M., et al, Study Potentials and possibilities for briquetting and pelleting waste biomass in the territory of the province of Vojvodina
- [2] Ćurčić, S., Vučićević, S., Available energy potentials from wood and plant biomass from the fringed part of Rudnik Mountain, Journal: Energy, Ecology, Economics, No. 3-4, Year XVI, pp. 35-42, 2014.
- [3] Ćurčić, S., Stanić, G., Energy potentials from waste wood and plant biomass from the territory of the municipality of Uzice, Energy, ecology, economy, No. 3-4, Year XIV, pp. 177-183, 2017.
- [4] Ćurčić, S., Gavrilović, R., Nikolić D., Trifunović I., Available energy potentials from wood and plant biomass from the territory of the municipality of Čačak, Energy, ecology, economy, No. 3-4, Year XVIII, 2016.
- [5] Judge, Energy potential and characteristics of biomass residues, technologies for their preparation and energy utilization in Serbia, Financed by the Ministry of Science, Technology and Development, 2011.
- [6] Radenković G., Radenković, R., Nothing is impossible Plant for the selection, removal and processing of municipal waste Plant of the future, 28th February, 2002.
- [7] Radonjić S., Dimitrijević J., Data from the Municipality of Lučani, 2018.
- [8] Švaić S., Thermal Energy Production from Wood Biomass, International Consultation and Workshop, Challenges of Environmental and Sustainable Development Strategy, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering and Naval Architecture, Zagreb, 2005.

# SOME ASPECTS OF ABSORPTION COOLING

#### Mukrimin S. Guney<sup>1</sup>, Hakan Adatepe<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Giresun Engineering Faculty Giresun Turkey e-mail: ms.guney@giresun.edu.tr

Abstract: Some industrial process uses a lot of thermal energy by burning fossil fuel to produce steam or heat for the purpose. After the processes, heat is rejected to the surrounding as waste. This waste heat can be directly used for heating purposes and/or converted to an useful refrigeration as in absorption or adsorption refrigeration cycle. The absorption cycle operates under two pressure levels. The condenser-generator are located in high pressure level, the evaporator-absorber in low pressure level. The working principle is based on different boiling temperatures of the refrigerant and the absorbent. Actually, the thermal compressor uses a heat-driven concentration difference to move refrigerant vapor from the evaporator to the condenser. In this study has been presented working principal and importance of absorption cooling with classification.

Key words: Cooling, absorption, solar power

#### **INTRODUCTION**

It seems to be useful to give a comparison of absorption refrigeration cycle with the more familiar vapor compression cycle. Main components and the working principle of the absorption cycle is analogous to that of the vapor compression cycle with two main differences. Firstly, there is a thermal compressor, which consists of generator, absorber, heat exchanger, throttle valve, in absorption cycle instead of mechanical compressor in vapor compression cooling cycle. Secondly, absorption cooling cycle needs a secondary fluid as absorbent.

An absorption cooling machine would produce cooling energy for refrigeration, comfort cooling or process cooling purposes by using the residual heat from sources such as steam, hot water or hot gas. The common approach to explain the absorption refrigeration cycle is by comparing it with the more familiar vapor compression cycle, Figure 1 [1].

The working principle of the absorption cycle is similar to that of the vapor compression cycle with two main differences. Firstly, the vapor absorption cooling (VAC) system has thermal compressor instead of mechanical compressor in vapor compression cooling (VCC). Secondly a secondary fluid in addition to the refrigerant, known as liquid sorption medium or absorbent exists in VAC system [1]. The performance and efficiency of absorption systems is directly correlated with the chemical, thermo physical and thermodynamic properties of the working fluid. Many working fluids have been considered for absorption systems. The most common working fluids with practical application in absorption systems are H<sub>2</sub>O-NH<sub>3</sub> and LiBr-H<sub>2</sub>O [1]. Working fluids H<sub>2</sub>O-NH<sub>3</sub> is suitable for refrigeration purposes and LiBr-H<sub>2</sub>O is applicable for process and comfort cooling purposes over 4 °C, because water vapor is refrigerant in that case. The absorption cooling system will be explained in following sections with working fluid of LiBr-H<sub>2</sub>O.



Figure 1. Comparative schematic of absorption cooling with vapor compression cooling system [1]

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Working principal

In its simplest design the absorption machine consists of an evaporator, a condenser, an absorber, a generator and a solution pump [2]. The working principle is based on different boiling temperatures of the refrigerant and the absorbent. External heat input in the generator causes that refrigerant is boiled out of a solution and compressed to the refrigeration vapor at higher pressure while the concentrated absorbent stays liquid. The hot refrigerant vapor flows to the condenser where heat is removed by external heat sink, condensing the refrigerant vapor to liquid. The high-pressure liquid then passes through an expansion device reducing its pressure to the evaporator pressure level. External heat input causes a refrigerant to evaporate. The low pressure refrigerant vapor is then passed into the absorber where it condenses diluting the concentrated absorbent coming from the generator. The diluted solution (rich in refrigerant) is then pumped back to the generator where it evaporates again, closing the cycle. In other words, the "thermal" compressor of the absorption cycle uses a heat-driven concentration difference to move refrigerant vapor from the evaporator to the condenser [1].

In the absorption cycle (Figure 1), the role of the mechanical compressor in compression cycle is replaced by "thermal compressor" which consists of generator, absorber, solution heat exchanger, solution pump and throttling valve. Just like the vapor compression cycle, the absorption cycle operates under two pressure levels. High pressure level (refrigerant separation side) corresponds to the condenser-generator while low pressure level of absorption process in vacuum corresponds to evaporator-absorber. The high pressure level is approximately ten times higher than low pressure level in order to allow the heat rejection of the refrigerant at commonly available temperatures [1].

Figure 2 shows the basic principle of an single effect absorption cooling machine Figure 3 presents functional schematic of double-effect absorption chiller, and Figure 3 gives scematic of direct-fired absorption chiller [3].

VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 2. Schematic of hot water driven absorption chiller [3]



Figure 3. Scematic of direct-fired absorption chiller [3]

#### Classification

The absorption machines can be classified based on several criteria: main function, firing method, number of effects and stages, condensing method, working fluids, application, and capacity [1]. Most common classification are performed due to firing method and number of effect respectively as direct-or indirect-fired, and as single, double - or triple-effect. In direct-fired units, the heat source can be gas or some other fuel that is burned in the unit. Indirect-fired units use steam or some other transfer fluid that brings in heat from a separate source, such as a boiler or heat recovered from an industrial process. Hybrid systems, which are relatively common with absorption chillers, combine gas systems and electric systems for load optimization and flexibility [4].

The single-effect "cycle" refers to the transfer of fluids through the four major components of the refrigeration machine - evaporator, absorber, generator and condenser, as shown in the Pressure-Temperature diagram in Figure 4 [5]. Single-effect LiBr/H<sub>2</sub>O absorption chillers commonly use low pressure steam or hot water as the heat source. The water is able to evaporate and extract heat in the evaporator because the system is under a partial vacuum. The thermal efficiency of single-effect absorption systems is low. Although the technology is sound, the low efficiency has inhibited the cost competitiveness of single-effect systems. Most new single-effect machines are installed in applications where waste heat is readily available. Single-effect chillers can be used to produce chilled water for air conditioning and for cooling process water, and are available in capacities from 7.5 to 1,500 tons.



Figure 5 gives double effect absorption chiller in pressure-temperature diagram [5]. Double-effect absorption cooling cycles improve the performance of absorption systems by using the input heat twice A double-effect absorption system has two stages of generation to separate the refrigerant from the absorbent. The overall efficiency of the absorption system is increased by indirectly using the inputted heat a second time [6].



Figure 5. Double-effect absorption cooling cycle [5]

The triple-effect absorption cooling cycles are the next innovative stage over the double-effect. Tripleeffect absorption chillers are under development, as the next step in the evolution of absorption technology. Figure 6 shows the triple effect absorption cycle on a Pressure-Temperature diagram. The refrigerant vapor from the high and medium temperature generators is condensed and the heat is used to provide heat to the next lower temperature generator. The refrigerant from all three condensers flows to an evaporator where it absorbs more heat. Two different triple-effect absorption chiller cycles are capable of substantial performance improvements over equivalent double-effect cycles. One uses two condensers and two absorbers to achieve the triple effect. A second, the double condenser coupled (DCC) triple-effect, uses three condensers as well as a third condenser subcooler. Triple-effect systems offer the possibility of thermal efficiencies equal to those of electrical chillers. The cost, however, will be higher, so system cost effectiveness will need to be evaluated on a case-by-case basis. The higher efficiency levels would open wider markets for absorption chillers.



Figure 6. Triple-effect absorption cooling cycle [5]

# **RESULTS AND DISSCUSSION**

The desire for higher efficiencies in absorption chillers led to the development of double-effect  $LiBr/H_2O$  systems. The double-effect chiller differs from the single-effect in that there are two

condensers and two generators to allow for more refrigerant boil-off from the absorbent solution. Figure 4 shows the double effect absorption cycle on a Pressure-Temperature diagram (Anonymous 3, 1998:1). Figure 5 presents functional schematic of double-effect hot water driven absorption chiller (Anonymous 3, 1998:1). The higher temperature generator uses the externally supplied steam to boil the refrigerant from the weak absorbent. The refrigerant vapor from the high temperature generator is condensed and the heat produced is used to provide heat to the low temperature generator. These systems use gas-fired combustors or high pressure steam as the heat source. Double-effect absorption chillers are used for air-conditioning and process cooling in regions where the cost of electricity is high relative to natural gas. Double-effect absorption chillers are also used in applications where high pressure steam, such as district heating, is readily available. Although the double-effect machines are more efficient than single-effect machines, they have a higher initial manufacturing cost. There are special materials considerations, because of increased corrosion rates (higher operating temperatures than single-effect machines), larger heat exchanger surface areas, and more complicated control systems.

# CONCLUSION

Efficiencies of absorption chillers are described in terms of coefficient of performance (COP), which is defined as the refrigeration effect, divided by the net heat input. Single-effect absorption chillers have COPs of approximately 0.6-0.8 out of an ideal 1.0. Since the COPs are less than one, the single-effect chillers are normally used in applications that recover waste heat such as waste steam from power plants or boilers. Double-effect absorption chillers have COPs of approximately 1.0 out of an ideal 2.0. While not yet commercially available, prototype triple effect absorption chillers have calculated COPs from 1.4 to 1.6. However, COP or system efficiency would not be main criteria for proper selection. System selection procedure would mainly be performed according to available heat source. Namely, it seems to be effective to prefer single-effect absorption cooling system in order to use of solar energy. It should also be taken into consideration for how to assess the waste heat simultaneously.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Labus, J. M., Bruno J.C., Coronas A., Review on Absorption Technology with Emphasis on Small capacity absorption machine, Thermal Science 2013, Vol. 17, No. 3, pp. 739-762.
- [2] Kakac S. Low Temperature and Cyrogenic Refrigeration Kluwer Academic publisher 2003
- [3] Anonymous 1, 2016:1 <u>http://goldman.com.au/energy/company-news/how-does-an-absorption-chiller-work/</u> 08.02.2016.
- [4] Wasserscheid P., Stark A., Handbook of Green Chemistry Voluma 6 Viley VCH Verlag, Weinheim 2010.
- [5] Anonymous 3, 1998:1 Absorption chiller guideline, New building institute. 1998, www.newbuildings.org 17.02.2016.
- [6] Vasilescu C., Hera D., Infante Ferreiera C., Model For Double-Effect Absorption Refrigeration Cycle, Termotechnica 2, 2011.
## THE ADVANTAGES OF INTRODUCING ENERGY MANAGEMENT IN INDUSTRY

#### Dragana Milosavljev<sup>1</sup>, Edit Terek<sup>1</sup>, Zoran Kovač<sup>1</sup>, Svetlana Vukobratović Novković<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>2</sup>Secondary ETC "Jovan Trajković", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: <u>milosavljevd@yahoo.com</u>

**Abstract:** The importance of increasing energy efficiency, increase and advantages of it by introducing energy management have been analysed in this paper. Companies use energy in various forms for their businesses, including electricity, gas, oil and steam. Energy reserves are constantly depleting and as a result energy becomes more and more expensive. Energy efficiency in industry is the right answer for growing financial pressure caused by increase in price of energy, and the need for organisation to present in public and to clients as environmentally responsible. The enhancement of energy efficiency relates to reduction of energy use for: production, service (heating, lightning, mileage and other) or for some conducted activities. For this reason the energy management is in the focus of all businesses worldwide. International standard ISO 50001 has the aim of introducing the system of energy management within organisations. Through the framework of energy management in organisations, as this standard recommends, organisations should set saving energy programmes by which energy efficiency and more competitive positions on the market are achieved. **Key words:** energy efficiency, energy management t, ISO 50001

#### INTRODUCTION

People use renewable energy for transport, cooking, heating, cooling, production, as well as entertainment and other purposes every day. But the ways this energy is used and spent in many manners influences our lives and environment. So it is crucially important, not only to save energy, but also to be used in the most efficient way. Although energy losses can be only minimised and not completely erased, they can be decreased in various manners, by using different techniques and also by more careful and more optimum spending of a certain amount of energy needed for completion of some process. If it is used inappropriately, when there is a difference between conducted and used amount of energy, we have waste that leads to financial losses. Inefficient use of energy is a result of bad projecting, inadequate work process characteristics, bad maintenance, idle time or equipment work when not necessary.

Hiring experts for energy efficiency in contemporaty time became a necessity for companies in order to save money, and also to contribute to the environment. Energy manager, according to the Law on Efficient Energy Use, gathers and analyses data on the ways of energy use in the company, prepares plans and programs, recommends measures that contribute to the efficient energy use and delivers an annual report to The Ministry of Energetics.

Standard ISO 50001 sets the framework for managing energy in industrial plants, commercial, institutionalised and state infrastructure, and in entire organizations. The system of energy management is a system of organized energy management in a way that parties of the energy management system conduct legally prescribed obligations with the aim of achieving rational energy use with minimum costs. This international standard specifies demands for setting, applying, maintaining and enhancing energy management system, the role of which is to enable an organization to follow a systematic approach in achieving constant advancement of energy performance, inluding energy efficiency, use and consumption of energy.

#### ENERGY AND ENERGY EFFICIENCY IN INDUSTRY

Energy represents the ability of some body to perform work. We live in the world of energy and practically everything that suurounds us is based on energy use of some sort. Energy can appear in several forms [10]:

• potential energy (the effect of the position the object is in in relation to other objects);

- kinetic energy ( the effect of object movement);
- chemical energy ( the effect of chemical connections among object substance atoms);
- electrical energy (the effect of electrified objects);
- heating energy (the effect of object heat);
- nuclear energy (the effect of instability of atomic cores);
- electromagnetic energy (the energy of radiation, light, radio-waves or some other form).

When we talk about natural energy sources they are divided on:

- non-renewable energy sources present resources once used and cannot be renewed. The supplies of non-renewable sources of energy are less and less every day due to the impossibility of their regeneration and greater consumption, and it is probable that the humanity will remain without these resources in the next century.
  - ➢ Fossile fuels (coal, oil, natural gas, oil shales),
  - > Nuclear fuels
- renewable sources of energy present those sources of energy that have the ability of total or partial regeneration. The reserves of renewable sources of energy are estimated to last several millions of years. Here we have:
  - $\succ$  sun radiation energy,
  - $\triangleright$  wind energy,
  - ▶ water power (energy of rivers, sea current and waves, high and low tides and similar),
  - ➢ internal Earth heat (geothermal energy).

As the natural forms of energy can very rarely be used without transformation (except the Sun heat, thermal springs and geothermal that can be used directly, we have common cases where transformation from one form into another has to be done several times in order to get the energy form used by end customers, what is called useful form of energy. The useful forms of energy are: [8]

- heat energy,
- mechanical energy,
- electricity and
- solar energy.

Two dominant and closely related problems faced by the world today are, on one side, lack and unsteadiness in energy supply and on the other pollution of the environment and climate changes as a result of excessive energy use. One of the ways for negative impacts to lessen and to positively influence the sustainable development is efficient energy use. Energetic efficiency presents the score of measures and activities in all fields of life whose aim is minimum energy consumption, with the condition of maintaining the same level of work and life, or even to be enhanced. It is not merely saving the energy that presuposes denials, but efficient use that contributes to enhancing the quality of work and living, and also to higher competitiveness on the market. [9]

The importance of energetic efficiency and rational energy management, at all levels, from local to state ones, is seen in providing steady energy supplies, cutting energy consumption and energy costs with achieving and maintaining the optimum quality of energy services and decreasing negative environmental impact with securing sustainable development.

The energy efficiency in industry can be achieved by energy production with the use of renewable sources of energy. For this reason solar panels on the roofs of industrial plants are proposed, the use of heat pumps for providing cheaper heating, as well as wind generators. The industry is one of the biggest energy consumers in our country, and achieving savings in the energy costs would lead to profit increase, which is a very important, main, reason for reduction. In certain statistics we can come across some data that with smart energy management in industry the consumption can be lowered down for even 20 to 30%.

Some of the most energy intensive industrial branches are:

- chemical industry,
- iron and steel production,
- glass production,

- colored metal production,
- food industry.

In these fields the application of energy efficiency can be beneficial in extremely short period of time.



Figure 1. Distribution of energy consumption by industrial branch in the EU (Source: ODYSSEE from Eurostat)

The problems that the industry in Serbia faces are: [6]

- low physical volume of production compared to normal;
- obsolete, used and energy intensive production and energetic technologies;
- financial problems of keeping the production and regular production and energy plants maintenance;
- systems for measures and regulation are obsolete and out of function;
- investment inability for renewing production and energy technologies;
- managers and experts are lacking with information about ways and measures for energy efficiency increase;
- the system of use and management monitoring are scarce;
- restructuring process;
- specific and huge energy consumption.

Achieving a positive result in energy saving in the industry is possible only by integrating significant factors, as well as with good expert knowledge in the field of saving industrial energy, thermodynamics, production technologies, energy measures, work organization, automatics and regulations, and also with energy costs/tariffs. In order to achieve energy saving it is necessary to undertake the following steps:

- make a record of existing state with necessary energy measures
- analyse existing state by processing available data
- calculate energy balances and numbers, find the point take makes losses and determine options for energy savings
- define the measures by which obvious energy losses are eliminated according to the priority and significance,
- define the enhancement of industrial processes with the aim of wiser energy use,
- reconstruct bad installations or appliances and introduce new energy efficient technologies and
- introduce energy management and energy manager to business

#### THE ADVANTAGES OF INTRODUCING ENERGY MANAGEMENT

Enhancing the efficiency of energy use does not include just the application of modern and new technical solutions, but also the need for quality energy management and trained staff to use the equipment and energy in adequate ways. For this reason energy management is being introduced in companies. Energy management is a system that is set in all the company structures with the aim of continuous decreasing the energy spending and maintaining achieved enhancement of energy efficiency. [7] It ensures that company continuously goes through the cycle of building the strategy, planning and implementing the actions and checking the results on the basis of which the new strategy is created. With adopting The Law on Efficient Energy Use in Serbia in 2013, the foundations for setting the system of energy management were established. Application of this law is aimed at the areas of industry, services, public sector, transport sector and households, and it is obligatory for local governments in charge of population of over 20000 people and big energy consumers in industry, commerce and service sectors. [4] The Law puts energy manager in charge of energy saving pprogramme. It is a person authorized by share-holders and that has a license for practicing this job. The tasks of energy manager are:

- gathering and analyzing data on ways of energy use,
- preparing plans and programmes of energy efficiency,
- proposing measures that contribute to enhancement of energy efficiency and
- making and delivering an annual report to The Ministry of Energetics.

There are many reasons for introducing energy management in companies, and one of the most important ones is the impact on the environment. Also, minimizing costs is another significant reason. Introducing energy management provides:

- monitoring the energy use in the company and various production units,
- monitoring the energy use in real time (when in some sector the consumption of energy drastically changes, the cause is immediately determined and the right steps can be undertaken at that moment),
- preparation of systematized and structured energy system documentation of the company.

The system of energy management in a company has various positive effects like: [2]

- direct effects of energy management: lower energy costs, energy saving and profit increase and
- indirect effects: better environmental situation, lowered costs for insurance and maintenance, better working conditions etc.

The application of continuous energy management in a company leads to cutting the costs as Picture 2 shows.



Figure 2. The effects of continuous energy management

Energy audit is the key for developing a programme for energy management. The aim of energy audit is to determine where, when and how the energy is used. This information is subsequently used for identifying possibilities of efficiency enhancement, deacreasing energy costs and lowering gas emissions of greenhouse effect that impact the climate change. Energy audit can also be used for testing the effects of energy management measures, after they have been introduced. Organisations that do the audit get significant experience in how to manage the energy consumption and its costs. Going through the audit process, employees start viewing the energy as a cost and they become more aware of how their everyday actions influence the energy consumtion of the enire factory.

#### STANDARD ISO 50001

International standard organisation (ISO) has identified energy management as one of five most significant areas that demands development and promotion of international standards. The new standard should provide technical and managerial strategies for increasing energy efficiency, cutting the costs and deacreasing negative impact on the environment to organisations and companies. Based on wider application through national economic sectors, the future standard can influence up to 60% of energy demand on the planet. Although it is primarily aimed for industry, the standard is applicable on any type of organisation that wants to manage energy and energy efficiency successfully. [5] ISO 50001 is based on the management system model of continual improvement also used for other well-known standards such as ISO 9001 or ISO 14001. This makes it easier for organizations to integrate energy management into their overall efforts to improve quality and environmental management. ISO 50001 specifies requirements applicable to energy use and consumption, including measurement, documentation and reporting, design and procurement practices for equipment, systems, processes and personnel that contribute to energy performance. It is applied to all the variables that affect energy performance. This standard provides methodology for continual improvement in energy performance without explicitly specifying any performance criteria that has to be satisfied with respect to energy. This standard is based on Plan-Do-Check-Act (PDCA) continual improvement framework in the context of energy management. [3]



Figure 3. Energy Management System Model for ISO 50001

ISO 50001:2018 provides a framework of requirements for organizations to: [1]

- Develop a policy for more efficient use of energy,
- Fix targets and objectives to meet the policy,
- Use data to better understand and make decisions about energy use,
- Measure the results,
- Review how well the policy works, and
- Continually improve energy management.

ISO 50001 is based on the model of management system that organisations worldwide already understand and apply. It can make a positive difference for organisations of all types in very near future, while at the same time it supports long term efforts for enhancing energy technologies.

#### CONCLUSION

Non-renewable resources of energy make the biggest portion of energy in the world today. The supplies of non-renewable resources of energy are depleting due to continuous increase in consumption and their inability to renew. The main disadvantage of non-renewable energy resources is that by burning the fossile fuels (coal, oil, gas) into the atmosphere, great emissions of carbon dioxide are released (CO2). This is also the main problem with the use of fossile fuels viewed environmentally. The need to gradually make a transfer from non-renewable to renewable resources of energy with current technical and technological level is imperative for every and each community. Communities that will change the fastes in the direction of rational energy consumtion will be the leaders of development and also the richest and most desirable on planetary level.

The energy management system is compatible with the environment, and this means that with the efficient actions in production, transformation and energy consumption it decreases environment pollution. The aims of the energy management system and environment impacts are decreasing the pollution and operational costs. Imperative certainly has to be informing and training the people because their behaviour is crucial for energy impact and the environment.

The reason for introducing energy management in industry certainly should not present just formal application of legal directives, but also to enable rational use of energy resources, to continually conduct and monitor the measures of enhancing the energy efficiency and in the end to accomplish significant financial savings, to secure the profit.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] ISO International Organization for Standardization, ISO 50001 Energy management, <u>https://www.iso.org/iso-50001-energy-management.html</u> (27.09.2018.)
- [2] Jankes G., Stamenić M., Jovanović A., "Uputstvo za postupno uvođenje energetskog menadžmenta u industrijska preduzeća", BILTEN Meeis, Oblast: Energetski menadžment, Beograd, 2007.
- [3] Kanneganti H., Gopalakrishnan B., Crowe E., Al-Shebeeb O., Yelamanchi T., Nimbarte A., Currie K., Abolhassani A., "Specigication of energy methodologies to satisfy ISO 50001 energy management standard", Sustainable Energy Technologies and Assessments, pp121-123., 2017.
- [4] Ministarstvo rudarstva i energetike Republike Srbije, Sistem energetskog menadžmenta, <u>http://www.mre.gov.rs/latinica/sistem-energetskog-menadzmenta.php</u> (27.09.2018.)
- [5] Pelser W.A., Vosloo J.C., Mathews M.J., "Results and prospect of applying an ISO 50001 based reporting system on a cement plant", Journal of Cleaner Production, pp 642., 2018.
- [6] Rodić V., "Energetska efikasnost u industriji Srbije", Agencija za energetsku efikasnost, Regionalna privredna komora Valjevo, Beograd, pp 1., 2008.
- [7] Stamenić M., "Energija, transformacije energije i način korišćenja energije u proizvodnim procesima u industriji", Mašinski fakultet, Beograd, pp 12-15., 2016.
- [8] Štrbac D.D., Gvozdenac B.D., Mirosavljević Z.D., "Energija i okruženje", Fakultet tehničkih nauka, Novi Sad, pp. 6-7., 2011.
- [9] Tadić D., "Energetska efikasnost šta, zašto, kako?", Korporativni časopis "Moj NIS", pp 2., 2014.
- [10] Ujkanović I., "Izvori energije i životna sredina", Fakultet tehničkih nauka, Čačak, pp.2-3., 2013-14.

# Session 3.

# **Designing and maintenance**

### MAINTENANCE OF IT INFRASTUCTURE

Ivan Barić<sup>1</sup>, Krešimir Lacković<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup> Hrvatska elektroprivreda d.d., Osijek, Croatia <sup>2</sup>Glas Slavonije, Osijek, Croatia e-mail: ivan.baric@hep.hr; kresolackovic@hotmail.com

**Abstract:** IT infrastructure maintenance is the key to ensuring business continuity. The IT industry follows certain standard IT infrastructure maintenance principles with a few variances, and the same standards are relevant in the context of various organizations. These practice can be customized based on the unique context of individual organizations. IT infrastructure maintenance can be divided into four broad areas: server, desktop, backup and security. Today's business conditions almost always require some maintenance method to prevent malfunction with dangerous consequences.

Key words: maintenance, server, backup, security

#### INTRODUCTION

Maintenance is generally defined as the implementation of the measures needed to make the technical systems work, or to carry out their tasks with sufficient security. The computerization of the operations of modern organizations has led to great dependence on the whole system of computer support. This support can be viewed separately, such as hardware, software, communications, security, licensing, but all these aspects are so interconnected that they can't be viewed isolated but just as part of the whole. In addition to interconnection, these systems are intertwined with other aspects of business, so a complex and comprehensive set of information is needed to select a strategy to maintain that system.

Approach to the maintenance of computer systems most often depends on the size of the organization. Computer maintenance is entrusted to one of the most professional employees in the area, third-party services, or specialized IT companies, and only large systems can afford a special IT service.

#### SERVER MAINTENANCE

Servers are used for very important tasks and contain very important data. Maintaining a continuous server operation and preservation data is an extremely important process. For special servers, which work with value, personal data and other important data, this is extremely important not only for the institutions and companies that work with these data but also for all those whose data is used - individuals, firms, banks, municipalities, states,...

Server failure may cause the following:

- 1. Power failure
- 2. Hardware component failure (power unit, motherboard, HDD, and so on).
- 3. Operational system and application software malfunction
- 4. Human factor user mistakes.

The server maintenance goal is to enable the server to have a year-round availability with annual malfunction duration within tolerance (fault-tolerant). For the malfunction tolerance measure the following parameters are used [1]:

- Mean Time To Failure (MTTF),
- Mean Time To Recover (MTTR).

The goal of each system is to make MTTF zero using various methods of redundancy.

#### Securing the server from a power failure

The biggest cause of a server failure is a power failure. The UPS is a great solution for shorter power cuts since it is made up of batteries that can power the system for a certain period of time, which is enough to eliminate a shorter failure and properly shut down the server via the operating system. From

a long power failure we can be protected by the use of a power generator. The best solution for power failure is a combination of these two systems, since the UPS has a quick response and maintains power until the generator is switched on and takes over all the load.

#### Securing the server from a hardware failure

If the hardware component is broken, it must be replaced with a new one. However, as the server needs to work without interruption, that hardware component must be present on the server and ready to work immediately. To eliminate or shorten server downtime, the hardware components should be:

- hot-spare spare on the server. They turn on automatically in case of failure,
- hot-swap replaceable without having to restart the server.

Also one of the solutions is to have a whole redundant matching server that would immediately replace the defective. This solution is called Cluster Server and can consist of two or more servers. The Windows server supports two types of Clusters:

- Network Load Balancing: a simple fault-tolerant application server. This service allows TCP / IP applications to extend to 32 disks. If one server fails, the load and connections on that server are automatically deployed to the remaining servers without a specially assigned hardware.
- Failover Cluster uses a shared resource (disk area) between node clusters, which must have identical hardware and capabilities. This configuration gives little downtime and is designed for mission-critical applications and services.

The common cause of a server failure is a HDD (Hard Disk Drive) failure. The solution to this problem is the Redundant Array of Independent Disks (RAIDs) that consists of a set of 2 or more HDDs that are connected so that it can safely continue to work if one of the disks is broken. We differentiate hardware and software RAID fields. Hardware RAID is implemented using RAID Controller and is considerably more expensive, faster and better than software RAID.

Туре	Number of disks	Speed	Fault tolerance	Description
0	Ν	Largest	None	It's not fault-tolerant. The highest reading and writing speed.
1	2N	Good	Better	Mirror. Faster reading then a single disc but slower writing. A disk failure does not cause data loss.
3	N+1	Better	Good	The parity is on the byte level. Data is written to multiple drives at the level of bytes, while parity data is being written on a particular drive. Reading is faster but writing is much slower than a single disc. The failure of a disc does not cause data loss, but it significantly slows down the operation.
4	N+1	Better	Good	Parity at block level. Parity data is distributed to all disks.
5	N+1	Good	Better	Parity at block level. Parity data is distributed to all disks. Reading is much faster but writing much slower than a single disc. The failure of a disc does not cause data loss, but it significantly slows down the operation.

**Table 1.** Types of RAID Fields

Туре	Number of disks	Speed	Fault tolerance	Description
10	2N	Largest	Better	Shared mirror discs (0+1) or mirror shared disks (10). Data is shared over multiple disks in the mirror or multiple disks are configured in the mirror. The failure of any disc does not cause data loss or slow down the operation. The failure of second disc may cause data loss. Reading and writing is faster than on a single disc.

#### **Table 1.** Types of RAID Fields (continued)

#### Securing the server from operating system malfunction

Operating system failures can be caused by viruses or other malware. A simple way of keeping the current configuration is the System Restore feature, which automatically or manually create a snapshot of a system files which can be recovered by using certain procedures. System Restore performs the following tasks [2]:

- Restore the server to the previous state,
- Restore server without loss of personal files,
- Keeps the restore points over the last 1-3 weeks,
- Determines the dates assigned to return points,
- Ensures that all restores are reversible,
- Allows creation of multiple restore points: checkpoints the initial system.

#### Other ways of securing servers from downtime

Virtualization as an additional advantage also brings a simple and fast process of creating duplicates of virtual machines on other servers and media. The two most common virtualization environments are VMware and Hyper-V. Both virtualization environments have multiple ways to copy VMs: VM cloning, snapshot VM, moving VM. The following types of VM clones are: Linked Clone - a copy that shares virtual drives (VHDD) with the VM from which a clone was made; Full Clone - a separate, complete copy of VM that does not share anything with the VM from which a clone was made. The Snapshot VM copies the contents of the VM memory, the VM parameters, and the status of all VHDDs. AutoProtect can be deployed to take snapshots at certain time intervals. You can choose to take snapshots certain VHDDs. Snapshot can be taken while the VM is turned on, off or suspended. VM can be moved to another host with the same or different operating system. vSphere, as a server virtualization platform, provides additional capabilities for maintaining VM work. Migrating VM from one host or datastore to another can be done in several ways. The simplest way is Cold Migration that allows you to move VMs to another host or datastore when the VM is off, so only VM files are transmitted [3]. Something more complex is migration in a suspended state in which we have to take a care of the compatibility of old and new hosts (Suspended Migration). Resolving the deadlock server with virtualization method is much faster, cheaper and easier than restoring the hardware equipment and the necessary software in working condition.

#### COMPUTER MAINTENANCE

On maintenance of electronic components of computer systems should be taken into account from the earliest stages of computerization of business, because the initial savings later may prove to be a great burden, both financial as well as operational. For example, investments in UPS (uninterruptible power supply) is symbolic, and significantly reduces the chance of occurrence of a hardware failure. Basic diagnostics of computer systems can often be done by the users themselves, as hardware repairs are reduced to the replacement of components. It is not difficult to determine whether the cause of the failure, e.g. a faulty monitor, keyboard, or the fan on the processor. It is sometimes harder to

determine if it is a software (defective driver) or hardware failure, rather than a component that is defective.

#### SOFTWARE MAINTENANCE

The only reliable way to ensure the security of digitally stored information is to make backup copies of data. The obligation to make backup copies can be introduced through a quality management system. To create a backup we can use portable media (USB flash drive, CD-RW, DVD-RW), and free or commercial services for storing data on the Internet (Dropbox, Google Drive, Microsoft Live, etc.). On servers, it is common to use RAID technology that ensures data backup redundancy for automated backup copies. It is also used backup to magnetic tapes that are stored by one of the storage systems (Data Protector Manager, Symantec Backup Exec, etc.). Lately RAID is used even on desktop computers, whether it is implemented through hardware (disk controller) or software (operating system). The main problem when using the application software is the transition to the new version when it occurs. Sometimes the new version is so different that it requires special training for users to learn a new user interface. Another problem is file formats, because they may not use all the latest version of the application, so it may happen that a document created with a new version can't be opened by users who still use the old version. As operating systems are exposed daily to malicious software attacks, it is important to ensure that patches are installed regularly.

#### BACKUP OF DATA

Protecting data by backing up data is a critical element of every ICT system. Permanent loss of even small amounts of data can be fatal for business. Data loss may occur during physical failure or damage to the hard disk or the media to which data is being recorded (disc brake, heavy strike, thunder stroke, power or current problems). Frequent cause of data loss is the insufficient level of security within the existing IT system, which is primarily concerned with the attacks of malware (viruses, malware, spyware).

#### **Defining a backup policy**

Backup Policy is a set of rules within a company or organization that defines storage-related activities. Before creating a backup policy, it is necessary to consider some very important facts:

- Frequency of backups daily, weekly, monthly?
- Recovery point Depends on the speed of data change and their importance. Can we allow data loss for the previous 7 days?
- Backup type it is possible to set different types of backups (incremental-data storage that has been changed or newly-created compared to the last backup, full backup ...)
- Backup devices tapes, NAS devices or backup devices?
- Backup to another location this backup type is the safest one. The question is how often do we want it and where to make a backup?
- Online backup do we need backup data in the cloud?
- Security Do we want to make encryption when storing data?
- What do you want to store documents, emails, databases?

How the backup system will look depends on [4]:

- Acceptable loss of data / transactions (RPO Recovery Point Objective),
- Acceptable time without data / production (RTO Recovery Time Objective).

Server virtualization has brought new and advanced options of the backup and recovery for virtualized environments but there are also specialized backup and restore solutions that use all the benefits of a virtualized environment to ensure business continuity.

#### Types of backups

Local data backup involves automatically storing data on another disk from a computer that contains the data that you want to store / save. This is the least secure way of making a backup of data. External backup data is most commonly used for daily / weekly / monthly data storage on an external (portable) disk. Cloud backup or storing data in the cloud is among the safest available means of data storage. Backup device is one of the most important factors when creating a backup policy. One of the storage device is a tape backup that is still, although now not as popular as it once was, a good choice for those who quite often do the entire backup. Portable Hard Drive is the simplest form of backup devices that are commonly used in small offices and companies with a small number of computers. NAS (Network-Attached Storage) devices are perhaps the best solution for medium and small businesses. NAS devices come in multiple variants, ranging from a 1TB available wireless hard disk to up to more terabytes of RAID devices designed for deployment within the company.

#### SECURITY

Nowadays, private and state organizations have large amounts of confidential information that needs to be adequately protected in order to preserve their confidentiality. Information is considered a resource today and the loss of confidentiality of some information has detrimental effect on the organization itself. Security policy is manifested as a set of rules, guidelines and procedures that define how the information system should be secure and how to protect its technological and information values. It tells users what they can do, what they can't do, what they have to do, and what their responsibility is (it imposes sanctions if the user fails to comply with security policy rules). Based on the defined rules, its task is to provide three unique properties of information: Confidentiality is the protection of data contained in the system from unauthorized access. Identification is the user login process to the system, where the system knows that such a user exists. There are several authentication methods. The most widespread method is to enter a password, but there is growing technology and equipment that transforms unique human traits, such as fingerprints or eye retina into digital signals. Confidentiality can be affected in several ways. These are the most common threats to confidentiality [5]: Hackers are people who exploit security vulnerabilities of the system in a way that unauthorized use system or dismantle it. Many hackers, except for security weaknesses of the system, using the method of discovering passwords of authorized users. Phishing is a threat in which a user via a password of another user gets the ability to access the system under a different name, and thus "opens the door" for performing malicious actions. Unauthorized activity occurs when an authorized user of the system uses the data for which he has no authority. Inadequate access control and data protection allow unauthorized access. Copying data may compromise confidentiality if the data is copied to a system with insufficient security protection. Local networks poses a threat because the data that travels over the network can be retrieved at any node. To avoid this type of threat, all secret data that should only be available in certain nodes must be encrypted. A Trojan horse is an application that is installed on a computer system after it is automatically launched by an authorized user and is programmed to copy data to unprotected system parts. Once launched, Trojan horse remains active on the system and constantly performs scheduled tasks.

*Integrity* [6] is the protection of data from deliberate or accidental unauthorized alteration. Key elements for achieving data integrity are identification and authentication of users. Since integrity is dependent on access control, it is important to positively and uniquely determine the identity of all users registered in the system. Basic principles for integrity control:

**Granting access based on need.** Users should get access only to the data they need to be able to fulfill their tasks. User access to critical data should be further limited by quality-defined transactions that ensure that user data can be changed in strictly controlled conditions in order to preserve data integrity. **Separation of duties.** To ensure that no individual has control of the transaction from start to finish, two or more people should be responsible for performing it. This prevents transactions from being used to perform their own interests, unless all responsible persons agree. **Rotation of duties.** Work obligations of individual employees should be periodically modified to control transactions for personal use was even more complicated.

Availability is a guarantee to authorized system users that their system will be available at any time they need it. The two most common causes of system unavailability are: **Denial of service (DoS)** is a malicious attack which aims denying legitimate users the ability to access (Internet) services (eg. Web server). The denial of service can be divided into two categories: attacks that exploit known bugs (glitches) in operating systems and servers. These attacks are used to "collapse" the program. Thus, the services provided by these programs are denied. **The denial of service attack by flood package** is attack that exploit the weaknesses of the infrastructure of the Internet and its protocols. Flood seemingly normal package exploit the resources of the program (the server). In this way, the services are denied to legitimate users.

Risk Analysis is a process aimed at identifying system vulnerabilities, detecting potential threats and adequately quantifying possible consequences in order to be able to choose the most effective method of protection or to estimate the justification for introducing additional countermeasures. There are two basic approaches to risk analysis: Quantitative analysis implies risk reporting at expected annual financial costs, while the result of the qualitative analysis shows only the relative value of damage caused by the action of some threat and the introduction of countermeasures. It should be borne in mind that this assessment is of a subjective nature and is therefore subject to errors. In principle, a combination of quantitative and qualitative analysis is an approach suitable for most companies. Although it is considered that security threats usually come from outside research shows that the highest percentage of security problems is caused by human error. They most often occur due to lack of attention and education of employees. The second major cause of system faults is equipment malfunction, followed by employees who use their position in the institution for their own benefit and employees who express their dissatisfaction with the company or the superior person in this way.



Figure 1. Security problems in large companies

Measures such as educating employees reduce the likelihood of their error which could jeopardize the integrity and security of the system. Placement of equipment on which data is stored in a separate room, regulations governing who can access it, controlling the conditions in such space, such as temperature and humidity, we achieve a longer service life of the equipment and thus the reliability of the system. The rarest, but attacks that usually cause the greatest damage are attacks from "outside". They participate in a very small percentage, with the aim of obtaining information, altering them or destroying them. The system defends itself from such attacks by controlling traffic from the Internet to the system and vice versa, preventing the installation of programs in the operating system or encrypting the data. In order to achieve maximum system security, it is necessary to pay attention to: **Physical security.** The basic feature of physical security is the protection of the physical part of the IT infrastructure, the building where it is located, the data storage media and communication equipment. Physical security measures include all the defensive measures taken to protect the computing infrastructure from natural disasters, environmental problems, accidents and intentional damage. Safety measures for personnel. The biggest threats to information systems are the people who are connected with it, through day-to-day work or through periodic maintenance. Some people are not qualified enough for a particular job and it may happen that such a person accidentally destroys the information and endangers the information system. Endangering the system is also possible by deliberate actions of the system user, either for pleasure, for personal gain or for any other reason. Safety communication. Network communication can be made with more secure access control, encryption of data that travels through the network, security walls, and other physical protection measures. Access control is an important factor in achieving computer security in the network environment. In order for access control to have its meaning, users must abide by the basic rules when keeping their password:

- Never store the password near the computer or terminal,
- The password must not be a user's name or an easy-hit idea,
- The password must not be saved in the file on the computer.

In addition to these rules, it is possible to define additional rules that control the system [7]: Passwords generated from the system; Minimum password length; Password lifespan; Limited number of attempts; Last Access Message; Encrypted and hidden passwords records; Password lock; Smart cards; Additional passwords; One-time passwords; Time-dependent passwords.

#### CONCLUSION

Maintenance of the IT infrastructure, in order to achieve high-availability systems, requires proper planning, design and installation of all system components. Without a well-designed system and all its associated components, it is not possible to maintain data integrity and high availability of the system. Building an efficient logical structure with proper security and access control is the first step towards maintaining data integrity. Here the biggest role play safety, not only to prevent unauthorized access but can also prevent or limit the accidental deletion of files and spread viruses and malware across the network. Also power problems can destroy all of our data. Unfortunately, preventing problems with the power supply is not as simple as installing the bias protector on each computer, but requires significant investments. As LAN grows in size and capacity, data backup issues become much more complex. Each complex technical system should be specifically analyzed to determine the optimal way of maintenance. The choice of maintenance strategy stems from the business strategy of the company. Today's business conditions almost always require some method of maintenance in order to timely prevent failures with dangerous consequences.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Russel, C., Crewford, S., Windows Server 2008 Administrator's Companion, Microsoft Press; 2008.
- [2] MS Windows XP Help and Support Understanding System Restore.
- [3] Hales, J., Eiler, B., Jones, S., Administering vSphere 5, Cengage Learning, Boston USA, 2013.
- [4] https://www.veeam.com/blog/rto-rpo-definitions-values-common-practice.html
- [5] Crc Press Information Security Management Handbook, Fifth Edition.
- [6] Bača, M., Uvod u računalnu sigurnost, Narodne Novine d.d., Zagreb, svibanj, 2004.
- [7] Michele D., A Short Primer For Developing Security Policies, Guel, 2001.
- [8] Lacković, Z., Inženjerski menadžment, Osijek, Elektrotehnički fakultet, 2008.

## DEVELOPING A SYSTEMATIC APPROACH TO PROJECT PORTFOLIO SELECTION IN PROJECT BASED ORGANIZATION

#### Ali Reza Afshari<sup>1</sup>, Edit Terek<sup>2</sup>, Sanja Stanisavljev<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Industrial Engineering, Shirvan Branch, Islamic Azad University, Shirvan,

Iran

<sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Republic of Serbia e-mail: <u>afshari@mshdiau.ac.ir</u>

Abstract: Selection of right sets of projects is considerably critical for organizations to successfully achieve their competitive advantages and corporate strategies. Due to limited resources and dynamic changes in business environment, this kind of selection is quite challenging for project based organizations. Beside one hundred selection tools and techniques, academics and practitioners have studied and recommended complex selection frameworks to facilitate the selection of right projects. This study is intended to better understand the academic and practical literature about project portfolio selection; study current practices of project selection that project based organizations in Iran are using; and propose a framework that is beneficially adaptable to these project based organizations. A case study strategy accessing qualitative data through observations and semi structure interviews is designed to investigate how project based organizations select their project portfolio under the current contexts of economy in Iran to ensure successful realization of their growth and development strategy. The recommendations resulted from literature review and investigations do not only support the investigated project based organizations to improve the quantity and quality of their investment project portfolio(s) but also facilitate possible adaptation to project portfolio selection by other corporations.

Key words: project selection, project portfolio selection, project based organization

#### INTRODUCTION

Recent studies show that many organizations have been trying to implement their corporate strategies through projects [1]. Hence selecting right projects and right mix of projects for the portfolio is considered as one of the most important tasks for the organizations to ensure the achievement of the corporate strategy within limited resources and capabilities of the organizations. Many discussions in the literature reveal that the right sets of projects for implementation of corporate strategies are importantly resulted from successful selection of project portfolio [2]. Our initial research and observation show that private project based organizations (PBO) in Iran also face this challenge of lacking a project selection framework or process. They do not have many experiences in selection of project portfolio as well as in application of selection tools and techniques [3]. Yet, these private corporations have to deal with the challenges of selecting the right projects in terms of time, cost, scope and quality to realize their strategy of growth and development. Therefore, our studying current practices of project selection in private PBO in Iran and proposing an adapted framework for project portfolio selection based on theoretical and practical review of literature will provide significant contribution to improvement of the quantity and quality of project portfolio selection in PBO in Iran which entails more widely application of project portfolio selection in the industry of project management and project portfolio management.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### **Project Portfolio Management**

Project Portfolio Management (PPM) is the centralized management of the processes, methods, and technologies used by project managers and project management offices (PMOs) to analyze and collectively manage current or proposed projects based on numerous key characteristics. The objectives of PPM are to determine the optimal resource mix for delivery and to schedule activities to best achieve an organization's operational and financial goals, while honoring constraints imposed by customers, strategic objectives, or external real-world factors. The International standard defines

the framework of the Project Portfolio Management [4]. Project portfolio management is project portfolio selection as it is understood as a dynamic decision-making process to evaluate, select and prioritize a project or a set of projects for implementation through allocation of constrained resources and alignment with corporate strategies. Companies use various project evaluation techniques to determine the feasibility and profitability of a project. The investor or decision maker needs tools to predict the profitability of proposed projects. A lot of methods and techniques are available for helping the investor to make wise economic decisions. These methods and techniques can be used to independent projects for determining whether or not to invest in each one [5]. Decision makers also use both quantitative and qualitative evaluation methods when considering new projects or investments. While qualitative methods have a more common basis. Methods of financial analysis that were frequently used include the Net Present Value (NPV), Rate of return, (ROR), Payback period (PP) and Benefit-cost analysis (B/C) [6].

Previously, it was tried to studying the project selection problem. Chen and Askin [7] proposed a mixed-integer programming (MIP) model with an NPV maximization objective function and used an implicit enumeration procedure to solve the problem. Liu and Wang [8] developed an optimization model for the project selection problem based on the Constraint Programing (CP) method using timedependent resource constraints. Huang and Zhao [9] studied this problem in the absence of historical data for the problem parameters. They also developed a Genetic Algorithm (GA) to solve the suggested model. The Multi Criteria Decision Making (MCDM) prepares an effective frame for comparison based on the assessment of multiple conflict criteria and it is called one of the fastest growing areas of operational research. It has been shown as the most popular branch of decision making [10, 11]. In the literature review, there are some methods in MCDM approach that are available with different ways to categorize them. The MCDM prepares an operational structure for comparison on the basis of the evaluation of multiple criteria. MCDM has been one of the most wellknown areas of operational research, as it is often recognized that many solid problems can be represented by several criteria. MCDM was also described as the most important branch of decision making [11]. The personal viewpoints and tastes have always involved and involve decision making processes leading to the respective selection and loss of incorrect alternatives and property. In order to deal with problems, it is important to consider criteria which can affect beyond alternative outcomes, choosing a decision making process [12].

#### **Project Portfolio Selection Methods**

Selection tools and techniques are used to facilitate evaluating qualitative and quantitative indicators of an individual project or a set of projects, whose results are consulted by the selection team for their decision making on project portfolio selection. Selection tools and techniques are grouped into methods or approaches such as financial methods (e.g. Net Present Value - NPV, Internal Rate of Return – IRR), strategic approaches (e.g. strategic buckets) or they are integrated into models which are often categorized into 2 main types: numeric and nonnumeric such as scoring models (e.g. weighted factor scoring model) or checklists (e.g. Yes / No questions) [13]. There exist many discussions on methods and models for project portfolio selection in the literature. For instance, Taylor [13] discussed good models which, whether nonnumeric or numeric, should have six basic characteristics as follows: realism, capability, flexibility, ease of use, cost-effectiveness, ease of computerization. The first five characteristics were suggested by Souder [14] and the sixth one was added by Meredith & Mantel-Jr [15]. Besides, in the discussion on choosing a project selection model, Meredith & Mantel-Jr [15] provided three explanations for their preference for weighted scoring models: first, the models enable selection teams to make key decisions on supporting or rejecting the projects based on the organizations' multiple objectives; second, they are easily adapted to changes in either management philosophy or environment; and third, they do not suffer from bias towards the short run, inherent in profitability models. Furthermore, Archer & Ghasemzadeh [16] did the extensive review on project portfolio selection tools and techniques [17]. They presented the advantages and disadvantages of each group of selection tools and techniques. For instance, the advantages of comparative approach include ease of understanding, ease of use, and allowing integration of quantitative and qualitative analysis; and their disadvantages are no explicit consideration of risks, repetition of entire process when adding or deleting new projects, difficulty in use when involving a large number of projects for comparison; and incapability to identify really good projects. In addition, Graves and Ringuest [18] contributed considerable literature review on models and methods for project selection inclusive of two main streams: traditional management science stream and financial modeling stream. The authors presented the limitations and their suggested solutions of the models and methods that are related to mathematical programming; decision theory; and finance.

The AHP model developed by Saaty [19] is used to support decision makers to rationally select the best alternative based on the qualitative and quantitative approach. The goal, evaluation criteria and sub-criteria are set in the hierarchical structure for order ranking, alternatives or options comparison in pairs, and selection of the best alternative. The analytical hierarchy can be structured inclusive of strategy, finance, and risk aspects of projects. However, too many criteria with different level of importance may make the decision making process challenging and complicated [20]. Besides, as a result of selecting the best alternative, the AHP can help reduce the risk. Illustration example of project selection and application of AHP can be found in the work by Archer & Ghasemzadeh [21]; Martino [20].

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### **Case Study**

There is a Telecommunication Company in each province of IRAN. They are all controlled by the Telecommunication Ministry. There is also a Telecommunication Office located in each city controlled by the main Telecommunication Company in its own province. The Telecommunication office of Bojnord, Iran, was started with 30 electromagnetic lines in 1935 and it was enlarged to 810 electromagnetic lines in 1975. In 2003, after increasing the demand for lines, the third telephone center with 10,000 lines was installed so the capacity reached around 35,000 lines. There were 26 contractors in North Khorasan Telecommunication Company. In fact, these selected construction contractors had recently taken at least one project so the data for this study was collected from those projects. The Data Collection Process was conducted by the researchers in a period of around six months under the supervision of the North Khorasan Telecommunication Company.

The main criteria for prioritization and selection are financial indicators, such as NPV, IRR and investment payback period. In addition, it is also important that the investment project is within its selected fields or sectors. This indicates that the project should be financially feasible and in alignment with strategy. It is very frequent that the corporation selected more investment projects than its resources and available capital. Within this large portfolio, the top management can decide the active investment project portfolio within a year or period of time. These active projects will be implemented as initial plan. The remaining projects will have delays or get little investment in order to keep the projects within the corporation. This means the projects are not implemented according to the plan and may be speeded up later when financial sources are available and the market conditions are more favorable for the projects. This is purposely done because investment projects are normally related to land and it is difficult for private corporations to get land use permit in Iran. Therefore, they want to keep all selected projects even they do not have enough resources to implement these projects at the same time. They can use these projects as a mean to attract more capital from other investors who wish to invest or through stock exchange market. It appears that there are two project portfolios in the corporation: active portfolio and selected portfolio. In selecting projects for the portfolio, the corporation also thinks about the interdependent effects between projects.

#### Selection Committee

The selection committee is usually constituted of the chairman and members of management board and individual investors. It is clearly noticed that there is no participation of middle managers in selection process. However, the chairman is the main agent. From the management point of view, we can state that the chairman has absolute power in making decisions on project portfolio selection within current organization structure and size. Investment opportunities require quick decisions on human and financial resources as they come and go very fast in accordance with changes in investment conditions. The chairman can decide to postpone the implementation of projects, change project objectives, scope and also sell the projects to third parties when necessary. In addition to the chairman, members of management board in Telecommunication Company also participated in the selection process.

Thus, combining discussions in literature review and findings in current practice of selecting projects, we propose the following process or framework for project portfolio selection, which expectedly ensure successful realization of these PBO strategy. This process or framework can also be easily and practically adapted by other private corporations in Iran:

Step 1: Define and agree on corporate strategy and its priorities. This is especially important for strategy alignment and ensures that all members of selection committees share the same common understanding of the PBO's direction and priorities which is lacking in these PBO's corporations.

Step 2: Set up and approve quantitative (e.g. financial indicators) and qualitative (e.g. strategic fit) criteria addressing corporate strategy priorities.

Step 3: Categorize projects into subsets (e.g. strategic projects served for long-term strategy or tactic projects for short-term benefits)

Step 4: Evaluate and leverage resources for project portfolio including newly categorized projects and ongoing projects (first within subsets and then between subsets) in respects of strategic resources, internal capability and external capacity, existing and potential resources.

Step 5: Make decisions on selecting new qualified projects; terminating existing projects; and nurturing potential projects.

#### CONCLUSION

Project portfolio selection evidently contributes to success of project portfolio management and more importantly to achievement of PBO strategy. In order to ensure fruitful outcome resulted from effective and efficient selection of project portfolio, organizations need to develop or adapt a systematic approach to project portfolio selection. This systematic approach includes integration of three important factors of selection committee, methods or models; and processes or frameworks. Our research results show that complex processes or frameworks of project portfolio selection recommended by academics and practitioners better and best serve mature organizations. Our recommendations upon reviewing the literature and studying PBO case study are desirably beneficial and practically adapted to other corporations of Iran. Moreover, the results of findings and discussion have valuable and interesting contribution to approach of studying practices and best practices of project portfolio selection and project portfolio management in PBOs in comparison with approaches focusing in the literature.

During our research, we are aware of the facts that there is little academic and practical literature about application of project portfolio selection in Iran context; investment projects take long time to realize the corporations' strategy of growth and development; and that our recommended systematic approach to project portfolio selection has not yet practically applied by these corporations.

Further research is recommended to review successful implementation of corporations' strategy through the current selected project portfolio and new project portfolio using our recommended systematic approach; to conduct a survey to collect and analyze quantitative data for better and more reliable understanding related to practice and application of project portfolio selection by many other PBO; and to adapt this approach to other types of projects and a larger population of other corporations or different types of corporations in Iran and other countries with similar economic conditions. Last but not least, it would be of interest to see more studies of project portfolio management, especially project portfolio selection in other settings and other countries.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Gardiner, P. D., Project management: A strategic planning approach. Macmillan International Higher Education, 2005.
- [2] Danesh, D., Ryan, M. J., "An innovative strategic project and portfolio management decisionmaking tool," in Systems Evaluation Test and Evaluation Conference 2018: Unlocking the Future Through Systems Engineering: SETE 2018, 2018, p. 96: Engineers Australia.

- [3] Wen, Y., An, Q., Xu, X., Chen, Y., "Selection of Six Sigma project with interval data: common weight DEA model," Kybernetes, 2018.
- [4] Hummel, J., Oliveira, M. D., e Costa, C. A. B, IJzerman, M. J., "Supporting the Project Portfolio Selection Decision of Research and Development Investments by Means of Multi-Criteria Resource Allocation Modelling," in Multi-Criteria Decision Analysis to Support Healthcare Decisions: Springer, pp. 89-103, 2017.
- [5] Duchaczek, A., Skorupka, D., "The optimisation of the selection of means of transport for the implementation of chosen construction projects," KSCE Journal of Civil Engineering, pp. 1-11, 2018.
- [6] Medaglia, A. L., Graves, S. B., Ringuest, J. L., "A multiobjective evolutionary approach for linearly constrained project selection under uncertainty," European journal of operational research, vol. 179, no. 3, pp. 869-894, 2007.
- [7] Chen, J., Askin, R. G., "Project selection, scheduling and resource allocation with time dependent returns," European Journal of Operational Research, vol. 193, no. 1, pp. 23-34, 2009.
- [8] Liu, S.-S., Wang, C.-J., "Optimizing project selection and scheduling problems with timedependent resource constraints," Automation in Construction, vol. 20, no. 8, pp. 1110-1119, 2011.
- [9] Huang, X., Zhao, T., "Project selection and scheduling with uncertain net income and investment cost," Applied Mathematics and Computation, vol. 247, pp. 61-71, 2014.
- [10] Afshari, A. R., Kowal, J., "DECISION MAKING METHODS FOR THE SELECTION OF ICT PROJECT MANAGER," 2018.
- [11] Triantaphyllou, E., Multi-criteria decision making methods : a comparative study. Dordrecht [u.a.]: Kluwer Acad. Publ., 2000.
- [12] Zavadskas, E. K., Turskis, Z., Kildienė, S., "State of art surveys of overviews on MCDM/MADM methods," Technological and economic development of economy, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 165-179, 2014.
- [13] Taylor, J., A survival guide for project managers. Amacom Books, 2006.
- [14] Evans, D., Souder, W., Pinto, J., "Methods of selecting and evaluating projects," Project management institute project management handbook. Jossey-Bass, San Francisco, CA, pp. 119-137, 1998.
- [15] Meredith, J. R., Mantel Jr, S. J., Project management: a managerial approach. John Wiley & Sons, 2011.
- [16] Archer, N. P., Ghasemzadeh, F., "Project portfolio selection techniques: a review and a suggested integrated approach," 1996.
- [17] Sampath, S., "Towards More Intuitive Frameworks in Project Portfolio Selection," Arizona State University, 2018.
- [18] Graves, S. B., Ringuest, J.L., Models & methods for project selection: concepts from management science, finance and information technology. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [19] Saaty, T. L., The Analytic Hierarchy Process. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1980.
- [20] Martinelli, R. J. Milosevic, D. Z., Project management toolbox: tools and techniques for the practicing project manager. John Wiley & Sons, 2016.
- [21] Ghasemzadeh, F., Archer, N., Iyogun, P., "A zero-one model for project portfolio selection and scheduling," Journal of the Operational Research Society, vol. 50, no. 7, pp. 745-755, 1999.

# AUTOMATIZATION OF MAINTENANCE AS INSTRUMENT COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGES OF ENTERPRISES IN TERMS OF GLOBAL CRISIS

#### Nataša Đalić<sup>1</sup>, Mina Paunović<sup>2</sup>, Ljiljana Radovanović<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of East Sarajevo, Faculty of Transport and Traffic Engineering, Vojvode Mišića 52 Doboj, 74000, Bosnia and Herzegovina, <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: djalic.natasa@gmail.com

Abstract: New tendencies in the development of information technologies keep pace with the development of new business activities of enterprises, new production and information technologies that require continuous adjustment of the entire management instruments of the company in the line of realization of the set goals. The Republic of Srpska has partially established a legal framework, but it is not consistent with global business trends in the same way as the developed countries of the world. The use of information technology in business represents the reconfiguration of classic forms of business. In this paper, a study was conducted on the impact of information technologies on the competitive advantage of companies in the market on a representative sample of 136 economic entities in the territory of Republic of Srpska. The main objective of this research is to attempt to clarify the cause-and-effect relationship between the systemic management of the company's performance and the economic success of the company on the market in the conditions of the global crisis.

Key words: manager, competitive advantage of the company, information technology, the market.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

In daily carrying out of various business activities and processes, it is necessary to rationalize activities and processes that can significantly influence the competitive position of companies in the market [23]. One of the prerequisites for ensuring the competitiveness of companies on the market is managing your own performance [22].

Information technology plays a very important role in the development of innovations in the enterprise, both large corporations and micro, small and medium enterprises, and thus facilitate the growth and development of organizations of this century. The modern way of life demands from managers who manage business organizations, daily improvement and the introduction of newspapers into the management process. Nowadays one of the key elements for this is the application of information technology.

Everyday life is associated with the consumption of a large number of different products and the use of various types of services. Every person is aware of his needs for products and services, as well as the way of obtaining them. When we are aware of our needs with certain forms of value in exchange, the most common money, we buy what we want and what we need, and as such we become a qualified market participant in the capacity of a buyer. However, the market is made by those who offer products and services, and meet the requirements so that they can act on the market as vendors. Sellers must own a product and determine its value (price). From the foregoing facts, it is evident that there are rules of conduct on the market both for buyers and sellers who must both respect each other [13].

There are numerous definitions of the market in the optics, which in a small or a large extent try to show the essence of what makes the market. The market is an institutionally and technically shaped customer and seller contact point, which offers or searches for a certain type of goods from an indefinite partner in a specially equipped space for a certain period of time, for the purpose of exchanging money at a price that tends to equalize [13].

In order to raise the level of competitiveness and quality of business in accordance with world standards and standards, in an effort to make operation even more efficient, more operational and more successful, companies resort to daily use of information technologies [13].

Companies most often know who their competitors are, but there is a danger that unidentified competitors may, for various reasons, also be real competitors to the enterprise [13].

Entrepreneurial behavior is a way of thinking, committed to a creative and innovative approach to business, which increasingly takes on a form of corporate entrepreneurship. The ultimate purpose of the business is to achieve business success that is measured by the market position [8].

The basic reason for managing a company is the adoption of a number of business decisions that combine resources in the function of achieving business goals of the company, as well as achieving a stable position on the market. Managing the enterprise in modern economic conditions is oriented towards the future, as it incorporates all the elements that are a prerequisite for growth and development [8].

#### COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGE OF ENTERPRISE

The company can survive on the market only if it permanently meets the requirements of the penetrating market, and this can be achieved only through the continuous improvement of all business activities [7].

Today, many world companies face a trend of slow growth and boosted domestic as well as global competition [27].

Competitive advantage is the function of more efficient rendering of similar value to customers from competitors (low cost) or performing activities with similar cost but in unique ways that create more value for the buyer than competitors, and therefore can determine the highest price [12].

The competitive advantage in international frameworks is based on: innovations and product changes, inclusion of the internal value system, continuous improvement of operations, resource upgrading and global approach to the strategy [19].

Competitive advantage [16] it defines several factors: production conditions, human resources, knowledge resources, capital resources and infrastructure resources. Countries that have the most dynamic process of interaction of all these factors achieve success in the competitive advantage [17].

Companies that have a long-term competitive advantage usually generate high profit in business, compared to the average profits of other companies. Reasonable and rational management reinvests part of profit in strengthening the source of competitive advantage [27].

Modern trends have led to major shifts in understanding and achieving the competitive advantage of the company as the main bearers of international business activities.

# STRATEGY OF MANAGEMENT AS COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGE IN THE BUSINESS OF THE ENTERPRISE

The survival and prosperity of the company on the market in the conditions of modern economy as an imperative is competitiveness. The competitive advantage is the decisive factor in the strategic action of the company, and its ownership is the basis for distinguishing successful from the unsuccessful company. Each strategy is based on building and maintaining competitive advantage.

The survival of the company on the market implies a successful competition with competition, which requires company managers to realistically assess the situation in the environment, the potential opportunities of the company, the real possibilities of competition with the reduction of the market and the positive business results. Today's modern information technologies have a strategic importance for the functioning of the company. According to [28], the influence of information technology on the company's business is based on the introduction of these into the development of products and services, the introduction of electro-line business as well as the contribution of cost reduction.

A greater focus on information technology in the company can greatly improve its competitive edge in the market. The introduction and application of information technologies can be successful only if the development of the information system is in line with the business system development strategy [2].

The competitive advantage is not a permanent category, but it is sustainable. The main goal of each company is to achieve, but also to maintain competitive advantage in the market, and it is achieved by innovation on the product or service.

What is most important for company management is to correctly set up information technologies in strategic planning and recognize their impact on the company's operations on the market in achieving a competitive position. Performance measurement has become the main component in developing the

company's strategy in the conditions of the global crisis, while maintaining the growth and high position of the company on the market.

Fujun X. Z. Q. W. [10] notes that managers can expect results in terms of the competitive advantage of investments invested in information technology when the application of information technologies in their company is higher than the average application in competition [27].



Figure 1. Porter's competitive power model [6]

Porter's competitive power model is one of the most common and most practical tools used in defining the business strategy of the company. According to him, the choice of strategy is based on a competitive advantage and a range. He cites two types of achieving a competitive advantage: on the basis of low costs or on the basis of differentiation.

# THE ROLE OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGIES IN THE PROCESS OF CREATING COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGES IN GLOBAL FRAMEWORKS

Information technology affects the business of the company directly and indirectly. Direct impact refers to the acceleration and improvement of production and business processes, which directly reflects the financial indicators in the company. The indirect impact of information technologies on business operations is realized through the influence of information technologies on various elements of organizational behavior on all three levels: individual, group and organizational, and these elements influence the financial performance of the organization.

In modern business, information becomes a strategic resource, so it is quite logical that the modern creation of information, their possession economy rests on the and exchange. According to Moshin et al. (2013) what is characteristic for this century, among other factors, by the uncertainties in business where the market is increasingly globalized and highly competitive, is that organizations make significant changes in their business strategies in order to align them with the requirements of a new competitive environment.

Modern information technologies are gaining importance every day, and they also lead to changes in the way the company operates and the competitive advantage of the company in the conditions of the global crisis. The emergence of electronic business defines the role of individual companies in the market, but it also offers certain advantages and benefits. The application of information technologies influences more efficient business, more successful flow of information, control of costs and thus on the competitive advantage of the company on the market. According to Vujović [28] of modern information technology and information systems based on them, they have a strategic importance for the functioning of the company.

The influence of modern information technologies on the competitive position of the company in the market influences in the sense that it changes the structure of the activity and the nature of

competition, creates a competitive advantage and launches completely new business processes and operations within already existing ones [16].

The importance of information technology for business management is reflected in the use of interactive forms of communication, the continuous increase in computer business process management, the development of databases and complex decision support systems, the development of networks for faster product provision, the use of computer-supported simulation processes in the domain of development and virtual reality techniques in testing the performance of a new product [8].

New trends in the development of information technologies keep pace with the development of new business activities of enterprises, new production and information technologies that require continuous adjustment of the entire management instruments of the company in the line of realization of the set goals.

According to data obtained from the Republic Statistical Office of Republika Srpska in 2014, significant use of information technologies in enterprises is evident in order to achieve competitive advantage on the market. However, in relation to other countries, it is also evident that Republika Srpska is lagging behind in applying them.

# Influence of information technologies on the competitive advantage of companies in Bosnia and Herzegovina - empirical research

The conducted research on the impact of information technologies on the competitive advantage of the company on the market was conducted on a representative sample of 136 economic entities in the territory of the Republic of Srpska.

The relatively high return rate of correctly filled questionnaires (68% - 136 questionnaires) can be explained by the fact that the questionnaire is sent to experienced managers and executives who are familiar with the issues of this research. Survey questionnaires were sent to respondents mostly via e-mail, post or in person. The survey process was conducted in the period from the beginning of September to the end of December 2016.

The impact of information technology on companies in the Republic of Srpska, in the conditions of the global crisis, has a number of other advantages reflected in the modernization of business activities with a reduction in the number of employees, better financial performance of the company, more rational use of resource capacities, as well as better distribution of materials and goods. In the Republic of Serbia, 93% of respondents of business entities confirmed that they use modern information technologies in their business. The questionnaire is addressed to executives and company managers who are intensely using information technology in carrying out everyday tasks. Using the modern methods of descriptive and quantitative statistics, the data submitted are processed.

The main goal of the conducted research is to obtain data for the purpose of defining the role of information technologies on the competitive advantage of companies in the market in the conditions of the global crisis. In addition to the stated goal of this research, other goals of the research related to the impact of information technologies on the reduction of the needs for recruitment of accounting officers, automation and faster recording of business events, improvement and development of financial reporting, improvement and development of the accounting analysis, increase of productivity of labor are defined. employees, business development in the near future and others. In the first part of the questionnaire, general data on surveyed subjects were collected, such as name, activity, ownership and number of employees within the company.

The distribution of surveyed subjects by activity they perform is shown in the following graph.



Figure 2. Distribution of respondents by activity

Based on the obtained results of the surveyed subjects according to the activities they perform, it can be concluded that the structure of the sample is satisfactory due to the level of deviation from the ideal values and the conditions under which the survey was carried out. The research is focused on defining the role of information technologies in the process of achieving and maintaining the competitive advantage of companies in the market in the conditions of the global crisis. A particularly important determinant of the surveyed subjects is the number of employees employed. The research is focused and implemented within small and medium enterprises, public institutions, financial institutions and associations, and the like. Considering the existing business environment, the number of employees within the surveyed subjects is quite diverse, as shown in the following chart that presents the distribution of surveyed subjects according to the number of employees.



Figure 3. Distribution of respondents by number of employees

Distribution of submitted questionnaires according to the number of employees shows that the surveyed subjects that employ up to 200 workers dominate. Taking into account the difficult economic situation in the immediate environment, the presented distribution is expected and quite real. Considering the share of surveyed subjects according to the number of employees in the observed population, it can be concluded that for the purposes of this survey, the sample is representative.

The research is focused on defining the role of information technologies in the process of generating a large number of real-time information, their impact on improving the efficiency of business operations on the market, as well as the impact of information technologies on the quality and speed of achieving competitive advantages of the company in the market. Taking into account the professional qualifications and experience in performing managerial tasks, it can be concluded that the results of

this research are based on information from competent practitioners. In the next part of this paper, we will present the individual results of empirical research related to the impact of information technologies on the competitive advantage of the company in the conditions of the global crisis.

Modern technology with fast-paced step upgrades all business functions in a very complex economic environment. In this regard, the standards of managerial work are becoming more and more complex in the process of achieving a competitive position on the market. Taking into account the accelerated development of information technologies, we will present the results related to the contribution of information technologies to reducing the need for employing associates in enterprise management: 7.84% of respondents confirmed the outstanding contribution of information technologies to reducing the need for hiring associates in enterprise management, 66.67 % of respondents confirmed the significant contribution of information technology to reducing the need for employment of associates in enterprise management, 25.49% of surveyed subjects confirmed the partial contribution of information technologies to reducing the need for hiring associates in enterprise management, there were no respondents who confirmed that information technology in general do not contribute to reducing the need for hiring associates in company management. Based on previous data, the results of this part of the survey have confirmed the significant contribution of information technology reduction her need for hiring associates in company management, while responses that confirm exceptional and partial contributions are much less present.

Based on the very rapid development of information technology, the results of the research related to the contribution of information technologies to the reduction of employees in the management of the company have confirmed a significant contribution to reducing the needs for work force, as much as 48.69% of respondents confirmed that the introduction of information technology indicates the need to reduce the number of employees in the management of the company, 36.2% of respondents confirmed that they contributed partially, 15.11% confirmed a remarkable contribution, while 5.4% of respondents considered that information technologies had no impact on the reduction of employees in management enterprises.



Figure 4. Influence of information technologies on reduction of employees in management [6]

An empirical research on the impact of information technology on the competitive advantage of companies in the market in the conditions of the global crisis has confirmed their significant influence on maintaining a competitive position on the market. The conducted research is shown in Figure 5 where it is clearly seen that the majority of subjects surveyed, as much as 66%, agree that information technologies greatly contribute to achieving and maintaining competitive position of the company on the market.



**Figure 5.** Influence of information technologies on achieving and maintaining competitive advantage of the company [6]

Used information technologies in modern business operations and their application in each business segment significantly improve the organization's economy. Intensive application of information technologies for the purpose of obtaining up-to-date data and their analysis, and accelerated and facilitated expansion of business into new markets, while reducing the distance among business entities, therefore, the company requires greater flexibility and directly affects their competitiveness.

The competitiveness of these companies depends on the value of the technology used, and their market sustainability depends on the speed and applicability of innovations in which the decisive role has a human factor or knowledge.

The intensity of changes and qualitatively changed business conditions emphasize the special importance of the communication system in order to facilitate the interaction and connection of all elements of the system and the environment. Taking into account the above, it can be noticed that the advancement and development of information technologies in the process of crushing competitive advantage greatly contributes to increasing the profitability of business, ie strengthening the competitive position of enterprises on the domestic and international market in the conditions of the global crisis.

#### CONCLUSION

Everyday competitive conditions and market conditions require rapid and continuous change in organizational behavior within the company in order to meet the needs of successful business operations on the market, as well as maintaining a competitive position. From the conducted research, it can be concluded that all activities of the state should be directed towards creating a more favorable economic environment for business operations on the world market, while providing conditions for enterprises for daily modernization of business with the application of information technologies.

Companies that use the use of information technologies for their strategy to achieve the competitive advantage of the company, in relation to the traditional way of doing business, have increased volume of work, higher profits, more are dedicated to customers, all of which results in increased competitiveness on the market in the conditions of the global crisis.

In order to maintain its competitive advantage, the company must constantly outperform its business rivals. Research has shown that more and more small and medium-sized enterprises recognize the value of using new technologies, as well as an advantage they can acquire over competitors. The most important thing is that managers in the company correctly position the information technologies and recognize their influence on the business and structure of the company.

Based on the controversial research in this paper, it is evident that company managers in the Republic of Srpska are aware of the role and importance of information technologies in improving their business results in order to achieve a competitive position in the market, and at the same time they consider that the introduction of information technologies in enterprises represents long-term investments.

An important segment of the conducted research is the views of surveyed users of information systems who believe that the application of information technologies is extremely important and necessary in the everyday work of the company. Companies in the Republic of Srpska that have chosen the use of information technology as the strategy for achieving their competitive advantage, in relation to the traditional way of doing business, make more profits and turn more to customers and their needs.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Alavuk, Đ., Jevtić, J., & Petrevska, I., *Sales promotion as a determining factor in the competitive position of the company*. Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness (JEMC), 5(1), 50- 54, 2015.
- [2] Andersen, T.J., Information technology, strategic decision making approaches and organizational performance in different industrial settings. The Journal of Strategic Information Systems, 10(2), 101-119, 2001.
- [3] Bakator, M., Petrović, N., *Correlation between marketing strategy, product quality and promotion on the mobile devices market in Serbia.* Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness (JEMC), 6(2), 67-74, 2016.

- [4] Balaban, N. i saradnici, *Informacioni sistemi u menadžmentu*, Savremena administracija, Beograd, 2002.
- [5] Carriere, J., Bourque, C., The effects of organizational communication on job satisfaction and organizational commitment in a land ambulance service and the mediating role of communication satisfaction. Career Development International, 14(1), 29-49, 2009.
- [6] Đalić, I., Đalić N., Analysis of level of application of information technology in enterprises in Republic of Srpska, VI International Symposium Engineering Managment and Competitiveness 2016, June 2016, Kotor, Montenegro
- [7] Đorđević, D., Ćoćkalo, D., *Upravljanje kvalitetom*. Zrenjanin: University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty Mihajlo Pupin, 2007.
- [8] Đorđević, D., Ćoćkalo, D., *Osnove marketinga*. Zrenjanin: University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty Mihajlo Pupin, 2010.
- [9] Earle, J.S., Pagano, U., Lesi, M. (2006). Information Technology, Organizational Form, and Transition to the Market. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 60, 471-489.
- [10] Fujun X. Z. Q. W., The impact of information technology on the competitive advantage of logistics firms in China, Industrial Management & Data Systems, Vol. 106 Iss 9 pp.1249-1271, 2006.
- [11] Han, H., Park, A., Chung, N., Lee, K.J., A near field communication adoption and its impact on Expo visitors' behavior. International Journal of Information Management (In press), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2016.04.003, 2016.
- [12] Hindl, T., Menadžment pojmovnik, Adizes, Novi Sad, str. 97, 2006.
- [13] Macura, P., Marketing osnove, Banja Luka, 2009.
- [14] McFarlan, F.W., "Information technology changes the way you compete", Harvard Business Review, 1985.
- [15] Parker, O. N., Krause, R., & Covin, J. G., Ready, Set, Slow: How Aspiration-Relative Product Quality Impacts the Rate of New Product Introduction. Journal of Management. doi: 10.1177/0149206315569314, 2015.
- [16] Porter, M., "Competitive Strategy: Techniques for Analysing Industries and Competitors", Free Press, New York, 1980
- [17] Porter, M., Competition advantage. Achieving and maintaining a superior business. Masmedia, Zagreb, 2008.
- [18] Porter, M., *The Competitive Advantage of the Nations*, The Free Press, A Division of Macmillan Inc, New York, 1990. str. 578
- [19] Rajcevic, S., Solutions from the Republic of Srpska, Agency for Information Society of the Republic of Srpska, 2008.
- [20] Renko, N., Delić, S., Škrtić, M., Benchmarking u strategiji marketinga, MATE, Zagreb, 1999.
- [21] S. Haag, M. Cummings, D. J. McCubbrey, *Management Information Systems for the Information Age*, third edition, McGraw-Hill, Irwin, 2002.
- [22] Stević, Ž., Mulalić, E., Božičković, Z., Vesković, S., Đalić, I., (2018) *Ekonomska analiza* projekta centralizacije skladišnog sistema kompanije za proizvodnju papira, Serbian Journal of Management, vol. 13, br.1,str. 47-62
- [23] Stojčić, M., Pamučar, D., Mahmutagić, E., Stević, Ž., Development of an ANFIS Model for the Optimization of a Queuing System in Warehouses. *Information* 2018, *9*(10), 240
- [24] Šunjić-Beus, M., Berberović, Š., Stavrić, B., Ekonomika preduzeća, Sarajevo, 2000.
- [25] Turban, E., Introduction to information systems, support and business transformation, second edition, Data Status, 2009.
- [26] QuickMBA, Strategic Management, QuickMBA, 2004., www.quickmba.com/strategy/porter.sthml
- [27] Župljanin, S., Konkurentska prednost kao uslov kompanijskog razvoja i ostanka na tržišta. Časopis za društvene i prirodne nauke. UDK:339.13.012.42, 2010.
- [28] Vujović, S., *Informacioni sistemi u poslovanju i menadžmentu*, Bijeljina: Slobomir P Univerzitet, 2005.

## EXPERIMENTAL MEASUREMENT OF SLIDING BEARING TEMPERATURE USING THERMOGRAPHY

#### Slaviša Moljević<sup>1</sup>, Aleksija Đurić<sup>1</sup>, Ranka Gojković<sup>1</sup>, Biljana Marković<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of East Sarajevo, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, East Sarajevo, B&H e-mail: <u>slavisa.moljevic@gmail.com</u>; <u>aleksijadjuric@gmail.com</u>; <u>rankagojkovic@gmail.com</u>; <u>biljana46m@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** In this paper is shown an example of the use of thermography in the measurement of temperature of the sliding bearings. The temperature is very important by sliding bearings, so it is necessary to measure frequently and the contactless gauges allow it in a very simple way. This paper shows that the measurement is bit dependent on the manufacturer of the camera that measures the temperature, it is important that the camera is intended for such measurements and that the basic parameters such as emissivity and measurement distance are well adjusted. Different camera manufacturers enrich accessories, which certainly helps users to handle the camera more easily, but from the aspect of temperature accuracy, cameras of the same characteristics give approximately similar results.

Key words: thermography, temperature, sliding bearings

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The bearings are machine elements whose task is to enable the relative movement of the rotary parts while simultaneously transmitting the load between them and securing their position [1]. The usage of sliding bearings is very present in practice, because of very long lifetime. There are radial and axial types, but in this paper the radial sliding bearing has been considered, only. Radial sliding bearing load capacity is a force that radial bearing can transfer within his lifetime. According to previously mentioned, operating temperature must not be overstepped under that force, there must not be higher then allowed abrasion and cubical sliding couple material destruction [2].

The most important part of the sliding bearing is a sliding pair. In the radial bearing, the slip pair consists of the shaft sleeve (1) and the bearing sleeve (2) (Figure 1). The basic dimensions of the radial sliding bearing are the diameter of the sleeve d, the internal diameter of the split diameter D and the length of bearing B.



Figure 1. Schematic of radial sliding bearing

Frictional heating and the temperature rise in a sliding contact is a fascinating, and often passionately debated, area of study [2,3,4]. To obtain a more quantifiable indication of temperature, direct contact thermometers are often used; a safer method than using the back of your hand, but with some similar safety concerns. Infrared thermometers are often used for hazardous and difficult to access applications. However, infrared thermometers measure the average temperature of an area and, for accurate measurements, the user often has to be close to the application. Thermography allows you to visualise heat. The application's infrared radiation is converted by a thermal camera to a visual image. The different temperatures are indicated as different colors or shades of grey. Thermal cameras allow temperature comparisons over a large area, allowing potentially troublesome hot spots to be found

quickly. If cost of the thermal camera is offset against savings in reduced downtime and maintenance costs, generally a short payback period is realized [5, 6].

In this paper is shown an example of the use of thermography in the measurement of temperature of the sliding bearings using two different IR Camera.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

The measurement of sliding bearing operating temperature was performed on the testing table in Laboratory of Applied Mechanics and Mechanical construction on Faculty of Mechanical Engineering in East Sarajevo.

Basic characteristic of slider bearing used for this study (Figure 2) are:

- Mareial: The sliding bearing, made of CuSn legure,
- Dimensions: BxDxd=27,6x30,022x30 mm
- Lubricate: Multifunctional Lithium lubricant, made by "Optima Modriča" (temperature range 20 ° C to 120 ° C)
- Method of lubrication: The lubrication of the bearing was carried out manually, only once before the test



Figure 2. Radial sliding bearing

The speed of the shaft on test table is regulated by the frequency regulator connected to the electric motor. The shaft of the electric motor is connected via a claw coupling to the shaft on which the known load is located. The shaft is supported in one place via the roller bearing type SKF IAR 203 / 12-2F, and on the other via the aforementioned sliding bearing for which the temperature is measured. Sliding bearing is positioned at position 2 of the test table. Basic elements of the test table are shown on Figure 3.



Figure 3. Test table with the basic elements

For the contactless measurement of the temperature of the slide bearing, two IR (Infrared) cameras, one manufacturer of the FLIR (model E4), and the other SKF (model TKTI31) were used (Figure 4). The basic characteristics of the FLIR camera are shown in Table 1 and of SKF camera in Table 2.



Figure 4. Thermal cameras: FLIR (left) and SKF (right)

Table 1. The basic characteristics of the FLIR camera [7]

	IR Resolution	80x60
	MSX Resolution	320x240
and and	Thermal Sensitivity/NETD	<0,15 °C
THE S	Display	$3.0$ in. $320 \times 240$ color LCD
	Field of view (FOV)	$45^{\circ} \times 34^{\circ}$
	Operating Temperature Range	-20° to 250°C
	Accuracy	±2% or 2°C
	Spotmeter and Area	Center spot; box with min./max
	Emissivity	from 0.1 to 1.0

**Table 2.** The basic characteristics of the SKF camera [8]

	Thermal detector (FPA)	384 x 288 uncooled FPA
		microbolometer
	Theoretical spatial resolution IFOV	3.46 mrad
	Thermal sensitivity	NETD ≤60 mK (0.06 °C) at 23 °C (73 °F)
	Display	3.5 in. color LCD
The State State	Field of view (FOV)	25 x 19°
		-20 to +180 °C
COB P.	Operating Temperature	Standard mode
	Range	100 to 600 °C
		High temperature mode
	Accuracy	±2% ot 2°C
	Measurement modes	Up to 4 movable spots. Up
		to 3 movable areas and 2
		movable lines (maximum,
		minimum and average
		temperatures). Automatic
		temperature difference. Hot
		and cold spots. Visual and
		audible alarms. Isotherms.
	Emissivity	from 0.1 to 1.0

#### EXPERIMENTAL TESTING

For the purpose of simultaneous measurement of temperature on the slide bearing, the IR cameras are positioned one against the other at a distance of 0.3 m from the sliding bearing. The operating temperature of the sliding bearing is measured for an angular velocity of 25 Hz. The emissivity on both IR cameras is set to a value of 0.8.

Starting the measuring from the sliding bearing room temperature, its operating temperature was recorded on every 20 s, until the moment of maximal value. After that, the tasting table electromotor was turned off and operating temperature was recorded during cooling of sliding bearing, also, on every 20 s. The temperature was manually read, i.e. the operator read and recorded the temperature from the camera screen (Figure 5), so it is necessary to take into account possible errors of reading the operator.



Figure 5. IR camera screen during measurement

The test lasted a total of about 2 hours and 30 minutes, with the preparation of a test table, lubrication of the bearings, adjustment and positioning of the cameras, and finally by measuring the temperature. The measurement process lasted 6540 s, which is 1 hour and 49 minutes.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

During measurements of the temperature of the slide bearing on both cameras, IR images were made to clearly indicate that the measurements were performed at the highest temperature location. After 400 seconds, the first images were made, showing that the temperature measured with the FLIR camera was 27.7  $^{\circ}$  C (Figure 6a) and the temperature measured by the SKF camera was 25  $^{\circ}$  C (Figure 6b).



Figure 6. IR sliding bearing image after 400 s operating: a) received by FLIR camera; b) received by SKF camera

Using the same methodology was made the images after 1800 s (Figure 7), 3800 s (Figure 8) and 4800 s (Figure 9) operating. The selection of the moment of imaging is random, and the showen images were not processed in image processing software.



Figure 7. IR sliding bearing image after 1800 s operating: a) received by FLIR camera; b) received by SKF camera



**Figure 8.** IR sliding bearing image after 3800 s operating: a) received by FLIR camera; b) received by SKF camera



Figure 9. IR sliding bearing image after 4800 s operating: a) received by FLIR camera; b) received by SKF camera

Before analyzing the images themselves, it should be noted that the temperature range around the sliding bearing is not from the temperature bearing than from the opposite IR camera, so it can be ignored. Temperature recording is performed at points so that the influence of external elements on the measurement is minimized.

Observing the images, it can be clearly concluded that the image obtained by the SKF camera with higher resolution and better quality, the reason is reflected in the fact that the SKF camera has optical adjustment and focus, i.e. is not a free type of focus, but a manual. A better resolution of the image does not necessarily mean more precise measurement, because the images only serve to display the measurement results.

The aim of this experiment was, on the one hand, to determine the possible difference in temperature measurement using an IR camera from two different manufacturers of very similar characteristics, and also the aim was to determine whether the sliding bearing is evenly heated on both sides. In order to see more clearly the difference in the obtained temperatures, the temperatures obtained by measuring, using MS Excel, show the temperature diagram shown in Figure 10.

The measurement started with a room temperature of a sliding bearing of 22.5  $^{\circ}$  C, and both diagrams (Figure 10) clearly show the warm-up time, the thermal stability, and then the cooling period of the bearing. The bearing temperature thus obtained shows that the bearing is in good condition and is well lubricated. It should be noted that the temperature is only one of the parameters for determining bearing failure.



Figure 10. Slide bearing operating temperature diagram obtained with FLIR and SKF IR cameras

With the diagram it can be noticed that the temperature obtained with the FLIR camera is about 3  $^{\circ}$  C higher than the temperature obtained with the SKF camera. If it is known that the accuracy of both cameras is about 2  $^{\circ}$  C then this difference is acceptable. It is interesting to note that the difference all the time was constant with less falls, which also indicates possible uneven heating of the bearing. On the other hand, if it is to analyze the reasons why there is a difference in temperature, then the following reasons can be stated:

- Possible operator errors in the measurement;
- Due to manual lubrication, lithium fat did not evenly spread through the bearing;
- The cameras were fixed, but due to the large vibrations during operation, it is assumed that the cameras were moving a little
- Advanced camera settings have not been checked, so differences in these settings are possible;
- Due to the influence of external elements.

#### CONCLUSION

The main advantage of using thermographic cameras is the quick and easy detection of errors, where a long-term process of checking and correcting errors can be avoided. Errors can be detected before equipment failure or other types of losses occur. This reduces maintenance costs, increases the lifetime of equipment and productivity.

This experiment shows an example of the use of thermography in measuring the temperature of the sliding bearings. Temperature is very important in the case of a sliding bearings, it is often necessary to measure it, and the contactless gauges make it very simple and precise. This paper shows that the measurement is bit dependent on the manufacturer of the camera that measures the temperature, it is important that the camera is intended for such measurements and that the basic parameters such as emissivity and measurement distance are well adjusted. Different camera makers offer extra accessories, which certainly helps users to handle the camera more easily, but from the aspect of temperature accuracy, cameras of the same characteristics give approximately similar results. It is recommended that contact heat meters are used to control contactless temperature gauges if more accurate measurement is required.

The future research should be planned so that on the same side of the bearing, and again under the same conditions, the same examination is performed in order to confirm in another way the previous hypothesis. Also, for the purpose of a clearer identification of all influential parameters on thermography, i.e. measurements using an IR camera, it is necessary to perform tests on several different technical systems, and in order to verify these results, use contact heat meters.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Miltenović, V., Mašinski elementi oblici, proračun i primjena. Mašinski fakultet Niš. Niš, 2009.
- [2] Vučetić. N., Đurić. A., Milutinović. M., "Experimental determination of sliding bearing operating temperature", Proceedings of the 12th International Conference on Accomplishments in Electrical and Mechanical Engineering and Information Technology "DEMI 2015", ISBN 978-99938-39-53-8, 2015
- [3] Antunović, R., Halep, A.. Defekt faktor kliznih ležaja. Konferencija "Održavanje 2014", Zenica, BiH, p. 97-101, 2014.
- [4] Kyle G. R., Alexander I. B., Brandon A. K., Gregory S. W., In situ thermal measurements of sliding contacts, Tribology International, 62, p.p. 208–214, 2013.
- [5] <u>http://www.skf.com/cn/en/products/condition-monitoring/basic-condition-monitoring-products/thermal-cameras/thermography/index.html</u>, 26.09.2018.
- [6] Samaržija, J., Bratko. S. IC termografija praksom potvrđena metoda u primjeni preventivnog održavanja III. (b1 b3), Ex-Bilten 2014. Vol. 42, No. 1-2, 2014.
- [7] <u>https://www.flir.com/products/e4/</u> 26.09.2018.
- [8] <u>http://www.skf.com/group/products/condition-monitoring/basic-condition-monitoring-products/thermal-cameras/thermal-camera-tkti31/index.html</u> 26.09.2018.

# OPTIMAL STRATEGY FOR TECHNICAL SYSTEMS MAINTENANCE BY USING MARKOV CHAIN

#### Danilo Mikić<sup>1</sup>, Edit Terek<sup>2</sup>, Dušanka Milanov<sup>2</sup>, Ivan Palinkaš<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Higher Technical School of Professional Studies Zvečan-Kosovska Mitrovica, Serbia <sup>2</sup> University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: <u>mikictdanilo@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** Significant economic effects and reduction of exploitation costs through timely detection of possible causes of failure of technical system components can be achieved through the application of methods and means of technical diagnostics. In addition, diagnostics and defining causes can be achieved during the system's own exploitation or in the context of standstill and overtime. Significant application of technical diagnostics is also in the forecasting of short-term and long-term reliability of the technical system and its optimization, most often by economic criterion.

This paper analyzes the current solutions of diagnostics of complex systems with multiple failures, as well as the behavior of the diagnostic system on the case of bearing points of circuits suitable for overhaul.

Key words: maintenance, reliability, technical diagnostics, Markov process, bearing

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Measuring methods in determining the technical system, which are a set of special procedures in which the relationships of some measured values are defined, can be absolute and relative, contact and contactless, etc. The basic characteristic of the method of testing without material destruction is the direct execution on the control objects, without taking a sample and destroying them. On the other hand, testing materials by material destruction is the determination of material properties, through the use of samples taken from the particular part. Modern testing techniques with materials destruction enable testing of the following properties: strength properties, high temperature stability, plasticity, fracture resistance, surface oxidation resistance, resistance to intercrystalline and voltage corrosion, material weldability, relaxation, etc. [1, 2].

In this paper, a theoretical and mathematical tool for the control of complex technical systems are presented. Also the principles for one criteria and multi-criteria optimization of diagnostics of complex systems with multiple failures are given.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

The Markov method of random processes is based on stochastic processes whose future state depends only on the current state. We call this property a memoryless property. Poisson's process has the same property, so Poisson's process is a special kind of Markov process. Markov processes can have a discrete or continuous set of states. In this paper, processes with discrete chain states are observed. Regardless of whether they are continuous or discrete by parameter, chains change the state in discrete points in the index set T (uncontinuously). By using these models, system circuits on machine systems are later analyzed [3-5].

In general, Markov random process describes the behavior of a stochastic system, in which the appearance of the next state of the system depends only on the direct pre-state of the system. That is, a random process  $\{\xi_t\} t \in (0,T)$  we call Markov, if for any moment of time n in the interval (0,T) t1<t2<...<tn for the conditional distribution of probability, the relation is true. The Markov process will be if and only if it has Markov property:

$$P\{\xi_{t_n} = x_n \mid \xi_{t_{n-1}} = x_{n-1}, \dots, \xi_{t_0} = x_0\} = P\{\xi_{t_n} = x_n \mid \xi_{t_{n-1}} = x_{n-1}\}$$
(1)

for all possible values of random variable values  $\xi_{t_0}, \xi_{t_1}, ..., \xi_{t_n}$ . The behavior of the system at this point in time  $t_{n+1}$  is described by the probability transition matrix. By knowing the final probability matrix, the "boundary" behavior of the considered system can be predicted.
The basic form of Markov random processes is classified according to the given values in time and numerous numerical sets. According to this classification there are [5,6]:

- Discrete processes with discrete time,
- Continuous processes with discrete time,
- Discrete processes with continuous time and
- Continuous processes with continuous time.

# SOLVING THE PROBLEM OF MARKOV PROCESSES WITH DISCRETE STATE AND DISCRETE TIME

From the definition of Markov process, it follows that the random process is a family of random variables,  $\{\xi_{t_n}\}$ , where  $t_0 < t_1 < \cdots < t_n$  is a moment of time, it will be Markov process then and only then, if it has Markov property. Within this chapter, using the criterion  $\chi^2$ , it was established that a set of values of one diagnostic criterion  $\{\xi_{t_n}\}$  is a family of random variables [7]. In addition, in the problems of diagnostics, the manager has no knowledge of the previous state of the machine system, therefore Markov property appears not only as the necessary limitation of application, but also significantly in practice.

When considering the deformation model of complex systems and the study of the dependence of vibrations and time, a scale of possible states is proposed, according to which system state can be classified into one of three possible classes. Despite the fact that the family of random sizes  $\{\xi_{t_a}\}$ ,

characterizes values of unique diagnostic criteria, continuously, on the system zone E1-E2-E3 the boundaries can be selected, in that way that many standard criteria { $\xi_{t_n}^*$ } would be discrete. Thus, in

keeping with Markov random classification process, Markov random processes with discrete states (time) can be used to solve the problem of complex systems diagnostics. On the other hand, the measurement of different parameters of the diagnostic system arises with a certain discretion. Thus, the states of most systems can be adequately described by the Markov process with discrete state and discrete time. The answer to the question of choosing the most justified and efficient maintenance strategy, depending on the specificity of the production, can be obtained by using the Markov process, of revenue type.

A more detailed consideration of the diagnostic system behavior on the case of bearing points of circuits. Describing the bearing deformation model, three possible states of the diagnostic bearing (E1, E2 and E3) are distinguished. Immediately after installation, the bearing is in position E1. The minimum wear of the bearing is in the state of E1, and it is characterized by normal operation, passes into the zone of the initial defect E2, and then in the E3 zone of intense wear. In the intense wear zone E3, there is an emergence of bearing from the machine, followed by its replacement to the normal exploitation zone E1. Different types of repair work, such as replacement of lubricants, change of impermeability and others, can "bring" a diagnozed bearing into a "better" state, i.e. reduce the index of the current state. Thus, bearings from the intense wear zone E3 can be "moved" into the E2 defect zone or even in the normal E1 zone of exploitation. In some cases, technical maintenance results can not be reflected on the state of the diagnozed bearing, then its condition remains unchanged. Similar happens for the wear of the bearing, which can be so insignificant that it will not change its current state [2].

Let us return to the problem of choosing an optimal maintenance strategy when using the Markov type of process with discrete state and discrete time [7]. Let's look in more detail the basic models of maintenance of complex systems: reactive, planned and proactive maintenance. To increase the tracking, the behavior of the diagnozed model in the form of transverse graphics is presented, whose peaks represent the state of the Markov chain (E1, E2, E3), and the arcs correspond to the positive elements of the matrix, [2].

#### **Reactive (corrective) technical maintenance**

Reactive technical maintenance is applied with inexpensive equipment. For this type of maintenance routine repair and inspection is not provided, and exploitation is performed until the machine is

completely disabled. The wear of machine bearings, which has been maintained, in reactive form, goes from the state E1 to E2, and then into E3 (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Transition graph in reactive maintenance mode

In each of the states E1, E2 and E3, the system can be at any time. The transition from E3 to E1 is an emergency maintenance repair. Figure 1 presents a transition graph describing the observed system, which is used by the reactive maintenance form, [2].

#### **Proactive (preventive) technical maintenance**

In Serbia, one of the most commonly used types of technical maintenance of different technological equipment is planned technical maintenance. All repairs are strictly regulated and performed at certain intervals, regardless of the current technical condition. Proactive maintenance is when, as a measure of the wear of machine bearings, the maintenance transition from state E1 to E2 is shown, and then in E3 (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Transition graph in proactive maintenance

In each of the states E1, E2 and E3 system can be at any time. Since regular maintenance is performed regardless of the technical condition, proactive overhaul (transition in state E1) can occur from any condition (E1, E2, E3). In Figure 2, a transition graph of a system is shown which describes the transition of the considered system, that is proactively maintained [2].

#### **Predictive technical maintenance**

The most efficient form of technical maintenance of industrial equipment is predictive technical maintenance. All repairs (replacement of lubrication, replacement of bearings, etc.) in the system of predictive maintenance are performed as a real necessity. Therefore, the wear of machine bearings, maintenance in the system of predictive technical maintenance goes from state E1 to E2, whereby as a rule, replacement of lubricants is carried out. The system can go into state E1 or remain in state E2. With the further wear of bearings, the system passes into E3. In the event that the lubrication is repeated, the system has not gone into E2 state, the bearing is replaced (transition to state E1). In each of the states E1 and E2, the system can be at any time. Figure 3 presents a transition graph for describing the considered system, which serves as a predictive form.



Figure 3. Transition graph in the case of predictive maintenance

In order to determine the probability of transitions and to determine what is best from the economic point of view, it is necessary to set up a maintenance strategy and to statistically monitor the system. The paper presents the data necessary for a diagnostic criterion, a compiled matrix of transient probability and a practical solution to the problem of choosing an optimal maintenance strategy.

Figure 4 represents the percentage representation of bearings in the total sample; 17 bearings operate normally from a total of 33, which is a percentage of 52%, 9 bearings are in failure pending state or in percentages 27%, 7 bearings are in a failure state, representing 21%, [2].



Figure 4. Bearing stats based on VDI assessment

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

In order to solve the problem of determining the optimal bearing maintenance strategy with Markov chains, a detailed theoretical review was given on the problem of reactive (replacement after failure), proactive (replacement and lubrication in a certain period) and predictive (replacement and lubrication as needed) maintenance and where the solution is supported with appropriate graphs. In this paper, a whole group of observed bearings was divided into 3 groups, and on each group was applied a maintenance strategy (tables 1, 2 and 3).

**Table 1.** Bearings that were kept reactive

Number	Vibrations V [ <i>mm/s</i> ]	Vibrations <i>H</i> [ <i>mm/s</i> ]	Vibrations A [mm/s]	Temperature $t [^{\circ}C]$
1	0,63	0,73	0,9	41
2	1,64	2,45	1,04	58
3	7,88	11,19	8,08	77
4	6,37	8,71	6,95	71
15	7,84	12,28	8,61	80
16	6,15	9,33	7,67	72
19	8,82	12,88	7,95	75
23	7,97	9,82	11,97	73

Table 2. Bearings that were kept proactive

Number	Vibrations V [ <i>mm/s</i> ]	Vibrations <i>H</i> [ <i>mm/s</i> ]	Vibrations A [ <i>mm/s</i> ]	Temperature $t [°C]$
5	0,98	1,17	1,06	53
6	1,95	2,33	2,79	62
7	6,15	5,97	8,77	66
8	10,88	11,4	9,25	82
17	0,51	0,44	0,4	49
18	0,95	1,69	0,82	52
22	0,99	0,89	0,92	50
24	5,95	8,46	5,24	67
29	0,16	0,13	0,19	35
30	0,17	0,19	0,25	37
31	0,21	0,41	0,55	48
32	1,89	3,66	2,44	63
33	2,89	3,27	4,53	75

Number	Vibrations V [ <i>mm/s</i> ]	Vibrations <i>H</i> [ <i>mm/s</i> ]	Vibrations A [mm/s]	Temperature $t [^{\circ}C]$
9	0,84	0,75	1,12	42
10	0,77	0,51	0,49	39
11	5,63	8,02	5,58	65
12	5,77	8,89	6,39	68
13	0,67	0,75	0,64	41
14	1,09	1,46	0,93	55
20	6,78	8,27	6,11	70
21	0,57	0,69	0,61	40
25	1,11	1,22	1,63	56
26	2,83	2,08	1,86	61
27	7,47	4,13	3,78	79
28	2,22	3,56	4,91	65

**Table 3.** Bearings that were kept predictive

The transition probability matrices (strategy iteration strategy) for each strategy are labeled  $P^1$ -reactive,  $P^2$ - for proactive,  $P^3$ - for predictive maintenance. The results were obtained on the basis of the above mentioned research, [2].

$$\boldsymbol{P}^{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0,25 & 0,75 & 0 \\ 0 & 0,33 & 0,67 \\ 0,5 & 0 & 0,5 \end{pmatrix} \quad \boldsymbol{P}^{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 0,38 & 0,62 & 0 \\ 0,375 & 0,375 & 0,25 \\ 0,5 & 0 & 0,5 \end{pmatrix} \quad \boldsymbol{P}^{3} = \begin{pmatrix} 0,33 & 0,67 & 0 \\ 0,375 & 0,25 & 0,375 \\ 0,33 & 0,67 & 0 \end{pmatrix} (2)$$

To determine the optimal strategy for maintaining diagnostic bearings, it is necessary to estimate the costs that each strategy requires. Unfortunately, the solution to this problem is impossible without the analysis of financial data. At present, at the most of the companies, access to these data is limited. Prices and costs differ from company to company, and it is very difficult to find some general values. The following prices were used in the paper [2, 8-12]:

- Maintenance costs (lubrication, etc.) 4 euros per piece per year.
- Costs of regular replacement -11 euros per piece per year.
- Extraordinary replacement costs -16 euros per piece per year.

Based on the above mentioned data a cost matrix is given (method of strategy iterations) for each of the following strategies:  $R^{1}$ - for reactive,  $R^{2}$ - for proactive,  $R^{3}$ - for predictive technical maintenance.

$$\boldsymbol{R}^{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 16 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \qquad \boldsymbol{R}^{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 11 & 0 & 0 \\ 11 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \qquad \boldsymbol{R}^{3} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 4 & 4 & 4 \\ 11 & 4 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \tag{3}$$

Calculated values for the required parameters, for each of the strategies, the expected revenue  $v_i^S$  and limitation of the probability of the passage  $\pi_i^S$ , by means of which the required values are obtained, are shown in Table 4. In Table 5, the letter S = 1, 2, 3 denote - the maintenance strategy number, and i = 1, 2, 3 - the number of states.

Strategy	Expected costs			Stationary probability		
S	$v_1^s$	$v_2^s$	$v_3^s$	$\pi_1^{s}$	$\pi^{s}_{2}$	$\pi_3^s$
1	0	0	8	0,27	0,31	0,42
2	0	4,125	5,5	0,403	0,398	0,199
3	0	4	6,31	0,36	0,46	0,18

Table 4. Strategy results

Parameters  $v_i^s$  in the table were obtained using the formula  $v_i^s = \sum_{j=1}^m p_{ij}^s r_{ij}^s$ , while the parameters  $\pi_i^s$ 

were obtained from the system of matrix equations:

$$\begin{cases} \pi^{s} \mathbf{P}^{s} = \pi^{s} \\ \pi_{1}^{s} + \pi_{2}^{s} + \dots + \pi_{m}^{s} = 1 \end{cases}$$
(4)

For each strategy, the expected costs were calculated  $E^1$ ,  $E^2$  i  $E^3$  from the formula.

Based on the equation of mathematical breakdown  $E^{S} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \pi_{i}^{S} v_{i}^{S}$  we get the expected expense for

each strategy individually (in euro per bearing), precisely  $E^1 = 3,36 \in E^2 = 2,74 \in E^3 = 2,97 \in E^3$ 

The best strategy of the mentioned transition matrix will be the one that minimizes maintenance costs. In this case, this is another strategy, i.e. proactive maintenance strategy. The economic justification of the choice of the system at these prices is the best and amounts to  $2.74 \in$ .

Figure 5 represents the expected cost of reflecting one bearing depending on the choice of the strategy, regardless of whether the bearing is crippled or not.



Figure 5. Costs of maintenance strategies

The costs of one strategy are significantly influenced by market prices of elements and labor costs. As prices over the year can vary by more than tenth percent, so can the cost of the strategy be significantly changed. For example, if the cost of maintaining the bearing was 3 euros instead of 4 euros annually, this would significantly change the choice of the strategy. In that case, the costs of predictive maintenance would be reduced to  $2.39\varepsilon$ , which would promote this strategy in the most economical, most cost-effective, and therefore the most efficient, [1, 2, 11,12].

#### CONCLUSION

The analysis of the methodology and statistical solutions, and the economic effects that have been carried out in this paper, revealed a number of advantages of practical application of this mathematical apparatus for practical solving of the problem of diagnostics of complex systems in work. The costs of the maintenance strategy were calculated. The accuracy of the obtained results was confirmed, i.e. practically complete diagnostics and maintenance data, as well as system reliability.

By the method of vibrodiagnostics, as methods of preventive maintenance of energy machines, and the analysis of Markov processes, experimental verification of the proposed method was carried out on the example of assembly of knotted points of bearings on machine systems.

Calculation of the reliability indicator was carried out using analytical and empirical relations, using the Markov chain method, where the matrix of probability was obtained for each strategy for maintenance of the technical systems. An own model of economic effect was obtained for an optimal strategy for maintaining diagnostic complex systems. By calculating it was examined which method of maintenance is most favorable and economically most profitable.

The obtained results of maintenance of diagnostic bearings show that proactive maintenance significantly reduces maintenance costs, increases the safety and reliability and life span of the entire system. That proactive maintenance is economically most cost effective as it minimizes the costs of maintaining technical systems.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Nezirić, E., Isić, S., Džiho, E., Vibration analysis and repair process for the ventilation system for smoke drain in the thermal power plant, Applied Engineering Letters, Vol.3, No.1, pp.40-45, 2018.
- [2] Mikić, D., Modeliranje mašinskih tehničkih sistema korišćenjem matrica transformacije, Doktorska disertacija, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2016.
- [3] Jovičić, M., Ekonometrijski metodi i modeli, Centar za izdavačku delatnost Ekonomskog fakulteta, Beograd, 2011.
- [4] David, F. A., Introduction to Stochastic Processes with Applications in the Biosciences. Madison: University of Wisconsin at Madison, 2013.
- [5] Герцбах, И. Б., Кордонский, Х. Б., Модели отказов / Под ред., Гнеденко, Б. В., М.: Советское радио, 166 с., 1966.
- [6] Городецкий, А. Я. Информационные системы. Вероятностные модели и статистические решения: Учеб. пособие. СПб: Изд-во СПбГПУ, 326 с., 2003.
- [7] Евгеньевич, А. С., Современные подходы к формированию системы оптимального технического обслуживания и ремонта компрессорного оборудования // Компрессорная техника и пневматика, №1. С. 33-37, 2007.
- [8] <u>http://www.mimosa.org</u>
- [9] Beker, I., Tehnologija održavanja, Tema 10: Podešavanje saosnosti, <u>www.iim.ftn.uns.ac.rs</u>
- [10] Евгеньевич, С. А., "Разработка специального математического и программного обеспечения для автоматизированной диагностики сложных систем, Диссертация", Москва, 2007.
- [11] Ašonja, A., Desnica, E., Palinkaš, I., Analysis of the static behavior of the shaft based on finite element method under effect of different variants of load, Applied Engineering Letters, Vol. 1, No. 1, pp. 8-15, 2016.
- [12] Miladinović, S., Radosavljević, S., Veličković, S., Atyat, R., Skulić, A., Šljivić, V., Optimization of efficiency of worm gear reducer by using taguchi-grey method, Applied Engineering Letters, Vol. 2, No. 2, pp. 69-75, 2017.

# Session 4.

# **Oil and Gas Engineering**

### APPENDIX TO RESEARCH OF ENERGY EFFICIENCY OF PETROLEUM INDUSTRY OF SERBIA PETROL STATIONS

Sanja Milijančević<sup>1</sup>, Dragan D.Milanović<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>NIS Gazprom Neft Sales and Distribution Block, Serbia <sup>2</sup>University of Belgrade, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Belgrade, Serbia e-mail: ddmilanovic@mas.bg.ac.rs

**Abstract:** The paper shows the measures implemented by NIS (Petroleum Industry of Serbia) company in order to increase energy efficiency emphasizing the scope of work of petrol stations. Defined measures application is analyzed by showing interdependence of energy performance indicators (EnPI) with regard to realized income. The results have shown that EnPI is being reduced by income increase which leads to conclusion that defined measures under the current conditions of business dealings contribute to more rational use of energy and savings in business dealings.

Key words: optimization, energy efficiency, petrol station, rationality

#### INTRODUCTION

Sustainable development has been a fundamental principle of European Union since 1997 whereby an emphasis is placed on the priority areas of the sustainable development such as climate changes, health of citizens, sustainable transport, natural resources and energy production from renewable resources. According to numerous studies, it is possible to save minimum 20% of energy even though it is necessary to invest significant funds in new, energy efficient equipment and energy services in order to realize these potential savings. Considering fast increase of energy demand, especially in developing countries, energy efficiency must be one of the main global policies trying to harmonize the increased needs in order to encourage development and improve life conditions of all citizens on one hand, and fight against global warming and heating on the other hand [6]. Particular emphasis is placed on the producers obtaining energy from fossil fuels which are required to obtain part of energy from renewable sources or to help the development of technologies for producing this type of energy by financing.

Although it is a global problem, effective actions within the field of energy efficiency require general structural frame. Only by combining measures at different levels (national, regional, local), it is possible to use all potential and make serious steps towards putting an end on natural resources consumption trend in the scope greater than the Earth is able to renew in exactly the same period (Earth Overshoot Day).

Serbian energy policy is primarily directed towards: development of energy infrastructure, energy sources diversification in order to provide secure supply, modern technologies introduction within energy sector, reduction of final energy consumption increase, energy efficiency increase as well as increasing the use of renewable energy sources. There is a possibility of implementing numerous measures at local levels bringing them closer to the citizens so that by changing certain behaviour patterns, everyday activities should be directed towards rational energy use not only at work place, but also at home. As it can be seen, energy efficiency represents the sum of intentions and actions in all areas of life for the purpose of the ultimate aim of minimal energy consumption with the set requirement that level of work and life remains the same or becomes better. It does not mean that energy saving should imply renunciation but that its efficient use may contribute to improving the quality of life and work as well as the greater production competitiveness.

NIS is one of the greatest vertically integrated energy companies in Southeast Europe. Elementary business activities are exploration, production and processing of petroleum and gas, wide range of petroleum products trade as well as energy projects realization. The company owns processing complex in Serbia including two plants in Pancevo and Novi Sad, plant for LPG (Liquefied Petroleum Gas) production as well as retail network of petrol stations in Serbia and neighbouring countries. As such, the company recognized the importance of energy efficiency improvement contributing to secure energy supply, standard increase, reduction of import dependence and reduction of negative effects on

environment so that certified energy management system was established as far back as 2013 (EnMS) in compliance with the requirements of standard SRPS EN ISO 50001:2012.

Energy efficiency increase and energy management represent one of the strategic aims of the company, which are implemented through programmes for energy efficiency increase by introducing the practice of saving and rational use of energy at the level of the entire company as well as by the implementation of new technologies that would reduce energy consumption.

Energy policy is based on the responsible energy management and continuous improvement of energy efficiency in all production processes, plants and facilities. With an aim of preserving energy resources and reduction of negative impacts on environment, implemented activities refer to the following:

- Improvement of energy efficiency within all organizational units of the company
- Reduction of negative impacts on the environment coming from plants and facilities
- Setting and review of aims in compliance with best world practice for the industrial branch to which it belongs
- Establishment, application and continuous improvement of energy management system in all organizational units of the company
- Fulfilment of legal obligations in terms of energy use and energy efficiency
- Energy consumption monitoring and energy base establishment
- Determining and monitoring of key indicators of energy performances (EnPI)
- Reconsideration of energy consumption
- Establishment of appropriate reporting system
- Taking corrective measures for improvement of energy efficiency and energy management system maintenance
- Taking preventive measures and continuous improvement of energy management system [3].

Along with development and improvement of energy efficiency management in the processes of production of all stated company segments, there is also an arising need to pay equal attention to slightly smaller energy facilities such as petrol stations, the number of which in Serbia is 330. By investing in modernization, development and improvement of efficiency of retail network, simultaneously implemented measures are those for energy efficiency increase, programmes management and projects for rational use of energy.

The aim of implementing the mentioned activities is the achievement of better economic benefit for the organization through implementation of cost-effective measures for improving energy efficiency i.e. the use of renewable energy sources thereby not disturbing the quality and quantity level of services or products offered to the consumers by the company (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Fundamental benefits from the application of energy management system

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Energy planning, measures defining and reconsideration in NIS

Activities of energy planning process in the company are implemented within the procedure of business planning on the level of all organizational sections of the company and imply the following:

- Identification of legal and other regulations
- Energy review
  - Collection of data on the consumption and energy use manners
  - Identification of significant consumption and energy use
  - Possibilities for energy efficiency improvement
- Defining:
  - General and separate energy aims
  - Action plan of energy efficiency
  - Energy saving program and energy efficiency increase

Upon implemented planning, measures taken comprise investment and organizational and technical measures. Investment measures imply investing in improvement of technical and technological characteristics of plants and equipment, new technologies application, projects for the use of waste fuels for the production of electricity and heat, introduction of automated monitoring system of energy balance and projects for the use of alternative / renewable energy sources.

Organizational and technical measures imply regular control and maintenance of equipment and installations, complying with the recommendations on rational energy use (computers, elevators, lighting, air conditioning system, water consumption, fuel consumption), training of employees within the field of energy efficiency as well as actions taken to increase employees' awareness of the effect of their everyday activities on reducing energy consumption.

Energy review process represents the procedure which, through measurement and analysis of the current energy consumption, identifies the areas of significant energy consumption and measure for improving energy performance. Subject matter of energy review refers to all plants and facilities including related equipment and all processes as well as employees representing the important factor which has an impact on energy efficiency.

On the basis of the collected data, energy consumption trends are analyzed and significant energy consumption areas have been determined (plants, facilities, equipment, processes and employees).

By identifying the areas of significant energy consumption the requirements for defining energy performance indicators are acquired (EnPI) as well as the comparative energy values arising from the same for each separate plant, section and facility. When defining EnPI, it is necessary to be guided by certain criteria which implies that it should be easy for understanding, measurable, actual and not expressed in large number so that measuring and obtained results would be as representative as possible (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Criteria for defining energy performance indicators (EnPI)

Finally, on the basis of the identified significant energy consumers, priority energy consumers in need of energy performance improvement are identified through realization of identified measures for energy performance improvement.

In addition to regular energy review carried out in compliance with the defined plan and legal obligations, extraordinary review can be done as well. Extraordinary energy review is done in case energy performance shows significant deviations and changes but only for those areas of significant energy consumption in which significant deviations or changes in energy performance have arisen [3]. A comprehensive improvement of energy efficiency is accomplished in this way.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Based on analysis of the existing state of affairs in the retail facilities and equipment, energy use and consumption, significant energy use and consumption areas are identified as well as the possibility for improvement of energy efficiency of retail facilities, general and separate energy aims are determined, measures for energy efficiency increase are defined and appropriate indicators of energy performance are chosen (EnPI) and measures and effects of implemented measures are monitored through them.

Organizational and technical measures for energy efficiency increase at petrol stations, also having an impact on raised awareness and competences of the employed within the field of energy management are introduced as the recommendations for all employees at petrol stations as follows:

- Cooling and heating devices (central systems, air conditioners, heating bodies) should be used so that temperature in the facility is within 20-22 °C
- Doors and windows on the facility should be closed in case cooling and heating devices are turned on
- Outer lighting should be turned off from the morning till twilight except for the case of reduced visibility due to bad weather
- Interior lighting depending on the facility structure should be either turned off or turned on to the extent enabling normal facility functioning
- Within the facility, lighting should be turned off in all rooms when there is no necessity for it toilets, warehouses, auxiliary rooms etc.
- All fridges/refrigerated showcases should be turned off in case they are not used at the moment for sale of additional assortment
- On the facilities selling LPG, it is necessary to pay attention that LPG pump does not function in manual but in automatic mode [5].

Additional measures implemented significantly influencing the increase of energy efficiency and reduction of consumption at petrol stations are as follows:

- Reactive energy compensation
- Implementation of outer and interior LED lighting
- Reduction of approved power

Key activities necessary to be implemented with an aim of adequate monitoring of the process implied are as follows:

- Securing the adequate mesuring point and measuring equipment
- Securing the reliability of measuring equipment
- Measuring and entry of data in compliance with defined plan
- Data analysis
- Energy performance analysis Achievement review EnPI

Implemented measures accomplishment is shown through interdependence of energy performance indicators with regard to accomplished income.



Figure 3. EnPI with regard to the achieved income

On the basis of the observed data for the period January - July 2018 (Figure 3), it can be seen that EnPI is being reduced by an increase of income. As income increase in sale of petroleum products and additional assortment and services at petrol stations also implies increased energy products consumption at retail facilities which is reflected through greater use of technical and technological equipment and resources, EnPI reduction precisely shows that saving and rational energy use is achieved by the efficient resources management. On the contrary, income increase would lead to an increase of EnPI which in that case would indicate the need for additional measures introduction and implementation control for the purpose of energy efficiency increase of retail facilities.

On the basis of the aforementioned, it can be realized that measures implemented with an aim of energy saving at the retail facilities, directly affect decline in operational costs of business dealings and therefore increase the income which the company obtains.

#### CONCLUSION

Measures taken for the purpose of achieving energy efficiency of petrol stations are directed towards reduction of technical and technological resources resulted in reduction of costs along with simultaneous maintenance of the quality and level of business dealings and services provision at retail facilities. Foreseen and long-term investment into construction of new facilities built according to the principle of energy efficient facilities, reconstruction of existing facilities and procurement of new equipment are carried out through continuous investments into retail network development in compliance with the company development plan. All mentioned activities significantly rationalize energy consumption and represent the base of sustainable business dealings.

In order to realize energy policy as successful as possible, NIS is guided by the following principles:

- Management and employees directly and actively participate in improvement of energy efficiency, application and constant improvement of energy management system
- Full control within energy production and consumption is implemented through technological processes improvement, new technologies introduction, monitoring and reporting the achieved results
- Continuous investment into programmes and projects for improving energy efficiency
- Continuous improvement of energy consumption monitoring system and reporting on all levels are carried out for the purpose of providing support to operational management of energy systems and bringing decisions within the field of energy management
- Energy costs are reduced, competitiveness and profit growth is increased
- Advantageous environment is created in order to motivate the employees and form positive habits in everyday work through training and providing information for the employed [3].

Reduction of costs of business dealings, energy efficiency increase, competitiveness increase, environment protection as well as improvement of company image are directly influenced by complying with the provisions of Standards for energy management system ISO 500001.

In order to successfully implement the measures for energy efficiency increase, it is of utmost importance that the employees are aware of its importance as well as that they rationally refer to energy consumption in everyday work which is best achieved by communication, education and programmes for raising awareness of energy efficiency significance that the company continuously implement by motivating its employees to contribute together to set strategic goal.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] https://www.nis.eu/
- [2] https://www.energetskiportal.rs/
- [3] n.n., Energy Policy, NIS, Novi Sad, 2013
- [4] n.n, Energy Review in NIS, Novi Sad, Standard, NIS, Novi Sad, 2014
- [5] n.n., Maintenance and Exploitation of Petrol Stations, Standard, NIS, Novi Sad, 2017
- [6] Rakic, B., Energy Policy of European Union in Conditions of Globalization, Magazine "Economic themes", page 1-16, 2008
- [7] Gvozdenovic D., Markovic, D., Energy Efficiency as Sustainable Development Requirement of Local Community, Synthesis - Energy Efficiency and Distributed Systems, page 196-198, 2015.

### OPTIMIZING THE MAINTENANCE PROCESS OF PETROL STATIONS OF PETROLEUM INDUSTRY OF SERBIA

Dragan D.Milanović<sup>1</sup>, Sanja Milijančević<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Belgrade, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Belgrade, Serbia <sup>2</sup>NIS Gazprom Neft Sales and Distribution Block, Serbia e-mail: ddmilanovic@mas.bg.ac.rs

**Abstract:** This paper investigates certain possibilities of optimizing the maintenance process of petrol stations of energy company NIS (Petroleum Industry of Serbia). Maintenance system is analyzed by presented monitoring of suspension due to technical factors and the most frequent causes of direct trade loss in case of suspended operation at petrol station are defined. The results have shown that the primary cause based on the number of suspensions does not have a dominant impact on trade decline. As a matter of fact, the most critical suspension is the factor having a slightly smaller number of suspension hours but the malfunction of which directly affects the suspension of the entire retail facility operation consequently followed by the loss of trade.

Key words: Optimization, Maintenance, Petrol station, Improvement

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Considering the global market development including a constant struggle for acquiring new customers and keeping those already existing, market competition can be won only by the companies which besides constant investment into development of new products and services offered to their consumers, recognize the importance of managing various activities intended for preserving physical goods and technical means along with constant care for environment protection and protection at work thereby securing the safe working environment to the employees.

Aiming to satisfy an increasingly finicky market striving for continuous innovations and production increase followed by minimum costs, organization and efficient management of the maintenance processes represent one of the key segments for reducing costs and thereby for profitability increase. Complex work resources, characteristic for the industry of production, processing and trade of petroleum require continuous maintenance technology improvement followed by the constant investment into both, development of new solutions based on technological development and into the processes of automation and development of information technologies in order to control and manage the entire process more efficiently. Investment into maintenance processes represent a long-term, costeffective investment which provides energy companies with the possibility to efficiently manage maintenance processes, reduces the accidental events likelihood, great plants operation failure, reduces the environment pollution and increases the industrial safety and protection at work for the employees. As NIS is one of the greatest vertically integrated energy companies in the Southeast Europe, its basic business activities are exploration, production and processing of petroleum and gas, trade of wide assortment of petroleum products as well as energy projects realization. It owns processing complex in Serbia including two facilities in Pancevo and Novi Sad, facility for the production of LPG (liquefied petroleum gas) as well as network of petrol stations in Serbia and neighbouring countries [1].

Retail network in Serbia comprises 330 petrol stations accomplishing annual trade of about 3.3 million tons a year. In compliance with the adopted strategy, NIS is going to continue investing into modernization, development and improvement of retail network efficiency as well as increase of market participation not only in Serbia but also in the neighbouring countries. Along with development and financial growth plans, the focus is on the improvement of maintenance and management system of exploiting petrol stations equipment along with optimization of the operational performances of business dealings also being in accordance with technical and economic justifiability. Any failure in the operation or damage of the facility at petrol stations directly causes sale suspension and trade decline, increases the possibility of injuries at work or affects dissatisfaction of the customers or in an extreme case their loss. Consequently, significant attention is devoted precisely to the processes of organizing maintenance of equipment and facilities of petrol stations, their optimization, automation and analysis of suspension causes.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Maintenance and exploitation of petrol stations

Technical and investment maintenance of equipment and facilities of NIS petrol stations is organized so that it enables efficient, reliable and safe exploitation and is carried out by means of preventive (periodical) and corrective (upon call) maintenance.

Technical maintenance of NIS petrol stations includes the following:

- Maintaining devices for intake, storage and sale of petroleum products at petrol stations;
- Maintenance of facilities and infrastructure at petrol stations;
- Control and supervision of works carried out at petrol stations;
- Preparation of the plans for preventive examinations and maintenance, plans for cleaning and certification of tanks, certification of fuel dispensers, measuring devices and measuring equipment in compliance with legal regulations.

In compliance with the Standard for energy management system ISO 50001 defining the guidelines for the rational energy management, all employees as well as third parties are obliged to comply with the principles of the energy efficiency and recommendations for efficient energy use in the course of construction, reconstruction, technical maintenance and everyday operation of petrol stations.

Standard ISO 50001 helps the company to reduce the energy consumption using the best practice for the management of energy, measuring and reporting system as well as the promotion of energy efficiency in the supply chain.

By complying with the provisions of the Standard for energy management system, direct impact on the business factors is accomplished as follows:

- Reduction of the costs
- Sustainable business dealings
- Environment protection
- Improvement of the company image

Preventive (periodical) maintenance is carried out through implementation of defined periodical examinations and in compliance with the requirements of the legal regulations and comprises maintenance of the equipment, area and building of the petrol station.

In case of any noticed defect which disables safe or normal exploitation of the equipment, in the course of mandatory daily examination carried out on a daily basis, the responsible and authorized person shall report the failure which, at the same time, represents a mandatory step in case of corrective, i.e. maintenance upon call.

In addition to the preventive and daily examinations, extraordinary examinations are also carried out after bad weather or after HSE accident causing or which could cause damages of separate elements of the facility or equipment construction. Mentioned examinations shall be carried out after breakdowns within systems supplying heating, water and energy, within telecommunication networks and in case of detected deformities of building and facility base.

Defects ascertained in the course of regular or extraordinary examination of the facility are recorded through Orpheus Web application (Image 1).

Person in charge chooses suspension type from the drop-down list and terms entered in each of below offered options are exclusively those disabling sale at petrol station due to any reason. Precise date and time of suspension duration shall be stated for each type of suspension and more detailed explanation may be added into the note box. It is necessary to choose the option "Entry" at the end of each entry per type of suspension.

Data recorded through Orpheus Web application represent the base of further analysis of suspension occurrence causes in operation of petrol stations, estimation of costs and losses as well as planning future measures in order to eliminate causes which may influence the suspension occurrence.

Broj zastoja:	688		
Tip zastoja	Remont i odrzavanje 🔹		
Podtip	PLANSKO: Ciscenje rezervoara		
Pocetak zastoja	01.12.2017 13:40 Vrsta zastoja	O Automat	
	01 12 2017	Vrsta goriva	
Kraj zastoja	01.12.2017 15	🔘 Cela BS	
Trajanje zastoja:	0 minuta.		
Napomena			
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj		
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo		
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo 24010 [EVRO DIZEL	•	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo 24010 J EVRO DIZEL Dodaj DDrisi X	•	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo 24010   EVRO DIZEL Dodaj Obrisi X	•	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo [24010] EVRO DIZEL Dođej DObrisi X Sifra goriva Gorivo	-	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo 24010   EVRO DIZEL Dodaj Dbrisi X Sifra goriva Gorivo	•	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo 24010 [EVRO DIZEL Dođaj Obrisi X Sifra goriva Gorivo	•	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo 24010 [EVRO DIZEL Dođaj Obrisi X Sifra goriva Gorivo	-	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo [24010 [EVRO DIZEL Dođaj Obrisi Sifra goriva Gorivo]	•	
	Odaberite vrstu goriva na kojem je zabeležen zastoj Gorivo 24010 [EVRO DIZEL Dodaj Obrisi X Sifra goriva Gorivo		

Figure 1. Example of recording suspensions through Orpheus Web application

#### KPI maintenance and exploitation of petrol stations

The aim of maintenance procedure of NIS petrol stations is their optimal operation having minimal suspensions in operation and minimal costs of maintenance within the foreseen budget along with care of environment protection and protection at work. KPI process of maintenance (Table 1) is measured according to the number of hours of suspension due to technical deficiencies and on the basis of the maintenance costs compared with the business and quarterly plans [2].

Table 1. Key in	ndicators of	f maintenance	process accomplishment
-----------------	--------------	---------------	------------------------

Name of KPI	Determining KPI	Measuring unit of KPI	Source of data
Suspension monitoring	Number of hours of suspension due to technical deficiencies	h	Orpheus Application
Technical maintenance costs	Maintenance costs compared to BP and QPR	rsd	EBITDA

#### Report on monitoring of suspended operation of petrol stations (January - July 2018)

The report on monitoring of suspended operation of petrol stations in the concrete example comprises the sum expressed in the hours for the observed period from January - July 2018 per type of suspension due to technical deficiencies or planned repair and maintenance (Table 2).

Suspension code	Name of Suspension	Hours of suspension
1	Power outage	470:15
2	Management system malfunction	161:05
3	Faulty automat	675:43
4	Technical malfunction of the equipment	0:00
5	Planned repair and maintenance	389:40
6	Unforeseen repair and maintenance	10:25
7	Reconstruction/Rebranding	6:50
	Total for the period January-July 2018:	1713:58

Table 2. Statistics of petrol station operation suspension

Collection, processing and analysis of data are carried out on a weekly basis and subsequently on a monthly, quarterly and yearly basis. As the suspended operation of petrol station represent one of the significant factors having direct impact on the realized trade, maintenance process, on one hand, may have a great impact on the losses in business dealings in case of inadequate maintenance processes management or, on the other hand, may achieve significant savings and reduce operational costs of business dealings providing that the entire process is managed in a planned way taking care thereby of respecting legal regulations and international standards.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

By analyzing the obtained results (Image 2), four dominant reasons for suspension are noticed:

- 1. Faulty automat
- 2. Power outage
- 3. Planned repair and maintenance
- 4. Management system malfunction



Image 2: Distribution of suspensions in petrol stations operation according to suspension type

Although "Faulty automat" constitutes the greatest part in suspension, this suspension type does not significantly influence the quality of operation and eventual loss of trade since it implies suspension per one fuel pistol and considering that petrol station has even up to 13 fuel pistols, this type of failure does not represent critical suspension.

Certainly, providing that the preventive examinations are introduced as well as the replacement of consumable equipment (straps, pistols, hoses), failures would be significantly reduced but they would be followed by the additional increase of preventive maintenance costs.

"Power outage" represents suspensions in operation on which the company neither has the influence nor is able to prevent them. They are most frequent in case of weather disasters or breakdowns on the power plants for power production and supply. The problem of power outage has been overcome by the construction or purchase of mobile generators. Considering that the installation of generators in all petrol stations would be economically inefficient, their installation is done only in the most frequent facilities which at the same time have the greatest influence on trade while an adequate number of mobile generators is provided for the needs of other petrol stations.

"Planned repair and maintenance" comprises suspensions due to calibration of devices and cleaning tanks. Providing that the mentioned works are carried out at night in the night mode, safety risk would be significantly increased followed by simultaneous increase of costs for services. In order to reduce mentioned suspensions impact on trade of derivatives, the activities in this segment of maintenance are organized in the periods of less consumer frequency at retail facilities so that the partial suspension in operation, for example of one filling site, has the least impact on the sale loss.

Although "Management system malfunction" has slightly lesser share in suspension, it represents the most critical suspension of operation since its breakdown terminates the operation of the entire facility. The systems for management comprise IT systems (fiscal cash registers, printers, computers and DOMS controllers enabling interconnection of different types of equipment at petrol stations).

Besides the four mentioned first ranked suspensions, they also occur due to the following:

- 5. Unforeseen repair and maintenance
- 6. Reconstruction/Rebranding
- 7. Technical malfunction of the equipment

"Unforeseen repair and maintenance" which in a concrete example represent the activity within maintenance in case of breakdown, as it can be seen, amounts to 10:25 hours for the period January – July, which on average represents 1:46 hours of suspension on a monthly basis. Mentioned suspension cannot be considered as hazardous to undisturbed operation of the facility and the entire retail network. "Reconstruction/Rebranding" represents the category of the foreseen suspension of operation and is carried out in the afore-planned periods and terms.

As it can be seen on the basis of the given distribution of suspensions in the operation of petrol stations according to the type of suspension (Diagram 1), last ranked one is "Technical malfunction of the equipment" having zero hours of suspension since there are no suspensions due to it. Therefore, it can be concluded that maintenance service in charge of the organization and control of processes, performs an adequate planning and management of preventive and foreseen maintenance processes thus minimizing the suspensions of retail facilities operation which may be caused by technical and technological malfunction.

To conclude, although placed in the fourth place according to the number of suspension hours, interrupted operation due to management system malfunction (IT system) may be considered as the most critical taking into account that it results in termination of the entire operation at the retail facility. Necessary measures imply hardware improvement by investing into modernization of computer equipment, fiscal printers and network equipment followed by simultaneous investment into development and training of the employees so that they would be able to recognize and remove shortages as soon as possible upon their occurrence.

#### CONCLUSION

Aiming to efficiently manage petrol stations maintenance process, continuously implemented activities are as follows:

- Plans for the use, maintenance and certification of measuring and regulation equipment are prepared
- There is a continuous monitoring of equipment and devices development in terms of maintenance, exploitation, ecology and safety
- Equipment unification is carried out
- Unique records of the technical and technological equipment base is kept
- Control, monitoring, recording and informing related to reporting breakdowns at petrol stations are carried out and elimination of the same within defined deadlines is monitored.
- Power saving is secured by complying with the Standards for power management system ISO 50001.

In addition to the mentioned activities, systems in use are also those for derivatives leakage detection thus reducing the possibility of losses and secure the protection as follows:

- Sensors under pump devices and in tank manholes
- Double layer of tanks including under-pressure, overpressure and electrical unit controlling the pressure and alarms in case of change
- Electrical measuring probes having derivatives leakage alarm built-in.

All facilities also contain fire-protection systems thereby providing property protection, reducing the possibility of breakdown and risk to life not only of the employees but also of the customers:

- Fire-protection switchboard
- Fire-protection devices
- Hydrants
- Smoke detectors in petrol stations facility
- Equipment and devices for anti-explosion protection

As one of preventive and planned maintenance processes, regularly implemented activities are in compliance with the provisions of standards SRPS ISO 60079-17: Recommendations for examination and maintenance of electrical installations within hazardous premises - apart from mines thus securing regular control and raising the protection level of electrical equipment in "Ex" performance.

Considering territorial indentation of retail facilities in the territory of Serbia as well as impossibility of unifying all facilities and equipment, the service in charge of technical maintenance of NIS petrol stations, through activities and measures implemented, successfully manage petrol stations maintenance process to a considerable extent. Continuous investments into innovations, development of new solutions, compliance with international standards and process automation result in notable elimination of profit loss due to operation suspension as well as mistakes thus achieving maintenance costs reduction. Previously mentioned facts also result in taking care of energy efficiency, environment protection and safety at work along with simultaneously achieved increase of credibility, competitiveness of business dealings and reputation that the company has in the market.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] https://www.nis.eu/
- [2] n.n., Petrol Stations Maintenance and Exploitation, Standard, NIS (Petroleum Industry of Serbia), Novi Sad, 2017.
- [3] Dhillon, B.S., Engineering maintenance : a modern approach, 2002.
- [4] Bonde, A.S., Fulzele, A.C., The Industrial Maintenance Management and Implementing Maintenance Policies for Improvement in Productivity, International Journal Of Computational Engineering Research, vol. 328-331, 2013.
- [5] Pradhan, MM.K., Bhol, J.P., Trends and Perspectives in Industrial Maintenance Management, Technical Proceedings of National Symposium on Recent Developments in Industrial Maintenance Management, vol.27-35, 2006.
- [6] Ikwunze, K. C., Nwoau, H. U., Developing maintance model for effective oil and gas equipment management: a case study, International Journal of Advanced Academic Research, vol 2, 2016.

## SPECIFIC CONDITIONS OF OIL SPILLS CLEANUP AT THE ARCTIC SHELF AND RISKS CONNECTED WITH THEM

**Alexander Salnikov** 

Ukhta State Technical University, Design and exploitation of main gas and oil pipelines Department, Ukhta, Russia e-mail: ugtusovet@yandex.ru

**Abstract**: The article considers the problems of oil spills liquidation at the Arctic shelf. A brief analysis of the specifics of the hydrometeorological conditions of the Arctic seas and its impact, both on the possibility of occurrence and on the process of detection, localization and liquidation of oil spills is given. The questions of probability estimation and damage assessment from oil spills in the Arctic shelf are considered. **Key words**: oil spills, Arctic shelf, damage

#### INTRODUCTION

There are several specific conditions of the Arctic seas that have a negative impact on the effectiveness of oil spill cleanup [1, 2]:

- difficult meteorological conditions (fogs, low clouds, low temperatures in winter, frequent storms, etc.);

- small depths in coastal zones and other navigational hazards;

- difficult ice conditions;

- poor transport infrastructure;

- significant distances between potential oil spills and concentration of forces for oil spills liquidation;

- a small number of deep-water, sheltered from the waves bays, where it would be possible to deploy resource bases;

-lack of sufficient forces for oil spills elimination and the difficulty in determining their quantity. The combination of these factors gives a synergetic effect of reducing the effectiveness of the work [3].

The presence of fog makes it difficult to use aircraft for monitoring oil slick. Due to the remoteness of the take-off areas and the locations of aircraft, long periods of 'flying' weather are required that in the Arctic are rare and short.

Ice is also an insurmountable obstacle for cleanup operations. Developed technologies for spills localizing exist only in continuous ice, but for bit and solid ice, these technologies cannot be used. The vastness of the basin, the small number of sheltered harbors and the weak transport infrastructure of the Arctic region make it very difficult to create a network of equipment bases and a grouping of ships that can quickly focus in the area of work. Nowadays the delay in starting of full-scale liquidation work in remote regions of the Arctic can be up to several days

Data about the dynamics of oil spill propagation resulting from rare field observations, satellite imagery and computer modeling using geoinformation systems can complement each other by increasing the accuracy of forecasting the dynamics of spreading and migration of an oil spill, but not completely predict it [4].

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Assessment of the probability of oil spills at the Arctic shelf

For assessing risks of oil spills at offshore projects, especially at large ones that are more than 700 tons, it is necessary to consider accidents during drilling and fishing operations, as well as accidents while transporting oil by pipelines and tankers.

The probability of accidents at oil pipelines is determined, as a rule, by one kilometer of the route. Thus, for submerged areas [5] it is recommended to take the value  $1.4 \cdot 10-5$  per km / year, while for

land sections of pipelines with a diameter of more than 24 inches, the frequency of accidents is higher by  $-2,5 \cdot 10^{-4}$  at 1 km / year.

The development of oil projects at shelf will lead to an intensification of oil transportation by tankers. However, tanker accidents are the most common causes of large oil spills (in hundreds of thousands of tons) in the sea. One of the most "expensive" accidents was the accident with the tanker Exxon Valdiz in the waters of Alaska in 1989. Exxon's losses were about 9 billion dollars with a spill of 37,000 tons of oil [6].

According to the data given in Table 1, large oil spills are most likely in case of navigational accidents with tankers - grounding, hull damage and collision. Such accidents are typical for complicated ice and navigation situation in the Arctic.

Established and emergency situations		Probability of spills per tanker per year according the volume of the spill (t)					
		< 7	7-700	700 - 5000	> 5000	Всего	
Loading, unloading		1,6.10-2	1,7.10-3	6,9·10 <sup>-5</sup>	2,9.10-5	1,8.10-2	
Operations	Bunkering	3,1.10-3	$1,4 \cdot 10^{-4}$	0	0	3,3·10 <sup>-3</sup>	
	Other operations	6,7·10 <sup>-3</sup>	2,7.10-4	0	0	7,0·10 <sup>-3</sup>	
Collisions		8,8.10-4	1,4·10 <sup>-3</sup>	3,5.10-4	$1,5 \cdot 10^{-4}$	2,7·10 <sup>-3</sup>	
Accidents	Strand landing	1,3.10-3	1,1.10-3	4,2.10-4	1,8.10-4	3,0.10-3	
	Case damage	3,2.10-3	4,2.10-4	$1,7 \cdot 10^{-4}$	7,4.10-5	3,9·10 <sup>-3</sup>	
	Fires and explosions	8,6.10-4	9,2·10 <sup>-5</sup>	7,7·10 <sup>-5</sup>	3,3.10-5	$1, 1 \cdot 10^{-3}$	
Other reasons		1,3.10-2	9,3.10-4	1,4.10-4	6,0·10 <sup>-5</sup>	1,4.10-2	
Total		4,5.10-2	6,1.10-3	1,2.10-3	5,2.10-4	5,3.10-2	

**Table 1.** The probability of accidents during oil transportation by tankers [7, 8]

#### Damage assessment of oil spills at the Arctic shelf

Along with the probability of oil spills, it is necessary to assess the probable damage from it. The maximum losses occur when oil reaches the coastal zones and the coastline. It is especially important to know which banks are or may be contaminated. In the international practice, the indexing of coasts (from 1 to 10, as their vulnerability increases) is used [9]. The maximum index is assigned to the swampy, sheltered from the excitement of the shore, overgrown with vegetation of shallow lagoons. Vulnerability of coastal zones depends on climatic conditions. Thus, based on the damage assessment studies that have been carried out as a result of oil spills in the Arctic seas and Prince William Sound (Alaska), it is concluded that the consequences of oil spills affecting the subarctic coastal environment can last much longer than in temperate latitudes, because of the slower pace of ecosystem restoration. [10,11] If such banks are polluted, not only large environmental damage is expected, but also significant costs for their purification. In addition to the geomorphological characteristics of the coast, the vulnerability is affected by the concentration of marine inhabitants that may suffer as a result of pollution. Thus, oil ingress into the estuarine zone of the river can make it completely harmful for spawning, which will have long-term consequences, and oil spills in places of mammal or bird accumulation can lead to their mass death. Assessment of the impact of oil spills on marine ecosystems and bioresources was elaborated in detail in [12], and biodiversity of the Arctic seas of the Russian Federation is clearly illustrated in [13]. The main conclusion of these studies is the assessment of Arctic ecosystems as extremely vulnerable to oil pollution.

#### CONCLUSION

With other equal parameters of intensity of offshore oil fields development, the risks associated with large oil spills in the Arctic significantly exceed the analogous indicators for more moderate climatic zones. While the integral indicators of the probability of a major oil spill lie in a fairly "quiet" range of "possible events" (one event in the range of 100 to 10,000 years), but the consequences of such incidents are difficult to assess because of their scale. Therefore, it is difficult to recognize the existing risks as "acceptable"

All measures for ensuring environmental safety in the implementation of oil projects at the Arctic shelf can be divided into organizational arrangements and scientific and technical research.

Among organizational arrangements there are:

the formation of a regulatory field in oil spills cleanup area and ensuring readiness for such incidents;
development of Management System for the liquidation of large oil spills at seas, involving organizations and resources from areas with a high concentration of potentially hazardous oil

production and transportation facilities; - creation of a network of warehouses (including floating ones) with equipment (with the financial support of oil companies), the creation of "response groups" involved in liquidation operations, the organization of their trainings.

Scientific and technical research should be focused on the following areas:

- development of methods for predicting the spread of oil spills in iced seas and remote tracking methods for oil spills in conditions of limited visibility (including using unmanned vehicles);

- development and production of fundamentally new means of large capacity (up to 5 tons) for the delivery of resources to work sites that ensure safe movement through water, swamps, broken and solid ice;

- development of new methods and means for localization and liquidation of oil spills at sea in conditions of broken solid ice and low ambient temperatures.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Mansurov, M.N., Surkov, G.A., Zhuravel, V.I., Marichev, A.V., Elimination of emergency oil spills in the ice seas, Under the general. Ed. Mansurov, M.N., OOO "IRTS Gazprom", 2004.
- [2] Potter, S., et al., Elimination of oil spills at the Arctic shelf, M: Shell Exploration & Production Services, 2013.
- [3] Salnikov, A.V., Mushrooms, G.G., Peculiarities of oil spill spread in the ice conditions of the Arctic waters, Proceedings of the Komi Scientific Center of the UrB RAS, No 3(23), pp. 11-15, 2015.
- [4] Salnikov, A.B., Mushrooms, G.G., Problems of localization and liquidation of oil spills in the Arctic seas, Construction of oil and gas wells on land and at sea, No.5, pp. 30-34, 2016.
- [5] Riser & pipelines release frequencies. Risk Assessment Data Directory& Report, OGP (International Association of Oil & Gas Producers), No. 434, pp. 17, 4<sup>th</sup> March, 2010.
- [6] Loan D., Steiner R., Wills, J., Recommendations on compliance with international standards on public participation, environmental monitoring, oil spill prevention and response, and application of liability standards in the Sakhalin Region of the Russian Federation, Alaska: OVN, 1999.
- [7] Lentaryov, A.A., Moninets, S.Yu., Problems of forecasting the risk of oil spills at sea, monograph, Vladivostok, Mor. state. University.
- [8] Oil tanker spill statistics 2011 // ITOPF (The International Tanker Owners Pollution Federation Limited). pp. 12.
- [9] NOAA. Environmental Sensitivity Index Guidelines. October, 1995. pp. 112.
- [10] Peterson, C., Rice, S., Short, J., Esler, D., Bodkin, J., Ballachey, B., Irons, D., Long-term ecosystem response to the Exxon Valdez oil spill, Science 302, pp. 2917-2932, 9<sup>th</sup> December, 2003.
- [11] Monson, D., Doak, D., Ballachey, B., Bodkin, J., Could residual oil from the Exxon Valdez spill create a long-term population "sink" for sea otters in Alaska?, Ecological Applications pp. 2917-2932, No.21. 2011.

- [12] Killie, B., Gulliksen, B., Effects of oil on arctic marine organisms, A preliminary study on the sympagic amphipod Gammarus wilkitzkii, Akvaplan-niva, Tromsø Rep., pp. 37, 433, 1994.
- [13] Atlas of the biological diversity of the seas and coasts of the Russian Arctic. Moscow: WWF of Russia, 2011. - 64 p.

### PROBLEMS OF ELIMINATION OF OIL SPILL EMERGENCY AT THE ARCTIC SHELF

#### **Alexander Salnikov**

Ukhta State Technical University, Ukhta, Russia e-mail: ugtusovet@yandex.ru

**Abstract:** This article is devoted to the problems of oil slicks spreading in water areas among ice and to modern methods of their detection. The review of the existing methods of oil spills localization in Arctic seas is provided in the article. The analysis of their distinctions, advantages and disadvantages from the point of applicability in the conditions of lowered air and water temperatures is given. The major factors reducing efficiency of each method are noted and recommendations about the choice of an optimum way of oil spills elimination in Arctic seas are made.

Key words: oil spills, emergency, elimination, Arctic seas.

#### INTRODUCTION

Emergency oil spills that take place on venues of oil extracting, transporting and processing industry are very harmful to ecosystems. This problem causes breaking of many natural processes and significantly changes conditions of organisms dwelling. This leads to negative economic and social consequences.

Due to the current tendency of extraction transfer of hardly removable hydrocarbons to the Arctic shelf this problem acquires special relevance. Decrease of possible negative consequences in the severe Arctic conditions that are characterized by hardly recoverable and vulnerable ecosystems becomes one of the most important problems of oil industry. [1]

Emergency spills on water basins cover significant areas. If the oil slick from one ton of the poured oil on the land can occupy up to 0,1 sq.km, then the area of a slick of the same volume on quiet water reaches 12 sq.km. Waves and wind aggravate the situation. It is also necessary to mention that the area of oil spill among ice that is characteristically to Arctic seas in waving and windy conditions difficult gives in to assessment.

Dynamics of oil slick spreading is necessary for expeditious localization and elimination of a slick. Both observations are needed: predicted ones that based on various mathematical models and natural ones.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

Modern technologies of a space radar-location with application of locators with the synthesized aperture have brought remote sounding of the Arctic water areas to qualitatively new level. [2] However, the main problem of their use in the Arctic seas is the complexity, and in some cases even impossibility of direct detection and exact assessment of oil spills parameters among ice covering. [3]

Despite mentioned disadvantages of satellite monitoring, accumulation and analysis of the data obtained with its help is useful for creation of the basic data that is applicable at mathematical modeling of oil spill spreading in ice seas, especially in case of depressurization of the sea oil pipeline under ice. [4]

Thus, the data obtained as a result of rare natural observations, pictures from satellites and mathematical modeling supplement each other and with high probability can predict spreading of an oil slick during time. All this leads to improvement of quality of the made plans for elimination of oil spills emergency and to the more exact determination of required forces and funds for their realization. Localization of a spill is traditionally carried out by installation of floating booms. [5] However, their effective usage is complicated because of weather conditions and an ice cover in Arctic seas. Waves and additional ice loads on booms cause ablation, oil duck and raise requirements of durability and reliability to booms and technical connections.

Nowadays the main methods of oil spills emergency elimination in seawater areas are thermal, mechanical and chemical.

Recently the special popularity is gained by a method of bacteriological destruction due to use of various oleophagous organisms. In the low temperature conditions of the Arctic shelf when oxidizing processes are considerably slowed down, these microorganisms make an essential contribution to oil decomposition. This way of oil spill elimination has essential potential in the Arctic water areas. However, it demands the considerable volume of the multiple researches that con-firm its efficiency. Therefore, it is more necessary to analyze traditional methods that are used at northern water areas.

Combustion of oil is one of the most widespread elimination methods that has been used since the 1960s. Burning on the place requires two components: fire-resistant booms and igniters.

The main characteristic of the correct burning is spot thickness. If the oil layer is rather big, then top layer freely burns, and lower is the insulator of heating transfer. It reaches preservation of low water temperature. However, if the layer gets thinner and heat exchange with the environment is more active, it can serve as the burning termination reason.

World scientists believe [6, 7] that this way is rather effective, especially in pack ice of various density, but its efficiency depends on initial conditions: time of response to an oil slick, thickness of a spot and wind speed.

It is possible to refer fire danger, toxicity, a small "temporary window" on open water, special requirements imposed to booms design and low efficiency to disadvantages of this method. Formation of a cancerogenic deposit after burning makes up to 25% of the slick volume, and the rest after burning by different estimates can reach up to 50% of volume.

During mechanical removal of oil from water surface oil localization with the help of booms and gathering by petrocatchers (skimmers) are carried out. At first, the area of an oil slick spreading is reduced. Then layer gets thicker that facilitates operation of skimmers. After that, skimmers collect oil that comes to containers located on the vessel with its further utilization.

Depending on properties, amount of spilled oil, ice covering and weather conditions, various types of skimmers (different in design principle of working) are applied. It is established that their usage is most effective in case of fast reaction of the vessel with a complete set of the equipment and in water that is completely free from ice.

However tests of skimmers of various designs that were held among ice covering authorized by the American department of surrounding environments protection in 2013 have shown their efficiency only at considerable (25 mm) thickness of a film and at small ice concentration (the unity was 3 points).

It is possible to carry small volumes of collecting, existence of a residual film, labor input and low efficiency in ice conditions that is influenced by waves, temperature, viscosity of collected product and existence of a snow and ice cover to the main disadvantages of mechanical method. [7]

Within a chemical method, it is possible to allocate use of sorbents and dispersants. However, sorption properties of the known sorbents seriously depend on viscosity of the collected oil that in the conditions of the lowered temperatures has key value. Besides, the sorbent impregnated with oil has to be mechanically collected from a surface of the water. This leads to various well-known problems.

Dispersants are the means that intensify natural dispersion of oil in the thickness of water. Use of these means is recognized as an ecologically acceptable and very effective under certain conditions way of elimination of oil spill emergencies.

Dispersants are irreplaceable when as a result of strong wind and adverse sea conditions mechanical collecting of oil and burning it out becomes unsafe or inefficient. They promote division of oil into the smallest drops that quickly break in water to safe concentration that considerably accelerates the natural bio-degradation of oil proceeding even at low temperatures in the Arctic conditions.

Spreading of oil, its drift and processes of degradation have unique features in ice cover conditions. Temperature depending on which properties of oil (viscosity, density, a superficial tension) change, direction, current force and wind have a great influence on spreading processes.

Oil, getting on a limited water surface with floating ice, appears under ice, on the ice surface and inside ice. Oil is exempted from an ice cover only in the spring and it can occur for several hundreds or even thousands of kilometers from the place of leak. As a result, the huge territory of the ocean that was earlier clean is polluted.

Besides, oil in congestions of fragments of sea ice and under them remains fresh and dispersed during longer period, than in other areas because of the lowered speed of evaporation, bigger thickness of the oil film and smaller intensity of hashing interfering oil emulsification. Joint migration of a dispersant and oil with ices potentially allows to continue dispergating after their thawing.

It is possible to refer increase of dispersants efficiency in case of wind speed and wave height increase that is typical to northern water areas to ad-vantage of dispersants use in comparison with application of mechanical collectors skimmers and burning. [7]

Thus, the chemical method with application of dispersants can be considered as the most acceptable in struggling against oil spills in the Arctic shelf.

It is necessary to mention that broad use of dispersants restrains by a number of factors. First, it is an insufficient study of their behavior in ice conditions. The compounding of dispersants, as a rule, is not universal. Environment conditions, physical and chemical properties of dispersed oil and oil products have considerable impact on dispersants efficiency. Besides, a number of re-searchers believes that use of dispersants in the Arctic with use of the existing technologies of dispersion is rather complicated. [6]

Broad application of dispersants is limited by their toxicity. So, in the USA and Canada dispersants are used only for elimination of oil spills emergencies weighing more than 30 tons and over sea depth over 150 m. However, the preliminary analysis of the existing dispersants of global manufacturers has revealed a tendency to the outlined decrease in their toxicity. For example, dispersants of the second generation of Corexit 9527, Magnus, Varine cieanez Smilh herdez are much less toxic in comparison with the predecessors - Corexit 7664, Corexit 9500, BP 1002 and BP of 1001.

#### CONCLUSION

It is possible to assume that it is possible to receive a dispersant without any components containing the chlorinated hydrocarbons, benzene and phenolsin the nearest future. This dispersant will have similar characteristic with dispersants of the second generation. They will be capable to struggle against oil slicks in ice conditions. Development of new compounding will allow to use dispersants in the conditions of lowered temperatures and small salinity effectively.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Neimrovskaya, I.A., Oil in the ocean: pollution and natural streams, under the editorship of A.P. Lisitsin., M.: Scientific world, 2013.
- [2] Ivanov, A.Yu., et al., Expeditious monitoring of seawater areas: new geoformation decisions and Internet technologies / The earth from space, No.2(18), pp. 28-36, 2014.
- [3] Ivanov, A.Yu., Terleeva, N.V., Ivonin, D.V., Kuchey, A.A., Behavior and monitoring of oil spills in waters of the Arctic seas (on the example of the Barents Sea), Environment protection in an oil and gas complex, No.2, pp. 5-15, 2015.
- [4] Salnikov, A.V., Gribov, G.G., Features of oil spill spreading in an ice situation of the Arctic water areas, News of Komi scientific center OURO RAHN, No.3(23), pp. 11-15, 2015.
- [5] Mansurov, M.N., Surkov, G.A., Zhuravel, V.I., Marichev, A.V., Elimination of oil spills emergency the ice seas, Under a general edition of M.N. Mansurov, M.: LLC IRTs Gazprom, 2004.
- [6] Oil spills: the problems connected with mitigation of consequences of oil spills in the Arctic seas M.: WWF publishing house.
- [7] Potter, S., et al., Elimination of oil spills at the Arctic shelf, M.: Shell Exploration & Production Services, 2013.

# Session 5.

# **Engineering management**

### REALIZATION OF ONE SMART ENVIRONMENT FOR AGRICULTURAL PRODUCTION

#### Miloš Đurđević<sup>1</sup>, Natalija Vugdelija<sup>1</sup>, Nenad Kojić<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>ICT College for vocational studies, Belgrade, Serbia e-mail: natalija.vugdelija@ict.edu.rs, nenad.kojic@ict.edu.rs

Abstract: One of the biggest problems of agricultural producers in Serbia is insufficient efficiency in the utilization of natural resources. This results in fewer yields or products of lower quality, which reduces earnings and competitiveness in the market. This paper presents the creation of a smart environment, made up of physical objects and a web application, intended for agricultural production with application to the cultivation of various plant crops. The Web application "Pi-Sense" is intended to facilitate and automate primitive jobs, such as regulating the temperature in a greenhouse. The said environment provides support for tracking and controlling conditions in which the selected plants are being grown over a network, as well as sending warnings about various discrepancies and irregularities. Ensuring optimum conditions increases the quality and efficiency of production.

Key words: smart environment, web application, agricultural production

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The emergence of the Internet has contributed to the development in many spheres of life of a today's man, making a great impact in the development of the business environment. Information, its availability, collection and exchange, as well as the development of the necessary knowledge for interpreting it, enable the success of a business enterprise, and the Internet has become a perfect place and a tool for it [1]. By integrating web applications and physical devices that are connected and communicated over a network, we get something that is known as a smart environment [2]. A smart environment allows us to exchange data that was not previously possible, which leads to increased productivity, the creation of new business models and new sources of revenue [1]. In technologically developed countries, smart environments are increasingly present, and their importance in the life of citizens and the functioning of the state is noticeable [3]. The development of smart environments has been enabled by IPv6 protocol that is able to allocate an IP address to virtually anything, LTE technology that allows wireless transfers of large amounts of data at high speeds and similar modern technologies. With the development of microcontrollers, microcomputers and various types of sensors, the possibilities for use of such applications in almost all spheres of life are also increasing - for example in smart homes, smart management, energy management, transportation, agriculture, livestock, etc [4].

This paper presents the development of a smart environment in agricultural production. There is a tendency for young people to move out of the villages and show disinterest for agricultural production, which can be very demanding and difficult, and financially difficult to pay off. The development of Internet technology has brought light to development of agricultural modernization [5]. More recent technical solutions, which certainly include smart environments, can greatly facilitate and improve agricultural production [6]. Unfortunately, a large number of agricultural producers do not know that such solutions exist, or they do not understand how they can be used. There is also a belief that large financial investments are necessary, and that such systems are complicated for operation and maintenance. The implemented smart environment that allows optimal plant cultivation is very easy to use and consists of cheap components that cost less than \$10. In the development of the application, a combination of Python, PHP and JavaScript programming languages and MySQL database management system was used. The following sections will explain which environments and devices were used and why.

#### SYSTEM DESCRIPTION

Web application "Pi-Sense" is intended to facilitate and automate primitive jobs, and in this particular case it is related to agriculture. The application consists of 3 modules: for temperature, users and settings. Each of these modules is protected and cannot be accessed until a user is created by the administrator. The "Pi-Sense" application is designed and implemented for the purpose of better cultivation of plant crops from the very start and providing uninterrupted growth, which later leads to maximum income [7]. The implemented smart environment enables monitoring of the current temperature and air humidity in the greenhouse, as well as these data statistics for the past day. It is possible to add programs (the type of plant that is grown) and all parameters associated with that program, as well as editing and deleting them. Only authorized users can access the application with the appropriate parameters that are controlled. The main functionality of this application is that the system automatically turns the heating on and off when the temperature falls or reaches the maximum value and notifies the user if there is a drastic change in temperature, that is, if the temperature goes out of the range of optimal values and the temperature tolerance values defined in the program that is currently active.

The idea for the project itself came from personal needs. After analyzing the existing and available solutions, Sense Hat was selected as the solution that fits the most. Sense Hat is a module, or an electronic board that connects to Raspberry Pi and has various sensors, joystick and a multicolor pixel network that work as a small screen. Sense Hat was specially made for the Astro Pi mission, which launched several such devices into the space for various tests and measurements. Aside from this purpose, Sense Hat can be used as a weather station and deploy in the application described in this paper. However, Sense Hat has many other functionalities that we did not need, and that increase the price of the product. Financialy considerably more favorable variant was one sensor and a LED light (from the foundation Raspberry Pi) that cost order of magnitude less, and can meet the basic needs defined by the user. Bearing in mind the nature of Raspberry devices where the restrictions are minimal, which gives us great freedom in terms of engineering and allows us to use them for various functions described in the next chapter, it is clear that a simpler and cheaper option can be a great solution for personal needs and beyond. Considering that we did not find a product that has a specific function and purpose that we needed, we made the application "Pi-Sense", whose block diagram is shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1. A schematic view of used technologies

Making applications is based on WEB technologies, mostly because of their availability and ease of use for the end user where only the Internet connection and a browser are needed. Thus, the purpose of this application is to be available in the web browser on your mobile device, which is possible with the current code base, with minimal extensions.

#### Work environment

The application consists of several layers, of which three are used for the server part of the application:

- 1. PHP Laravel Framework
- 2. NodeJs Express Framework
- 3. Python

For the communication layer between the server languages, as well as the communication of the client part with the server, the following technologies were used:

- 1. Redis
- 2. Web sockets
- 3. API (application programming interface)

The programming language used for the client side is JavaScript - Vue.js Framework

On the server side data are stored in a MySQL database, which is administrated by the DataGrip tool from JetBrains and partly by Laravel where the migrations (existing tables and columns in them as well as the type of data that can be stored in the column) are defined.

In addition to the software part, the application also has hardware, which consists of:

- 1. Raspberry Pi
- 2. DHT11 Sensor for measuring temperature and air humidity
- 3. Proto board
- 4. Pi Cobbler Raspberry Pi and proto board connector
- 5. All accessories cables, resistors, led lights

#### SYSTEM DESIGN

Laravel framework is in charge of the API part of the application, manipulation of all stored data, initiation of background tasks that are used to read data from the sensor and store them, as well as processing the initial HTTP requests by the client. When the user types the initial URL in their browser Laravel is in charge of processing that HTTP request, and the application returns to the Home page which contains SPA (single page application). Vue.js framework is in charge of this application, as well as further navigation and processing of HTTP requests.

There are two types of background activities that are run every minute and every hour:

- 1. Activities that are run every minute serve to check whether a measured temperature is in the range defined by the minimum and maximum temperature, to turn the heating on or off depending on the current temperature and to notify the user by a phone call if the temperature difference is greater than tolerated. Scanned data are sent to the client side in the same pace via web sockets, in order to display them in real time.
- 2. Activities that are run every hour serve for storing data to the database for further processing and statistical purposes.

Express.js framework is in charge of controlling the GPIO (General-purpose input / output) pins located on Raspberry Pi through which it is connected to the sensor and the LED light located on the proto board, specifically for executing the python script that reads data from the sensor and the script that controls the lamp. The communication layer between Laravel and Express.js is Redis. Laravel tasks, when initiated, send a message through Redis to Express.js which listening and waiting for this message and which then continues to process the request and returns the necessary data.

#### Laravel Framework

Laravel is an open source framework for PHP language [8]. It uses the MVC architecture (Model View Controller) that separates between the logical layer and the layer of presentation. In practice, this allows web pages to contain a minimum code script because PHP scripting is separate from the presentation.

- Model represents the data structures. A typical model features functions that enable retrieving and inserting data from and into the database
- Controller works as an intermediary between the model and the view, processes HTTP requests and generates web pages.
- View serves to present data to the user. View is commonly a webpage, but in Laravel it can be a fragment a header or a footer, a RSS page or any other web page.

Laravel helps us to program in PHP programming language better and simpler. It adds modularity and the code becomes more readable and simpler for changes and corrections. The advantage of this framework in relation to others is that it is:

- Free
- Very easy to install and configure
- Thoroughly documented
- It has excellent community support through a large number of forums
- Includes a large number of libraries and features useful for application development.
- Fast and easy initially it contains a small number of libraries, and others are loaded as needed
- Generates clean and 'Search engine friendly' URLs that help with listing in search engines

All the directories can be divided into three groups:

- 1. Directories whose content is most oftenly changed (controllers, models, views, events, jobs), these are the files that the user needs to create or adjusts to their needs
- 2. The vendor directory contains the very core of the framework with the main classes needed for its work, as well as libraries that we install as needed.
- 3. Directories that contain the files that have already been written in, but they need amendments and changes (lang, config, errors).

In this smart environment, Laravel has the role of the main initiator of all events, responds to all client requests, and storages/retrieves data from the database.

#### NodeJs - Express Framework

NodeJs is a "low-level" I / O mechanism with the HTTP module [9]. If we use only the HTTP module, many jobs such as parsing data, cookies, sessions, etc. ... would have to be done manually. ExpressJs allows us to avoid this and deal with specific things.

NodeJs is in charge of responding to Laravel's requests for reading data from the sensor and forwarding them through a web socket to the front part to display it to the user. NodeJs has an open connection to Redis where it constantly listens for a message from Laravel and then retrieves the necessary data and continues to work with them.

#### Redis

Redis is an open source, key/value database that uses computer memory (RAM) to store these data [10]. It is also used as a message broker, which is implemented in this application. Redis is an intermediary between Laravel and Express.Js. Since there is no direct connection between these two programming languages, Redis is the perfect solution for communication and data exchange. Each of these languages has its advantages and disadvantages and in combination, they enable the realization and implementation of various programs together.

Redis has "channels" to which Node.js snaps, and Laravel sends a message to a particular channel, so it is exactly recognized what the message is and what needs to be done when it arrives.

Redis is extremely fast because it stores all data in RAM memory so it is very reliable and works in real-time environments.

#### Web sockets

Web Sockets is an advanced technology that allows an interactive communication connection to be opened in real time between a client (web browser) and a server. We can send messages to the server and receive event-driven messages (replies from the server to the sent messages).

Web sockets in the "Pi-Sense" application serve to display the data read from the sensors and display them to the end-user in real time. Data is received from NodeJs and is displayed in the application immediately.

#### **API** (application programming interface)

The development of the API is one of the most popular ways in practice both at the individual and company level. The API is part of a remote server that accepts requests and sends replies to them. This allows complete separation of server and client logic and brings the following benefits:

- Unburdening the server
- Better application scaling
- Modularity of the application
- Access from web browsers and from mobile devices (Andorid and iOs)

In the "Pi-Sense" application API is the agent between VueJs (front part) and Laravel (back part). Each request from the client uses the API and sends a request to the Laravel application, which again, after processing the request, sends a response to the client via the API. The client receives the requested results, or if an irregularity occurs, the error is displayed to the user in an understandable manner.

#### JavaScript - Vue.js Framework

Vue.js is one of the new software technologies used worldwide for web development and user interfaces. Vue.js is actually a JavaScript framework with a variety of optional user interface building tools [11]. One of the biggest advantages of using Vue.js is that it uses components that are separate entities and can be used countless times in the application wherever there is a need for them. Within one component there is everything that is needed, which is:

- JavaScript
- HTML
- CSS

Because of this, there is no need to write a special CSS and create a large file that is hardly sustainable in the majority of cases.

The purpose of VueJs is to display all necessary information to the user, allowing them to interact with the background of the application. Web Sockets are also present here (on the client side, a client's Web Socket script is running) and awaiting a message from the server. After receiving the message, further control over the data is taken over by VueJs and it displays it to the user in a proper way.

#### RaspberryPi

Raspberry Pi is a cheap computer (microcontroller) size of a credit card that connects to a monitor or TV, and uses a standard keyboard and a mouse. It has features similar to a desktop computer, from Internet browsing and high definition video reproduction to creating tables, text processing, and game play.

For the purposes of this application, the Raspberry Pi 3 Model B was used, as shown in Fig. 2, where it acts as a stand-alone web server [12]. It uses nginx as an HTTP server that processes requests and then sends them to be executed on PHP or NodeJs depending on the request.



Figure 2. Raspberry Pi with accompanying equipment

Aside from the listed used items, it also has a MySql database for data storage and PM2 in it [13]. PM2 is a process manager for NodeJs and a production tool that is raised automatically if for some reason the server drops and reboots. It has a load balancer built in, which is used if the traffic is very large, so the server instances are raised to multiple machines and work together for better performance and in order to respond to all the incoming requests.

In the end, a display of the temperature values shown in Fig. 3.



Figure 3. Temperature - pages

#### CONCLUSION

Serbia has great agricultural potentials that are not nearly as used as they could be. Smart environments enable the cultivation of the best quality organic products that can be competitive all over the world with their quality and price. With relatively small investments, small farmers can also have their own smart environment systems and monitor the cultivation of their agricultural crops. With the help of data processing, the right cultures for planting and cultivation on the parcels can be selected, as well as the best possible solutions for certain types of agricultural crops grown. An
additional benefit for both small and large agriculturists is in reducing the costs of fertilizing and watering the agricultural plots. The data, collected through these smart systems, can have a wider use for other manufacturers, if it was available to them. A smart agricultural environment can ensure the progress of the agricultural sector and improve the standards of agricultural producers with maximum utilization of natural resources.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Vermesan, O., Friess, P., Internet of Things-From Research and Innovation to Market Deployment, River Publishers, Denmark, 2014.
- [2] Nakashima, H., Handbook of ambient intelligence and smart environments, Heidelberg, 2010.
- [3] Komninos, N., Age of intelligent cities: smart environments and innovation-for-all strategies, Routledge, 2018.
- [4] Lovins, H., Smart agriculture, New Zealand, 2006.
- [5] Dan, L., Xin, C., Chongwei, H., Liangliang, J., Intelligent Agriculture Greenhouse Environment Monitoring System Based on IOT Technology, 2015 International Conference on Intelligent Transportation, Big Data and Smart City, Vietnam, 2015.
- [6] Chikoye, D., Gondwe, T., Nhamo, N., Smart technologies for sustainable smallholder agriculture:upscaling in developing countries, Academic Press, London, 2017.
- [7] Duckett, J., HTML and CSS: Design and Build Websites 1st Edition, 2014.
- [8] Stauffer, M., Laravel: Up and Running, November 2016.
- [9] Cantelon, M., Harter, M., Holowaychuk, T.J., Rajlich, N., Node.js in Action, 2014.
- [10] Carlson, J., Redis in Action, 2013.
- [11] Kyriakidis, A., Maniatis, K., The Majesty of Vue.js 2, 2017.
- [12] Jones, B., Beazley, D., PythonCookbook, 3rd Edition, 2013.
- [13] DuBois, P., MySQL (5th Edition) (Developer's Library), 2013.

# TOWARDS SMART ONTOLOGY BASED PROCESS FOR BUILDING RECONSTRUCTION

# Daniela Dvornik Perhavec<sup>1</sup>, Andrej Tibaut<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Maribor, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Transportation Engineering and Architecture

e-mail: daniela.d-perhavec@um.si; andrej.tibaut@um.si

**Abstract:** This work represents method of easier and faster way to gain knowledge about historical buildings. The 20 % facilities in Republic of Slovenia were built between 1857- 1948 while 75 % of all were built before 1989. In the Regional Archives there are many fewer plans. And data base is sufficient of data. Exploring historical is financially demanding and time-consuming – it lasts for 9 months to 2 years.

By Knowledge Management technology which based on databases, enable discovering new knowledge and predicting new solutions. This paper represents our way to collect and search new knowledge about historical building.

Key words: historical building, knowledge management, database

# INTRODUCTION

During reconstruction and maintenance of buildings we need to collect information about building in a faster and easier way. One of the most important reason why we need to do is BIM. By introducing BIM technology, investors realizing that there are fewer additional and unexpected works, and thus less additional costs. Construction contractors register fewer disruptions in the project, and easier and more efficient planning of work and matters regarding material, [1]. In order of the implementation of the European Public Procurement Guideline, [2], it may be required in the future, that projects for the renovation of historic buildings and cultural heritage facilities are made with BIM or similar tools. Therefore, it is necessary for the historical objects to fill the gaps brought by the lost plans and to shorten the phase of analysis of the existing object. The main phase in the project of reconstruction of the historical building is the analysis and research of the existing building, [3]. Research relating to any segment of the renewal of facilities is carried out individually, and the results of research, together with the executed project, usually end up in drawers of individual companies or offices at the local or national level. Detection of historical values during reconstruction, renovation or conservation of a building presents an increase in the risk for the investor and a disruption of the project for the contractor. Reconstruction projects compared to the projects of the new building are not only more complex (because of the interaction between the old and the new), but they are also more demanding. This is mainly due to the lack of knowledge of materials, construction laws and interactions between them, [4]. By introducing advanced knowledge management technologies based on databases, ontologies, and methods of artificial intelligence, we can, by searching for patterns of common characteristics, fill the gap that appears due to insufficient information about the historic building or the cultural heritage building, even where the projects have been lost over a long period of existence.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### **Common characteristics**

What do have together the objects in Figures 1 and 2?



Figure 1. Kočevarjeva 4



**Figure 2.** Kajuhova 13 (photo by Daniela Dvornik Perhavec, 2018)

The design planes of these objects are shown in Figures 3, 4 and 5.





Figure 5. Design planes from building Kajuhova 13 from 1909 (vir: Pokrajinski Arhiv Maribor SI\_PAM\_0011-026-0015-MA/251\_003.jpg).

The past research work, in which we analyzed literature, construction legislation and plans of existing historic buildings, namely residential buildings of ground floor + floor for the period 1857-1948, led us to the realization that individual elements of the building can be described with parameters. At the same time, we construct relational databases on the basis of which we can produce a predictive model of the same elements for random objects. The relevance of the results was checked on random buildings of the same purpose and floor level from the same period, [5].

In this issue we described several buildings with the use of knowledge moddelling langue as follows:

(A) research of the archived plans (Figures 3,4 and 5),

(B) identification of building's basic structural elements (Figure 6),

© description with RDF triples (Figure 9).

The first (A) and second (B) phase include very hard work which lasted a lot of time.

In the end of phase C) we concluded, the many common characteristics have been found in the different buildings in different places.

# **EXPERIMENTS**

When taxonomy was made, the started with ontology development. Figure 6 is shows decomposition of building and the workflow to transfer knowledge to ending users



Figure 6. Decomposition of building and workflow of the algorithm based on knowledge modeling langue

Software tool Protege was used for development of ontologies. Ontology contains information about location, ownership, thickness of the main loadbearing walls, material of main walls, levels of floors and thickness of walls in each floor and the characteristics of buildings material. SPARQL language was used to query the ontology.

Moreover, by building ontologies of "building" and "material" that can be developed independently, we have met the knowledge management conditions by searching for both ontologies, [6].

							Search for entity				
Annotation Properties Individuals	operties Individuals OWLViz DL Query OntoGraf SPARQL Query Ontology Differences Rules										
Active Ontology	Ent	tities	Cla	isses	Object Propertie	:5	Data Properties				
SPARQL query:									080		
REFX (rdf: <htp: 1999="" <br="" www.w3.org="">REFX w2: <htp: 2002<br="" www.sorg="">REFX zgradba: <htp: www.semantic<br="">SELECT ?Projekt ?Stavba VHERE {?Projekt zgradba:vsebujeStavt</htp:></htp:></htp:>	02/22-rdf-syn /07/ow#> cweb.org/dan bo ?Stavba}	itax-ns#>	s/zgradba#>								
roielt Kaishous12, 2	Projekt			Ctaub	- //aiubaua12	Star	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt Kersnikova12	Projekt			Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a Kersnikova12	Star	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Kersnikova12	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kersnikova12 a Kaiuhova5	Star	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Kersnikova12 rojekt_Kajuhova5 rojekt_Georciceva52	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kersnikova12 a_Kajuhova5 a_Greqorciceva52	Sta	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Kersnikova12 rojekt_Kajuhova5 rojekt_Gregorciceva32	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kersnikova12 a_Kajuhova5 a_Gregorciceva32 a_Askerceva3	Star	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Kersnikova12 rojekt_Kajuhova5 rojekt_Gregoričeva52 rojekt_Askerceva3	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kersnikova12 a_Kajuhova5 a_Gregorciceva52 a_Askerceva3	Sta	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Kersnikova12 rojekt_Gregorcieva52 rojekt_Gregorcieva3 rojekt_Askerceva3 rojekt_Askerceva5	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kersnikova12 a_Kajuhova5 a_Gregorciceva52 a_Askerceva5 a_Askerceva5 a_Kajuhova12	Sta	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Kersnikova12 rojekt_Kajuhova5 rojekt_Asjunova5 rojekt_Askerceva3 rojekt_Askerceva5 rojekt_Kajuhova12_3	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kajuhova12 a_Kajuhova5 a_Gregorciceva52 a_Askerceva3 a_Askerceva3 a_Kajuhova12 a_Kosarjeva41	Sta	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Kersnikova12 rojekt_Kajuhova5 rojekt_Gegoriceva52 rojekt_Askerceva5 rojekt_Kajuhova12_3 rojekt_Kosarjeva41 rojekt_Kosarjeva41	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kersinkova12 a_Gregorciceva52 a_Gregorciceva52 a_Askerceva5 a_Kajuhova12 a_Kajuhova12	Star	vba				
rojekt_Kajuhova12_2 rojekt_Karsnikova12 rojekt_Kajuhova5 rojekt_Segorcieva52 rojekt_Askerceva3 rojekt_Askerceva5 rojekt_Kajuhova12_3 rojekt_Kajuhova12_1 rojekt_Kajuhova12_1	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a, Kajuhova 12 a, Kajuhova 12 a, Kajuhova 5 a, Gregoričeva 52 a, Askerceva 3 a, Kajuhova 12 a, Kajuhova 12 a, Kosarjeva 38	Star	vba				
Projekt_Kajuhova12_2 Projekt_Kersnikova12 Projekt_Kajuhova5 Projekt_Gregoriceva52 Projekt_Askerceva5 Projekt_Kajuhova12_3 Projekt_Kajuhova12_1 Projekt_Kosarjeva38 Projekt_Kosarjeva38	Projekt			Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb Stavb	a_Kajuhova12 a_Kersnikova12 a_Kajuhova5 a_Gregoriceva52 a_Askerceva3 a_Kajuhova12 a_Kajuhova12 a_Kajuhova12 a_Kajuhova12 a_Kospreva38 a_Kospreva18	Star	vba				

Figure 7. Ontology with instances from different Buildings (from Figures 3-5)

Baroness' Hause reconstruction project (Figure 8) was used for validation of the approach. The ontology uses concept "zgradba" (in slovene http://www.semanticweb.org/daniela/ontologies/zgradba#) for "building". The following SPARQL example displays existing knoowledge related to the Baroness' Hause (Prežihova street 8).



Figure 8. Baroness' Hause before reconstruction (photo by: Daniela Dvornik Perhavec, 2015)

In the SPARQL following commands were used: PREFIX zgradba denotes the used namespace, SELECT DISTINCT: displays only distinct results (without duplicates), WHERE: contains results to specific set. PREFIX rdf: <http://www.w3.org/1999/02/22-rdf-syntax-ns#> PREFIX owl: <http://www.w3.org/2002/07/owl#> PREFIX zgradba: <http://www.semanticweb.org/daniela/ontologies/zgradba#> SELECT DISTINCT \* WHERE { zgradba:Stavba\_Prezihova8 ?p ?o. MINUS { zgradba:Stavba\_Prezihova8 rdf:type ?o. } }

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

With the results (Figure 9) we can support the reconstruction project [7].

enclation Properties Individuals OVIAL.Viz: Dit. Query OntoDraft SPARQL Query Ontology Differences Rules Active Ontology Entres Data Properties UNEVER (- this //www.w3.org/1000/07/to-wis- HEFFX out - this //www.w3.org/1000/07/to-wis- HEFX out - this //www.w3.org/1000/07	Data Properties
Active Databagy         Entities         Classes         Object Properties         Data Properties           PARDIC-reserve         BASID France         Bases         Data Properties         Data Properties           PARDIC-reserve         BASID France         Bases         Data Properties         Data Properties           PARDIC-reserve         BASID France         Bases         Data Properties         Data Properties           PEFFX ctrintle         BASID France         Bases         Data Properties         Data Properties           PEFFX ctrintle         BASID France         Bases         Data Properties         Data Properties           REFR ctrintle         Common Provide Active Display Standa         Provide Active Display Standa         Provide Active Display Standa         Provide Active Display Standa           NUUS (zgradba Standa Prezhovaši rdtype Pro.)         Provide Active Display Provi	Data Properties
ARADIG every: EEPIX fold - http://www.w3.org/1999802022-rofl-syntax-na#e EEPIX synd-ally //www.w3.org/200207/row#e EEPIX synd-ally //www.ws.arematic-web.org/santeale/rotologies/2gradba#e LECT DETROETT NEDE { 2gradba: Stanka_Prezhova8 rg ?n. NUS { cgradba: Stanka_Prezhova8 rd type ?n. } P	ŭ <b>b</b> s
EFFX (eff http://www.w3.org/02027.org/matac-na#+ EFFX ceff. ceff http://www.w3.org/02027.net#+ EFFX cgradba: - http://www.semantic.veb.org/danleal/otdobgles/zgradba#+ LLECT DETRECT * NERE { zgradba: Stavba_Prezhova8 rg Pro. NUS { zgradba: Stavba_Prezhova8 rdf.type Pro. } 9	
EFK ost: - dttp://www.selarg2002/01/owlaw FK Systets dttp://www.selarsticweb.org/datieslav/otobpies/zgradbaat» LECT DISTNET * HEE {_zgradba_Stavba_Prezitiova8 rd type ?o. } UIS {_zgradba_Stavba_Prezitiova8 rd type ?o. }	
Be a construction of the second secon	
LECT DSTNCT * HEEK ( syndba Slavba_Prezhova8 7p ?c. ) NUS ( zgradba Slavba_Prezhova8 rdt type ?c. ) p	
effEE { zgradba Slavbe_PrezhovaB rof type ?o. } UUS { zgradba Slavbe_PrezhovaB rof type ?o. } P	
9	
ρ	
P 0	
p	
P 0	
p0	
β	
p 0	
belinaNosilniZid K "75"^^ <http: 2001="" www.w3.org="" xmlschema#integer=""></http:>	
aEtaznost KP1M	
sto "Maribor"®	
UporabnoDovolienie UD BaronicinaHisa	
Arrainalz ZidnaOnekaNaStaierskem	
polinitiz control (Junuary w 3 and 2001/WII Schema Binteners	
a astroka Mixich_astar Emma	
venusionimus	
Venuencian Inter Venuencian International Venuencian Internation	
Venuencian manConstant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant_Constant	
Openiation         Openiat	
debelinaNosilniZid_K *75*^^ <http: 2001="" www.w3.org="" xmlschema#integer=""></http:>	

Figure 9. Results of the SPARQL query

A designer can use the knowledge-based system to obtain information about buildings, which decrease the number of physical inspections on-site (Figure 10). With this knowledge can supporting also other users, which need information about building.



Figure 10. Baroness' Hause new design plan to first floor (by Styria Architecture d.o.o.)



**Figure 11.** Baroness' Hause after reconstruction (photo by: Bogdan Dugonik, 2016)

# CONCLUSION

The model offers brooder interdisciplinary integration of different areas of expertise, i.e. location, arts, sustainability, energy efficiency, etc, [8, 9].

In the interdisciplinary field of historical building or cultural heritage buildings, we want to introduce machine learning, which through data mining in databases and with the help of knowledge bases (ontologies) contribute to more efficient information management, including in the management of buildings and other construction objects. For example, we are looking for data on the built material, where we define the material or manufacture year of brick, we follow the paths of the architect or building master or the occurrence of an artistic and historical building element. The use of system theories gives a broader insight into the field of historical buildings. With the development of ontologies, we create an environment for the joint use of knowledge, [10], which in the context of science is a new look at the historical building or cultural heritage object. This approach will provide new and innovative guidelines in the management and maintenance of historical buildings, thus contributing to the development of technical, social and humanistic fields. By complementing and linking the ontologies, we will endeavor to obtain a sufficiently good basis not only for conservation or restoration activity but also for multi-parameter modeling, for example, the link between energy consumption and the rehabilitation of buildings, forecasts of investments for maintenance needs, art historical and architectural valuation, valuation of real estate, and more. This will create new knowledge that will contribute to science and an interdisciplinary approach.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Khanzode, Atul, Fischer, Martin in Reed, Dean. Challenges and benefits of implementing Virtual Design and Construction Technologies for coordination of Mechanical, Electrical, and Plumbing Systems on large Healthcare project. [ured.] Danijel Rebolj. Bringing ITC knowledge to work. Maribor: University of Maribor, Faculty of Civil Engineering, pp. 205-212, 2007.
- [2] Directive EU. DIRECTIVE 2014/24/EU on public procurement. 22, 26. February 2014.
- [3] Dvornik Perhavec, D. Conservation of cultural heritage disorders, deficiencies and building project. Žabljak: Faculty of Civil Engineering, University of Montenegro. pp. 1245-1250, 2010.
- [4] Dvornik Perhavec, Daniela, Rebolj, Danijel in Šuman, Nataša. Journal of cultural heritage. Systematic approach for sustainable conservation. 17. Feb. pp. 81-87, 2014.
- [5] Dvornik Perhavec, Daniela. Databases and Data Warehouses in a Systemic Approach for Historical Building Reconstruction Projects. [ured.] B.H.V. Topping in P. Ivanyi. Napoly : Civil Prompt Proceedings, pp. 1-11, 2014.
- [6] Tibaut, Andrej, Kaučič, Branko in Dvornik Perhavec, Daniela . Ontology-Based Data Collection for Heritage Buildings. [ured.] Marinos Ioannides. Digital Cultural Heritage: Final Vonference of the Marie Sklodowska Curie. Limasol: Springer Nature, pp. 63-78, 2018.
- [7] TIBAUT, Andrej, in drugi. Knowledge engineering approaches for building materials domain = Inženjerstvo znanja za područje građevnih materijala. [ured.] I. BANJAD. Zadar, Croatia: proceedings of the 1st International Conference CoMS\_2017, Građevinski materijali za održivu budućnost : zbornik radova 1. međunarodne konferencije CoMS\_2017, Construction materials for sustainable future, April 2017, pp. 19-21, 2017.
- [8] Dvornik Perhavec, Daniela, Rebolj, Danijel in Praper, Primož. Acquiring information from available data on buildings using artificial intelligence methods = Pridobivanje informacij iz razpoložljivih podatkov o stavbah z uporabo metod umetne inteligence, [ured.] Bojan GRUM in Alenka TEMELJOTOV SALAJ. Ljubljana, Institute of Real Estate Studies, 2016. 1st Conference of Interdisciplinary Research on Real Estate, pp. 311-322, 2016.
- [9] Dvornik Perhavec, Daniela in Perhavec, Goran. Optimization in facilities maintenance and renovation. [ured.] S. Jašarević. Maintenance 2018. Zenica: Mašinski falultet Zenica, , Izv. 5, pp. 207-214, 2018.
- [10] Fensel,D., Ontologies: A Silver Bullet for Knowledge Management end Electronic Commerce. Second Edition ured. Berlin-Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, 2004.

# THE ROLE OF HTML5 SVG GRAPHICS IN RESPONSIVE WEB DESIGN, SEARCH ENGINE OPTIMIZATION AND WEB GAME DEVELOPMENT EDUCATION – CASE STUDY

# Tanja Krunić<sup>1</sup>, Biljana Gemović<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>The Higher Technical Education School of Professional Studies in Novi Sad, Serbia e-mail: <u>krunic@vtsns.edu.rs</u>, <u>gemovic@vtsns.edu.rs</u>

**Abstract:** This work represents a case study of responsive web design and search engine optimization education on study programs in the field of IT in the Higher Technical School of Professional Studies in Novi Sad, Serbia. The role of SVG graphics in responsive web design is discussed in detail, as well as the impact of this graphics format on search engine optimization. Herein, curriculums of subjects dealing with SVG graphics and responsive web design are given. This paper contains examples of students' projects including SVG graphics on websites. **Key words:** HTML 5, SVG, Responsive web design, Search engine optimization

# INTRODUCTION

The World Wide Web plays a very important role in promoting business in all fields of industry. One can hardly imagine a successful company without a web site. According to [1], among many other benefits of digital marketing when compared to the traditional way, digital marketing is cost efficient, there is an ability of interaction with the audience, an ability of global (international) promotion, etc. But now there is a new trend - the use of mobile phones for surfing around the internet increases year by year. At [2] one can find the fact that mobile internet traffic as share of total global online traffic in 2018 is 51,2%. Specifically, this number is much higher in Asia - even 65.18%, see Fig. 1. This means that people use mobile phones for reaching websites more often than desktop devices. On [3] we can find many other interesting facts about the increasing number of mobile ecommerce accounts, mobile share of digital numbers, smartphone conversion rates, etc. On the other hand, the same source claims also an increasing number of internet users that would not recommend business with poorly designed website on mobile devices. Hence the need of responsive web design.



Figure 1. Mobile internet traffic as percentage of total web traffic in 2018, [2]

According to [4], responsive web design is "an approach whereby a designer creates a web page that responds to or resizes itself depending on the type of device it is being seen through."



Figure 2. Responsive web design, [4]

There are many problems that can occur on traditional, not responsive web sites. Lunching such websites on small mobile device screens can be rather complicated. For example, images with large dimensions can break the layout forcing the visitor to use the quite uncomfortable horizontal scroll. If such images are heavy, things are much more complicated, since this can cause a slow loading of the page. Technically, responsive web design is a mix of flexible grids and layouts, as well as the use of CSS3 media queries which enable us to use different styles for different screen resolutions, [6].

Publishing a web site at the WWW is not enough to increase a company's business. If users cannot easily find it using a search engine like Google, the whole project is just a waste of time and money. So a set of steps called SEO (Search Engine Optimization) is needed to be performed in order to reach a high rank at Google, [7]. Those steps include on-page (keyword optimization, meta tags optimization, title optimization, including alt texts for images, content and link optimization) and off-page steps (social media marketing and link building), [8].

In the next section we will discuss the impact of using SVG graphics on responsive web design. In addition, we will mention other benefits of using SVG graphics on web sites, such as a positive impact on search engine optimization. The third section is devoted to our case study of using SVG images in responsive web design education in The Higher Technical Education School of Professional Studies.

# SVG GRAPHGICS IN MODERN WEB DESGIN

# SVG graphics

SVG – Scalable vector graphics is an XML based markup language used to describe two-dimensional vector graphics. It is an open standard developed by the World Wide Web consortium since 1999. SVG images are defined as XML text files, so they can be searched, indexed, scripted and compressed. Since they are in XML format, they can be created and edited in any text editor or drawing software, [9], [10]. If an SVG is created in a text editor, then we simple use as shown in Fig.3.



Figure 3. Creating SVGs in text editor by writing code, [11]

On the other hand, there are many graphic programs which may be used for creating icons, web banners, and other graphics which support exporting the final version into a SVG format which can then easily be included in the web page (Adobe Illustrator, Photoshop, etc.). But for the purpose of education, free tools are preferred. A list of Top 15 free SVG graphics tools is given at [12]. Let us mention thee of them: Raw – supports online creating SVG graphics, as well as animations, Inkscape – vector graphics editor good for logos and other illustrations, Method draw – a free web tool for editing SVGs.

#### SVG and responsive web design

For illustrated icons on web sites, the source [13] recommend the use of SVGs instead of JPG file format. The reason is very simple: SVGs are vector graphics (a combination of lines created using mathematics) so they can easy be resized, whereas JPGs are raster graphics (they use pixels -small squares of color) and resizing can cause a loss of the image quality.

#### SVG and SEO optimization

According to [14]-[16], there is a positive impact on SEO when using SVGs on a web site. Let us list some of the benefits. First of all, SVGs are code, so such files are mainly of small size, (even at graphic with large dimensions). This means that pages using SVGs load faster, wich is a well known to have positive impact on SEO. The same holds for animations. Namely, animations created as vector graphics are also of significant lower size than those create in gif format. That's why it's efficient to use tools for SVG animations, like SVG gator, [17].



Figure 4. Comparison between gif an SVG animations, [17]

The source [15] claims that the best practice is to have a separate SVG file called in by using an <img src="file.svg" alt="youralttaghere">. This is because SVGs don't have an alt attribut, and are using the title attribut insted. On the other hand, the content of the alt attribut is more respected by google bots than the content of the tite attribut. At Fig. 5 we can see an example of a SVG logo at the <u>https://eipix.com/</u> website.



Figure 5. An example of a SVG graphic on a website

In addition, SVG images are easier are easier for search engines to navigate through since they are in XML format.

# SVG and web game development

According to [18] - [20], web games are the future of computer games. In other words, games created in HTML 5 using JavaScript have many advantages in comparison with classical computer games: Cross platform support, Accessibility, Global promotion, Easy update, Technology Stacks an there is no need of download software and installation on the users' device. SVG together with canvas are a building block of these web games, [21].

# SVG GRAPHIS IN WEB DESIGN EDUCATION

Responsive web design was first introduced in 2010 in the online magazine *A list Apart*, [22] but was performed in practice since 2011. In the Higher Technical Education School of Professional Studies, there are two study programs in the field of web development: Web design and Information Technologies. Topics on responsive web design are included in subjects *Introduction to web design* (Grid System, Twitter Bootstrap) and Internet Tools and languages (CSS3 media queries) since 2013, [23]. Topics on HTML 5 and SVG graphics are included in subjects *Practicum* since 2014 *Introduction to internet technologies* since 2016. At Fig. 6 and 7 we can see students' works on websites including SVG graphics. On these two subjects students learn to create SVGs by HTML 5 coding.







Figure 7. Students' work including coded HTML 5 SVG graphics

As a support for responsive design and SEO, topics concerning SVGs are newly included in the subjects *Computer graphics* and *Computer animations*. The main idea was that students learn to create SVGs by graphic tools and to include them on websites later. Below we can see a list of topics of the two aforementioned subjects.

# Main topics of the Computer graphics and Computer animation subjects.

1. Primary components of graphics processing; Application of computer graphics: Classification of graphic applications, Conceptual frame for interactive graphic

2. Graphic systems: What does the connection between computers and graphic applications allow?

Diagrams and graphs: Projecting using a computer; Virtual reality; Data Visualization

3. Graphic software hierarchy: Simple graphic libraryes;

4. Visualization tools, Modeling tools, Rendering tools, Animation tools, Simulation tools, Virtual reality tools, Web3d tools, Format conversion tools

5. Geometric transformations: 2D computer graphics; Orthogonal projections, 3D graphics

6. Vector and raster graphics

7. Graphic file formats

8. Graphic communication; Color theory

9. Graphic hardware: Input devices, Pointing input devices; Output devices

10. Types of modeling: Wire model, Volume presentation, Procedural models

11. Computer animation: Types of lightning – light sources, Types of reflection, Shading techniques, Hidden surfaces techniques, Camera placement

12. Graphic formats: Configuration of the image file, Image compression, Color reduction methods, Most used graphic formats.

Computer graphics exercises are divided into two parts and are representing two seven week courses, in which students are taught how to work in programs CorelDraw and Indesign.

Animation exercises include working in 3D Max and last for 14 weeks.

SVGs are a part of the theoretical topic *File formats and Format conversion tools*. In addition, students learn how to export their final illustrations and animations to SVG formats in all of the aforementioned graphic programs.

As a result of all these efforts, our graduated students use SVG graphics and animations when they create their web sites. In addition, they are able to scale those graphics using CSS3 media queries in order to fit screens of various devices. Also, they use CSS to animate them. Below we can see an animation given on the homepage of a website created for the purpose of a student's final work, **Error! Reference source not found.** The animation consists of SVG graphics and an appropriately created CSS animation. It lasts 1 second and it repeats itself back and forth infinite number of times. With keyframes we ordered that element will scroll from initial size to size that is 1.3 times bigger than initial, Fig 3. The image used for the animation was created in a graphic program and exported to SVG. The obtained code can is given in Fig. 9. At Fig. 10 we can see the CSS 3 code of the animation.



Figure 8. Animation football sneaker

```
<section class="svg_element">
                                 <svg width="410px" height="270px" viewBox="0 0 480.043 480.043">
                                                                   <path d="M432.7,341.222c-4-0.1-8-0.1-12.4-0.1c-6.5,0-12.199,0.1-</pre>
17.8,0.415.7,31.299c0.2,1.301,1.4,2.201,2.7,2.201h27.7 c1.3,0,2.399-0.9,2.699-2.20116.5-31.6c-1.699,0-3.3,0-
5,0C439.601,341.321,436.3,341.321,432.7,341.222z" fill="#fff"/>
                                                                   d="M334.3,373.321c0.2,1.301,1.4,2.201,2.7,2.201h27.7c1.3,0,2.4-0.9,2.7-2.201h6.2-30.6c-12.301,0.5-27.601,1-
44.5.1.5 L334.3.373.321z" fill="#fff"/>
                                                                   d="M119.4,377.622c0.2,1.3,1.4,2.199,2.7,2.199h27.7c1.3,0,2.4-0.899,2.7-2.199h5.8-28.5c-17.5,0.4-32.6,0.699-
43.9,0.9 L119.4,377.622z" fill="#fff"/>
                                                                   30.2-3.601-44.4-8.3C49.9,342.321,49.7,343.022,49.8,343.722z" fill="#fff"/>
                                                                   d="M437.7,145.422c-10.7,0-9.7,32.4-32.5,40.7c-11,4-21.6,5.6-30.9,5.6c-16.6,0-29.3-4.9-34-9.5c-7.399-
7.2, 59.801 - 29.9, 45.4 - 49.41 - 22 - 29.5 c - 1.5 - 2 - 3.8 - 3.1 - 6.1 - 3.1 c - 1.5, 0 - 3, 0.5 - 4.4, 1.51 - 73.8, 54.2 c 0, 0 - 28.2, 0 - 33.1, 16.5 \\ c 0, 0 - 0.801 - 0.1 - 2.201 - 0.1 c - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 - 0.5 -
6.1,0-22.699,1.3-27.199,15.2c0,0-69.9,13.8-111.6,36.2c-41.6,22.301-105.3,21-105.3,56.5 s56.4,59.2,101.1,59.2c44.7,0,269-6.8,300.4-
8.601c6.7 - 0.399, 13 - 0.5, 18.9 - 0.5c8.399, 0, 15.899, 0.201, 22.5, 0.201 \\ c23.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 - 40.199, 5.5 - 102.4 - 25.101 \\ c23.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 - 40.199, 5.5 - 102.4 - 25.101 \\ c23.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 - 30.301c0.6 \\ c33.8, 0, 36.1 - 3, 36.5 \\ c33.8, 0, 36
7.5c0.9-0.2, 1.9,0,2.5,0.6189.399,81 C295.9,299.122,294.7,302.222,292.2,302.222z M366.9,302.1221-39-0.5c-0.7,0-1.3-0.301-1.8-0.71-
99.601-90.3 c-1.6-1.5-1-4.1,1.1-4.7127.9-7.5c0.9-0.2,1.801,0,2.5,0.61110.8,98.299C370.601,299.022,369.4,302.122,366.9,302.122z"
fill="#9c3901"/>
                                 \langle svg \rangle
 </section>
```



main .svg_element { margin: auto; margin-top: 8%; margin-bottom: 11%;	<pre>@keyframes anim1 {     from { transform: scale(1) }     to { transform: scale(1.3) } }</pre>
width: 22%;	
animation-duration: 1s;	
animation-iteration-count: infinite;	
animation-direction: alternate;	

Figure 10. CSS 3 code of the animation

# CONCLUSION

Responsive web design and search engine optimization are an important part of web development, so it is an imperative for any undergraduate study program in this area to include subjects dealing with these topics. Since SVG graphics plays an important role in responsive design and SEO, it is clear that topics on SVGs have to be included in the curriculum, too. Herein, we have presented a good practice on teaching topics concerning SVGs in the Higher Technical Education School in Novi Sad on study programs in the field of IT.

The aim of our institution is to accredit a master study program in the field of IT. One or two subjects would be devoted on web game modeling and development. The knowledge of SVG graphics would be significant for those subjects.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Cave J., Digital marketing vs. Traditional marketing: Which one is Better, July 2016, https://www.digitaldoughnut.com/articles/2016/july/digital-marketing-vs-traditional-marketing
- [2] Statista, The Statistic Portal, <u>https://www.statista.com/topics/779/mobile-internet/</u>
- [3] 13 Mind-Blowing Statistics About Responsive Web Design in 2018: Entering a Mobile-First World, SWEO, December 7, 2017, <u>https://www.sweor.com/</u>
- [4] Pilon A., What is responsive web design?, Small Business Trends Technology Trends, May 2018, https://smallbiztrends.com/2013/05/what-is-responsive-web-design.html
- [5] Responsive web design What it is and how to use it, Smashing magazine, January 12, <u>https://www.smashingmagazine.com/2011/01/guidelines-for-responsive-web-design/</u>
- [6] Responsive Web Design Media Queries, <u>https://www.w3schools.com/css/css\_rwd\_mediaqueries.asp</u>
- [7] What is SEO?, <u>https://moz.com/learn/seo/what-is-seo</u>
- [8] What is the difference between On-page and Off-page SEO?, https://www.contentrefined.com/differencebetween-on-page-and-off-page-seo/
- [9] About SVG, <u>https://www.w3.org/TR/SVG2/intro.html#AboutSVG</u>
- [10] SVG: Scalable vector graphics, June, 2018, <u>https://developer.mozilla.org/en-US/docs/Web/SVG</u>
- [11] HTML5 SVG, https://www.w3schools.com/html/html5\_svg.asp
- [12] Top 15 free SVG tools for Graphic & Web designers, Colorlib. Blog, <u>https://colorlib.com/wp/free-svg-editor-tools/</u>
- [13] Ferrara D., Why to Use SVG Files Instead of JPG, <u>https://www.lifewire.com/svg-advantages-3469790</u>
- [14] Pathan J., 5 reasons you should be using SVg over PNGs, June 3, 2016, <u>https://watb.co.uk/5-reasons-you-should-be-using-svgs-over-pngs/</u>
- [15] Mendez A., Are SVG good for SEO?, Quora, December 1, 2015, <u>https://www.quora.com/Are-SVG-images-good-for-SEO</u>
- [16] Sumichrast M., Is SVG goof for SEO?, RELEVANCE, Content promotion news and insights, <u>https://www.relevance.com/is-svg-good-for-seo/</u>
- [17] Way better than gif, <u>https://www.svgator.com/</u>
- [18] The Future of HTML 5 as the Next Big Gaming Platform, April 20, 2017, https://www.pocketgamer.biz/comment-and-opinion/65559/the-future-of-html5-games/
- [19] Mendez J., Where Are HTML Games Heading in the Future?, July 6, 2017, https://www.gamasutra.com/blogs/JenniferMendez/20170706/301215/Where Are HTML Games Heading in t he Future.php
- [20] Advantages of Game Development in HTML 5, May 2, 2018, https://www.zco.com/blog/html5-games/
- [21] Rousett D., The Complete guide to building HTML games with Canvas & SVG, https://www.htmlgoodies.com/html5/client/the-complete-guide-to-building-html5-games-with-canvas-svg.html
- [22] Macrotte, E., Responsive web design, A List Apart, 2010, <u>https://alistapart.com/</u> article/responsive-web-design,
   [23] <u>http://kmi.vtsns.edu.rs/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Zbornik-KMI-januar-2018.pdf</u>
- [24] Ivan Sabo MM6/15, Završni rad: Izrada veb, sajta za prodavnicu sportske opreme "Neosport" i primena animacija, Visoka tehnička škola strukovnih studija u Novom Sadu, Novi Sad, septembar 2018.

# AN EXAMPLE OF IMPLEMENTATION CRM IN THE BANKING SECTOR

# Jasmina Perišić<sup>1</sup>, Zvonimir Božilović<sup>1</sup>, Marina Milovanović<sup>1</sup>, Ivana Petrović<sup>1</sup>, Radmila Vilma Getman<sup>1</sup>, Marko Ristić<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>UNION "Nikola Tesla" University, Faculty of Entrepreneurial Business and Real Estate Management, Cara Dusana 62-64, Belgrade, Serbia, <sup>2</sup>University of Belgrade, Institute Mihajlo Pupin, Volgina 15, Belgrade, Serbia e-mail: jasmina.perisic52@gmail.com

Abstract: In this work, we have presented basic characteristics, goals, strategies, elements and an example of a CRM (Customer Relationship Management) application in banking sector. Many businesses such as banking industry realize the importance of CRM and its potential to help them acquire new customers retain existing ones and maximize their lifetime value. CRM is a business strategy designed to reduce costs and increase profitability by increasing client loyalty. This paper provides an example of a implemented CRM application for banking industry. The CRM process includes creating a data base with the data necessary for interaction between a bank and a client. Also, CRM application has been implemented for the purpose of the paper. In this work we presented the advantages and disadvantages of the CRM application as well as the possible solutions of existing problems in this field of study.

Key Words: CRM, application, banking systems.

# **INTRODUCTION**

CRM (Customer Relationship Management) is a strategy for business systems that have prioritized retention of the existing large customer base due to the strong development of products or services on the market and strong competition. There are many CRM definitions in the author's works [4], [7], [13], [19]. CRM is a broader business strategy designed to reduce costs and increase profitability by increasing customer loyalty [14], [15], [25]. CRM represents an advanced framework that combines customer satisfaction management, marketing strategy and IT in the banking industry [2], [5], [9], [10]. CRM collects information from all sources within the banking sector to provide a unique image and satisfaction of each client in real time [10]. CRM proved successful in practice in more research [6], [21], [25]. CRM applications are widely used in various areas, of which the banking sector particularly stands out [1], [22], [23]. Loyalty and acquisition of new customers can be improved by using data mining techniques in CRM applications. Data mining techniques are used for dynamic, real-time monitoring and forecasting of client behavior and the timely adoption of the decisions [8], [12], [18]. The reasons for the introduction CRM by the authors [2], [16] are: IT development, current users of services require a personalized relationship with the bank, it is more cost-effective to keep an existing customer with additional services than to invest in gaining new, improved availability of information, integration of communication channels in and outside the bank reducing hierarchical business.

In practice, there are four problems that can arise in the application of CRM [24]. The first problem is that building and maintaining a customer database requires large investments in computer hardware, database, software, in analytical programs, in communications, and well-trained employees are needed. It is difficult to collect the good data, and in particular take advantage of all the opportunities for interacting the banking sector with individual customers. Another problem is the difficulty that everyone in the banking sector is customer-oriented and use the available information. It is much easier for employees to stick to traditional marketing transactions than to apply marketing relationships with customers. Effective marketing on databases requires employee guidance and training. The next problem is that all customers do

not want to establish a relationship with the banking system, and many customers do not like to find out that the banking system has collected information about them. This is especially true for banks because clients are still skeptical and have no confidence in the banking sector. Marketers need to take into account the customer's views regarding privacy and security. According to research by authors [3], [11], [17], [20], the advantages of introducing CRM are: understanding the value of a particular client in the entire life cycle, consistently structured and complete customer data, recognition of the client as an individual, integral processing of clients through all communication channels, greater emphasis on keeping clients by programs of increasing loyalty, planning of product cross-marketing strategy, measuring the effects of marketing actions and sales activities, optimization, automation and supervision of marketing, sales and service processes and rationalization business by saving time and money.

A well-designed CRM has the following characteristics in accordance with research by the author [16], [24]: customer-based services, direct contact with the user at any time from anywhere, user services to solve client problems; functions that include automation of sales promotion, automated monitoring of client activities and coordination of sales activities, marketing, call centers and suppliers; IT tracing and customer acquisition skills, currently obtaining customer data, and applying data warehousing to aggregate transactional data and linking to CRM applications; the flexibility of managing unpredictable movements and requirements for good forecasting models that integrate past sales data with sales plans. The introduction of CRM requires the involvement of all employees within the banking sector, as well as the reengineering of all existing business processes with the aim of adapting to the CRM concept [2], [14], [15].

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

# An example of a CRM application in the banking sector

Due to the different areas covered by the application of CRM applications, the first step towards its successful impetement is the creation of a strategic CRM plan that clearly and unambiguously needs to achieve the goals of the banking system. Modern banking has imposed a need for continuous improvement of relations with the client, quick response to its needs and requirements. Dynamic development of IT leads to new forms of communication with the client, as well as the way of its understanding and understanding of its needs and behavior. The expected benefits of implementing the CRM application in the banking sector are: increasing sales, retaining profitable users, acquiring new users, improving customer satisfaction, customer loyalty, improving customer service quality, lowering operating costs, increasing overall profitability and profitability per user, increasing cross sales and up selling the index, increasing the number of products per user, and so on.

# **CRM** application database

The Data warehouse is the core of any decision support system of the CRM process. The data is imported into the database from the internal and external data sources. In the paper, the database represents an operational data source, as shown in Fig. 1. This database has a star scheme form, which is also the simplest form of a database. Fig. 1 shows four tables, where the Fact table is transactional and primary (with identification fields Date, Store, Product, Units\_Sold), while the other three tables are multi-dimensional and are associated with a transit central table. Other tables are Date (fields Id, Date, Day, DayofWeek, Month, MonthName, Quarter, QuarterName, Year), Store (with fields Id, StoreNumber, StateProvince, Country) and Product (Id, EANCode, ProductName, Brand, ProductCategory).



Figure 1. CRM application database

One Fact table, along with associated dimension tables, is a subject area. Within the CRM application, five subject areas have been defined. They are formed by groups of products that can be identified in the banking sector: current accounts, loans, deposits, payment cards and others (services, e-banking, overdraft, product and service offers, etc.). Selecting the appropriate clients in the target groups is done by creating queries according to the following criteria: consumer demographic attributes, consumer transactions completed, data-relativ filters, event triggers. The list of filters for client selection are shown in Fig.2.



Figure 2. The list of filters for client selection

# CRM application capabilities and chances sections

The current client/potential client can self-interest for a product via one of the communication channels (branches, call center, customer service). The channel through which the contact is created manually creates the section Possibility. The possibilities can be created by: sales persons, branch managers, agents and supervisors, as well as employees in the customer care department. If the bank implements a campaign, each client from the target group will also be shown in the CRM scquisition section. Section option is automatically created for clients who have been selected for a specific banking campaign. The overview of client options section is shown in Fig.3. The Chances section implies greater likelihood that a customer will buy a product or service. This section can be created by: improving the existing possibilities in the chance, by independently creating the chance if a client/potential client is inquiring about some of the products of the bank and showing a higher level of interest that will sound the sales person as a chance to sell, a higher level of interest of the client/the potential client for the offer of the bank estimates the sales person, only the sales person and the manager of the branch can create a chance. The overview of client chances section is shown in Fig.4.



Figure 3. The review of client options section in the CRM application

X	Hon	ne <b>Lis</b>	ta šansi									
✓ Navigacioni meni	"Šanse"			📔 Save	e 🗎 Nov-a	🎯 Refresh	🎯 Koraci 🗸					88
Home	"Šanse"			K -	1 D D1 🎱	🗔 Dodi tri	a polja				8	} ☆
Klijenti	Q 🗹											~
🔻 Prodaja		ID	N	aziv Šanse"	Klijent	CRM Status	Status u Core-u	Prodajno lice	Ekspozitura	Šifra eksnoziture	Poreklo	
Kampanje										ansportare		
"Mogućnosti"												
Sanse												
Aktivnosti												
Proizvodi												
▼ My Views												
🕨 Global												
📝 Uredi pregled												

Figure 4. The review of client chances section in the CRM application

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Realization of CRM application in the banking sector leads to the adjustment of business strategies, organizational structure and culture in banking sector, information on users and IT with the goal of meeting their needs in all contact with clients and achieving optimal financial results. CRM creates business practices and processes that increase business success, identifies value parameters, and offers tools for developing a business culture geared towards providing maximum value to customers with minimal costs for the bank. The basis of each CRM solution offered to the bank is a unique view of the client. This means that all customer information is in one place and their collection and upgrading is done in a unique, organized way. For the successful introduction of the CRM system, a vision is needed that will cover the entire business of the bank and must begin at the highest organizational level. CRM strategy determines how the bank builds profitable relationships with its clients and acquires their trust. The goals of the CRM strategy must be measurable and standardized according to the CRM criteria, with an emphasis on meeting customer needs, thus providing satisfied and faithful bank clients.

# CONCLUSION

Created CRM application and good business process and strategy provide that the data can be fully utilized, precise, organized and updated in real time. CRM applications can help predict customer behavior. The use of CRM applications in the banking sector implies employee training. The challenge for future research can be how to measure the profit generated by applying CRM applications in banking system. In order to maintain itself in a competitive market, the bank must constantly and in real time update information on clients needs, desire and affinities.

# Acknowledgments

This paper is the result of research within the project TR 34028, which is financially supported by Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of Serbia, Messer Tehnogas and PD TE – KO Kostolac.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Bhatnagar, S., Customer Relationship Management in Banking. Bancon Innovation to unlock the next decade, pp.199-206, 2012.
- [2] Bose, R., Customer relationship management: key components for IT success. Industrial management & Data systems, Vol. 102, No. 2, pp.89-97, 2002.
- [3] Eid, R., Towards a successful CRM implementation in banks: An integrated model. The service industries journal, Vol. 27, No. 8, pp.1021-1039, 2007.
- [4] Frow, P.E. and Payne, A.F., Customer relationship management: a strategic perspective. Journal of Business Market Management, Vol. 3, No.1, pp.7-27, 2009.
- [5] Han-Yuh, L., Development of a framework for customer relationship management (CRM) in the banking industry. International Journal of Management, Vol. 24, No.1, p.15, 2007.
- [6] Krasnikov, A., Jayachandran, S. and Kumar, V., The impact of customer relationship management implementation on cost and profit efficiencies: evidence from the US commercial banking industry. Journal of marketing, Vol. 73, No. 6, pp.61-76, 2009.
- [7] Kumar, V., Customer relationship management. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2010.
- [8] Linoff, G.S. and Berry, M.J., Data mining techniques: for marketing, sales, and customer relationship management. John Wiley & Sons, 2011.

- [9] Lassar, W.M., Manolis, C. and Lassar, S.S., The relationship between consumer innovativeness, personal characteristics, and online banking adoption. International Journal of Bank Marketing, Vol. 23, No. 2, pp.176-199, 2005.
- [10] Mithas, S., Krishnan, M.S. and Fornell, C., Why do customer relationship management applications affect customer satisfaction?. Journal of Marketing, Vol. 69, No. 4, pp.201-209, 2005.
- [11] Nguyen, T.H., Sherif, J.S. and Newby, M., Strategies for successful CRM implementation. Information Management & Computer Security, Vol. 15, No. 2, pp.102-115, 2007.
- [12] Ngai, E.W., Xiu, L. and Chau, D.C., Application of data mining techniques in customer relationship management: A literature review and classification. Expert systems with applications, Vol. 36, No. 2, pp.2592-2602, 2009.
- [13] Paas, L. and Kuijlen, T., Towards a general definition of customer relationship management. Journal of Database Marketing & Customer Strategy Management, Vol. 9, No. 1, pp.51-60, 2001.
- [14] Payne, A. and Frow, P., A strategic framework for customer relationship management. Journal of marketing, Vol. 69, No. 4, pp.167-176, 2005.
- [15] Payne, A. and Frow, P., Customer relationship management: from strategy to implementation. Journal of Marketing Management, Vol. 22, No. 1-2, pp.135-168, 2006.
- [16] Ryals, L., Making customer relationship management work: The measurement and profitable management of customer relationships. Journal of marketing, Vol. 69, No. 4, pp.252-261, 2005.
- [17] Rootman, C., Tait, M. and Bosch, J., Variables influencing the customer relationship management of banks. Journal of Financial Services Marketing, Vol. 13, No. 1, pp.52-62, 2008.
- [18] Rygielski, C., Wang, J.C. and Yen, D.C., Data mining techniques for customer relationship management. Technology in society, Vol. 24, No. 4, pp.483-502, 2002.
- [19] Rouse, M., Customer Relationship Management Definition, 2013.
- [20] Shum, P., Bove, L. and Auh, S., Employees' affective commitment to change: The key to successful CRM implementation. European journal of marketing, Vol. 42, No. 11/12, pp.1346-1371, 2008.
- [21] Sivaraks, P., Krairit, D. and Tang, J.C., Effects of e-CRM on customer–bank relationship quality and outcomes: The case of Thailand. The Journal of High Technology Management Research, Vol. 22, No. 2, pp.141-157, 2011.
- [22] Salve, D. and Adsule, A., Customer Relationship Management in Banks. Management Issues & Options, p.148, 2011.
- [23] Singh, H.B. and Kumar, S., Customer Relationship Management in Banks. Anusandhanika, Vol. 7, No. 2, pp.46-50, 2015.
- [24] Verhoef, P.C., Understanding the effect of customer relationship management efforts on customer retention and customer share development. Journal of marketing, Vol. 67, No. 4, pp.30-45, 2003.
- [25] Zineldin, M., Quality and customer relationship management (CRM) as competitive strategy in the Swedish banking industry. The TQM magazine, Vol. 17, No. 4, pp.329-344, 2005.

# ENTREPRENEURSHIP AND ENTREPRENEURIAL PROFILES

# Vlado Medaković<sup>1</sup>, Bogdan Marić<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of East Sarajevo, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering East Sarajevo, East Sarajevo, Bosnia & Herzegovina e-mail: vlado.medakovic@gmail.com, maricbogdan@gmail.com

**Abstract:** The theories on enterprise and entrepreneurship define the enterprise and entrepreneurship as immanent phenomena, as two inseparable entities of one body. In that, entrepreneurship implies the directing of resources in the area of their optimal use, while entrepreneur implies the person who acts, who gives concrete forms to jobs, who anticipates risk, create new forms of jobs, expands employment, and enables better and more efficient organization of enterprises capable of meeting all the challenges put in front of it. The role of entrepreneurship is universal. It includes almost all aspects of human life. Every society uses entrepreneurs' experience in management, support and success encouragement, resource activation, motivation and risk awarding, business efficiency, stability and growth, taking responsibility and business risk. Entrepreneurs, young entrepreneurial managers, persistent innovators, and creators of a new business world. **Key words:** entrepreneurship, entrepreneur, profiles of entrepreneurs

#### INTRODUCTION

Many people search for activities that will make them financially independent. The reasons for creating one's own business are numerous. Such reasons depend on personalities. Not everyone is capable of running a business or grasps what is necessary to run a certain project. This suggests that there is a great number of those who may become entrepreneurs, who have entrepreneurial characteristics and who could express their potential in an effective way. Entrepreneurship has been in focus during the previous years, due to the significant benefits realized by small and medium-sized enterprises in the overall development of national economies of developed countries. Entrepreneurship is a multidimensional phenomenon which is involved in many disciplines. The entrepreneurship theories come from various schools, with different opinions, and many authors identify various different factors that lead to entrepreneurial ventures[7].

The key word that circulates around the economy development in numerous countries is education. The emphasis of entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial education is on starting a business and the growth of entrepreneurial activities, and especially on the occurrence of business problems. Enabling the young through the education, i.e. the introduction of entrepreneurship in the curricula within the present educational system-starting from the lowest educational level-creates more possibilities for a continuous increase in awareness and expands the horizons to future entrepreneurs.

Over recent decades, the change of economic structure on the global level has been characterized by a redistribution of those employed in the economic sector, where an overflow of labour force from the primary and secondary sector to the tertiary sector has occurred. The valorisation of real (hidden) potentials and productive employment have been greatly conditioned by the affirmation of entrepreneurial behaviour, starting from family, small and medium-sized enterprises and progressing to a higher (aggregate) level. A multitude of factors affect the processes of intensifying the development of entrepreneurship (including, among others, market, financial, urban, communal, legal, and human factors), which are the ambience in which the entrepreneurship is affirmed as an efficient way of running and developing a business, and also the improvement of quality of life and work in certain environments[10].

Small and medium-sized enterprises are one of the key sectors of the economy development in European countries. They are significant initiators of innovations, employment and social and local integration in Europe. In the European Union, there are about 23 million micro-, small- and medium-sized enterprises, comprising 99% of all registered business subjects. The enterprises employ close to 75-million people and constitute the basis of the economic growth strategy[8,9].

The business of small- and medium-sized enterprises, i.e. the entrepreneurs, is burdened by numerous problems, but vary based on the phase of life cycle of an enterprise. At the start of the business,

entrepreneurs are often adequately not prepared to launch their business and do not perceive all problems they will encounter. On the other hand, there is an evident lack of readiness of banks to finance the "start-up" activities of future entrepreneurs. In the phase of growth and development, small enterprises are burdened with other additional problems. As the first, management is burdened by achieving efficiencies to overcome a lack of information about the possibilities of growth and development, as well the challenges of market recognition and evaluations of their business' chances and risks. As the second, the transition from the entrepreneurial to the management phase of an enterprise causes a crisis in the form of lack of management skills, which is manifested in the lack of, or inadequate, business plans, intuitive models of business decisions making, inadequate controlling methods, lack of education, or criteria and plans, in general. As the third, even successful small enterprises face a crisis due to the needs of further growth, and that requires greater technical and administrative knowledge related to export business, international marketing and financial operations, professional knowledge on modern production and quality systems. As the fourth, with the growth of an enterprise and the increase of the technical-technological level of the business, there occurs a lack of professional labour force, modern production equipment, adequate business premises/objects and/or a suitable location. As the fifth, they must meet the challenge of financing growth through selffinancing, credits for working capital and long-term investments, often with unfavourable conditions from perspectives of interest rates and mortgages.

The process of quick technological changes, which characterizes the modern economy, is mostly the result of new entrepreneurial ideas[12]. Because of that, entrepreneurship becomes an opportunity for the countries in transition, because entrepreneurs can contribute to a greater degree of utilization of available resources and faster economic growth, by which it is possible to gain parity with developed countries[6]. As was shown by [5], young entrepreneurs are confrinted by limitations to a greater extent, above all as regards access to finances and the creditability of the young, and at the same time such limitations decrease the chances for the young people to build their own business by themselves.

The development of small- and medium-sized enterprises is not realized only through the entrepreneurial practice and economic policy measures, but through system efforts to achieve direct, structural changes in the sphere of education. On the basis of the research up to now[3], an increasing number of young people will link their professional development with the sector of small and medium-sized enterprises in the future. Many learned lessons and experiences[4], extracted from successful projects, confirm that entrepreneurs should have the following potentials and abilities: a sharp perspicacity for new market chances and consumers' needs; general and personal management skills, good communication with potential investors/financers, partners, employees; analytical dexterity, enthusiasm, self-confidence and innovativeness.

# **DEFINING ENTREPRENEURSHIP**

In theory and practice, we often meet with the dilemma of making distinctions between the functions of an entrepreneur and a manager. The difference exists, certainly, but the distinctions depends on the amount of entrepreneurship actually used in particular enterprises, i.e. on the way that an enterprise is run. In every case, it is impossible to imagine the business of an enterprise outside the normal chain (ownership-market-entrepreneurship-management). So, it is impossible to imagine the function of a manager without entrepreneurship, and, at the same time, it is impossible to imagine an entrepreneur who does not use at least some of managerial methods.

The history of entrepreneurship dates back to the Middle Ages, and entrepreneurship came into full bloom with the development of capitalism, which unites the preferences for personal wealth and the wish for profit maximization.

Over time, entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activities attained a professional and civilized character. The notions of entrepreneur and entrepreneurship were used for the first time by Richard Cantillon, an English economist at the end of the 17<sup>th</sup> and the beginning of the 18th century, and, until today, an entrepreneur is considered to be an initiator and organizer of jobs, an innovator, a vigorous business man who operates under conditions of, at least, moderate risk and under its own property liability. From this statement, it can be concluded what is the strength of the entrepreneurship spirit and why that spirit is what forms the heart of the spirit of a market and the economic system in

general. Zombart thought that the spirit, form-order and substance were the three key formative elements of every economic system.

Entrepreneurship is often defined even more broadly[5], and it is related to the type of behaviour, and not only the running of a business, or self-employment. For example, the International Labour Organisation (ILO) defines entrepreneurship as the way of thinking and reasoning. That is much more than the bare running of a business. That is a process in which individuals become aware of the options for self-employment and career building, development of ideas, taking and management of risks, learning the process of taking initiative in the development and owning of a business[11].

The theorists in the area of entrepreneurship are obsessed with defining the word "entrepreneur." Their priorities are maybe backwards. The entrepreneurship theory, as stated by[1], can solve the problem with a definition, and it becomes irrelevant.

Thus, for example, a famous theorist[2] pointed out the nine primary factors of entrepreneurship. Due to the fact that all the notions (in English) start with "f", the concept has been known in literature as the 9F concept of successful entrepreneurship:

- Founders: significance of first-class founders, wise and respected;
- Focused: directing towards selected market segments (so called niches);
- Fast: fast decision making and fast application of the decisions;
- Flexible: fast adaptation to change;
- Forever-innovating: permanent quest for the new;
- Flat: permanent struggle to decrease all costs;
- Friendship: to be a friend with all stakeholders;
- Fun: it is fun to cooperate with an entrepreneurial enterprise.

It is clearly understandable that it is not easy to provide all the named factors simultaneously, as the assumptions of successful entrepreneurship, but it is undoubtedly necessary to strive to create a greater number of them, thus providing successful conditions for a good start of a business venture. Although it has been believed that a good start is what the entire entrepreneurial process depends on, a weak start will not disturb a true entrepreneur and make him/her quit. On the contrary, there is a not so small number of those, who draw additional inspiration and new energy, so that they persist and end up as winners. So, for a success, a synergy of the personal characteristics of the entrepreneur and businessenvironmental conditions is necessary.

Although it is not disputable that, for the manifestation of entrepreneurial behaviour, besides the personal features of an entrepreneur, being an individual and the holder of personality, it is extremely important that there are adequate socioeconomic, legal and cultural ambients in which personal features of potential entrepreneurs can be realized and developed. At first, it is necessary to check if and to what extent there are participants who have psychological and other potentials to become entrepreneurs in the given environment. The characteristics of potential entrepreneurs are the following ones[8,9]:

- 1. Taking the risk. An entrepreneur is a person who takes risks, i.e. someone who deals with a new business run outside pre-existing organizations.
- 2. Independence. An entrepreneur is an independent person who does not like to work for others, but who rather works on his/her own.
- 3. Internal centre of control. Those who believe that they themselves have a great influence on what happens to them are denoted as people who have an internal centre of control.
- 4. Live though excitement. Although some people strive for a calm life, some other are oriented towards excitement and action. Entrepreneurs fit into the second category, because they like the excitement brought by the new and different.
- 5. Self-initiative. Entrepreneurs start things when they decide to do so, using their own ideas and energy as the rationale.
- 6. Self-confidence. Entrepreneurs have great self-confidence, i.e. significant belief that the new product, service, idea or approach they propose brings benefits. This self-confidence is necessary because others often do not support their new ideas.
- 7. Adaptability. Entrepreneurs are adaptable. Markets and systems change. Business must change together with them.
- 8. Pertinacity. Entrepreneurs are pertinacious. They are the people who do not quit in spite of obstacles.

- 9. Ambiguity. Entrepreneurs must tolerate the dilemma of choice placed in front of them. For some persons, some situations are difficult to be resolve, dangerous and psychologically problematic. That is not the case when an entrepreneur is in question, because the uncertainty affects them less, so they are even able to use it.
- 10. Identification patterns. Entrepreneurs are capable of solving disputes by using identification patterns. They are able to see how everything fits together, perceiving in one glance the entire "wood," while others choose to fight with "trees".
- 11. Little need for assistance. This is closely related to self-confidence. Entrepreneurs are more than self-confident. They feel little need for assistance from other people.
- 12. "The right thing". The phrase presumes a psychological perspective in entrepreneurship. It is necessary to possess certain features, i.e. the characteristics of someone who wants to be an entrepreneur.

Which of these characteristics-they can also be called the entrepreneurial values-will be accepted, rejected or ignored in the environment in which an entrepreneur operates, depends on numerous circumstances, and above all on accepted social norms, as well as on economic, political, and, increasingly, on international conditions. Politically and economically stable societies are more tolerant towards the stated values, because they are widely accepted and make up a part of the social and entrepreneurial climate, culture and moral.

Besides the analysed personality characteristics of an entrepreneur and the structure of knowledge he/she must possess, it is necessary to say something on the specific skills he/she needs to perform such a complex and multi-layered activity as entrepreneurship.

Above all, it is necessary to remember that his/her entire work is reduced to the realization of an idea to achieve a positive result and that is always together with other people, never alone. An entrepreneur needs skills so that he/she converts the ideas into reality. The conversion of ideas into reality requires two types of skills from an entrepreneur: management ability in the purpose of organizing physical and financial resources and human resources management skills because of the necessary support of others. Every entrepreneur, regardless of his/her abilities and education, has to rely on associates, and that is why teamwork skills and abilities are so essential for him/her. It is also very important that an entrepreneur possesses the following skills[8,9]:

- strategic ability, i.e. the ability to perceive a job as a whole, holistically, but also the ability to look ahead, prospectively;
- ability to plan as an initial step every action and ad a basis of perceiving the future, but also the ability to predict the future;
- marketing ability, by which the needs, demands and interests of clients as the key stakeholders are perceived, because of which, generally, an entrepreneurial venture has been initiated;
- financial abilities, because the management of money as working capital is the condition that ensures the continuity of a business and the flow of money, and the ability to evaluate the required investments and accompanying risks;
- ability for project management, which implies project organization and providing project resources at the right time and at the right place;
- ability for time management, since time is a resource that cannot be refunded, implying a strict hierarchy of priorities in performing the tasks.

Besides the named abilities and skills of an entrepreneur, it is useful to indicate the necessity of possessing the abilities which qualify him/her as a successful communicator within an enterprise's environment. Above all, in this regard, we think of [8,9]:

- management skills, needed to stimulate the people to work and perform the tasks important for the success of an entrepreneurial venture, their directing, support and assistance in realization of the tasks, organization of work processes, selection of staff and rational use of their abilities, administration and control of all work processes and achieved business results;
- motivation ability, by which the commitment to an entrepreneurial idea, jobs and tasks in its realization are achieved; it is also important that an entrepreneur equally motivates himself/herself, and also the people he administers in the business process;

- ability for the distribution or assignment of jobs and tasks, assuming knowledge about the abilities the people possess and the means of their engagement and of greater development of their abilities for a more efficient execution of jobs;
- communication abilities, i.e. the need for oral and spoken expression of ideas and informing of people about them with the aim to affect the actions of people by means of information and communication;
- negotiation abilities are not bargaining abilities, but the creation of a situation of general understanding and recognition of possible outcome for all the sides in a negotiation process;
- operational ability, as a response to the changes in a dynamic organization system and as a condition for a successful and efficient business by taking adequate measures and actions;
- creativity, as the ability for logical thinking and inference, which produces the ideas and practical solution to problems by successful use of markets, technical aspects, staff, scientific details, other information and other potentials;
- ability for critical observation of statuses and relationships because nothing should be taken "for granted," but every bit of business information and phenomenon must be critically discussed, its positive and negative effects perceived, and only after that satisfactory decisions should be made:
- analytical ability enables a complex organizational system, composed of numerous elements and subsystems, to be perceived, arranged and functionally harmonised with numerous internal and external factors by entrepreneurs.

# ENTREPRENEURIAL PROFILES

The current globalization process convinces use every day that the so-called global entrepreneurial revolution is in progress in which the main participants become the economies of China and India (not so significant until recently), and of many other Asian countries, as well as of Russia and Brazil. The abundant talent for creation of almost incredible business ideas, a flood of the most diverse production and service programs and projects, unbeatable talent for innovation, and especially for imitation, great inner markets and aggressive orientation towards exports are all sufficient reason to reassess the up-tonow trajectories of entrepreneurship based on the Western paradigm of selfish individualism and quick enrichment. In the context of such global transition processes, the profile of an entrepreneur as a key agent of change, who confronts great challenges, should be redefined, i.e. redesigned. At the beginning of the 1970s, the so called third technological (microelectronic) revolution started in the West, which really rocked the world of labour thoroughly, especially that of industrial production, and it contributed to sophistication and systematization of many spheres of human life. In the 1990s, completely new opportunities, the so-called e-business and net entrepreneurship, were launched along with revolutionary breakthroughs in trade, banking, the stock-exchange business etc. But, relatively quickly, the fast-growing business (dot.com) experienced a deadlock, and, at the turn to this century, even a collapse, with dramatic consequences. It is recovering at the moment and will probably gain new strength, but a logical question occurs on the real perspectives of new businesses, their reach, limits and likely prospects. In that light, new roles, tasks and, especially, the profile of modern and future entrepreneurs are being studied. Essentially, the roles and tasks of entrepreneurs will remain more-or-less the same, including the fact that the way to realization of the roles and tasks will experience many changes. It is apparent even now that the main change is reflected in the change of the entrepreneurs' focus from financial, material, and, especially, technical-technological resources, to human and intellectual resources as the key components of every entrepreneurial process. Some important characteristics of a modern entrepreneur then are[8,9]:

- A modern entrepreneur is not a rigid boss, slave driver who is awe-inspiring, but is also a leader and trainer who commands respect, because he/she knows how and wants to encourage, motivate and develop the creative energy of the members of his/her team in the realization of common goals.
- ✤ A modern entrepreneur is dominantly oriented towards the stimulation of creativity and innovativeness. He/she does not wait for changes to react, but generates or at least anticipates

them, i.e. predicts and prepares himself/herself for upcoming changes. He/she is not afraid of change, because they are seen as a challenge and a chance for new success.

- ✤ A modern entrepreneur raises the morale and works on the improvement of business ethics in his/her environment. He/she is aware of the long-term importance of a business' reputation, and business ethics can contribute to that in many ways.
- Because of the strengthening of his/her own abilities, as well as the abilities of the associates, a modern entrepreneur becomes aware of the importance of constant renewal of knowledge and skills necessary for following, predicting and generating changes.
- The ability for effective communication becomes an imperative for success for modern entrepreneurs. This fact must be recognised in all educational curricula for entrepreneurship, and, above all, in business schools.
- ✤ A modern entrepreneur is greatly oriented towards the global business stage. Because of that, he/she must be familiar with international relations, relations among countries and people, various cultures and economies and must be capable of developing the goals and strategies of his/her enterprise in the wider context of international business and fiercer competition.
- Modern entrepreneurship becomes more and more based on high technology, especially information technology. Due to that, a modern entrepreneur has to know the key trends (megatrends) of production and control technologies and to take them into account as the key factors for gaining a competitive advantage.
- Modern entrepreneurship is based on legally regulation and the procedures that are internationally standardised and harmonised to a great extent. Because of that, a modern entrepreneur must know the logic of complexity in the field of legislation and respect the legality of competent local and international institutions and accepted conventions, treaties, agreements etc.

In brief, modern entrepreneurs are a personification of numerous human qualities and features, and because of that they can be classified into these three groups[8,9]:

- Entrepreneurs-technicians, when there is a wish to point out their emphasized technical orientation, which, above all, considers them as innovators in the creation of new products or processes. In that, they see the creation of organization as the instrument for realization of their defined goals, and not as the final goal.
- Entrepreneurs-creators of organisation, to whom the creation of organisation is the most important goal, as a opposed to entrepreneurs-technicians. The most important thing for them is to realize the development of organisation by means of the growth and development of business, which is measured by the increase of profit and the number of employees. They are aware that it is possible, through good cooperation with people, by organising them into teams within which they exert their influence and power.
- Entrepreneurs-job constructors, who are the "cause" of the processes of contracting, negotiating and making new arrangements, because they like initiating jobs. They do not tolerate a total dedication to one organisation over a long period of time and are always ready to start a new entrepreneurial venture because they enjoy the creation of a new business and always have a "backup option."

Although the territory of the Balkans is incorporated into the processes of European integration and global processes, there are still numerous specificities of doing business there, especially in so-called transitional countries. Such specificities are reflected, above all, in the long-term isolation and enslavement of some nations, in the major influence of tradition, in the mixture of cultures, religions (exchanges, of Eastern and Western Christianity and Islam), etc. They have a manifold origin and are not only resident, but are also formed in modern conditions that are marked by numerous crossed interests of a wide circle of (international) participants at the "geostrategic route" of Europe and which, in most cases, to not have legitimacy (justification) for their actions. Having all that in mind, it is also possible to speak about a specific type of a so-called Balkan entrepreneur. However, in doing that, the significant differences between particular Balkan countries and societies must be taken into account, because some of them have always been capitalistic, while others are in the process of transition to capitalism, and some are formally integrated into European integrations, so that it gets more and more difficult to talk about a unique profile, although the differences in relation to the Western European profile are still very visible. It also have to be pointed out that there are many

entrepreneurs who, in their features and behaviour, do not differ in any way from the best European entrepreneurs and managers. Unfortunately, they are still not a majority. In brief, we can state a few important flaws of Balkan entrepreneurs, which should be removed as soon as possible[8,9]:

- 1. The lack of vision and clear perspective on what to do in a turbulent business environment;
- 2. Wrong or completely neglected following of the flow of money in most enterprises;
- 3. Insufficient knowledge and understanding of the structure of costs;
- 4. Nonexistence of the practice of making business plans for an enterprise;
- 5. Underdevelopment of a marketing approach to entrepreneurship;
- 6. There are no traditions, skills and techniques for rapidly making important decisions;
- 7. There is very strong distrust towards all forms of business cooperation, especially with foreigners;
- 8. Ethical standards of entrepreneurship and personal fairness are not on such a high level;
- 9. The age structure of entrepreneurs is unfavourable, i.e. there are very few young entrepreneurs in the Balkans in ages up to 30; most of them are up to 50 or older;
- 10. Mental inertness and aversion to further education;
- 11. Persistent orientation to waiting for external help (there is a strong inclination by some Balkan entrepreneurs towards waiting for someone (i.e. the state or an international organization, e.g. the European Union funds, to determine finally "our development priorities", with every entrepreneur hoping that exactly his/her enterprise will be included in the priorities, which would solve all problems automatically);
- 12. The lack of understanding and slow acceptance of the ecological criteria of business.

# CONCLUSION

The definition of entrepreneurship has evolved over time. The earlier understanding of entrepreneurship is not similar to the current one and will acquire yet other attributes in the future. Basically, there is a consensus in some aspects of definition, such as: creativity, innovativeness, independence, and affinity for risk. Entrepreneurship does not come to the fore outside a market ambience. Entrepreneurship and its creative components are related for the idea of market verification, i.e. the commercialization of a result in the market. The main characteristic of entrepreneurship is the creation of something new in a production or service program, depending on influences from the environment.

The characteristics and profiles of entrepreneurs presented in the paper do not characterize, to the same degree, all those who consider themselves entrepreneurs. These characteristics comprise what could be called the typical entrepreneurial profile. Due to the fact that every person has her/his own special personal features, they make an entrepreneur unique. Of course, the number of features varies and is more expressed in some entrepreneurs then in some other.

If the entrepreneurial profile of a person is similar to the profile of entrepreneurs, in general, these persons can be expected to exhibit entrepreneurial behaviour and to be more strongly motived to start their own businesses. If certain conditions and events are favourable, the individuals with adequate entrepreneurial characteristics apply their resources and compensate for their weakness to exploit a sufficiently favourable situation. None of the discussed characteristics and profiles of entrepreneurs gives an integral interpretation of the key factors for success of an entrepreneur, but they integrally enable the understanding and explanation of the reasons for success of entrepreneurial enterprises and, of course, entrepreneurs as owners of such enterprises. Success is the result of the personal characteristics of an entrepreneur and the ability to learn from experience and to adapt to influences from the environment. The personal characteristics of an entrepreneur are the most important in the start-up stage of a new business. The ability to learn from experience becomes more important after the running of an enterprise, and the growth and development of the enterprise depend on the gained experience, knowledge and ability to adapt to influences from the environment. Entrepreneurial intentions depend on the way in which an entrepreneur experiences the feasibility of the imagined idea and his/her affinity for action. The spark to action often depends on the availability of resources. Before starting a business, an entrepreneur usually has a form of a business plan. That is the entrepreneur's personal concept, vision and expectation about the way in which the business activity will develop. From that point of view, a business plan is desirable and relevant. An entrepreneur may plan only the project, i.e. to design a business plan, but he/she usually depends on some assistance in the form of training, advice or consulting. His/her decision to take action in a certain moment may depend on whether he/she feels relevant and efficient.

The future of entrepreneurship is promising. The support to entrepreneurship, i.e. to entrepreneurs, is growing. There is even a global process that unifies, to a certain degree, the relationship of the state to entrepreneurship and the development of small- and medium-sized enterprises pursuant to that. It is apparent even now that the main change is reflected in the change of the entrepreneurs' focus from financial, material, and, especially, technical–technological resources to human and intellectual resources as the key components of every entrepreneurial process.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Bull I, Willard GE (1993) Towards a theory of entrepreneurship. J Bus Ventur 8:183–195
- [2] Bygrave WD (1997) The portable MBA in entrepreneurship. Wiley, New York
- [3] Ćosić I (2007) The possibilities and limitations of entrepreneurship development in selected municipalities in the province of Vojvodina. Project Documentation, Novi Sad 2007
- [4] Dollinger M (2005) Entrepreneurship strategies and resources. Prentice Hall, Harlow
- [5] Ellis K, Williams Max C (2011) Imising impact of youth entrepreneurship support in different contexts—background report, framework and toolkit for consultation. Overseas Development Institute, London
- [6] Global Entrepreneurship Monitor—GEM (2012) 2011 Global Report. Edited by D. J. Kelley, S.Singer & M. D. Herrington
- [7] Kalyani B, Kumar MD (2011) Motivational factors, entrepreneurship and education: Study with reference to women in SMEs. Far East J Psychol Bus 3(3):14–35
- [8] Medaković V (2012) Research of conditions for development of small and micro enterprises and development of entrepreneurial infrastructure model. Doctoral thesis. Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, East Sarajevo
- [9] Medaković V (2012) Ability of managers for crisis management in SME's. In: II international conference industrial engineering and environmental protection 2012 (IIZS 2012). Zrenjanin,
- [10] Melović B, Grubić-Nešić L, Mitrović S, Gashi Marko LJ (2011) Preconditions development of modern entrepreneurial society. (Serbian language Preduslovi razvoja modernog preduzetničkog društva). Entrep Mag 6:13–18
- [11] Schoof U (2006) Stimulating Youth Entrepreneurship: barriers and incentives to enterprise start-ups by young people. SEED working paper no 76
- [12] West P III, Meyer D (1997) Temporal dimensions of opportunistic change in technologybased ventures. Entrep Theory Pract 22–2:31–52

# Session 6.

# Health and Environmental protection

# BEST PRACTICES IN ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION THROUGH EDUCATION AND INFORMATION ACTIVITIES: THE GRACILIS SHOWCASE

Lucija Kolar<sup>1</sup>, Anja Bubik<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Complementarium, Institute for research of nature and development of environmental technologies, Celje, Slovenia <sup>2</sup>Environmental Protection College, Velenje, Slovenia. e-mail: <u>lucija@complementarium.si</u>

**Abstract:** This work is a showcase where education and awareness processes are combined through student's project. We show how the problem (about greening) was addressed, what the tools for solving the problem were, which results we achieved and how we managed them. This project involved three partners, coming from academia, industry and non-governmental institution and gave benefits to all three involved parties and students as the main participants in the project.

Key words: sustainability, greening, climate changes, public awareness, good practice example

# INTRODUCTION

Knowledge and use of greening as one of the most modern approaches to solving pollution and global climate change are still poorly investigated in Slovenia. This was also shown by the study, which was carried out at Environmental Protection College (EPC) within the project GRACiLIs - GReen Answers CLImate change (<u>www.gracilis.si</u>) and a thesis work [3]. The Complementarium Institute (CMP), a non-governmental organization (which co-operated as a second partner in the national project co-financed by the "Creative path to knowledge programme"; first partner was from industry – Matrica, s.p.), recognized the need for a wider local community involvement in awareness-raising activities regarding greening of urban areas.

The project coincided well with the diploma thesis [3] where greening in a local microclimate was investigated. During the project study process students were looking at possible green solutions and learn how to expand and share the gained knowledge on greening.

After Industrial Revolution, due to urbanization and industrialization of human civilization, more population moved to urban areas and urban spaces [3]. The urban population around the world has risen dramatically: from 13 % in 1900 to up to 54 % in 2014. By 2050, 66 % of the world's population are projected to be urban residents, according to the World Population Prospects, United Nations (2014) reports. Growing population forced developers to construct more buildings and therefore, more green areas were destroyed and converted to build environment [1]. Rise of constructed areas without enough vegetation has changed the flow of energy and material through urban ecosystem which causes many environmental problems. First urbanization – cities tend to be hotter as the surrounding (countryside) areas and create what is known as an urban heat island. Second, urbanization affects hydrology; cities shed more water as run off to their streams and rivers. Third, cities are net producers of carbon dioxide and have lower amounts of stored carbon. Fourth, cities are widely regarded as having lower biodiversity [4]. All these four facts affect the ecological balance of urban environment and should be carefully addressed not just locally, but on a national scale.

Within this paper we will present the showcase of Gracilis project, how it was built, what were research needs and in the end the results of it.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

This section describes how we built our project collaboration, partners as mentors on one side and students on the other, but together we made a team.

The thesis work included survey, where 112 respondents gave valuable answers in connection to greening. We used Excel for statistical evaluation.

Within the first project activity (A1): we established the way of communication, defined the tools we will use and we set the dates of our exact activities. As our first meeting was virtual, we picked the first possible opportunity to meet in person combining it with a public event. All other activities (A2-A5) are presented in Figure 1.



Figure 1. The action plan in the project Gracilis.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The project communication was one of the most important activities of the group. It enabled collaboration among all the project participants, sharing and saving the established documents and lead to efficient informational flow. Due to all listed facts we had to find a platform with features which would be easily applied to different devices (mobiles, computers, tablets) and could be used for free. We chose G-suite of Google which gained enormously on quality in the past few years, so it is now optimized and reliable service. The Figure 2 shows what all is possible when using G-suite.



Figure 2. A Google platform- G suite with various possibilities.

All this requires only internet link and an active Google account – usually Gmail. In our project we used:

Google Docs: for all work with documents and easy sharing with all participants.

Google Gmail: email which is widely used also on general level.

Google Scholar: enables looking for scientific and professional papers.

Google Groups: enables a formation of joined email-s (projekt convert@googlegroups.com in our case).

*Google Drive:* cloud file storage, sharing and backup service enabling saving and sharing of documents inside the group participants.

These are just a few of possible Google services, which are still quite unrecognized among public. As our project was oriented also in the sense of educating about novel approaches, we presented those possibilities whenever we had an event. We found these tools very useable as they enabled us higher productivity and efficiency in the group work. We chose Google and not Microsoft or Dropbox as they are mainly focused on business users and are licensed -payable.

Another service we used for conference calls was Skype – also here we made a group and we used it on the upfront determined dates – at least once a month, preferably twice. It was all a part of project management learning and students were fast in adopting and using it.



Figure 3. An internet (home) page of the project Gracilis.

Within the project also a *web page* was developed. This solution was a logical consequence of collective project idea. <u>www.gracilis.si</u> presents our current work, studies already developed, blog section, members of the team presentation, gallery and events calendar. This tool enabled constant information service, where on the other hand social media served different purpose, but we used them too.

Social media can encourage participation, conversation and community all of which can help spread key messages, influence decision making, as well as promote behavior change. It helps to reach people when, where, and how it is convenient for them, which improves the availability of content and might influence satisfaction and trust in messages delivered [2] It is also one of the key tools in building awareness and credibility, but most certainly not the only one. Social media content should be: relevant, useful, and interesting; easy to understand and share; friendly, conversational, and engaging; action-oriented. Your target audience can receive multiple messages from multiple sources every day [2]. Therefore, we need to make our messages relevant, useful and interesting so our audience will interact and will be engaged. This engagement is a key with social media. Within Gracilis we used Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and LinkedIn profiles to share our messages. The name of all listed channels was in connection to the project title: GRACiLIs - GReen Answers CLImate change, as we followed the tip of personalizing our account to our brand. Students were involved in publishing for one week in one media and then they switched; e.g. from tweeting to Facebook etc., so they all developed skills in social media (advertising) communication. Writing using social media can be a demanding task. One way to cope is to tweet, post, and text about web content you have already created. During process of project duration, we tried to follow this as much as possible; it was a hard task, but definitely the most efficient solution. On Figure 4 we show all possible social media solution and their main characteristics.



Figure 4. Social media and their characteristics. Source: Leverage, 2014.

The important result is also a survey about awareness on greening among general population (112) participants in Slovenia [3]. Majority answer regarding familiarity with the term "green roof" was positive in 63 %, as we can see below in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Knowing of the term "green roof" among general public. [3]

The next question was also about people's opinion whether green roofs are present in Slovenia, where 70 % answered positively as shown on Figure 6.



Figure 6. Presence of the green roof in Slovenia – public opinion. [3]

Figure 7 presents the most interesting answers saying that 59 % participants saw green roof abroad.



Figure 7. Presents answers about where people saw green roof (in Slovenia or abroad). [3]

The survey in general showed low awareness of the interviewed population, as more than 60 % it's not aware of the positive contribution greening (e.g. green roofs) can have on the (local) climate [3]. However, few of participants have seen them green building abroad and 94 % claimed they would support green building. Based on these, regular awareness raising events, publishing and communication we have a lot of room for improvement [3].

# CONCLUSION

The aim of GRACILIS project was exactly prevention or better, raising awareness on the greening issue. Building a strong project model with many different project partners enabled very diverse approach to the problem on one hand and on the other enabled us fast and efficient adaptation to all challenges. During the project duration we managed to establish an extra helpful connection to the enterprise Knauf, Urbanscape Green Solutions department, where we used (also) their products to build, or even invent ours such as a green cubicle, green curtain which was completely independent contribution of students. Our important activity was also public event performing – in three months we had five events, and all are were very well recognized. Events always had "standard protocol": introduction of members, problem, solution, discussion – important for students to gain project

learning skills. We find the importance between balanced exchange with best practices in environmental protection through education and information activities (such as GRACILIS showcase), an important upgrade of theoretical grounds towards practical experience.

Such projects open many new questions, but are an important basics for more complex, conceptual approaches to study causes for climate changes - at least some of them. With such support and green thinking, we are a step closer to low carbon society of the future.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Project GRACiLIS - Green AnswerS project CLImate Change - Greening in response to climate change was co-financed by the Ministry of education, science and sport of Slovenia, the European Social Fund and by The Public Scholarship, Development, Disability and Maintenence Fund of the Republic of Slovenia, Creative path to knowledge programme.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Alexandria, E. and Jones, P., Temperature decreases in an urban canyon due to green walls and green roofs in diverse climates, Building and Environment, Vol. 43, pp. 480–493, 2008.
- [2] Dunbar, R.I.M., Arnaboldi, V., Conti, M., Passarella, A., The structure of online social networks mirrors those in the offline world, Social Networks, Vol. 43, pp.39-47, 2015.
- [3] Ladan, F., Zelene kritine analiza pilotnega primera in raziskava področja ozelenjevanja v občini Velenje, Diplomsko delo, 2017.
- [4] Whitford V., Ennos AR., Handley JF., "City form and natural process" indicators for the ecological performance of urban areas and their application to Merseyside, UK, Landscape and Urban Planning, Vol. 57, pp. 91-103, 2001.
# ATTITUDES TOWARDS ENERGY CONSUMPTION: EMPLOYEE PERSPECTIVE

## Vanja Vukoslavčević<sup>1</sup>, Ladin Gostimirović<sup>2</sup>, Aleksandra Mihailović<sup>3\*</sup>, Ljubo Nedović<sup>3</sup>, Nebojša M. Ralević<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Montenegro, Faculty of Mathematics and Natural Sciences, Podgorica, Montenegro

<sup>2</sup>Visoka poslovno tehnička škola, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Republic of Srpska, Doboj, <sup>3</sup>University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia e-mail: zandra@uns.ac.rs

**Abstract:** For companies engaged in agricultural activities, energy consumption represents a significant part of the total costs, with the dominant usage of electrical energy. Considering a raising awareness regarding the usage of alternative energy sources such as energy from agricultural activities (biogas, biodiesel ...), this study focuses on the attitudes of the employees towards energy consumption in companies in this line of business. Since The Republic of Serbia is an official candidate to enter the European Union, we have performed an analysis considering the EU standards. The questions examined the attitudes toward other sources of energy, including energy from agricultural production and renewable energy as a supplement and replacement for electrical energy. The conducted study involved 150 respondents (employees) with their opinions on the importance of various activities in agricultural production for energy consumption in the enterprise. This paper demonstrates the relationship between a company (employees) with a higher energy cost and a level of awareness of different sources of energy.

## INTRODUCTION

The survey "Renewable Energy Sources" was conducted on a sample of 150 respondents. The survey consisted of questions about personal data and opinion on efficient consumption and renewable energy sources (1. Competitiveness and consumer energy, 2. Energy sources). Each of the questions asked consisted of a response with a scale of 5 offered responses: A - insignificant, B - less significant, C - medium, D - very significant, E - extremely important.

We will consider the criterion question:

Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company.

The answer to this criterion question shows us how the respondent looks at the consumption of electricity within the work he deals with. Since this is the criterion question, it means that the entire sample is divided into 5 groups depending on their answers to it:

A - Insignificant (0 respondents), B - less significant (5 subjects), C - intermediate (37 subjects), D - very significant (72 respondents) and E - extremely significant (36 subjects).

Based on the distribution of the answers to the criterion question, we see that the group A is minimal, we will not use it in the future because there are no respondents, while the results of group B are less significantly taken with the reserve because the group has a small number of respondents, so we can not consider the result as relevant. So our focus will be on the difference in attitudes between groups: C - medium significant (37 subjects), D - very significant (72 respondents) and E - extremely significant (36 respondents).

## METHODOLOGY

Our goal is to determine whether there are differences and on which questions differences exist between the 4 groups mentioned. That is, among the respondents who consider that electricity consumption has a significant share in the total costs of the company. We will test hypotheses:

H1 – Groups defined by criteria question (CQ) have different opinion (answer) on the question "The level of agricultural production is satisfactory."

H2 - Groups defined by criteria question have different opinion (answer) on the question "The use of chemicals is sufficiently controlled".

H3 - Groups defined by criteria question have different opinion (answer) on the question "Energy from agricultural production (biogas, biodiesel, energy crops ...) will be used more and more.) ".

H4 - Groups defined by criteria question have different opinion (answer) on the question "Within the agricultural sector, the relationship between food production and the production of crops used in energy production is balanced. (food for energy)".

H5 - Groups defined by criteria question have different opinion (answer) on the question "The use of wood biomass and biofuel processing is on the rise and is properly regulated.".

In this study, MANOVA and ANOVA analysis will be performed. The analysis was done with R-project. First, the MANOVA analysis was done where we tested whether there was a difference on all groups. If there is the difference as a result of MANOVA, later ANOVA analysis was conducted to test between which groups differences exists.

## RESULTS

First test was done on the first question in relation to the criterion question:

- 1. The level of agricultural production is satisfactory.
- 0. Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company. (criterion question, CQ)

MANOVA results are shown in the table bellow

	Df	Sum Sq	Mean Sq	F value	<b>Pr</b> (> <b>F</b> )
data1\$p3	3	10.13	3.376	2.583	0.0557.
Residuals	146	190.86	1.307		

 Table 1. MANOVA

Signif. codes: 0 '\*\*\*' 0.001 '\*\*' 0.01 '\*' 0.05 '.' 0.1 ' ' 1

The test shows that is statistically significant difference, between some groups, so hypothesis H1 is proven

Next analysis, ANOVA, was performed on following questions:

1 The level of agricultural production is satisfactory.

0 Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company. (criterion question, CQ)

There was a significant difference between the groups (D - very significant) - (C - medium significant) with p = 0.044131

In other case there is no statistically significant difference.

Second test was done on the third question in relation to the criterion question

2 The use of chemicals is sufficiently controlled.

0 Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company. (Criterion question, CQ)

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia

Table 2. ANOVA				
Groups defined by criteria question	Diff	lwr	Upr	p adj
(C - intermediate)- (B - less significant)	-0.65946	-2.07528	0.756362	0.621198
(D - very significant) - (B - less significant)	-0.04722	-1.42147	1.327022	0.999744
(E - extremely significant) - (B - less significant)	-0.08889	-1.50705	1.329272	0.998455
(D - very significant) - (C - medium significant)	0.612237	0.01118	1.213295	0.044131
(E - extremely significant) - (C - intermediate)	0.570571	-0.12506	1.266202	0.147984
(E - extremely significant) - (D - very significant)	-0.04167	-0.64821	0.56488	0.997971

### Table 3. ANOVA

	Df	Sum Sq	Mean Sq	F value	<b>Pr</b> (> <b>F</b> )
data1\$p3	3	7.09	2.362	2.025	0.113
Residuals	146	170.27	1.166		

The test MANOVA shows that is no statistically significant difference (p = 0.113), but in test ANOVA we have there is significant difference between groups.

### Table 4. ANOVA

Groups defined by criteria question	Diff	lwr	upr	p adj
(C - intermediate)- (B - less significant)	-0.53514	-1.87241	0.80214	0.726255
(D - very significant) - (B - less significant)	-0.01111	-1.30912	1.286894	0.999996
(E - extremely significant) - (B - less significant)	-0.09444	-1.43393	1.24504	0.997807
(D - very significant) - (C - medium significant)	0.524024	-0.04369	1.091736	0.081775
(E - extremely significant) - (C - intermediate)	0.440691	-0.21635	1.09773	0.305309
(E - extremely significant) - (D - very significant)	-0.08333	-0.65623	0.489564	0.981529

There was a significant difference between the groups (D - very significant) - (C - medium significant) with p = 0.081775. Because p < 0.1 and p > 0.05, we consider it to be a conclusion with an increased risk of conclusion, so hypothesis H2 is proven. When <1 and >0.5, it is considered as a higher risk conclusion.

In other case there is no statistically significant difference.

Third test was done on the third question in relation to the criterion question

3. Energy from agricultural production (biogas, biodiesel, energy crops ...) will be used more and more.)

0. Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company. (criterion question, CQ)

 Table 5. MANOVA

	Df	Sum Sq	Mean Sq	F value	<b>Pr</b> (> <b>F</b> )
data1\$p3	3	2.92	0.9717	0.961	0.413
Residuals	146	147.62	1.0111		

There is no statistically significant difference, so hypothesis H3 is not proven.

Table 6. ANOVA				
Groups defined by criteria question	Diff	lwr	upr	p adj
(C - intermediate)- (B - less significant)	-0.22162	-1.46678	1.023541	0.967054
(D - very significant) - (B - less significant)	-0.01667	-1.22526	1.19193	0.999983
(E - extremely significant) - (B - less significant)	0.177778	-1.06944	1.424998	0.982582
(D - very significant) - (C - medium significant)	0.204955	-0.32365	0.733563	0.745203
(E - extremely significant) - (C - intermediate)	0.399399	-0.21238	1.011181	0.329154
(E - extremely significant) - (D - very significant)	0.194444	-0.33899	0.72788	0.779337

There is no statistically significant difference.

Fourth test was done on the third question in relation to the criterion question

4. Within the agricultural sector, the relationship between food production and the production of crops used in energy production is balanced. (food for energy).

0. Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company. (criterion question, CQ)

 Table 7. MANOVA

	Df	Sum Sq	Mean Sq	F value	<b>Pr</b> (> <b>F</b> )
data1\$p3	3	6.58	2.1936	2.331	0.0767
Residuals	146	137.42	0.9412		

Signif. codes: 0 '\*\*\*' 0.001 '\*\*' 0.01 '\*' 0.05 '.' 0.1 ' ' 1

There is a statistically significant difference but on level 0.1. In the next table analyze ANOVA will show is there some difference or not.

## Table 8. ANOVA

Groups defined by criteria question	Diff	lwr	upr	p adj
(C - intermediate)- (B - less significant)	0.075676	-1.12568	1.277027	0.998432
(D - very significant) - (B - less significant)	0.511111	-0.65496	1.677183	0.66597
(E - extremely significant) - (B - less significant)	0.566667	-0.63667	1.770003	0.612754
(D - very significant) - (C - medium significant)	0.435435	-0.07457	0.945444	0.122951
(E - extremely significant) - (C - intermediate)	0.490991	-0.09927	1.081247	0.138925
(E - extremely significant) - (D - very significant)	0.055556	-0.45911	0.570222	0.992265

ANOVA shows there is no statistically significant difference, with level 0.1, that means that we reject the hypothesis H4.

Fifth test was done on the third question in relation to the criterion question

5 The use of wood biomass and biofuel processing is on the rise and is properly regulated.

0 Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company. (criterion question, CQ)

Table 9	. MANOVA
---------	----------

	Df	Sum Sq	Mean Sq	F value	<b>Pr</b> (> <b>F</b> )
data1\$p3	3	2.33	0.7756	0.855	0.466
Residuals	146	132.37	0.9066		

There is no statistically significant difference, so hypothesis H3 is not proven.

Table 10. ANOVA				
Groups defined by criteria question	Diff	lwr	upr	p adj
(C - intermediate)- (B - less significant)	0.4	-0.77906	1.579059	0.814366
(D - very significant) - (B - less significant)	0.594444	-0.54999	1.738879	0.532815
(E - extremely significant) - (B - less significant)	0.455556	-0.72545	1.636563	0.748196
(D - very significant) - (C - medium significant)	0.194444	-0.3061	0.694989	0.744088
(E - extremely significant) - (C - intermediate)	0.055556	-0.52375	0.634859	0.994542
(E - extremely significant) - (D - very significant)	-0.13889	-0.64401	0.366227	0.891172

There is no statistically significant difference, with level 0.1, that means that we reject the hypothesis H5.

# DISCUSSION

**Based of results we can tell that groups "**D - very significant" and "C - medium significant" defined on question "Electricity consumption has a significant share in the total cost of the company" (criterion question, CQ) have different **opinion on question** "The level of agricultural production is satisfactory." *and* "The use of chemicals is sufficiently controlled".

Reason is given by the fact that they do not feel pressure with high costs of electric energy, and so their interests for the other source of energy are small.

Respondents from the companies where costs for electric energy are intermediate didn't show any interest in the other sources of energy besides electrical energy.

On the other hand, respondents from companies with high electric energy costs, have shown more interest for the renewable sources of energy.

# CONCLUSION

1. For hypothesis H3, H4 and H5 results indicated that there is no significant differences between criteria groups with analyses MANOVA and ANOVA.

2. For hypothesis H1 we get different results with MANOVA and ANOVA analysis.

3. For hypothesis H2 we get there is significant differences on level of significance 0.1.

For H1

This means that the group of respondents who think that electricity consumption has significant share in the total cost of the company (answer E on the CQ), have different opinion (answer) on question "**The level of agricultural production is satisfactory**" there is difference between the group (D - very significant) - (C - medium significant).

And on the other side respondents who think that electricity consumption has insignificant share in the total cost of the company (answer C on the CQ), there is difference between the group (D - very significant) and (C - medium significant) on question "The use of chemicals is sufficiently controlled".

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors acknowledge the financial support of the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia, within the Project No. TR34014.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Balat, M., An Overview of Biofuels and Policies in the European Union, Energy Sources, Part B: Economics, Planning, and Policy, No.2, pp.67 181, 2007.
- [2] Best, G., Alternative energy crops for agricultural machinery biofuels focus on biodiesel, Agricultural Engineering International: the CIGR E-journal, Vol. 8, 2006.

- [3] Brkić, M., Skala, D., Mulić, R., Marić, M., Technology production of biodiesel Biodiesel and ecological alternative to liquid fuel, Contemporary Agricultural Engineering, Vol.30, pp.73-105, 2005.
- [4] Brkić, M., Skala, D., Mulić, R., Marić, M., Technology production of biodiesel Biodiesel and ecological alternative to liquid fuel, Contemporary Agricultural Engineering, Vol.30, pp.73-105, 2005.
- [5] Martin Kaltschmitt, Wolfgang Streicher, Andreas Wiese (ed): Renewable energy. Technology, economics and environment, Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg. 2007.
- [6] Demirbas A., The Importance of Bioethanol and Biodiesel from Biomass. Energy Sources, Part B: Economics Planning and Policy, No.3., pp. 177 185, 2008.

# GREENING AS A PERSPECTIVE SOLUTION FOR URBAN MICROCLIMATE MITIGATION – A PILOT STUDY

Anja Bubik<sup>1</sup>, Lucija Kolar<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Environmental Protection College, Velenje, Slovenia <sup>2</sup>Complementarium, Institute for research of nature and development of environmental technologies, Celje, Slovenia e-mail: <u>anjabubik.vsvo@gmail.com; lucija@complementarium.com</u>

**Abstract:** At the Environmental Protection College (EPC), in cooperation with the Institute Complementarium (CMP), we designed a flat green roof pilot model with extensive greening. Based on annual monitoring of different physical and chemical parameters, we evaluated the effectiveness of two different substrates and assessed the relevance and application of extensive greening principle in the urban environment – in the city of Velenje. The areas which are ecologically burdened due to their rich natural resources (forests, water bodies, coal...) and dense population, the implementation of green areas provide variety of environmental benefits. Moreover, constant socio-economic pressures and the needs make us to plan thoroughly and prudently our future activities and developmental potentials of urban areas.

Key words: greening, pilot models, urban microclimate

## **INTRODUCTION**

Green roofs originate from the earliest times of human history, mostly as natural human shelters. They were known by the ancient Greeks and Romans and were the most widespread in Scandinavia and Iceland at the time of the Vikings [1]. In the cities green roofs are becoming very popular again, since the ecological and environmental benefits of their technologies can improve the urban microclimate and thereby return the possibility of sustainable life to the citizens. Beside roofs we can build green walls, facades even whole infrastructures.

Buildings are important part of our natural environment. Therefore, it is crucial to combine architecture with nature to achieve sustainable urban development [2]. Any construction activity in the environment leads to the reduction of vegetation and humidity, ventilation changes, lack of oxygen and large temperature fluctuations. Based on their characteristics, cities are the most vulnerable areas and in the same time the most important greening environment.

Urban green spaces fulfill a range of different roles, such as aesthetic, sociological and psychological and have economic and environmental purposes. They counteract the urban heat island effect, thereby reducing the energy costs of cooling buildings. Urban greenery minimizes air, water, and noise pollution, and may offset greenhouse gas emissions through  $CO_2$  absorption. They help to distribute rainwater - attenuate a storm water runoff and therefore act as a measure for flood mitigation. Other ecological benefits include raising and preservation of biodiversity, a new habitat creation for certain animal species and the ability to conserve nature [2, 3, 4, 5].

Green areas are also social spaces and areas for recreation and cultural purposes. Health benefits are associated with access to public open space in urban environments that offer an opportunity for healthpromoting activities, such as physical activity or rest and relaxation. In this way, they have a direct relationship with the quality of life of urban citizens [5]. For example, parks, playgrounds and other vegetated areas have been associated with better perceived general health, reduced stress levels, reduced depression and provide many advantages, related to human health, like sport and recreation [6].

Based on the fact that over half of the world's population now lives in urban areas, and this proportion is expected to increase to two-thirds by 2050 [6], it is important to evaluate every possibility to increase the quality of life. Therefore, we decided to implement a pilot project, which emphasize all benefits of greening principles and increases the level of awareness and social responsibility of the citizens.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

With the long-term experiment we evaluated the greening potential in the city of Velenje, Slovenia maybe also as a demonstration project on the flat roof of Environmental Protection College (EPC) in the future.

Two flat bottom models were constructed on EPC by undergraduate student. Three different low and slowly growing adaptable plants (Murale white stonecrop (*Sedum album "Murale"*), houseleek (*Sempurirum tectorum*) and blue-green sedge (*Carex flacca*)) were seeded into each model using two different commercial substrates (named A and B), separately (Figure 1). Models were placed outside, on the open balcony of the EPC. Greening process was monitored and evaluated during all four seasons using different physical and chemical parameters (air in substrate pH, air in substrate humidity, total organic matter of substrates). Photodocumentation and picture analysis using Image software were used for more representative assessment of the greening effectiveness. Additionally, some awareness campaigns were organized during the pilot experiments for students and general public.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

All plants were successfully adapted to selected urban microclimate during first months of extensive green roof simulation experiment. Their growth was equal in both models using different substrates (Figure 2A, 2B). After 6 months, adaptation and growth of individual plants were changed; the blue blue-green sedge was completely dried, the houseleek grew successfully, while the Murale white stonecrop adapted to the urban microclimate even more, as it has grown along the entire area of both models. Based on the results, we can confirm that the sedums are more suitable plants for extensive green roofs in the local microclimate.



Figure 1. Three different plants (Murale white stonecrop (*Sedum album "Murale"*), houseleek (*Sempurirum tectorum*) and blue-green sedge (*Carex flacca*)) were tested



**Figure 2.** Adaptation of seeded plants to urban microclimate at the beginning (A, B), after 8 months (C, D) and 12 months (E, F) of the pilot experiment

The results of annual measurements of physical and chemical parameters and photo documentation of adaptation process of pilots showed that the selected environment is suitable for the installation of extensive flat roofs. The microclimate is favorable with an average annual temperature of 18.6 °C and an average relative air humidity of 26.2 %. Temperature varied between  $T_{min}$ -0.5 °C and  $T_{max}$  31 °C, and no extreme weather event that would jeopardize the existence of pilot models was observed. The substrate temperatures were stable and varied proportionally to the air temperature and were on average 4.3 °C lower and almost the same in both substrates (Figure 3, dashed line trends).



Figure 3. Adaptation of substrate to urban microclimate - annual measurements of air and substrate temperature and substrate pH

Organic compounds present a small part of the soil, which is very variable and important for quality of the soil. Since the organic matter can affect the physical and chemical properties of the substrate, the total organic carbon (TOC - total organic carbon) was monitored throughout the pilot study with the aim to determine the suitability and compatibility of our substrates regarding seeded plants. Measurements showed low levels of organic carbon in both substrates (<0.5%), which ranks the substrate into a very low-level grade, in which Slovenia has 9.4% of their surface (summarized by Slovenian Environment Agency). TOC values in the substrate B are in average higher for 16% than the TOC of substrate A trough the entire experiment, indicating better growing conditions in consequently greening potential in the substrate B (Tables 2 and 3). With the line to TOC measurements, the substrate areas of the pilot model B were also more filled with plants compared to the pilot model A over the entire observation period, indicating that the substrate B in is more successful the selected environment.

Season	Air Temperature (°C)	Substrate Temperature (°C)	рН	Relative humidity (%)	TOC (%)
autumn	$16.7\pm6.5$	$12.2 \pm 5.1$	$8.20\pm0.13$	$32.8\pm14$	$0.29\pm0.17$
winter	$6.1 \pm 4.0$	$4.5 \pm 4.2$	$7.98 \pm 0.15$	$33.3 \pm 1.4$	$0.35\pm0.02$
spring	$15.5 \pm 4.9$	$12.8\pm3.6$	$8.16\pm0.20$	$34.8\ \pm 6.5$	$0.30\pm0.03$
summer	$23.9\pm4.9$	$18.2 \pm 4.0$	$7.98 \pm 0.29$	$31.4 \pm 5.5$	$0.41\pm0.08$
AVERAGE	$18.6 \pm 7.7$	$14.1 \pm 6.1$	$\textbf{8.08} \pm \textbf{0.24}$	$32.2\pm9.5$	$0.35\pm0.09$

Table 1. Average season values of parameters for substrate A

Table 2. A	Average season	values of	parameters f	For substrate B
I UNIC A. I	refuge beubon	varaeb or	purumeters	or substrate D

Season	Air Temperature (°C)	Substrate Temperature (°C)	рН	Relative humidity (%)	TOC (%)
autumn	$16.7\pm6.5$	$12.5\pm5.0$	$7.94\pm0.20$	$31.3 \pm 15.1$	$0.43\pm0.18$
winter	$6.1 \pm 4.0$	$4.1 \pm 4.2$	$8.04\pm0.10$	$36.8\pm3.7$	$0.48\pm0.02$
spring	$15.5\pm4.9$	$12.5 \pm 3.4$	$8.05\pm0.13$	$37.1 \pm 9.9$	$0.33\pm0.05$
summer	$23.9 \pm 4.9$	$18.3 \pm 4.1$	$8.04 \pm 0.09$	$34.1 \pm 6.1$	$0.46 \pm 0.11$
AVERAGE	$18.6 \pm 7.7$	$14.2 \pm 6.1$	$8.01 \pm 0.15$	$33.4 \pm 10.6$	$0.42 \pm 0.13$

Both substrates were slightly basic before planting, i.e. 8.21 for substrate A and 7.86 for substrate B. Average pH value of substrate A during the experiment was 8,08 and of B 8,01, what is 1,6 % lower and 1,8 % higher than the initial value, respectively (Tables 2 and 3). Additionally, during the experiment pH value varied for 24, 0 % and 14,9 %, respectively (Figure 2, full line trends; Tables 2 and 3). Interesting trend was observed after analyzing and comparing different seasons. In the pilot model with the substrate A pH value changed up and down throughout 4 seasons; whereas in the model with the substrate B, pH increased during the autumn and then stayed almost constant through the rest of the experiment. Based on pH measurements, substrate A is more sensitive to temperature changes and weather conditions (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Average pH values of substrates through 4 seasons

## CONCLUSION

Green roofs should be considered as an important part of urban and local planning. Therefore it is necessary to develop and establish guidelines to ensure its optimal ecological role in the local natural and social environment.

The implementation of our model in selected urban environment was successful. Moreover, with awareness campaigns we emphasized the importance of the extensive greening principle in the urban environment, also from the perspective of finding a sustainable environmental solution, which ultimately mitigates the urban heat island effects and contributes to reduction of global warming effects. Since, the advantages of green roofs would certainly obtain a higher quality of living space and presents one of the important steps regarding better environment in highly industrial city of Velenje, our green solutions will be performed and presented also to the citizens using various campaigns and research projects.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The pilot study arises in the context of the European project *Climate KIC*, programme *Pioneers into Practice*, within the group assignment entitled "*Greening of buildings*" and within the GRACiLIS - Green AnswerS project CLImate Change - Greening in response to climate change (co-financed by the Ministry of Education, science and sport and the European Union and the European Social Fund from the project calls "After Creative Paths to Knowledge").

## REFERENCES

- [1] Brunšek, G., Zelene strehe Prispevek k ekološki in trajnostni gradnji, Ekologija, Strehe & Kritine, pp. 24-25, 2010.
- [2] Dobrilovič, M., Simonič, T., Vloga ozelenjevanja streh in fasad pri prenovi objektov. R. Arhitektura, raziskave, No. 2, pp. 44-49, 2005.
- [3] Getter, L. Kristin, Rowe, B.D., The role of extensive green roofs in sustainable development. Hort Science, Vol. 5, No. 41, pp. 1276-1285, 2006.
- [4] Oberndorfer, E., Lunholm, J., Bass, B., Coffman, R.R., Doshi, H., Dunnett, N, Gaffin, S., Kohler, M., Liu, K.K.Y., Rowe, B., Green roofs as urban ecosystems - ecological structures, functions, and services, Vol. 57, No. 10, pp. 823-833, 2007.
- [5] Lee, A.C.K., Jordan, H.C., Horsley, J., Value of urban green spaces in promoting healthy living and wellbeing-prospects for planning, Risk management and Healthcare Policy, No. 8, pp. 131-173, 2015.
- [6] Kondo, M.C., Low, S.C., Henning, J., Branas, C.C., Urban green space and its impact on human health, International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, Vol. 15, No. 445, pp. 1-28, 2018.

# NATURAL GAS - AN ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL SAVIOR DURING THE 21ST CENTURY

## James G. Speight<sup>1</sup>, Ljiljana Radovanović<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>CD&W Inc., 2476 Overland Road, Laramie, Wyoming 82070, USA <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: JamesSp8@aol.com

**Abstract:** Climate change is inevitable. Contributing to this change are (i) natural effects, which include the Earth in an interglacial period and (ii) various other effects such as anthropogenic effects, which include the release of non-indigenous gases into the atmosphere. However, the exact contribution of each effect to global climate change is not known with any degree of certainty. Natural gas has been proposed as a savior for the environment insofar as it released less carbon dioxide during combustion that crude oil or coal. This paper examines the properties of natural gas and how this fuel might affect the environment. **Key words:** climate change, natural gas, anthropogenic activity

INTRODUCTION

The most general definition of climate change is a change in the statistical properties of the climate system when considered over long periods of time, regardless of cause. Accordingly, fluctuations over periods shorter than a few decades, such as El Niño, do not represent climate change. The term sometimes is used to refer to climate change caused by human activity, as opposed to changes in climate that may have resulted as part of Earth's natural processes. In this sense, especially in the context of environmental policy, the term climate change has unfortunately and incorrectly been associated with anthropogenic (human activities) global warming as the causative factor. Within scientific journals, global warming refers to an increase in the surface temperature of the Earth while climate change is amore all-inclusive term that includes global.

The issue of global climate change is often associated with the use of fossil fuels as sources of energy. Of most concern is the increase in emissions of carbon dioxide (CO2) due to emissions from fossil fuel combustion:

Cfossil fuel + O2  $\rightarrow$  CO2

(1)

Natural gas produces carbon dioxide when it is burned for energy but the combustion of natural gas produces considerably less carbon dioxide per unit of usable energy than combustion of other fossil fuels such as coal or crude oil, and their respective products. However, carbon dioxide emissions are not the main cause of observed atmospheric warming and there are several other causes that contribute to the global warming phenomenon [1]. The focus solely on carbon dioxide as the is due to. Human activity produces vastly more carbon dioxide than all other greenhouse gases put together. However, this does not mean it is responsible for most of the earth's warming. Many other greenhouse gases trap heat far more powerful than carbon dioxide [2].

Thus, the focus of this paper is the properties of natural gas and how this fuel might affect the environment.

## NATURAL GAS

Natural gas, which includes shale gas, gas from tight formations, and coalbed methane (Speight, 2018), is predominantly methane, occurs in underground reservoirs separately or in association with crude oil [3,4,5]. The principal types of hydrocarbons produced from natural gas are methane (CH4) and varying amounts of higher molecular weight hydrocarbons from ethane (CH3CH3) to octane [CH3(CH2)6CH3]. Generally the higher molecular weight liquid hydrocarbons from pentane to octane and collective referred to as gas condensate.

While natural gas is predominantly a mixture of combustible hydrocarbons (Table 1), many natural gases also contain nitrogen (N2) as well as carbon dioxide (CO2) and hydrogen sulfide (H2S). Trace quantities of helium and other sulfur and nitrogen compounds may also be present. However. raw natural gas varies greatly in composition and the constituents can be several of a group of saturated hydrocarbons from methane to higher molecular weight hydrocarbons, especially natural gas that has been associated with crude oil in the reservoir, and non-hydrocarbon constituents (Table 1). The treatment required to prepare natural gas for distribution as an industrial or household fuel is specified in terms of the use and environmental regulations. Briefly, natural gas contains hydrocarbons and non-hydrocarbon gases. Hydrocarbon gases are methane (CH4), ethane (C2H6), propane (C3H8), butanes (C4H10), pentanes (C5H12), hexane (C6H14), heptane (C7H16), and sometimes trace amounts of octane (C8H18), and higher molecular weight hydrocarbons. Some aromatics [BTX benzene (C6H6), toluene (C6H5CH3), and the xylene isomers (o-, m-, and p-CH3C6H4CH3)] can also be present, raising safety issues due to their toxicity. The non-hydrocarbon gas portion of the natural gas contains nitrogen (N2), carbon dioxide (CO2), helium (He), hydrogen sulfide (H2S), water vapor (H2O), and other sulfur compounds (such as carbonyl sulfide (COS) and mercaptans (e.g., methyl mercaptan, CH3SH) and trace amounts of other gases. In addition, the composition of a gas stream gas from a source or at a location can also vary over time which can cause difficulties in resolving the data from the application of standard test methods [6,7].

Category	Component	Amount
Paraffins	Methane (CH <sub>4</sub> )	70-98
	Ethane $(C_2H_6)$	1-10
	Propane ( $C_3H_8$ )	Trace-5
	Butane ( $C_4H_{10}$ )	Trace-2
	Pentane ( $C_5H_{12}$ )	Trace-1
	Hexane $(C_6H_{14})$	Trace-0.5
	Heptane and higher molecular weight (C <sub>7+</sub> )	Trace
Cycloparaffins	Cyclohexane ( $C_6H_{12}$ )	Trace
Aromatics	Benzene $(C_6H_6)$ + other aromatics	Trace
Non-hydrocarbons	Nitrogen (N <sub>2</sub> )	Trace-15
	Carbon dioxide (CO <sub>2</sub> )	Trace-1
	Hydrogen sulfide (H <sub>2</sub> S)	Trace-1
	Helium (He)	Trace-5
	Other sulfur and nitrogen compounds	Trace
	Water (H <sub>2</sub> O)	Trace-5

**Table 1.** Composition of Natural Gas from a Petroleum Well

However, prior to use, natural gas must be processed to remove the non-methane constituents [3,5,8]. Gas processing (also called gas cleaning or gas refining) consists of separating all of the various hydrocarbons and fluids from the pure natural gas [3,5,8,9,10,11,12,13,14]. While often assumed to be hydrocarbons in nature, there are also components of the gaseous products that must be removed prior to release of the gases to the atmosphere or prior to use of the gas in another part of the refinery, i.e., as a fuel gas or as a process feedstock.

Gas processing involves the use of several different types of processes to remove contaminants from gas streams but there is always overlap between the various processing concepts. In addition, the terminology used for gas processing can often be confusing and/or misleading because of the overlap [10]. Gas processing is necessary to ensure that the natural gas prepared for transportation (usually by pipeline) and for sales must be as clean and pure as the specifications dictate. Thus, natural gas, as it is used by consumers, is much different from the natural gas that is brought from underground formations up to the wellhead.

## OTHER SOURCES OF METHANE

#### Natural sources

The main natural sources of methane are wetlands, termites and oceans. Wetlands are by far the largest source with methane being produced from the anaerobic decomposition of organic matter covered by water. Because this process involves the action of bacteria, the rate of methane production is strongly temperature dependent. Maximum methane production is experienced at temperatures between 37 and 45°C (100 and 112oF) and so future increases in global temperature may enhance methane production from wetlands, thereby reinforcing the greenhouse effect.

Methane is also produced by the digestive processes of termites, resulting in approximately 5% of world methane emissions. This value is unlikely to change as termite populations are not expanding despite greater availability of biomass due to deforestation.22 Methane emissions from termites should be treated as a significant, but background, source that is likely to remain constant.

Oceans contribute approximately 2% to global methane emissions. The methane is produced by methanogenic bacteria within sinking particles in surface waters. The production of methane from oceans is spatially dependent, with much methane arising from methanogenesis in marine sediments, particularly in nutrient rich areas such as estuaries. There is also an anthropogenic component to ocean emissions, with bacterial populations being increased by high nutrient levels from agricultural fertilizer run-off and waste treatment effluents.

### Anthropogenic sources

The key anthropogenic sources of methane include fossil fuels, agriculture, landfill and the burning of biomass. Methane emissions arising from the fossil fuel industry form the largest anthropogenic source of methane. The main sources of fossil fuel-related methane emissions are the release of natural gas from coal mining and leakage from gas processing and distribution pipes [15,16,17]. Pockets of methane that have been trapped between layers of coal during its formation and methane within the coal itself are released once the coal is mined. Agricultural practices also result in significant methane emissions, the two major sectors being rice production and the rearing of livestock [18,19]. Thus, the relative lifecycle carbon intensity of a range of potential natural gas sources must be more fully understood, particularly methane leakage.

Methane is produced as part of the natural digestive processes of ruminant animals such as cattle, sheep and goats. Food is broken down by bacteria in the rumen, aiding digestion, since stomach enzymes are insufficient to break down plant polymers. However, the action of these bacteria yields methane, carbon dioxide and ammonia as gaseous by-products. With an increasing global population, coupled with higher living standards, livestock numbers are increasing world-wide.

Landfill sites also provide an anaerobic environment where methanogenic bacteria break down waste organic materials. Somewhere between 40 and 60% of landfill gas is methane, depending on the composition of the waste. The remainder is mainly carbon dioxide with other trace gases. The amount of methane emitted to the atmosphere from a landfill site is strongly dependent on the design and operation of the site. Unchecked, the landfill gas will simply permeate through the waste or along cracks in the compacted waste or bedrock. Modern landfill sites use impermeable liners and a capping layer to control the movement of the gas, which may then be collected. However, even the best caps are only 85% efficient25 with the remaining 15% of methane escaping through the cap.26 This is offset by breakdown of up to 90% of the methane in the capping layer by methanotrophic bacteria.

The burning of biomass releases substantial quantities of methane into the atmosphere each year. Biomass burning results mainly in the production of carbon dioxide, but if fires smolder and combustion is incomplete, methane and other volatile organic compounds are released. The extent of methane emissions is dependent on the completeness of combustion and the carbon content of the fuel used.

### Methane hydrates

Although currently neither a source nor a sink, methane hydrates are by far the largest store of methane on the planet and account for 53% of all fossil fuels on earth.28 They are a crystalline solid mixture of water and methane (essentially methane trapped in ice) and are found in ocean floor sediments and arctic permafrost.

The methane in ocean sediment hydrates is trapped by the high pressure deep in the ocean but is released above a depth of 400m as the pressure drops. The energy industry is keen to take advantage of this and mine these deposits.29 Methane contained in arctic tundra, trapped within the frozen solid structure of the hydrate, is a more serious issue. Should temperatures rise, the methane hydrate will melt, releasing methane gas to the atmosphere. There is concern that, if rising global temperatures due to anthropogenic climate change cause the arctic permafrost to melt, massive quantities of methane would be released into the atmosphere, causing a catastrophic run-away greenhouse effect beyond even the upper 5.8°C estimate postulated by the IPCC. Such a process is believed to have occurred in the Paleocene-Eocene Thermal Maximum, which occurred approximately 55 million years ago, when global temperatures increased by 5 ° C (90F) average and which lasted for 150,000 years.

## GASES IN THE ATMOSPHERE

The atmosphere (excluding moisture) consists of nitrogen (78%) and oxygen (21%) as well other gases, including greenhouse gases such as carbon dioxide, are collectively classified as trace gases due to their low concentrations. There is the belief that human activity is altering the composition of the atmosphere by increasing the concentration of greenhouse gases. Greenhouse gases occur naturally in the atmosphere and their presence results in what atmospheric scientists call the greenhouse effect. It is important to remember that the greenhouse effect is what keeps the earth warm enough to be habitable. The current concern is directed at an enhanced greenhouse effect, one that would put more heat-absorbing gases into the atmosphere, thereby increasing global temperatures.

The recent attention given to the greenhouse effect and global warming is based on the recorded increases in concentrations of some of the greenhouse gases due to human activity. Of particular interest are water vapor, carbon dioxide (CO2), methane (CH4), nitrogen oxides – such as nitrous oxide (N2O) nitric oxide (NO), and nitrogen dioxide (NO2), and ozone (O3) – and all of these gases occur naturally and/or are also produced by anthropogenic activity [20].

Carbon dioxide (CO2) is considered the most important human-influenced greenhouse gas. Scientific measurements reveal an unmistakable global increase in the amount of carbon dioxide, which arises primarily from the burning of fossil fuels (motorized vehicles, electric power plants, and homes heated with gas or oil) and the burning and clearing of forested land for agricultural purposes. But is carbon dioxide the real culprit for global climate change?

Methane (CH4) is the major constituent of natural gas and it is also a product of natural biologic processes, but its output can also arise from anthropogenic activity. This gas is emitted from the decay of organic matter in waterlogged soils (for example, wetlands and rice paddies) and from the digestive tracts of grazing animals (for example, ruminants). The additions from human activities include (i) emissions from livestock, (ii) emissions from landfills, and (iii) leakage from natural gas during production and transportation [21,22].

Methane, the principal constituent of natural gas, is a much more effective greenhouse gas than carbon dioxide and has adverse effects on the atmosphere [23]. The infrared absorption of a methane molecule is almost 30 times that of a carbon dioxide molecule. However, the effective lifetime of methane in the atmosphere is much shorter. Nevertheless, an increase in the concentration in the atmosphere could result in a major change in the effects on the climate. Moreover, substitution of natural gas for crude oil and coal can be an important interim strategy to moderate carbon dioxide emissions while better non-fossil sources are developed and deployed.

The emissions of methane during the lifecycle of natural gas may be much higher than conventional estimates and the total greenhouse gas emissions may, as a result, be close to, or even higher than, those from the lifecycle of coal – particularly in the case of shale gas [24]. Clearly, there is a need for research to quantify much more reliably the methane emissions associated with natural gas. This can

result in in findings that are unfavorable to the use of natural gas and there is need for serious quantification of any derived data.

It is therefore important to reduce global emissions to such a level that they are outweighed by methane sinks, so that the concentration of methane in the atmosphere decreases and its subsequent warming effect is reduced.

## CONCLUSIONS

Natural gas has been promoted as a fuel that will allow society to continue to use fossil energy over the coming decades while emitting fewer greenhouse gases than from using other fossil fuels such as coal and crude oil. It is a fact that less carbon dioxide is emitted per unit of energy released during combustion when burning natural gas is compared to coal or crude oil, natural gas is composed largely of methane which is an extremely potent greenhouse gas. In fact, methane is responsible for nearly as much global warming as all other non- carbon dioxide greenhouse gases put together. Methane is twenty-one times more powerful a greenhouse gas than carbon dioxide.

The current information for global climate change points to global warming/climate change being influenced by the sum of all effects with no one effect (such the anthropogenic effect) being the major contributor from a multi-component group of effects, one of which is methane emissions. However, sound policies must be in place to make certain that natural gas is used to replace coal and minimize methane emissions.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Speight, J.G., and Islam, M.R. 2016. Peak Energy. Scrivener Publishers, Beverly, Massachusetts. Chapter 8.
- [2] US EPA. 2018. Global Warming Potentials. National Emissions. United States Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC. <u>http://www.epa.gov/nonco2/econ-inv/table</u>
- [3] Speight, J.G. 2007. Natural Gas: A Basic Handbook. GPC Books, Gulf Publishing Company, Houston, Texas.
- [4] Speight, J.G. 2008. Synthetic Fuels Handbook: Properties, Processes, and Performance. McGraw-Hill, New York.
- [5] Speight, J.G. 2014. The Chemistry and Technology of Petroleum 4th Edition. CRC-Taylor and Francis Group, Boca Raton, Florida.
- [6] Klimstra, J. 1978. Interchangeability of Gaseous Fuels The Importance of the Wobbe-Index. Report No. SAE 861578. Society of Automotive Engineers, SAE International, Warrendale, Pennsylvania.
- [7] Liss, W.E., and W.R. Thrasher, W.R. 1992. Variability of Natural Gas Composition in Select Major Metropolitan Areas of the U.S. Report No. GRI-92/0123. Gas Research Institute, Chicago, Illinois.
- [8] Mokhatab, S., Poe, W.A., and Speight, J.G. 2006. Handbook of Natural Gas Transmission and Processing. Elsevier, Amsterdam, Netherlands.
- [9] Kohl, A. L., and Riesenfeld, F.C. 1985. Gas Purification. 4th Edition, Gulf Publishing Company, Houston, Texas.
- [10] Maddox, R.N. 1982. Gas Conditioning and Processing. Volume 4. Gas and Liquid Sweetening. Campbell Publishing Co., Norman, Oklahoma.
- [11] Maddox, R.N., Bhairi, A., Mains, G.J., and Shariat, A. 1985. In Acid and Sour Gas Treating Processes. S.A. Newman (Editor). Gulf Publishing Company, Houston, Texas. Chapter 8.
- [12] Newman, S.A. 1985. Acid and Sour Gas Treating Processes. Gulf Publishing, Houston, Texas.
- [13] Kidnay, A.J., and Parrish, W.R. 2006 Fundamentals of Natural Gas Processing. CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group, Boca Raton, Florida.
- [14] Kohl, A.L., and Nielsen, R.B., 1997. Gas Purification. Gulf Publishing Company, Houston, Texas.
- [15] Hayhoe, K., Kheshgi, H.S., Jain, A.K., and Donald J. Wuebbles, D.J. 2002. Substitution Of Natural Gas For Coal: Climatic Effects of Utility Sector Emissions. Climatic Change, 54: 107-139.

- [16] Larson, E.D. 2013. Natural gas and Climate Change. Climate Central, Princeton, New Jersey. http://assets.climatecentral.org/pdfs/NaturalGas-and-ClimateChange-KeyFindings.pdf
- [17] Bradbury, J., Clement, Z., and Down, A. 2015. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Fuel Use within the Natural Gas Supply Chain Sankey Diagram Methodology. Office of Energy Policy and Systems Analysis. United States Department of Energy, Washington, DC. July.
- [18] Gerber, P.J., Steinfeld, H., Henderson, B., Mottet, A., Opio, C., Dijkman, J., Falcucci, A., and Tempio, G. 2013. Tackling Climate Change Through Livestock – A Global Assessment Of Emissions And Mitigation Opportunities. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), Rome, Italy.
- [19] Moumen, A., Azizi, G., Ben Chekroun, K., and Baghour, M. 2016. The Effects of Livestock Methane Emission on Global Warming: A Review. Int. J. Global Warming, 9(2): 229-253.
- [20] Costello A, Abbas M, and Allen A. 2009). Lancet and UCL Institute for Global Health Commission: Managing the Health Effects of Climate Change. Lancet, 373: 1693-733. http://www.fao.org/3/a-i3437e.pdf
- [21] Johnson, K.A., and Johnson, D.E.1995. Methane Emissions from Cattle. J. Anim. Sci., 73: 2483–2492.
- [22] Liu, Z., Liu, Y., Murphy, J.P., and Maghirang, R. 2017. Ammonia and Methane Emission Factors from Cattle Operations Expressed as Losses of Dietary Nutrients or Energy. Agriculture, 7: 16-27.
- [23] Mohajan, H.K. 2012. Dangerous Effects of Methane Gas in Atmosphere. International Journal of Economic and Political Integration, 2(1): 3-10.
- [24] Howarth, R., Santoro, R., and Ingraffea, A. 2011. Methane and the Greenhouse-Gas Footprint of Natural Gas from Shale Formations. Climatic Change, 106: 679-690.

# EXPERIMENTAL AND MODELING APPROACH IN TERMS OF BIOGAS PRODUCTION BY ANAEROBIC FERMENTATION OF DIFFERENT SUBSTRATES

## Adrian Eugen Cioablă<sup>1</sup>\*, Gabriela-Alina Dumitrel<sup>2</sup>, Ana-Maria Pana<sup>2</sup>, Francisc Popescu<sup>1</sup>, Dorin Lelea<sup>1</sup>, Adrian Tenchea<sup>3</sup>, Luisa Izabel Dungan<sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup>University Politehnica of Timisoara, Mechanical Engineering Faculty, Mihai ViteazuBlv.,

No. 1, 300222, Timisoara, Romania,

<sup>2</sup> University Politehnica of Timisoara, Faculty of Industrial Chemistry and Environmental Engineering, VasileParvanBlv., no. 6, 300223, Timisoara, Romania,

<sup>3</sup> Timisoara Regional Directorate of Legal Metrology, 64 Crizantemelorstreet, Timisoara,

Romania

e-mail: adrian.cioabla@upt.ro; alina.dumitrel@upt.ro; adi\_tenchea@yahoo.com

**Abstract:** Biogas production based on anaerobic digestion process has become nowadays a promising alternative for natural gas, mainly in power plants. Biogas is produced in pilot plants by using generally organic wastes that are able to be submitted to anaerobic fermentation, process that generates methane, carbon dioxide and other residual gases.

The present the study shows that a mix of cow manure, cow whey and digestate is suitable for anaerobic digestion, in a pilot plant, using thermophilic operation conditions. The influence of the substrate on methane production was studied and it was concluded that the increase in cow whey content increases the efficiency of the process. The kinetic study of methane production was performed using a modified Gompertz model, revealing different evolution patterns of digestion processes due to substrate properties. The correlation coefficients displayed a good adequacy of the kinetic model.

Key words: biogas, mathematical modeling, small scale test rig, Gompertz model

## INTRODUCTION

In terms of continuous demand for "green" technologies able to supply sustainable resources for household and industry use, biogas produced from biomass has the potential of a suitable alternative for natural gas [1-3]. Another environmental advantage would be that the technology of producing biogas is based on renewable feedstock consisted of vegetable and/or animal wastes which can be turned into a valuable resource [4].

Anaerobic digestion is the process of turning organic matter into biogas (methane and other volatiles) in the absence of oxygen using a consortium of microorganisms which are naturally living in this media [5]. Biogas is a biofuel which is consisted of: methane (> 50%), carbon dioxide (< 40%) and other minor volatiles like ammonia, hydrogen sulfide, hydrogen, nitrogen [6].

Mathematical modeling has become an important tool for the operation and optimization of the process of anaerobic fermentation responsible for biogas production [7]. Nonetheless, as anaerobic digestion is a complex process following several reaction paths, an accurate mathematical model is difficult to build up [8]. The mathematical models have to consider several biochemical reaction steps involved in biogas production: disintegration, hydrolysis, acidogenesis, acetogenesis and methanogenesis [9] and also physic-chemical process like heat/mass transfer are being parameterized. The rate limiting step is the hydrolysis step, corresponding to the chemical reaction of breaking big molecules of proteins and carbohydrates into smaller amino-acids and monosaccharide available for the next reaction steps [10]. These molecules will then be transformed into organic acids (propionic, butyric, valeric, etc acids) during acid fermentation process. The final step is the methanogenesis corresponding to the formation of methane by biochemical transformation of organic acids [11]. The process can be operated in mesophilic (33-37°C) or thermophilic conditions (50-57°C), using continuous or semi-continuous stirred tank reactors with a semi-continuous injection of substrate and media withdrawn periodically [12]. Several parameters should be monitored during operation of a anaerobic process: pH, substrate/innoculum ratio, total solid content, chemical oxygen demand, quantity and composition of the obtained biogas, hydraulic retention time, etc [13]. Basic kinetic

models are used for the characterization of the process, generally first order kinetic model or Cone model is used to calculate the hydrolysis rate and the amount of biogas. Also, modified Gompertz model estimates the lag-phase duration [13, 14].

Our group has focused on the production of biogas based on anaerobic digestion process using natural raw materials like manure, cereal residues, etc, first on laboratory scale and then, scaling up to pilot plant. The obtained results were fitted against Gompertz kinetic model.

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

## Substrates

The following raw materials have been studied in order to determine their potential in the anaerobic digestion process: cow manure, cow whey and digestate from another process. These were mixed in different proportion as follows: > 50% digestate, >20% cow manure, 5% cow whey (DBZ5), >50% digestate, >20% cow manure, 5% cow whey (DBZ5), >50% digestate, >20% cow manure, 10% cow whey (DBZ10).

## **Description of the Pilot Plant**

Six laboratory scale anaerobic reactors with a total volume of 2L were used in this study.

In this purpose, it was used again the thermostatic bath and batches of 0.8 L inside plastic vessels of 1L total volume together with batches of 1.5 L inside of plastic vessels with a total volume of 2 L. The work principle of the small scale testing rig is presented below (Fig.1).



Figure 1. Schematic experimental setup

The components of the small scale installation are:

1 - thermostatic bath with 6 places for heating up the used materials for the anaerobic fermentation process (the temperature is controlled with the help of the thermocouple and can be checked with the help of a thermometer inserted into the bath);

2 -plastic bottles with a total volume of 2 L, filled up to about 1.5 L with the materials used for determinations;

3 - the corks of the plastic bottles were modified in order to allow both sampling for pH checking, homogenization by means of plastic syringes, and gas transfer from the bottles into the gas bags. Also, because of the light sensibility of the anaerobic bacteria, the bottles were covered with aluminum foil;

4 – hose orifice for syringe insertion, used for sampling and homogenization;

5 – connection (small diameter hose) between the plastic bottle and the gas bag for biogas storage;

6-gas bag for biogas storage.

The fermentation process was observed for 45 days in order to measure the pH, the biogas yield and its composition in terms of  $CH_4$  and  $CO_2$  concentration. The temperature was kept constant in a range between 36 and 37 °C. In order to correct the pH values during the process, it was used a solution of NH3, 10% concentration.

For measuring the methane and carbon dioxide concentration of biogas a DELTA 1600 S IV gas analyzer was used.

### Mathematical Model

The mathematical model used to calculate and compare the methane production during anaerobic digestion of different substrates was the modified Gompertz model:

 $M = M_p * \exp(-\exp(R_m * \exp(1)/M_p * (\lambda - t) + 1))$ (1)

where: M is the cumulative equivalent methane yield at time t,  $(m^3)$ , MP is the methane production potential,  $(m^3)$ , Rm is the maximum methane production rate  $(m^3/day)$ ,  $\lambda$  is the period of lag phase (days), t is the time (days) and e is the exp(1)=2.7183.

The parameters of the model were calculated by non-linear unconstrained optimization method, using the Nelder-Mead algorithm which minimizes a scalar-valued nonlinear function of n real variables using only function values [15].

The software used to determine those parameters was Matlab R2008b (version 7.7.0.741). The adequacy of model was first graphically evaluated and then the Pearson correlation coefficient (r) and the root mean square deviation (RMSD) were calculated.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The general properties of the substrates used are presented in table 1. The physico-chemical analyses were made according to standard methods [16-21].

### Table 1.

Material	DBZ5	DBZ10
Property		
Hygroscopic moisture content, %	13	14.3
Ash content (dry basis), %	25	25.1
Mean calorific value (dry basis), %	14.2	14
Carbon content, %	29.5	29
Sulphur content, %	0.5	0.6
Volatile content (dry basis), %	43	48.5

The cumulative biogas production during anaerobic digestion is comparatively presented for both substrates in Figure 2.

From Figure 2 it can be noticed that the biogas production for both co-substrates started in the fifth day of digestion, but the quantity of biogas is significantly greater for DBZ10 (9.5 L) than for DBZ5 (7.6 L).

The methane content of biogas produced during anaerobic digestion of investigated substrates is presented in figure 3. Both substrates register almost the same pattern, the methane content being almost the same during the whole process.

The methane content of biogas increased rapidly and reaches a maximum of 63% for DBZ5 and 65% for DBZ10 in day 13. The methane concentration in the biogas produced from anaerobic digestion of DBZ10 was a little bit higher than DBZ5 substrate.



Figure 2. Cumulative biogas production during anaerobic digestion



Figure 3. Methane content of biogas produced during anaerobic digestion

In order to calculate and compare the methane production during anaerobic digestion of investigated substrates, the modified Gompertz mathematical model was used.

The results of model against the experimental results are presented in Figure 4. The model parameters and the values of model performance are presented in Table 2.

Figure 4 and Table 2 clearly display that the highest methane production potential is exhibited by DBZ10. The maximum methane rate (Rm) is shown in the case of anaerobic digestion of the same substrate. The largest lag phase ( $\lambda$ ) was observed for DBZ5, which suggests that the soluble degradable materials are not available and the initial microbiological composition of this sample is not adequate for anaerobic digestion. The use of a higher concentration of cow whey changed that situation and a shorter lag phase was exhibited by DBZ10. These model results are in agreement with the experimental data.



Figure 4. Experimental data (markers) and modified Gompertz models (solid lines) for methane production during anaerobic digestion of investigated substrates

**Table 2.** Parameters of modified Gompertz mathematical model and the values of model performances

Substrata usad	Model p	parameters	ma	DMCDb	
Substrate used	$M_{P}(l)$	R <sub>m</sub> (l/days)	$\lambda$ (days)	I	KMSD
DBZ5	5.2880	0.1806	13.7694	0.9983	0.0093
DBZ10	5.9868	0.2007	10.0387	0.9988	0.0086

<sup>a</sup> Pearson correlation coefficient; <sup>b</sup> the root mean square deviation

## CONCLUSIONS

The results of the study showed that a mix of cow manure, cow whey and digestate is suitable for anaerobic digestion using the pilot scale set-up in thermophilic conditions. The increase in cow whey content increases the efficiency of the process. The most suitable for anaerobic digestion is DBZ10 substrate, which generated a higher quantity of biogas and methane.

The kinetic study of methane production revealed different evolution patterns of digestion processes due to substrate properties. The modified Gompertz model is suitable to describe the kinetic evolution of the anaerobic process of producing biogas from cow manure and cow whey.

### REFERENCES

- [1] Jiraprasertwong, A., Maitriwong, K., Chavadej, S., Production of biogas from cassava wastewater using a three-stage upflow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) reactor, Renewable Energy, No. 130, pp. 191-205, 2019.
- [2] Jurado, E., Antonopoulou, G., Lyberatos, G., Gavala, H.N., Skiadas, I.V., Continous anaerobic digestion of swine manure: ADM1-based modelling and effect of addition of swine manure fibers pretreated with aqueous ammonia soaking, Applied Energy, No. 172, pp. 190-198, 2016.
- [3] OOsterkamp, M.J., Mendez-Garcia, C., Kim, C.H., Bauer, S., Ibanez, A.B., Zimmerman, S., Hong, P.Y., Cann, I.K., Mackie, R.I., Lignocellulose-derived thin sillage composition abd efficient biological treatment with a high-rate hybrid anaerobic bioreactor system, Biotechnology and Biofuels, No. 9:120, pp. 1-12, 2016.

- [4] Barrerea, E.L., Spanjers, H., Solon, K., Amerlinck, Y., Nopens, I., Dewulf, J., Modeling the anaerobic digestion of cane-molasses vinasse: Extension of the Anaerobic Digestion Midel No.1 (ADM1) with sulfate reduction for a very high strength and sulfate rich wastewater, Water Research, No. 71, pp. 42-54, 2015.
- [5] Koch, K., Lubken, M., Gehring, T., Wichern, M., Horn, H., Biogas from grass silage Measurements and modeling with ADM1, Bioresource Technology, No. 101, pp. 8158-8165, 2010.
- [6] Kucharska, K., Holowacz, I., Konopacka-Lyskawa, D., Rybarczyk, P., Key issues in modeling and optimization of lignocellulosic biomass fermentative conversion to gaseous biofuels, Renewable Energy, No. 129, pp. 384-408, 2018.
- [7] Lubken, M., Koch, K., Gehring, T., Horn, H., Wichern, M., Parameter estimation and longterm process simulation of a biogas reactor operated under trace elements limitation, Applied Energy, No. 142, pp. 352-360, 2015.
- [8] Maharaj, B.C., Mattei, M.R., Frunzo, L., van Hullbusch, E.D., Esposito, G., ADM1 based mathematical model of trace element precipitation/dissolution in anaerobic digestion processes, Bioresource Technology, No. 267, pp. 666-676, 2018.
- [9] Lubken, M., Wichern, M., Schlattmann, M., Gronauer, A., Horn, H., Modelling the energy balance of an anaerobic digester fed with cattle manure and renewable energy crops, Water Research, No. 41, pp. 4085-4096, 2007.
- [10] Agelucci, D.M., Di Cesare, S.M., Tomei, M.C., Kinetic study of two-step mesophlic anaerobic-aerobic waste sludge digestion: Focus on biopolymer fate, Process Safety and Environmental Protection, No. 118, pp. 106-114, 2018.
- [11] Bulkowska, K., Bialobrzewski, I., Klimiuk, E., Pokoj, T., Kinetic parameters of volatile fatty acids uptake in the ADM1 as key factors for modeling co-digestion of silage with pig manure, thin silage and glycerine phase, Renewable Energy, No. 126, pp. 163-176, 2018.
- [12] Lavergne, C., Jeison, D., Ortega, V., Chamy, R., Donoso-Bravo, A., A need for a standardization in anaerobic digestion experiments? Let-s get some insight from meta-analysis and multivariate analysis, Journal of Environmental Management, No. 222, pp. 141-147, 2018.
- [13] Islam Siddique, M.N., Wahid, Z. A., Achievements and perspectives of anaerobic codigestion: A review, Journal of Cleaner Production, No. 194, pp. 359-371, 2018.
- [14] Do CarmoPrecci Lopes, A., Mudadu Silva, C., Pereira Rosa, A, de Avila Rodrigues, F., Biogas production from thermophilic anaerobic digestion of kraft pulp mill sludge, Renewable Energy, No. 124, pp. 40-49, 2018.
- [15] Lagarias, J. C., Reeds, J. A., Wright, M. H., Wright, P. E., Convergence Properties Of TheNelder–Mead Simplex Method In Low Dimensions, Siam Journal of Optimization, No. 9, pp. 112-147, 1998.
- [16] EN 14774 Solid biofuels Determination of moisture content Oven dry method.
- [17] EN 14775 Solid biofuels Determination of ash content.
- [18] EN 14918 Solid biofuels Determination of calorific value.
- [19] EN 15290 Solid biofuels Determination of major elements.
- [20] EN 15104 Solid biofuels Determination of total content of carbon, hydrogen and nitrogen Instrumental methods.
- [21] EN 15148 Solid biofuels Determination of the content of volatile matter.

# THERMOGRAVIMETRIC ANALYSIS OF BIOMASS AND SUB-BITUMINOUS COAL

## Milan Protić<sup>1</sup>, Ana Miltojević<sup>1</sup>, Miomir Raos<sup>1</sup>, Amelija Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Tatjana Golubović<sup>1</sup>, Ana Vukadinović<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Niš, Faculty of Occupational Safety, Niš, Serbia e-mail: <u>milan.protic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs</u>; <u>ana.miltojevic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs</u>

**Abstract:** Although, biomass has been utilized for energy purposes since ancient time, generating energy from biomass as a renewable energy source has become an imperative in recent years. In this paper thermogravimetric analysis of two materials, widely used for heating purposes, beech pellets and sub-bituminous coal, in a nitrogen atmosphere, at three different heating rates, was performed. TGA and DTG plots suggested that there are three different stages of weight loss during the pyrolysis of both samples: water and light volatiles pyrolysis, active pyrolysis and passive (high volatiles) pyrolysis. The temperature range of stages depended on the heating rate. The water and light volatile content were higher in the case of coal, while the weight loss in the zone of active pyrolysis was much higher for biomass sample than for the coal. Additionally, the pyrolytic residue was substantially greater in the case of coal sample as a consequence of high content of chemically bound carbon and mineral compounds. Obtained results can be used as input parameters for simulation studies as well as for design of different solid fuel thermochemical conversion (primarily gasification and combustion) units. **Keywords:** thermogravimetric analysis, pyrolysis, biomass, beech pellets, coal.

## INTRODUCTION

Global commitment to full transition to renewable energy is bigger than ever. The substantial impetus was Paris climate agreement from 2016. Now, a number of countries that are firmly committed to shifting to 100% renewable electricity constantly rise and in 2017 the figure climbed to 57 [1]. The rising trend is evident all around the world, even in developing countries. The average 10-year growth rate of combined renewables compared to final energy consumption is 2.3%, with modern renewables rate of 5.4%. Consequently, investments in renewable energy plants for power, fuels and heating are going up on yearly basis and according to REN 21[1] topped 280 billion of USD in 2017. If traditional biomass use is included, bioenergy is dominant renewable energy source providing nearly 13% of total global final energy demand [1]. In final energy consumption coal still dominates with 79.5%. Nevertheless, biomass can be regarded as almost perfect substitute for coal. It is carbon neutral, widely available and can be cultivated on the lands that are not suitable for food plants. The additional untapped potential is in short rotation plants which provide substantially greater yield than traditional wood species.

While different conversion routes of biomass and coal into final energy forms are available, thermochemical conversion still dominates. In process of feasibility assessment, research, scaling up and design of commercial thermochemical conversions plants, the proper characterization of fuel samples is indispensable. Thermogravimetric Analysis (TGA) represents reliable, sensitive and reproducible method for characterization of fuel samples. It is straightforward, rapid and low-cost analysis for obtaining pyrolysis and combustion profiles of fuels. TGA provides results concerning the various weight loss processes that can be a reflection of the physical and chemical structure of fuels, while additional information can be obtained by variation of TG variables, such as heating rate and purge gas type [2]. Fuel samples are exposed to a precisely defined heating programme while their mass loss, through very precise balance, is recorded. Experiments can be performed in an inert atmosphere (pyrolysis profile) or in an oxidative atmosphere (combustion profile). Usually, fuel samples are heated from ambient temperature to 900°C. A significant amount of information, for thermochemical conversation, can be inferred from the data obtained through TGA analysis: elemental analysis, proximate analysis, heating value and other useful information affecting degradation kinetics of materials. The objective of this work was in performing thermogravimetric analysis of biomass and coal samples, since these two types of fuels dominates in energy usage [3].

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

## Sample preparation

The experiments were carried out with samples of sub-bituminous coal and commercially available beech pellets. In order to get representative samples, sampling of coal and pellets were performed according to [4] ASTM D6883 – 17 and [5] ISO 18135 standards respectively. Coal was sampled in form of lumps, cleaned from visible impurities, pulverized and sieved to dimensions of less than 5  $\mu$ m. Primary sampled pellets had a diameter of 6 mm. They were also milled and pulverized to dimensions of less than 5  $\mu$ m.

## **TGA experiments**

Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) was carried out using a Perkin-Elmer thermogravimetric analyzer TGA 4000 (Norwalk, CT). TGA 4000 is a top-loading instrument with a compact cylindrical ceramic furnace that ensures the large isothermal zone and provides the sample to be at the same temperature as the furnace. This configuration guarantees the reproducibility and repeatability of performed measurements. TGA is connected to the water cooling system (PolyScience chiller) that enables fast cooling of the furnace and conditioning during the TGA experiments. The calibration of the instrument, temperature, furnace, and weight calibration, was performed according to the manufacturer's recommendation. The temperature calibration was conducted by measuring Curie points of alumel, nickel, and iron.

Approximately 20 mg of sample was placed in the ceramic crucible. Samples were isothermally held at 30 °C for 5 min and then heated to the temperature of 900 °C. Three different heating rates were used: 10, 20 and 40 °C min<sup>-1</sup>. For each material, and for each heating rate, at least three analysis were performed. Results presented in subsequent section correspond to the average values. As a system and sample purged gas nitrogen was used, at a constant purge flow rate of 20 mL min<sup>-1</sup>. TGA analyzer was connected to the PolyScience chiller and the cooling temperature was set to 13 °C. After each experiment crucible was emptied, purged and heated again to 900 °C and subsequently cooled to ambient temperature in order to eliminate possible residues. The residual weight of the sample and the derivative of weight, with respect to time and temperature (differential thermogravimetry analysis, DTG), were recorded using Pyris software (software accompanying the instrument).

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

In this paper thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) of two materials widely used for heating purposes, beech pellets and sub-bituminous coal, in a nitrogen atmosphere, at three different heating rates, was performed. Representative TGA plots, as well as corresponding derivative plots (DTG), are shown in Figs. 1 and 3. DTG curve highlighted that the pyrolysis of both samples occurred in three steps. The start and the end temperature of each step were determined by the intersection of tangents from the descending parts of the peak and the linear part of DTG curve as it was described by Kumar and his co-workers [6]. The temperature ranges of the steps depended on the heating rates (temperature scan rates). Tables 1 and 2 summarize the influence of heating rate on the temperature ranges of the steps and the weight losses during the pyrolysis, while the effects of heating rates on TGA plots are presented in Figs. 2 and 4.

As it has already been mentioned, the temperature ranges of stages depended on the heating rates. The start and end temperatures of each stage increase as the heating rate increases. This may be due to the heat transfer limitations because with an increase in heating rate longer time may be required for the purging gas to reach equilibrium with the temperature of the furnace or the sample [6]. However, as expected, the heating rate did not affect the total weight loss at any stage.

## Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) of beech pellets

Typical TGA and DTG plot of the of beech pellets in a nitrogen atmosphere are shown in Fig. 1. Based on their shapes one may conclude that there were three stages of weight loss during the

pyrolysis of beech pellets. The first stage of weight loss that corresponds to the loss of water and light volatiles in the analyzed sample started at 30 °C. The end temperatures of this stage depended on the heating rate. At heating rates 10, 20 and 40 °C min<sup>-1</sup> the end temperatures of the first stage were 110, 135 and 150 °C, respectively. Generally, low weight loss during this stage is due to the low moisture and light volatiles content in the sample.

<b>1</b>						
	<b>10</b> °C min <sup>-1</sup>		20 °C min <sup>-1</sup>		40 °C min <sup>-1</sup>	
	t (°C)	Wt (%)	t (°C)	Wt (%)	t (°C)	Wt (%)
Stage I	30	100	30	100	30	100
Stage 1	110	93.67	135	90.84	150	91.92
Stage II	255	90.97	260	88.81	270	89.35
	395	29.35	410	29.54	420	29.02
Stage III	395	29.35	410	29.54	420	29.02
	900	14.99	900	17.82	900	18.35

Table 1. Dependence of weight loss on the heating rate during the pyrolysis of beech pellets



**Figure 1.** TGA (red line) and DTG plot (blue line) of beech pellets in a nitrogen atmosphere at the heating rate of 40 °C min<sup>-1</sup>



Figure 2. Effects of different heating rates on TGA plots of the pyrolysis of beech pellets

The second stage is the stage of the highest weight loss (*ca.* 60%) during the pyrolysis and it started at 250 - 270 °C and finished at 395 - 420 °C. This stage is characterized as the stage of active pyrolysis due to the high weight loss that probably corresponds to the major loss (decomposition) of cellulose and hemicellulose components and partial loss of the lignin component of the beech. This is in

accordance with the fact that during the TGA analyses of cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin the loss of hemicellulose starts first and it is then overlapped with the loss of cellulose, while the loss of lignin is slow and occurs over a wide range of temperatures [7]. Between the first and the second stage, there was an insignificant weight loss (*ca.* 0.5%).

The continuous and slow weight loss, in the third stage, ranging from around 400 to 900 °C, may have been due to the thermal degradation of lignin or complex high-molecular-weight components of beech. This stage is designated as the passive pyrolysis zone. Generally, TGA plot of beech pellets was similar to the TGA plots of the other biomass samples, e.g. corn stover [6].

The residue, comprising of mineral constituents and chemically bound carbon, was in the range from 14.99 to 18.35 %. Such a low value was in accordance with the fact that the biomass belongs to a group of high volatile fuels.

## Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) of coal

Representative TGA and DTG plots of thermogravimetric analysis of coal in a nitrogen atmosphere are depicted in Fig. 3. As in the case of beech pellets, the pyrolysis processes of coal is also characterized by a three-stage thermal degradation. The temperatures limits of the stages were determined as described before and are given in Table 2. The temperature ranges of the stages depended on the heating rates (temperature scan rates) and the start and end temperatures of each stage increased with an increase in the heating rate.



**Figure 3.** TGA (red line) and DTG plot (blue line) of sub-bituminous coal in a nitrogen atmosphere at the heating rate of 40 °C min<sup>-1</sup>

The first stage of weight loss, corresponding to the loss of water and light volatiles in the analyzed sample, was in range from 30 to 160 - 200 °C. The end temperature of this stage was higher compared to the end temperature of the same stage in the case of beech pellets at the specific heating rate. Moreover, the weight loss during this stage was higher in the case of coal indicating higher water and light volatiles content in coal comparing to beech pellets.

The second stage of weight loss was in range from 335 - 355 to  $565 - 590^{\circ}$ C. As in the case of beech pellets, the weight loss during the second stage of coal pyrolysis was higher than the ones during the first and the third stage. However, the weight loss during the stage of active pyrolysis of coal was significantly lower compared to the one occurring during the same stage of pyrolysis of beech pellets (*ca.* 60%).



Figure 4. TGA and DTG plot of coal in a nitrogen atmosphere at the heating rate 10 °C min<sup>-1</sup>

	<b>10</b> °C min <sup>-1</sup>		20 °C min <sup>-1</sup>		40 °C min <sup>-1</sup>	
	t (°C)	Wt (%)	t (°C)	Wt (%)	t (°C)	Wt (%)
Stage I	30	100	30	100	30	100
Stage 1	160	85.14	180	87.32	200	86.53
64 <b>II</b>	335	78.84	345	80.50	355	80.50
Stage II	565	57.85	590	58.93	590	58.10
Stage III	565	57.85	590	58.93	590	58.10
	900	46.37	900	48.52	900	48.65

Table 2. De	pendence of v	weight loss	on the l	neating rate	during the	pyrolysis	of brown coal
	r · · · · · ·					r J	

This can be explained by the difference in the structural properties of the two analyzed materials. As it has been mentioned, beech pellets are built up from cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin that are linked together by relatively weak ether bonds. On the other hand, relatively stable polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons make the backbone of coal structure making the coal more resistant to thermal decomposition [8].

The third stage of the passive pyrolysis zone was ranged from 565 - 590 to 900 °C. The continuous and slow weight loss during this stage may have been due to the thermal degradation of lignin or complex high-molecular-weight components.

Generally, when comparing the weight losses of the stages, only the weight loss of the first stage was higher for coal than for beech pellets (Fig. 5). The weight loss of the second stage was significantly higher in the case of beech, while the weight loss during the third stage was comparable. The residual mass for coal was higher than for pellets due to its higher ash and fixed carbon content [8].

Moreover, the inflection points, the point of greatest rate of change on the weight loss curve, were determined and at the heating rates of 10, 20 and 40 °C min<sup>-1</sup> they were 307.81, 314.53 and 318.80 °C for beech pellets and 376.71, 382.36 and 413.25 °C, respectively. Generally, the inflection point increased with an increase in the heating rate. The temperature at the peak of the DTG, indicating the temperature at which maximum weight loss occurs, was significantly lower for pellets then for coal, (for example, at the heating rate 20 °C min<sup>-1</sup> the peak temperature for pellets was 381.95 °C and 471.17 °C for coal). This is due to differences in the fuel structures of coal and biomass. The peak in the DTG plot of beech pellets results from the thermal degradation of cellulose, while in the case of coal it is due to the release of volatile matter from sample. Furthermore, the decomposition of the coal sample in the active pyrolysis stage is slower as the coal has high carbon content [9].





#### CONCLUSION

In this study, the pyrolysis characteristics of two typical solid fuels, beech pellets, and coal, have been examined through thermogravimetric analyses. Profiling was performed in an inert (nitrogen) atmosphere at three different heating rates 10, 20 and 40 °C min<sup>-1</sup>. The results indicate that the thermal degradation processes of both samples are characterized by a three-stage reaction: water and light volatiles pyrolysis, active pyrolysis and passive (high volatiles) pyrolysis. The weight loss during the first stage (water and light volatiles) was higher in the case of coal sample due to higher moisture content. The low water content of pellets may be due to the technological process of pelleting during which biomass sample are substantially dried. As expected, the active pyrolysis was more pronounced for biomass sample than for coal. Additionally, the pyrolytic residue at 900 °C was substantially greater in the case of coal sample as a consequence of high content of chemically bound carbon and mineral compounds. Obtained results can be used as input parameters for designing and simulating different solid fuel thermochemical conversion processes.

### REFERENCES

- [1] REN 21 Renewables 2018 Global Status Report //www.ren21.net/status-of-renewables/globalstatus-report/
- [2] Huang, H., Wang, K., Klein, M.T., Calkins, W.H., Determination of coal rank by thermogravimetric analysis, Preprints of Papers, American Chemical Society, Division of Fuel Chemistry; Journal Vol. 40, 1995.
- [3] Saldarriaga, J.F., Aguado, R., Pablos, A., Amutio, M., Olazar, M., Bilbao, J., Fast characterization of biomass fuels by thermogravimetric analysis (TGA), Fuel, Vol.140, pp. 744-75, 2015.
- [4] ASTM D6883 17 Standard Practice for Manual Sampling of Stationary Coal from Railroad Cars, Barges, Trucks, or Stockpiles
- [5] ISO 18135:2017 Solid Biofuels Sampling standards
- [6] Kumar, A., Wang, L., Dzenis, Y.A., Jones, D.D., Hanna, M.A., Thermogravimetric characterization of corn stover as gasification and pyrolysis feedstock, Biomass and Bioenergy, Vol.32, pp. 460-467, 2008.
- [7] Biagini, E., Barontini, F., Tognotti, L., Devolatilization of biomass fuels and biomass components studied by TG/FTIR technique, Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research, Vol.45, pp. 4486-4493, 2006.
- [8] Sadhukhan, A.K., Gupta, P., Goyal, T., Saha, R.K., Modelling of pyrolysis of coalbiomass blends using thermogravimetric analysis, Bioresource Technology, Vol.99, pp. 8022-8026, 2008.
- [9] Lu, K.-M., Lee, W.-J., Chen, W.-H., Lin, T.-C., Thermogravimetric analysis and kinetics of copyrolysis of raw/torrefied wood and coal blends, Applied Energy, Vol. 105, pp. 57-65.

# ASSESSMENT OF HEAVY METALS CONTENT IN URBAN SOILS USING KRIGING INTERPOLATION METHOD

## Alexis Toribio Dantas<sup>1</sup>, Aleksandra Mihailović<sup>2\*</sup>, Nebojša M. Ralević<sup>2</sup>, Jordana Ninkov<sup>3</sup>, Robert Lakatoš<sup>2</sup>, Selena Samardžić<sup>2</sup>, Srđan Popov<sup>2</sup> <sup>1</sup>Department of Economic Evolution of the Economic Science Faculty, Rio de Janeiro,

epartment of Economic Evolution of the Economic Science Faculty, Rio de Jane State University of Rio de Janeiro, Brasil <sup>2</sup>Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, University of Novi Sad, Serbia <sup>3</sup>Institute of Field and Vegetable Crops, Novi Sad, Serbia e-mail: zandra@uns.ac.rs

**Abstract:** Surface soil samples were taken from 121 locations in Novi Sad city area near the roads with different traffic density. The area under study was the size of  $(4 \times 5) \text{ km}^2$ . The pseudo-total concentration of metals (Cr, Ni, Pb, Zn) was determined using ICP-OES method. The mean values of the concentration of Cr, Ni, Pb, and Zn were 28.0, 28.7, 82.3 and 100.3 mg/kg, respectively. Interpolation method of ordinary kriging was used to obtain the contour maps of spatial distribution of these metals in the soil. The results of the statistical and spatial analysis indicate natural (geochemical) origin of chrome and nickel while the origin of lead and zinc is determined to be anthropogenic (motor vehicle emission).

Key words: kriging interpolation method, heavy metals, urban soil

## **INTRODUCTION**

Rapid industrial growth and urban development of the society has, in addition to numerous advantages, also resulted in the intensified pollution of the environment. In comparison to rural areas, the soil in urban areas is more exposed to anthropogenic influences because of the higher density of population, the intensity of traffic, the proximity to industrial plants, etc. The contamination of soil by heavy metals leads to the disruption of natural geochemical cycles [1]. Due to the fact that they are not biodegradable and have complex activity in the soil as well as long biological half-lives of elimination from the body, heavy metals are classified as dangerous pollutants. Unlike organic pollutants, they do not undergo thermal or microbiological decomposition. Once they get into the soil, they stay there a long time and through absorption by plants they enter the food chain.

Geostatistical and multivariate methods, as well as GIS mapping, are often used to determine spatial distribution and behaviour of pollutants in the environment. Geostatistics is a branch of statistics which analyses and/or interprets spatially and temporally dependent variables. The use of geostatistics in spatial analyses and studies covers a wide range of applications, such as the use of interpolation models for developing various types of maps, sampling optimization, or spatial modeling and simulation [2].

Variogram is one of the key geostatistical tools. It is used for determining the behaviour of a selected variable in space, i.e., for defining the degree of spatial dependence [3]. When analysing data, the first phase involves calculating experimental variogram while in the second phase a suitable theoretical model is defined. A variogram is defined by the formula:

$$2\gamma(h) = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} [z(\boldsymbol{u}_i) - z(\boldsymbol{u}_i + h)]^2.$$
<sup>(1)</sup>

Where:

n - number of data pairs at distance h (inside searching neighbourhood area)  $z(u_i)$  - measured value at location i  $z(u_i + h)$  - measured value at location  $u_i + h$ .

When calculating an experimental variogram we first determine the distance between the points and then separate all pairs of points with the mutual distance h. The parameters of the theoretical model of a variogram are used to solve the kriging equation and it is therefore important that the theoretical and

experimental variogram match as much as possible. Variogram models can be different depending on the shape of the curve, with the spherical, exponential, Gaussian and linear model being most commonly used.

Kriging is one of the most commonly applied interpolation methods in environmental studies [4,5,6,7,8]. It is an advanced interpolation method for predicting the value of a regionalized variable located in space on a finite number of locations. In addition to the value of the variable in the known points, we need to know the distances between the known and the unknown points for which the prediction is made. The result of kriging is a cartographic representation of the spatial distribution of points. There are several methods of kriging which differ in relation to the shape of the matrix equation (simple kriging, ordinary kriging, universal kriging, indicator kriging, disjunctive kriging). All these methods determine the value of a variable in an unknown location [3]:

$$Z_k = \sum_{i=1}^n \lambda_i Z_i \quad , \tag{2}$$

where:

- $Z_k$  estimated value based on *n* surrounding values
- $\lambda_i$  weight coefficient for kriging
- $Z_i$  known value at *i*-th location

In the next step we need to estimate the weight coefficients  $\lambda_i$ , as well as the values  $Z_k$ . To obtain this, we need to solve a system of kriging linear equations. A kriging algorithm studies the estimated values on the basis of the variogram which enters the kriging matrix. With ordinary kriging, the value of kriging variance is minimized by Lagrange factor so that:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \lambda_i = 1.$$
(3)

From a mathematical point of view, kriging is similar to regression analysis, since both methods are based on the spatial correlation of data. Kriging is frequently related to the abbreviation B.L.U.E. which stands for Best Linear Unbiased Estimator [9]. The estimator is linear because the equations contain a linear combination of the measured data. It is the best because it endeavours to minimize the difference variance between the real and estimated values. It is unbiased if there are no external influences on the variables and if the sum of all weight coefficients equals one.

This paper analyses the chrome, nickel, lead and zinc content in the soil in the Novi Sad urban area. The paper aims to develop geochemical maps for these metals and identify the areas (hotspots) which show the increased concentration of these metals.

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

For the purpose of determining the distribution of heavy metals (Cr, Ni, Pb and Zn) 121 samples was taken from the soil on the territory of Novi Sad. Surface soil samples were taken from a depth of 0 - 10 cm in the close proximity of city roads. The investigated area was of the size 4 km by 5 km and was divided into 400 m x 400 m squares. From each square we took 12 - 15 subsamples from the area of 20 m<sup>2</sup> - 30 m<sup>2</sup> and the representative sample was obtained by mixing the appropriate subsamples. At each location, the exact spot where the samples were taken was determined by GPS (Global Position System) coordinates. The coordinates were determined using a GARMIN Eltrex Venture device. GIS mapping technique was used for determining the spatial distribution of Cr, Ni, Pb and Zn. The contour maps of the metal contents were obtained using the programs ArcView 9.3 [10] and Quantum GIS 1.7.0 (QGIS). The grid was formed based on ( $25 \times 25$ ) m<sup>2</sup> area using the appropriate input data.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The obtained results were analyzed using descriptive statistics methods of Microsoft Office Excel 2003. The studied metals, sorted in descending order in relation to the mean values of their concentrations, form the following list: Zn, Pb, Ni, Cr. The highest mean value was obtained for Zn (100.3 mg/kg) followed by Pb (82.3 mg/kg). For Ni and Cr the mean values were 28.7 and 28.0 mg/kg, respectively. One of the factors which can indicate the anthropogenic origin of heavy metals in the soil is the enrichment factor (EF) which shows how many times the concentration of a metal in a sample is higher than the background concentration. All the samples showed minimal enrichment values for Cr. Most samples showed minimal EF values for Ni and Zn and about a third of the samples showed moderate enrichment (values 2 - 5 times higher than the background concentration). The highest amount of pollution was found for Pb: with 25% of the samples the values were significantly higher (5 - 20 times) that the background concentration. An extremely high EF value (EF > 40) was registered in one sample. The data on the metal concentration were used as input for developing the contour maps with the aim of studying the distribution of metals in the soil in the studied area. Advanced interpolation method of ordinary kriging was used for this purpose. The variogram is used to express the variance of property changes over the surface, based on the distance and direction separating two sampling locations. As a result of kriging, a cartographic display (graphical model) was obtained which illustrates the spatial distribution of data.

The resulting contour maps of levels of metals investigated in urban soils are illustrated in Figures 1 and 2. As seen from the maps in Figure 1, the spatial distribution of Cr and Ni are considerably different from the distribution of Pb and Zn (Figure 2). The shape of the distribution of Cr and Ni, as well as their rather low content in the soil, seem to indicate their natural origin. They most probably have an origin in the alluvial deposits made in the recent pedogenesis processes. According to the literature [11] parent material in alluvial areas, primarily in limestone terrain, determines the content of Cr and Ni. Other studies also confirm the presence of Cr and Ni in alluvial areas [12,13,14].



Figure 1. Spatial distribution of pseudo-total Cr and Ni content in urban soil of Novi Sad

In contrast to the distribution of Cr and Ni described above, the distribution for Pb and Zn is different in shape and, in addition, greater variations in the content of these two materials are also noticed. The locations near the roads with high traffic density show higher levels of these metals: the concentration of lead is usually in the interval of 200 to 320 mg/kg and that of zinc varies between 100 to 190 mg/kg. The map of Pb indicates a hotspot with a particularly high concentration (999 mg/kg) near a not particularly busy road. It was subsequently established that the source of the contamination can be traced to a lead battery manufacturing plant located a few dozen meters from the sample location. The results of the spatial analysis are in accordance with the results obtained by statistical analysis: the raised level of concentrations and variations of the levels of Pb and Zn in the Novi Sad city area indicate that these two metals originate from the same anthropogenic source which is traffic i.e., motor vehicles.



Figure 2. Spatial distribution of pseudo-total Pb and Zn content in urban soil of Novi Sad

# CONCLUSION

On the basis of the obtained results the presence of Cr and Ni in the soil is linked to natural (geochemical) origin – most probably the alluvial deposits made in the recent pedogenesis processes whereas the presence of Pb and Zn is related to anthropogenic factors. The assumption that the main anthropogenic source of these metals is traffic is supported by their spatial distribution. Namely, the distribution maps clearly show the difference between these two pairs of metals, particularly in the vicinity of main roads, with considerably higher levels of Pb and Zn measured near the roads with higher traffic density.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The research is supported by the Project of the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development, Republic of Serbia, No. TR34014.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Shi, G., Chen, Z., Xu, S., Zhang, J., Wang, L., Bi, C., Teng, J., 2008. Potentially toxic metal contamination of urban soils and roadside dust in Shanghai, China. Environmental Pollution 156, 251-260.
- [2] Benka, P., 2003. Primena geografskih informacionih sistema pri evidentiranju vanšumskog zelenila. EKO-konferencija '03 Monografija. Novi Sad.
- [3] Malvić, T., Gaćeša, S., 2006. Geostatistika u opisivanju ležišta ugljikovodika. http:// bib.irb.hr/ datoteka/382718.UVODNI.pdf
- [4] Buttafuoco G., Tallarico A., Falcone G., Guagliardi I., 2010. A geostatistical approach for mapping and uncertainty assessment of geogenic radon gas in soil in an area of southern Italy. Environ. Earth Sci. Environ. Earth Sci. 61: 491-505.
- [5] Dayani. M., Mohammad, J., 2010. Geostatistical assessment of Pb, Zn and Cd contamination in near-surface soils of the urban-mining transitional region of Isfahan, Iran. Pedosphere 20 (5), 568–577.
- [6] Lin, Y., Cheng, B., Chu, H., Chang, T., Yu, H., 2011. Assessing how heavy metal pollution and human activity are related by using logistic regression and kriging methods. Geoderma 163, 275–282.
- [7] Xie, Y., Chen, T.B., Lei, M., Yang, J., Guo, Q.J., Song, B., Zhou, X.Y., 2011. Spatial distribution of soil heavy metal pollution estimated by different interpolation methods: Accuracy and uncertainty analysis. Chemosphere 82, 468–476.
- [8] Mihailović, A., Budinski-Petković, Lj., Popov, S., Ninkov, J., Vasin, J., Ralević, N.M., Vućinić Vasić, M., 2015. Spatial distribution of metals in urban soil of Novi Sad, Serbia; GIS based approach, Journal of Geochemical Exploration 150, 104-114.
- [9] Bajat, B., Blagojević, D., 2007. Primena geostatistike u prostornim analizama. Glasnik Srpskog geografskog društva, Sveska LXXXVII Br. 2. 26.

- [10] ESRI, 2012. Environmental Systems Research Institute. http://www.esri.com/software/arcgis (Last accessed 2012-07-19).
- [11] Adriano, D.C., 2001. Trace elements in terrestrial environments: biogeochemistry, bioavailability and risks of metals, second ed. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- [12] Facchinelli, A., Sacchi, E., Mallen, L., 2001. Multivariate statistical and GIS-based approach to identify heavy metal sources in soils. Environmental Pollution 114, 313-324.
- [13] Abollino, A., Aceto, O., Malandrino, M., Mentasti, E., Sarzanini, C., Petrella. F., 2002. Heavy metals in agricultural soils from Piedmont, Italy. Distribution, speciation, and chemometric data treatment. Chemosphere 42, 545-557.
- [14] Biasioli, M., Barberis, R., Ajmone-Marsan. F., 2006. The influence of a large city on some soil properties and metals content. The Science of the Total Environment. 356, 154-164.

# HERBICIDAL IMPACTS ON SOIL BIOPROCESSES IN ALFALFA RHIZOSPHERE

## Hosam E.A.F. Bayoumi Hamuda

Óbuda University, Environmental Engineering Institute, Budapest, Hungary e-mail: <u>bayoumi.hosam@rkk.uni-obuda.hu</u>

Abstract: Soil microbiotas regulate the bioprocesses in soil that are essential for plant growth, soil health and sustained productivity. Application of herbicides may not affect the overall size of the soil microbiotas but selectively can effect on specific microbial groups which may result in changing the balance of bioactivity and consequently nutrient availability, disease incidence and plant growth. In the current study, N<sub>2</sub>-fixing soil microbial populations and their activities were determined in microcosms under the stress of 8 herbicides were applied at 3 doses based on the active ingredients and incubated for 10 weeks at  $28^{\circ}$ C. Results indicated that: Some of herbicides applied had negative impact on symbiotic N<sub>2</sub>-fixation by legumes in rotation and application of a post-emergent herbicide caused significant changes in the microbial community and the activities were investigated. Information on the effects of herbicide application on useful soil microbiotas and their bioprocesses is necessary for the successful crop production. A particular practice may have the desired result in one situation but have little effect in another because biological communities respond to the interaction of multiple factors including food sources, physical habitat, moisture, and impacts of historical land use. Therefore, before a new product is applied to a field soil, it should be tested on a limited area and the results should be monitored in comparison to an untreated one.

Key words: herbicides, glyphosate, soil bioprocesses, alfalfa rhizosphere

### INTRODUCTION

The goal of managing the soil biology is to improve biofunctions, e.g., forming and stabilizing soil structure, cycling nutrients, controlling pests and disease, and degrading or detoxifying contaminants. New climatic change and agricultural practice have led to an emerging pressure from weeds and phytopathogens, which complicate farming practice and have resulted in the increased use of agrochemicals worldwide. The term "Pollution" has many definitions, one being the presence of a substance in the environment whose chemical composition or quantity prevents the functioning of natural processes and produces undesirable environmental and health effects [1]. Pollution prevention is defined as the reduction of pollutants at the source. Moreover, the technological advancement has also given rise to new pollutants which are increasing at an alarming rate and are above the selfremediating ability of the environment. There is an urgent need to find technologies that would reduce these rates/pollution levels to risk-free status in quick and easy manner [2]. Soil microbiomes are very important for agroecosystem function and sustainability due to their contributions to nutrient cycling and to soil structure maintenance [3, 4]. Microbial properties like microbial diversity and biomass are useful for predicting changes in the soil functioning and for providing an integrated and relevant vision of soil quality. Little information is currently available for preventing the loss of microbial diversity and activity through the use of sustainable farming practices from the first cultivation year. Plants are able to select their own microbiome based on their specific root exudates or some other strategies such as root physical structure and mineral nutrients preference [5]. The exposure to pesticide has detrimental effects on health and might contribute to an increased risk of long-term diseases, including cancer and neurodegenerative diseases, reproductive and developmental disturbances, and emerging risks such as developmental neurotoxicity and immunotoxicological effects [6]. Microbial activity may increase in rhizospheres of glyphosate-treated plants through translocation and release from roots, where it is immediately metabolized resulting in stimulation of activity and changes in functional diversity of the heterotrophic microbial community [7], or by functions as described by Wardle [8]. Herbicide use is a vital component of modern agriculture; in particular under reduced till systems. With increased adoption of stubble retention and reduced till practices and the introduction of new herbicides, herbicide use will remain as an essential practice in the near future.

Application of herbicides may not affect the overall size of the microbial pool but selectively affect specific groups of microbiotas which may result in altering the balance of biological activity (soil biological health) and consequently nutrient availability, disease incidence and plant growth.

The primary function of herbicides is to protect agricultural crops from infestation with weeds and to prevent arable soil from being overgrown by plant cover indigenous to the ecosystem. The chemicals known as herbicides are mainly synthetic organic compounds with broad molecular configurations having as a common property the ability of selectivity killing or inhibiting the growth of plants. The effects of 2,4-D, a potent herbicide, on the rhizosphere associated N-ase, N<sub>2</sub>-fixing bacteria and plant growth characters are little understood [9]. Glyphosate, a widely used broad spectrum, non-selective, post-emergence herbicide has been shown to reduce soil bacterial populations in field soils [10]. Bayoumi [11] studied the sensitivity of three strains of Rhizobium leguminosarum by. viceae comparing with strains of R. leguminosarum by. phaseoli, R. leguminosarum by. trifolii, and R. loti to 8 herbicides. Among them, Paraquat was the most toxic one. Bayoumi et al. [12] reported that Acetochlor was the least inhibitor on tested *Rhizobium* strains. Bayoumi & Kecskés [13, 14, 15] in pot experiments established that microsymbionts were more sensitive to Trifluralin than macrosymbionts, whereas are sensitive to Paraquat, which reduced the size, number and dry weight of root-nodules, phytobiomass, height, and total N-content / plant. Eberbach & Douglas [16] found Paraquat and Trifluralin affected the nodulation potential of *Rhizobium*-legume. Quantitative and representative recovery of microorganisms from environmental samples is essential in understanding ecosystem function. Microbial communities play essential roles in the earth's ecology. A powerful concept in modern biology is that of the ecosystem. Soil enzymes are present in important cycles, such as C (invertase), N (urease and protease), and P (phosphatase) cycles. Soil enzyme activities are used as indices of microbial activity (Bergstrom et al., 1998) and react quickly to environment change. Hydrolytic enzymes activities (phosphatase,  $\beta$ -glucosidase), oxidoreductase activities (dehydrogenase) and indole acetic acid production, were used as measures of soil perturbation by Benitez et al. (2004). The hypothesis in this study is to estimate the effects of applied herbicides on (1) survival of symbiotic N<sub>2</sub>-fixing bacteria before and after herbicide application and (2) activities of some soil enzymes.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

The soil sample used for the present study was collected from a non-cultivated field (without previous treatments) of the experimental station at Szent István University, Gödöllő, Hungary. The soil of the sampling area was sandy brown forest of general properties are given in Table 1. The first portion was stored at 4°C for enzymatic activities and microbiological analyses. The second portion was stored at cool room for plant-microbe interaction. Herbicides Sys 67 B 80%, Dikamin D 40%, Ro-Neet 6E 74%, Gliaka 20%,, Linuron 50%, Sys 67-ME 80%, Gramexone A 25%, and Treflan 26% were used in the *in vitro* while Glyphosate used *in vivo* experiments. The characterisations of the tested herbicides are mentioned in Table (2).

Different parameters	Value of contents
рНксі	5.33
pH <sub>H2O</sub>	6.71
KA	24.6
Total Salt %	0.03
CaCO <sub>3</sub> %	0.01
Humus %	1.22
NH4-N mg/kg	1.69
NO <sub>3</sub> -N mg/kg	3.08
AL-K <sub>2</sub> O mg/kg	107
AL-P2O5 mg/kg	106.1
Oxalate Fe mg/kg	789
Na mg/kg	36
Mg mg/kg	203
Zn mg/kg	6.9
Cu mg/kg	2.7
Mn mg/kg	36
SO <sub>4</sub> mg/kg	4.8

Table 1. Physical and chemica	al analysis of used soil		
-------------------------------	--------------------------		
Group	Common name	Active substance	Field Recommended
-------------------	--------------	-------------------	-------------------
Aliphatics	Gliaka	Glyphosate (20%)	1.21
Bipyridylims	Gramexone A	Paraquat (25%)	3.51
Carbamates	Sabet 72 EC	Cycloate (72%)	4.01
Dinitroanilines	Treflan	Trifluralin (26%)	3.51
	Dikamin D	2,4-D (40%)	2.41
Phenoxys	Sys 67 B	2,4-DB (80%)	2.0 kg
	Sys 67-ME 80	MCPA (80%)	2.0 kg
Substituted Ureas	Linuron 50	Linuron (50%)	2.0 kg

Table 2. So:	ne characteristics	of herbicides used	l in laboratory	and g	greenhouse	investigations
--------------	--------------------	--------------------	-----------------	-------	------------	----------------

Eight herbicides were subjected to establish their side-effects on the growth rate of 8 S. meliloti strains in YMB medium using microfermentor technique [12, 15] at 5 concentrations of active ingredients (0.1, 1.0, 10.0 and 100 mgl<sup>-1</sup>) of each herbicide. The experiment was designed to detect the interactions between the herbicides amendment and the biological N2-fixation in brown forest soil as well as the potential activities of some soil enzymes in rhizosphere soil. The study was conducted in pot experiment predicated to low and high herbicide doses. The herbicide was applied to the soil before (post-emergence) and after (pre-emergence) plantation and plant inoculation in two separated sets of pots. Generally, the following experiments of predicating the impacts of herbicide on the plantmicrobe interactions were carried out using one Hungarian cultivar of alfalfa, three new isolated strains of S. meliloti (GHF-162, GHF-281 and GHF-3153), one standard strain (GHR-94) and one herbicide Glyphosate at 3 concentrations (Table 3). Sterile plastic pots of 3 Kg capacity were used, filled with 2 kg sterile (steamed 100°C for 1 h on three consecutive days) brown forest soil. Seeds of *M. sativa* were surface-sterilized and germinated in the pots. The post-emergence or pre-emergence application of the Glyphosate was applied to 3 kg soil accordance with the fact that one hectare containing 3.6 x 10<sup>6</sup> kg soil, 10<sup>4</sup> m<sup>2</sup> (surface area), 0.25 m (depth) and 1.44 kg m<sup>-3</sup> (soil density). The commercial formulation of the tested herbicides diluted with sterile distilled water to the appropriate concentration of each one according to its active ingredient (a.i.) on top of 25 cm of field soil.

Active ingredient (a.i)	Rate (liter a.i/ha)	Relevance to field application rate				
Glyphosate	0.60	1/2 Recommended				
	1.20	Recommended				
	2.40	2 x Recommended				

**Table 3.** Herbicide treated doses

Seeds were selected for healthy and uniformity without any injury, and surface sterilized with 70% ethanol followed by acidified 0.2% HgCl<sub>2</sub> for 5 minutes, and thoroughly washed in several changes of sterile distilled water. Seeds were then soaked for 8 h at room temperature in sterile distilled water (soaking water was changed every 2 h) and then seeds were germinated on sterile moisted filter paper in large Petri dish for 72 h in the dark at 28°C according to Franco & Vincent (1976). Seedling rhizosphere was inoculated with 10 ml of a suspension of biofertilizer *Sinorhizobium* inoculum (GHR-94, GHF-162, GHF-281, or GHF-3153) prepared as follows: each one of the five biofertilizers *S. meliloti* strains was grown in YMB for 48 h at 28°C, to give a final cell concentration 2.5 x 10<sup>8</sup> cell capacity ml<sup>-1</sup>, using haemocytometer for calibration. Seedlings were watered with sterile tap water when required, and the plants grown under natural illumination (14 h) at around 28 ± 2°C.

At the end, plants were carefully uprooted, and washed several times in tap water for farther investigations. Data recorded / plant as follows: Height of plant shoot in cm, number of root nodules. Dry weight of plants biomass and nodules were determined after oven dried at 75°C to a constant weight and the values were expressed as g plant<sup>-1</sup> and mg root nodules plant<sup>-1</sup>. Total N-content (mg plant<sup>-1</sup>) was measured using micro-Kjeldahl method as a criterion of N<sub>2</sub>-fixation [17]. Therefore, all visible plant fragments were carefully removed from the soil sample prior to the enzyme assays. The potential activities of some enzymes in the alfalfa rhizospheres and soil bulk were measured under the stress at different concentrations of herbicides, and inoculated different biofertilizers strains of *S. meliloti*. The following enzymes were determined: Dehydrogenase activity: was determined according

to García et al. [18]. Dehydrogenase activity is expressed as  $\mu$ g of INTF per gram dry soil. Protease activity on N- $\alpha$ -benzoyl-L-arginamide (Protease-BAA) was measured using the method of Nannipieri et al. [19]. Protease activity is expressed as  $\mu$ mol of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N released per gram dry soil per hour. Phosphatase activity was carried out using the method of Tabatabai & Bermner [20] and the phosphatase activity is expressed as  $\mu$ mol of PNP per gram dry soil and incubation time (hour).  $\beta$ -glucosidase activity is expressed as  $\mu$ mol of PNP per gram dry soil and incubation time (hours) after applying the method of Masciandaro et al. [21].

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Table 4 summarized the relative growth rates and the tolerance ability of the S. meliloti strains toward the potent effect of herbicides in compared with control growth of the strains in herbicide-free broth medium. These investigations showed that herbicide MCPA had no harmful influence on S. meliloti strains GHR-94, GHF-162, GHF-281, and GHF-3153. However, the other strains were tolerated the herbicide-amended YMB up to 10 mgl<sup>-1</sup>. Herbicides Paraquat and Trifluralin were highly toxic to the all tested strains and their effect was rapid. The investigated strains can be grouped in three groups according to the effect of Paraquat, first group contained tolerant strains to 10 mgl<sup>-1</sup> (GHR-94, GHF-162, GHF-281 and GHF-3153), the second group included the tolerant strains to 1 mgl<sup>-1</sup> (GHF-1141 and GHF-353), the third group of strains tolerant 0.1 mgl<sup>-1</sup> (GH-130 and GHF-2100). Herbicides Linuron, Cycloate and Glyphosate were toxic to all strains but at 100 mgl<sup>-1</sup>. But their effects on the growth rate of strains were more gradual compare with the effect of Paraquat and Trifluralin. Herbicides 2,4-D, 2,4-DB, had stimulated effect on the growth of the strains GHR-94, GHF-162, GHF-281 and GHF-3153 throughout all investigated concentrations. These herbicides stimulated the growth rates of the all tested strains at different patterns at 1 mgl<sup>-1</sup> and 10 mgl<sup>-1</sup> but at 100 mgl<sup>-1</sup>, strains GH-130, GHF-1141, GHF-2100, and GHF-353 were inhibited. The results indicated that the most tolerant strains of S. meliloti were GHR-94, GHF-162, GHF-281 and GHF-3153. Also, most of statistically significance values as regard between the relative growth rate of the different investigated strains and the low and high of herbicidal concentrations.

Strain	Herbicides (mg/l)								
	Glyphosate	Paraquat	Cycloate	Trifluralin	2,4-D	2,4-DB	MCPA	Linuron	
GHR-94	100	10	100	10	> 100	> 100	> 100	100	
GH-130	100	0.1	100	1	> 100	> 100	10	100	
GHF-162	100	10	100	10	> 100	> 100	> 100	100	
GHF-1141	100	1	100	1	> 100	> 100	10	100	
GHF-281	100	10	100	10	> 100	> 100	> 100	100	
GHF-2100	100	0.1	100	1	> 100	> 100	10	100	
GHF-353	100	1	100	1	> 100	> 100	10	100	
GHF-3153	100	10	100	10	> 100	> 100	> 100	100	

**Table 4.** Tolerance of the selected strains to concentrations of herbicides

In addition, to determine the impacts of herbicide (Glyphosate) on the effectiveness (dry matter and total N content), "saprophytic competence" and competitiveness to evaluate the nodulation potential of the strains, in vivo experiment was conducted in a pot model under several factors. This investigation was done to show the influence of application of different factors such as herbicide applied in postand pre-emergence of young alfalfa seedlings inoculated with the biofertilizer of *S. meliloti* strains (GHR-94, GHF-162, GHF-281 and GHF-3153). The results showed that reduction in nodulation was usually associated with reduced plant growth caused by herbicidal injury. The double of field recommended applied dose of herbicide in pre-emergence phase reduced the morphological characterization and plant dry weight of the plant as well as the symbiotic properties. These investigations show that herbicide Glyphosate had no harmful influence on the investigated *S. meliloti* strains if used as recommended. Generally, herbicide is presently used for establishment of alfalfa. The herbicide at three applied rates (0.5x, x and 2x, x = FRD) did not cause any visual phytotoxicity to the plant crop. Glyphosate had significantly improved the number and size of nodules especially those plants inoculated by the new isolated strains (GHF-162, GHF-281 and GHF-3153) compared with standard strains GHR-94. Figure (1) shows the impacts of soil treated Glyphosate on the nodule numbers formed by different strains of biofertilizer. In Figure 1, results indicated a significance differences between the controls plants grown in soil free from herbicide treatment and those plant grown in soil treated with herbicide at post-emergence at 0.5x dose applied to the soil. But when the herbicide was applied as pre-emergence, no statistical differences were recognized throughout all treatments.



**Figure 1.** Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on nodule number (number plant<sup>-1</sup>) of alfalfa root inoculated by different biofertilizers

The nodule formation at post-emergence was more than at the pre-emergence condition. Only one case showed statistically difference between the plant inoculated by all biofertilizers and Glyphosate at 0.5x under post-emergence. The results indicated that the new isolated strains were more effective to modulate the plant than the standard strain (GHR-94) did. Here, the nodulation potential of the strains in decreasing order can be GHF-3153 > GHF-281 > GHF-162 > GHR 94. Figure 2 shows the relationship between the application of Glyphosate and the nodule dry weight, under the artificial inoculation by different biofertilizers. It was found that, the nodule dry weight in the case of postemergence was more than those in the pre-emergence, and the results showed a statistically differences in the nodule dry weight on at the 0.5x level of herbicide applied dose. Similar results can be obtained based on the nodule dry weight in which the efficiency of the strain towards the effect of Glyphosate in decreasing order is GHF-3153 > GHF-281 > GHF-162 > GHR 94. The biofertilization of the plant with the new isolated strains of S. meliloti improved the plant height than the standard strain GHR-94. The effective strain was GHF-3153. Figure 3 explains the beneficial inoculation of the plant by the biofertilizer strains of S. meliloti. The plant dry weight is a fact of that the symbiosis take place and the process was efficient. This means that the biological N<sub>2</sub>-fixation was happened, and the plant can accumulate the dry matter. The application of the herbicide Glyphosate at post-emergence to the soil significantly increased the plant dry matter compared with the control. But at pre-emergence application, the results were significant differences when the plant inoculated by GHF-162. The present study showed that there was no statistically a difference between the post- and pre-emergence application of herbicide in term of plant dry weight.



Application doses and Sinorhizobium strains

Figure 2. Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on nodule dry weight (mg plant-1) of alfalfa root inoculated by different biofertilizers



Figure 3. Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on plant dry weight (g plant-1) of alfalfa root inoculated by different biofertilizers

The results indicated that GHF-3153 is the most effective strain. The concept of total N content per plant gives an idea about the N fixed by the association between the symbiotic partners as shown in Figure 4. It was found that the N accumulated in plant after inoculation with biofertilizers was increased compared with the control uninoculated plants. Also, it was indicated that the strain GHF-3153 is the most effective strain and economically can be industrially formulated as biofertilizer with high potent to increase the plant growth, plant dry matter and able to fix the atmospheric N more than the other investigated strains. It was found that the application of herbicide at the x and 2x of FRD increased significantly the amount of N accumulated in the plant; also the amount of N measured in plant grown at post-emergence application of herbicide was higher than the amount measured at preemergence. In pre-emergence, the application of double FRD was significantly increased the amount of N in the plants. The results directly demonstrated high amount of N content in the plant and indirectly showed the ability of the strains to multiply and survive in the soil. Alfalfa - S. meliloti strains in symbiotic relationship in the presence or absence of herbicide enhanced soil enzyme activities in the rhizosphere soil. In this study, soil treated with Glyphosate at 0.5 x had greater dehydrogenase, protease, phosphatase and β-glucosidase activities than soil treated with higher concentrations (Figures 5-8).



**Figure 4.** Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on total N content (mg N plant<sup>-1</sup>)

Figure 5. indicates that the inoculation promoted the dehydrogenase activity and enhanced the enzyme activity at post-emergence over the activity at the pre-emergence. The results showed that application of Glyphosate at x and 2x of FRD were more statistically significant with the control. The inoculation of plants with GHF-3153 more effective to enhanced the activity of the enzyme. Figure 6. shows that the biofertilization of plants with S. meliloti strains promoted the protease activity and enhanced the enzyme activity at post-emergence over the activity at the pre-emergence. Similar mode of interactions between the symbionts and the application of herbicide were observed in case of determining the activity of protease. The results showed that application of Glyphosate at x and 2x of FRD were more statistically significant with the control and the inoculation of plants with GHF-3153 more effective to enhance the activity of the enzyme. Statistically, significant differences between the FRD of the herbicide at higher doses and the enzyme activity were found. Figure 7. illustrates that the S. meliloti strains promoted the phosphatase activity and increased the enzyme activity at post-emergence over the activity at the pre-emergence. Similar results were found as in the cases of dehydrogenase and protease that the effect of the plant inoculation with different strains of S. meliloti of interactions between the symbionts and the application of herbicide were observed in case of determining the activity of phosphatase. These results showed that application of Glyphosate at x and 2x of FRD were more statistically significant with the control and the inoculation of plants with GHF-3153 more effective to enhance the activity of the enzyme. Figure 8. shows that the activity of  $\beta$ -glucosidase activity in the rhizosphere of the alfalfa plants inoculated by different strains of S. meliloti was increased with the increasing the concentrations of the herbicide Glyphosate, especially at higher concentrations which show a statistically significant. The strain GHF-3153 proved to be ecological important for increasing the activities of the soil enzymes and reduce the toxicity of the herbicide. New climatic change and agricultural practice have led to an emerging pressure from weeds and phytopathogens, which complicate farming practice and have resulted in the increased use of (new) agrochemicals worldwide. Herbicides can exert collateral effects on soil microbiotas and important functions such as N cycling, decomposition, hydrolytic enzyme activities, etc. Some of these compounds represent a source of N to microbial communities through mineralization. Soil microbiotas regulate a majority of processes in soil that are essential for plant growth, soil health and sustained productivity. A large, diverse and active soil microbiotas could provide soil conditions for sustainable crop production through (i) crop residue decomposition and improvement of nutrients, (ii) preventing aggressive phytopathogens taking hold and improve plants ability to withstand disease effects, (iii) reducing the loss of inorganic fertilizers through erosion and leaching by short-term immobilization (iv) stabilizing soil structure and (v) reducing the reliance for agrochemicals and reduced persistence of pesticides in soil and thus less off-site impacts.

VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



**Figure 5.** Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on the activity of dehydrogenase (µg INTF/g soil) in the rhizosphere



Figure 6. Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on the activity of protease ( $\mu$ mol NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-N/g soil/h) in the rhizosphere

Application of herbicides may not affect the overall size of the soil microbiotas but selectively affect specific groups of microbiota which may result in altering the balance of biological activity and consequently nutrient availability, disease incidence and plant growth. Non-target effects of herbicides could be either positive or negative. Management of herbicides usage that cause reversible inhibitions is difficult, as reaching a balance between high herbicide efficiency and minimum non-target effects requires a better understanding of herbicide-microbial communities-environment interactions.

Different soil microbial populations and their activities were determined in a microcosms of 3 kg capacity under the stress of 8 herbicides were applied at 3 doses based on the active ingredients and incubated for 10 weeks at 25°C. Results from these investigations on the effects of a single application of selected herbicides in alfalfa growing soils indicated that: Some of herbicides currently used in alfalfa soils have a negative impact on key groups of microorganisms; Most of the negative effects were reversible partly or fully within 10-weeks after herbicide application; Some herbicides caused a significant shift in bacteria : fungi ratio, reduced the rate of cellulose-decomposition; Some herbicides applied had negative impact on symbiotic  $N_2$ -fixation by legumes in rotation and application of a post-

emergent herbicide caused significant changes in the rhizosphere microbial activity and the composition of microbial community as well as the activities of some hydrolytic enzymes. Both Glyphosate and Paraquat were reported to cause activation in soil urease and invertase soil enzymes but suppression of phosphatase [22].



**Figure 7.** Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on the activity of phosphatase (µmol PNP/g soil /h) in the rhizosphere



Figure 8. Impacts of post- and pre-emergence of Glyphosate on the activity of  $\beta$ -glucosidase (µmol PNP/g soil /h) in the rhizosphere

## CONCLUSION

A generalized relationship between injury level and yield response can be established in weed-free experiments by observing the injury patterns which result from the application of various rates of glyphosate. Root-exuded glyphosate may serve as a nutrient source for soil microbiotas and stimulate soil bioprocesses.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Environmental Protection Agency, Us Environmental Protection Agency Report Epa 100/B-07/001 Epa Washington Dc, 2007.
- [2] Prasanna, S., Pollution prevention and control using nanotechnology. International Research Journal Of Computer Science, Vol.9(4), pp. 21-24. 2017.
- [3] Nacke, H., Thürmer, A., Wollherr, A., Will, C., Hodac, L., Herold, N., Schöning, I., Schrumpf, M., Daniel, R., pyrosequencing-based assessment of bacterial community structure along different management types in german forest and grassland soils. Plos One 6:E17000., 2011. Doi:10.1371/Journal.Pone.0017000
- [4] Tian, W., Wang, L., Li, Y., Zhuang, K., Li, G., Zhang, J., Xiao, X., Xi, Y. Responses of microbial activity, abundance, and community in wheat soil after three years of heavy fertilization with manure based compost and inorganic nitrogen. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ., Vol. 213, 219-227, 2015. Doi:10.1016/J.Agee.2015.08.009
- [5] Ai, C., Liang, G., Sun, J., Wang, X., He, P., Zhou, W., He, X., Reduced dependence of rhizosphere microbiome on plant-derived carbon in 32-year long-term inorganic and organic fertilized soils. Soil Biol. Biochem., Vol.80, pp. 70-78, 2015.
- [6] Mokarizadeh, A., Faryabi, M.R., Rezvanfar, M.A., Abdollahi, M.A., Comprehensive review of pesticides and the immune dysregulation: mechanisms, evidence and consequences. Toxicol. Mech. Methods, Vol.25 pp. 258-278, 2015.
- [7] Mijangos, I., Becerril, J.M., Albizu, I., Epelde, L., Garbisu, C., Effects of glyphosate on rhizosphere soil microbial communities under two different plant compositions by cultivation-dependent and -independent methodologies. Soil Biol. Biochem., Vol.41, pp. 505-513, 2009.
- [8] Wardle, D.A., Communities and ecosystems: linking the aboveground and belowground components. Princeton University Press. 2002. Princeton, New Jersey.
- Patnaik, G.K., Kanungo, P.K., Rao, V.R., Interaction of 2,4-dichlorophenoxyacetic acid (2,4-D) with nitrogen fixing bacterial populations and nitrogen fixation associated with rice. Microbiol. Res., Vol.149, pp. 291-295, 1994.
- [10] Araújo, A.S.F., Monteiro, R.T.R., Abarkeli, R.B., Effect of Glyphosate on the microbial activity of two brazilian soils. Chemosphere, Vol.52, pp. 799-804, 2003.
- [11] Bayoumi, H.E.A.F., Pesticide and antibiotic sensitivity of Rhizobium leguminosarum strains. University Doctor's Thesis. (1987) Gödöllő University of Agricultural Sciences, Gödöllő, Hungary. P. 93.
- [12] Bayoumi, H.E.A.F., Timári, S., Kecskés, M., Side-effect of different pesticides on Rhizobium leguminosarum bv. viceae strains. Acta Microbiol. Hung., Vol.35, pp. 161, 1988.
- [13] Bayoumi, H.E.A.F., Kecskés, M., Xenobiotics effects on the growth and nodulation potential of Rhizobium leguminosarum bv. viceae with Vicia faba. Proc. 10th. International Symp. Humus Et Planta, pp. 92, 1991a.
- [14] Bayoumi, H.E.A.F., Kecskés, M., Growth of Rhizobium leguminosarum bv. viceae strains and their symbiotic with vicia faba affected by some soil applied pesticides. Acta Microbiol. Hung., Vol.38, pp. 235, 1991b.
- [15] Bayoumi Hamuda, H.E.A.F., Factors influencing the optimalization of Rhizobium leguminosarum and Vicia faba symbiosis. Dissertation of Candidate Of Biological Sciences Submitted to the Hungarian Academy of Sciences, Budapest. pp. 123. 1994.
- [16] Eberbach, P.L., Douglas, L.A., Herbicide effects on the growth and nodulation potential of Rhizobium trifolii with Trifolium subterraneum. Plant and Soil, Vol.119, pp. 15-23, 1989.
- [17] Burris, RH., Methodology. In: A. Quispel (Ed.), The Biological N2-Fixation. North Holland Publishing, Amsterdam, Holland, pp. 9-33, 1974.
- [18] García, C., Heráandez, T., Costa, F., Ceccanti, B., Masciandro, G., The dehydrogenase activity of soil as an ecological marker in processes of pastured system regeneration. Environ. Biogeochem., Salamance, Spain, pp. 89-100, 1993.
- [19] Nannipieri, P., The potential use of soil enzyme as indicator s of productivity, sustainability and pollution, In: Pankhurst, C.E., Doube, B.M., Gupta, V.V.S.R., Grace, P.R. (Eds.), Soil Biota: Management in Sustainable Farming Systems. Csiro, Melbourne, pp. 238-244, 1994.

- [20] Tabatabai, M.A., Bermmer, J.M., Used of p-nitrophenol phosphatein assay of soil phosphatase activity. Soil Biol. Biochem., Vol.1 pp. 301-307, 1969.
- [21] Masciandaro, G., Ceccanti, B., Garacía, C., Anaerobic digestion of staw and piggery waste waters. ii. optimaliaztion of process. Agrochimica, Vol.83, pp. 195-203, 1994.
- [22] Sannino, F., Gianfreda, L., Pesticide influence on soil enzymatic activities. Chemosphere, Vol.45, PP. 417-425, 2001.

# PHYTOREMEDIATION OF CONTAMINATED SOILS USING AROMATIC PLANTS – APPLICATIONS AND BENEFITS

Snežana Filip<sup>1</sup>, Kiril Lisichkov<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>2</sup>Ss. Cyril and Methodius University in Skopje, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy Skopje, Macedonia

e-mail: <u>zana@tfzr.uns.ac.rs</u>

**Abstract:** Phytoremediation is defined as effective use of plants to remove, detoxify and immobilize contaminants in the polluted soil or water. The aim of the paper is to discuss and present the possibility of using specific aromatic herbs to grow on heavy metal polluted areas. These herbs can be used in food processing or to produce high value products (essential oils). Also, the heavy metals do not enter in the food chain through phytoremediation by aromatic plants. This technique is sustainable, aesthetic and environmental friendly. **Key words:** Phytoremediation, heavy metals, aromatic plants

## INTRODUCTION

The contamination of the environment with toxic metals becomes a global problem. The problem of heavy metals pollution is becoming more and more serious with increasing industrialization and disturbance of natural biogeochemical cycles. Heavy metals enter the environment from natural and anthropogenic sources. The most significant natural sources are weathering of minerals, volcanic activity and erosion, while anthropogenic sources include mining, electroplating, smelting, use of pesticides and (phosphate) fertilizers as well as biosolids in agriculture, industrial discharge, sludge dumping, atmospheric deposition, etc. [1-3]. The anthropogenic sources of heavy metals are given in Table 1.

Unlike organic substances, heavy metals are non-biodegradable and therefore are accumulate in the environment. The accumulation of heavy metals in soils and waters poses a risk to the environmental and human health. These elements are accumulating in the body tissues of living organisms. Heavy metals and metalloids are toxic in very low concentrations and they can cause toxic, mutagenic and carcinogenic properties and other disease [4-6]. Heavy metals cause oxidative stress [7] by formation of free radicals. Oxidative stress refers to enhanced generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which can lead to cell damage or death [8-10]. Furthermore, they can replace essential metals in enzymes and pigments, causing disruption in their function.

The most toxic and problematic heavy metals are Hg, Cd, Pb, As, Cu, Zn, Sn, and Cr [11, 12].

Over the last 20 years several physical, chemical and biological approaches have been used for soil remediation. The conventional remediation methods include *in situ* vitrification, soil incineration, excavation and landfill, soil washing, soil flushing, solidification, and stabilization of electro-kinetic systems [13]. The majority of conventional technologies have same disadvantages, like high cost, intensive labor, irreversible changes in soil properties, secondary pollution problems and disturbance of native soil microflora. Biological remediation is considered as the most effective method of toxic metal removal because it is a natural process, environmentally friendly, has a low cost, and high public acceptance [14]. Biological remediation techniques include bioremediation, phytoremediation, bioventing, bioleaching, land forming, bioreactors, composting, bioaugmentation and biostimulation. Among these approaches, bioremediation and phytoremediation are the most useful techniques. These methods have advantages over physico-chemical methods because they are green, natural and clean technologies.

Phytoremediation is based on the use of natural or genetically modified plants capable of extracting hazardous substances i.e. heavy metals including radionuclides, pesticides, polychlorinated biphenyls and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) from the environment and turning them into safe compounds metabolites [15, 16].

Heavy metal	Sources				
As	Pesticides and wood preservatives				
Cd	Paints and pigments, plastic stabilizers, electroplating,				
	incineration of cadmium-containing plastics, phosphate				
	fertilizers				
Cr	Tanneries, steel industries, fly ash				
Cu	Pesticides, fertilizers				
Hg	Release from Au–Ag mining and coal combustion, medical				
	waste				
Ni	Industrial effluents, kitchen appliances, surgical instruments,				
	steel alloys, automobile batteries				
Pb	Aerial emission from combustion of leaded petrol, battery				
	manufacture, herbicides and insecticides				

Table 1. Anthropogenic sources of toxic heavy metals in the environment [3].

Phytoremediation technology is a relatively recent technology with research studies conducted mostly during the last two decades. The concept of phytoremediation (as phytoextraction) was suggested by Chaney (1983) [17]. The term "phytoremediation" is a combination of two words: Greek *phyto* (meaning plant) and Latin *remedium* (meaning to correct or remove an evil). Green plants have an enormous ability to uptake pollutants from the environment and accomplish their detoxification by various mechanisms. The concept of using green plants for heavy metal remediation gains the popularity as green remediation of deleterious metals and metalloids, and a good alternate of physico-chemical remedial methods [18]. The idea of phytoremediation is aesthetically pleasant and has good public acceptance. It is suitable for application at very large fields where other remediation methods may not be so efficient and cost effective [3]. Phytoremediation has low installation and maintenance costs compared to other remediation options [19]. Based on economic implications, the aim of phytoremediation can be three layered: (1) plant-based extraction of metals with financial benefit i.e. Ni, Tl; (2) risk minimization (phytostabilization); and (3) sustainable soil management in which phytoremediation steadily increases soil fertility allowing for follow up crop growth with added economic value [16].

As the other conventional techniques, phytoremediation has some disadvantages: slowness of the process, affected area of the land is next to the root, several species cannot be planted in places strongly polluted, but, it is applicable at various types of remediation treatment, it does not interfere with the ecosystem and it is applies *in situ*. Also, mechanisms and efficiency of the phytoremediation depend on several factors such as the nature of contaminant, bioavailability, soil properties, plant species [20, 21]. Extraction efficiency of the pollutants also depends on the biomass produced by the plant: a big biomass is able to uptake a big quantity of metals but it will require more harvests to remove the plants.

The application of phytoremediation is not yet very strong in Europe as in the USA, where revenues exceeded the 300 million \$ already in 2007 [22]. These data clearly demonstrate the commercial viability of the phytoremediation and in fact, it represents one of the innovative technologies promoted already in 2001 by the US EPA after a careful evaluation of its potential on the field [23]. However, in Europe the use of phytoremediation technologies has increased in recent years, because they represent an eco-friendly and cheaper alternative method for the environmental remediation than conventional techniques. Research from Glass (1999) [24] and Lasat (2000) [25] have shown that the cost of phytoremediation is very low compared to the resources required for the engineering technologies.

Techniques of phytoremediation include phytoextraction (or phytoaccumulation), phytofiltration, phytostabilization, phytovolatilization, phytodegradation, phytodegradation and rhizodegradation. These techniques are summarized in the Table 2.

Technique	Description
Phytoextraction	Accumulation of pollutants in harvestable biomass i.e., shoots
Phytofiltration	Sequestration of pollutants from contaminated waters by plants
Dhytostabilization	Limiting the mobility and bioavailability of pollutants in soil by plant
Filytostabilization	roots
Phytoxolatilization	Conversion of pollutants to volatile from and their subsequent release to
Filytovolatilization	the atmosphere
Phytodegradation	Degradation of organic xenobiotics by plant enzymes within plant tissues
Phizodogradation	Degradation of organic xenobiotics in the rhizosphere by rhizospheric
Kiiizouegrauatioii	microorganisms
Phytodesalination	Removal of excess salts from saline soils by halophytes

Table 2. Summary of the different techniques of phytoremediation [3].



Figure 1. Mechanisms of phytoremediation and alternative destinies of the pollutants [21].

Phytoextraction is the main and most useful phytoremediation technique for removal heavy metals from soils and water [26]. Phytoextraction is also known as phytoaccumulation, uses the plant's ability to absorb and remove contaminants from the soil and "uptake" them into their leaves and stems (Figure 1). It is more situable for commercial application as compared to other phytoremediation techniques [18]. The efficiency of phytoextraction depends on many factors like bioavailability of the heavy metals in the soil, soil properties, metal speciation and concerned plant's characteristics. Plants situable for phytoextraction should possess the next characteristics: 1) rapid growt rate, 2) more biomass production, 3) more accumulation of the target heavy metals, 4) translocation of the accumulated heavy metals from roots to shoots, 5) tolerate the toxic effect of heavy metal, 6) widely distributed, 7) resistant to phatogens and pests, 8) well adapts to climate change, 9) easy to cultivate and harvest and 10) have no attraction to herbivores to avoid itc entry into food chain [3, 18].

The aime of this work is to contribute to the discussion of possibility of applications and grow specific plants (aromatic medicinal plants) in the heavy metal contaminated fields. So, the idea is to present alternative plants using in bioremediation of soil. Also, the cultivation of aromatic plants in heavy metal contaminated soil has a lot of profound potential benefits, giving the finale products (essential oils) with huge economic value.

## DISCUSSION

Research into hyperaccumulators identified more than 500 hyperaccumulator species [27], that belong to a total of 45 families. The families *Asteraceae*, *Brassicaceae*, *Caryophyllaceae*, *Cyperaceae*, *Cunouniaceae*, *Fabaceae*, *Flacourtiaceae*, *Lamiaceae*, *Poaceae*, *Violaceae* and *Euphobiaceae* accounted for the majority of hyperaccumulator species and, subsequently, were the predominant families in metal accumulation processes [28]. Amog them, aromatic plants are slightly represented, although, in the last decades the research in this field take a great attention. These plants offer a novel option for their use in phytoremediation process.

Aromatic plants like vetiver (*Vetiveria zizanioides*), palmarosa (*Cymbopogon martinii*), lemon grass (*Cymbopogon f lexuosus*), citronella (*Cymbopogon winterianus*), geranium and mint (*Mentha sp.*), basil (*Ocimum basilicum*), lavander (*Lavandula vera*) may be used for bioremediation. Some aromatic herbs like lemon grass, palmarosa, citronella, vetiver are perennial plants that are tolerant to contaminants and are resistant to stress. Herbs can be collected for years and then used in essential oils prodaction. The producted essential oils is free from the risk of heavy metals accumulation in plant biomass [29].

Zheljazkov et al. (2006)[30] found that peppermint can extract significant quantities of heavy metals from the soil. It was found that the tested varieties of mint can be successfully grown on soils highly polluted with heavy metals (in the surrounding area near Plovdiv), without contamination of the final product - the essential oil. Despite the reduction in the yield (14%) due to pollution with heavy metals, mint still remains very profitable crop and can be used as an alternative to food crops. The same author were investigated basil (*Ocimum basilicum*), dill (*Anetum graveolens*) and peppermint (*Mentha piperita*) as herbs which can be normaly grown on the soil with high concentration of Cu, Mn and Zn [31].

Research done from Angelova et al. (2015) [32] present lavander as a crop that is tolerant to heavy metals; it can be attributed to hyperaccumulator of Pb and accumulators of Cd and Zn and can be successfully used in phytoremediation of heavy metal polluted soils.

St. John's wort, (*Hypericum perforatum*) and chamomile (*Matricaria chamomilla*) are one of the most important medicinal plants, which can accumulate high content of Cd [33]. Onother research from Lydakis-Simantiris et al. (2016) [34] present chamomile, sage and thym, as aromatic herbs capable to accumulated relatively high amounts of heavy metals (Cd, Pb and Ni). In general, all results from research show that aromatic plants can accumulate significant amounts of toxic heavy metals in their root systems, and the aboveground parts accumulate a relatively small amount of heavy metal. The most important is the fact, that obtained essential oils from herbs grown at contaminated soil showed that neither the quality and the content of the oils were altered significantly, nor detectable amounts of heavy metals were found in these oils.

Some medicinal and aromatic plants such as marigold, cumin, garlic, hollyhock and black nightshade (*Solanum nigrum*) can accumulate large amounts of toxic heavy metals in their tissues. They can also be successfully used in phytoremediation and can replace food crops grown under the same conditions [32].

Until now, the Environmental Protection Agency have been identified 384 contaminated and potentially contaminated locations on the territory of Republic of Serbia. The contamination on the most of locations is related to the processes of waste disposal (43,5%), exploatation and production of crud oil (22,5%) industrial and commercial activities (10,2%) [35]. According to the data available, soil of the urban area is significantly more burdened by pollution and increased concentrations of lead and other heavy metals in relation to the soil in forest ecosystems due to proximity of major roads, i.e. pollution from local sources. In 2015, analysis of major localized sources of soil pollution shows that the highest contribution belongs to the public landfills with 42.78%. The results of soil analisys near landfills in the territory of the Autonomous Province of Vojvodina in the period 2013-2015 show exceeded limit values for Pb, Cd, Cu, Ni, Zn, Hg and for Cr, as and PAHs in a slightly smaller percentage (Figure 2). In 2015, rehabilitation and remediation were performed within NIS A.D. Company, TE Kostolac and RB Kolubara [35].



**Figure 2.** Location of tested landfills and hazardous and harmful substances in the period 2013-2015 [35].

According to this data, phytoremediation on the agricultural land with aromatic plants can be for great interest and with potential benefits. Furthermore, as the represented area is mostly agricultural soil further increase in heavy metals can lead to unimaginable consequences. In order to exploit the economic potential of these areas, and also to protect human and animal health, phytoremediation may represent the technology of great significant.

## CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Phytoremediation is a promising green technology that can be efficiently used to remediate heavy metal contaminated soils. It has a low impact, *in situ*, clean up procedure that has minimal environmental disruption and large practical applicability. Despite several advantages, phytoremediation has not yet become a commercially available since the removal process is rather slow with lower efficiency as compared to many other techniques. But in future, full potential of phytoremediation as a sustainable green technology it will come to the fore.

Phytoremediation technology is still in its early development stage and full application is limited. The study with different plants, and obtained results have indicated that the plants are effective and could be used in toxic metal remediation. Furthermore, it is evident that phytoremediation with aromatic plants has benefits for environmental, as well as for commercial production of essential oils.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Fulekar, M., Singh, A., Bhaduri, A.M., Genetic engineering strategies for enhancing phytoremediation of heavy metals. Afr. J. Biotechnol. Vol.8, pp. 529–535, 2009.
- [2] Wuana, R.A., Okieimen, F.E., Heavy metals in contaminated soils: a review of sources, chemistry, risks and best available strategies for remediation. ISRN 2011.
- [3] Ali, H., Khan, E., Anwar Sajad, M., Phytoremediation of heavy metals—Concepts and applications. Chemosphere Vol. 91, pp. 869-881, 2013.
- [4] Salem, H.M., Eweida, E.A., Farag, A., Heavy metals in drinking water and their environmental impact on human health. ICEHM 2000. Cairo University, Egyp pp. 542-556, 2000.
- [5] Tripathi, R.D., Srivastava, S., Mishra, S., Singh, N., Tuli, R., Gupta, D.K., Maathuis, F.J.M., Arsenic hazards: strategies for tolerance and remediation by plants. Trends Biotech. Vol. 25, pp. 158-165, 2007.
- [6] Khan, M.A., Ahmad, I., Rahman, I., Effect of environmental pollution on heavy metals content of with aniasomnifera. J. Chin. Chem. Soc. Vol. 54, pp. 339-343, 2007.

- [7] Mudipalli, A., Metals (micro nutrients or toxicants) and global health. Indian J. Med. Res. Vol. 128, pp. 331–334, 2008.
- [8] Das, K., Das, S., Dhundasi, S., Nickel, its adverse health effects and oxidative stress. Indian J. Med. Res. Vol. 128, pp. 412–425, 2008.
- [9] Krystofova, O., Shestivska, V., Galiova, M., Novotny, K., Kaiser, J., Zehnalek, J., Babula, P., Opatrilova, R., Adam, V., Kizek, R., Sunflower plants as bioindicators of environmental pollution with lead (II) ions. Sensors Vol. 9, pp. 5040–5058, 2009.
- [10] Sánchez-Chardi, A., Ribeiro, C.A.O., Nadal, J., Metals in liver and kidneys and the effects of chronic exposure to pyrite mine pollution in the shrew *Crocidura russula* inhabiting the protected wetland of Doñana. Chemosphere Vol. 76, pp. 387–394, 2009.
- [11] Ghosh, M., Singh, S.P., A review on phytoremediation of heavy metals and utilization of it's by products. Appl. Ecol. Environ. Res. Vol. 3, pp. 1–18, 2005.
- [12] Ullah, A., Heng, S., Munis, M.F.H., Fahad, S., Yang, X., Phytoremediation of heavy metals assisted by plant growth promoting (PGP) bacteria: A review. Environ. Exp. Bot. Vol. 117, pp. 28-40, 2015.
- [13] Wuana, R.A., Okieimen, F.E., Heavy metals in contaminated soils: a review of sources, chemistry, risks and best available strategies for remediation. ISRN Ecology p. 1–20, 2011.
- [14] Doble, M., Kumar, A., Biotreatment of industrial effluents. Elsevier. 2005.
- [15] Greipsson, S., Phytoremediation. Nat. Educ. Knowl. Vol. 3(10), 7, 2011.
- [16] Mahar, A., Wang, P., Ali, A., Awasthi, M.K., Lahori, A.H., Wang, Q., Li, R., Zhang Z., Challenges and opportunities in the phytoremediation of heavy metals contaminated soils: A review. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. Vol. 126, pp. 111-121, 2016.
- [17] Chaney, R.L., Plant uptake of inorganic waste constituents. In: Parr, J.F.E.A. (Ed.), Land treatment of hazardous wastes. Noyes Data Corp., Park Ridge, NJ, pp. 50–76, 1983.
- [18] Sarwar, N., Imran, M., Shaheen M. R., Ishaque, W., Kamran, M.A., Matloob, A., Rehim, A., Hussain S., Phytoremediation strategies for soils contaminated with heavy metals: Modifications and future perspectives. Chemosphere Vol. 171, pp. 710–721, 2017.
- [19] Van Aken, B., Transgenic plants for enhanced phytoremediation of toxic explosives. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. Vol. 20, pp. 231–236, 2009.
- [20] Sreelal, G., Jayanthi, R., Review on phytoremediation technology for removal of soil contaminant. Indian J. Sci. Res. Vol. 14 (1), pp. 127–130, 2017.
- [21] Cristaldi, A., Oliveri Conti, G., Jho, E.H., Zuccarello, P., Grasso, A., Copat, C., Ferrante M., Phytoremediation of contaminated soils by heavy metals and PAHs. A brief review. Environmental Technology & Innovation Vol. 8, 309-326, 2017.
- [22] Campos, V.M., Merino, I., Casado, R., Pacios, L.F., Gómez, L., Review Phytoremediation of organic pollutants. Span. J. Agric. Res. Vol. 6, pp. 38–47, 2008.
- [23] US EPA, 2001. United States Environmental Protection Agency. https://search.epa.gov/epasearch/epasearch?querytext=bioremediation&areaname=&areacont acts=&areasearchurl=&typeofsearch=epa&result\_template=2col.ftl.
- [24] Glass, D.J., Economic potential of phytoremediation. In: Raskin, I., Ensley, B.D. (Eds.), Phytoremediation of toxic metals: Using plants to clean up the environmental. John Wiley & Soons Inc. New York, pp 15-31.
- [25] Lasat, M.M., Phytoextraction of metals from contaminated soil: A review of plant/soil/metal interaction and assessment of pertinent agronomic issues. J. Hazard. Subst. Res. Vol. 2, 1-25, 2000.
- [26] Cherian, S., Oliveira, M.M., Transgenic plants in phytoremediation: recent advances and new possibilities. Environ. Sci. Technol. Vol. 39, pp. 9377–9390, 2005.
- [27] Van der Ent, A., Baker, A., Reeves, R., Pollard, A., Schat, H., Hyperaccumulators of metal and metalloid trace elements: facts and fiction. Plant Soil Vol. 362, pp. 319-334, 2013.
- [28] Prasad, M., Freitas, H., Metal hyperaccumulation in plants: biodiversity prospecting for phytoremediation technology. Electron. J. Biotechnol. Vol. 6, pp. 285-321, 2003.
- [29] Khajanchi, L., Yadava, R. K., Kaurb, R., Bundelaa, D. S., Khana, M. I., Chaudharya, M., Meenaa, R. L., Dara, S. R., Singha, G. Productivity, essential oil yield, and heavy metal accumulation in lemon grass (*Cymbopogon flexuosus*) under varied wastewater–groundwater irrigation regimes. Ind. Crop. Prod. Vol. 45, pp. 270–278, 2013.

- [30] Zheljazkov, V. D., Craker, L. E., Baoshan, X., Effects of Cd, Pb and Cu on growth and essential oil contents in dill pepper mint, and basil. Environ. Exp. Bot., Vol. 58, pp. 9–16, 2006.
- [31] Zheljazkov, V. D., Warman, P.R., Phytoavailability and fractionation of cooper, manganese and zinc in soil following application of two compost to four crops. Environ. Pollut. Vol. 131, pp. 187-195, 2004.
- [32] Angelova, V.R., Grekov, D.F., Kisyov, V.K., Ivanov, K.I., Potential of lavender (*Lavandula vera L.*) for phytoremediation of soils contaminated with heavy metals. International Journal of Agricultural and Biosystems Engineering, Vol. 9, 522-529, 2015.
- [33] Masarovicova, E., Kralova, K., Kummerova, M., Kmentova, E., The effect of cadmium on root growth and respiration rate of two medicinal plant species. Biologia (Bratislava) Vol. 59, pp. 211-214, 2004.
- [34] Lydakis-Simantiris N., Fabian, M., Skoula, M., Cultivation of medicinal and aromatic plants in heavy metal-contaminated soils. Global NEST Journal Vol. 18, pp. 630-642, 2016.
- [35] The state of soil in the Republic of Serbia 2015. Environmental Protection Agency of Republic of Serbia.

# APPLICATION OF POLY (PROPYLENEIMINE) DENDRIMER FOR REMOVAL OF TOXIC METALS

## Afshin Maleki<sup>1</sup>, Behzad Shahmoradi<sup>1</sup>, Reza Rezaee<sup>1</sup>, Roya Ebrahimi<sup>1</sup>, Bagher Hayati<sup>1</sup>, Mahdi Safari<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Environmental Health Research Center, Research Institute for Health Development, Kurdistan University of Medical Sciences, Sanandaj, Iran e-mail: maleki43@yahoo.com

**Abstract:** Cadmium (Cd<sup>2+</sup>) and nickel (Ni<sup>2+)</sup> are the most generally heavy metal ions in the different industry. They are known as the common contaminant that it's discharged into the water source and due to their excessive toxicity even at low concentrations, can cause serious risks to the ecosystem. A new adsorbent polypropyleneimine dendrimer (PPI, G2) was applied for the uptake of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> ions from liquid phase. The effective parameters containing pH, PPI dosage and initial concentration of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> ions were investigated in a batch model. Effect of pH and adsorbent dosage showed that by increasing of them values, the amount of metal ion removal increased, also, by increasing the concentration of metal ions, the percentage of metal adsorption were reduced. To study the mechanism of adsorption and calculate maximum values of adsorption, the Langmuir and Freundlich isotherm were used. The results showed that the removal of heavy metals by the PPI dendrimer fit the Langmuir isotherm. It is concluded that PPI dendrimer is a super adsorbent for Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Pb<sup>2+</sup> removal from aqueous solutions.

Key words: Dendrimer, heavy metal, removal, adsorption

#### INTRODUCTION

Water impurity by heavy metals has created a serious environmental difficulty in the recent years [1]. Whereas the heavy metals are toxic, resistant, non-biodegradable and agglomerative within environmental systems, they pose a significant menace to human and other organisms even at low concentrations [2, 3]. Hence, the removal of heavy metals from aquatic systems is still the attention of many researchers [4, 5]. Several technique, including chemical precipitation, solvent extraction, ion exchange, and adsorption, have been planned for the uptake of heavy metal ions from aquatic systems [6, 7]. Among these technology, adsorption is suggested to be a most effective and hopeful methods [8]. The major superiority of adsorption is the adsorbents have potent affinity and great capacity for heavy metal removal [9]. In recent years, polyamidoamine (PAMAM) and poly-propyleneimine (PPI) dendrimers are extensively applied to environmental operations [10, 11]. PPI dendrimers have the preponderance of Spherical geometry with high amino functional groups, high aggregation of nitrogen atoms which it can complex with metal ions. PPI dendrimers are macromolecules with nanostructure and nonporous that can encapsulate heavy metal pollutants. These advantages cause them promising selection as new superabsorbent [12].

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

The PPI generation 2 dendrimers were purchased from Sigma–Aldrich. Standard solutions of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> (1 g L<sup>-1</sup>) were prepared by sulfate salts. The rest of the materials and reagents used in this study were attained from Merck Chemicals and Sigma-Aldrich Companies. Heavy metals analysis was carried out using Inductivity Coupled Plasma (ICP, Optima 2000 DV). The functional groups were assessed using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) spectra in KBr pellets using a Tensor 27 spectrophotometer (Bruker Optic GmbH, Germany) in the wave numbers range of 500–4000 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Atomic force microscopy (AFM; ARA Research Co, model No. 0101/A, Iran) was used to analyze the surface roughness. The pH of solutions was regulated with HCl and NaOH solution and measured with a Metrohm pH-meter (E 647, German) supplied with a glass-combined electrode. Adsorption analyses were carried out at pH, 2-7 and metal ion concentration, 50 -200 mg L<sup>-1</sup> and PPI dosage, 0.04-1 g L<sup>-1</sup>. To study the mechanism of adsorption and calculate maximum values of adsorption, the Langmuir and Freundlich isotherm models were used. Langmuir model is reliable according to one layer adsorption

on the surface. Freundlich model is used for the explanation of several layer adsorptions with bonding among adsorbed molecules. The linear equations of Langmuir and Freundlich models are present as [13]:

$$\log q_{\varepsilon} = \log K_F + \frac{1}{n} \log C_{\varepsilon} \tag{1}$$

Where  $K_F$  is the adsorption capacity and 1/n is adsorption intensity and 1/n amounts determine the type of isotherm to be double-faced process (1/n = 0), desirable (0 < 1/n < 1), undesirable (1/n > 1).

$$\frac{C_{e}}{q_{e}} = \frac{1}{K_{L}Q_{0}} + \frac{C_{e}}{Q_{0}}$$
(2)

Where  $q_e$ ,  $C_e$ ,  $Q_0$ , and  $K_L$  are the values of metal adsorbed at equilibrium (mg g<sup>-1</sup>), metal concentration at equilibrium (mg L<sup>-1</sup>), maximum adsorption capacity (mg g<sup>-1</sup>), and Langmuir constant (L mg<sup>-1</sup>), respectively.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

FTIR spectra of the PPI dendrimer in the region from 500 to 4000 cm<sup>-1</sup> was showed in Fig 1. The PPI dendrimer showed N–H band at 3271 and 1545cm<sup>-1</sup> and C-H band at 2951 cm<sup>-1</sup> and C-N between 1000 to 1350 cm<sup>-1</sup>. One of the key parameters for adsorption process, as the adsorbent, which is much smaller due to the large specific surface can more adsorb high capacity of the pollutant. In order to characterize the self-assembled structure of dendrimer, dynamic light scattering (DLS) was conducted. The histogram analysis of the DLS (Fig.2) indicates that the mean diameter of PPI dendrimer is 1-10 nm. The shape and the surface topology of PPI dendrimer are presented in Figure 3. As can be seen, spherical particles are observable in regular intervals without any spreading of the molecules. This roughly spherical structure could be the reason for the aggregates of the dendrimers on the surface of the silica. Based on cross-sectional line scans along the segment, the dendrimers heights are around 15 nm.



Figure 1. FTIR spectrum of PPI dendrimer



Figure 2. DLS analysis of PPI dendrimer

The pH of the liquid phase has a considerable effect on the adsorption of heavy metal ions from wastewaters, because it ascertain the surface charge of the sorbent and adsorbate. The effect of pH on the uptake of heavy metals with PPI dendrimer was investigated at the pH range of 2-7 with determined concentration of metal ions (100 mg L<sup>-1</sup>). As showed in Fig. 4, uptake percentage of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> enhanced from pH 2 to 7. The maximum adsorption of both metal ions was occurred at pH 7. Therefore, pH 7 was selected as the optimal pH for all future assessments. Low uptake of two metals at acidic pH is because of the electrostatic repulsion between the positively charged PPI surface and metal ions. Nevertheless, when the pH enhances, the surface charge of the PPI dendrimer is further negative [14].



Figure 3. AFM images of dendrimer



**Figure 4.** Effect of pH on heavy metal removal by PPI dendrimer (C<sub>0</sub>=100 mg L<sup>-1</sup>, adsorbent dosage=0.08 g L<sup>-1</sup>, T=298 °K)

Adsorbent dosage is a main parameter because it specifies the capability of the adsorbent for a determined initial concentration of the heavy metals. Uptake of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> metal ions was assessed applying various dosages of PPI dendrimer (0.04–0.1 g L<sup>-1</sup>). As illustrated in Fig. 5, percentage uptake of metal ions increases with enhancing in PPI dosage, which can be referred to its high accessible adsorption sites. The maximum uptake of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> metal ions was attained with 0.08 g L<sup>-1</sup> of PPI and was selected for future analysis [14].



Figure 5. Effect of adsorbent dosage on heavy metal removal by PPI dendrimer ( $C_0=100 \text{ mg L}^{-1}$ , pH=7, T=298 °K)

The effect of initial metal concentration was investigated in the range of 50–200 mg L<sup>-1</sup>. The outcomes of this evaluation are representing in Fig. 6. From the Fig. 6, the adsorption efficiency of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> ions by PPI dendrimer enhances with increasing concentration of the metal ions because of the accessibility of adsorption sites on the PPI. However, as the Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> concentrations become extremely high, the removal efficiency decrease [16].



**Figure 6.** Effect of initial metal concentration on heavy metal removal by PPI dendrimer (pH=7, adsorbent dosage =0.08 g L<sup>-1</sup>, T=298 °K)

Adsorption isotherms are applied to explain adsorption saturation for wastewater operations. In this work, the adsorption data have been fitted to Freundlich and Langmuir isotherm equations. The results attained by coordinating the empirical saturation state data to the isotherm models with the correlation coefficients ( $\mathbb{R}^2$ ) for Langmuir and Freundlich models were showed in Table 1.

**Table 1.** Isotherm parameters of heavy metal adsorption by PPI dendrimer (pH=7, adsorbent dosage  $t=0.08 \text{ g L}^{-1}$ , T=298 °K)

Metal	Lar	ngmuir Isothe	erm	Freundlich Isotherm			
	$Q_0$	KL	$\mathbb{R}^2$	K <sub>F</sub>	n	$\mathbb{R}^2$	
Ni	1428	0.041	0.999	396	4.857	0.920	
Cd	1250	0.034	0.999	363	5.464	0.919	

Evaluation of the linear plots proposed that, for the adsorption of  $Ni^{2+}$  and  $Cd^{2+}$ metal ions onto PPI dendrimer, the Langmuir isotherm resulted in better fit with higher correlation coefficient,  $R^2 = 0.999$  than Freundlich isotherm. Thus, adsorption of  $Ni^{2+}$  and  $Cd^{2+}$  ions by PPI dendrimer better conform the monolayer system (Fig 7).



**Figure 7.** Liner Langmuir isotherm of Ni<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2+</sup> removal by PPI dendrimer (pH=7, adsorbent dosage =0.08 g L<sup>-1</sup>, T=298 °K)

## CONCLUSION

In this research, the ability of PPI dendrimer (G<sub>2</sub>) to remove  $Cd^{2+}$  and  $Ni^{2+}$  from aqueous solution has been evaluated. Characteristics of PPI dendrimer were analyzed by FTIR, AFM, and DLS methods. The results of this research showed that the PPI dendrimer as the navel adsorbent can be applied for the uptake of  $Ni^{2+}$  and  $Cd^{2+}$  from aqueous solution. The experiments were carried out in a batch system and the effect of pH and adsorbent dosage showed that by increasing of them values, the amount of metal ion removal increased, also, by increasing the concentration of metal ions, the percentage of metal adsorption were reduced. To study the mechanism of adsorption and calculate maximum values of adsorption, the Langmuir and Freundlich isotherm were used. The results showed that the removal of heavy metals by the PPI dendrimer fit the Langmuir isotherm. The results showed that PPI dendrimer can be applied as an effective adsorbent for heavy metal adsorption from water solution.

### Acknowledgment

This manuscript is extracted from the project approved by the Environmental Health Research Center and funded by the Kurdistan University of Medical Sciences. The authors offer their thanks to the sponsors of the project.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Maleki, A., Pajootan, E., Hayati, B., Ethyl acrylate grafted chitosan for heavy metal removal from wastewater: Equilibrium, kinetic and thermodynamic studies, Journal of the Taiwan Institute of Chemical Engineers, Vol. 51, pp. 127-134, 2015.
- [2] Jiao, C., Xiong, J., Tao, J., Xu, S., Zhang, D., Lin, H., et al., Sodium alginate/graphene oxide aerogel with enhanced strength-toughness and its heavy metal adsorption study, International Journal of biological macromolecules, Vol. 83, pp. 133-141, 2016.
- [3] Chowdhury, I.H., Chowdhury, A.H., Bose, P., Mandal, S., Naskar, M.K., Effect of anion type on the synthesis of mesoporous nanostructured MgO, and its excellent adsorption capacity for the removal of toxic heavy metal ions from water, RSC Advances, Vol. 6, pp. 6038-6047, 2016.
- [4] Inyang, M.I., Gao, B., Yao, Y., Xue, Y., Zimmerman, A., Mosa, A., et al., A review of biochar as a low-cost adsorbent for aqueous heavy metal removal, Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology, Vol. 46, pp. 406-433. 2016.
- [5] Huber, M., Hilbig, H., Badenberg, S.C., Fassnacht, J., Drewes, J.E., Helmreich, B., Heavy metal removal mechanisms of sorptive filter materials for road runoff treatment and remobilization under de-icing salt applications, Water Research, Vol. 102, pp. 453-463, 2016.
- [6] Hughes, M.A., Schmidt, R., Hays, J.M., Heavy metal removal methods and systems, Google Patents, 2014.
- [7] Maleki, A., Hayati, B., Najafi, F., Gharibi, F., Joo, S.W., Heavy metal adsorption from industrial wastewater by PAMAM/TiO 2 nanohybrid: Preparation, characterization and adsorption studies, Journal of Molecular Liquids, Vol. 224, pp. 95-104. 2016.
- [8] Cheng, T., Lee, M., Ko, M., Ueng, T., Yang, S., The heavy metal adsorption characteristics on metakaolin-based geopolymer, Applied Clay Science, Vol. 56, pp. 90-96, 2012.
- [9] McManamon, C., Burke, A.M., Holmes, J.D., Morris, M.A., Amine-functionalised SBA-15 of tailored pore size for heavy metal adsorption. Journal of colloid and interface science, Vol. 369, pp. 330-337, 2012.
- [10] Hayati, B., Maleki, A., Najafi, F., Daraei, H., Gharibi, F., McKay, G., Super high removal capacities of heavy metals (Pb<sup>2+</sup> and Cu<sup>2+</sup>) using CNT dendrimer, Journal of Hazardous Materials, Vol. 336, pp. 146-157, 2017.
- [11] Hayati, B., Maleki, A., Najafi, F., Daraei, H., Gharibi, F., McKay, G., Synthesis and characterization of PAMAM/CNT nanocomposite as a super-capacity adsorbent for heavy metal (Ni <sup>2+</sup>, Zn <sup>2+</sup>, As <sup>3+</sup>, Co <sup>2+</sup>) removal from wastewater, Journal of Molecular Liquids, Vol. 224, pp. 1032-1040, 2016.

- [12] Yuan, Y., Zhang, G., Li, Y., Zhang, G., Zhang, F., Fan, X., Poly (amidoamine) modified graphene oxide as an efficient adsorbent for heavy metal ions, Polymer Chemistry, Vol. 4, pp. 2164-2167, 2013.
- [13] Desta, M.B., Batch sorption experiments: Langmuir and Freundlich isotherm studies for the adsorption of textile metal ions onto teff straw (Eragrostis tef) agricultural waste, Journal of Thermodynamics, Vol. 2013, pp. 1-6, 2013.
- [14] Da'na, E., Sayari, A., Adsorption of heavy metals on amine-functionalized SBA-15 prepared by co-condensation: Applications to real water samples, Desalination, Vol. 285, pp. 62-67, 2012.
- [15] Ge, F., Li, M.-M., Ye, H., Zhao, B.-X., Effective removal of heavy metal ions Cd<sup>2+</sup>, Zn<sup>2+</sup>, Pb<sup>2+</sup>, Cu<sup>2+</sup> from aqueous solution by polymer-modified magnetic nanoparticles, Journal of Hazardous Materials, Vol. 211, pp. 366-372, 2012.
- [16] Bulgariu, D., Bulgariu, L., Equilibrium and kinetics studies of heavy metal ions biosorption on green algae waste biomass, Bioresource Technology, Vol. 103, pp. 489-493, 2012.

# EVALUATION OF SEWAGE SLUDGE MANAGEMENT OPTIONS FOR THE CITY OF NOVI SAD

## Jelena Mićić<sup>1</sup>, Nemanja Stanisavljević<sup>2</sup>, Bogdana Vujić<sup>1</sup>, Una Marčeta<sup>1</sup>, Višnja Mihajlović<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>2</sup>University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Technical Sciences, Novi Sad, Serbia e-mail: jelena.micic@tfzr.rs

**Abstract:** In this paper modeling of potential sewage sludge treatment options is performed. Energy production and environmental implications of each scenario are used as criteria's for comparison. Models were developed by Material Flow Analysis using STAN software at the level of goods (sewage sludge) as well as at the level of substances (carbon and cadmium). Alternative scenarios of sewage sludge management for the city of Novi Sad were developed, evaluated and compared.

Key words: material flow analysis, sewage sludge, energy valorization

## INTRODUCTION

According to the Statistical Yearbook, the amount of municipal wastewater generated in the Republic of Serbia is 363,1 millions of m<sup>3</sup>/year. Of the total amount of municipal wastewater, only 5.3% is purified appropriately. The sludge that occurs after treatment of wastewater is deposited in landfills, which at this moment is about 4,000 t / year and does not represent significant [1].

The problem of the disposal of waste sludge in the world is gaining in importance. One of the reasons is that sewage sludge contains significant amounts of phosphorous (P) and is therefore widely applied fertilizer [2]. However, sewage sludge also contains substances that could be harmful to plants and soil and therefore the use of sludge in agriculture is regulated to minimize potential environmental problems[3].

Practice in European countries is that stabilized and dried sludge is directly applied as a fertilizer in agriculture. In general, almost all types of sludge can be used in this way if they fulfill quality standards (heavy metal content, pathogens, pre-treatment). A typical pre-treatment in this case is that the sludge is stabilized with calcium oxide (CaO), and the calcium oxide should be 30% more than the amount of dry matter of the dried sludge. It is therefore recommended to give 10 kg of CaO / t of the raw sludge [4]. In the cement production, there are three basic ways of using sludge, or ash from sludge combustion: as a raw material for the production of clinker; as an alternative fuel in the production process; as substitute material in cement mixtures where it replaces a certain proportion of Portland cement [5]. Mono-incineration of waste sludge implies its combustion separately, without mixing with other types of waste or fuel. Before burning it is necessary to bring the dry matter content from 30 to 40% (dried sludge usually has about 25% SM), so it can be burned without added fuel. The waste heat generated during the incineration process can be used to dry the sludge. Modern incinerators' can generate electricity, so in that case the treatment of the sludge is energy neutral. During the incineration process, flue gas, flying ash and bottom ash are formed [6]. Anaerobic decomposition, or sludge digestion, is applied to sludges containing natural organic matter. Methane fermentation eliminates large quantities of organic matter, which is converted into methane, carbon dioxide and inorganic substances. In the process of anaerobic digestion, the following gases are released: methane (60-70%), carbon dioxide (25-35%), carbon monoxide (2-4%), nitrogen (up to 1%), hydrogen sulphide 0.1%). The process takes place in a closed reactor (digestor), without the presence of oxygen [7].

The concept of this paper is based on the treatment and disposal of the sewage sludge on the territory of Novi Sad, after the installation of the wastewater treatment plant. Currently, all municipal wastewater are discharged, without purification, into the Danube River.

Considering future development of municipal wastewater treatment, three possible scenarios for the final disposal of sludge after the treatment of municipal wastewater of Novi Sad, were analyzed. The first scenario is the use of sludge as a substitute for energy used in the production of clinker in the

cement industry. Another considered method of using sludge is its treatment in an anaerobic digestor, where energy can be utilized by the gas obtained after the digestion process. The third scenario is based on sludge treatment in the incinerator, where it is possible to produce energy that is in the form of steam or hot air, which can be used, for example, to heat houses or pools or to produce electricity. The estimated quantity of waste sludge in the Republic of Serbia, if 100% of the population were connected to the sewage network, is 776 573 t / year [8]. In order to calculate the amount of waste sludge in the area of Novi Sad, the above data is required, as well as data on the number of inhabitants in the municipality of Novi Sad (319 484 inhabitants) and the number of inhabitants of the Republic of Serbia (7,040,227 inhabitants) [1]. With a simple calculation of presented data, the amount of waste sludge is about 35 240 t / year.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

For the purpose of analyzing the sludge flows, as well as important substances in the sludge composition, three scenarios have been defined and presented. Scenarios are presented as MFA (Material Flow Analysis) models. Material Flow Analysis is is a systematic assessment of the flows and supplies of materials within a system defined in space and time [9]. This is useful metodology for modelling any material based system [10]. The software tool used in the work is STAN (subSTance flow ANalysis). STAN is a free software that enables the analysis of material flows [11]. It is made according to Austrian standard ÖNorm S 2096 (Analysis of material flows - application in waste management). The process consists of creating a graphic model with predefined components (processes, flows, system boundaries), after which you can enter known data (mass flows, concentrations, transfer coefficients) for different layers (layer of goods, substances) and calculate unknown quantities. Also, for more detailed analysis, there is a possibility to consider measurement uncertainty of data [12].

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

In all considered scenarios, sludge flows at the level of goods were considered, and at the substance level the flows of carbon and cadmium were considered, for the teritory of the Novi Sad municipality and the period of one year.

## Scenario 1 - use of the sewage sludge in the cement industry

In this scenario, raw sludge is sent for pre-treatment, after which sludge can be used in cement plants. Pre-treatment in this case involves drying in the sun lagoons. This method of pre-treatment can be considered economically most cost-effective because it does not require additional energy consumption. Before pre-treatment, the dry matter content in the sludge amounts to about 4.2%, and after the pre-treatment the dry matter content is 24% SM [2]. The sludge now can be used in directly combustion in a cement kiln. After burning in a rotary kiln, a solid residue in the form of ash does not occur, however, most of the burned amount of sludge ended in the flue gas. MFA transfer coefficients which are used are as follows: 0.294 for part of the sludge that goes into clinker and 0.706 for part of the sludge in the flue gas [12].

When we look at the carbon flows in the burned sewage sludge, the amount of carbon at its disposal is calculated on the basis of carbon concentration. Carbon concentration after drying in the sun is about 286 mg C / g of sludge. It is estimated that after drying 95% of carbon remains in the sludge, while 5% is evaporated and dried [13]. After the MFA calculating, an amount of 8752.5 t / year of carbon was obtained. The situation with carbon in the combustion of sludge in cement kiln is similar to that at the level of goods. Thus, most of the carbon is terminated in the flue gas, which is the result of combustion because carbon is converted into gaseous products such as carbon dioxide. The used transfer coefficients are: 0.01 for the flow of clinker and 0.99 for the flue gas flow [12].

The average concentration of cadmium in the raw sludge for Germany and the selected European countries is taken into account and amounts to 5 mg Cd / kg of dry matter [2]. For the amount of the raw sludge of 35 240 t (dry matter content 4.2% and calculated amount of dry matter of 1480.08 t), the amount of cadmium was calculated and take out to 7.4 kg Cd / year.

Transfer coefficients for cadmium pre-treatment were received on the basis of the fact that cadmium has the binding properties for non-volatile sludge components and amounts to 2% for the fraction lost by drying and 98% for the sludge that goes into the cement. Transfer coefficients for cadmium flows during burning in cement plants are: 0.02 for waste gas and 0.98 for clinker [14].

It can also be noticed, on the basis of the diagram, that all the amount of cadmium remains bound in the clinker, and later in further processing in cement. The picture shows the MFA diagram at the goods layer.



**Figure 1.** MFA diagram for Scenario 1 (goods layer)

## Scenario 2 - sludge treatment in anaerobic digestor

For Scenario 2, which relates to the treatment of sludge in the anaerobic digestor, it is primarily considered whether pre-treatment of the sludge is required before sending it to an anaerobic digestor. According to literature, if it is one-step digestion (as in this scenario), sludge with 3-5% dry matter does not have to be pre-treated. It has been previously established that the content of dry matter in the sludge after treatment of municipal wastewater is 4.2%, so the pre-treatment is taken from the consideration.

In this scenario, the sludge of dry matter content of 4.2% is sent directly to the digestor, where anaerobic digestion of organic matter is carried out by anaerobic bacteria. Products of anaerobic degradation are produced gas and the rest of the sludge which is called digestate. Transfer coefficients used at the level of goods are 0.15 for produced gas and 0.85 for digestate [7]. The produced gas is in the case of anaerobic digestion of 40-60% methane, so it can be used for energy purposes. The digestate is considered to be used as a compost. In this case, the pre-treatment is demanding, so mechanical dehydration of the sludge is considered, from which the outflow streams will be the composting and wastewater fractions.

When carbon flows are observed, since the raw sludge is not subject to pre-treatment, the amount of carbon present in the sludge is somewhat higher than in Scenario 1. After the digestion, 33% of the sludge quantity goes to the produced gas, and 67% goes to the composting pre-treatment [7].

After the process of anaerobic digestion, 96% of cadmium is contained in the digestate, while 4% is contained in the produced gas, and after composting, most cadmium is in the composting fraction, which could be problem from the aspect of the environmental protection, if the concentration of cadmium exceeds the emission limit values. The picture shows a MFA diagram for the Scenario 2, at the carbon layer.



Figure 2. MFA diagram for Scenario 2 (carbon layer)

# Scenario 3 - monoinsineration of the sewage sludge

For this scenario, it was considered that the sludge after pre-treatment (drying at the sun) is transported to the insineration place, where its thermal treatment, or burning, will be carried out. Direct outputs from the combustion process include the bottom ash, flying ash and flue gas. Flue gas is treated before discharging into the atmosphere, and after treatment, waste water and filter cake remains. The filter cake, together with the fly ash, is disposed on a special landfill, due to the contents of dangerous substances. The bottom ash is disposed on a sanitary landfill. Transfer coefficients were received on from the Phd dissertation and presented in the table.

Product	Mass	Substance					
	fraction	С	Ν	Cl	Cd	Pb	Hg
Fly ash	0.025	0.002	0	0.37	0.916	0.25	0.5
Bottom	0.27	0.014	0.01	0.09	0.08	0.75	0.04
ash							
Flue gas	0.7	0.98	0.989	0.0001	0.002	0.0002	0.02
Waste	< 0.01	0.002	0.001	0.54	0.001	0.001	0.001
water	(0.0001)						
Filter cake	< 0.01	0.002	0	0.0001	0.001	0.001	0.44
	(0.0001)						

**Table 1.** Transfer coefficients used for a model creation [14]

If we look at the goods layer, the largest amount of sludge after insineration is contained in flue gases. This is the result of the oxidation of organic matter from the sludge. The bottom ash contains 27% of the amount of sludge. The residue is contained in flying ash and products of purification of flue gases (filter cake and wastewater). For purification of flue gases, the absorption of gaseous pollutants into the liquid was carried out. The picture shows a MFA diagram at the cadmium layer, for the Scenario 3.



Figure 3. MFA diagram for Scenario 3 (cadmium layer)

# Comparative analysis of the scenarios

For easier comparison of the input and output volumes in all three scenarios, a tabular overview of material and substance flows is made. The tables contains the flows of the given scenarios, the annual quantity of material as well as the quantity and the percentage share of substances in individual flows.

Table 2. Flows	of materials a	nd substances for	or Scenario 1
	01 1110000110010 00		

Flows of materials and	Materials (t/year)	Carbon (t/year)	C (%)	Cadmium (kg/god)	Cd (%)
substances		× • • •	· · ·		
Raw sewage	35240,00	8752,50	100	7,40	100
sludge					
A part that	6167,00	437,63	5	0,15	2
evaporates					
Sludge flow for	29073,00	8314,88	95	7,25	98
cement kiln					
Clinker	8547,46	83,15	1	7,25	0,9998
Flue gas	20525,54	8231,73	99	0,00	0,0002

Table 3. Flows of materials and substances for Scenario 2

Flows of	Motoriala	Carbon	С	Codmium	Cd
FIOWS OF	Materials	Carbon	C	Cauiniuni	Cu
materials and	(t/year)	(t/god)	(%)	(kg/god)	(%)
substances					
Raw sewage	35240,00	10078,64	100	7,40	100
sludge					
Digestat	29954,00	6752,69	67	7,10	96
Produced gas	5286,00	3325,95	33	0,30	4
Part for	24712,05	6415,05	95	6,96	98
composting					
Waste water	5241,95	337,63	5	0,14	2

Table 4. Flows of materials and substances for Scenario 3							
Flows of	Materials	Carbon	С	Cadmium	Cd		
materials and	(t/year)	(t/year)	(%)	(kg/year)	(%)		
substances							
Raw sewage	35240,00	8752,50	100	7,40	100		
sludge							
Sludge for	29073,00	8314,88	95	7,25	98		
incineration							
Loss after	6167,00	437,63	5	0,15	2		
pretreatment							
Flue gas	21351,10	8148,58	98	0,01	0,2		
Waste water	116,29	16,63	0,2	0,01	0,1		
Bottom ash	7849,71	116,41	0,14	0,58	8		
Fly ash	726,82	16,63	0,2	6,64	91,6		
Filter cake	29,07	16,63	0,2	0,01	0,1		

If we consider the *rate of recycling*, we will observe carbon flows, as an element that can be reused, or recycled from waste sludge. The recycling rate is calculated on the basis of the formula:

$$SR(\%) = \frac{R}{G} * 100$$

The following items are:

- R the amount of collected recyclables that come out of the system (t / year),
- G total quantity of generated waste (sludge) (t /year).

After the calculation we have the following results:

- Scenario 1 Significant is carbon in raw sludge and clinker, SR = 0.95% of carbon can be recycled.
- Scenario 2 Carbon is also significant in the produced gas (CH<sub>4</sub>) and carbon in the digestat, whereas it can be used for composting. So in this case, the carbon recycling rate is 32% for the fraction that goes into the produced gas and about 65% for the digestate fraction. It can be noticed that carbon recycling is between 90 and 100%. A small amount remains in wastewater after dehydrating digestate.
- Scenario 3 significant is bottom ash, because it can be used for composting, SR = 1.33% of carbon can be recycled.

According to the above, it can be concluded that Scenario 2 (anaerobic digestion of sludge) is a favored, because in this way almost 100% carbon recycling is provided.

To show *the negative impact on the environment*, the output parameters for cadmium for all three scenarios will be compared. From the below table data it is evident that the smallest amount of cadmium that is emitted to the environment is in Scenario 1 - sludge utilization in cement kiln, because in this case the cadmium content is mostly contained in the raw material for the production of cement (clinker).

Table 5. Comparative review of cadmium content in the output streams of three modeled scenarios

Cadmium flows	Output quantities (kg/year)
Scenario 1 - flue gas	0.0000145
Scenario 2 - composting fraction	6.96
- waste water	0.14
Scenario 3 - flue gas	0.01
- waste water	0.01
- fly ash	6.64
- bottom ash	0.58
- filter cake	0.01

(1)

### **Energy analysis of the scenarios**

After the installation of the waste water treatment plant in the city of Novi Sad, it is calculated the possible quantity of sludge generated, and amounts about 35240 t / year.

For *Scenario 1* - sludge incineration in cement plants, it is envisaged that all sludge quantities after the pre-treatment (drying in the sun) will be burned in a rotary kiln. The amount of sludge after drying would be 29073 t / year. One of the paper with a similar topic have calculated that the capacity of the Lafarge cement plant, located near Novi Sad, is about 1004000 t / year, and that the maximum usage of the waste sludge is 50200 t / year, which means that the resulting quantity of sludge after the pre-treatment could be managed in the mentioned cement plant [8]. Since in this case sewage sludge would be used as a coal substitute, from the energy consumption point, this would be a positive action. In the calculation, we will take the heat value of sludge from 18 MJ / kg, which is 18 GJ / t, then the quantity of the produced energy would be:

18 GJ / t \* 35 240 t / year = 634 320 GJ / year

In further calculation, we will use the thermal value of coal, which is used as a fuel in a cement plant. That thermal value is amounted about 27 GJ / t, and now it can be calculated which amount of coal can replace the sludge.

 $634\ 320\ GJ$  / year: 27 GJ / t = 23 493 t coal / year

For *Scenario 2, we will* observe the amount of gas produced during anaerobic digestion. From the total quantity of sludge, according to the transfer coefficients, 33% goes to the produced gas. Since 50-70% of biogas is methane (CH<sub>4</sub>), for the calculation we will consider the methane content of 65%. The thermal power of biogas depends on the content of methane. For methane content of 65% the thermal power ranges from 16.2-19.8 MJ / Nm<sup>3</sup>. Average daily generation of biogas per capita is about 18.31, if we consider a plant with technical potential to process sewage sludge from 50,000 inhabitants [15]. For Novi Sad city, the amount of biogas, according to the number of 319 484 inhabitants, is:

18.31/day/cap \* 319484 inhabitants = 5846557.21/ day = 5846, 6 m<sup>3</sup>/ day =

 $= 2 \ 134 \ 009 \text{m}^{-3} / \text{yr}.$ 

In addition, if we take into account the thermal power of biogas from 17 MJ / MJ / MJ, the possible produced energy can be obtained and amounts to 36 278 153 MJ / year = 36 278 GJ / year.

In *Scenario 3* we will take into account the quantity of heat (energy) generated by burning the sludge. This amount of heat is equivalent with the quantity generated by sludge incineration in the cement plant and amounts to 634 320 GJ / year. During the incineration, energy can be used in various ways, such as the production of hot water or the production of electricity.

# CONCLUSION

In all considered scenarios, material flows (sewage sludge) as well as substances (cadmium and carbon) were analyzed using MFA. Analyzed scenarios have been modeled using material flows and substance flows as well as processes which occur during the treatment of waste sludge. Scenarios/Models are also presented in graphic form.

After the development of graphic models and the output flow calculation, a comparative analysis of the scenarios was made for easier comparison of the model. In this sense, the comparison of the carbon recycling rate, the negative impact on the environment and the energy analysis of all three scenarios were carried out.

Regarding the recycling rate, carbon flows are considered as an element that can be reused or recycled, and conclusion is that from this aspect Scenario 1 is the most suitable, because almost 100% of carbon can be reused, by the solid residue after digestion, use for composting. After that, Scenario 2, where the bottom ash can be used, is also for composting, and Scenario 1 has the lowest recycling rate.

From the environmental protection point, the streams of cadmium are observed. Therefore, by comparing the output data of all three scenarios, conclusion is that the smallest amount of cadmium is emitted into the environment in Scenario 1, because cadmium is mostly contained in clinker.

In the energy analysis, for Scenario 1 and Scenario 3, the heat value of the sludge was of importance, and therefore the obtained values of the possible energy produced are equal, since the same quantities of sludge are burned. In the first scenario, the sludge would be used as a coal substitute, and in the

third scenario, the produced waste heat could be utilized after the sludge was burnt in the incinerator. Under Scenario 2, energy could be produced from the obtained biogas.

Taking into consideration all of the above analyzes, if the aspects of energy production and environmental protection are taken into account, Scenario 1 - sludge utilization in the cement industry could be a favorable model. Another reason that contributes to this is that already in the area of Novi Sad there is a built cement plant that has the necessary capacities to manage the generated quantity of sewage sludge. The use of sludge in cement plants could substitute a significant amount of coal, and from the aspect of environmental protection, this method of treatment of sludge is suitable because there are no solid waste products since all the resulting ash is incorporated into clinker.

### REFERENCES

- [1] Republic of Serbia, Republic Institute of Statistics, 2017. Municipal waste water 2016, Environmental statistics
- [2] Lederer J, Rechberger H. 2010. Comparative goal-oriented assessment of conventional and alternative sewage sludge treatment options, Waste Management 30 (2010) 1043–1056
- [3] B.Fjaalborg, G.Dave, Toxicity of Sb and Cu in Sewage sludge to Terrestrial Plants (Lettuce, Oat, Radish), and of Sludge Elutriate to Aquatic Organisms (Daphnia and Lemna), and its Interraction, Water, Air and Soil Pollution, 2004. Vol.155 (1), pp. 3-20
- [4] Andersen A., 2001. Disposal and Recycling Routes for Sewage sludge: Part 3 Scientific and Technical Report. European commision, DG Environmen, Brussels, Belgium
- [5] Simić S, Stanojević M. 2017. Razmatranje mogućnosti upotrebe otpadnog mulja u industriji cementa Zbornik Međunarodnog kongresa o procesnoj industriji Procesing, [S.1.], v. 23, n. 1
- [6] Tomić R. 2014. Druge metode strabilizacije muljeva i obezvodnjavanje, Water workshop, Departman za hemiju, biohemiju i zaštitu životne sredine, Prirodno-matematički fakultet, Novi Sad
- [7] Knoop C, Tietze M, Dornack C, Raab T. 2018. Fate of nutrients and heavy metals during twostage digestion and aerobic post-treatment of municipal organic waste, Bioresource technology 251 (2018) 238-248
- [8] Kalinić T. 2017. Evaluacija kapaciteta zbrinjavanja komunalnog otpadnog mulja u cementarama u Srbiji, Master rad, Fakultet tehničkih nauka, Novi Sad
- [9] Brunner P.H., (2004), Materials Flow Analysis and the Ultimate Sink
- [10] Brunner&Rechberger, 2005. Practical handbook of Material Flow Analysis, ISBN 1-5667-0604-1
- [11] Cencic, O. and Rechberger, H. (2008) Material Flow Analysis with Software STAN. Environmental Informatics and Industrial Ecology, Lüneburg, 10-12 September 2008, 440-447
- [12] Stanisavljević N., Brunner P.H. 2014. Combination of material flow analysis and substance flow analysis: A powerful approach for decision support in waste management, Waste Management & Research, Vol 32 (8) 733-744
- [13] Indra V, Sivaji S. 2006. Metals and organic components in sewage sludge, Journals of environmental biology, 27 (4) 723-725
- [14] Stanisavljević N. 2013. Modelovanje sistema za upravljanje otpadom primenom analize tokova materijala. Doktorska disertacija, Fakultet tehnickih nauka, Novi Sad
- [15] Deublein D, Steinhauser A. 2008. Biogas iz otpada i obnovljivih izvora, preveli: Ervin i Nataša Salma

# APPLICATION OF ELECTROCOAGULATION PROCESS USING IRON ANODE AND GRAPHITE CATHODE FOR DECOLORIZATION OF TEXTILE WASTEWATER

# Reza Darvishi Cheshmeh Soltani<sup>1</sup>, Fatemeh Sepyani<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Environmental Health Engineering, School of Health, Arak University of Medical Sciences, Arak, Iran e-mail: <u>rezadarvish86@yahoo.com</u>, <u>darvishi@arakmu.ac.ir</u>

Abstract: In the present study, an azo organic dye was removed from the aquatic phase by applying iron anode and graphite cathode in a batch flow mode reactor. Sodium sulfate was used as supporting electrolyte. The residual concentration of the target compound was measured using a UV-visible spectrophotometer. According to the results, increasing the reaction time along with decreasing the initial concentration of textile dye was favored the decolorization efficiency. The addition of persulfate ions led to the enhanced removal of the target azo dye. Moreover, the presence of scavenging compounds such as methanol, chloride and especially carbonate resulted in decreasing the decolorization efficiency. It can be stated that the electrocoagulation process in the presence of persulfate can be effectively applied for treating dye-polluted solutions.

Key words: electrochemistry, supporting electrolyte, textile dye, persulfate ions

# INTRODUCTION

The presence of organic azo dyes in aquatic environments threatens aquatic life due to their toxicity. In addition, the penetration of light into the bulk solution containing organic dyes is limited [1, 2]. Therefore, the removal of azo dyes from the aquatic phase is essential considering environmental point of view. Many treatment processes have been applied for the decolorization of aquatic solutions, including membrane technologies, chemical oxidation, coagulation/flocculation, advanced oxidation processes (AOPs), adsorption and electrochemical processes [3]. In the present study, the application of electrocoagulation process on the basis of iron anode and graphite cathode was considered for the removal of Dired Red 31 (DR31) azo dye as model organic dye from the aqueous solutions. The electrocoagulation process involves the generation of coagulants by means of using direct electric current through sacrifice anode (iron). In fact, the anode is oxidized to generate metal ions and subsequently, corresponding hydrates and hydroxides. Hydrogen gas is also evolved at the surface of cathode. The formation of hydrogen gas at the surface of cathode results in the floatation of the coagulated pollutant [4]. As a novel work, in the current research study, persulfate was added to the electrochemical cell to enhance the efficiency of the treatment process. In the following, the efficiency of the process was also checked in the presence of competing compounds.

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

DR31 (molecular formula:  $C_{32}H_{21}N_5Na_2O_8S_2$ ) was prepared from Alvan Sabet Company (Iran). A batch flow-mode experimental reactor was applied for conducting the systematic experiments. Sodium chloride was used as supporting electrolyte for the electrocoagulation process. The electrocoagulation cell was a glass reactor (working volume of 100 mL) equipped with iron anode and graphite cathode. The effect of initial dye concentration (50 – 200 mg/L) and reaction time (0 – 20 min) on the decolorization efficiency of DR31 was evaluated. For the analysis of residual concentration of DR31 after treatment, 10-mL samples were withdrawn from the electrocoagulation cell and centrifuged at 10000 rpm for 5 min. Then, the prepared samples were analyzed using a UV-Vis spectrophotometer (Hach, USA) with maximum wavelength of 526 nm.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### Effect of DR31 concentration and reaction time

The effect of DR31 concentration on its removal efficiency was carried out by changing the concentration in the range of 50-200 mg/L during the reaction time of 20 min. Fig. 1 shows that decreasing the initial concentration of DR31, along with increasing the reaction time, leads to the enhanced removal efficiency (%). At reaction time of 20 min, the removal efficiency (%) of DR31 increased from 38.2 to 63.3% as the initial DR31 concentration decreased from 200 to 50 mg/L, respectively. Overall, the lower the initial solute concentration, the higher the decolorization efficiency of the electrocoagulation process [5].



Figure 1. Effect of initial dye concentration on the efficiency of electrocoagulation process

#### Effect of persulfate ion

The persulfate ion was added to the electrocoagulation cell in order to improve its efficiency in removing DR31. The results of this set of experiments are provided in Fig. 2. As shown, the addition of persulfate ion resulted in the enhanced removal of DR31 through the electrocoagulation process. At initial dye concentration of 100 mg/L, the removal efficiency (%) of DR31 increased from 53.1 to 96.4% in the presence of persulfate ion.



Figure 2. Effect of persulfate ion on the efficiency of electrocoagulation process

#### **Effect of Scavengers**

To evaluate the efficiency of the electrocoagulation process in decolorization of DR31 under real conditions, some competing organic and inorganic compounds such as methanol, carbonate and

chloride were added to the electrocoagulation cell. The results are given in Fig. 3. The results demonstrated that the presence of competing compounds results in decreasing the decolorization efficiency. In the presence of chloride, methanol and carbonate, the removal efficiency decreased from 96.4 to 89.4, 79.3, and 41.8%, respectively. Therefore, the presence of carbonate ions led to the most inhibiting effect on the removal of DR31 via the electrocoagulation process. It is observed and reported that the presence of carbonate ions in an electrochemical process results in the passivation of anode surface, inhibiting the release of iron hydroxide as the effective coagulant [6].



Figure 3. Effect of scavenging compounds on the removal of DR31

# CONCLUSION

An electrocoagulation process equipped with iron anode and graphite cathode was used for treating dye-polluted solutions. Overall, the treatment process was efficient even at relatively high concentration of textile dye within a short reaction time. The addition of persulfate ions resulted in the enhanced efficiency, while the presence of competing ions, especially carbonate, led to decreasing the removal efficiency. On the basis of the results, the electrocoagulation process on the basis of the application of iron anode and graphite cathode can be proposed as an efficient treatment technique for the decolorization of aquatic environments especially in the presence of enhancing compounds like persulfate.

# REFERENCES

- [1] Jorfi S, Barzegar G, Ahmadi M, Darvishi Cheshmeh Soltani R, Alah Jafarzadeh Haghighifard N, Takdastan A, Saeedi R, Abtahi M. Enhanced coagulation-photocatalytic treatment of Acid red 73 dye and real textile wastewater using UVA/synthesized MgO nanoparticles. Journal of Environmental Management, Vol. 177, pp. 111-118, 2016.
- [2] Noorimotlagh Z, Darvishi Cheshmeh Soltani R, Khataee AR, Shahriyar S, Nourmoradi H. Adsorption of a textile dye in aqueous phase using mesoporous activated carbon prepared from Iranian milk vetch. Journal of the Taiwan Institute of Chemical Engineers, Vol. 45, pp. 1783-1791, 2014.
- [3] Khandegar V, Saroha AK. Electrocoagulation for the treatment of textile industry effluent A review. Journal of Environmental Management, Vol. 128, pp. 949-963, 2013.
- [4] Sakthisharmila P, Palanisamy PN, Manikandan P. A characteristic study on generation and interactive effect of electrocoagulated floc with Direct Green 1 and Reactive Red 2. Journal of Molecular Liquids, Vol. 231, pp. 160-167, 2017.
- [5] Yavuz Y, Shahbazi R, Koparal AS, Öğütveren ÜB. Treatment of Basic Red 29 dye solution using iron-aluminum electrode pairs by electrocoagulation and electro-Fenton methods. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, Vol. 21, pp. 8603-8609, 2014.
- [6] Vasudevan S. An efficient removal of phenol from water by peroxi-electrocoagulation processes. Journal of Water Process Engineering, Vol. 2, pp. 53-57, 2014.

# SUPERVISORY CONTROL OF WASTEWATER TREATMENT PROCESS IN THE GALVANIZING PLANT

# Stanko P. Stankov

University of Niš, Faculty of Electronic Engineering, Niš, Serbia e-mail: stanko.stankov@elfak.ni.ac.rs

**Abstract:** Hot galvanizing is a process in which the purified iron or steel products are immersed in a molten zinc bath, forming a thin, corrosion-resistant surface layer. In the technological process of hot zinking a significant amount of water is consumed. As a result of the wet treatment of metal products which are zinked, large amounts of polluted waste water are produced. This paper presents the configuration of wastewater treatment and neutralization of wastewater and supervision and plant control system.

Key words: hot dip galvanization, wastewater, neutralization, concentrates, control

#### INTRODUCTION

One of the most effective ways of protecting steel products is hot-dip galvanizing. In this process reactions between steel and sweat occur when a series of fero - zines layers are formed. Applying elements usually lasts 4 to 5 minutes, while for larger and harder elements this time takes longer. After performing zinc plating and cooling with water or air, the elements show a clear and glossy shine characteristic of the zinc-plated products [1-4]. The technology scheme of hot-dip galvanizing plant is shown in Figure 1. The following equipment is included in the plant: degreasing bath, pickling bathub, hot rinsing, hot-dip galvanizing bath with burners, drying chambers DC1, DC2; cooling chamber, plant for purification and neutralization of wastewater, hot water boilers (TK1, TK2, TK3) for heating the rooms and contents in the bathubs. The temperature is measured in the zinc bath and bathtubs. (sensors Bi, i = 1, 2, ..., 12, 101, 102). There is a certain number of circulation pumps in the hot water system and transport pumps connecting the tubs with the waste water treatment line [5].

The method of hot galvanization takes place in two stages:

- chemical preparation of the surface of zinc-plating elements and
- hot-dip galvanizing phase.

*The chemical preparation of surface for hot–dip galvanizing is carried in several steps:* 

• batching (preparation of galvanized metal elements),

- degreasing,
- rinsing,
- pickling,
- rinsing,
- fluxing,
- drying and preheating.

The hot dip galvanizing phases are:

- hotdip galvanizing,
- cooling,
- de-charging
- finishing and packaging storage.



Figure 1. Technological scheme of the zinc hot-dip galvanization

## WASTEWATER GENERATION

Before placing the metal objects in a zinc bath, where the application of a protective zinc coating is being done, cleaning the surfaces by degreasing and corrosion is necessary. Degreasing is mainly performed in hot alkaline solutions (industrial detergents), and dilution in dilute technical acid solutions (usually HCl). By this procedure and by intermediate washing in water, pure and active metal surfaces are obtained. After degreasing, rinsing and rinsing, objects are immersed in flux. After fluxing, the drying of the object is carried out and then immersion into the melted zinc, which serves as a finishing layer [5-7]. During these phases, wastewater and concentrates are produced, which is given in Table 1.
PROCEDURE ON THE PLANT	COMPOSITON OF THE BATHING	CHEMICAL CHARACTER OF SOLUTION	APROXI- MATE VOLUME[m <sup>3</sup> ]	FLOW RATE OF RINSING WATER [m <sup>3</sup> /h]	NOTE
DEGREASING	5÷10 % aqueous solution of an industrial detergent	Alkaline concentrate	27	-	Changing the bath every one7 – 10 days
RINSING	Water from the water supply	Alkaline rinsing water	27	5	Use of showers for additional rinsing
PICKLING	10÷20% a solution of technical HCl	Acid concentrate	4*27	-	About 30 l of acid is consumed per ton of processed material, i.e. about every 3 months one bath of acid is changed
CASCADE RINSING	Water from the water supplay	Acid rinsing water	27	5	Use of showers for additional rinsing
FLUXING	Water solution HCl, ZnCl <sub>2</sub> , NH <sub>4</sub> Cl	Acid concentrate	27	-	The bath serves to activate the metal surface prior to hot galvanizing and does not affect the quality and composition of wastewaters

<b>Table 1.</b> Presentation of the stage in the process of hot-dip galvan	izing and wastewater generation
--	---------------------------------

All wastewater sources, apart from quality and type of water, are connected to the purification plant. Purification operations are performed in plastic pools in which discrete levels (lower Ldi levels and upper Lgj levels, i, j = 1, 2, ..., 6) and continual ones(Lci, i = 1, 2, ..., 6) are measured. Preparation of solutions as well as rinsing of elements is carried out with water from the water supply system.

Wastewater from chemical preparation are aggressive and toxic due to the untoward pH value and high content of iron ion. Essentially, they are formed as waste of sour - alkali water and concentrates. Concentrates are working baths in processes such as degreasing, pickling and fluxing, and they are released only occasionally (when are time-worn) in a wastewater treatment plant. Worn concentrates contain 120 g/l HCl and 270 g/l Fe. The rinse wastewaters or so-called continual wastewaters are flowing and they are generated in the process of rinsing the elements between individual phases in the technological process and containing up to 100 mg/l HCl and 70 mg/l Fe [5, 6].

# WASTEWATER CLEANING TECHNOLOGY

The decontamination and neutralization of the wastewater (block scheme shown in Figure 2) is carried out in several phases:

- wastewater collection and spent concentrates,
- equalization of all waters,
- neutralization,
- inspection,
- precipitation,
- sludge treatment.



Figure 2. Block diagram of the neutralization plant

## WASTEWATER COLLECTION AND DEPLETED CONCENTRATES

During the regeneration or replacement of the baths, worn out solutions are released from bathtubs into the collection pool. The biggest problem is wasted acids possessing a high content of HCl and Fe. Occasional regeneration and alkalizing discharging agent only partially mitigates the aggressiveness of said concentrates. The process produces about 30 l of poisonous acids per ton of processed material (about one ton of metal products is processed for one hour and about 720 l during one day) [5]. Concentrate with such high content of HCl and Fe can not be successfully processed in a flow neutralization device. For this reason, the acidic concentrates are passed through the pump (M2.1 or M2.2) into the pool of worn acid, whereupon they are subsequently dosed into the neutralization plant. In collection pool is collected and all waste water (rinse) is mutually neutral and then transfer to the egalization pool.

### WATER EQUALIZATION

Acidic and alkaline rinsing water from the collection pool is continually drained into a pool for egalitization by means of said pumps. Concentrates are occasionally dosed in the pool. The aim is to mix all the water here to partially neutralize and to neutralize the waste water itself when neutralizing the spent concentrates. This simplifies the neutralization process and reduces the use of chemicals. At the same time, the ammonium water (NH<sub>4</sub>OH) was dosed in the pool to remove bivalent Fe (reaction 1):

$$FeCl_2 + 2NH_4OH \rightarrow Fe(OH)_2 + 2NH_4Cl.$$
(1)

This is done by mixing the air so that the aeration is also necessary to finally convert Fe into a solid precipitate - reaction (2):

$$4Fe(OH)_2 + 2H_2O + O_2 \rightarrow 4Fe(OH)_3. \tag{2}$$

By the addition of ammoniacal water generated reaction (3) and partial neutralization of HCl are formed:

(3)

 $HCl + NH_4OH \rightarrow NH_4Cl + H_2O.$ 

The maintenance of the pH value is in the range of 5,5-6. This procedure is only applied when neutralization of acidic concentrates, due to the amount of  $Fe^{++}$  ion.

## NEUTRALIZATION

Neutralization is the reaction between equivalent amounts of acidic and alkaline components. The final product and reactions are neutral as well as water. Since wastewater does not neutralize to pH = 7, the pH value is regulated at intervals of 8-8.5. The retention time is about 40 minutes. Chemical dosing time is required for 15 to 20 minutes. Neutralization is performed using a 20% H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> solution and 15% Ca(OH)<sub>2</sub> solution. Considering the water content of the plant, mainly Ca(OH)<sub>2</sub> is used. Dosing of the chemical is performed by means of regulating electropneumatic valves Y1, Y2 and in function of pH value. The reaction is accelerated by the intensive mixing of the air bubble when the necessary aeration is performed due to the removal of hydroxide. Neutralization takes place at reaction (4):

$$2 \operatorname{HCl} + \operatorname{Ca}(\operatorname{OH})_2 \rightarrow \operatorname{Ca}\operatorname{Cl}_2 + \operatorname{H}_2\operatorname{O}.$$
(4)

Final precipitation of iron and zinc is performed in accordance with the reactions (5), (6), (7):

$$FeCl_2 + Ca(OH)_2 \rightarrow Fe(OH)_2 + CaCl_2, \tag{5}$$

$$4 \operatorname{Fe}(\mathrm{OH})_2 + 2 \operatorname{H}_2\mathrm{O} + \mathrm{O}_2 \rightarrow 4 \operatorname{Fe}(\mathrm{OH})_3, \tag{6}$$

$$ZnCl_2 + Ca(OH)_2 \rightarrow Zn(OH)_2 + CaCl_2.$$
<sup>(7)</sup>

The water stands out from the neutralization pool in the pool to complete the reaction, where it is held for about 40 minutes. Water here does not melt and the laminar movement is achieved. At the pool outlet the pH value (pH1) and the final control pool (pH2) are measured. The speed of mixer motors in the pools for egalization and neutralization is regulated by frequency inverters (FR1, FR2).

### PRECIPITATION AND SLUDGE TREATMENT

Water from the pool is being conducted to precipitator where metal hydroxides are deposited in order to complete neutralization and inspection over the working pump. (M1.1 or M1.2). The precipitation time is about four hours but is often higher due to the high concentration of iron in the waste water. After that, from precipitator over the drainage channel stands out the clear water in the sewage system. Blurred water in theprecipitatoris a sign of a high level of sludge and it has to be cleaned. The sludge at the bottom of the sediment contains mainly impurities and iron hydroxides and has about 2-4% of dry matter. This sludge is occasionally pumped through the M5 pump to the filter press (FP) where it is processed (Figure 2). The filtrate returns to the equalization pool, and the filter cake, which consists of iron hydroxide, is packed in PVC bags as solid waste and taken to a proper disposal [5].

# CONCEPT OF CONTROL AND SCADA SYSTEM

The plant whose structural scheme shown in Figure 3 is viewed as a multivariable system, here is:

 $r^{T} = [L_{d1}, L_{d2}, L_{d3}, L_{d4}, L_{d5}, L_{d6}, L_{g1}, L_{g2}, L_{g3}, L_{g4}, L_{g5}, L_{g6}, pHg]$  input vector (given values, where reaching the pHg value produces an alarm (exceeding the pH). Alarms (light, sound and text with an

appropriate message on the touch panel display) occur in cases of reaching the limit values of the lower and upper levels in the pools:  $L_{dg5}$ ,  $L_{dg6}$ ;  $L_{g1}$ ,  $L_{g2}$ ,  $L_{g3}$ ,  $L_{g4}$ ,  $L_{g5}$ ,  $L_{g6}$ ,

 $e^{T} = [\pm dT_{pH1}, \pm dT_{pH2}, \pm dL_{C1}, \pm dL_{C2}, \pm dL_{C3}, \pm dL_{C4}, \pm dL_{C5}, \pm dL_{C6}]$  is a deviation vector (errors),

 $y^{T} = [y_{dv1}, y_{dv2}, ..., y_{dv21}, y_{dm1}, y_{dm2}, y_{dm3}, y_{dm4}, y_{arv1}, y_{arv2}, y_{pH1}, y_{pH2}]$  is the output vector - the status of the switching elements (gate cabinets, discrete levels in the pools), the level values in them (continuous meters), current position of electro-pneumatic control valves, pH value.



Figure 3. Structural scheme of the treatment plant and neutralization of wastewater

 $u^{T} = [DO_{M1.1}, DO_{M.1.2}, DO_{M2.1}, DO_{M2.2}, DO_{M3}, DO_{M4}, DO_{M5}, DO_{YRV1}, DO_{YRV2}, AO_{FR1}, AO_{YRV2}, AO_{FR2}]$  is control vector - digital signals for controlling motors of pump aggregates and control valves (DO signals), continuous signals - references for regulating electropneumatic valves and frequency regulators (AO signals).

Automation of the process ensures constant quality and repeatability, which reduces the operator influence and thus the possibility of error generation. On the other hand, it is possible to increase the efficiency of the built-in equipment and save energy through constant maintenance of the working tempo. High Performance Control Unit - The PLC controller provides proper operation of built-in equipment and precision execution of line operations. The operator graphical panel provides insight

into line operation and the ability to set and track the characteristic process sizes and parameters. The technology-prescribed recipes allow precise dosing of the media, which contributes to achieving the desired quality. Manual operation is used to test the correctness of individual elements when maintaining systems, overhauling or replacing certain parts, and in automatic mode, the work is done based on programs in the PLC.

The control is performed with a Siemens S7 1200 controller, which has a modular structure. Different types of signaling and communication modules are added to the central processor unit according to the requirements of the process being managed. The machine's color display and overview is performed on the operator color panel KTP1000, which is connected to the PLC with a control system under which the switching elements, sensors and executive organs are controlled. The configuration and programming of the S7 1200 unit and the development of the supervisory control for the operator panel are performed using the TIA Portal software package that has integrated STEP 7 Basic controller and WINCC visualization via the KTP panel. Supervision of the cleaning line is performed by a SCADA system for real time monitoring and acquisition of data, storage and processing of data, comparison of working parameters with set limit values and automatic setting of values. This enables monitoring of the technical condition of installed devices and equipment, and timely elimination of potential problems. SCADA allows the operator to display event information in objects that are monitored [7-10].

Electric and hydraulic plant parameters as well as pH value are displayed. Parameters that are shown in the electric scheme are: (current-average value of phase motors of the pump), active power (sum of phase power), reactive (sum of phase power), apparent power,  $\cos \varphi$ , frequencies. One SCADA line screen is given in Figure 4 on which the line configuration is displayed. Some fields are painted with a certain color when the value of a parameter changes.



Figure 4. Displaying the SCADA screen of the cleaning line

For example, if the asymmetry is higher than the faulty phase, the field is colored yellow and when, for example, a voltage drops or the fuse is blown, the field is red in color and the cause of the fault is described. When changing the nominal motor parameters (eg when overloading up to 5%, the symbol representing the colored engine is yellow, and if the overload becomes larger then this symbol is red colored). The normal state of the pump aggregate is indicated by a green color. The date is the option

of right-clicking on any of the engines to open a menu that offers options such as: number of on/off (current, month or year), number of hours of work (for selected interval), used electrical energy (active and reactive), and the overlapping information is also monitored and updated. Within the image are two trend graphs - one is an overview of the M3 motor speed control in the pool for egalization and the second graph of pH regulation [5].

Discrete and continual levels in the pools are hydraulic parameters that are displayed. The flooded sensors are colored green (Figure 4), while the sensor that is between the last sunk and next color is orange in the blink. Achieving limit (safety) levels, which are practically alarmed by the red color of the sensor. By this, the operator clearly knows what is happening in a particular pool, and this view opens when the operator positions the pool. When a pool is positioned in the mouse, the right click offers options such as: pool level diagram, daily maximums and minimums, limit values, irregular states (eg overflow, discharge below the lower boundary level, no pool information in pool for a longer time interval, whereby the user is also given information on the most probable cause of the irregularity.

# CONCLUSION

This paper presents the configuration of a hot-dip galvanizing plant and a control supervisory system for cleaning and neutralizing waste water. Control and monitoring are based on PLC and SCADA systems. The operator has several dynamic graphical screens that provide a realistic picture of the wastewater treatment process, with current values of characteristic values and parameters, the state of the equipment with the interpretation of alarms occurring due to exceeding the set value or reaching the critical levels. This enables timely intervention when needed and reduces the time of the downtime. All the operations by the operators are documenting what contributes to better organization and efficiency in the work. Daily, weekly and monthly reports are generated and printed with relevant parameters and statistical data.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Maaß, P., Peißker, P., Handbook of Hot-dip Galvanization, John Wiley&Sons, 2011.
- [2] Kuklik, V., Kudlacek, J., Hot-Dip Galvanizing of Steel Structures, Elsevier Science, 2016.
- [3] Langill, T., Batch Hot-Dip Galvanizing Production Process, 2012.
- [4] Bright M., Ellis, S. Minimizing zinc consumption. Corrosion Science and Technology, 10 (2), pg 43-46, 2011.
- [5] Stankov S, Main project of electrical installations and automatic control system for hot-dip galvanizing in the SZP "Zavarivač", Vranje, 2004. (in Serbian).
- [6] Povrenović, D, Knežević, M, Basics of Waste Water Treatment, Faculty of Technology and Metallurgy, Belgrade, 2013. (in Serbian).
- [7] Safty, A. E., Mahgoub, K. E., Helal, S. and Maksoud, N. A., Zinc toxicity among galvanization workers in the iron and steel industry. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1140, pg 256–262, 2008.
- [8] Berger, H., Automating with SIMATIC S7-1200 Configuring, Programming and Testing with STEP 7 Basic Visualization with HMI Basic, 2nd revised edition, Erlangen, 2013.
- [9] Stankov, S., Modern control of mineral wool production process, journalHem Ind., Vol. 67, No 2, (pp. 375–384), Publisher:Institute of Technical Sciences of SASA, Belgrade, Serbia, 2013., (in Serbian).
- [10] Stankov. S., Application of the controller Siemens S7-1200 in machine for threading screws, Volume 37, No. 1 (pp. 11–22), Publisher: Institute of Mining and Metallurgy, Bor, 2012., (in Serbian).

# PRESENCE OF MICROCYSTINS IN STAGNANT WATERS AND THE POSSIBILITIES OF DEGRADATION

Ljiljana Nikolić Bujanović<sup>1</sup>, Miloš Simičić<sup>1</sup>, Milan Čekerevac<sup>1</sup>, Milena Tomić<sup>1</sup>, Marijana Stamenković Đoković<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>IHIS Techno-experts, Research and Development Center, Batajnički put 23,

Belgrade

<sup>2</sup>IHIS Science & Technology Park Zemun, Batajnički put 23, Belgrade e-mail: mimosa@eunet.rs

**Abstract:** Cyanobacteria otherwise known as blue-green algae (Cyanophyta) are one of the oldest living organisms on earth. Inhabiting terrestrial, freshwater and marine ecosystems, cyanobacteria play a very important role in the functioning of these ecosystems, particularly as primary producers and participants in the circulation cycles of the elements nitrogen and sulfur. Mass occurrence of cyanobacteria in aquatic ecosystems has become a significant environmental problem worldwide. In Europe, Asia and America more than 40% of lakes and reservoirs are eutrophic and represent a favorable environment for the massive development of cyanobacteria. A large number of species of cyanobacteria, especially planktonic representatives from aquatic ecosystems depending on the metabolic activity, produce different types of cyanotoxins. For this reason, many studies have been devoted to finding adequate processes of elimination of cyanotoxins. The paper deals with the possibilities of conventional and advanced processes for removing these toxins.

Keywords: blue-green algae, microcystin, oxidation and advanced oxidation processes

## INTRODUCTION

Concerns about the effects of cyanobacteria on human health have increased in many countries in recent years for several reasons. First of all cyanobacteria not only change the taste and smell of the water but also have the ability to produce deadly toxic compounds. The presence of cyanobacteria includes cases of poisoning attributed to cyanotoxins as products of cyanobacteria. Cyanobacteria also attracted attention because of published incidents of poisoning of animals and humans. Reported were poisonings of humans attributed to the toxic cyanobacteria in Australia, after being exposed to contaminated drinking water, and in the UK, where army recruits were exposed to cyanotoxins while swimming the channel [1,2]. The greatest outbreak of cyanobacteria with fatal outcome was reported when patients on hemodialysis were directly exposed to cyanotoxins resulted in toxic hepatitis, multiple organ failure and even death of [5,6]. Fortunately, such serious acute effects on human health are rare, but little is known about the scale and nature of the long-term effects (such as tumor growth and liver damage) or milder short-term effects, such as contact irritation.

People are most commonly exposed to harmful cyanobacteria through contaminated water. They can be orally, dermally and periodically by aspiration exposed to aquatic microbial communities that contain cyanobacterial cells and mixtures of cyanotoxins during recreational activities on or in crude surface water [7,8,9,10]. Cyanotoxins are toxic biologically active substances of different chemical structures and influence and are toxic secondary metabolites of cyanobacteria. Problems that may arise in people affected by these toxins are various types of dermatitis, cancer, gastrointestinal disorders, hepatic enteritis, atypical pneumonia and neurological problems. The World Health Organization [11] has established the recommended concentration permitted for the most toxic microcystin-LR (MC) in drinking water, 1 mg / dm3. Microcystin-LR (MC) contains two unstable amino acids, leucine and arginine.

As shown in Figure 1, MCs contain three D-amino acids, alanine (Ala), methylaspartic acid (MeAsp), and glutamic acid (Glu), two unusual amino acids, N-methyldehydroalanine (Mdha) and 3-amino-9-methoxy-2,6,8-trimethyl-10-phenyldeca-4,6-dienoic acid (Adda), and two variable L-amino acids (X and Z). Human activities, such as increasing the concentration of nutrients, increase of CO2,

temperature increase and vertical stratification, lead to domination of cyanobacteria in large numbers of aquatic ecosystems, as well as spreading of invasive species [12].



Figure 1. Structure of microcystins [26]

Recently in the Republic of Serbia a number of papers have been published that address the state of many aquatic ecosystems in terms of toxic cyanobacteria which tells us that there is monitoring and evaluating present [13,14,15,16,17]. Table 1 presents some data from literature reviews related to the presence of MC in aquatic ecosystems of the Republic of Serbia.

Measuring location	Year		
	2005 Microcystins	2006 Microcystins	2007
	µg/L	µg/L	Microcystins
			µg/L
Channel DTD- Bečej	summer: 85.75;	spring: 16.85;	winter: 21.55
	autumn: 65.32	autumn: 142.60	spring: 36.93
			summer: 50.6
			autumn: 41.5
Channel DTD-Vrbas	summer: 7.99	winter: 4.24	winter: 6.92
	autumn: 10.63	spring: 9.78	spring: 13.8
		summer: 13.53	summer: 7.88
		autumn: 48.4	autumn: 19.74
Krivaja- Srbobran	summer: 14.01	winter: 1.43	winter: 16.2
	autumn: 79.56	spring: 33.11	spring: 9.1
		summer: 13.34	summer: 27.6
		autumn: 41.2	autumn: 29.25
Tisa-Novi Kneževac	summer: 6.87	winter: 8.44	winter: 38.1
	autumn: 5.48	spring: 10.37	spring: 15.67
		summer: 12.04	summer: 25.93
		autumn: 29.8	autumn: 19.3
Palić	summer: 60.98	winter: 9.45	winter: 87
	autumn: 119.43	spring: 136.68	spring: 199.87
		summer: 322.76	summer: 317.91
		autumn: 389.30	autumn: 49.3
Ludoš	summer: 80.59	winter: 4.21	winter: 144.87
	autumn: 362.68	spring: 268.07	spring: 238
		summer: 603.61	summer: 527.25
		autumn: 176.30	autumn: 55.81

Table 1. Selected data from literature on the concentrations of MC in waters in R. Serbia [18]

MCs synthesized in the cyanobacterial cells are released into the aqueous environment after death and decomposition of the cells. Therefore, they may enter into the water treatment plants, in both intracellular and extracellular forms, and thus must be removed. Removing toxins which contain cells must be carried out so as to prevent damage of cells in order to avoid the further discharge of MC. For removing extracellular toxins, used are physical and / or chemical oxidation methods. Physical

methods, for example, use activated carbon, [19] filtration [20,21], flotation [22] or coagulation [23], which can adequately remove the MCs, but these methods are not destructive and attention must be paid to the regeneration of active material as well as the disposal of contaminated residual material. [24]. On the other hand, using chemical oxidation processes is a better way of treatment due to the complete destruction of MC cells and their transformation to less toxic by-products. Common chemical oxidants used in water treatment are chlorine, chlorine dioxide, hydrogen peroxide, ozone, and permanganate.

Advanced Oxidation Technologies (AOT) are attractive alternatives to traditional water treatments and much attention has lately been devoted to them. AOT include the generation of  $OH^{-1}$  ions as the major form responsible for degradation of pollutants / toxic materials.

Additionally, advanced oxidation processes (AOP) such as ultraviolet (UV) radiation, a combination of UV/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, Fenton reaction mixture (Fe<sup>2+</sup>/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>), technologies based on the generation of sulfate radicals, radiolysis, ultrasound - based technologies, photocatalytic oxidation in the presence of TiO<sub>2</sub>, and ferrate(VI) (FeO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup>) have also been suggested for the removal of MCs [25–29].

### CONVENTIONAL METHODS OF MC OXIDATION

### Chlorination

Chlorination is still the most frequently used pre- and post-treatment process in drinking water production in the world and has been considered the most significant public health advancement in the 20th century. It is effective, easy to use and affordable in both centralized and point-of-use treatments. The decline in death and illnesses associated with water-borne diseases has been attributed to drinking water chlorination. Chlorine is a strong oxidant widely used as a disinfectant at one or two point(s) in the water treatment process: for pre-treatment to induce disinfection at the beginning and/or for post-treatment to control the growth of microbiological pathogens in the distribution and storage systems [30]. In general, chlorine is added to drinking water as elemental chlorine (chlorine gas), sodium hypochlorite solution or dry calcium hypochlorite. Cl<sub>2</sub>, HOCl, and ClO are formed depending on the temperature and pH; HOCl is the major reactive compound. The efficiency of chlorine thus depends on experimental conditions, including the nature of the chlorine compounds used. The concentration of MCLR decreased by more than 95% with aqueous chlorine and calcium hypochlorite and only by 40% with sodium hypochlorite in 30 min treatments at 1 mg/L dose of the oxidant [31]. The observed difference is due to the effect of pH as sodium hypochlorite solutions are highly alkaline.



Figure 2. Chlorination by-products of microcystins [26]

Drinking water chlorination, and processes using other oxidants/disinfectants, has its drawbacks. Chlorine can react with certain types of naturally occurring organic compounds in water forming byproducts such as trihalomethanes and haloacetic acids, some of which are toxic compounds. In addition, chlorine can impart objectionable taste and odor to some consumers and its volatility may reduce its effectiveness with time. Alternatives to chlorination such as permanganate, membrane filtration, and UV disinfection are available but also have limitations, such as high operating and maintenance costs and requirement of high technical expertise. Current regulations in some countries when alternative disinfection processes are used still require maintenance of chlorine residual to control growth of microbes over time during distribution and storage.

#### Ozonation

With ozonation being one of the most affordable water treatment technologies [31], it was inevitably tested for the removal of cyanotoxins. The majority of research studies focused on the required doses for removal and detoxification of the toxins [32,33], as well as the effect of water quality parameters [32,33,34]. A more elaborate study by Rositano et al., 1998 [35,36], was supported with laboratory scale ozonation experiments on pure toxin solutions, freeze-dried and cultured live material. In Milli-Q grade water, at pH = 7.0, it took only 15 s and an ozone dose of 0.22 mg/L to completely remove 1.0 mg/L MC-LR. When the experiment was repeated in a Microcystis aeroginosa extract, 1.0 mg/L of ozone was required to remove 220 µg/L of MC-LR in less than 5 min. The authors also investigated the effect of pH for the removal of MC-LR in algal extracts and found that at alkaline pH the efficiency of  $O_3$  was significantly reduced (50%). The authors attributed the lower degradation rates to the lower oxidation potential of  $O_3$  at alkaline pH (1.24 V) compared to that of acidic conditions (2.07 V) and the accelerated decomposition of  $O_3$  to HO• in the presence of OH•. Finally, two studies investigated the reaction intermediates of MC-LR and MC-RR with O<sub>3</sub> [37] and associated the formation of reaction by-products to ozone doses. High ozone doses degraded the toxins into small molecular weight by-products below 450 amu with linear structures. When low ozone doses were applied, larger molecular weight intermediates,  $510 \le m/z \le 837$ , were detected. Furthermore, the toxicity of the treated solution was also found to be related to the ozone dose since



higher doses can oxidize the Adda moiety, which is linked to the toxic properties of MC-LR.

Figure 3. Ozonation by-products of MCs [26]

### Oxidation with permanganate

Permanganate was first used for water treatment in 1910 in London but did not begin to grow in use until the 1960s, when it was applied successfully for taste and odor control. Since then, potassium permanganate has been accepted by the water industry as one of the most versatile oxidants available. Among other applications in water treatment, it may oxidize organic compounds via several reaction pathways, including mainly electron exchange, hydrogen abstraction or oxygen donation. In general, it attacks functional groups with multiple bonds inducing hydroxylation on alkenes with the formation of diols. The removal of MCs by permanganate was also tested in natural water [38]. Initially, a fast consumption of permanganate occurred, which may be due to the reactivity of the oxidant with the matrix components of water. This fast decay of permanganate was followed by the removal of MCs. Under the experimental conditions applied (1.1 mg L<sup>-1</sup> permanganate at pH 7) the complete removal of MCs took about 1 h with final concentrations below the WHO provisional guideline value of 1 µg/L. The degradation of MC-RR and MC-YR was slightly faster than MC-LR. Wu et al. [39] incorporated permanganate with periodate to study the degradation of MC-LR. It was found that MMPB was also formed during this oxidation process, supporting again that permanganate attacks at the Adda moiety of the MCs. Even when the concentration of permanganate was 50 mM and periodate was under the saturation condition (200 mM), a minimum of 85% yield of MMPB was achieved [40]. Although a first approach on identification of by-products has been performed, the complete oxidative destruction pathways of MCs by permanganate have not yet been elucidated. The PPIA toxicity tests for MC-LR and MC-RR treated with permanganate showed the removal of toxicity and the reaction products were also non-toxic [40]. Toxicity studies in natural waters showed no possible interactions between MCs or their oxidation products with the matrix components of natural waters. This further supports the feasibility of applying permanganate to remove MCs in natural waters.



Figure 4. Decomposition by-products of MC-LR with KMnO<sub>4</sub> [26]

### Advanced oxidation processes

In order to protect the environment it is increasingly resorted to use of environmentally friendly agents and methods for water treatment. This involves the use of oxidants and oxidation processes without toxic by-products and other consequences for the environment. Such processes are called Advanced Oxidation Processes (AOPs), which include: UV light in the presence of hydrogen peroxide or ozone, UV-near visible light in the presence of  $TiO_2$ , Fenton reagent, sonolysis, Ferrate, the salt of iron(VI) oxyanion  $FeO_4^{2-}$  etc. These methods can achieve mineralization of pollutants and are based mainly on the formation of the highly oxidizing HO• radicals at ambient temperature and atmospheric pressure.

Conventional oxidants, such as chlorine, are selective as to which compounds they can degrade, whereas AOPs are able to convert a great variety of organic compounds into  $CO_2$  and mineral acids. HO• radicals are effective in destroying pollutants because they are electrophiles that react rapidly and nonselectively with nearly all electron rich organic compounds.

# Photolysis

Some pollutants can be dissociated only in the presence of UV light. For this to happen, the pollutant must absorb light at a wavelength which is the same as emitted by the light source and have a reasonable quantum yield of photo-dissociation. Many organic pollutants absorb light at lower wavelengths, especially below 250 nm. For that reason, sunlight alone does not lead to their significant direct degradation because solar ultraviolet radiation is only a very small part of the solar spectrum (3.5-8%) [41]. This is also the case for MCs which have UV–vis absorption maxima at low wavelengths,  $\lambda = 238$  nm and 210 nm resulting from the conjugated double bonds of Adda and the unsaturated bond of Mdha amino acids, respectively. The degradation of MC-LR was studied under natural sunlight in distilled water. Over 86% of MC was found to be present in the water after 26 days under these conditions. On the other hand, the toxins were decomposed by UV-C light while decomposition depended on the intensity of the light. The half-life of MC-LR under UV irradiation of 147  $\mu$ W/cm<sup>2</sup> using a germicidal lamp which mainly emits (ca. 85–95%) UV at 254 nm, was 10 min and the toxin was completely decomposed using 2550  $\mu$ W/cm<sup>2</sup> after 10 min [42].

# UV/H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> process

It is known that  $H_2O_2$  upon illumination with approximately, k < 370 nm, undergoes homolytic splitting into HO radicals, which can cause mineralization of a great variety of pollutants [43]. This process is influenced by many factors such as pH, concentration of  $H_2O_2$ , wavelength and intensity of irradiation, as well as initial concentration of the substrate [44]. UV/ $H_2O_2$  has been widely studied and used to degrade organic pollutants in water [45]. Recently, this technology has been applied for the

degradation of MCs in water because of its advantages, such as, relatively low operational cost, no sludge production, and ease of operation.

#### Fenton reagent

Reductive metal ions can catalyze the hydrolysis of  $H_2O_2$  to form hydroxyl radicals. Fenton reagent, a mixture of ferrous ion and hydrogen peroxide, has been known as a powerful oxidant for organic contaminants. Bantala et al. [46] investigated the degradation of MC-LR in water using Fenton reagent. They reported that at low concentrations of hydrogen peroxide (0.25–0.5 mM), the extent of MC-LR degradation was low (20%), even after prolonged reaction time (up to 600 min). Higher  $H_2O_2$  concentrations (2.5–5 mM) resulted in higher degradation rates that yielded MC-LR degradation as high as 61% in approximately 180 min. Gajdek et al. [47] also reported similar results for the decomposition of MC-LR in the presence of Fenton reagent. These authors observed MC-LR degradation with initial concentrations of  $H_2O_2$  and  $Fe^{2+}$  in the reaction mixture being as low as 5 and 0.5 mM respectively. Increasing these concentrations threefold resulted in a very fast decay of the toxin while a slower reaction was observed when  $Fe^{2+}$  was substituted by  $Fe^{3+}$ .

### Ferrate (VI)

The effectiveness of processing water using ferrate(VI) is explained by the high oxidation-reduction potential in acidic and neutral media (+ 2.2 V), higher than the oxidation-reduction potentials of the compounds that are commonly used in the processing and treatment of waste water, while during water oxidation with ferrate(VI) releases nascent oxygen, a strong oxidizing agent [48].

The degradation of MC-LR by ferrate(VI) has been studied as a function of ferrate(VI) dosage, pH, and contact time [49]. Low dosages of ferrate(VI) (5–10 mg/L) were insufficient for removing MC-LR while complete removal of MC-LR was achieved using 20 and 40 mg/L ferrate dosages at contact time of 40 min and pH values greater than 8. HPLC analysis of the reaction products suggests a modification of the Adda site and the heptapeptide ring of the MC-LR after the ferrate treatment [49]. The photocatalytic oxidation of MC-LR in the presence of ferrate(VI) has also been studied [50] The removal efficiency of MC-LR by ferrate depended on the dosage of ferrate(VI) and the pH of the reaction solution. Under optimum ferrate(VI) dosage (0.08 mmol/L) and solution pH (pH = 6), about 54% MC was removed after 30 min contact time.



**Figure 5.** Oxidation of MC-LR by Fe(VI) in buffered deionized water. The residual concentration of MC-LR was monitored by HPLC and PP1 assay. (Experimental conditions:  $[MC-LR]0 = 3.33 \ \mu\text{M}$ ;  $[Fe(VI)] = 66.6 \ \mu\text{M}$ ; pH 8.0.)

## CONCLUSIONS

Researches on conventional oxidation methods for degradation of MC are mainly related to clean, river, lake or reservoir water where in the presence of MCs (mostly MC-LR) determined is the reactivity of a variety of oxidants. Water quality parameters, such as pH, DOC and oxidizing agent doses play an important role in the whole process. Although literature information is relevant to the elimination of MC, only a rough comparison of different oxidants can be taken into account because of the results significantly depending on the nature of the treated water. As a result, although there is a general trend for the oxidation of MCs (ozone> permanganate> chlorine> oxidants based on chlorine), the selection of an appropriate oxidant for the elimination of toxins during water treatment should be evaluated for each particular water source.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The work was financially supported by The Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development, Republic of Serbia, within Projects TRp 34025, TRp 31080 and Innovation project 2014/2015.

# REFERENCES

- Jochimsen, E.M., Carmichael, W.W., An, J.S., Cardo, D.M., Cookson, S.T., Holmes, C.E.M., Antunes, E.A., Melo Filho, D.A., Lyra, T.M., Barreto, V.S.T., Azevedo, S.M.F.O., Javis, W.R. (1998): Liver failure and death following exposure to microcystin toxins at a hemodialysis center in Brazil. N. Engl. J. Med. 338(13):873-879.
- [2] Bowling, L.C., Merrick, C., Swann, J., Green, D., Smith, G., Neilan, B.A. (2013): Effects of hydrology and river management on the distribution, abundance and persistence of cyanobacterial blooms in the Murray River, Australia. Harmful Algae. 30: 27-36.
- [3] Carmichael, W.W. (2001): Health effects of toxin-producing cyanobacteria: The CyanoHABs. Hum. Ecol. Risk. Assess. 7(5):1393-1407.
- [4] Chorus, I., Bartram, J. (1999): Toxic cyanobacteria in water. A guide to their public health consequences, monitoring and management. E&FN Spon, WHO. London, England
- [5] Chorus, I. (2001): Introduction: cyanotoxins-research for environmental safety and human health. U: Cyanotoxins-occurence, causes, consequences. Chorus, I. (editor). Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- [6] Codd, G.A., Bell, S.G., Brooks, W.P. (1989): Cyanobacterial toxins in water. Wat. Sci. Technol. 21:1-13.
- [7] Svirčev, Z., Baltić, V., Gantar, M., Juković, M., Stojanović, D., Baltić, M. (2010): Molecular Aspects of microcystin-induced hepatotoxicity and hepatocarcinogenesis. J Environ. Sci. Health. C Environ. Carcinog. Ecotoxicol. Rev. 28:39-59.
- [8] Hoeger, S.J., Dietrich, D.R. (2004): Possible health risks arising from consumption of bluegreen algae food supplements. Sixth International Conference on Toxic Cyanobacteria; 21-27 Jun. Bergen, Norway. Abstrakt. 30.
- [9] Metcalf, J.S., Richer, R., Cox, P.A., Codd, G.A. (2012): Cyanotoxins in desert environments may present a risk to human health. Sci. Total. Environ. 421-422:118-123.
- [10] Dietrich, D., Hoeger, S. (2005): Guidance values for microcystins in water and cyanobacterial supplement products (blue-green algal supplements): a reasonable or misguided approach Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 203:273-289
- [11] Svetska Zdravstvena Organizacija, SZO (1999): Toxic cyanobacteria in water: a guide to their public health consequences, monitoring and management. Routledge, London and New York
- [12] Pearl, H.W., Hiusman, J. (2009): Climate change: a catalyst for global expansion of harmful cyanobacterial blooms. Environmental Microbiology Reports 1(1): 27-37.
- [13] Svirčev, Z., Simeunović, J., Subakov-Simić, G., Krstić, S., Vidović, M. (2007): Freshwater cyanobacterial blooms and cyanotoxin production in Serbia in the past 25 years. Geographica Pannonica. 11:12-21.

- [14] Svirčev, Z., Četojević-Simin, D., Simeunović, J., Karaman, M., Stojanović. D. (2008a): Antibacterial, antifungal and cytotoxic activity of terrestrial cyanobacterial strains from Serbia. Sci. China C Life Sci. 51(10): 941-947.
- [15] Svirčev, Z., Marković, S., Krstić, S., Plavša, J. (2008b): Surface freshwater quality state in Vojvodina and proposal for the WFD monitoring system based on some biological elements. Faculty of Sciences, University of Novi Sad.
- [16] Simeunović, J., Svirčev, Z., Krstić, S., Lazić, L. (2005): Occurrence of cyanobacterial blooms in Vojvodina water ecosystems. Geographica Pannonica. 9: 13-19.
- [17] Simeunović, J., Svirčev, Z., Karaman, M., Knežević, P., Melar, M. (2010): Cyanobacterial blooms and first observation of microcystin occurrences in freshwater ecosystems in Vojvodina region (Serbia). Fresen. Environ. Bull. 19(2): 198-207.
- [18] Simeunović, J. (2009): Ekofiziološke karakteristike potencijalno toksičnih i toksičnih vodenih sojeva cijanobakterija na području Vojvodine. Doktorska disertacija. Prirodno-matematički fakultet, Univerzitet u Novom Sadu.
- [19] M. Campinas, M.J. Rosa, Removal of microcystins by PAC/UF, Sep. Purif. Technol. 71 (2010) 114–120.
- [20] M.R. Teixeira, M.J. Rosa, Microcystins removal by nanofiltration membranes, Sep. Purif. Technol. 46 (2005) 192–201
- [21] M. Campinas, M.J. Rosa, Evaluation of cyanobacterial cells removal and lysis by ultrafiltration, Sep. Purif. Technol. 70 (2010) 345–353.
- [22] M.R. Teixeira, M.J. Rosa, Comparing dissolved air flotation and conventional sedimentation to remove cyanobacterial cells of Microcystis aeruginosa: Part I: the key operating conditions, Sep. Purif. Technol. 52 (2006) 84–94.
- [23] M. Ma, R. Liu, H. Liu, J. Qu, W. Jefferson, Effects and mechanisms of prechlorination on Microcystis aeruginosa removal by alum coagulation: Significance of the released intracellular organic matter, Sep. Purif. Technol. 86 (2012) 19–25.
- [24] L.A. Lawton, P.K.J. Robertson, Physico-chemical treatment methods for the removal of microcystins (cyanobacterial hepatotoxins) from potable waters, Chem. Soc. Rev. 28 (1999) 217–224.
- [25] F. Al Momani, D.W. Smith, M. Gamal El-Din, Degradation of cyanobacteria toxin by advanced oxidation processes, J. Hazard. Mater. 150 (2008) 238–249.
- [26] C. Svrcek, D.W. Smith, Cyanobacteria toxins and the current state of knowledge on water treatment options: a review, J. Environ. Eng. Sci. 3 (2004) 155–185.
- [27] Virender K. Sharma, Theodoros M. Triantis, Maria G. Antoniou, Xuexiang He, Miguel Pelaez , Changseok Han, Weihua Song, Kevin E. O'Shea, Armah A. de la Cruz, Triantafyllos Kaloudis, Anastasia Hiskia, Dionysios D. Dionysiou, Destruction of microcystins by conventional and advanced oxidation processes: A review, Separation and Purification Technology, 91 (2012) 3–17.
- [28] A.M. Fares, Degradation of cyanobacteria anatoxin-a by advanced oxidation processes, Sep. Purif. Technol. 57 (2007) 85–93.
- [29] D.-K. Lee, S.-C. Kim, I.-C. Cho, S.-J. Kim, S.-W. Kim, Photocatalytic oxidation of microcystin-LR in a fluidized bed reactor having TiO2-coated activated carbon, Sep. Purif. Technol. 34 (2004) 59–66.
- [30] M. Deborde, U. von Gunten, Reactions of chlorine with inorganic and organic compounds during water treatment-Kinetics and mechanisms: a critical review, Water Res. 42 (2008) 13– 51.
- [31] B.C. Nicholson, J. Rositano, M.D. Burch, Destruction of cyanobacterial peptide hepatotoxins by chlorine and chloramine, Water Res. 28 (1994) 1297–1303 [53] J. Rositano, B.C. Nicholson, P. Pieronne, Destruction of cyanobacterial toxins by ozone, Ozone: Sci. Eng. 20 (1998) 223–238.
- [32] G.D. Onstad, S. Strauch, J. Meriluoto, G.A. Codd, U. Von Gunten, Selective oxidation of key functional groups in cyanotoxins during drinking water ozonation, Environ. Sci. Technol. 41 (2007) 4397–4404.
- [33] S. Brooke, G. Newcombe, B. Nicholson, G. Klass, Decrease in toxicity of microcystins LA and LR in drinking water by ozonation, Toxicon 48 (2006) 1054–1059.

- [34] H. Miao, W. Tao, The mechanisms of ozonation on cyanobacteria and its toxins removal, Sep. Purif. Technol. 66 (2009) 187–193.
- [35] J. Rositano, B.C. Nicholson, P. Pieronne, Destruction of cyanobacterial toxins by ozone, Ozone: Sci. Eng. 20 (1998) 223–238.
- [36] J. Rositano, G. Newcombe, B. Nicholson, P. Sztajnbok, Ozonation of nom and algal toxins in four treated waters, Water Res. 35 (2001) 23–32.
- [37] H.F. Miao, F. Qin, G.J. Tao, W.Y. Tao, W.Q. Ruan, Detoxification and degradation of microcystin-LR and -RR by ozonation, Chemosphere 79 (2010) 355–361.
- [38] E. Rodriguez, M.E. Majado, J. Meriluoto, J.L. Acero, Oxidation of microcystins by permanganate: reaction kinetics and implications for water treatment, Water Res. 41 (2007) 102–110.
- [39] E.M. Rodriguez, J.L. Acero, L. Spoof, J. Meriluoto, Oxidation of MC-LR and –RR with chlorine and potassium permanganate: toxicity of the reaction products, Water Res. 42 (2008) 1744–1752.
- [40] X. Wu, B. Xiao, Y. Gong, Z. Wang, X. Chen, R. Li, Kinetic study of the 2-methyl- 3methoxy-4-phenylbutanoic acid produced by oxidation of microcystin in aqueous solutions, Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 27 (2008) 2019–2026.
- [41] X. Wu, B. Xiao, R. Li, Z. Wang, X. Chen, X. Chen, Rapid quantification of total microcystins in cyanobacterial samples by periodate-permanganate oxidation and reversed-phase liquid chromatography, Anal. Chim. Acta 651 (2009) 241–247.
- [42] J. Blanco, S, UNESCO Pub, Malato Rodriguez, Solar detoxification, 2003
- [43] K. Tsuji, T. Watanuki, F. Kondo, M.F. Watanabe, S. Suzuki, H. Nakazawa, M. Suzuki, H. Uchida, K.I. Harada, Stability of microcystins from cyanobacteria. II. Effect of UV light on decomposition and isomerization, Toxicon 33 (1995) 1619–1631.
- [44] Legrini, E. Oliveros, A.M. Braun, Photochemical processes for watertreatment, Chem. Rev. 93 (1993) 671–698.
- [45] A. Lopez, A. Bozzi, G. Mascolo, J. Kiwi, Kinetic investigation on UV and UV/ H2O2 degradations of pharmaceutical intermediates in aqueous solution, J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 156 (2003) 121–126.
- [46] B.J.P.A. Cornish, L.A. Lawton, P.K.J. Robertson, Hydrogen peroxide enhanced photocatalytic oxidation of microcystin-IR using titanium dioxide, Appl. Catal., B, 25 (2000) 59–67.
- [47] E.R. Bandala, D. Martinez, E. Martinez, D.D. Dionysiou, Degradation of microcystin-LR toxin by Fenton and Photo-Fenton processes, Toxicon 43 (2004) 829–832.
- [48] P. Gajdek, Z. Lechowski, T. Bochnia, M. Kepczynski, Decomposition of microcystin-LR by Fenton oxidation, Toxicon 39 (2001) 1575–1578.
- [49] Goff, H. and Murmann, R.K. (1971) Studies on the mechanism of isotopic oxygen exchange and reduction of ferrate(VI) ion (FeO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup>). J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 93(23): 6058-6065.
- [50] B.L. Yuan, J.H. Qu, M.L. Fu, Removal of cyanobacterial microcystin-LR by ferrate oxidation-coagulation, Toxicon 40 (2002) 1129–1134.
- [51] B. Yuan, Y. Li, X. Huang, H. Liu, J. Qu, Fe(VI)-assisted photocatalytic degradating of microcystin-LR using titanium dioxide, J. Photochem. A: Chem. 178 (2006) 106–111.
- [52] Wenjun Jiang, Long Chen, Sudha Rani Batchu, Piero R. Gardinali, Libor Jasa, Blahoslav Marsalek, Radek Zboril, Dionysios D. Dionysiou, Kevin E. O'Shea, and Virender K. Sharma, Oxidation of Microcystin-LR by Ferrate(VI): Kinetics, Degradation Pathways, and Toxicity Assessments, Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, (2014), 12164–12172.

# UPGRADING THE SMALL WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANTS BY LIME STABILIZATION OF DISPOSAL SLUDGE

# Mahdi Farzadkia<sup>1,2</sup>, Hassan Pasalari<sup>2</sup>, Reza Barati<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Research Center for Environmental Health Technology, School of Public Health, Iran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran.
<sup>2</sup>Department of Environmental Health Engineering, School of Public Health, Iran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran.
e-mail: <u>farzadkia.m@iums.ac.ir</u>; <u>mahdifarzadkia@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** There are already a large number of small wastewater treatment plants (WWTPS) in Iran. These plants are often decentralized and operated in an extended aeration activated sludge process. In this process, aeration reactors with a long hydraulic retention time (18 to 36 hours) show an energy consumption rate between 3 to 6 times more than conventional activated sludge process. Production of the stabilized sludge without the need for additional sludge facilities is referred to these types of WWTPS. However, many studies showed that due to increased organic and hydraulic loads, most of these plants could not stabilize sludge well. The purpose of this study was to improve the microbial quality of the sludge outlet from these WWTPS along with reduced energy consumption rate.

This research is a cross-sectional study. In the first part, the status of stabilization of disposal sludge in a number of small WWTPS in Tehran city, which work with extended aeration activated sludge method was studied. In the second part, the microbial quality of the sludge from the secondary sedimentation tank of Jonoob WWTP of Tehran, which is operated with the activated sludge process was studied. Then, lime stabilization of this sludge in a reactor with 5 liter capacity was investigated. Finally, the microbial quality of lime-added sludge was determined. The status of stabilization and reusability of sludge was carried out using the microbial indicators provided by the US Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA).

The microbial indicators of waste sludge from one small WWTP was at the level of class B of USEPA (Fecal Coliforms lower than  $2 \times 10^6$  MPN/g of dry solids), while 3 other small WWTPS did not provide this minimum index. The sludge samples of Jonoob WWTP of Tehran did not meet any sludge microbial standards. After the lime addition, the microbial indexes in these sludge reached to class B of USEPA. By lime addition with the ratio about 0.35 g Ca(OH)<sub>2</sub> per g of dry solids, pH did not drop below 12 and any growth of fecal coliform was not detected before 30 days.

To improve the economic situation in these small WWTPS, the reduction of aeration time of the facilities to onesixth of the existing rate can be considered. To upgrade sludge stabilization condition in these plants, lime addition reactors can be added.

Key words: Small WWTPs, Upgrading, Sludge stabilization, Lime addition

# **INTRODUCTION**

Sewage sludge is an inevital by-product of domestic wastewater treatment plant [1]. Sewage sludge has been considerably increased in amount with the rapid progress urbanization and industrialization in Iran. Hence, operationional management of sludge is an integral part of municipal wastewater treatment plants (WWTPs) [2].

The disposal of sewage sludge is both expensive and environmentally sensitive following continuously increasing amount of municipal wastewater produced [3]. Therefore, treatment of sludge has drawn much attention and importance worldwide. Sewage sludge representing an alternative source of nutrients for plant growth and soil conditioner has been already utilized in agricultural and horticultural applications for several years [4]. However, sewage sludge may contain pathogenic organisms and pollutants, a range of toxic metals, which may negatively affect the soil properties [5]. Recently much attention has been paid to sludge management according to stringent regulations issue in USA and European Union. Wastewater treatment plants in Iran are often operated with extended aeration which is reffered with sludge characteristics compliance with EPA guideline for sludge disposal [6]. However, increased organic and hydraulic loads make failure extended aeration to meet these guidelines for land application. Lime is considered as one of the most common amendment materials for sewage sludge stabilization [7], as it plays significant role in reducing the microbial

content of sludge (pathogens), as well as the availability of heavy metals, enhancing the agricultural benefits and lowering the respective environmental risks [8]. Lime stabilization of municipal sewage sludge is a procedure that involves the addition of hydrated lime (Ca(OH)2) to liquid sludge until the sludge reaches a pH of approximately 12 for 2 h and maintains at pH above 11.5 for 22 h [9]. Many studies reported lime as applicable methods for stabilization of sludge for agricultural uses and land application [1, 10]. Lime is ubiquitous and is considered as inexpensive material for sludge treatment. The purpose of this study was to improve the microbial quality of the sludge outlet from small WWTPS by lime stabilization along with reduced energy consumption rate.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

This cross-sectional study was conducted within a time period of 12 months (2016-2017) to survey the sludge characteristics: Total Coliform (TC) and Fecal coliform (FC) of four local wastewater treatment plants which are operated with extended aeration method and one centralized wastewater treatment plant. Fig.1 shows the four decentralized WWTPs (Shoosh, Ekbatan, Qaitarie, Shahrak-Gharb) and a centralized one (Jonoob) sludge examined in this study. It is important to note that, Jonoob WWTP uses an activated sludge process for wastewater treatment.



Figure 1. Location of WWTPs studied in the present research in Tehran, Iran.

Samples were taken at the sludge outlet from the WWTPs. The sludge was tested for stability and reuse potential indices such as: pH, TC and FC. Finally, the characteristics of disposal sludge were compared with the well-stabilized sludge criteria, recommended by USEPA [11]. TC and FC per each of sludge dry solid were measured based on the approaches outlined in APHA [12].

The experiments for sludge lime stabilization were carried out in a 5-L glass reactor. The reactor was loaded by raw sludge obtained from different WWTPs. Then different amount of hydrated lime (Ca(OH)<sub>2</sub>) gram relative to per gram of dry solids of sludge (0.15, 0.2, 0.25, 0.35, and 0.4) were added and mixed with sludge. The optimum proportional dosage for each five different WWTPs sludge were determined. Finally, the two microbial indicators (TC and FC) were measured and compared to the values recommended by EPA to answer whether this dosage can meet the standards or not. The statistical analyses were conducted with SPSS (version 18) at the 95% confidence level (significance

was defined as P < 0.05).

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

## Microbial characteristics of sludge from different WWTPs

The characteristics of disposal sludge from different WWTPs are presented in Table 1.

able H Chara	eteristics of	studge prepared in		11.51		
Indicator	Qaitarie	Shahrak-Gharb	Ekbatan	Shoosh	Jonoob	EPA guideline
pH	7.43	7.87	7.8	7.15	7.35	
$TC^*$	$1.4 \times 10^{7}$	$1.9 \times 10^{7}$	$1.25 \times 10^{7}$	$2.1 \times 10^{7}$	$2.5 \times 10^{7}$	
$FC^*$	$0.3 \times 10^{7}$	$0.8 \times 10^{7}$	$1.7 \times 10^{6}$	$0.9 \times 10^{7}$	$1.0 \times 10^{7}$	$< 2.0 \times 10^{6}$
* MDN/a da						

Table 1. Characteristics of sludge prepared from five WWTPs.

\* MPN/g ds.

As presented in Table 1, the maximum and minimum two microbial parameters belonged to Jonoob and Ekbatan WWTPs, respectively. Out of four decentralized WWTPs which are operated with extended aeration, only Ekbatan could provided the standards for fecal coliform (< 2 million most probable number (MPN) of fecal coliform per gram of dry solids). However, it is the same about the only centralized WWTP (Jonoob) with the activated sludge process, this WWTP could not also meet the standard for FC. As observed from the data reported in Table 1, there was a significant difference between measured FC and the guideline value (p-value<0.01). Based on the USEPA criteria for well-stabilized sludge, the maximum amounts of FC density are <1000 and <2×106 MPN per g of dry solids for class A and class B, respectively. Therefore, there is utmost importance to reduce these values due to adverse effects associated with using sludge for agricultural uses and land application.

## Lime addition for sludge stabilization

To meet class B requirements using lime stabilization, the pH of sludge must be increased to more than 12 for 2 h and subsequently maintained at more than 11.5 for 22 h. While, the regulations about class A are more stringent; class B must be elevated by a heat-producing system (70 °C for 30 min) [13]. The optimum proportional dosage (gram of lime relative to per gram of dry solids of sludge) for Ekbatan with lowest observed FC were 0.15. While, this value for three other small WWTPs which were operated with extended aeration were found to be 0.25. However, the optimum dosage for one WWTP with activated sludge was speciefied 0.4, which was higher compared to that used for sludge produced from extended aeration processes. The high pH makes an environment halting microbial reactions, otherwise, leads to odor production and vector attraction [14]. The pH of lime-added sludge were daily monitored within experiment period (45 days).



Figure. 2. The variation of pH during lime stabilization of sludge in five different WWTPs.

As indicated in Fig.2, the pH of sludge samples of 4 small WWTPs which were contacted with lime were not dropped below 12 and fecal coliform were maintained below value recommended by EPA for class B in 40 days. The pH of Jonoob WWTP sludge dropped below 12 at days 30 and fecal coliform was observed to regrowth. The variation of fecal coliform density in lime stabilized sludge and Class A and B of USEPA criteria were shown in Fig 3.



Figure 3. The variation of fecal coliform density in lime stabilized sludge and Class A and B of USEPA criteria.

# CONCLUSION

The present study investigated that the characteristics of sludge produced by four decentralized WWTPs, operated with extended aeration with 18-24 aeration in the aeration tank and a centralized WWTP, which apply activated sludge for wastewater treatment. Among the WWTPs with extended aeration, only Ekbatan meets the standard for FC before discharging sludge into the environment. In addition, activated sludge also doesn't provide standards corresponding to FC. Due to the characteristics of sludge, lime addition with a dosage from 0.2 to 0.35 g per each g of dried solid was used to stabilize sludge. The pH of all samples prepared from both extended aeration and activated sludge was not dropped below 12 in the initial 30 days, meaning it meets the standards enacted by the EPA for sludge disposal. Therefore, as lime can provide the standards for sludge disposal and on the other hand is a ubiquitous material throughout Iran adequently, it is definitely suggested to authorities involved in wastewater treatment to use it as alternative for extended aeration, requiring long-term aeration which subsequently considerably increases the energy consumption and cost. It is estimated that applying lime rather than extended aeration lower the annual and capital cost for WWTPs approximately 45- 55%.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The authors gratefully acknowledge the financial support given by Research Center For Environmental Health Technology, Iran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran. (Grant Number 95-04-212-30149).

# REFERENCES

[1] Xu, W., Xu, J., Liu, J., Li, H., Cao, B., Huang, X., et al., The utilization of lime-dried sludge as resource for producing cement., Journal of cleaner production; No 83, pp.286-93, 2014.

- [2] Wang, W., Luo, Y., Qiao, W., Possible solutions for sludge dewatering in China, Frontiers of Environmental Science & Engineering in China, No 4(1), pp.102-7, 2010.
- [3] Ren, W., Zhou, Z., Jiang, L.M., Hu, D., Qiu, Z., Wei, H., et al., A cost-effective method for the treatment of reject water from sludge dewatering process using supernatant from sludge lime stabilization., Separation and Purification Technology, No 142, pp. 123-8, 2015.
- [4] Zhang, H., Lina, S., Tieheng, S., Solubility of ion and trace metals from stabilized sewage sludge by fly ash and alkaline mine tailing, Journal of Environmental Sciences, No 20(6), pp. 710-6, 2008.
- [5] Samaras, P., Papadimitriou, C., Haritou, I., Zouboulis, A., Investigation of sewage sludge stabilization potential by the addition of fly ash and lime, Journal of Hazardous Materials, No 154(1-3), pp. 1052-9, 2008.
- [6] Farzadkia, M., Jaafarzadeh, N., Asl, L.L., Optimization of bacteriological quality of biosolids by lime addition, 1. Xu, W., Xu, J., Liu, J., Li, H., Cao, B., Huang, X., et al., The utilization of lime-dried sludge as resource for producing cement, Journal of cleaner production; No 83, pp.286-93, 2014.
- [7] Wong, J., Selvam, A., Speciation of heavy metals during co-composting of sewage sludge with lime, Chemosphere, No 63(6), pp.980-6,2006.
- [8] Spinosa, L., From sludge to resources through biosolids, Water science and technology, No 50(9) pp.1-9, 2004
- [9] Little, D., Reneau, Jr. R., Martens, D., Lime-stabilized and chemically-fixed sewage sludges as lime amendments, Bioresource Technology, pp. 93-102, No 37(1), 1991.
- [10] Wong, J.W., Fang M., Effects of lime addition on sewage sludge composting process, Water Research.;34(15):3691-8, 2000.
- [11] EPA U. Environmental regulations and technology: control of pathogens and vector attraction in sewage sludge (including domestic septage) under 40 CFR part 503. Washington, DC: The Office; 1999.
- [12] Apha, A. WPCF, Standard methods for the examination of water and wastewater. American Public Health Association/American Water Works Association/Water Environment Federation, Washington DC, USA. 1995.
- [13] Farzadkia, M., Bazrafshan, E., Lime stabilization of waste activated sludge, Health Scope.;3(3),2014.
- [14] Basim, Y., Farzadkia, M, Jaafarzadeh, N., Hendrickx, T., Sludge reduction by lumbriculus variegatus in Ahvas wastewater treatment plant, Iranian journal of environmental health science & engineering, 2009.

# WATER SALINIZATION IN IRAN: SPATIAL VARIATION OF SALINITY IN GROUNDWATER RESOURCES OF NORTH WEST (URMIA LAKE)

# Mohammad Mosaferi<sup>1</sup>, Mohammad Shakerkhatibi<sup>1</sup>, Hamed Jahani Moghadam<sup>2</sup>, Seyed Mehdi Esmat Saatloo<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Health and Environment Research Center, Tabriz University of Medical Sciences, Tabriz,

Iran

<sup>2</sup>Rural Water and Wastewater Company, West Azerbaijan Province, Urmia, Iran e-mail: <u>mosaferim@tbzmed.ac.ir</u>

Abstract: This study presents the quality of drinking water in terms of salinity in the western margin of Lake Urmia, Iran. During the study a total of 121 samples from 116 wells and 5 springs were collected which constitute drinking water resources of 301 villages in the study area. Approximately more than 30% of the water resources were brackish or saline. The maximum EC is recorded at 3060  $\mu$ s/cm, which is more than 2500  $\mu$ s/cm recommended by the European Union. The minimum EC is 410  $\mu$ s/cm with an average of 980± 495 $\mu$ s/cm. The brackish water resources were located in the northern parts, middle parts and also in the southeast. Unfortunately, in water resources of the study area, salinity seems to be high. This issue should be addressed as a serious concern by managers of water sector.

Key words: water quality, groundwater, salinity, electric conductivity

# INTRODUCTION

One of the important characteristics of drinking water supplies is the amount of salts measured in the form of total dissolved solids (TDS) or salinity [1]. The salinity shows the suitability of water for defined purposes such as drinking, industrial and agricultural applications. According to definition, water is classified as fresh, brackish or saline [2] as following:

Salinity (mg/L)	Category
up to 1,000	Fresh
1,000 to 3,000	Fresh to brackish
3,000 to 5,000	Brackish
5,000 to 35,000	Saline
35,000 and above	Hyper-saline

 Table 1. Water classification [2]

According to the Australian Drinking Water Guidelines the taste of drinking water is graded according to salinity as follows [2]:

**Table 2.** The taste of drinking water [2]

0 1	
Salinity (mg/L)	Quality
< 80	excellent
80 - 500	good
Error! Not a valid link.	fair
800 - 1,000	poor
Error! Not a valid link.	unacceptable

Increasing the trend of salinity of soils and subsequently water resources is considered as a serious threat for many societies in the world [3]. The presence of high levels of TDS may be objectionable to consumers, due to excessive scaling in water distribution pipes, heaters, boilers and household appliances. World health organization (WHO) considered the palatability of water with a TDS level of less than about 600 mg/l as good [4]. At TDS levels greater than about 1000 mg/l, drinking-water

becomes significantly unpalatable. According to the Iranian national standard for drinking water (1053), desired limit and permissible limit for TDS is 1000 and 1500 mg/L, respectively [5]. No health-based guideline value for TDS has been proposed. TDS 1500 mg/L is almost considered equal to 2500 µs/cm electric conductivity (EC).

Salinity of water is considered as a function of precipitation, evaporation and geological structure, saltwater intrusion, land use, climate change and etc. [3]. There are three forms of salinity including primary salinity (also called natural salinity); secondary salinity (also called dry land salinity), and tertiary salinity (also called irrigation salinity). Dissolved salts are usually sodium and chloride ions, although there can also be many others such as potassium and bicarbonate ions. The aim of this study was to investigate the amount of salinity in the drinking water resources of the western margin of the Urmia (Ormiyeh) Lake in the northwest of Iran. This lake is one of the largest hypersaline lakes in the world with a total surface area between 4750 and 6100 km<sup>2</sup>. During recent years, the salinity of the lake has risen to more than 300 g/L due to drought and increased demands for agricultural water in the lake's basin [6]. Now many parts of the lake are dry.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

# Sampling and analysis

The study area is in West Azerbaijan Province (WAP) in the northwest of Iran. Samples were collected from rural drinking groundwater resources of five cities including Salmas, Urmia, Naghadeh, Mahabad and Miandoab. These cities are located in the northwest, west and southwest of Urmia lake. From a total of 121 samples, 13, 82, 17, 5, and 4 samples were collected from rural water resources of Salmas, Urmia, Naghadeh, Mahabad and Miandoab counties, respectively [7]. The samples were taken from 116 wells and 5 springs which constitute drinking water sources of 301 villages in the study area [7]. All samples were collected and analyzed based on the standard procedure of sampling, transportation, preservation and analysis. In this paper we have reported results of Electric conductivity (EC) and chloride of samples which were determined with EC meter and titration, respectively.

# Mapping

As mentioned in our published work all the data were entered into a spatial database and spatial variations of the results were developed using inverse distance weighting (IDW) method [8]. Arc GIS software (version 10.0) was also applied for developing maps. IDW interpolation assumes that each measured point has a local influence that diminishes with distance. Thus, points in the near neighborhood are given high weights, whereas points at a far distance are given small weights. Complete assessment of the energy balance of fuel cycle includes not only the energy content of biodiesel and energy is spent in the production, but also energy that is absorbed welcome by all the necessary process to reach the final product. The advantage of IDW is the efficiency and intuition, that's why IDW method is widely used in spatial interpolation of groundwater quality [8].

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Figure 1 shows the amount of EC by studied counties. The shape of the box plots indicates the abnormal distribution of electrical conductivity in some parts studied areas. According to the figure, in some of the water sources, EC is higher than the desired value of 850  $\mu$ s/cm (= TDS 600 mg/l by WHO). In total, 68.6% of the samples had an EC value of less than 1000  $\mu$ s/cm. The maximum EC is recorded at 3060  $\mu$ s/cm, which is more than 2500  $\mu$ s/cm recommended by the European Union. In other words, most water sources are brackish and in two cases the water sources are saline. The minimum EC was 410  $\mu$ s/cm and the average was 980± 495  $\mu$ s/cm. According to the permissible limits for classes of irrigation water, water with EC of 750-2,000  $\mu$ s/cm is considered as Class 3 which is permissible for irrigation. However, water with EC of 3000  $\mu$ s/cm is considered as Class 5 which is unsuitable for irrigation [1]. Regarding chloride as the main anion of salinity, in the most water sources the measured value is less than the maximum allowed level of 400 mg/l [5], but in three

sources this amount exceeds the maximum permitted level up to 950 mg/l, indicating the salinity of water sources (Figure 2).



Figure 1. Range of EC in groundwater resources of the study area



Figure 2. Range of chloride in groundwater resources of the study area

According to the Figure 3, distribution of electrical conductivity in analyzed water resources is not similar throughout the studied region. As the brackish water resources are more visible in the northern parts, middle part and in the southeast. It appears that the amount of TDS in water in the areas adjacent to Urmia Lake is higher than non-adjacent areas. In other words, the salinity of some water resources close to Urmia lake may be increased due to the salt water intrusion. Whereas, in water resources which are brackish or saline but away from the lake, salinity may arise from geological formation or other causes that need to be more investigated. It should be noticed that salinity can be vary during the year because of dilution due to the rain and high salinity is usually recorded in the summer and low salinity in the winter. As a general rule, salinity is relatively low during periods of high flow and vice-versa [9].



Figure 3. Spatial distribution of EC in the drinking groundwater resources of the study area

The phenomenon of salinization of groundwater resources is increasing in most parts of the country due to over-impressions, incorrect irrigation practices, as well as naturally processes due to saline geology [10, 11]. Consequently, high EC is observed in the most aquifers and for example, in aquifers which EC was previously below 1000  $\mu$ s/cm now it reaches at least 3000  $\mu$ s/cm and in some rivers, from 800  $\mu$ s/cm has increased to more than 5000  $\mu$ s/cm [12]. Such this water is not only suitable for drinking purposes, but also for agriculture irrigation. The use of brackish or saline water sources in agriculture will increase the risk of salinity hazard and sodium hazard, and eventually the salinization of agricultural lands [1]. The salinization of agricultural land soils will subsequently increase TDS of irrigation drainages and runoffs which ultimately, salinity of water resources will double. When consider the cost of desalinization of brackish and saline water for drinking purposes using known methods such as RO[13], the cost of occurred damage of water salinization are quite obvious.

To solve the problem, as the first step, the water managers should accept the phenomenon of salinization and water crisis [14] of the country, and know about the damage caused by this phenomenon and its cost value. Obviously, after this step and understanding the importance of the issue, we can establish the necessary policy to deal with the phenomenon of the water resources salinization. The following suggestions can be made for adopting suitable solutions to address the salinity of water resources:

- Identify the status, trend and zoning of TDS and salinity of the water resources along with soils [15]

- Sequence of different regions of the country in terms of identifying the factors creating and increasing the salinity of surface water and underground resources

- Large-scale policy to reform and change irrigation practices and agricultural land cultivation practices to reduce water resources salinity

- Policies to reduce evaporation from soil and water resources as one of the important factors of salinity

- Policies to reduce water withdrawal as an important factor in salinity

- Policies to direct surface runoff and to prevent passage of lands with saline geological structures

- Policies to ban dumping and construction of reservoirs in areas with reserves, mines and salt domes and salt formations

- Policies for the implementation of saline water treatment projects

- Policies for the development of fresh water production technologies form saline water and the achievement of technical independence in order to produce reverse osmosis membranes as a growing and accepted method in the world.

# CONCLUSION

According to present study, in a significant number of investigated water resources, EC is more than desired limit. Approximately more than 30% of the water resources are brackish or saline. Increasing TDS in some sources can be due to intrusion of saline water from Urmia Lake and in distant areas of the lake may be caused by saline geology or the impact of agriculture activities. In total, considering the quality of water in different areas, water resources in Iran are becoming salty. This issue should be addressed as a serious concern. Water managers in the country needs to have the appropriate policy to deal with the salinity of water resources. It is recommended to study the trend of salinity of the all plains and aquifers throughout the country.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Fipps, Guy, Irrigation water quality standards and salinity management strategies. Available electronically from http://hdl.handle.net/1969.1/87829, 2003.
- [2] EPA South Australia, Salinity, https://www.epa.sa.gov.au/environmental\_info/water\_quality/threats/salinity
- [3] Ranbir, Chhabra., Soil salinity and water quality. Taylor and Francis, 1996.
- [4] World Health Organization. Guidline for drinking water, 5th Edition, Geneva, 2017.
- [5] Iranian National Standard Inistitute. Drinking water physical and chemical charachteristics, 5<sup>th</sup> edition, 2010.
- [6] Eimanifar, A., Mohebbi, F., Urmia Lake (Northwest Iran): a brief review, Saline Systems, 3:5, 2007.
- [7] Shakerkhatibi, M., Mosaferi, M., Assessment of drinking water quality in villages adjacent to Urmia Lake, Final Report. Rural Water and Wastewater Company of West Azerbaijan Province, (in Persian), 2017.
- [8] Mosaferi, M., Pourakbar, M., Shakerkhatibi M., et al., Quality modeling of drinking groundwater ng GIS in rural communities, northwest of Iran, J Environ Health Sci Eng. 2014.
- [9] S.B.Basavaraddi1, Heena Kousar2, E.T. Puttaiah 3. Seasonal variation of ground water quality and its suitability for drinking in And around Tiptur Town, Tumkur District, Karnataka, India: a WQI approach. IJCER, Vol. 2 (2), pp. 562-567, 2012.
- [10] Jalali, M. Salinization of groundwater in arid and semi-arid zones: an example from Tajarak, western Iran, Environ Geol 52: 1133. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00254-006-0551-3, 2007.
- [11] Masoudi, M., Patwardhan, A. M., Gore, S.D., A new methodology for producing of risk maps of soil salinity, Case study: Payab Basin, Iran J. Appl. Sci. Environ. Mgt. Vol.10 (3) pp.9–13, 2006.
- [12] Personal information
- [13] Yousefi, Z., Motallebi, R., Takdastan, A., Water desalination by membrane technology (RO) in southern Iran (Jask city), Environmental Health Engineering and Management Journal, Vol. 1(1), pp. 13–18, 2014.
- [14] Foltz, R.C. Iran's water crisis: cultural, political, and ethical dimensions, Journal of Agricultural and Environmental Ethics 15: 357. 2002.
- [15] Moameni, A., Geographical distribution and salinity levels of soil resources of Iran, Iranian Journal of Soil Research (formerly soil and water sciences), Vol. 24(3), pp. 203-215, 2011.

# PHOTOCATALYTIC DEGRADATION OF DIAZINON FROM AQUEOUS SOLUTIONS USING TiO<sub>2</sub>/ZnO NANOCOMPOSITE

Zahra Darbandi<sup>1</sup>, M.A Zazouli<sup>2</sup>, Mohammad Shokrzadeh<sup>3</sup>, Noureddin Mousavinasab<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Environmental Health Engineering, Faculty of Health, Student Research Committee, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran
<sup>2</sup>Department of Environmental Health Engineering, Health Sciences Research Center, Faculty of Health, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran
<sup>3</sup>Department of Toxicology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran.

<sup>4</sup>Department of Biostatics, Faculty of Health, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran

e-mail: mzazouli@mazums.ac.ir; zazoli49@yahoo.com

Abstract: Diazinon is an organophosphate pesticides widely used against agricultural pests and vectors. Diazinon resists to biodegradation so there is major environmental concern. The aim of present research was to study the degradation of diazinon using  $TiO_2/ZnO$  nanocomposite in the presence of UVC radiation.

This work is a laboratory-experimental study. The characterization of nanoparticles was determined through TEM pattern. The number of samples were determined by the Taguchi statistical method. The samples with definite concentration of diazinon and nanoparticles in different operational conditions were exposed to UVC radiation, individually. Diazinon concentration was measured through HPLC.

The results showed that the removal of diazinon increases with increasing reaction time however the removal efficiency decreases with increasing the nanoparticles dose or Diazinon concentration. The highest removal efficiency rate was 98%. The combination of catalysts is a new method for the removal of diazinon. It is concluded that the TiO<sub>2</sub>/ZnO nanocomposite is an effectiveness nanocomposite on diazinon degradation. **Key words:** Diazinon, photocatalystic degradation, water treatment, TiO<sub>2</sub>/ZnO nanocomposite

### INTRODUCTION

Photocatalytic degradation of organic pollutants with some semiconductors, has been attracted attention in the past decades. ZnO and TiO<sub>2</sub> are two Semiconductor which are most used among other semiconductor because of increased lifetime of charge carriers, more efficient charge separation and enhanced efficiency of the interfacial charge transfer to adsorbed substrates. In recent years, the combination of two semiconductors together is a new approach towards achieving a more efficient to remove contaminations [1,4]. The presence of the UV is required for a photo catalytic reaction. When the UV is absorbed in the semiconductor surface, due to excitation of electrons in the volcanic band (VB) and their movement towards conduction band (CB). Then some series of redox reactions accrue on semiconductor surface [5]. The wide band in these two semiconductors has been limited because it only absorbs 3 - 5 % of the UV wavelength range [6]. The rapid recombination of electron-hole pairs together is another limitation of this semiconductor. Because the lack of electron donors or acceptors leads to loss of energy and reduced photocatalyst performance [7]. In the zno-tio2 system, the electron transfer from conduction band (CB) to the valence band (VB). This transfer from conduction band (CB) to the valence band (VB) surpasses the energy of the band of gaps when the photon irradiation. Electron transfer from ZnO to TiO2 due to their potential difference but electron transfer from ZnO to TiO2 occur under UV radiation [8]. This process begins when the composite absorbs photons and having energy equal to or greater than the band gap of the composite. when band gap excitation, highly reactive holes (h<sup>+</sup>) and electrons (e<sup>-</sup>) are generated, these two go on to generate highly oxidizing hydroxyl radical (OH%) and reductive superoxide  $(O^{-2})[9,10]$ . In general, nanoparticles and nanocomposites applying in vast range. Along of the high oxidative potential of hydroxyl radicals, many organic compounds, can be decomposed [11, 12, 13]. Hydroxyl radicals plays a major role in decomposing pollutants and mineralization to CO<sub>2</sub>. However, radical hydroxyl production is heavily dependent on the surface properties of the catalyst [14]. To increase properties like large specific surface area and proper pore size distribution, doping has been discovered. N-doped done by given amount of nitrogen into carbon via a post treatment process, such as treat with ammonia, urea, amine, etc [15]. Organophosphate insecticides by disrupting acetylcholine enzyme can affect the nervous system of humans. Diazinon is the most insecticide that detected in surface waters, rice fields and fish in Iran. The conventional water treatment process is inefficient in removing pollutants, including diazinon. [16, 17, 18]. The main purpose of this study removal of diazinon by ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> composite followed by n-doping by means of ammonia treatment with various NH3 mass fractions in different situation like various pH, diazinon concentration, irradiation time and nanocomposite dosage.

## MATERIAL AND METHODS

Sol-gel is a wet-chemical technique and one of the most widely used means of catalysts preparation. In this study, sol–gel process was used for catalyst synthesis. This method is mainly used to produce catalyst powders or thin films [19]. Tetra butyl titanate (TBT, Aldrich, 99.99%) applying for prepare transparent  $TiO_2$  sol at room temperature. 5 mL TBT was dissolved in 20 mL ethanol and stirred for 30 Minutes To get a precursor solution. A mixture of 0.26 mL distilled water, 3.4 mL glacial acetic acid, and 5 mL ethanol, Drop of drop is added into the precursor solution under a strong stirring. After that, the solution was incessantly stirred for 1 hr to achieve a transparent yellow  $TiO_2$  sol.

Zinc acetate (Aldrich, 99.99%) as a precursor to provide ZnO sol. Firstly 3.29 g zinc acetate was dissolved in 20 mL ethanol and stirred for 5 Minutes at 50 °C in water bath for make a precursor solution. A mixture of 0.26 mL distilled water, 1.58 mL diethanolamine, and 5 mL ethanol, dropped into the precursor solution drop per second under a strong stirring. After that, the solution was continuously stirred for 2 h to achieve a transparent ZnO sol.

For provide ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> composite, the prepared ZnO sol was then directly merge into the TiO<sub>2</sub> sol at an atomic molar ratio of Ti to Zn of 3/1 as gr. The composite sol was remained at room temperature and then dried at 80 °C for 1 day in a muffle. After that, the gel was pulverized and soaked in ammonia with NH<sub>3</sub> mass fractions 7% for 24 h at room temperature then, thermal calcinations for 2 h at temperatures 700 °C in air [20].

The prepared TiO<sub>2</sub>/ZnO composite powder was characterized in detail by transmission electron microscopy (TEM, JEM-2100, JEOL, Japan) and Brunauer- Emmett-Teller (BET) (XRD, XPERT-PRO).

To determine the synthetic composite performance, removal of diazinon was investigated. In this process used the reactor with a volume of 2 liters. A UVC 6.5 W low-pressure mercury lamp (OSRAM-HSN Co.) emitting radiation mainly at 254 nm used as irradiation source. The concentration of diazinon was used in this study 15, 30, 50 and 100 mg/L. pH adjusted with NaOH and HCL In range 3, 5, 7 and 9. The amount of nanoparticle consumed 0.2, 0.5, 1 and 2 gr/L and Reaction time was 2, 5, 15 and 30 minutes. Fig1, showed the reactor schematic that used in this research.

The diazinon concentration was measured using a Knauer HPLC (C18 ODS reverse phase column;  $250 \times 4.6 \times 5$ ) with a UV-PDA detector at a wavelength of 247.5 nm. The mobile phase was a mixture of acetonitrile and water with a volumetric ratio of 75/25 and an injection flow rate of 1 mL/min. Samples before injection in HPLC, Centrifuge at 4000 rpm For 2 min.





1. Reactor door, 2. Quartz Protector 3. Water Injection Vapor 4.UVC Lamp 5. Glass 6.Blue Fluid 7.Water Exhaust Vent 8. Magnetic Mixer 9. Flow Connector Wire 10. Transmission Lamp 11. Magnet

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

In this section, important cases that should be addressed include (1) Characteristics of synthesized catalyst, (2) the effect of pH, (3) the effect of diazinon concentration, (4) The effect of irradiation time, and (5) The effect of nanocomposite dosage.

## Characteristics of synthesized catalyst

Fig. 2 illustrates TEM images of synthesized ZnO–TiO<sub>2</sub> powder samples with molar ratio 3:1. The small amount of agglomerations can be seen in the micrographs. TEM images indicate that the average crystallite size of synthesized material is in nanometer range [39]. The specific surface area of ZnO–TiO<sub>2</sub> composite is usually calculated by the multi-point Brunauer- Emmett-Teller (BET) model and the correlation of isotherms and hysteresis loops to the pore-size distribution curves can be unveiled through Barrett-Joyner-Halenda (BJH) model[40]. The TEM image of the composite obviously proves the spherical particles of the composite and its average particle size of 12.5-25 nm. Like Tian achieved it [20].

The Brunauer Emmett Teller (BET) surface area was measured by nitrogen adsorption in a Micromeritics ASAP 2020 Accelerated Surface Area and Porosimetry System, USA. The BET method is considered to be the most useful method to measure the surface area, and is based on the theoretical model of a monolayer formation in the physical adsorption of gas molecules. All surface properties, such as surface area and pore volume of N<sub>2</sub> doped ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> samples are given in Table1 and compared with their corresponding values of the pure ZnO and TiO<sub>2</sub> samples. It is noticeable that with increased concentrations doped with N<sub>2</sub>, the volume of adsorbed gas increased and the hysteresis loops became broader under a range of relative. These results are attributed to the increased surface area with increased ion concentration. From Table 5 it can be observed that for all concentrations of N<sub>2</sub> doped ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub>, the surface areas are higher compared to those of pure ZnO and TiO<sub>2</sub>. This result confirms that the doping process enhances the surface area of ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub>, even at low concentrations [41].



Figure 2.TEM Image of nanocomposite

<b>Tuble 1.</b> The DET experimental range and then levels
--

Runs	У1	y <sub>2</sub>
1	166.66	1.05
2	144.25	1.02
3	131.56	0.13

# The effect of pH

The influence of water pH (3, 5.7, 9) on the performance of ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub>/UVC processes for the degradation of diazinon (15 mg/L) in distilled water was examined. pH has an important role in the photocatalytic process of various pollutants. Because pH effects on the semiconductor surface charge, so affects the transmission of electrons and the photo redox process and its bond to the ionic form of the organic compound [21]. Fig. 3 shows that degradation efficiency was enhanced from 79 to 98. % by increasing the initial pH from 3 to 7 and then decreased to 79 at pH 9. One reason for the maximum degradation efficiency at neutral pH can be a photo corrosion of ZnO in acidic and basic solutions. The pHzpc of ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> was~6. The pHzpc of TiO<sub>2</sub> and ZnO is known are 6.5 and 9 respectively, from previous studies. The pKa value of diazinon is known as 2.6. Different photocatalytic activity at different solution pH can be explained by different electrostatic interaction between photocatalyst surface and diazinon. As the pKa value of diazinon is 2.6, it has negative charge above pH 2.6, whereas ZnO–TiO<sub>2</sub> composite is positively charged below pH 6. As expected, an optimal condition can be developed pH range between pKa diaiznon and pHzpc of ZnO-TiO2 at which the positively charged  $ZnO-TiO_2$  and negatively charged diazinon should readily attract each other. At high pH, both diazinon and ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> have negative charges. Therefore electrostatic repulsion between diazinon and ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> composite causes reduced adsorption of diazinon onto ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> composite and results in decreased photocatalytic removal efficiency. From this study, pH 7 was identified as an optimum condition for the removal of diazinon using  $ZnO-TiO_2$  composite [22]. These results are consistent with the results of previous studies [23,25]. The results of the Kruskal-Wallis test show that there is a significant difference in different pH. This means that pH can have a positive effect on removal rate (P<sub>value</sub> <0.001).



**Figure 3.** The effect of pH on the removal of diazinon by of ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub>/UVC process (Diazinon concentration=15mg/L; nanocomposite dosage=0.5 g/L; contact time=30min)

# The effect of diazinon concentration

The influence of the initial reactant concentration is a determining agent in the photocatalytic activity in pollutant degradation. The relation between the photocatalytic activity and initial concentration is affiliated with the adsorption of reactant on the photocatalyst surface and the screening effect due to reactant overloading. The photocatalytic activity of composite normally decreases as the initial reactant concentration increases [26]. By increasing the concentration of diazinon, more organics adsorption on the ZnO–TiO<sub>2</sub> nanocomposite surface, so there will be less active sites for adsorption of hydroxyl ions and this leads to a reduction in the production of hydroxyl radicals. In addition, with increasing concentrations Diazinon, the photon is broken down before it reaches the catalyst level, and the photon absorption by the catalyst is reduced and subsequently decomposition percentages are

reduced[27,28]. According to Fig 4, the maximum removal of diazinon occurred at a concentration was 15 mg /L, equivalent to 98%. It decreased with increasing concentration of diazinon and finally at a concentration of 100 mg /l was lowest. These results are consistent with previous studies [29, 32]. Kruskal-Wallis test results show that there is a significant difference in different concentrations, meaning that diazinon concentration can have a positive effect on removal rate ( $P_{value} < 0.001$ ). Also, the results of the mann-whitney test, which compare two to two variables, show a meaningful relationship between all two variables.



**Figure 4.** The effect of diazinon concentration on the removal of diazinon by of ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub>/UVC process (pH=7; nanocomposite dosage=0.5 g/L; contact time=30min)

# The effect of contact time

TiO<sub>2</sub> and ZnO are highly active photocatalysts under UV light irradiation since their photo generated electrons and holes are efficient oxidizing and reducing agents. They are two semiconductor with same band gap (3.2 and 3.3 eV) which needs excitation light to start to photocatalytic activity. In recent years, the Doping method has been considered to improve ZnO and TiO<sub>2</sub> photocatalytic activity. Doping of two photocatalysts is a method used for retarding the rapid charge recombination and enabling visible light absorption by creating defect states in the band gap [26]. The effect of photo irradiation time on the photocatalytic process were investigated at different times of 2, 5, 15 and 30. According Fig5, the maximum removal was observed at 98% for 30 min. Increasing the contact time leads to increasing efficiency. This is due to increase in the amount of hydroxyl radicals which is followed by the increase of electrons Holes occur in nanoparticles and lead to the further removal of diazinon [33]. In other study, it was demonstrated [34]. The results of the Kruskal-Wallis test show that there is a significant difference at different times in the sense that time can have a positive effect on the degree of removal (P<sub>value</sub> <0.001). Also, the results of mann-whitney test, which are two or two variables, show that time 2 with 5, 5 with 15 min is not significant but in other times it is significant.



**Figure 5.** The effect of contact time on the removal of diazinon by of ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub>/UVC process (pH=7; nanocomposite dosage=0.5 g/L; Diazinon concentration=15mg/L)

### The effect of nanocomposite dosage

Using the optimal nanocomposite dosage minimizes the cost and energy of the photocatalytic process. According to research results, with increasing photocatalyst dosage, the number of photos that absorbed on the photocatalyst surface increases. And subsequently increases the generation of electron-hole pairs and the number of hydroxyl radicals. Nonetheless, the amount of organic pollutants adsorbed on the photocatalyst surface increases, which contributes to higher degradation efficiency. In this study, effect of nanocomposite dosage investigated in different dosage 0.2, 0.5, 1 and 2g/L. With increasing nanoparticle concentration up to 0.5 g/L system efficiency decreases. The catalyst dosage does not significantly disturb the degeneration of diazinon.

According Fig 6, the photo degradation efficiency increased with an increase nanocomposite dosage up to 0.5 g/L and after that the increase in nanocomposite loading dosage not affect the degradation significantly. This observation can be explained in terms of availability of active sites on the catalyst surface and the penetration of UV light into the suspension. The total active surface area increases with increasing catalyst dosage. At the same time, due to an increase in the turbidity of the suspension, there is a decrease in UV light penetration as a result of increased scattering effect and hence the photo activated volume of suspension decreases. Further, at high catalyst loading, it is difficult to maintain the suspension homogenous due to particles agglomeration, which decreases the number of active sites [21, 23, 35, and 38]. The results of the Kruskal-Wallis test show that there is a significant difference in different doses, meaning that the dose of Nano-particles can have a positive effect on removal rate (P value <0.05). Also, the results of the mann-whitney test, which showed two to two variables, were statistically significant at doses of 0.2, 0.5, 0.15, 2, and 1, respectively.



**Figure 6.** The effect of nanocomposite dosage on the removal of diazinon by of ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub>/UVC process (pH=7; Diazinon concentration=15mg/L; contact time=30min)

# CONCLUSION

Nanocomposite was constructed using sol-gel method and properties confirmed by TEM and BET analysis. The highest degradation efficiency of 98% was shown by 0.50 g/L ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> by 30 min irradiation time. The enhancement of photocatalytic degradation of diazinon by ZnO-TiO<sub>2</sub> was attributed to the increase of separation of the photo-generated electrons and the photo-generated hole traps, producing more highly reactive • OH and •O2 radicals. Therefore, this simple route to produce higher-activity photocatalysts for environmental remediation of toxic compounds is shown to be cost effective and to apply particularly in industrial production in the future.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to express their thanks to the laboratory staff of the Department of Environmental Health Engineering, Faculty of Health and Health Sciences Research Center for their collaboration, and to the Research Deputy of Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences for the financial support of this study (Project No:2004).

# REFERENCES

- [1] Kwiatkowski, M., Chassagnon, R., Geoffroy, N., Herbst, F., Heintz, O., Bezverkhyy, I. et al., Enhancement of visible light photoelectrocatalytic activity of ZnO(core)/TiO2 (shell) composite by N-doping and decorating with Au 0 nanoparticles. Electrochimica Acta.2017.
- [2] Sapkal, R., Shinde, S., Waghmode, T., Govindwar, S., Rajpure, K., Bhosale, C., Photocorrosion inhibition and photo activity enhancement with tailored zinc oxide thin films. Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology B: Biology. 2012; 110:15-21.
- [3] Wang, C., Wang, X., Xu B-Q, Zhao, J., Mai, B., Peng, Pa. et al., Enhanced photocatalytic performance of nanosized coupled ZnO/SnO2 photocatalysts for methyl orange degradation. Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology A: Chemistry. 2004;168(1):47-52.
- [4] Ge, M., Guo, C., Zhu, X., Ma, L., Han, Z., Hu, W. et al., Photocatalytic degradation of methyl orange using ZnO/TiO2 composites. Frontiers of Environmental Science & Engineering in China. 2009;3(3):271-80.
- [5] Zhang, L., Jaroniec, M., Toward designing semiconductor-semiconductor heterojunctions for photocatalytic applications. Applied Surface Science. 2017.

- [6] Pouran, SR., Bayrami, A., Aziz, AA., Daud, WMAW., Shafeeyan, MS., Ultrasound and UV assisted Fenton treatment of recalcitrant wastewaters using transition metal-substituted-magnetite nanoparticles. Journal of Molecular Liquids. 2016;222:1076-84.
- [7] Wang, J., Mi, W., Tian, J., Dai, J., Wang, X., Liu, X., Effect of calcinations of TiO2/ZnO composite powder at high temperature on photodegradation of methyl orange. Composites Part B: Engineering. 2013;45(1):758-67.
- [8] Li, X., Wang, C., Xia, N., Jiang, M., Liu, R., Huang, J., et al., Novel ZnO-TiO2 nanocomposite arrays on Ti fabric for enhanced photocatalytic application. Journal of Molecular Structure. 2017;1148:347-55.
- [9] Tokode, O., Photocatalytic destruction of volatile organic compounds from the oil and gas industry. 2014.
- [10] Tokode, O., Prabhu, R., Lawton, LA., Robertson, PK., A photocatalytic impeller reactor for gas phase heterogeneous photocatalysis. Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering. 2017;5(4):3942-8.
- [11] Zazouli, MA., Dianati, TR., Safarpour, M., Nitrate removal from water by nano zero valent Iron in the presence and absence of ultraviolet light. J Mazandaran Univ Med Sci 2014; 24: 150-161. (Persian).
- [12] Zazouli, MA., Ahanjan, M., Kor, Y., Eslamifar, M., Hosseini, M., Yousefi, M., Water disinfection using Photocatalytic process with titanium dioxide Nanoparticles. J Mazandaran Univ Med Sci 2015; 25: 227-238. (Persian).
- [13] Bilińska, L., Gmurek, M., Ledakowicz, S., Textile wastewater treatment by AOPs for brine reuse. Process Safety and Environmental Protection. 2017;109:420-8.
- [14] Liu, G., Ji, J., Huang, H., Xie, R., Feng, Q., Shu, Y., et al., UV/H2O2:An efficient aqueous advanced oxidation process for VOCs removal. Chemical Engineering Journal. 2017;324:44-50.15.
- [15] Shu, Y., Maruyama, J., Iwasaki, S., Maruyama, S., Shen, Y., Uyama, H., Nitrogen-doped biomass/polymer composite porous carbons for high performance supercapacitor. Journal of Power Sources. 2017;364:374-82.
- [16] Moussavi, G., Hossaini, H., Jafari, SJ., Farokhi, M., Comparing the efficacy of UVC, UVC/ZnO and VUV processes for oxidation of organophosphate pesticides in water. Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology A: Chemistry. 2014;290:86-93.
- [17] Shokrzadeh, M., Karimi, M., Mohammadi, H., Diazinon Residues in Rutilus Frisii Kutum, Cyprinus Carpio, and Leaping Mullet in Central Coast of the Caspian Sea. Journal of Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences. 2016;25(134):183-92.
- [18] Ghassempour, A., Mohammadkhah, A., Najafi, F., Rajabzadeh, M., Monitoring of the pesticide diazinon in soil, stem and surface water of rice fields. Analytical sciences. 2002;18(7):779-83.
- [19] Bellardita, M., Addamo, M., Di Paola, A., Marcì, G., Palmisano, L., Cassar, L., et al., Photocatalytic activity of TiO 2/SiO 2 systems. Journal of hazardous materials. 2010;174(1):707-13.
- [20] Tian, J., Wang, J., Dai, J., Wang, X., Yin, Y., N-doped TiO2/ZnO composite powder and its photocatalytic performance for degradation of methyl orange. Surface and Coatings Technology. 2009;204(5):723-30.
- [21] Wu, R-J., Chen, C-C., Lu, C-S., Hsu, P-Y., Chen, M-H., Phorate degradation by TiO2 photocatalysis: Parameter and reaction pathway investigations. Desalination. 2010;250(3):869-75.
- [22] Jonidi-Jafari, A., Shirzad-Siboni, M., Yang, J-K., Naimi-Joubani, M., Farrokhi, M., Photocatalytic degradation of diazinon with illuminated ZnO–TiO2 composite. Journal of the Taiwan Institute of Chemical Engineers. 2015;50:100-7.
- [23] Daneshvar, N., Aber, S., Dorraji, MS., Khataee, A., Rasoulifard, M., Photocatalytic degradation of the insecticide diazinon in the presence of prepared nanocrystalline ZnO powders under irradiation of UV-C light. Separation and purification Technology. 2007;58(1)91-98.
- [24] Dehghani, M., Fadaei, A., Survey Efficiency of Ultraviolet and Zinc Oxide Process (UV/ZnO) for Removal of Diazinon Pesticide from Aqueous Solution. 2015.

- [25] Jonidi Jafari, A., Rezae Kalantari, R., Gholami, M., Esrafili, A., Photocatalytic removal of aniline from synthetic wastewater using ZnO nanoparticle under ultraviolet irradiation. Iranian Journal of Health and Environment. 2012;5(2):167-78.
- [26] Khaki, MRD., Shafeeyan, MS., Raman, AAA., Daud, WMAW., Application of doped photocatalysts for organic pollutant degradation-A review. Journal of Environmental Management. 2017;198:78-94.
- [27] Chakrabarti, S., Dutta, BK., Photocatalytic degradation of model textile dyes in wastewater using ZnO as semiconductor catalyst. Journal of hazardous materials. 2004;112(3):269-78.
- [28] Shankar, MV., Anandan, S., Venkatachalam, N., Arabindoo, B., Murugesan, V., Novel thin- film reactor for photocatalytic degradation of pesticides in an aqueous solution. Journal of chemical technology and biotechnology. 2004;79(11):1279-85.
- [29] Matouq, MA., Al-Anber, ZA., Tagawa, T., Aljbour, S., Al-Shannag, M., Degradation of dissolved diazinon pesticide in water using the high frequency of ultrasound wave. Ultrasonics sonochemistry. 2008;15(5):869-74.
- [30] Khodadadi, M., Samadi, M., Rahmani, A., Comparison Between the Efficiency of Advanced Oxidation Process and Coagulation for Removal Organophosphorus and Carbamat Pesticides. Iranian Journal of Health and Environment. 2011;4(3):277-88.
- [31] Mohammadi, Z., Sharifnia, S., Shavisi, Y., Photocatalytic degradation of aqueous ammonia by using TiO2. Materials Chemistry and Physics. 2016;184:110-7.
- [32] Subash, B., Krishnakumar, B., Swaminathan, M., Shanthi, M., Enhanced photocatalytic performance of WO3 loaded Ag–ZnO for Acid Black 1 degradation by UV-A light. Journal of Molecular Catalysis A: Chemical. 2013;366:54-63.
- [33] Jafari, SJ., Moussavi, G., Hossaini, H., Degradation and mineralization of diazinon pesticide in UVC and UVC/TiO2 process. Desalination and Water Treatment. 2016;57(8):3782-90.
- [34] Darbandi, Z., Zazouli, Ma., Shokrzadeh, M., Mousavinasab, N., Ehsan, R., Photocatalytic Degradation Of Diazinon Using Zno/Tio2 Nano-Photocatalysts. 2016.
- [35] Rezaei Kahkha, MR., Kaykhaii, M., Ebrahim Zadeh, GR., Journal of Zabol university of medical sciences and health services.2014;4(6) 127-133.
- [36] Modirshahla, N., Behnajady, MA., Jangi Oskui, MR., Investigation of the Efficiency of ZnO Photocatalyst in the Removal of p-Nitrophenol from Contaminated Water. Iranian Journal of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering (IJCCE). 2009;28(1):49-55.
- [37] Sharma, AK., Tiwari, RK., Gaur, MS., Nanophotocatalytic UV degradation system for organophosphorus pesticides in water samples and analysis by Kubista model. Arabian Journal of Chemistry. 2012.
- [38] Fenoll, J., Flores, P., Hellín, P., Martínez, CM., Navarro, S., Photodegradation of eight miscellaneous pesticides in drinking water after treatment with semiconductor materials under sunlight at pilot plant scale. Chemical engineering journal. 2012;204:54-64.
- [39] Pedhekar, R., Raghuwanshi, F., Kapse, V., Raisoni, G., Low Temperature H2S Gas Sensor Based on Fe2O3 Modified ZnO-TiO2 Thick Film. Int J Mater Sci Eng. 2015;3:219.
- [40] Ozer, LY., Garlisi, C., Oladipo, H., Pagliaro, M., Sharief, SA., Yusuf, A. et al., Inorganic Semiconductors—Graphene Composites in Photo (electro) catalysis: Synthetic Strategies, Interaction Mechanisms and Applications. Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology C: Photochemistry Reviews. 2017.
- [41] Ba-Abbad, MM., Takriff, MS., Benamor, A., Nasser, MS., Mahmoudi, E., Mohammad, AW., Synthesis and characterization of Sm3+-doped ZnO nanoparticles via a sol-gel method and their photocatalytic application. Journal of Sol-Gel Science and Technology. 2017:1-13.

# THE EFFECT OF A HIGH CONCENTRATION OF POLLUTANT ON METABOLIC ACTIVITY OF SELECTED FUNGI AND THEIR BIOREMEDIATION POTENTIAL

# Violeta Jakovljević<sup>1</sup>, Nataša Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Bojana Veljković<sup>1</sup>, Zana Dolićanin<sup>1</sup>, Miroslav Vrvić<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>State university of Novi Pazar, Department of Biomedical Science, Vuka Karadžića bb, 36300 Novi Pazar, Serbia

<sup>2</sup>University of Belgrade, Faculty of Chemistry, Department for Biochemistry, Studentski trg 12-16, 11 000 Belgrade, Serbia

e-mail: jakovljevicvioleta@gmail.com

**Abstract:** The effect of ethoxylated oleyl-cetyl alcohol at a high concentration (1%) on the growth and metabolism of *A. niger, F. oxysporum* and *T. roseum* was evaluated in the current study. The growth of tested fungi was investigated by monitoring the diameter of colonies on solid Czapek-Dox media during 8 days. *T. roseum* had the best response to a high concentration of pollutant and lowest level of growth inhibition. The metabolic activity of fungi was examined during their cultivation in liquid Czapek-Dox media with and without pollutant (control). The following physico-chemical and biochemical parameters were carried out: pH, quantity of free and total organic acids, proteolytic activity. The pH values of pollutant caused a stimulatory effect on amount of free organic acids of *A. niger* and *T. roseum*, and total organic acids of all tested fungi. Proteolytic activity of *T. roseum* and *F. oxysporum* was moderate inhibited whereas the enzyme activity of *A. niger* was strongly enhanced (239%) by applied pollutant. The obtained results indicate on potential application of tested fungi in mycoremediation of alcohol ethoxylated contaminated environments and biotechnology. **Key words:** colony diameter, fungi, organic acids, pH value, proteolytic activity

# INTRODUCTION

Fatty alcohol ethoxylates (FAEs) are an important group of nonionic surfactants. These chemicals are used in a wide range of personal care and cleaning products, due to they have been recognized as high volume chemicals in environment. The major disposal route of FAE is down-the-drain through sewage systems and municipal wastewater treatment plants (WWTP) into receiving surface waters. They are extensively biologically degraded by WWTP in excess of 95-99%, [1], [2]. However, even biodegradable surfactants can have a toxic effect upon the living beings if they are present in quantities above permitted. The investigation of wastes after primary biodegradation indicated considerable toxicity of the intermediate metabolites derived from FASs. Due to, it is necessary to applied different methods for reduce the level of these surfactants in environment. In purpose of the reduction of pollutants and environmental cleanup it has developed combinations of physical, chemical and biological methods, [3]. At present, bioremediation is considered as less expensive and eco-friendly alternative to physical and chemical technology for decontaminating sites which are contaminated with wide range of pollutants, [4]. Mycoremediation is an innovative biotechnology that uses living fungus for in situ and ex situ cleanup and management of contaminated sites, [5]. Filamentous fungi have ability to grow on wide spectrum of substrates by secreting extracellular hydrolytic enzymes, even capable of growing under ambient environment. Furthermore, due to the low substrate specificity of their degradative enzyme machinery, fungi are able to perform the breakdown of a wide range of organic and xenobiotic pollutants: polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, petroleum hydrocarbons, chlorophenols, polychlorinated biphenyls, dioxins and furans, herbicides, pesticides, nitroaromatic explosives, [6], [7]. These fungal properties are utilized in a variety of processes (biological control agent, biobleaching, bioremediation, waste treatment).

Among numerous micromycetes isolated from household wastewater, several species of fungi (*A. tenuis*, *P. verrucosum*, *F. oxysporum*, *etc.*,) have been identified according to their ability to grow and metabolize ethoxylated oleyl-cetyl alcohol at a wide concentration range, [8-10]. Isolation and identification of fungi from aquatic ecosystems that are resistant to the presence of high concentrations

of this pollutant on the one hand, and the effect of a pollutant on their metabolism on the other hand, are crucial parameters for application of fungi in mycoremediation. Thus, the current study was conceptualized in order to investigate the effect of mentioned pollutant at a very high concentration (1%) on the growth of selected fungi and changes of their metabolic activity. The obtained results should serve as a theoretical basis for practical application of tested fungi in mycoremediation of environment.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

## Isolation and identification of fungi from wastewater

The fungi used in this study were isolated from the sample of wastewater river basin of Lepenica, Kragujevac (the place of wastewater flood, sewage). The sample of water was taken in a sterile container. The sample was transferred to the microbiology laboratory and was afterwards inoculated onto Petri plate's nutrient malt agar with streptomycin (in duplicates). The Petri plates were then incubated for 5–7 days at standard temperature  $28\pm2$  °C. Pure cultures were obtained by the method of exhausting on poor malt agar plates and potato dextrose agar (PDA) plates. Identification of the fungi was based primarily on the macroscopic and microscopic morphology and was carried out by Systematic keys at the Faculty of Biology, University of Belgrade, Serbia. The fungi selected as test organisms in this study were: *Aspergillus niger* van Tieghem (1867), *Fusarium oxysporium* Schldl. (1824) and *Trichotecium roseum* (Pers.) Link (1809). The fungi were maintained on PDA plates, stored at  $4\pm0.5$  °C and subcultured monthly in sterile conditions.

# Preparation of spore inoculum

Spore suspensions were prepared according to procedure described in our previous work [10]. The concentration of spores in the suspension was evaluated by microscopic enumeration with a cell-counting hemocytometer, Neubauer chamber (Lonza Cologne AG, Germany) and adjusted to  $5.0 \cdot 10^6$  spores/mL.

# Cultivation of fungi on solid and liquid media and culture condition

The Czapek Dox's liquid media (100 mL) were prepared in 250 ml Erlenmeyer flask, according to the following procedure (g/L): NaNO<sub>3</sub> – 3.0, K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> – 1.0, MgSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O – 0.25, FeSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O – 0.01, sucrose – 30.0 (control – C). The same medium was supplemented with 1% EOCA (Henkel, Serbia) (medium EOCA). The solid media was prepared identical, with addition of 20 g agar-agar. The both type of prepared media were autoclaved at 121 °C for 20 min (autoclave pressure, 0.14 MPa). After cooling to 45°C, culture media with agar-agar were dispensed into sterile Petri dishes for solidification. The tested fungi were inoculated at the center of the agar plates. The plates were incubated at room temperature over 8 days, in order to examine the exponential growth of fungi. The liquid media were cooling to room temperature. Then, 1 mL spore suspension of each fungus was inoculated in Erlenmeyer flasks with liquid media and they were placed on an orbital shaker (Kinetorm, Ljubljana). All Erlenmeyer flasks with liquid media were incubated at room temperature, under alternate light and dark for 8 days. Sampling has begun at 4<sup>th</sup> day and repeated daily until the end of experiment. All experiments were conducted in triplicate.

# **Determination of colony diameters**

The fungal biomass DW produced in C and EOCA media was determined gravimetrically according to standard procedure, [8]. The obtained results were expressed in g/L of submerged culture.

# Measurement of pH value

A pH value of the fermentation broth was measured by a pH meter (type MA-5705, the product "Iskra", Kranj) during fungal growth from  $4^{th}$  day to  $8^{th}$  day.
#### Determination of concentrations of total (TOA) and free organic acids (FOA)

The concentration of free and total organic acids (FOA and TOA) was determined by ion exchange chromatography according to method by Bullen *et al.*, [11], as described in greater detail in our previous work, [10]. The results are presented as percentages (%).

#### Assay of alkaline protease activity (EC 3.4.21-24)

The assay of alkaline protease was carried out by Anson's method, [12]. Reaction mixture, which contained 5 mL of casein and 1 mL fermentation broth, was incubated at 37 °C for 30 min. The reaction was stopped by adding 1 mL of 5% trichloroacetic acid (TCA). The mixture was centrifuged at 4.000 rpm/min and then 5 mL of 6% Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub> and 1 ml diluted Folin–Ciocalteu's phenol reagent were added to supernatant. The solution was kept at room temperature for 30 min and absorbance was read at 660 nm using tyrosine standard. One unite of alkaline protease activity was defined as the amount of enzyme capable of producing  $1\mu g$  of tyrosine from casein in a minute under assay condition.

#### **Statistical analysis**

The results were expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation of data obtained from three independent measurements. The database was analyzed using the Software Package for Social Science for Windows 14.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### The capacity of fungi to growth on solid media

For testing of fungal growth, the fungi were grown previously on solid media with (EOCA) and without pollutant (C) over a period of 8 days. The colonies diameters (CD) were measured daily and growth curves were constructed (Figure 1).



Figure 1. The colonies diameter of fungi during their 8-days growth on solid medium with pollutant (EOCA 1%) and without it (C-control)

As the Figure shows, fungi had different growth rate depending from the type of medium, fungi species and growth phase. On C medium, the growth rate of *A. niger* and *F. oxysporum* was very similar and almost identical during whole cultivation time, with the highest rate noted between  $7^{\text{th}}$  and  $8^{\text{th}}$  day. However, *T. roseum* had significantly lower growth rate (about 3-fold) compared to mentioned

fungi. The differences in growth of colony among tested fungi could be explained by their morphophysiological characteristics that affect different response for the adoption and nutrient transport, [13]. The growth of fungi on solid medium with addition of pollutant (EOCA 1%) was significantly or considerable inhibited compared to control. The most tolerant species to a high concentration of pollutant was *T. roseum*, considering its CD was about 1.4-fold lower compared to control. In contrast, *F. oxysporum* and *A. niger* expressed very low tolerance to EOCA 1%, since its CD were about 4.2fold and 2.4-fold lower compared to control. The obtained results are in line with results of our previous study, [10]. Generally, the impact of surfactants on the growth and metabolism of fungi is very complex. It could be explained by the interaction of the surfactant with functional groups in fungal membranes, influence on rheological properties and pH value of medium, oxygen uptake, and on active centers of the key enzymes of fungal metabolism.

#### The changes in pH values of liquid media

The pH value is significant parameter of microbial growth and biodegradation efficiency. It strongly influences many enzymatic processes and transport of various components across the cell membranes, which in turn support the cell growth and product production, [14]. The changes in pH value of fermentation broths of fungi in C and EOCA media from  $4^{th}$  to  $8^{th}$  day were evaluated in this study and results are presented in Figure 2. After four days of inoculation, the pH value of C fermentation broth of fungi was in alkaline range. The highest pH value (7.25) was measured in C medium of *T. roseum* followed by *F. oxysporum* (6.75) and *A. niger* (6.25). Afterwards, pH values of C media were decreased to different intensity, depending on the fungal species. The most significant decrease in the pH value was observed in C medium of *A. niger* from  $4^{th}$  to  $6^{th}$  day followed by in medium of *F. oxysporum* from  $4^{th}$  to  $5^{th}$  day. In C medium of *T. roseum*, the minor changes in the pH value were observed during whole cultivation time.



**Figure 2.** The changes in pH value of fungi in liquid media with pollutant (EOCA 1%) and without it (C-control)

The addition of pollutant in growth medium influenced the change the initial pH value according to alkaline condition. As result, the pH values of EOCA media were higher compared to C media, especially in early phase of fungal growth. From inoculation until 5<sup>th</sup> day, the pH values of EOCA media of *A. niger* and *F. oxysporum* were considerable decreased. Among tested fungi, the highest decrease in the pH value was observed in EOCA medium of *A. niger*. It was expected since the fungus has ability to secrete strong organic acids as response to alkaline condition. It is important to note that the pH value of *T. roseum* in EOCA medium was very uniform and stable throughout the whole cultivation time and almost similar to pH values measured in C medium. These results indicate that tested fungi have different mechanism regulation of external pH, which depends from numerous

factors (pH value, chemical composition of medium, fungal morphology, *etc.*). This observation is in line with our previous studies, [10], [13].

#### The production of free and total organic acids in media

Organic acids production by filamentous fungi has attracted considerable attention for their role in natural ecology and their potential industrial applications. Concerning their direct interaction with the environment, organic acids participate in metal detoxification by metal complexion and oxalic acid plays a major role in biomass degradation, [15]. In light of aforementioned, the current study investigated the capacity of tested fungi to excrete the organic acids in presence of EOCA.

The tested fungi excreted variable amounts of organic acids in the liquid media, depending on medium composition, culture age and type of fungi (Figure 3). The quantity of FOA produced in C media of fungi was insignificantly (*A. niger*) or significantly higher (*F. oxysporum* and *T. roseum*) at 8<sup>th</sup> day compared to 4<sup>th</sup> day. The maximal amount of FOA produced by fungi in this medium was: 1.00% (*F. oxysporum*), 0.83% (*T. roseum*) and 0.43% (*A. niger*). In EOCA medium, amount of excreted FOA by *A. niger* and *T. roseum* was significantly higher compared to C medium. The opposite effect was observed in EOCA medium of *F. oxysporum*; the amount of excreted FOA was lower compared to control On the other words, the addition of EOCA in medium caused a stimulatory effect on amount of FOA produced by *A. niger* (3.4-fold) and *T. roseum* (1.41-fold) but inhibitory effect on amount of FOA of *F. oxysporum* (1.56-fold).



Figure 3. Amount of free organic acids (%) excreted by fungi in growth media with pollutant (EOCA 1%) and without it (C-control)

The amount of TOA measured in C medium of *F. oxysporum* and *T. roseum* was significantly lower or, as in the case of *A. niger*, significantly higher at 8<sup>th</sup> day compared to 4<sup>th</sup> day. As Figure 4 shows, the maximal values of TOA measured in C medium were: 3.04% (*F. oxysporum*), 2.33% (*T. roseum*) and 1.95% (*A. niger*). The addition of EOCA in medium stimulated excretion the higher amount of TOA by all tested fungi compared to control. The highest amount of TOA was measured in EOCA medium of *T. roseum* (6.67%) followed by *F. oxysporum* (6.00%) and *A. niger* (4.00%). The obtained results are is in line with our previous studies, [8], [10], [13] which revealed stimulatory effect of tested pollutant at a concentration of 0.1-1% on quantity of TOA produced by different fungi. Therefore, regardless of the applied concentration, the presence of pollutants in fungal growth medium stimulated the production of TOA in such way that higher concentration of pollutants caused higher amount of TOA. VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia



Figure 4. Amount of total organic acids (%) excreted by fungi in growth media with pollutant (EOCA 1%) and without it (C-control)

#### Proteolytic activity of fungi in growth media

Until now, many fungal species have recognized according to their ability to produce extracellular protease. The production and stability of those enzymes in presence of pollutants such as EOCA make them very useful in different industrial products and processes such as detergent, food, pharmaceuticals, tannery, waste treatments, *etc*.

The current study evaluated proteolytic activity of tested fungi during their growth in liquid media with EOCA at a concentration of 1% and results are compared to C media. As Figure 5 shows, enzyme activity of *T. roseum* in C medium had tendency to increase from 4<sup>th</sup> to 8<sup>th</sup> day, when the maximal value (3.00  $\mu$ g/mL) was observed. On the other hand, proteolytic activity of *A. niger* and *F. oxysporum* in same medium was significantly lower with maximal values observed at 6<sup>th</sup> (0.40  $\mu$ g/mL) and 7<sup>th</sup> (0.42  $\mu$ g/mL) day respectively. The addition of EOCA at a concentration of 1% in growth media had moderate inhibitory effect on enzyme activity of *T. roseum* and *F. oxysporum* but strong stimulatory effect on enzyme activity of *A. niger*. Precisely, proteolytic activity of *T. roseum* and *F. oxysporum* was inhibited for 26.67% and 25.78% respectively, whereas the enzyme activity of *A. niger* was strongly enhanced (239%) by applied pollutant. An overview of literature provides the contradictory data related to the impact of nonionic surfactants on proteolytic activity of microorganisms.



Figure 5. Alkaline protease activity of fungi in liquid media with pollutant (EOCA 1%) and without it (C-control)

According to Evans and Abdullahi, [16], surfactants may have improved the permeability of the cell membrane through disruption of lipid bilayer thereby increasing the uptake of nutrient into the organism and the secretion of enzyme into the culture medium. Nonionic surfactants type of ethylene oxides, bind to active site of enzymes through hydrogen bonds in order to enhance conformation flexibility, [17]. Zeng *et al.*, [18] revealed that incorporation of Tween-80 into fermentation medium have shown to enhance production and secretion of protease. On the other hand, our previous study, [13] showed a partial (*A. tenuis*) or complete inhibition (*P. verrucosum*) of proteolytic activity by EOCA 1%. Generally, the differences in the proteolytic activity of fungi in medium with the pollutant could be conditioned by the morpho-physiological differences among fungi, the type and concentration of pollutants, experimental conditions, *etc.* Overall, the current results suggest that protease produced by tested fungi, especially *A. niger* protease, could be commercially exploited in biotechnological bioprocesses, particularly those involving the synthesis of laundry detergent formulation, and beyond, in bioremediation processes.

# CONCLUSION

Based on the presented results the following conclusions can be underlined. The tested fungi, especially *T. roseum* tolerate EOCA at a high concentration (1%), which indicates its potential use in the treatment of environment with a high volume of the pollutant. Further, EOCA had influenced on the increase in amount of TOA of all tested fungi. This finding points to the potential application of fungi in the production of organic acids for the purpose of detoxifying of environment. The alkaline protease activity of *A. niger* was strongly enhanced (239%) whereas the enzyme of *T. roseum* and *F. oxysporum* retained a significant percentage activities (73.33% and 74.22% respectively) in 1% EOCA. Overall, obtained results clearly indicate that tested fungi could be very useful for detergent industry and bioremediation processes.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Ali, T.A., Wainwright, A.M., Growth of *Phanerochaete chrysosporium* in soil and its ability to degrade the fungicide benomyl, Bioresource Technology, Vol. 49, pp. 197-201, 1994.
- [2] Jeon, C.O., Madsen, E.L., *In situ* microbial metabolism of aromatic-hydrocarbon environmental pollutants, Current Opinion Biotechnology, Vol. 24, pp. 1–8, 2012.
- [3] Araujo, R., Casal, M., Cavaco-Paulo, A., Application of enzymes for textile fibers processing, Biocatalysis and Biotransformation, Vol. 26, pp. 332-349, 2008.
- [4] Bhatnagar, S., Kumari, R., Bioremediation: A Sustainable Tool for Environmental Management A Review, Annual Review & Research in Biology, Vol. 3, pp. 974-993, 2013.
- [5] Ramachandran, R., Gnanadoss, J.J., Mycoremediation for the treatment of dye containing effluents, International Journal of Computing Algorithm, Vol. 2, pp. 286–293, 2013.
- [6] Juhasz, A.L., Naidu, R., Bioremediation of high molecular weight polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review of the microbial degradation of benzo[*a*]pyrene, International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation, Vol. 45, pp. 57–88, 2000.
- [7] Rabinovich, M.L., Bolobova, A.V., Vasilchenko, L.G., Decomposition of natural aromatic structures and xenobiotics by fungi, Applied Biochemistry and Microbiology, Vol. 40, pp. 5– -23, 2004.
- [8] Stojanovic, J., Jakovljevic, V., Matovic, I., Mijuškovic, Z., Nedeljkovic, T., The influence of detergent, sodium tripolyphosphates and ethoxyled oleyl-cetyl alcohol on metabolism of the fungi *Penicillium verrucosum* Peyronel, Acta Veterinaria Belgrade, Vol. 60, pp. 67–77, 2010.
- [9] Stojanović, J., Jakovljević, V., Matović, I., Gajović, O., Mijušković, Z., Nedeljković, T., Influence of detergent on metabolic activity of fungi *Aspergillus niger*, Natural Science, Vol. 3, pp. 466–470, 2011.
- [10] Jakovljević ,V., Metabolic activity of *Aspergillus niger* and *Fusarium lateritium* induced by ethoxylated oleyl-cetyl alcohol and their bioremediation and biotechnological potential, Applied Biochemistry and Microbiology, Vol. 52, pp. 406-412, 2016.
- [11] Bulen, W.A., Varner, J.E., Burrell, R.C., Separation of Organic Acids from Plant Tissues, Analytical Chemistry, Vol. 24, pp. 187-190, 1952.

- [12] Anson, M.L., The estimation of pepsin, trypsin, papain, and cathepsin with hemoglobin, Journal of General Physiology, Vol. 22, pp. 79–89, 1938.
- [13] Jakovljević ,V., Vrvić, M., The effect of ethoxylated oleyl-cetyl alcohol on metabolism of some fungi and their potential application in mycoremediation, Hemijska Industrija, Vol. 70, pp. 277-286, 2016.
- [14] Akcan, N., Uyar, F., Production of extracellular alkaline protease from *Bacillus subtilis* RSKK96 with solid state fermentation, Eurasian Journal of Biosciences, Vol. 5, pp. 64-72, 2011.
- [15] Liaud, N., Giniés, C., Navarro, D., Fabre, N., Crapart, S., Herpoël-Gimbert, I., Levasseur, A., Raouche, S., Sigoillot, J.-C., Exploring fungal biodiversity: organic acid production by 66 strains of filamentous fungi, Fungal Biology and Biotechnology, Vol. 1, pp. 1-10, 2014.
- [16] Evans, E.C., Abdullahi, A., Effect of surfactant inclusions on the yield and characteristics of protease from *Bacillus subtilis*, Proceeding of Romanian Academy Series B, Vol. 2, pp. 108– -112, 2012.
- [17] Grbavčić, S.Ž., Bezbradica, D.I., Karadžić, I.M., Knežević-Jugović, Z.D., Lipases and proteases produced by indigenous *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* strain as potential detergent additives, Hemijska Industrija, Vol. 63, pp. 331–335, 2009.
- [18] Zeng, G.-M., Shi, J.-G., Yuan, X.-Z., Liu, J., Zhang, Z.-B., Huang, G.-H., Li, J.-B., Xi, B.-D., Liu, H.-L., Effects of Tween 80 and rhamnolipid on the extracellular enzymes of *Penicillium simplicissimum* isolated from compost, Enzyme and Microbial Technology, Vol. 39, pp. 1451–1456, 2006.

# ANALYZING THE QUALITY ASPECTS OF THE EEW MANAGEMENT IMPROVEMENT PROCESS

#### Mihalj Bakator<sup>1</sup>, Dejan Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Sanja Stanisavljev<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: mihalj.bakator@uns.ac.rs

**Abstract:** The problem of electrical and electronic waste (EEW) management is present in developing countries as well as in developed countries. Inadequate EEW management leads to exposure of hazardous materials into the environment. In this paper a theoretical EEW management model is developed. Additionally, the use of quality practices and quality management systems for EEW management improvement is addressed. For every element of the developed model, an appropriate quality practice is suggested. The proposed quality practices are generic in nature in order to provide a broad framework for future research on specific EEW management system segments. In sum, the paper provides a solid basis for future research in the domain of quality practices and EEW management.

Key words: EEW, quality practices, improvement, EEW management model

#### INTRODUCTION

The problem of electrical and electronic waste (further referred to as EEW in the article) is a growing problem in developed countries, and in developing countries as well [1]. The management of EEW and the recycling process of EEW is complex. It includes various processing steps such as shape separation, magnetic separation, electrostatic separation and others [2]. EEW often contains hazardous materials, thus their management often faces several challenges. These may include issues in the separation process, sorting process and classification process. Therefore, recycling, as the main part of EEW management, has to be conducted in accordance with defined legislations. It was noted that EEW recycling includes three major steps. These are disassembly, upgrading and refining [2]. A large set of legislations provide guidelines for a safe handling of EEW. However, the EEW management processes can and should be improved. This is conducted through various registered companies (manufacturers, recycling facilities, transportation, and storage facilities) and an important factor for improvement is quality. The consistency of quality as an output is a crucial part of successfully managed processes [3]. Some of the factors of quality management are customer approach, management commitment, leadership, continuous improvement, involvement of employees, and process management [4]. Now, total quality management (TQM) brings a new paradigm on how quality is managed. There is a large body of literature that addresses the positive impact of TQM on overall performance in organizations [5]. In the same article it can be seen that TQM practices are similar to quality management factors such as management leadership, employee relations, and process management [5]. Nevertheless, how can quality factors and/or practices affect the improvement of EEW management? It is assumed that if driven by quality, EEW management could face drastic improvement in several sections of the recycling and reusing procedures. Quality can be viewed as a degree in which pre-defined requirements of product and service characteristics are met [6]. If quality of the obtained recycled raw material or secondary parts is put forward as a goal, then there is a higher chance that the overall EEW management process will be improved in order to meet the quality requirements.

In this paper the important quality factors of EEW management improvement are analyzed. This includes a thorough analysis of empirical and theoretical research in the domain of EEW management and quality management principles. Furthermore, a theoretical model for EEW management improvement through quality practices is proposed. The whole paper consists of three main sections. The first section analyses the quality factors that may contribute to the improvement of EEW management systems. The second section is the review of EEW management and the future potential of EEW management. The third section proposes a theoretical model which is based on the previously conducted analyses. Finally, conclusions are drawn and future research is recommended.

#### **QUALITY MANAGEMENT PRACTICES**

Quality management is an imperative for developing competitive positions on the market. This includes several procedures and defined plans that positively affect the quality aspects of products and services. One step further is TQM, where the focus on quality becomes part of the organizational culture, and its goal is to satisfy customers [7]. However, in this paper the quality management is not focused on customers per se, but on the improvement of EEW management. Before, this issue is thoroughly addressed, quality management needs to be analyzed. According to the ISO 9001:2015, there are eight quality management principles. These are leadership, process approach, customer focus, leadership, involvement of people, factual approach to decision making, system approach to management, and mutually beneficial supplier relationships [8].

TQM is known for its long-term approach to business excellence through continuously satisfying the customers' needs [9]. However, when it comes to EEW management, the customer satisfaction aspect of quality is not crucial. In fact, customers are mainly in the form of wholesale buyers of raw, unprocessed EEW, and wholesale buyers of various categories of recycled EEW. However, some of the principles of quality management are indeed important for overall improvement of EEW. The whole improvement process should include quality as this factor further positively affects other aspects of EEW management. If quality is in the focus of improvement, then sloppy management techniques will be consequentially eliminated as they can't fulfill quality requirements. After all, quality management can be viewed as an integrated whole made up from sets of principles, techniques and practices [10].

There are ten generic quality management practices. These are top management commitment and support; employee training; continuous support; employee participation; quality system improvement; organization for quality; information and analysis; statistical techniques for achieving quality; customer focus; and supplier quality management [11].

In order to correctly implement some of these practices into the EEW management improvement process, it is necessary to broaden the meaning and scopes of these practices.

Top management commitment and their support is an imperative for adequate workflow and efficiency. This practice may include reporting, and communicating important data to employees. This data may provide support and it can reduce bottlenecks on the workplace. Other actions of top management include effectively analyzing external and internal factors and participants who are relevant to the company, collect and process quality related data and information, and ensure proper communication of this relevant data to employees [12]. Next, employee training and employee commitment are two important quality practices that includes the development of new skills, motivation, and professional development opportunities [13]. Information analysis or quality information systems refer to distribution of crucial information that contributes to achieving the desired level of quality for products and services [14]. Continuous support is among managers and employees is necessary in order to control and maintain a stable level of desired quality. This includes periodic evaluation, control, and reporting critical data [11]. Furthermore, quality system improvement and organization for quality are key factors for creating a productive and efficient environment where quality results can be obtained through input-output processes [15]. The inputs may include various financial resources, materials, knowledge, employees, and data information while outputs may be products or services and other elements that may be wanted (secondary raw material) and unwanted (waste, hazardous materials). Next, statistical techniques and methods are used to analyze and process various data that is collected from the internal and external environment of the organization. Some of the main statistical control techniques are control charts, design of experiments, loss function, and robust design [16].

Furthermore, customer focus drives the company forward. This process has an internal and external part. The internal part addresses the quality of products and services, while the external part includes quality from the aspect of people and the environment [17]. Finally, supplier quality management addresses the quality of materials and other resources from suppliers, as well as the procedures done by the suppliers that ensure stable quality products [11].

Based on the analyzed literature, it is evident that quality management enhances the processes that occur in the organization. In this paper these quality aspects are analyzed for the improvement process of EEW management. In the next section, EEW management is addressed.

#### EEW MANAGEMENT

As the quantity of EEW rises, there is an urgent need to develop sustainable solutions for an effective and efficient EEW management system [18]. Certainly, EEW requires special handling and management as it may contain hazardous materials. The situation on a global scale is getting worse by each year as the agreements, procedures, protocols, and overall recycling intensity are not enough to handle the increase in EEW [19]. EEW is often extremely heterogeneous. Besides plastics, it may contain aluminum, copper, and gold. However, the percentage of precious metals in EEW is decreasing every year. This puts big stress on recycling plants as their economic growth and stability depends on the extracted precious metals from EEW [2]. Some of the main issues of EEW management include insufficiency of material reuse, as a large amount of precious metals such as gold, platinum, aluminum, silver, and palladium are incinerated or buried in a landfill [20]. In the same study a multi-level taxonomy is proposed. Here, the first level includes categories such as strategic system planning, system design, and system management. Further, the second level includes sub-categories that are part of the first-level categories. Thus, under strategic system planning there are social liability assessments, organizational systems, and waste prevention. System design includes recovery process design and secondary market development. Finally, the system management includes waste generation, end-of-life scenario and network configuration. The third level includes ten tools/techniques/models. These are survey analysis, review analysis, policy assessment, field study, experimental study, multi-criteria decision making, simulations, mathematical programming, life cycle analysis, and material flow analysis [20]. Other studies proposed closed-loop supply chains (CLSC) that reduce the environmental impact of supply chains. EEW supply chains are prone to releasing hazardous materials into the environment. Through closed-loop supply chains, EEW management is improved and raw materials are used more efficiently thus reducing its environmental impact [21].

Through the Waste of Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE) directive, Denmark implemented various models for an efficient EEW management system. This model included collective schemes where consumers deliver waste to the collection points. This way municipalities have significantly lower administrative burden and lowering cost in the long-term [22].

For comparison, in Switzerland EEW is managed through the Ordinance on the Return, Taking back and Disposal of Electrical and Electronic Equipment (ORDEE) form. This includes product take back programs, regulatory approaches, voluntary industry practices, and economic instruments [23]. There are many more studies that propose extended producer responsibility [24]; reverse logistics which incorporate design of logistics network, planning the disassembly processes, and organizing the reverse supply chain [25]; effective system of monitoring the shipment and transportation of EEW [26]. It is evident that EEW management can incorporate various models, and various levels of regulation. For example, in Europe the main emphasis for EEW management is on non-state/nongovernment actors, while in China EEW is managed by traditional approaches by the government [27]. Surely, EEW is a big concern to the vast majority of developing and developed countries. As mentioned above, there are many models that address this issue.

Now, in this paper a model for EEW management improvement is suggested through the aspects of quality management. The main idea is that if quality is the priority, then results will follow. This may lead to increased extraction rates of precious metals, and lower recycling costs. The proposed theoretical model is presented in the next section.

#### A MODEL FOR EEW MANAGEMENT IMPROVEMENT

The EEW management improvement process is presented in the form of a developed EEW management model where every element of the model is labeled with numbers and a capitalized "Q" letter (ex. 1Q, 2Q, 3Q...). This type of labeling is used to explain in detail the possible application and procedure of various aspects of quality with the goal to improve the whole EEW management model/system. On Figure 1, the EEW management model is depicted. This model is based on other models presented and suggested in similar studies [21], [27], [28], [29], [22], [30].



Figure 1. EEW management model

As mentioned before the labels (1Q, 2Q... etc.) for each element of the model are used to give detail on the improvement of the EEW management process through the various aspects of quality. The meaning behind the labels are presented in Table 1.

Table 1. Label	description
----------------	-------------

Label	Meaning/process/procedure	Label	Meaning/process/procedure
1Q	Manufacturers are encouraged to implement various quality management standards (in accordance with the industry, products and services). Some of the quality practices that should be implemented are supplier quality management and organization for quality. This can improve the overall quality of products and reduce waste and production costs.	11Q	As mentioned in the previous section, employee training is also necessary to create a quality driven atmosphere where strict procedures are implemented to ensure that reliable parts are selected for repair, reuse, service, refurbishment, or remanufacturing.
2Q	In the manufacturing process, employee training, management commitment and support are crucial for achieving high standards of quality thus increasing the exploitation period of products (in this case electrical and electronic devices).	12Q	Recycling facilities owned and managed by product manufacturers should consider quality management system standards such as ISO 9001 and ISO 14001. This would lower costs and increase productivity.
3Q	Here, quality can be involved through information and analysis of orders, and achieving a high level of consistency of delivery times and sticking to predefined schedules.	13Q	Similarly to the recycling facilities owned by manufacturers, independent recycling plants should also consider implementing some of the mentioned ISO standards and to focus on quality system improvement.
4Q	Consumers should be informed about the importance of proper EEW disposal. Here, customer focus has to be involved in order to make the customer feel respected rather than instructed.	14Q	The treatment process can include the focus on customers (in this case customers are manufacturers that buy raw material from the processed EEW). In addition employee training can increase the quality and extraction rates of raw materials (precious metals, plastics, glass etc.)

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia

5Q	Collection points have to "enjoy" continuous support from manufacturers and the government. This would increase the volume of collected EEW.	15Q	The refining process should integrate statistical techniques that will help increase the "pureness" of certain raw materials (especially precious metals).
6Q	The collection process has to integrate statistical techniques through which significant data can be obtained and used for future optimization of the EEW management process.	16Q	The extracted raw material should be thoroughly inspected for quality, homogeneity and consistency of quality between batches.
7Q	For effective collection of EEW, it has to be categorized and clearly defined in order to increase the efficiency of the whole process.	17Q	Unusable waste has to be handled carefully, and the ISO 14001 standard is a necessity at this point.
8Q	These storage facilities have to develop information analysis techniques and to implement an effective distribution system.	18Q	Landfills and thermal treatment can be extremely hazardous for the environment, thus ISO 14001 is highly recommended. This way the negative impact of these hazardous materials can be kept at a minimum.
9Q	Similarly to municipal storage facilities, private storage facilities are also encouraged to implement quality systems that will ensure an efficient flow of EEW.	19Q	In the repair, reuse, service and refurbishment processes ensuring high quality end-products is important for future reduction of EEW.
10Q	At this stage EEW is dismantled and processed. Here, employee training can significantly improve the productivity of dismantling and preparing it for testing.	20Q	Finally, closing the loop-based model of EEW management, distribution of raw material to the manufacturers, and refurbished/repaired/serviced products to consumers is addressed. Here, continuous support, information analysis and supplier quality management should be used to ensure reduced EEW waste in the future.

Through these quality-based improvements, the goal is to reduce the amount of EEW that is treated as unusable waste, and to increase the volume of EEW that goes through the collection points. This can lead to reduced EEW that end up along the roads, and among organic waste. This could further reduce recycling costs and distribution costs, and increase the amount of precious metals that are extracted. The depiction of this model has its limitations. Certainly, this is just a theoretical model and the quality aspects of improvement could be presented in more detail. However, the paper doesn't focus on particular manufacturers, or markets, but rater EEW management as a whole. This way a more generic approach was seemed fit for this paper. The model takes into consideration the before mentioned findings in the domain of EEW management and quality management. It is suggested that this approach can increase productivity of every participant in the EEW management cycle. This includes manufacturers, recycling plants, storage facilities, and distribution channels. Certainly, implementing quality manage systems is an imperative for a modern EEW management system.

# CONCLUSION

In this paper the improvement of EEW management through quality practices was addressed. After thorough analysis of relevant literature in the domain of quality management systems and EEW management systems, it can be concluded that certain aspects of quality practices can contribute to the effectiveness and efficiency of EEW management systems. An EEW management system model was developed in order to present where quality practices could be implemented and used to reduce costs, to increase productivity, and most importantly to increase the percentage of extracted precious metals. As mentioned before in this paper, numerous recycling facilities have economic stagnation or hardship due to inadequate precious metal extraction. If process quality and overall organization quality would be priority, there is a good chance that the extraction and refinement processes of EEW would result in a higher percentage of extracted precious metals.

Now, in this paper the EEW management model presented twenty (20) elements. Every element was labeled (1Q, 2Q, 3Q...20Q). Furthermore, these labels were described as quality practices/aspects through which the EEW management process could be improved. The theoretical model, and theoretical improvements through quality practices are based on credible research in this domain. It can be concluded that this type of approach can indeed improve the overall EEW management system, as the goal of high quality products/service/processes may result in lower costs, higher productivity, and less waste.

The contribution of this paper to the existing body of literature is moderate. It depicts a model that is based on other EEW management models. The quality practices proposed are generic, and moderately defined. This is a major limitation. However, given the nature of this paper, this limitation is not severe. The goal was to present the possibility and framework of EEW management improvement through quality practices. For future research it is recommended to address specific quality techniques for specific segment of the EEW management system. If possible, several studies are necessary to address and research the proposed theoretical model and the possibility of quality practices use for EEW management improvement.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This work is a part of the current project TR-35017 funded by Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Atasu, A., Van Wassenhove, L. N., An operations perspective on product take- back legislation for e- waste: Theory, practice, and research needs, Production and Operations Management, Vol.21, No.3, pp.407-422, 2012.
- [2] Cui, J. and Forssberg, E., Mechanical recycling of waste electric and electronic equipment: a review, Journal of Hazardous Materials, Vol.99, No.3, pp.243-263, 2003.
- [3] Masood A. B., Davis, D., Davis, D., A study of measuring the critical factors of quality management, International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management, Vol.12, No.2, pp.36-53, 1995.
- [4] Claver, E., Tari, J.J., Molina, J.F., Critical factors and results of quality management: an empirical study, Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, Vol.14, No.1, pp.91-118, 2003.
- [5] Kaynak, H., The relationship between total quality management practices and their effects on firm performance, Journal of Operations Management, Vol.21, No.4, pp.405-435, 2003.
- [6] Popović, B., Miletić, L. Z., Six sigma and six sigma system in the function of quality and profits increase, Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness (JEMC), Vol.6, No.2, pp.129-142, 2016.
- [7] Gunasekaran, A., Enablers of total quality management implementation in manufacturing: a case study, Total Quality Management, Vol.10, No.7, pp.987-996, 1999.
- [8] Anttila, J., Jussila, K., ISO 9001:2015 a questionable reform. What should the implementing organisations understand and do?, Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, Vol.28, No.9-10, pp.1090-1105, 2017.
- [9] Yusof, S.R.M., Aspinwall, E., Critical success factors for total quality management implementation in small and medium enterprises, Total Quality Management, Vol.10, No.4-5, pp.803-809, 1999.
- [10] Sousa, R., Voss, C. A., Quality management re-visited: a reflective review and agenda for future research, Journal of Operations Management, Vol.20, No.1, pp.91-109, 2002.
- [11] Lakhal, L., Pasin, F., Limam, M., Quality management practices and their impact on performance, International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management, Vol.23, No.6, pp.625-646, 2006.
- [12] Ahire, S. L., O'shaughnessy, K. C., The role of top management commitment in quality management: an empirical analysis of the auto parts industry, International Journal of Quality Science, Vol.3, No.1, pp.5-37, 1998.

- [13] Elnaga, A., Imran, A., The effect of training on employee performance, European Journal of Business and Management, Vol.5, No.4, pp.137-147, 2013.
- [14] Sadeh, E., Arumugam, V. C., Malarvizhi, C. A., Integration of EFQM framework and quality information systems, Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, Vol.24, No.1-2, pp.188-209, 2013.
- [15] Lindsay, William M., J. R., The management and control of quality, South-Western Cengage Learning, 2010.
- [16] Montgomery, D. C., Statistical quality control, Vol.7, New York: Wiley, 2009.
- [17] Goetsch, D. L., Stanley B. D., Quality management for organizational excellence, Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson, 2014.
- [18] Achillas, C., Vlachokostas, C., Moussiopoulos, N., Banias, G., Decision support system for the optimal location of electrical and electronic waste treatment plants: A case study in Greece, Waste Management, Vol.30, No.5, pp.870-879, 2010.
- [19] Kollikkathara, N., Feng, H., Stern, E., A purview of waste management evolution: special emphasis on USA, Waste Management, Vol.29, pp.974–985, 2009.
- [20] Elia, V., Gnoni, M. G., How to design and manage WEEE systems: a multi-level analysis, International Journal of Environment and Waste Management, Vol.15, No.3, pp.271-294, 2015.
- [21] Quariguasi F., Neto, J., Walther, G., Bloemhof, J. A. E. E., Van Nunen, J. A. E. E., Spengler, T., From closed-loop to sustainable supply chains: the WEEE case, International Journal of Production Research, Vol.48, No.15, pp.4463-4481, 2010.
- [22] Gamberini, R., Gebennini, E., Grassi, A., Mora, C., Rimini, B., An innovative model for WEEE recovery network management in accordance with the EU directives, International Journal of Environmental Technology and Management, Vol.8, No.4, pp.348-368, 2008.
- [23] Khetriwal, D. S., Kraeuchi, P., Widmer, R., Producer responsibility for e-waste management: key issues for consideration–learning from the Swiss experience, Journal of Environmental Management, Vol.90, No.1, pp.153-165, 2009.
- [24] Herat, S., Sustainable Management of Electronic Waste (e- Waste), Clean–Soil, Air, Water, Vol.35, No.4, 305-310, 2007.
- [25] Melacini, M., Salgaro, A., Brognoli, D., A model for the management of WEEE reverse logistics, International Journal of Logistics Systems and Management, Vol.7, No.1, 1-18, 2010.
- [26] Nnorom, I. C., Osibanjo, O., Electronic waste (e-waste): Material flows and management practices in Nigeria, Waste Management, Vol.28, No.8, pp.1472-1479, 2008.
- [27] Salhofer, S., Steuer, B., Ramusch, R., Beigl, P., WEEE management in Europe and China–a comparison, Waste Management, Vol.57, pp.27-35, 2016.
- [28] Wath, S. B., Dutt, P. S., Chakrabarti, T., E-waste scenario in India, its management and implications, Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, Vol.172, No.1-4, pp.249-262, 2011.
- [29] Gaidajis, G., Angelakoglou, K., Aktsoglou, D. E-waste: environmental problems and current management, Journal of Engineering Science and Technology Review, Vol.3, No.1, pp.193-199, 2010.
- [30] Kiddee, P., Naidu, R., Wong, M. H., Electronic waste management approaches: An overview, Waste Management, Vol.33, No.5, pp.1237-1250, 2013.

# ANALYSIS AND OPTIMISATION OF ENERGY PERFORMANCE IN RESIDENTIAL BUILDINGS WITH SUNSPACES

Ana Vukadinović<sup>1</sup>, Jasmina Radosavljević<sup>1</sup>, Amelija Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Milan Protić<sup>1</sup>, Zoran Nikolić<sup>2</sup>

> <sup>1</sup>University of Niš, Faculty of Occupational Safety, Niš, Serbia <sup>2</sup>Institut Vatrogas doo, Novi Sad

e-mail: <u>ana.vukadinovic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs;</u> jasmina.radosavljevic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; amelija.djordjevic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; milan.protic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; ivg@institutvatrogas.co.rs

Abstract: The design of passive solar houses with a sunspace can be improved if the method of energy performance simulation is accompanied by optimization algorithms. Building optimization can include a variety of goals, such as energy, environmental, economic, etc. Optimization parameters include building geometry, environmental conditions, structural elements of the thermal envelope, thermal mass, glazing, and others. This paper discusses the thermal behaviour of a residential building with a sunspace and attempts to optimize the orientation of a passive solar building with a sunspace and the percentage and type of glazing. The obtained results form a part of a more extensive research of passive sunspace systems from an energy-efficiency and environmental perspective. The aim of the study is to highlight the possibilities of utilizing this type of passive system in an ongoing crisis in the energy-generation product market, and also to emphasize the environmental impact of emissions from fossil fuel combustion.

Key words: sunspaces, residential buildings, energy performance, optimization

#### INTRODUCTION

The design of passive solar and bioclimatic buildings is based on a number of principles and recommendations established in the 1980s. Use of passive systems in residential buildings can provide a substantial portion of passive solar heating, but the degree of efficiency of sunlight depends on numerous parameters, such as climatic parameters of the site, urban planning, as well as the structural properties of a building (building envelope shape, thermal properties of used materials, etc.).

#### **REVIEW OF PREVIOUS RESEARCH ON PASSIVE SUNSPACE SYSTEMS**

Sunspaces are passive systems that can easily be integrated into the structure of a building, whether it is under construction or already completed. The primary role of passive sunspace systems is to collect solar energy, accumulate it inside, and transfer it to other living areas. In addition, sunspaces also serve as buffer zones, protecting the indoor space from excessive heat loss. Passive sunspace systems work in the way represented in Figure 1: sunlight penetrates the outer glazed portion of the sunspace and the glazed partition between the sunspace and the living area, and is accumulated within the building structure (thermal mass, e.g. floors and walls), which results in the heating of the sunspace itself and the adjacent rooms [1].

According to Olivetti et. al (2012), the thermal balance of a sunspace can be expressed with the following equation:

$$Q_{as} + Q_{ai} + Q_{ae} + Q_w + Q_f = \Delta E_w + \Delta E_{f,} \tag{1}$$

where  $Q_{as}$  is the energy absorbed in the sunspace structure,  $Q_{ai}$  is the energy the indoor surface exchange with indoor air,  $Q_{ae}$  is the energy exchanged with the external environment,  $Q_w$  is the energy exchanged with the indoor room,  $Q_f$  is the energy exchanges via the floor, and  $\Delta E_w$  and  $\Delta E_f$  are changes of the internal energy of the wall and the floor, respectively [2].



Figure 1. Heat exchange between the sunspace and the external environment (adapted from Olivetti et al., 2012):  $T_{int}$  – indoor air temperature,  $T_{sun}$  – sunspace air temperature,  $T_{ext}$  – outdoor air temperature,  $m_v$  – air infiltration (adapted from [2])

Climate factors can be vital for sunspace thermal behaviour. Chiesa et al. (2107) studied the impact of sunspaces on the reduction of energy required for heating, for different climate conditions at 50 different locations in Europe. They established that the heating degree day parameter (HDD<sub>20</sub>) is directly associated with the heating share achieved by sunspaces [3].

The impact of sunspaces on passive heating and cooling in Belgrade, Serbia was discussed in Ignjatovic et al. (2015). The study was conducted on a model building using the IES Virtual Environment software. The results showed that energy savings for heating of the portion of the building adjacent to the sunspace were between 8 and 12%, with 30% of ventilation openings open and with a medium glazing quality [4].

Energy performance of sunspaces in the climate conditions of Portugal was analyzed by Aelenei et al. (2014). The study was conducted using dynamic simulation in EnergyPlus software. Four variants of a model sunspace were included at six different locations in Portugal, and the installation of a sunspace was shown to reduce energy consumption at each location. The biggest energy savings were observed in a south-oriented sunspace, which was fully integrated into the primary building with natural ventilation between them and an indoor curtain for protection against overheating [5].

The role of thermal mass in passive sunspace systems is to store heat, which is later distributed to the various rooms during periods without sunlight. Suarez et al. (2018) analyzed the thermal behaviour of sunspaces during the day using numerical simulation. The analyzed thermal mass comprised a floor construction with 0.20 m thick sand filling. The results showed that the amount of energy the floor thermal mass transfers to the environment is actually the highest in the spring and in the autumn, 8.3 kWh in March, 2.8 kWh in June, 7.5 kWh in September, and 5.7 kWh in December [6].

Phase change materials (PCMs) are being used in passive heating systems for latent heat storage. Guarino et al. (2017) studied the use of PCMs in sunspaces in the cold climate of Montreal, Canada. The study showed that the used PCM had a significant impact on indoor temperature fluctuations. In case of mild weather (10°C), indoor temperature will not drop below 18°C. In addition, the PCM examined in this study enabled a temporal latency of heat transfer into the room from 5 to 8 hours. Since the phase change of the used PCM ranged from 18 to  $24^{\circ}$ C, it was determined that the material is inefficient for cooling during the summer, because it was constantly in its liquid phase at higher temperatures [7].

Sunspaces can be used for energy renovation of existing buildings, as it has been established that they positively affect indoor heating. Fotopoulou et al. (2018) examine the possibilities of energy savings through energy renovation of existing buildings, which involves interventions on the building envelope and the addition of a sunspace. The study was conducted by means of creating the basic model and additional models of façade reconstruction through different levels of intervention. In the analyzed case, which involved window replacement, the addition of thermal insulation and a sunspace to the façade resulted in heating energy savings of 79% in the climate of Bologna, Italy [8].

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia

Grudzinska (2016) investigated the use of sunspaces and consumption of heating and cooling energy at five different locations in Poland. Heating and cooling needs were calculated using BSim software dynamic simulation for two types of sunspace with different thermal insulation properties. A model of a flat with the surface area of  $74 \text{ m}^2$  was created and three thermal zones were designated. The analysis of obtained results for the heating energy required revealed that the biggest reduction was achieved in the zone directly connected to the sunspace, and it ranged from 70 to 90%. Reduction of heating energy for the entire flat depends on climate conditions and amounts up to 30%. Since the study did not consider overheating protection during the summer, there was an increase in cooling energy consumption form 43 to 96%, so the authors recommend that any design of passive systems should consider a cooling strategy during summer months using some kind of mechanical ventilation [9].

Among the more recent studies of passive sunspace systems, the one conducted by Ulpiani et al. (2017), involving energy savings analysis of a low-energy-consumption building with an integrated sunspace in the Mediterranean climate. The created simulation models comprise various sunspace constructions, in terms of glazing percentage (0%, 30%, and 50%), glazing type (single or double), width of the sunspace base (1.5 m; 2 m; 2.2 m; 2.5 m), and openings in the partition wall (with or without them). Simulations were performed using EnergyPlus software, and the results showed that the most favourable sunspace configuration was the one with a 1.5 m base and a configuration that involves a convective glass sunspace with double glazing and mechanical air circulation, which had 30% better performance than a configuration without circulation [10].

Previous research dedicated to sunspaces in residential buildings, the primary focus was on energy savings achieved through sunspace use and on examining the impact of thermal mass on the energy efficiency of a sunspace building for different climate conditions. The aim of this paper is not only to analyze the energy efficiency of the said buildings but also to investigate and analyze the conditions of thermal comfort in the room adjacent to the sunspace. Another aim is to examine the impact of glazing orientation, percentage, and type on energy consumption for the climate of Niš, Serbia.

#### METHODS AND MODEL DESCRIPTION

Calculation of energy performance of buildings with a sunspace relies on stationary and dynamic methods. The best known stationary methods, such as those used in the EN ISO 13790 standard [11] do not yield sufficiently accurate results. Dynamic simulation methods that can determine energy needs of buildings more precisely require computer support and more time for the simulation to be performed. In this paper, the EnergyPlus software is used to determine the energy properties of a model residential building with a sunspace using dynamic modelling, for the climate of the city of Niš, Serbia, which is located in a humid continental climate area, typical of the entire country of Serbia. Meteorological data considered in the model represent a typical meteorological year.

For the purpose of this study, a basic model residential building with a sunspace was created with only the ground floor (P) and with a 92.16  $m^2$  floor area. The ratio of the floor area sides is 1.25:1. Sunspace with a depth of 2.4 m is attached across the entire length of the longer primary building façade, and it represents an independent thermal zone. The passive solar building model consists of two thermal zones: the sunspace and the rest of the building.

Construction type	Structural assembly elements	U [W/m <sup>2</sup> K]
Façade wall	le wall mortar 2cm, brick wall 25cm, thermal insulation 12cm, mortar 1cm	
Floor	Floor parquet flooring 2.2 cm, cement screed 3cm, thermal insulation 10cm, hydro insulation 1cm, lean concrete 15cm, gravel 10cm	
Flat roof	Flat roof cement screed 4cm, hydro insulation, thermal insulation 15cm, sloping concrete 5cm, thermal insulation 5cm, RC slab 14cm, mortar 2cm	
Glazing	Double glazed aluminium frame 6+6mm	1.1

**Table 1.** Thermal envelope properties of the model building

Table 1 shows the properties of the thermal envelope of the model. The sunspace in the basic model is completely glazed, as is the partition between the sunspace and the primary building.

#### RESULTS

EnergyPlus simulation was used to calculate the main parameters of energy performance of the model residential building with a sunspace (air temperature, radiant temperature, operative temperature, heating and cooling load, etc.). Some of the results are shown in Figures 2 and 3.



Figure 2. Operative temperature in the sunspace and the room for 22 and 23 January

Figure 2 shows the operative temperatures in the sunspace and the adjacent room, as well as solar gains simulated for winter conditions (22 and 23 January). The data indicate that during the day, when sunlight (direct and diffuse) is present, the operative temperature within the sunspace increases, reaching its maximum at 4pm. The room interior is heated with a latency of one to two hours after the sunspace, and it is noticeable that the presence of the sunspace diminishes the operative temperature fluctuations in the primary building. Figure 3 shows the annual energy needs for heating and cooling of the model residential building with a sunspace, for a typical meteorological year according to the climate conditions in Niš.



Figure 3. Analysis of annual energy needs for heating and cooling of the model residential building with a sunspace

#### Optimization of building orientation and glazing of a residential building with a sunspace

Using the model defined for the climate conditions in Niš, optimization of a building with a sunspace was performed using a genetic algorithm (GA). Genetic algorithms are metaheuristics used to generate solutions for optimization of functions, which are particularly successful with functions with multiple local maxima and minima. Genetic algorithms utilize iterative procedures to create a population of solutions, whereby a "natural" selection determines the solutions that are close to optimal. An objective function is introduced as a criterion for the selection of individuals, which guarantees that the selected individual is the optimal solution to the problem. When searching for the minimum value of the function, the lowest value in the population is the best. The parameters involved in genetic algorithms include population size, number of generations, and mutation probability.



**Figure 4.** Distribution of building variants in relation to heating load and cooling load (kWh) with a formed Pareto front in relation to optimization parameters

For the purpose of optimization of a passive solar residential building with a sunspace, the maximum number of generations was set at 100, the base population size at 20, the maximum population size at 200, and the mutation probability at 0.4. The optimization was performed with two objectives in mind – to reduce the heating load and the cooling load. The object of optimization is the said passive solar building and the variable parameters used in the optimization include building orientation, sunspace glazing percentage, internal glazing percentage, and glazing type. Building orientation has the values ranging from 0° to 360°, with a 5° step. Glazing percentage of the sunspace and the internal partition ranges from 0 to 100%, with a 5% step. Four glazing types were selected: single glazing with 6mm clear glass; single glazing with 5mm clear glass; double glazing, 6mm clear glass with air-filled gap; and double glazing, 5x13mm clear glass with argon-filled gap. The result of optimization with a formed Pareto front is shown in Figure 4.

#### DISCUSSION

Analysis of the data obtained from the optimization for cases forming the Pareto front leads to a conclusion that in the fifteen most favourable cases the building orientation is either southward or moved maximally 10° eastward or westward (Table 2). For a better indoor heating effect, the partition between the sunspace and the adjacent room should have a lower glazing percentage (20-25%), while the sunspace glazing percentage should be around 60%. Lower glazing percentage for both the

sunspace and the partition together with single glazing are the best options for cooling. This paper did not consider protection from overheating during the summer, which might reduce the energy required for cooling. After the analysis of glazing types, the recommendation is to use double glazing with clear low-emission glass and argon-filled gap.

Building orientation (°)	% Internal glazing	% Sunspace glazing	Glazing type	Cooling load (kWh)	Heating load (kWh)	Cooling and Heating load (kWh)
15	70	55	Dbl Clr 6mm/6mm Air	2573.10	6269.36	8842.47
355	90	50	Dbl Clr 6mm/6mm Air	2612.36	6252.06	8864.43
5	20	50	Dbl Clr 6mm/6mm Air	2678.26	6198.79	8877.06
10	10	20	Dbl Clr 6mm/6mm Air	2672.90	6206.79	8879.69
15	20	60	Dbl Clr Low 5mm/13mm Arg	3105.52	5782.15	8887.68
0	30	50	Dbl Clr 6mm/6mm Air	2692.36	6197.89	8890.26
15	10	85	Sgl Clr 6mm	2446.65	6451.97	8898.63
355	50	90	Sgl Clr 6mm	2494.47	6433.06	8927.54
355	80	40	Dbl Clr Low 5mm/13mm Arg	3157.77	5770.48	8928.25
5	25	20	Sgl Clr 6mm	2569.76	6368.63	8938.40
10	70	25	Sgl Clr 6mm	2563.14	6378.82	8941.97
10	20	60	Dbl Clr Low 5mm/13mm Arg	3241.89	5709.18	8951.08
5	25	65	Dbl Clr Low 5mm/13mm Arg	3248.75	5702.71	8951.47
5	10	50	Sgl Clr Low 5mm	2780.33	6177.83	8958.17
10	100	40	Sgl Clr Low 5mm	2772.70	6185.50	8958.21

Table 2. Top fiftee	n favourable solutions of a residential building with a sunspace for the define	ed
variable parameters	(building orientation, glazing percentage, and glazing type)	

#### CONCLUSION

This paper presented an analysis and optimization of a passive solar building with a sunspace by means of numerical simulation using the EnergyPlus software and a genetic algorithm. Minimal energy consumption for cooling during the summer and minimal energy consumption for heating during the winter were set as the objectives of optimization. Variants of the created model residential building with a sunspace had different building orientations, sunspace glazing percentages, internal partition glazing percentages, and glazing types. Further research into the optimization of passive sunspace systems should also include the optimization of thermal mass as well as the optimization of systems for protection against excessive solar radiation during the summer.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Magrini A, editor. Building refurbishment for energy performance: a global approach. Springer Science & Business Media; 2014 Feb 10.
- [2] Oliveti, Giuseppe, Natale Arcuri, Marilena De Simone, and Roberto Bruno. 2012. "Solar Heat Gains and Operative Temperature in Attached Sunspaces." Renewable Energy 39 (1). Elsevier Ltd: 241–49. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2011.08.010.
- [3] Chiesa, Giacomo, Marco Simonetti, and Gloria Ballada. 2017. "Potential of Attached Sunspaces in Winter Season Comparing Different Technological Choices in Central and Southern Europe." Energy and Buildings 138 (March). Elsevier: 377–95. doi:10.1016/J.ENBUILD.2016.12.067.

- [4] Ignjatović, Dušan, Milica Jovanović Popović, and Jasna Kavran. 2015. "Application of Sunspaces in Fostering Energy Efficiency and Economical Viability of Residential Buildings in Serbia." Energy and Buildings 98: 3–9. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2015.02.049.
- [5] Aelenei, Daniel, Hugo de Azevedo Leal, and Laura Aelenei. 2014. "The Use of Attached-Sunspaces in Retrofitting Design: The Case of Residential Buildings in Portugal." Energy Procedia 48: 1436–41. doi:10.1016/j.egypro.2014.02.162.
- [6] Suárez López, María, Antonio Gutiérrez Trashorras, Jorge Parrondo Gayo, and Eduardo Blanco Marigorta. 2018. "Analysis of an Attached Sunspace with a Thermal Inertia Floor." Energies 11 (5): 1136. doi:10.3390/en11051136.
- [7] Guarino, Francesco, Andreas Athienitis, Maurizio Cellura, and Diane Bastien. 2017. "PCM Thermal Storage Design in Buildings: Experimental Studies and Applications to Solaria in Cold Climates." Applied Energy 185. Elsevier Ltd: 95–106. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.10.046.
- [8] Fotopoulou, Anastasia, Giovanni Semprini, Elena Cattani, Yves Schihin, Julian Weyer, Riccardo Gulli, and Annarita Ferrante. 2018. "Deep Renovation in Existing Residential Buildings through Façade Additions: A Case Study in a Typical Residential Building of the 70s." Energy and Buildings 166 (February): 258–70. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2018.01.056.
- [9] Grudzinska, M. 2016. "Glazed Balconies as Passive Greenhouse Systems Potential of Their Use in Poland." Building Services Engineering Research and Technology 37 (5): 555–72. doi:10.1177/0143624416641294.
- [10] Ulpiani, Giulia, Diego Giuliani, Alessandra Romagnoli, and Costanzo di Perna. 2017.
   "Experimental Monitoring of a Sunspace Applied to a NZEB Mock-up: Assessing and Comparing the Energy Benefits of Different Configurations." Energy and Buildings 152 (October). Elsevier: 194–215.

http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0378778816315390.

[11] Albatici, Rossano, Francesco Passerini, and Jens Pfafferott. 2016. "Energy Performance of Verandas in the Building Retrofit Process." Energies 9 (5): 1–12. doi:10.3390/en9050365.

# CALCULATING DAILY VIBRATION EXPOSURES AND WORKED EXAMPLES IN CASE HAND-ARM VIBRATION

#### Vladimir Šinik<sup>1</sup>, Momčilo Bjelica<sup>1</sup>, Slobodan Janković<sup>1</sup>, Željko Despotović<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, Serbia, <sup>2</sup>Institute – Mihajlo Pupin, Belgrade, Serbia e-mail: <u>sinik.vladimir@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** The purpose of the hand-arm vibration risk assessment is to enable you as the employer to make a valid decision about the measures necessary to prevent or adequately control the risks from exposure of workers to hand-arm vibration. The daily vibration exposure, for a worker carrying out one process or operating one tool can be calculated from a magnitude and exposure time. If a person is exposed to more than one source of vibration then partial vibration exposures are calculated from the magnitude and duration for each source. **Key words**: Hand-arm vibration, daily vibration exposure

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Vibrations arise when a body oscillates due to external and internal forces. In the case of hand-arm vibration, the handle of a machine or the surface of a work piece vibrates rapidly, and this motion is transmitted into the hand and arm. Hand-arm vibration (HAV) is vibration transmitted to the hand and arm during the operation of hand-held power tools and hand-guided plant, or while holding materials being processed by plant. HAV is commonly experienced by workers (Fig.1.) who regularly use power tools including jackhammers, chainsaws, grinders, drills, riveters and impact wrenches [1], [4]. The risks from hand-arm vibration affect people across many industries and occupations. The risks are greatly increased with use of higher vibration equipment and with prolonged and regular use of the equipment. However, investigations have shown that vibration hazards can be controlled and risks reduced by good management. They have also shown that the costs of such controls need not be high and can usually be offset by the benefits of keeping workers healthy. Additionally, the vibration control measures have, in many cases, led to improved efficiency. Before the *daily vibration exposure*, A(8), can be estimated, you need to know the total daily duration of exposure to the vibration from

each tool or process being used.

You should be careful to count only the time that the worker is exposed to vibration; a period when a worker has put the equipment down or is holding it but not operating it should not be counted.

It is important to keep workers and their representatives involved and informed in the assessment of vibration risk. An effective partnership with workers will help to ensure the information used for the risk assessment is based on realistic assessments of the work being carried out and the time taken to do that work.



**Figure 1.** Hand-arm-vibration [4]

# WHAT VIBRATION PARAMETERS ARE USED FOR EXPOSURE ASSESSMENT

*Hand-arm vibration* is caused by vibration transmitted into the hand and arms through the palm and fingers. Vibrations arise when a body oscillates due to external and internal forces Figure 1. In the case of hand-arm vibration, the handle of a machine or the surface of a work piece vibrates rapidly, and this motion is transmitted into the hand and arm[1], [3].



Figure 2. Axes of hand-arm vibration measurement [1]

Vibration is defined by its magnitude and frequency. The magnitude of vibration could be expressed as the vibration displacement (in meters), the vibration velocity (in meters per second) or the vibration acceleration (in meters per second per second or  $m/s^2$ ). Most vibration transducers produce an output that is related to acceleration; so acceleration has traditionally been used to describe vibration.

Frequency is the number of times per second the vibrating body moves back and forth. It is expressed as a value in cycles per second, more usually known as hertz (abbreviated to Hz). For rotating tools the dominant frequency is usually determined by the speed at which the tool rotates (usually expressed as the number of revolutions per minute or rpm; dividing the rpm by 60 gives the frequency in Hz). For hand-arm vibration, the frequencies thought to be important range from about 8 Hz to 1000 Hz. However, because the risk of damage to the hand is not equal at all frequencies a *frequency-weighting* is used to represent the likelihood of damage from the different frequencies. As a result, the weighted acceleration decreases when the frequency increases. For hand-arm vibration, only one frequency weighting curve is used for all three axes [1],[3].

The risks from hand-arm vibration affect people across many industries and occupations. The risks are greatly increased with use of higher vibration equipment and with prolonged and regular use of the equipment. However, investigations have shown that vibration hazards can be controlled and risks reduced by good management. They have also shown that the costs of such controls need not be high and can usually be offset by the benefits of keeping workers healthy. Additionally, the vibration control measures have, in many cases, led to improved efficiency[1],[3].

From each vibration axis a frequency-weighted root-mean-square average acceleration is measured. This is referred to as *a*hw. The value used for assessment of exposure is the *vibration total value*, which combines the three *a*hw values for the axes x, y and z, using:

$$a_{hv} = \sqrt{a_{hvx}^2 + a_{hvy}^2 + a_{hvz}^2}$$
(1)

#### WORKED EXAMPLES

#### Where just one machine is used

The *daily vibration exposure*, A(8), for a worker carrying out one process or operating one tool can be calculated from a magnitude and exposure time, using the equation:

$$A(8) = a_{hv} \sqrt{\frac{T}{T_0}}$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

where *a*hv is the vibration magnitude (in m/s<sup>2</sup>), *T* is the daily duration of exposure to the vibration magnitude *a*hv and *T*0 is the reference duration of eight hours. Like vibration magnitude, the daily vibration exposure has units of metres per second squared (m/s<sup>2</sup>)[1],[3].

#### Example

A forest worker uses a brush cutter for a total of  $4\frac{1}{2}$  hours a day. The vibration on the brush cutter when in use is  $4m/s^2$ . The daily exposure A(8) is:

$$A(8) = 4\sqrt{\frac{4.5}{8}} = 3 \ m/s^2 \tag{3}$$

This daily exposure of  $3m/s^2$  is above the exposure action value but below the exposure limit value [3].

#### Where more than one machine is used

If a person is exposed to more than one source of vibration then *partial vibration exposures* are calculated from the magnitude and duration for each source. The overall daily vibration exposure can be calculated from the partial vibration exposure values, using:

$$A(8) = \sqrt{A_1(8)^2 + A_2(8)^2 + A_3(8)^2 + \dots}$$
(4)

where A1(8), A2(8), A3(8), etc. are the partial vibration exosure values for the different vibration sources[1].

#### Example

A fettler uses three tools during a working day:

- 1. An angle grinder:  $4m/s^2$  for  $2\frac{1}{2}$  hours
- 2. An angle cutter for  $3 \text{ m/s}^2$  for 1 hour
- 3. A chipping hammer 20 m/s<sup>2</sup> for 15 minutes

The partial vibration exposures for the three tasks are:

Acr

Grinder:

$$_{ind}(8) = 4\sqrt{\frac{2.5}{8}} = 2.2 \ m/s^2$$

Cutter:

$$A_{Cut}(8) = 3\sqrt{\frac{1}{8}} = 1.1 \ m/s^2$$
$$A_{Chip}(8) = 20\sqrt{\frac{8}{8\times60}} = 3.5 \ m/s^2$$

Chipper:

The daily vibration exposure is then:

$$A(8) = \sqrt{A_{Grind}(8)^2 + A_{Cut}(8)^2 + A_{Chip}(8)^2}$$
(5)

This daily exposure of 4.3 m/s<sup>2</sup> is above the exposure action value but below the exposure limit value [1],[3].

Your risk assessment should enable methods for controlling exposure to be identified. While you are assessing the vibration exposures, you should be thinking about the work processes that cause them. Understanding why workers are exposed to vibration will help identify methods for reducing or eliminating them.

The approach you take to reduce risks from hand-arm vibration will depend on the practical aspects of your particular processes and on the current levels of exposure.

#### HOW CAN HAV RISKS BE MANAGED?

The following steps should be used to ensure, so far as is reasonably practicable, workers and other people are not harmed by exposure to HAV in the workplace:

#### Find out what could cause harm

The following can help you identify potential vibration hazards:

•Observe the workplace, and work tasks to identify areas where exposure to HAV can occur and how workers interact with the plant.

•Visually inspect the plant before and during operation.

•Ask your workers about problems they encounter at your workplace when interacting with plant-consider operation, inspection, maintenance, repair, transport and storage requirements.

•Review your incident and injury records including reports of indicative behaviour e.g. dropping tools or difficulty climbing a ladder due to inability to maintain strong grip [9].

#### Assess the risk.

When you have identified the hazards at your workplace you need to think about the risks—the likelihood of somebody being harmed by the hazard and how serious the harm could be. You also need to think about how incidents could happen and who might be harmed. The most important factors when considering the risk of health effects for HAV are:

•the vibration emission of the tool, and

•the duration for which the worker is exposed to the vibration, both on a day to day, and long term basis.

The main factors influencing harmful HAV exposures are:

•Tool and task characteristics – high vibration emission, poor tool maintenance, minimal handle insulation, increased weight of tool, increased surface area of hand in contact with tool, harder material being contacted.

•Individual characteristics – gripping of handle more tightly than needed, low operator skill, poor technique, individual lifestyle factors (e.g. smoking), an individual's medical history (e.g. disease or prior injury to fingers, hands or wrists).

A risk assessment can help you determine what action you should take to control the risk and how urgently the action needs to be taken.

In some circumstances it may be necessary to engage a vibration specialist to assess your workers' vibration exposures [9].

#### Take action to control the risk.

The WHS laws require a business or undertaking do all that is reasonably practicable to eliminate or minimise risks

The ways of controlling risks are ranked from the highest level of protection and reliability to the lowest. This ranking is known as the hierarchy of risk control. You must work through this hierarchy to manage risks.

If possible consider whether risks from using the vibrating plant can be completely removed from the workplace, for example replacing hand operated jack hammers with backhoe or other mobile plant mounted breaking tools, substituting manual fettling using hand-held grinders with robotic fettling machines, or jig mounted grinders.

If it is not reasonably practicable to completely eliminate the risk then consider the following options in the order they appear below to minimise risks, so far as is reasonably practicable:

•Substituting high-vibration tools with ones with lower vibration emissions levels and replacing older equipment with new vibration-reduced equipment.

•Using engineering controls e.g. modifying existing tools to either minimise the vibration or prevent the vibration from moving into the handle of the tool, directing cold air from the exhaust of air powered tools away from the worker's hand, and maintaining plant and tools regularly to minimise vibration.

If after implementing the above control measures a risk still remains, consider the following controls in the order below to minimise the remaining risk, so far as is reasonably practicable:

•Using personal protective equipment (PPE) e.g. gloves to protect hands from cold and/or wet surfaces or working conditions which increase the likelihood of finger blanching. The use of 'anti-vibration' gloves as a control measure to minimise transmission of vibration to the hands is of limited effectiveness and, depending on the frequency of the vibration, may even increase transmission. Thick gloves should also be avoided as the lack of 'feel' can lead to workers gripping tools more firmly than necessary leading to increased vibration transmission and rapid fatigue. A combination of the controls set out above may be used if a single control is not enough to minimise the risks.

You should consider all possible control measures and make a decision about which are reasonably practicable for your workplace. Deciding what is reasonably practicable includes the availability and suitability of control measures, with a preference for using substitution, isolation or engineering controls to minimise risks before using administrative controls or PPE. Cost may also be relevant, but you can only consider this after all other factors have been taken into account [9].

#### CONCLUSION

The evaluation and assessment of risks arising from exposure to vibration and the implementation of protection measures can be complicated. The risks from hand-arm vibration affect people across many industries and occupations. The risks are greatly increased with use of higher vibration equipment and with prolonged and regular use of the equipment. However, investigations have shown that vibration hazards can be controlled and risks reduced by good management. A daily vibration exposure assessment depends on both the level of vibration and the duration of exposure. In this paper we look at how daily vibration exposure is calculated from vibration magnitude information and exposure times.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] http://www.hse.gov.uk/vibration/hav/advicetoemployers/havsemployers.pdf
- [2] http://www.who.int/occupational\_health/pwh\_guidance\_no.10\_teaching\_materials.pdf
- [3] <u>http://resource.isvr.soton.ac.uk/HRV/VIBGUIDE/HAV%20Good%20practice%20Guide%20</u> V7.7%20English%20260506.pdf
- [4] Vladimir Šinik, Željko Despotović, Slobodan Janković, Exposure to hand-arm vibration, tools for calculating daily exposures and measurement, V International Conference "ECOLOGY OF URBAN AREAS" 2016
- [5] ISO 13091-1:2001 Mechanical vibration Vibrotactile perception thresholds for the assessment of nerve dysfunction Part 1: Methods of measurement at the fingertips
- [6] ISO 14835-1:2005 Mechanical vibration and shock Cold provocation tests for the assessment of peripheral vascular function Part 1: Measurement and evaluation of finger skin temperature
- [7] ISO 14835-2:2005 Mechanical vibration and shock Cold provocation tests for the assessment of peripheral vascular function Part 2: Measurement and evaluation of finger systolic blood pressure
- [8] Vladimir Šinik, Bogdana Vujić, Una Marčeta, The influence of vibrations on the neurosensory system that is transmitted to the hands and arms, VII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2017 (IIZS 2017) October 12-13th, 2017, Zrenjanin, Serbia
- [9] <u>http://www.hse.gov.uk/risk/theory/alarp1.htm</u>

# CALCULATING DAILY VIBRATION EXPOSURES AND WORKED EXAMPLES IN WHOLE-BODY VIBRATION

Vladimir Šinik<sup>1</sup>, Momčilo Bjelica<sup>1</sup>, Slobodan Janković<sup>1</sup>, Željko Despotović<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical faculty "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, Serbia, <sup>2</sup>Institute —Mihajlo Pupin, Belgrade, Serbia e-mail: sinik.vladimir@gmail.com

**Abstract:** Whole-body vibration magnitude is the frequency-weighted acceleration value in the highest of three orthogonal axes for a seated or standing worker. To assess the daily vibration exposure of workers, we need an estimate of the time machine operators are exposed to the vibration source. In this paper given examples daily exposure where there is just one task and daily exposure where there is more than one task. **Key words**: Whole-bode vibration, daily vibration exposure

#### INTRODUCTION

Human vibration is defined as the effect of mechanical vibration on the human body. During our normal daily lives we are exposed to vibrations of one or other sort e.g. in buses, trains and cars. Many people are also exposed to other vibrations during their working day, for example vibrations produced by hand-tools, machinery, or heavy vehicles. Just as sound can be either music to the ear or irritating noise, human vibrations can either be pleasant or unpleasant [1]. We enjoy, and even create pleasant vibrations when we run, dance or take a trip on the merry-go-round, but we try to avoid exposing ourselves to unpleasant vibrations such as travelling on a bumpy road or operating hand-held power tools. A good deal of research has been done in studying the effect of exposure to vibration on man, especially in his working environment. Some of the early research involved a study of people such as aircraft pilots, operators of heavy work vehicles and hand-tool operators. Their ability to perform complex tasks under adverse vibrational conditions formed part of the first investigations. Nowadays, human vibration research is also carried out in working environments and the results used to establish International Standards which allow human exposure to vibration to be evaluated. [1]. Regular exposure to Whole-Body Vibration (WBV) can in some cases be responsible for reducing operator comfort, performance and health. Defining any such health effects is difficult as many symptoms are indistinguishable from other causes. Long term exposure to whole-body vibration (WBV) particularly to repeated large jolts and jars are however linked to back pain. Employees who operate mobile machines or other vehicles over poor surfaces as a main part of their job are particularly at risk.

If employees are at risk, employers and equipment manufacturers must consider what action is needed to reduce the risk so far as is reasonably practicable. This must meet the requirements of general legislation including the Health and Safety at Work.

This procedure is intended to help managers and others decide whether there is a risk of excess exposure to Whole-body Vibration and what kind of action might help to reduce it, such as:

- elimination of the risk altogether;
- evaluation of the levels of risk;
- prioritising action required according to risk;

• introduction of control measures such as purchasing requirements; health monitoring;

instruction of employees. The subject of vibration is surrounded with technical information and terms but as far as possible, a non-technical language has been used in this document [6].



Figure 1. Jobs which cause whole body vibration

# **DETERMINING EXPOSURE DURATION**

Before the daily vibration exposure A(8) can be estimated, you need to know the total daily duration of exposure to the vibration from the vehicles or machines used. You should be careful to use data that is compatible with your vibration magnitude data, for example, if your vibration magnitude data is based on measurements when the machine was working, then count only the time that the worker is exposed to vibration. Machine or vehicle operators questioned on their typical daily duration of vibration exposure usually state a value containing periods without vibration exposure, e.g. truck loading and waiting times [3].

Usually, the vibration that occurs when the vehicle is travelling will dominate vibration exposures. However, some exposures are dominated by operations being performed while the vehicle is static, such as excavators and tree harvesters.

Work patterns need careful consideration. For example some workers may only operate machines for certain periods in a day. Typical usage patterns should be established, as these will be an important factor in calculating a person's likely vibration exposure [3].

# **DETERMINING VIBRATION MAGNITUDE**

The *root-mean-square* (*r.m.s*) vibration magnitude is expressed in terms of the frequency-weighted acceleration at the seat of a seated person or the feet of a standing person (Fig 2), it is expressed in units of *metres per second squared* ( $m/s^2$ ). The *r.m.s vibration magnitude* represents the average acceleration over a measurement period. It is the highest of three orthogonal axes values (1.4*a*wx, 1.4*a*wy or *a*wz) that is used for the exposure assessment.



Figure 2. Vibration measurement axes[3]

#### Daily exposure: A(8), where there is just one task

**Step 1:** Determine the three frequency weighted r.m.s acceleration values awx, awy and awz., from manufacturer's data, other sources, or measurement.

**Step 2:** Find the daily exposures in the three directions, x, y and z from:

$$A_x(8) = 1.4a_{wx} \sqrt{\frac{T_{exp}}{T_0}}$$
(1)

$$A_{y}(8) = 1.4a_{wy}\sqrt{\frac{T_{exp}}{T_{0}}}$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

$$A_z(8) = a_{wz} \sqrt{\frac{T_{exp}}{T_0}}$$
(3)

Where:

*Texp* is the daily duration of exposure to the vibration, and *T*0 is the reference duration of eight hours.

Step 3: The highest value of Ax(8), Ay(8) and Az(8) is the daily vibration exposure.

#### Example

A tree harvester driver operates the vehicle for  $6\frac{1}{2}$  hours a day.

Step 1: The vibration values on the seat are:

• x-axis: 0.2 m/s<sup>2</sup>

• y-axis: 0.4 m/s<sup>2</sup>

• z-axis: 0.25 m/s<sup>2</sup>

**Step 2:** The x, y and z axis daily exposures are then:

$$A_x(8) = 1.4 \times 0.2 \sqrt{\frac{6.5}{8}} = 0.25 \ m/s \tag{4}$$

$$A_{y}(8) = 1.4 \times 0.4 \sqrt{\frac{0.5}{8}} = 0.5 \ m/s \tag{5}$$

$$A_z(8) = 0.25 \sqrt{\frac{6.5}{8}} = 0.23 \ m/s \tag{6}$$

**Step 3:** Daily vibration exposure, A(8) is the highest of these values. In this case it is the y-axis: 0.5m/s<sup>2</sup> (i.e. at the exposure action value) [3]

#### Daily exposure: A(8), where there is more than one task

If a person is exposed to more than one source of vibration (perhaps because they use two or more different machines or activities during the day) then a *partial vibration exposure* is calculated from the magnitude and duration for each axis and for each exposure. The partial vibration values are combined to give the overall daily exposure value, A(8), for that person, for each axis. The daily vibration exposure is then the highest of the three single axis values.

- **Step 1:** Determine the three frequency weighted r.m.s acceleration values *a*wx, *a*wy and *a*wz, for each task or vehicle, from manufacturer's data, other sources, or measurement.
- **Step 2:** For each vehicle or task, find the partial daily exposures in the three directions, x, y and z using:

$$A_{x,i}(8) = 1.4 a_{wx} \sqrt{\frac{T_{exp}}{T_0}}$$
(7)

$$A_{y,i}(8) = 1.4 a_{wy} \sqrt{\frac{T_{exp}}{T_0}}$$

$$\tag{8}$$

$$A_{z,i}(8) = a_{wz} \sqrt{\frac{T_{exp}}{T_0}}$$
<sup>(9)</sup>

Where

*Texp* is the daily duration of exposure to the vibration and *TD* is the reference duration of eight hours.

*T*0 is the reference duration of eight hours.

Each partial vibration exposure represents the contribution of a particular source of vibration (machine or activity) to the worker's total daily exposure. Knowledge of the partial exposure values will help you decide on your priorities: the machines or activities or processes with the highest partial vibration exposure values are those that should be given priority for control measures.

# **Step 3:** For each axis (*j*), the overall daily vibration exposure can be calculated from the partial vibration exposure values, using:

$$A_j(8) = \sqrt{A_{j1}(8)^2 + A_{j2}(8)^2 + A_{j3}(8)^2 + \cdots}$$
(10)

where Aj1(8), Aj2(8), Aj3(8), etc. are the partial vibration exposure values for the different vibration sources [3].

Example

A delivery driver spends 1 hour loading his lorry using a small forklift truck, followed by 6 hours driving the delivery lorry each day.

Step 1: The vibration values on the seat are:

Delivery lorry
y-axis: 0.3 m/s <sup>2</sup>
z-axis: 0.3 m/s <sup>2</sup>
x-axis: 0.2 m/s²

**Step 2:** The x, y and z axis daily exposures are then:

Forklift truck	Delivery lorry
$A_{x,forklift}(8) = 1.4 \times 0.5 \sqrt{\frac{1}{8}} = 0.25 \ m \ / \ s^2$	$A_{x,lorry}(8) = 1.4 \times 0.2 \sqrt{\frac{6}{8}} = 0.24 \ m \ / \ s^2$
$A_{y,forklift}(8) = 1.4 \times 0.3 \sqrt{\frac{1}{8}} = 0.15 \ m \ / \ s^2$	$A_{y,lorry}(8) = 1.4 \times 0.3 \sqrt{\frac{6}{8}} = 0.36 \ m \ / \ s^2$
$A_{z,forklift}(8) = 0.9 \sqrt{\frac{1}{8}} = 0.32 \ m \ / \ s^2$	$A_{z,lorry}(8) = 0.3 \sqrt{\frac{6}{8}} = 0.26 \ m \ / \ s^2$

Step 3: Daily vibration exposure, for each axis are:

 $A_x(8) = \sqrt{0.25^2 + 0.24^2} = 0.3 \ m \ / \ s^2 \tag{11}$ 

$$A_{y}(8) = \sqrt{0.15^{2} + 0.36^{2}} = 0.4 \ m \ / \ s^{2}$$
(12)

$$A_z(8) = \sqrt{0.32^2 + 0.26^2} = 0.4 \, m \, / \, s^2 \tag{13}$$

**Step 4:** The driver's daily whole-body vibration exposure is the highest axis A(8) value, in this case the value for the y or z-axes: 0.4 m/s<sup>2</sup>, i.e. just below the exposure action value [3].

A risk assessment should enable methods for controlling exposure to be identified. While you are assessing the vibration exposures, you should be thinking about the work processes that cause them. Understanding why workers are exposed to high vibrations and ergonomic risks will help identify methods for reducing or eliminating the risks.

#### CONCLUSION

Work that involves exposure to whole-body vibration occurs commonly in off-road work, such as farming, construction and quarrying, but it can occur elsewhere, for example on the road in lorries and trucks, at sea in small fast boats and in the air in some helicopters. Whole-body vibration is not restricted to seated workers such as drivers, but may also be experienced during standing operations such as standing on a concrete crushing machine. The purpose of the whole-body vibration risk assessment is to enable you as the employer to make a valid decision about the measures necessary to prevent or adequately control the exposure of workers to whole-body vibration.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] http://www.bksv.com/doc/br056.pdf
- [2] www.vibeforhealth.com/Data/Default/the\_effect\_of\_wbv\_negative.pdf
- [3] http://resource.isvr.soton.ac.uk/HRV/VIBGUIDE/2008\_11\_08%20WBV\_Good\_practice\_Gui de%20v6.7h%20English.pdf
- [4] http://www.portaleagentifisici.it/filemanager/userfiles/PROTOCOLLI/Vibrazioni\_wbv\_da\_mi suratore\_EN.pdf?lg=EN
- [5] http://www.westlothian.gov.uk/media/1840/Whole-Body-Vibration Procedure/pdf/wholebody-vibration-proced.pdf
- [6] EN 1032:2003 Mechanical vibration Testing of mobile machinery in order to determine the vibration emission value
- [7] EN 12096:1997 Mechanical vibration Declaration and verification of vibration emission values.

# Session 7.

# **Environmental Management**

# SUNSPACES AS PASSIVE DESIGN ELEMENTS FOR ENERGY EFFICIENT AND ENVIRONMENTALLY SUSTAINABLE HOUSING

Ana Vukadinović<sup>1</sup>, Jasmina Radosavljević<sup>1</sup>, Amelija Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Dejan Vasović<sup>1</sup>, Goran Janaćković<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Niš, Faculty of Occupational Safety, Niš, Serbia e-mail: <u>ana.vukadinovic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; jasmina.radosavljevic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs;</u> <u>amelija.djordjevic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; dejan.vasovic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs;</u> <u>goran.janackovic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs</u>

Abstract: Building design and construction consumes nearly 40% of primary energy. Environmental issues, such as higher atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentrations due to combustion of fossil fuels used for energy production, necessitate increased use of renewable energy sources in buildings. Solar energy is used in building design and construction through active and passive systems. This paper highlights the advantages of exploiting solar energy passively, using passive sunspace systems, which is one way to reduce energy consumption in residential buildings, but only with a thorough knowledge of passive sunspace systems. The paper defines the typology of passive sunspace systems and provides an overview of basic types including their advantages and disadvantages. The presented typology pertains to the functioning of passive sunspace systems, mechanisms of heat accumulation and transfer, and their position and shape.

Key words: passive solar buildings, sunspace, typology

#### **INTRODUCTION**

In Europe, about 40% of energy is spent in building design and construction, while two thirds of that energy is spent in residential buildings. Energy consumption will keep being the main topic of research because it is associated with greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. Increased concentrations of atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>, which is a greenhouse gas, will be even more prominent in the near future. [1,2] Lower energy consumption and better energy efficiency in building design and construction are the chief goals to be reached if emissions of atmospheric pollutants are to be reduced. Therefore, it is necessary to improve the design of passive solar and bioclimatic buildings, which provide a comfortable interior environment using passive means in conjunction with external climate conditions.

#### PASSIVE SOLAR BUILDINGS

As early as the days of Ancient Rome (50 AD), it was observed that the use of glass in buildings traps the heat inside, creating the now well-known "greenhouse effect". Roman upper classes added sunspaces (*heliocaminus*) to their villas, which were then used to grow fruits and vegetables throughout the year. In 17<sup>th</sup> century Europe, glasshouses, better known as *conservatories*, were used to grow plants and were attached to buildings to improve heating during wintertime. In the 1920s, Walter Gropius advocated more extensive use of passive solar buildings in Europe. In the US, the first significant passive solar building was *The Jacobs II House*, designed by Frank Lloyd Wright in a style that he aptly named "the solar hemicycle" [3].



Figure 1. The Jacobs II House by Frank Lloyd Wright (appearance, layout, and cross-section)

Passive solar buildings fit within their wider environment and usually have an elongated base, with a west-east orientation lengthwise and a large glazed surface on the south-facing façade, which also allows a visual connection between people and the external environment. In a sense, they imitate nature as they are opened in the winter to collect as much sunlight as possible while offering protection from overheating in the summer by means of overhangs, curtains, or shades.

In passive solar buildings, the function of passive receivers of sunlight is performed either by the entire structure or by parts of the structure that accumulate, store, and transfer a portion of solar energy to other parts of the building if required. With passive solar systems, solar energy is converted into heat; heat accumulation and air circulation in certain parts of the building are required to provide optimal and comfortable conditions in the various rooms [4]. These systems also necessitate heat loss control as well as optimal sizing of thermal mass in the building, in order to provide maximum heat gain in the winter and minimum overheating in the summer. The efficiency of passive solar houses also depends on the local bioclimatic conditions, such as the weather, the relief of the terrain on which the house is situated, the proximity of other buildings in the area, the presence of trees and vegetation that potentially block the sunlight, etc.

Passive solar systems for sunlight collection include direct systems with windows, Trombe wall systems, sunspace systems, and others. This paper focuses on the sunspace passive system as one of the most efficient passive systems, which is easily installed both in buildings under construction and in finished residential buildings.

#### PASSIVE SOLAR BUILDINGS WITH A SUNSPACE

A passive solar system with a sunspace comprises a glazed portion of the structure adjacent to other living areas. Sunspaces (also called *sunrooms, solariums*, or *passive greenhouses*) are among the most popular passive solar systems. They are usually designed as independent thermal zones within a building, attached to rooms in which people are expected to spend more time (e.g. the living room, the dining room, etc.). During a clear day, owing to large transparent surfaces, sunspaces collect sunlight and accumulate it in a thermal mass – in the walls or in the floor. During the night, the passive system serves as a buffer zone preventing excessive heat loss. Sunspaces are often non-heated rooms in which high day-night temperature oscillations are expected, but most of the time they provide a comfortable place to stay and can be used to expand other living areas.

#### SUNSPACE TYPOLOGY ACCORDING TO PARTITION TYPE

Depending on how sunlight energy is collected, accumulated, and transferred to the adjacent room, there are several types of sunspace. The basic classification is made according to the type of partition that separates the sunspace from the adjacent room, as shown in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Sunspace types according to the type of partition between the sunspace and the adjacent room: T1 – sunspace with a thermal storage wall and a direct system; T2 – sunspace with a transparent partition; T3 – sunspace with a thick thermal storage wall; T4 – sunspace with a Trombe wall (Source: the authors, adapted according to [5])

Type T1 is a passive sunspace system with a partially glazed partition, which allows direct penetration of sunlight, while the rest of it is made of opaque materials and can constitute thermal mass. With this
type, it is possible to take advantage of both the direct and indirect system, as the portion of solar energy will be directly transferred to the adjacent room, while the portion accumulated within the sunspace will be available for later use. The partial glazing of the partition can also enable direct exchange of air between the sunspace and the adjacent room.

Type T2 passive sunspace system has a glazed partition. The second, inner, glazing allows direct penetration of sunlight to the thermal mass in the floors, walls, and other construction elements, protecting the indoor space from excessive heat loss. Due to large glazed surfaces, the design of this sunspace type should include some form of protection from overheating during the summer.

Type T3 has a thick partition wall, which acts as the thermal storage mass. With this passive system type, sunlight penetrates the outer glazing and reaches the thick wall, where it is partially reflected, but mostly absorbed by the wall. Solar radiation increases the temperature inside the sunspace, and the absorbed heat is transferred to the adjacent room by means of conduction. The chief advantage of this passive sunspace type is the reduction of heat loss during wintertime and the mitigation of the effects the external environment has on indoor heated space.

Type T4 is a combination of a passive sunspace system and Trombe wall, which could be considered an improvement over type T3 in terms of higher heat gain.

It should be stressed that each type has the option of installing a mechanical system of air exchange between the sunspace and the adjacent room for the purpose of achieving a better heating effect and reaching appropriate indoor temperatures according to the residents' needs.

### SUNSPACE TYPOLOGY ACCORDING TO ITS POSITION IN THE BUILDING

Position of the sunspace in relation to the entire building can vary, and some positioning and shape options are shown in Figure 3.



**Figure 3.** Main sunspace types according to position in relation to the building and shape: M1 – attached sunspace; M2 – fully integrated sunspace; M3 – partially integrated sunspace; M4 – laterally integrated sunspace; M5 – atrium sunspace; M6 – sunspace envelope around the primary building

Attached sunspace (Type M1, Figure 3) is constructed along the outer layer of the primary building, either a façade or the roof surface. Such manner of construction changes both the aesthetic and energy properties of the building itself. In terms of energy efficiency, the attached sunspace helps reduce the transmission losses of the building envelope, but, depending on its position long the façade, size, and

material, it can significantly influence the accumulation of heat [6]. One side of the attached sunspace is connected to the primary building, while the other sides are exposed to sunlight and they can be completely or partially glazed. Figure 3 shows variants of the attached sunspace with a square and rectangle basis; however, depending on the desired effect on the façade, the basis can be triangular, hexagonal, or another geometric form.

Figure 3 also shows variants in which the sunspace is fully or partially integrated into the primary building (Types M2 and M3) or between two opposing façades (Type M4). The advantage of a passive system with a fully or partially integrated sunspace is a larger contact surface with the building interior than with the exterior, which makes it more comfortable than type M1 (attached sunspace) during wintertime. In addition, during the summer the surface exposed to excessive heating is smaller, so less protection from overheating is needed [5].

Type M5 is obtained by glazing the atrium. The atrium can be a heated or non-heated space. If the atrium is non-heated, during wintertime the temperature inside it will nonetheless be higher than the ambient temperature. If the atrium is turned into a heated space after glazing, the intervention involves the altering of the building shape factor – by changing the ratio between the building capacity and the area of the thermal envelope, significant amounts of energy can be saved [6].

The sunspace enveloping the primary building (Type M6) is a borderline case, whereby the glazed portion of the façade envelops the entire primary building and constitutes a protective layer, which creates new microclimatic conditions in relation to the primary building. It is often used in the restoration of architectural heritage buildings or for protected historical buildings [7]. If the glazed portion is close to the building façade (0.25 - 2.0 m), it constitutes a "double-skin façade", which is often used in office buildings, whereby the space between the building's façade and the glazed façade can be utilized for the placement of overheating protection and mechanical ventilation devices or as maintenance space.



Figure 4. Examples of sunspace houses according to the typology shown in Figure 2

Figure 4 shows examples of individual houses with a sunspace according to the typology pertaining to their shape and position (M1-M6).

# TYPOLOGY ACCORDING TO THE POSITION AND SIZE OF THE THERMAL MASS

Thermal mass or heat storage in passive sunspace systems refers to sunspace floor, living area floors, ceilings, or thick indoor walls, especially the wall separating the sunspace from the living area (Figure 5).

The role of thermal mass in sunspace houses is to store heat distributed to the various rooms during diurnal periods without sunlight or during the night. The materials used as thermal mass need to have a high volumetric heat capacity. The best materials for heat storage are water, concrete, gravel, compressed earth blocks, bricks, etc. Mobile elements within the sunspace or other rooms, e.g. water tanks, can also serve as thermal mass.



**Figure 5.** Basic sunspace types according to thermal mass position: A1 – thermal mass in the sunspace floor; A2 – thermal mass in the thick wall between the sunspace and the living area; A3 – thermal

mass in the sunspace and living area floors; A4 – thermal mass in the sunspace and living area floors, as well as in the thick partition wall

Bastien and Athienitis (2016) studied the size of thermal mass in sunspaces and glasshouses. They examined the most common sunspace configurations in terms of thermal mass position (floors, wall, or both) and glazing percentage. Their key observations were that thermal mass in sunspaces and glasshouses significantly impacts the time when heat is distributed, minimum indoor temperatures, and daily temperature variations. An increase in thickness of thermal mass within a sunspace from 0.1m to 1m can increase the temperature by 3 to 5°C. If the goal is to increase heating during the evening, a minimum of 0.06 of thermal mass needs to be placed in the floor and as much thermal mass as possible in the wall [8].

Sanchez-Ostiz et al. (2014) studied the energy properties of sunspace buildings in cases when thermal mass is horizontal and when it is vertical. Water enclosed in an aluminium frame was used as the heat storage material. The following is the most relevant results of the study: use of a sunspace with thermal mass allows more stable indoor conditions than in houses without a sunspace or thermal mass; in case of a sunspace without thermal mass, energy consumption is 12.9% lower than in cases without a sunspace, while it is 16.7% lower in sunspaces with thermal mass than in those without thermal mass; sunspaces with thermal mass increase the indoor thermal comfort through increased lowest and reduced highest temperatures [9].

Formation of thermal mass requires the design of massive construction elements, such as walls or floors, whose heat-storing abilities increase with their thickness. In case of buildings under construction, this is feasible in the early design stage; however, in completed buildings there are limited options to change the structure thickness. This is where phase change materials (PCM) come into play as heat storage replacements for thermal mass. The PCMs used in building design and construction should have their melting point in the temperature range between 25°C and 35°C. They can provide significant heat storage, as they absorb sunlight while melting. During cooler periods, PCMs harden and give off heat to the room. The PCMs used in buildings include various types of paraffin, hydrated salt solutions, etc.

A study conducted by Lu et al. (2018) concerns the use of PCMs for latent passive heat storage. Paraffin whose phase change temperature range is 35-40°C was placed in the floor and the wall in order to increase the building's thermal inertia. Data analysis revealed that the use of PCMs allows passive heating of the building that is 7.15°C higher than in a building without PCMs and that it is possible to conserve 54.27% in heating energy [10].

During the summer, in order to prevent increased thermal load of buildings, it is necessary to shade the building, specifically the thermal mass. One way to do that is to build overhangs. When designating the position and dimensions of the overhang, it is crucial to enable unobstructed penetration of sunlight during wintertime, when the angle is smaller. Another way to prevent overheating during the summer is to use deciduous trees, whose treetops would provide shade in the summer and allow sunlight to pass through in the winter, after they have shed their leaves.

# CONCLUSION

In order to better understand the thermal behaviour of passive sunspace systems and the main possibilities of this heat collection and storage system, it is necessary to establish their basic typology. This paper presented typologies of passive sunspace systems according to the size, shape, and position in relation to the primary building; the type and structure of the partition separating the sunspace from the living area; and the position and type of thermal mass. In addition, the paper analyzed the manner of heat collection and transfer for certain sunspace types, highlighting their constructional and technical advantages and disadvantages. Sunspaces are passive systems often used in residential buildings due to their considerable energy conservation capability. They cannot provide ideal indoor conditions, but they can significantly conserve the energy-generating products used for heating and cooling. One option for further research is to determine the optimal construction properties of sunspaces (position in relation to the Sun, size, glazed surface area, glazing type, thermal mass dimensions and materials, etc.), depending on climate conditions.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Monge-Barrio, Aurora, and Ana Sánchez-Ostiz Gutiérrez. 2018. Passive Energy Strategies for Mediterranean Residential Buildings. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-69883-0.
- [2] Mussard, Maxime. 2017. "Solar Energy under Cold Climatic Conditions: A Review." Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 74 (July). Pergamon: 733–45. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2017.03.009.
- [3] Lechner N. Heating, cooling, lighting: Sustainable design methods for architects. John wiley & sons; 2014 Oct 13.
- [4] Radosavljević J. Urbana ekologija. FZNR, Niš. 2009.
- [5] Chwieduk D. Solar Energy in Buildings: Thermal Balance for Efficient Heating and Cooling. Elsevier; 2014 Jun 19.
- [6] Baker N, Steemers K. Energy and environment in architecture: a technical design guide. Taylor & Francis; 2003 Sep 2.
- [7] Jovanovic Popovic, Milica- Energetska optimizacija zgrada u kontekstu održive arhitekture, Faza 2, Beograd 2005.
- [8] Bastien, Diane, and Andreas K. Athienitis. 2016. "Passive Thermal Energy Storage, Part 2: Design Methodology for Solaria and Greenhouses." Renewable Energy 103. Elsevier Ltd: 537–60. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2016.11.041.
- [9] Sánchez-Ostiz, Ana, Aurora Monge-Barrio, Silvia Domingo-Irigoyen, and Purificación González-Martínez. 2014. "Design and Experimental Study of an Industrialized Sunspace with Solar Heat Storage." Energy and Buildings 80 (September). Elsevier: 231–46. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2014.05.031.
- [10] Lu, Shilei, Haojie Tong, and Bo Pang. 2018. "Study on the Coupling Heating System of Floor Radiation and Sunspace Based on Energy Storage Technology." Energy and Buildings 159 (January). Elsevier: 441–53. doi:10.1016/j.enbuild.2017.11.027.

# ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT OF SLOVENIAN MOUNTAIN HUT WITHIN THE SCOPE OF SUSTAINABLE MOUNTAIN HUTS IN EUROPE

# Rok Stropnik<sup>1</sup>, Mitja Mori<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Ljubljana, Slovenia e-mail: mitja.mori@fs.uni-lj.si

**Abstract:** Remote off-grid mountain huts are specific micro-grid systems which are usually located in sounder environment. As they are not connected to utility grids they require own energy supply for both heat and electricity. While heat is typically provided by fossil fuels and/or biomass, electricity is usually provided by diesel fuelled generators. These types of power generation inevitably cause a lot of environmental impact. The environmental impact assessment for one Slovenian Pogačnikov Dom hut was made. Specifically CO<sub>2</sub> emissions as global warming potential (GWP) and NO<sub>x</sub> emissions were analysed before and after implementation action.

Results shown that with basic investments for installation of additional PV panels and some optimization procedures of the transport, the reductions of 64 % in  $CO_2$  and 54 %  $NO_x$  are possible. These results confirm main objective of Life+ Sustain Huts EU project to reduce emissions, producing energy based on renewables and to make mountain huts more sustainable and friendly.

Key words: mountain hut, environmental impact assessment, electricity, heat, renewables

#### INTRODUCTION

Climate change has been for years one of the most important tasks to be taken into high consideration, both in EU and internationally. In this sense, in order to keep the increase of the global temperature below 2 °C by 2050, the EU has established the objective of reducing greenhouse gases emissions (GHG) by 80 % taking as reference GHG levels from 1999, by 2050. The targets for 2020 are also in this line (reducing greenhouse gas emissions by 20 %, increasing the share of renewable energies to 20 % and achieving the 20 % energy efficiency target), [1].

A mountain hut is usually an isolated construction in the mountains, where not only the access to utilities is complicated, but also it is difficult to transport purveyances or fuel supplies. Then, other solutions instead of the usual electricity and gas companies must be considered. Nowadays, the systems providing energy to these facilities are fossil fuel-based, which implies the installation of a diesel generator in order to produce electricity and heat for the heating system and hot water. Moreover, the fuel to be supplied to the generator and other needs to be transported by helicopter in many cases.

Furthermore, Europe depends strongly on imports from foreign countries, which are 80 % of their petroleum reserves. These reserves are usually in unstable regions at political level. Then, this dependence is a clear weakness for Europe's economy and a major problem to be solved. As it has been stated in the EU document: "the electricity may play the most important role in order to reach the zero emissions by 2050, contributing to replace fossil fuels in transport and heating", [2]. In this sense, almost all the electricity and heat that is being consumed nowadays in isolated huts is generated based on diesel consumption. By including the pioneering systems that EU project Life+ Sustain Huts presents, it will be demonstrated how to reduce the dependence of the huts from fuel from foreign countries, promoting renewable generation with almost zero emission as a way of achieving energy independence, sounder environment and making stronger economy, [3].

Mountain huts are mainly located in natural parks where pollution is a critical factor and the different authorities look for the best measures to prevent deterioration, contamination and conservation of natural habitats of wild fauna and flora. To maintain that environment the integration of zero emission solutions for providing electricity and heat to the remote located huts it's necessary in the future. In order to evaluate the implementation of these effective solutions the Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) should be applied before and after implementation actions, [4,5].

As the core of the project Life+ Sustain Huts, innovative climate change adaptation technologies are going to be developed in 9 huts from four different countries (Italy, France, Slovenia and Spain),

which will demonstrate that can be easily replicated and transferred to other places independently of the climate, latitude or country. The technologies to be applied will be based on photovoltaic, micro hydro power and wind energy generation, fuel cells, electrolysers, hydrogen storage as well as new insulated materials which will be installed in the huts in order to demonstrate, show and educated in the climate change adaptation.

In present study identification of all technologies used in mountain huts are evaluated in terms of Life Cycle Inventory (LCI) analysis that will serve as a basis to set up a general LCA numerical model for mountain hut and specific LCA numerical models for each mountain hut with all specific inputs. In this paper the detail information for energy and mass balances for Pogačnikov Dom hut will be presented. Data included are fossil fuel consumption, electricity consumption and generation, biomass consumption, transportation type and distances covered which contribute to the environmental impacts of mountain hut operation during one year (3,5 months/ one season). One implementation action which is planned for Pogačnikov Dom in the future will be calculated for transportation and operation phase following comparison of the  $CO_2$  and  $NO_x$  emissions before and after implementation.

# METHODOLOGY IN THE STUDY

In the first part of the study the basic methodology used to collect all the data is the survey based on specific questionnaires and interviews of huts owners. In the second part the basic LCA numerical model will be set up to general overview of all possible inputs and outputs. In the numerical model all processes, virgin materials, transport types and distances and other flows important for mountain huts in the LCA study are included.

On the basis of data provided with LCI tables for Slovenian hut (Pogačnikov Dom) LCA numerical model with all mass and energy balances are set up. Furthermore the  $CO_2$  and  $NO_x$  emissions are calculated for transportation and operation phase of the Pogačnikov Dom. This preliminary calculation study will serve as a data source for more detailed LCA study later in the project.

Technologies reviewed in the study are just currently used technologies and energy carrier in the mountain hut. From operational point of view just the integral data (average working hours, yearly fuel consumption, number of transportations of the fuel to the huts, etc.) for one year average is important as an input data for further LCA study. At this point the operation dynamics is not needed. This study will deliver the basic list with the type and power of technology used, main energy carriers, and basic operational characteristics.

### Huts involved in the study

Life+ Sustain Huts is a demonstrative project which aims to reduce environmental impacts in natural habitats by implementing novel and original renewable energy based solutions in mountain huts. The mountain huts within the project are located in 4 different European countries. Particularly, there are 2, which are located in Slovenia (Kocbekov Dom and Pogačnikov Dom); 5 mountain huts located in Spain, four involved in the project (Bachimaña, Llauset, Lizara and Estós) and another one will be included proximately (Montfalcó); 1 in Italy (Refugio de Torino) and the most recent one in France (Refuge D'Ayous). In this study we will analyse Slovenian mountain hut Pogačnikov Dom.

The Pogačnikov Dom (Figure 1) is located in Triglav National Park to 4 km from Slovenia's highest mountain Triglav, it is perched on a small hilltop at the altitude of 2050 m on the peak of Kriški podi Kriški podi and also is surrounded by other six peaks: Bovški Gamsovec, Križ, Stenar, Razor, Planja and Pihavec. There are marked routes in order to can access to all of them. In the Figure 2 is shown the location of the hut. Latitude of the hut is 46,401965 and longitude is 13,800577. The hut was built during 1948 and 1951, though it was renovated and extended in 1973. After that, a cargo ropeway was constructed (nowadays is upgraded since 2003), while in 2004 the roof of the hut was renovated. Pogačnikov Dom is located in Slovenian Alps and it is usually open 3 months per year, from mid-June to mid-September.



Figure 1. Pogačnikov Dom, Slovenian hut

Dimensions of the hut are 15.5x11.5x7.5 m and capacity is for nearly 80 people, but the average accommodation per day is 28, besides 3 people work there. Pogačnikov Dom has diesel and gasoline generator, PV panels with batteries for electricity generation and wood stove for heat generation. Wood burning oven is use for cooking.



Figure 2. Location of Pogačnikov Dom in Slovenian Alps

# ENVIROMENTAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT

Environmental impact assessment in this study was done with the life cycle assessment (LCA) methodology, which follows the ISO 14040 and 14044 standards, [6,7]. The environmental impacts have been evaluated according to the CML 2001 method for global warming indicator (GWP), [8].

### The goal and the scope of the LCA study

The one of the goals of Life+ Sustain Huts project and also this study is to make detailed life cycle inventory (LCI) tables for all mountain huts (Pogačnikov Dom in this study). The scope of the study are 'gate to gate' which include all emissions to air, soil and water during operation with included transportation of the fuel. Functional unit used will be 1kWh of energy generated (electricity, heat) that will enable relative comparison of different huts separately for electricity and heat production. Furthermore the main goal of this study was to analyse possibility of the  $CO_2$  and  $NO_x$  emissions reduction before and after the implementation action which are planned for Pogačnikov Dom. This implementation action are: Non-operational diesel and gasoline generators, installation of additional 5,5 kW PV panels and transport optimization (20% reduction of diesel consumption).

#### Life cycle inventory (LCI): mass and energy balance

Below it is detailed specification for Pogačnikov Dom with all information in tables, where operational characteristics are summarized. The aim is to reach the maximum information about the technologies installed on/in the hut, and the current state of hut, such as dimensions, average of visits per day, capacity of accommodation, as well as the surroundings, where the hut is located in order to analyse the possibility to install new technologies or improve current ones. All data are for 1 year operation (3.5 months – Jun- Sep).

The technologies for electricity generation are gasoline and diesel generator with 1,37 kW PV system with batteries (storage) and converters (Table 1). For the heat generation is wood stove and for cooking they use wood burning oven (Table 2). The fuel consumption for hut operation is 733.82 kg of diesel, 74.88 kg of gasoline and 20 m<sup>3</sup> of biomass per year (Table 3).

Electricity	Brand / type	Time	m <sup>2</sup>	Installed	Max	Electricity
sources				power	efficiency	generation
Diesel	Nutool NDGS5000T	401 h	/	4.2 kW	19 %	1684.2 kWh/year
generator						
Petrol	Honda EC60002k	45 h	/	4.5 kW	22 %	202.5 kWh/year
generator						
PV panels	BP 255	/	4.32	1.37 kW	15 %	1347 kWh/year
Batteries	TAB 8 OPzS 800 Ah	/	/	115.2 kWh	/	/
storage	(2V*8)			~19200		
Electricity consumption						3233.7 kWh/y

**Table 1.** Technologies used for electricity generation in Pogačnikov Dom

**Table 2.** Technologies used for heat generation in Pogačnikov Dom

Heat sources	Installed power	m <sup>3</sup>	Efficiency	Energy generation in 1 year/kWh
Wood stove	8	8	/	36167 kWh
Wood-burning	5	/	70 %	
oven				
Energy				36167 kWh
consumption				

#### **Table 3.** Fuels consumption per year in Pogačnikov Dom

Fuels – consumption per year	Type of fuel	Used for	m <sup>3</sup>	Mass kg
Liquid fuel	diesel	Electricity	0.882	733.82
Liquid fuel Petrol 95		Electricity	0.09	74.88
Biomass	firewood	Heat	20	/

For accessing to the hut the only way for the visitors and employees is by foot. While for transporting the goods and fuel they use their own cargo ropeway (500l of diesel per year) and van (1920 km/year and avg. consumption: 151/100km). Helicopter transport is hired only for heavier cargo, such as renovations or modification of the hut. Helicopter transport is excluded in this study.

According to all LCI analysis information a general LCA model for mountain huts are set up with all possible inputs/outputs. The general LCA model developed within a task C5.2 [9] of Life+ Sustain Huts project and is divided in two parts: one for electricity production (presented in Figure 3) and other for heat production (presented in Figure 4). This approach with separated models for heat and electricity will be used because of easier comparison of environmental impacts before and after different interventions and changes in technologies for specific hut. Data used in the model are for the period of 1 year. In the case of environmental impacts before and after the project for specific hut, the overall energy generation will be included that will provide absolute results useful just in the case of single hut impacts evaluation as is in this study.

One of the goals of this assessment is to see if it is possible with the implementation of new technologies achieve lower or almost zero environmental impact and more sustainable operation of mountain huts.



Figure 3. General LCA model for electricity production



Figure 4. General LCA model for heat production

For Pogačnikov Dom the installation of new PV panels (5.5 kW) and elimination of diesel and petrol generator are considered in this study. Boundary conditions are:

- Transportation: van and cargo ropeway.
- Operation (electricity generation with diesel and gasoline generators).
- Operation (heat generation with wood burning oven).

### Life cycle impact assessment methodology (LCIA)

After goal and scope has been determined, data has been collected, an inventory result is calculated. This inventory result is usually a very long list of emissions, consumed resources and sometimes other items. The interpretation of this list is difficult. An LCIA procedure is designed to help with this interpretation. According to the CML2001 LCIA method the Global Warming Potential (GWP [kg  $CO_2$  eq.]) midpoint indicator was used to compare  $CO_2$  emissions per 1kWh of produced electricity/heat for different fuel sources, which will be used in the future.

Values for  $CO_2$  emissions was gathered from  $CO_2$  emissions factors of German Environment Agency and International Energy agency [10,11] per 1kg of fuel and for  $NO_x$  emission data for transportation (helicopter, van and cargo ropeway), electricity and heat generation was gathered from estimation of NOx emissions from fossil fuel combustion [12,13]. Used values for emissions per 1 kg of fuel are:

- Diesel:  $3,162 \text{ kg CO}_2/\text{kg}$  0,0392g NOx/kg
- Gasoline: 3,189 kg CO<sub>2</sub>/kg 0,0342g NOx/kg
- Biomass: 0 kg CO<sub>2</sub>/kg biomass are considered as CO<sub>2</sub> neutral, 0,009g NOx/kg

According to all mass and energy balances for Pogačnikov Dom calculation was done according to methodology described above for different fuels (diesel, gasoline and biomass) and phases of the hut life cycle.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The observed hut in this analysis relies on fossil fuels as main energy source for electricity and heat generation. The case study presented here is performed for Pogačnikov Dom in Slovenia with 3233 kWh of electricity and 36166 kWh of heat consumption per year (from mid-June to mid-September). Electricity is generated from PV system, diesel and gasoline generators and heat from firewood. Operation of the hut requires transportation of food, energy carriers, staff and in some cases also water to the hut. In the case of Pogačnikov Dom cargo ropeway driven by diesel engine is used for transportation and the consumption is 420 kg of diesel per year. The transportation with the van is also included and it is in average 1920km per year (151 of diesel per 100km). All mass and energy balances are presented in Figure 5 below as LCA model for Pogačnikov Dom before implementation actions (current status).



Figure 5. LCA model with mass and energy balances for Pogačnikov Dom before actions

According to current status and used fuels for 1 season (3,5months) hut emits during operation with included transport 4678 kg of  $CO_2$  and 65,9 kg of  $NO_x$  per year. The main contributors to the environmental impact are diesel generator and cargo ropeway. Gasoline generator has small environmental impact because of lower consumption of the fuel and less operational time. Emissions caused by transportation are 2118 kg of  $CO_2$  which represents 45,3 % of all emitted emissions in this study, the rest belongs to operation due to electricity generation (54,7 %). Similar ratios are for  $NO_x$  emissions where the highest value comes from diesel generator and cargo ropeway. Heat generation contribute 15,8 % to  $NO_x$  emissions, transportation 38,4% and electricity generation 45,8%.

From these results we can conclude that the highest environmental impact for  $CO_2$  and  $NO_x$  emissions for Pogačnikov Dom comes from electricity generation and transportation. Calculation of emissions after the implementation action, installation of additional 5.5 kW PV panels, removing diesel and gasoline generator and optimizing the transport, shows high reduction of  $CO_2$  and  $NO_x$  emissions in Figure 6 and 7 respectively.



Figure 6. CO<sub>2</sub> emissions emitted during one season of operation for Pogačnikov Dom



Figure 7. NO<sub>x</sub> emissions emitted during one season of operation for Pogačnikov Dom

From this assessment of the emissions the results show just below 3 t of  $CO_2$  emissions reduction which represents 64% and reduction of  $NO_x$  for 36,6 kg or 54% of all emissions for operation phase of 3.5 months (one season operation). With the investment that is planned for Pogačnikov Dom, additional PV installed and fossil fuel driven generators will be put out of operation, a great reduction of emissions is expected.

Due to the goal to achieved almost zero greenhouse gas (GHG) emission mountain hut the analysis for global warming potential (GWP, kg  $CO_2/eq.$ ) was analysed for 1kWh of generated electricity and heat for different fuel sources for entire life cycle.



Figure 8. GWP (CO<sub>2</sub> eq.) for produced 1kWh of electricity (PV, Diesel generator) and heat (firewood)

Results show that replacement of fossil fuels with renewable energy technologies for heat and electricity generation is sensible but they also have some environmental impact during the whole life

cycle. The impact of RES are almost negligible compared with fossil fuels but it's questionable if we could achieved 100% zero free emission mountain hut (considering different environmental impact indicators) in the whole life cycle.

# CONCLUSION

It the case of mountain huts operation big improvements is possible in terms of emissions reduction  $(CO_2, NO_x)$  because all huts currently generate electricity/heat from fossil fuels. This reduction is of great importance since mountain huts are located mainly in very sensitive parts of nature. For the study case of Pogačnikov Dom is located in Natura 2000 protected region. Results show that the main impact comes from electricity generation, due to the high use of fossil fuels. It is shown that with basic investments, some optimization procedures of the transport and with additional education of the staff working in the hut, reductions higher than 50 % in  $CO_2$  and  $NO_x$  are possible.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This work was done under ongoing EU founded (LIFE+ program) project LIFE SUSTAINHUTS: Sustainable Mountain Huts in Europe, G.A. LIFE15 CCA/ES/000058.

# REFERENCES

- A. Agostini, N. Belmonte, A. Masala, J. Hu, P. Rizzi, M. Fichtner, et al., Role of hydrogen tanks in the life cycle assessment of fuel cell-based auxiliary power units, Appl. Energy. 215 (2018) 1–12. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.01.095.
- [2] European Commission, COMMUNICATION FROM THE COMMISION: A Roadmap for moving to a competitive low carbon economy in 2050, COM(2011) 112 Final. 34 (2011) 1– 34. doi:10.1002/jsc.572.
- [3] EU project: SustainHuts Demonstrative project which aims to reduce CO2 emissions in natural environments acting in huts; G.A. LIFE15 CCA/ES/000058, (2016). http://sustainhuts.eu/ (accessed October 3, 2018).
- [4] Z. Günkaya, A. Özdemir, A. Özkan, M. Banar, Environmental Performance of Electricity Generation Based on Resources: A Life Cycle Assessment Case Study in Turkey, Sustainability. 8 (2016) 1097. doi:10.3390/su8111097.
- [5] C. Smith, J. Burrows, E. Scheier, A. Young, J. Smith, T. Young, et al., Comparative Life Cycle Assessment of a Thai Island's diesel/PV/wind hybrid microgrid, Renew. Energy. 80 (2015) 85–100. doi:10.1016/J.RENENE.2015.01.003.
- [6] International Organisation for Standardisation (2006a) ISO 14040: Environmental management Life cycle assessment Principles and framework, 2006. doi:10.5594/J09750.
- [7] International Organisation for Standardisation (2006b) ISO 14044: Environmental management Life cycle assessment Requirements and guidelines, 2006.
- [8] PE International, Handbook for Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) Using the GaBi Education Software Package, 2010.
- [9] M.M. Lotrič A., Stropnik R., Drobnič B., Sekavčnik M., LIFE15 CCA / ES / 000058 LIFE SUSTAINHUTS : SUSTAINABLE MOUNTAIN HUTS IN EUROPE, C5 Life cycle assessment and environmental analysis, C5.2 Life cycle inventory analysis (LCIA): Mass and energy balances of mountain huts, (2017) 1–34.
- [10] K. Jurich, CO2 Emission Factors for Fossil Fuels CLIMATE CHANGE 28/2016, Ger. Environ.Agency.(2016)48.https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/1968/p ublikationen/co2\_emission\_factors\_for\_fossil\_fuels\_correction.pdf.
- [11] The International Energy Agency (IEA), CO2 Emissions From Fuel Combustions, 2015. doi:10.1787/energy\_stats\_oecd-2015-en.
- [12] Y. Du, X. Sun, Estimation of NO x Emission from Fossil Fuel Consumption in China for the Period 1980-2012, MATECH Web Conf. ICCMP 2016. (2016) 4–7.
- [13] Emission factors from fuel combustion: Statistical institute of Norway (SSN), (2017).

# **BUILDINGS FROM RECYCLABLE MATERIALS**

# Jasmina Radosavljević<sup>1</sup>, Amelija Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Ana Vukadinović<sup>1</sup>, Zoran Nikolić<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Nis, Faculty of Occupational Safety, Nis, Serbia

<sup>2</sup>Institut Vatrogas doo, Novi Sad

e-mail: jasmina.radosavljevic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; amelija.djordjevic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; ana.vukadinovic@znrfak.ni.ac.rs; ivg@institutvatrogas.co.rs

Abstract: Waste prevention and the use of waste as a resource is becoming increasingly important for shaping not only environmental policy but also industrial and raw materials policy. Rapid industrial development and disregard toward the environment have led to the generation of excessive amounts of waste, which in turn has become one of the biggest issues of our time. Recycling is the much needed solution for the lack of space for storing waste on the one hand and the limited natural resources on the other hand. Over the past decade, many new recycling procedures for all types of materials have been developed, while waste management has become a growing concern worldwide. Recyclable materials such as plastics, glass, metal, and rubber can be used in the construction of buildings of various purposes. This paper presents several examples of the use of said recyclables as building materials.

Key words: recycling, construction, glass, plastic packaging, rubber

# INTRODUCTION

Recycling is the process of converting waste materials into new materials and objects. It is an alternative to "conventional" waste disposal that can save material and help reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Recycling can prevent the waste of potentially useful materials and reduce the consumption of fresh raw materials, thereby reducing energy usage, air pollution (from incineration), and water pollution (from landfilling). Recyclable materials include many kinds of glass, paper, cardboard, metal, plastic, tires, textiles, and electronics.

Large amounts of waste generated daily are a major environmental issue for both urban and rural areas. According to an EEA (*European Environment Agency*) study, municipal waste consists of 35% paper, 25% organic materials, 11% plastics, 6% glass, 2% textile, 2% iron, and 1% aluminium.

Plastics are inexpensive, lightweight, and durable materials, which can readily be moulded into a variety of products that find use in a wide range of applications. As a consequence, the production of plastics has considerably increased over the last 70 years. Current levels of their usage and disposal generate several environmental problems. Around 4 % of world oil and gas production, a non-renewable resource, is used as feedstock for plastics and a further 3–4% is expended to provide energy for their manufacture. A major portion of plastic produced each year is used to make disposable items of packaging or other short-lived products that are discarded within a year of manufacture. In addition, because of the durability of the polymers involved, substantial quantities of discarded end-of-life plastics are accumulating as debris in landfills and in natural habitats worldwide.

Recycling is one of the most important actions currently available to reduce these impacts and it represents one of the most dynamic areas in the plastics industry today. Recycling provides opportunities to reduce oil usage, carbon dioxide emissions, and the quantities of waste requiring disposal.

While plastics have been recycled since the 1970s, the quantities that are recycled vary geographically, according to plastic type and application. Recycling of packaging materials has seen rapid expansion over the last decades in a number of countries. Advances in technologies and systems for the collection, sorting, and reprocessing of recyclable plastics are creating new opportunities for recycling; therefore, it may be possible to divert the majority of plastic waste from landfills to recycling.

One of the ways to reuse plastic bottles is their use as building materials for the construction of residential buildings.

Polymers, including synthetic rubber, comprise about 10% of total waste, and their recycling is important for several reasons. One is that polymers are low-density and high-viscosity materials, so

polymer-based products occupy large spaces in landfills; for instance, 1 tonne of car tyres occupies about 6m<sup>3</sup>.

Car tyre manufacture has been on the rise throughout the world over the last several years, with an annual increase of 6.7% between 2004 and 2008 [5]. In 2004 and 2005 almost 1 million tonnes of car and truck tyres were recycled in Europe. From 1992 to 2005, tyre recycling saw a stable increase – in 1992 62% of tyres were deposited in landfills and only 5% recycled, whereas in 2005 62% were recycled or used to generate energy. In the same period, the amount of generated waste from tyres also increased, from 2 million tonnes in 12 countries, to 3.1 million tonnes in 25 countries. Today, only 12% of whole tyres go through minimal processing, such as baling, removal of wires and sidewalls, or simple cutting, whereas c. 76% of tyres collected for recycling are processed into three categories of material: shreds, granulate, and powder [5].

End-of-life tyres (ELTs) constitute a specific type of waste. Large amounts of ELTs are either stored or deposited in landfills. ELTs are often uncontrollably disposed of in the environment, thus exposing it to potential wildfire risk. They can be processed, recycled, and used as an important alternative material in the manufacture of certain rubber products or in energy production. There are different methods of recycling and processing ELTs, the most common of which are crushing and pyrolysis.

ELTs are non-toxic non-biodegradable, and their shape, weight, and elasticity make them suitable for a variety of products, either as granulate or powder. Extensive research has made available numerous new products that incorporate recycled tyres.

In construction, recycled ELTs are being used as aggregate in concrete and additions to asphalts used in roads. Since concrete with added rubber granulates (crumb rubber) is an excellent noise and vibration absorber and has lower sensitivity to temperature change, recycled tyres are also used in roof insulation, construction noise barriers, waterproof membranes, porous bitumen binders, rubber piping, turfs for sports or children's playgrounds, pavements, gardens, areas around swimming pools, etc. Whole ELTs filled with earth are being used to build walls of residential buildings.

If recycled glass is used to make new bottles and jars, the energy needed in the furnace is greatly reduced. Every 1,000 kg of waste glass recycled into new items saves 315 kg of carbon dioxide from being released into the atmosphere during the creation of new glass. For every tonne of recycled glass used, 1.2 tonnes of raw materials are preserved.

The use of recycled glass as aggregate in concrete has become popular in modern times. This greatly enhances the aesthetic appeal of the concrete. Recent research findings have shown that concrete made with recycled glass aggregates exhibits better long term strength and better thermal insulation due to the thermal properties of the glass aggregates [4].

Glass aggregate, a mix of colours crushed to a small size, is substituted for pea gravel or crushed rock in many construction projects.

Recycled glass has the following applications: glassware manufacture, glassphalt (asphalt with added crushed glass used for asphalt paving), manufacture of construction materials (glass bricks and elements, insulation foams and panels, etc.), reflective road marking colours, glass wool, moisture drainage for landscaping, decorative sand in restaurants, glass fibres, abrasives, etc.

# A HOUSE BUILT ENTIRELY FROM RECYCLED MATERIALS – DENMARK

Architecture studio *Lendager Arkitekter* from Denmark designed a house completely built from recycled materials. The house has an area of 130m<sup>2</sup> and is located in the Danish city of Nyborg.



**Figure 1**. House built out of recycled materials, Architecture Studio *Lendager Arkitekter*, Denmark

The loadbearing structure of the house comprises two prefabricated shipping containers with insulated exteriors. The roof and the façade are built out of aluminium soda cans. Façade panels contain pressed and heat-treated granulated paper. The kitchen floor consists of used bottle corks, while the bath tiles are made from recycled glass. Walls and floors are covered with OSB-panels containing pressed wood-chips. House design is based on the principle of passive solar architecture in terms of house orientation, temperature zoning, natural lighting optimization, shading, and natural ventilation. The built was built exclusively from recycled materials. The end result of this project was a house with a modern design, which looks as if it were built out of more expensive materials.

# A PLASTIC BOTTLE HOUSE – BOLIVIA

Ingrid Vaca Diez from Bolivia built a house out of plastic bottles. The walls are made of discarded bottles filled with mud and sand. Ingrid thought that such construction could solve both the homelessness and the recycling problems in Bolivia. So far, Ingrid's houses became home to several families who had previously been left homeless.



Figure 2. Plastic bottle house in Bolivia

# A BUDDHIST TEMPLE MADE OUT OF BEER BOTTLES – THAILAND

Beer bottles have become a primary material in green building. In addition to being cheap and easy to build with, they also provide the building with natural lighting and good insulation. One of the best

examples of beer bottle buildings is a Buddhist temple in Thailand. Its construction required around 1.5 million brown and green beer bottles. The bottles were used to build an entire complex of 20 buildings, including the temple, bungalows for monks, bathrooms, and a crematorium, with various beer bottle decorations throughout.



Figure 3. Beer bottle Buddhist temple

# PASSIVE SOLAR HOUSE WITH WALLS MADE OF TYRES

Earthship is a passive solar house with earth-rammed tyres used as walls. It is a special type of ecoconstruction using natural, discarded, and recycled materials. Earthship buildings are autonomous. Earth-packed tyres are used as loadbearing walls as they provide excellent thermal insulation. They are simultaneously the thermal mass of the building. Partition walls are made out of glass and plastic bottles bound with concrete. Through exclusive use of natural and waste materials from the surrounding, such houses significantly reduce negative environmental impact.

The houses are built so as to utilize local resources, especially solar power. The southern façade contains glass panels and faces the Sun, which provides natural lighting and thermal energy for heating. The southern facade is mostly used as a greenhouse where fruits and vegetables are grown. Earthship houses are usually built in the shape of a horseshoe in order to take full advantage of the natural lighting and insolation during winter months. They are designed in such a way as to maintain an indoor temperature of 22°C. Electricity is generated by solar panels and wind generators.





Figure 4. Earthship house; a) foundation; b) cross-section; c) outside appearance

# CAR TYRE HOUSE IN BRUSNICA, SERBIA

An example of a car tyre house built according to the Earthship method can also be found in Serbia, in the village of Brusnica, 3 km from Gornji Milanovac. In addition to car tyres, about 300 of them, the house also consists of glass bottles, aluminium cans, earth mortar, straw, wood, concrete, and bricks. The tyre wall, which is 25 m long and 2 m tall, took one month to build. Old glass will be used to build the greenhouse. This Earthship house has a green roof and a composting toilet, i.e. a toilet bowl without a flushing system and without a cesspit. All household waste water is purified naturally.



Figure 5. Car tyre house in the village of Brusnica near Gornji Milanovac

# CONCLUSION

Recycling has the following results:

- conservation of raw material resources
- conservation of energy
- environmental protection
- provision of new jobs.

There are many materials that can be recycled: paper, cardboard, plastic, glass, aluminium, copper, iron, ceramics, tyres, electronics, etc. This paper presented the possibilities for using recyclable materials in construction. The materials can be used to build loadbearing or partition walls, façades, floors, and other elements.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Radosavljević, J., Đorđević, A. (2013). Deponije i deponovanje komunalnog otpada [Municipal waste landfills and disposal], FZNR, Niš.
- [2] Paul, T. W. (2005). Waste Treatment and Disposal. John Wiley & Sons, UK.
- [3] Radosavljević, J. (2006). Urbana ekologija i prostorno planiranje [Urban ecology and spatial planning]. FZNR, Niš.
- [4] EEA 2008, Better management of municipal waste will reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Copenhagen, Denmark: European Environment Agency.
- [5] Vujić, G.; Batinić, B.; Stanisavljević, N.; Ubavin, D.; Živančev, M. Analiza stanja i strateški okvir upravljanja otpadom u Republici Srbiji [Analysis of the current state and a strategic framework for waste management in Serbia]. Reciklaža i održivi razvoj 2011, 4(1), 14-19
- [6] K.H. Poutos, A.M. Alani, P.J. Walden, C.M. Sangha. (2008). Relative temperature changes within concrete made with recycled glass aggregate. Construction and Building Materials, Volume 22, Issue 4, Pages 557-565.
- [7] http://www.etra-eu.org

# Session 8.

# **Occupational Safety**

# PREVENTION OF CHEMICAL ACCIDENTS IN THE LEGISLATION OF THE REPUBLIC OF SERBIA

# Nadežda Ljubojev<sup>1</sup>, Una Marčeta<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: <u>nadezdaljubojev@gmail.com; una.tasovac@tfzr.rs</u>

**Abstract:** This work represents a review of legal prevention of chemical accidents in the legislation of the Republic of Serbia. The Republic of Serbia is in the process of legal approximation with the EU. The Law on Environmental Protection, with amendments from 2009, contains recommendations from Seveso-II (Directive 96/82/EC). However, only the subordinate legislation will enable complete implementation of Seveso-II (Directive 96/82/EC) which enables prevention, preparedness and quick response to a chemical accident. The historical legal approach and the normative legal approach were used in this paper. The authors conclude that it is necessary to continue the approximation of legal precepts in this area with the Seveso-Directives, considering that they have been a role model for legislation in many countries worldwide.

Keywords: chemical accident, European Union law, legal protection, Serbia.

### **INTRODUCTION**

Major accidents involving dangerous chemicals pose a significant threat to humans and the environment. "Chemical incidents involving the release of substances hazardous to human health may carry the risk of serious adverse health and economic effects due to its nature and frequently unpredictable consequences."[1] However, the use of large amounts of dangerous chemicals is unavoidable in some industry sectors which are vital for a modern industrialised society [2]. In particular, environmental accidents can have implications for human health (e.g., drinking water contamination), economic well-being (fish kills and contamination of fish habitat) and social wellbeing (e.g. contamination of recreation areas such as beaches, recreational fishing grounds, and rivers along community parks) [3]. To minimise the associated risks, measures are necessary to prevent major accidents and to ensure appropriate preparedness and response should such accidents nevertheless happen [2]. Major accident is also defined as an "unexpected, sudden occurrence including, in particular, a major emission, fire or explosion, resulting from abnormal developments in the course of an industrial activity, leading to a serious danger to workers, the public or the environment, be it in immediate or delayed, inside or outside the installation and involving one or more hazardous substances" [4]. At many stages during the production, transportation, storage and use of many of these chemicals there is a risk that accidents will occur, both the possibility of occurrence and the severity of possible accidents depending on the chemicals concerned. [5].

In Europe, the catastrophic accident in the Italian town of Seveso in 1976 prompted the adoption of legislation on the prevention and control of such accidents. The so-called Seveso-Directive (Directive 82/501/EEC) [6] was later amended in view of the lessons learned from later accidents such as Bhopal, Toulouse or Enschede resulting into Seveso-II (Directive 96/82/EC) [7]. Council Directive 96/82/EC1 on the control of major-accident hazards involving dangerous substances, the so-called Seveso II Directive, aims at the prevention of major-accident hazards involving dangerous substances and at the limitation of the consequences of such accidents for man and the environment [8]. In 2012 Seveso-III (Directive 2012/18/EU) was adopted taking into account, amongst others, the changes in the Union legislation on the classification of chemicals and increased rights for citizens to access information and justice [9]. The Seveso experience illustrates many different types of uncertainty that are mobilized by industrial disasters and suggests a new interpretive model [10].

This Directive applies to more than 12,000 industrial establishments in the European Union where dangerous substances are used or stored in large quantities, mainly in the chemical and petrochemical industry, as well as in fuel whole sale and storage sectors [11]. Considering the very high rate of industrialisation in the European Union the Seveso Directive has contributed to achieving a low

frequency of major accidents. The Directive is widely considered as a benchmark for industrial accident policy and has been a role model for legislation in many countries worldwide [3].

In the Republic of Serbia, there is an ongoing process of harmonization with EU regulations. In last few years the Republic of Serbia has rendered several laws with which it took over or established the legal basis for taking over the standards of the quality of environmental from EU directives. In that way, legal norms compatible with European norms were adopted and their objects, standards and requirements can be applied directly or applied through envisaged procedure of decision rendering in connection with plans, programs and projects which may have a significant influence on the environment and through the procedure of issuing integrated licenses, which have ensured *modus operandi* in compliance with European [12].

# LEGAL FRAMEWORK OF PROTECTION FROM CHEMICAL ACCIDENTS IN THE REPUBLIC OF SERBIA

The Law on amendments to the Law on Environmental Protection (hereinafter: LEP) [13], passed by the National Assembly of Serbia in May 2009, contains recommendations from Seveso-II (Directive 96/82/EC). The *Seveso installation* was defined as an installation for activities that involve and can involve dangerous substances in quantities equal to or in excess of the quantities allowed. Also, the Directive defines the duties of the Seveso installation operator, who must deliver a *Notification* and draw up a *Major Accident Prevention Policy (MAPP)*, or a *Safety Report* and an *Emergency Plan*.

The Ministry of Environmental Protection of the Republic of Serbia has identified the installations that submit to the requirements from Seveso-II (Directive 96/82/EC) and published a Preliminary List of Installations (14 May 2009). Subordinate legislation will enable complete implementation of this directive that enables prevention, preparedness and quick response to a chemical accident.

### **Protection from Chemical Accidents**

The operator of the Seveso installation, or establishment for activities that involve or can involve one or more dangerous substances, in quantities equal to or in excess of the quantities allowed, shall deliver a Notification, that is, draw up a *MAPP* or a *Safety Report* and *an Emergency Plan*, depending on the quantity of dangerous substances which are used during the activities, and take measures to prevent chemical accidents and limit their consequences for man and the environment. The Minister draws up a list of dangerous substances and their quantities, and criteria for determining the type of document that the operator draws up.

The accident risk is estimated based on the likelihood of accident occurrence and possible consequences.

The chemical accident risk can be: trivial, minor, moderate, substantial, and priority, according to the criteria shown in the following table:

	Consequence					
Likelihood of occurrence	minor	appreciable	severe	very severe	catastrophic	
small	trivial risk	minor risk	moderate risk	substantial risk	priority risk*	
medium	minor risk	moderate risk	substantial risk	priority risk*	priority risk*	
high	moderate risk	substantial risk	priority risk*	priority risk*	priority risk*	

**Table 1.** Risk criteria based on the likelihood of accident occurrence and possible consequences [9]

\* unacceptable risk

The risk is acceptable if it has been estimated as: trivial risk, minor risk, moderate risk and substantial risk.

The risk is unacceptable if it has been estimated as priority risk.

A *MAPP* consists of the goals and operating principles of the operator, in order to control chemical accident hazards. The MAPP must contain enough elements which are proportionate to accident hazards. Based on these elements, the operator can guarantee a high level of prevention of chemical accidents to the man and the environment. The operator is required to draw up a MAPP no later than six months after the Notification has been delivered. The Minister prescribes the content of the MAPP in greater detail.

The operator who is required to draw up the MAPP shall, before drawing up the MAPP, deliver to the Ministry a Notification about:

- the new Seveso installation or establishment, at least three months prior to the start of operation;
- the existing Seveso installation or establishment, no later than six months after the date of entry into force of this legislation;
- the existing Seveso installation or establishment, that carried out activities during which dangerous substances were involved in quantities lower than the quantities allowed in case quantities of dangerous substances increased and reached the allowed quantities, no later than three months from the date of the change;
- permanent shutdown of the Seveso installation or establishment, or modification of the Seveso installation or establishment, or any change that can affect the likelihood of chemical accident occurrence.

The Minister prescribes the content of the Notification.

The Safety Report and the Accident Protection Plan are drawn up by the *operator*. A different legal person or company can be hired to draw up the documents, provided that they are listed in the relevant register for design, engineering, studies and analyses. In case a different legal person or company is hired, the drawing up of documents must involve a person who is a permanent employee of the operator.

The operator shall exchange information and adjust the Emergency Plan to the Emergency Plan that is drawn up by the competent authorities of the local self-government, Autonomous Province and Republic of Serbia. The Minister prescribes the content and methodology of the Safety Report and the Emergency Plan in greater detail.

The operator shall also draw up and deliver to the Ministry a Safety Report and an Emergency Plan:

- for a new Seveso installation or establishment, at least three months prior to the start of operation;
- for the existing Seveso installation or establishment, no later than eighteen months from the date of entry into force of this legislation;
- for the existing Seveso installation or establishment that carried out activities during which dangerous substances were involved in quantities lower than the quantities allowed in case quantities of dangerous substances increased and reached the allowed quantities, no later than six months from the day of the change.

The operator submits a request for consent to the Safety Report and Emergency Plan, along with those documents.

The operator shall periodically review and update the Safety Report where necessary:

- 1) at least every five years;
- 2) at any other time at the initiative of the operator or the request of the Ministry, where justified by new facts arising from analysis of other chemical accidents or near misses.

In the event of the modification of the process, or the nature or quantity of dangerous substances, or other changes which could have significant repercussions on chemical accident hazards, the operator shall immediately revise the Safety Report and the Emergency Plan and deliver them to the Ministry, and if the changes are related to modification of the installation or establishment, this shall be done before the modification is implemented.

The operator shall review, test, and where necessary update the Safety Report at least every three years.

The operator shall ensure that information on safety measures and on the requisite behaviour in the event of a chemical accident from the Emergency Plan is supplied to all legal persons and all establishments serving the public (schools, hospitals, etc.), as well as natural persons liable to be affected by the consequences of a chemical accident. The information shall be updated every three years. The updated information must be accessible to the public. The maximum period between the repetitions of the information to the public shall be no longer than five years.

The operator shall ensure that the Safety Report and the list of dangerous substances that are present in the Seveso installation or establishment are available to the *public*. The competent authority shall ensure the public inquiry, organise a presentation and conduct a public discussion about the Safety Report in the process of deciding on consent to the Safety Report. The public discussion can be held no sooner than twenty days from the date of public notice. The applicant of the Safety Report participates in the presentation and the public discussion.

In the *Safety Report* the operator shall demonstrate that:

- 1) an adequate policy and a safety management system for implementing it have been put into effect;
- 2) chemical accident hazards have been identified and the necessary measures have been taken to prevent such accidents and to limit their consequences for man and the environment;
- adequate safety and reliability have been incorporated into the design, construction, operation and maintenance of any installation, storage facility, equipment and infrastructure which are linked to accident hazards;
- 4) any justified objections and suggestions from the public have been accepted and incorporated into the Safety Report.

In the *Emergency Plan* the operator shall demonstrate that:

- 1) all necessary measures for containing and controlling chemical accidents so as to minimize the consequences of the accident for man, the environment and property have been foreseen and taken;
- 2) the ways of communicating the necessary information to the competent authorities and to the public have been foreseen and implemented;
- 3) necessary measures for the clean-up, restoration and recultivation of the environment following a chemical accident have been foreseen;
- 4) enough data for drawing up the emergency plans at the level of the Republic of Serbia, the Autonomous Province, or local self-government unit, has been processed (hereinafter: external plans).

The Ministry gives consent to the Safety Report and the Emergency Plan after the demands have been met. The Ministry can ask for revisions and amendments of the documents if they ascertain that they do not contain the necessary data.

In the event that conditions for consent to the documents have not been met, the Minister issues a decision which forbids the operation or the start of operation of the Seveso installation, establishment or part of the installation, and the establishment and storage facility. An appeal can be filed against the decision. The appeal does not delay the implementation of the decision. The Government decides on the appeal against the first-instance decision.

In order to evaluate the Safety Report and Emergency Plan, the Minister, in accordance with the regulations which govern the public administration, can decide to name a special task force -a *technical committee*. The technical committee delivers their opinion on whether the demands have been met to the Ministry without delay.

Based on the Safety Report and the Notification, the Ministry ascertains and compiles a *registry of* the operators and Seveso installations or establishments with increased likelihood of chemical accident occurrence or increased consequences of that occurrence due to their location, proximity to similar installations or the type of the stored dangerous substances.

The operators shall exchange information necessary for drawing up the Safety Report and Emergency Plan, in order to mind the nature and range of mutual chemical accident hazards.

Based on the *Safety Report* and the Notification, the Ministry compiles the *registry* of the installations, as well as the registry of reported accidents.

In the event of a *chemical accident*, the operator shall immediately notify the Ministry, the local selfgovernment unit and the competent authorities concerned in the area of emergency conduct, in accordance with the regulations that govern protection and aid, of:

- the circumstances of the accident,
- the dangerous substances involved, the data available for assessing the effects of the accident on man and the environment and the emergency measures taken.

The operator shall as soon as practicable inform the competent authorities of the steps envisaged to alleviate the medium- and long-term effects of the accident and to prevent any recurrence of such an accident. The operator shall ensure that any urgent, medium- and long-term measures to eliminate the consequences of the chemical accident are taken, as well as, after conducted analysis of all aspects of the chemical accident, recommend future preventive measures. The Ministry shall supervise and control the implementation of the operator's duties.

State authorities, authorities related to the Autonomous Province and local self-government units, based on the jurisdiction from the regulations of protection and aid, draws up external plans, which are an integral part of emergency response plans.

Based on the Safety Report, the Ministry ascertains the operators and Seveso installations or establishments that are concerned with activities which can cause a chemical accident capable of transboundary effects, and notifies the competent authorities in the country that can be affected by the consequences of that accident as soon as possible, and no later than notifying the domestic public. The Ministry notifies the competent authorities of the other country of all important facts from the Safety Report on the Seveso installation or establishment concerned with activities which can cause a chemical accident capable of transboundary effects, as well as of all important facts from the Emergency Plan of that installation or establishment.

The provisions of the LEP shall not apply to the following:

- military installations;
- accidents created by ionising radiation;
- the transport of dangerous substances by road, rail, internal waterways, sea or air, i.e. transport outside the establishments covered by this law, including loading and unloading and transport to and from another means of transport at docks, wharves or marshalling yards;
- the transport of dangerous substances in pipelines, including pumping stations, outside Seveso installations or establishments covered by this law;
- accidents during the exploration or exploitation of minerals, unless the minerals are chemically and thermically processed or stored, if they contain dangerous substances within their allowed quantities;
- waste land-fill sites, with the exception of operational tailings disposal facilities including artificial lakes, dikes and dams, containing dangerous substances, in particular when originating in the chemical and thermal processing of minerals.

In the event of an accident, depending on its scope, within or without the installation, and the estimates of the consequences that can cause direct or delayed danger to human health and the environment, a *state of environmental endangerment* is declared, and *the public is notified* of the measures taken. The state of environmental endangerment is declared by the Ministry, or the competent authorities of the Autonomous Province, or the local self-government unit authorities. As for accidents with transboundary effects, the state of environmental endangerment is declared by the Government.

In order to prevent the further spreading of the pollution caused by the accident, the legal and natural person shall immediately take measures of restoration according to the Emergency Plans, at their own expense. If the polluter responsible for the accident is subsequently identified, the authorities that bore the expenses of removal of pollution consequences demand reimbursement.

# CONCLUSION

The Republic of Serbia is in the process of legal approximation with the EU. The harmonization of regulations in the area of environmental protection in our country with the regulations of EU entails the adoption and implementation of European and worldwide standards.

The LEP from 2009 along with its amendments contains the recommendations from Seveso-II (Directive 96/82/EC). The *Seveso installation* was defined as an installation for activities that involve and can involve dangerous substances in quantities equal to or in excess of the quantities allowed. Also, the Directive defines the duties of the Seveso installation operator, who must deliver a *Notification* and draw up a *MAPP* or a *Safety Report* and an *Emergency Plan*. Subordinate legislation will enable complete implementation of this directive that enables prevention, preparedness and quick response to a chemical accident. That is why, within the framework of the Negotiating Chapter 27 in our country, further synchronization with the EU policies related to chemical accident protection is necessary.

In the field of environmental protection, the Republic of Serbia has until now achieved the most when it comes to approximation of its regulations with European regulations, however, maximum engagement is necessary from all subjects when it comes to regulation implementation, from the Republic and Autonomous Province to local self-governments, non-governmental organisations, and others.

#### REFERENCES

- Pałaszewska-Tkacz A., Czerczak S., & Konieczko K., Chemical Incidents Resulted in Hazardous Substances Releases in the Context of Human Health Hazards, International Journal Of Occupational Medicine And Environmental Health, 30 (1), pp. 95 – 110, 2017.
- [2] European Commission (EC), Environment, Major accident hazards, 2018, <u>http://ec.europa.eu/environment/seveso/index.htm</u>.
- [3] Gyenes Z. and Heraty Wood M. Lessons learned from major accidents having significant impact to the environment. (IChemE HAZARDS XXIV 2014).
- [4] International Labour Organization, "Prevention of major industrial accidents", Geneva, International Labour Office, 1991, at p. 3. An ILO contribution to the International Programme on Chemical Safety of UNEP, the ILO and the WHO (IPCS), Geneva, Switzerland.
- [5] Sándor A., Vásárhelyi G. Impacts of major accidents for the environment. AARMS Vol. 5, No. 1. pp. 115–124, 2006.
- [6] Seveso-Directive (Directive 82/501/EEC) Council Directive 82/501/EEC of 24 June 1982 on the major-accident hazards of certain industrial activities, OJ L 230, 5.8.1982, pp. 1–18 <u>https://eurlex.europa.eu/eli/dir/1982/501/oj</u>.
- [7] Seveso-II (Directive 96/82/EC) Council Directive 96/82/EC of 9 December 1996 on the control of major-accident hazards involving dangerous substances.
- [8] <u>http://data.europa.eu/eli/dir/1996/82/2012-08-13</u>.
- [9] Report from the Commission, Report on the Application in the Member States of Directive 96/82/EC on the control of major-accident hazards involving dangerous substances for the period 2009-2011, European Commission, Brussels, 28.6.2013. C (2013) 4035 final.
- [10] Seveso-III (Directive 2012/18/EU) Directive 2012/18/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 4 July 2012 on the control of major-accident hazards involving dangerous substances, amending and subsequently repealing Council Directive 96/82/EC, *OJ L 197*, 24.7.2012, pp. 1–37. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32012L0018</u>.
- [11] De Marchi B., Funtowicz S., and Ravetz J., 4 Seveso: A paradoxical classic disaster, United<br/>NationsUniversity,availablehttp://archive.unu.edu/unupress/unupbooks/uu21le/uu21le09.htm
- [12] http://www.oecd.org/env/ehs/chemical-accidents/.
- [13] Ljubojev N., Dukic Mijatovic M., Bjelajac Z. Legal Protection from Climate Change in the Republic of Serbia in the Process of Integration to the European Union, Oxidation Communications, No. 40(4), pp.1392-1403, 2017.
- [14] Law on Environmental Protection ("Official Gazette of the Republic of Serbia", No. 135/2004, 36/2009, 36/2009, 72/2009, 43/2011 decision US and 14 / 2016).

# **Students Session**

# IMPROVING THE PALLETIZATION PROCESS IN INDUSTRY BY USING THE FANUC ROBOT

# Marija Nedić

University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia email: marijanedicmn@gmail.com

**Abstract:** The application of robots in the nowadays is been determined primarily by technical and economic aspects of production. The market has growing requirements and increasingly stringent quality standards that companies need to achieve in order to be competitive in the market. Advanced technologies brings to companies increased productivity, increasing the level of uniformity of quality, higher level of security and many other advantages which actually helps companies to be competitive in the market and gain a competitive edge. The introduction of robots in the production directly satisfy market requirements and achieves a complete modernization of the production chain respectively industry in which that system is introduced, which includes the highest quality standards.

Key words: robot, safety, economic aspects.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

At the present time we are faced with the fast development of science as well as with the fast development of technology. The phase in which we are now has its name and it is named the phase of revolutionary changes. At this stage is dominated by automated systems which are in an essential meaning actually the robotic systems. Such rapid development of technology creates the industry's growing need for such systems. As a continuation of the improvement of technical solutions in the field of automation of technological processes in various industries is based on the introduction of robots. The aim of introducing these solutions is for upgrading and improvement of production processes. [1]

The application of robots is primarily determined by technical as well as economic aspects of production. The key and most important reasons for the introduction of the robot are: [2]

- increasing the quality of finished products;
- reduction of bad production of products;

• increasing the degree of uniformity - constancy of the quality (in all the processes which are connected with a repeatability of robot action);

- increasing the level of security of the work as a whole;
- reducing the necessary manpower for routine repeatable process;
- reducing the cost of production and maintenance as a whole;
- meeting the requirements imposed by competition and stringent quality standards.

In addition to the technical advantages of introducing and using robots, it is necessary to emphasize the rational side of the introduction of robots into specific industrial drives, which are primarily due to the volume of production and the nature of the operations that the robot (or more robots) should implement.

These advantages are mostly relate to serial production processes where there is a large number of repetitions of the same operation or series of operations. And in those cases, the advantages of introducing robots are almost obvious. [2] The type of industry in which such a robot is introduced plays a big role, because of the humanization of labor. If in a particular industry the workforce carries out very heavy and physically demanding jobs, the need for robots is more than necessary. Robots are effective tools that can completely replace a man in performing tough and single jobs and thus free him from harder and easier efforts. Some of the industries also have hazardous working environments of toxicological character, which can have major consequences on human health and in this case it is necessary to introduce a robot and thus protect man from the impact of the toxic environment.

The most commonly used robots and robotic lines in the industry are those related to packaging or palletizing operations. These are, in principle, also operations in which are the same operation is repeated continuously, so they are also suitable for the introduction of robots. [4]

#### METHODS OF IMPLEMENTING ROBOT IN INDUSTRY

The decision to introduce robots into production should first be re-examined. Economic reasons are certainly the primary ones for the introduction of robots or robotic lines, because that is the meaning of the share of automation in the development of productive forces. The purpose is to lead to the decreasing of production costs using such systems. Accordingly, the basic question posed before the introduction of robots into industrial processes, regardless of the complexity of the given system and the nature of the system itself, is the profitability of such a step. It is most important to determine the main reason for introducing such a system. When you feel the need for introducing a robot into a particular production process, it's important to look at some important aspects, such as: [2,5]

• Determining key points in the technological process where robot should be introduced;

• Determining the required technical characteristics of the robot based on the requirements imposed from the production;

• Precise defining of technological requirements and operations that the robot should perform;

• Defining the changes to be made in the technology of work and equipment in the existing plant.

However, when designing each production line which would have robots in its composition it is necessary to perform individual and selective considerations, such as [4,8]:

• Assessment of the needfor the introduction of robots in technical, technological and economic terms;

• Determining the key points in the technological process where the robots should be introduced in;

• Determining the required technical characteristics of the robot based on the requirements imposed by the production.

### FANUC – ROBOT FOR PALLETIZATION

The robot of the company Fanuc type M410iC / 185 is the world's first designed robot specifically for palletizing. This series improves and increases the performance of application handling and improves the palletization process. It is suitable for all types of industries in which it is necessary to achieve high capacity of packaging. This robot belongs to a group of flexible robots because it is adapted for the particular type of packaging or palletization based on the gripper that is placed on it. In addition, using this robot in industries that produce products which are packaging in high-weight formats also leads to the humanization of work. Soon due to the entry into force of the law on the humanization of labor, any company that, within the scope of its production implies packaging or palletization of heavy goods which is performed by a man, must possess one robot like FANUC [3].

This four-axis model present the system of high speed palletizing, assembly, processing and transmission of parts. The maximum load capacity of the robot is 185 kilograms. This type of robot can very easily handle large fluids and heavy loads at maximum speed thanks to high permitted joint movements and inertia. The narrow arm and wrist allow the robot to access and maneuver even in a limited work space. Regarding the servo drive with this device is available in the following format. A servo hand can be 100% integrated into the robot thanks to the hollow wrist, making for efficient, cost saving cable routing. Also, the 6-axis servo amplifier controls the servo hand as the 5th axis.In this way, the efficiency of the installation is achieved and it is obtained to save the costs for the cables that are not needed in this case. In Table 1 there are given the basic characteristics of the FANUC robot, type M410iC / 185. [3,4]

Number of controlled axis		4	
Controller		R- 30iB	
Load capacity (kg)		185	
Repeatability (mm)±0,5		±0,5	
Mechanical weight (kg)		1600	
Max.reach (mm)		3143	Mark Lang
Motion range (°)	J1	360	
	J2	144	
	<b>J3</b>	136	••
	<b>J4</b>	720	
	J5	-	0 4
	<b>J6</b>	-	
Max. speed (°/s)	<b>J1</b>	140	
	J2	140	
	<b>J3</b>	140	
	<b>J4</b>	305	an East
	J5	-	
	J6	-	
Moment /inertia (Nm/kgm <sup>2</sup> )	J4	88	
	J5	-	
	<b>J6</b>	-	
IP protection			For axis J1 and J2 is IP54 protection; and for axis J3, J4 is IP67.

 Table 1. Basic characteristics of robot FANUC type M410iC/185 [3,4]

In Table 2, the factory and standard characteristics that can be obtained with this robot and also some basic characteristics are shown. In addition, here are some of examples that are possible and available on the request of customers are presented.

FANUC, above all else, takes care of safety. The safety of the operator is the most critical component of the design of robotic cells. FANUC provides a variety of smart security solutions that keep minimal costs and, in addition, keep operators, robots and tools extremely secure. All the robots of this company and the M410iC / 185 have a DCS system which represents a smart and integrated system that keeps safe operators, as well as robots and tools [3,7].

A Robot	M-410/C/185
Robot footprint [mm]	1094 x 945 (806 x 610)
Mounting position Floor	•
Mounting position Upside down	-
Mounting position Angle	
Controller	R30 <i>i</i> B
Open air cabinet	-
Mate cabinet	-
A-cabinet	•
B-cabinet	0
iPendant Touch	•
Electrical connections	
Voltage 50/60Hz 3phase [V]	380-575
Voltage 50/60Hz 1phase [V]	-
Average power consumption [kW]	1
Integrated services	
Integrated signals on upper arm In/Out	8/8
Integrated air supply	1
Environment	
Acoustic noise level [dB]	75.3
Ambient temperature [° C]	0-45
Protection	
Body standard/optional	IP54
Wrist & J3 arm standard/optional	IP54

#### **Table 2.** Characteristics of robot FANUC type M410iC/185[3]

• standard o on request - not available [] with hardware and/or software option

#### CONCLUSION

By introducing robots into production, the production process improves in many ways. The robot improves the production and decrease the production and maintenance costs, also increases the quality of production and it is important to say that the payback period for invested funds for such technology is very fast.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Potkonjak, V., Robotics, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, 1996.
- [2] http://mechatronics.gomodesign.rs/use of-robot-in-industry
- [3] <u>https://www.fanuc.eu/at/en</u>
- [4] Internal documentation of company "ICM Electronic", Novi Sad.
- [5] Glaser, A., Industrial robotics (how to implement the right system for your plant), Industrial Press, INC. New York, 2008.
- [6] D.J. Todd, Fundamentals of robot technology (An introduction to industrial robots, teleoperators and robor vehicles), Kogan Page, 1986.
- [7] Engelberger F.J., Robotics in practice (menagment and applications of industrial robots), Kogan Page, 1982.
- [8] Janjušević, Lj.,Hadžić, P., &Radosavljević, M., (2015, jul 15). Manage of flexible production and the role of robots in it. (Z. Čekerevac, Ed.) FBIM Transactions, 3(2), 46-56. doi: 10.12709/fbim.03.03.02.06

# THE IMPORTANCE OF HUMAN RESOURCES IN THE FUNCTIONING OF TECHNICAL SYSTEMS IN AIMS OF RELIABILITY

#### Aleksandra Felbab<sup>1</sup>, Ljiljana Radovanović<sup>1</sup>

University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin e-mail: aleksandrafelbab@yahoo.com

**Abstract:** The modern world of business requires constant improvement of all business processes in enterprises. In a continuous process, create innovative business ideas. Using different methods with new radical solutions, higher efficiency and productivity of business are achieved, and therefore profitability. In this way, it is possible to make greater and more efficient use of all necessary resources for doing business. Methods of applying the maintenance system in production processes are of great importance. The aim of the research is to measure the importance of human resources in business and their impact on the reliability of technical systems. **Key words:** reliability, technical system, economy, maintenance, human resources, modern business processes,

**Key words:** reliability, technical system, economy, maintenance, human resources, modern business processes, radical changes

#### INTRODUCTION

The modern world of business becomes more and more demanding than companies are expected to largely operate based on efficient and effective processes. In each organization, it is very important to ensure a high-quality system operation and thus enable the production system to function reliably. Each technological system requires in a single continuous process the application of the maintenance concept as well as control. Depending on the complexity of the organization, the maintenance system is more complex. The maintenance technology is applied in the company in different ways and with different degree of equipment. Maintenance procedures represent the activities and operations to be carried out in order to restore the system from the failed state to the operating state, or to prevent the sudden failure occurrence. Determining the state of the system is one of the key problems in the process of its maintenance. It is necessary to monitor the change in the state of individual parameters of the circuits and elements that lead to weakening over time, and if nothing is done to the malfunction or the interruption of work. It is also very important that in the event of a sudden malfunction, the cause is detected, what is the malfunction and how to remove it, work failures are reduced to a minimum. By applying regular control of production processes, the lifetime of machines in the technical sense can be extended, which implies a lifetime of its proper operation. In all branches of industry, control of the security system is of utmost importance, as well as the introduction of a concrete strategy. It is considered that every successful organization is working on the principle of applying the standard. With the application of leadership on all new things, one achieves a certain goal and in this way the company moves towards achieving success [1-4]. It is necessary to enable undisturbed operation of the entire drive infrastructure. Human resources are one of the key factors that significantly affect the reliability of machines in the industry.

# CONCEPT OF MAINTENANCE OF TECHNICAL SYSTEMS WITH THE TARGET OF EFFICIENCY AND EFFICIENCY OF PRODUCTION

The future brings with it the application of new and innovative technologies in business. Production processes are becoming more and more demanding, which is why there is a need for constant maintenance and application of new methods of maintenance of technical systems. There are many ways to apply the maintenance concept. Most companies use combined maintenance of technical systems in their business. By implementing various activities related to maintenance of the technological system, a number of different results are desired. It is considered that the objectives are different for which the maintenance implementation system has been launched, although in each situation there is a common idea to form some sort of improvement. In most cases, the main goals are:

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia

increasing the quality of finished products, increasing productivity, increasing the efficiency of business processes, increasing the employee's motivation, saving time, effective production, reducing the number of scrapes, applying adequate maintenance methods to increase the safety at the work of all employees. The suitability of the system refers to adapting to external conditions in order to minimize costs. One of the basic and very important tasks of implementing a maintenance system is to align the available resources of human resources, material resources, equipment, spare parts, and to solve the problem that arises during the operation of the system. In each organization, the manager is one of the key people. Each department requires adequate organization of production processes. Its main task is to direct and coordinate production processes in order to increase efficiency and effectiveness of production. Although it is possible to implement an uninterrupted maintenance system in some cases, it may happen that the technical system fails, regardless of the application of maintenance methods. Figure 1 gives a schematic diagram of the cause of the cancellation.



# TECHNICAL PREPARATION AND TECHNICAL DIAGNOSTICS IN PRODUCTION PROCESSES

When determining production preparation, it is necessary to apply the first planning dimension. Define a specific business plan and strategy whether it is specifically about short-term or long-term planning. Diagnostics are measuring instruments, pressure and temperature measurement, sound and visual. This drive works well because the number of downtime is minimal. The process of validation occurs in this drive. This is a procedure where it is proven that the machine works properly. Pre-requisite planning and preparation of spare parts based on stock situation and planned activities are planned for ordering and procurement. This is described in the procedure "Procurement, acceptance and commissioning of new equipment and spare parts", code 15 05 (Annex 1). Then the planning and preparation of small and consumable materials for small and consumable material must be delivered in writing to the warehouse department in writing about the minimum stock. Based on the situation in the warehouse and the planned activities, it is planned to order materials above the minimum supplies. Ordering the material is done in writing, on the order that is handed over to the independent procurement officer. During the procurement process, it must be contacted for any additional explanations, information on the delivery date, etc. Filled orders are stored in a three-to-five-year timeframe for the production reference officer. It is also very important to prepare equipment and conditions for carrying out preventive maintenance where it is necessary to pay attention to the safety of the maintenance workers and other potential participants in the interventions must be maximized, the work on the equipment must not affect the production process that may occur in the environment of this equipment, every type of pollution of the environment must be avoided, equipment must be provided before performing the work at the site of the intervention, all necessary energy connections necessary for their execution (electricity, compressed air and water ...), the greater part of the accessories or tools necessary for the intervention must be provided from unauthorized handling.

Technological development brings with it a constant need for constant improvement of quality. When it comes to improving the quality, we need to focus on improving all business processes in order to achieve business excellence. Quality management according to the concept of Juran, involves the dissemination of quality through the organization and is based on three key interrelated aspects: planning, control and improvement. Quality assurance as a continuous process, according to Deming, is achieved through certain phases: increasing quality, reducing costs, increasing productivity, conquering the market, securing jobs. Modern technologies with their tools provide support to 212 mentioned factors of successful business, appropriate integration and implementation into an integral information system. [3]. It is considered that the process in which organizations reacts quickly with drastic changes is one of the most effective in today's world of business. The reengineering of managerial processes implies radical changes in the goals, strategies and policies of the organization. It refers to the key changes in business architecture that must be aligned with changes in the environment and management's efforts to ensure that the organization provides its survival and development [4]

International governing standards published by ISO, such as ISO 9000, ISO 14000, ISO 18000, contain elements relating to social responsibility [6]. Many companies base their business on the application of standards. They introduce integrated management systems and send their employees to seminars on the revision of ISO standards 9000 and 14000, which was conducted in September 2015.

# THE CHARACTER OF HUMAN RESOURCES FOR THE RELIABILITY OF TECHNICAL SYSTEMS

The role of management in business processes is of great importance for business. Adequate management ensures greater efficiency of business processes and consequently leads to higher profitability. The basis for carrying out maintenance and proper management is to have the necessary information that can be reached at a certain point and the disposal of useful knowledge. Information plays a very important role in business management. In order to carry out the work in a planned and accurate manner, it is necessary to dispose of certain information, and more importantly, it is necessary to know how to apply the information in the right way and at the right time. In the management of the business, information is exchanged where success can depend on the manner in which these knowledge is applied and on whether certain information is available at a particular point in a particular place to certain individuals. It is always necessary to be in the first place and at the right time. There are different factors that have stimulated the development of many activities and thus increase competitiveness and become the apolitical leader in the market. Modern business requires also the application of new and modern technologies for the application of information systems. The development of information technology has been used to support the deployment and control of stock, transport or warehouse design of various facilities, which greatly facilitates the execution of business processes. It is necessary that all key business resources of the company be implemented in the entire work system in order to achieve greater efficiency of the entire technical system. Every organization should be viewed as a network of interconnected processes. Adequate management of individual processes in the organization achieves a competitive advantage on the market. Any drastic change in business activities, norms, behaviors, employees and the business environment is of great importance for the business of one company. Reengineering has emerged as a response to the Japanese quality management concept that represents a programmatic approach to change in accordance with the amaric way of business thinking [7]. Domestic enterprises are of great importance for the country's economy. Increased exports of goods to foreign markets result in increased gross domestic product. The state operates profitable and, therefore, the company as a whole has been successfully and developed in all segments. The management phase represents the direction of resources in a particular direction in order to achieve the goal. It is necessary to know the potentials of all resources and direct

#### VIII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection 2018 (IIZS 2018) October 11-12<sup>th</sup>, 2018, Zrenjanin, Serbia

them towards a common goal. In all processes, the last stage is to control until then arranged. At this stage, it comes to knowing whether the process is taking place in accordance with the plan and it is possible to spot the potential mistakes and shortcomings in the plan. The goal of the control is to correct the error in time and to make improvements as needed. The introduction of drastic changes in the organization of management requires the creation of a certain transition process. It is necessary to create adequate conditions for radical changes to be made. It is considered that it is necessary first of all to analyze whether the organization really needs to drastically redesign the business processes, then determine the plan for implementing the changes, set certain goals and start with the realization. Prior to the implementation of the change, management must undergo certain training and education in order to improve the business in the best way, and on the other hand in order to prepare its staff. Employees must be educated but also encouraged, create a positive climate for accepting new changes, involve employees in decision making. It is important that the leaders as well as the department managers in order to successfully redeem the rewards of each employee's success in the organization. When defining the necessary changes, management must set up a business strategy. It is necessary to set high goals for this is an ideal business strategy "Be the first and at the same time the best" in the domain of business. All business activities must be monitored and monitored, errors must be perceived in time, processes must change from root, but must start from the most basic ones. Leaders for business efficiency must constantly motivate their employees, create a positive business environment. Reliability has always been a significant aspect in the assessment of industrial products and / or equipment. Good product design is of course essential for products with high reliability. However, no matter how product design is good, products worsen over time as they operate under certain stress or load in the real environment, often including coincidence. Maintenance has therefore been introduced as an effective way of ensuring a satisfactory level of reliability during the useful life of physical assets [8]. Since reliability has always been considered as a significant aspect in the assessment of a particular technology system, it has an increasing importance in modern enterprises, bearing in mind that the need for higher quality is constantly increasing, which at the same time requires the possession of reliable machines. In order for a system to be considered reliable, from the very beginning of the creation of the system it is necessary to implement the characteristics that will ensure the reliability of the machines.

#### Problem and subject of research

The realization of this work stems from the project Summer Professional Practice and the Project of Employers' Union - Employers of Zrenjanin. Companies that are part of this association develop their innovations in their business and base their business on new ideas and projects. The idea is to find out to what extent the human factor affects the reliability of the technical systems. The area of reliability of technical systems as well as human resources as one of the important factors in the territory of the city of Zrenjanin is not sufficiently emphasized. There is very little research on this topic. Both employees and management organizations give us a clear picture of the importance of human resources on the functioning of the company's technical systems.

#### **Research Area**

The research was conducted in the territory of the city of Zrenjanin, the administrative center of the Central Banat District, which has a population of 76,511 in the territory of the city, and 123,362 in the municipality. The total area of the municipality is 1324 [km]<sup>2</sup>.

#### Method of research

The research involved two groups of opponents. The first group of respondents were managers in the management sector, while the other group of respondents made the management of the company. The first part of the paper is based on the theoretical part of the application of the maintenance concept while the other part of the paper is based on research work. Data collection was carried out in two ways. The first way involved an employee interview as well as a department manager, while the other
way of collecting data was a questionnaire survey, where it was pointed out that the questionnaire was anonymous and that the obtained results would be used exclusively for research work in this territory.

#### **Research hypotheses**

Main hypothesis: There is a positive attitude about the application of methods of maintenance of technical systems and their visibility in the territory of the Central Banat

Hypothesis 1: Human resources represent a significant factor of reliability of the function of the technical systems in the enterprise

Hypothesis 2: Adequate management of human resources in the sector of maintenance of technical systems in the company achieves higher efficiency and profitability of the company

#### The aim of the research

The research aims to demonstrate the impact of the application of methods of maintaining technical systems as well as the impact of human resources on the reliability of technical systems, and hence on the success of business operations. Increasingly, the market is becoming saturated sufficiently to show the need for constant innovation by introducing innovations in order to achieve competitiveness. The future brings with it the need for constant improvement of both the employees themselves and the overall management, but also the improvement and modification of business processes. It is considered that in order to achieve success, it is necessary to create a satisfied collective that performs its work tasks in a sufficiently efficient and productive way, using different innovative solutions.

#### **Research results**

The research involved two groups of respondents. One group of respondents covered the employees in the management sector while the other group of respondents comprised the management of the company. The main hypothesis has been proven through subhipodes. The survey showed that the largest application of the maintenance system is small, followed by medium and large enterprises. The survey is boldly assuming that employees have a positive attitude about the application of methods of maintaining technical systems in production 37% fully agreed, 13% of respondents agreed while 15% were undecided. The structure of the response is shown in Figure 4. The obtained results show that the main assumption is confirmed by this research. The research has shown that companies that are in the phase of development and are new on the market are not sufficiently informed about the application of modern business methods. Most of these respondents were not sufficiently familiar with the application of the maintenance system in business processes. Respondents believe that the role of human resources in the company's business is very important. They consider it of great importance to adequately manage technical systems in this way to reduce production errors, thus increasing the reliability of the technical systems. The key to the success of the company's business is the consequence of the use of the concept of the business process maintenance system. Respondents believe that the implementation of the concept of maintenance of production systems in the business of enterprises in the territory of the city of Zrenjanin absolutely agreed 42% of respondents 23% of respondents agreed, while 9% of respondents were undecided.

#### CONCLUSION

The ideas for the realization of this work are derived from the project "Summer Professional Practice" implemented by the Employers' Union - Employers of Zrenjanin. Companies that are part of this association develop their innovations in their business and base their business on new ideas and projects. Regarding the concept of the implementation of the system of maintenance of technical systems of companies of the association members in the business processes, they introduce drastic changes related to the implementation of the maintenance system and the reliability of the technical systems. The first part of the paper is based on the theoretical part of the application of the systems in the

business, while the other part of the work is based on research work. The goal of maintaining a technical system is to enable proper operation of the entire system, with minimization of downtime, failures and maintenance costs. This will at the same time result in increased business efficiency. If one wants to achieve success on the market while using the company in a flexible and economical way to utilize all the resources while developing the high quality of its products, it is necessary to introduce in the course of a radical change the monitoring of a number of specific processes. Research on this topic is of great importance as it draws public attention to Serbia that the implementation of the concept of the maintenance system in production processes as well as human resources that indirectly affect the reliability of technical systems should be an actual topic because it is directly related to the effectiveness of the organization, and indirectly, it has an effect on the business of the whole country.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Sajfert, Z., Adžić S., Cvijanović J., Korporativno liderstvo, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2012.
- [2] Adamović, Ž., Todorović, J., Jevtić, M., Organizacija održavanja. OMO, Beograd, 1988.
- [3] Trnić, J., Tumbas P., Đurković J., Reinženjering poslovnih procesa, sistem upravljanja kvalitetom i informacioni sistem, Fojnica, 2005.
- [4] Hammer, M., Champy J, Reengingeerin the Corporation, London, 1996.
- [5] Pavlović, M., "Integrisani menadžment sistemi", Univerzitet u Novom Sadu, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin" u Zrenjaninu, 2010.
- [6] Jovanović, Đ.: "Ekonomska efikasnost sistema upravljanja zaštitom životne sredine",Kvalitet, broj 9-10-2009. str. 52-54. ISSN 0354-2408.
- [7] Đorđević, D., Đekić, I., Osnove upravljanja kvalitetom, Beograd, 2001.
- [8] Paunjorić, P. Metode održavanja i njihov uticaj na pouzdanost složenih mašina na površinskim kopovima. Doktorska disertacija. Zrenjanin: Univerzitet u Novom Sadu, Tehnički Fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, 2016.

# ERGONOMY IN AUTOMOBILE INDUSTRY FOR CABLE MANUFACTURE

#### Slađana Borić<sup>1</sup>, Eleonora Desnica<sup>1</sup>, Mina Paunović<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: sladjana.boric@tfzr.rs

**Abstract:** The paper is dedicated to the ergonomic aspect in the cable industry for automotive serial production. After a brief introduction to the essence of the science of ergonomics, consideration is given to discussing the most common problems that workers in the industry of this type most often encounter. An example of the problem of engineering ergonomics is presented as well as a proposal for its solution. In conclusion, it comes to the realization that ergonomics is not a science for itself, it is closely related to other aspects, such as productivity and economics of production.

Key words: ergonomics, automotive industry, cables, work tables.

#### INTRODUCTION

Ergonomy is a science that deals with shaping and studying human work, as well as relationships in working with the metallic and physical affinity of people. The essence and purpose of ergonomics is to customize, or adapting tools, work tasks, work environments, according to the worker and his needs, rather than adapting the worker to the needs of the job. Also, ergonomics implies product design, in such a way that they are best adapted to the human body. For this purpose, it implies research of the human organism and behavior, on the basis of which it provides data and information about the suitability of the subject with which a person comes into contact, on the basis of that, it can be concluded that ergonomics studies the anatomical, physiological and other parameters of the human body.

# REVIEW OF THE MOST OFTEN TEGOBES IN THE INDUSTRY OF CABLES FOR CARS - MUSICAL AND BONE TEGOBES

NIOSH (The National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health) has developed a questionnaire for evaluating risk factors in various ergonomic studies across the United States. They are mainly used to assess body factors and evaluate the design of the task itself, and in other cases also include psychosocial aspects of work. NIOSH questionnaires contain graphic representations of the body divided into regions (Figure 1), in order to facilitate locating the identified disability or disorder. These impressions differed in individual research. In general, the body is divided into a hundred regions, with the left, right, front and back sides being different. If, according to the nature of the task, it can be assumed that a part of the body will be associated with a disorder, partial body displays are taken [1].



Figure 1. NIOSHs graphic representations of the body divided into regions.

The irregularities that appear are categorized as pain, tegobs, problem or discomfort, and are ranked according to the degree of severity (Table 1). The questionnaire initially seeks to determine the existence of one of the following symptoms: pain, stiffness, anxiety, depression or scurvy, which then determines the severity of the duration, frequency and intensity. This method has no preventive role. How difficult is the psychological structure, it is difficult to objectively measure it. It basically relies on an individual's assessment or comparison with other situations/jobs [2].

Duration of difficulty	Frequency of the occurrence of the difficulty	Intensity of difficulty
Less than an hour	Almost never (every 6 months)	Without pain
From 1h to 24h	Retouch (every 2 to 3 months)	The blessings of pain
25 hours to one week	Sometimes (once a month)	Moderate pain
From 1 to 2 weeks	Often (once a week)	Serious pain
From 2 weeks to 1 month	Almost continuous (every day)	The worst possible pain
From 1 to 2 months		
More than 3 months		

Table 1. Ranking of symptoms affects duration, frequency and intensity (NIOSH).

The method of estimation of muscle fatigue - the technique of functional work analysis is a method developed primarily for application to workers in the automotive industry. Their complaints were not always an obvious cause. Sometimes these are muscular problems that are due to the long repetition of certain patterns of movement, i.e. due to muscle fatigue. This method can be applied to all muscle groups, but only in fatigue assessment. It is also suitable for evaluation of implemented interventions. To calculate the amount of accumulated fatigue grade, duration and frequency of effort are reduced to three categories each. By combining them, there is an overall assessment of the level of fatigue, which may be low, moderate, severe or very strong. This sets the priorities for intervention. It uses Bragg's scale. The method gives the best results.

# DISCUSSION AND REVIEW OF ERGONOMIC PROBLEMS IN THE AUTOMOBILE INDUSTRY FOR CABLE PRODUCTION

A very interesting example for considering this topic is in the automotive industry of serial production of cables. Workers carry out the job of keeping the cables in a standing position for 8 hours, the material for the production of cables is located on the work boards in a horizontal position, as shown in the figure (Figure 2). There are many problems with the ergonomic aspect existing in this case, starting from the height of the worktop, which is not the appropriate height of each worker, and it is necessary for a certain number of workers to be placed in a folded body position in order to perform their work steps, besides, on the working table there are too many assembly elements which require maximum concentration in operation, as well as good vision, if the board is overwhelmed, which is often the case (look at the picture), workers lose concentration at stress and damage their eyesight.



Figure 2. Work table and position of the worker's body



Figure 3. The look of the work table

In the figure (Figure 2) shown, one can notice a worker whose back is in a raised position, as can be seen in the position of the hand (marked with red lines), where after 8 hours of daily maintenance of this position, difficulties and problems in the health sense are created, in the form of muscular-bone problems that occur due to the prolonged repetition of certain patterns of movement. In the illustrated figure, a dashboard is displayed, which is saturated with different labels and mounting elements, when the work tables are in a horizontal position, the workers need to lean toward the boards in order to understand the meaning of the labels, where in addition to straining parts of the body like back, hand grip and vision. Observing, in addition to the ergonomic aspect, the economic and productive aspect of such problems, it can be concluded that they are closely related, the health condition of the workers certainly affects the productivity of his work, if his work is hampered by the health situation, it certainly negatively affects the productivity of his work, and thus directly to the economic aspect of the company itself.

#### Suggestion of the problem presented from the ergonomic aspect

Companies that have recognized the significance of these issues have taken some steps in terms of employing and improving their workplace. Work tables made in a vertical position, which can be adjusted based on the physical predisposition of workers, is the essence of the work tables adapting to the worker, not the workers to the work table [3]. The work table is adjustable in terms of height, can be adjusted to be more or less positioned, as well as set at an angle that corresponds to the worker in the pin of the position it is working on the worksheet. In addition, above each work table there is lighting that makes it easy to spot the signs and mounting elements, the body is in a rhythmical position and the field of vision is wider, since the table can be adjusted to the height of the worker's eyes. How it all looks like can be seen in the following pictures.



Figure 4. Work boards, which are adaptable to the person working on it



Figure 5. All possible positions in which the working table can be adjusted to the worker

The following figure (Figure 6) shows that the position of the worker's body is more correct and more ergonomic with the use of optimized work tables. In an ergonomic aspect, this position of the body is

more similar to the worker, muscle and bone pains are suppressed, the worker is not burdened during the execution of work steps, and makes his work easier and more productive [4].



Figure 6. Ergonomic work table and proper position of the worker's body

### CONCLUSION

On the basis of everything exposed in the paper, it can be concluded that ergonomics has an impact on several aspects in the production of one industry. In addition to the ergonomic aspect, which facilitates the work and improves the health status of the worker, it also achieves higher productivity, and thus improving the economic aspect of an enterprise. Mud companies have learned the importance of their employees by investing in their employees investing in the company. A healthier and contented worker will do his job more eloquently, more productive and quality, and this will definitely have a positive impact on the company's economy.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Folsom, F., "Productive Silence: Noise Distraction Affects Employee Satisfaction and Productivity." Interior Design & Space Planning, May 1, 2002
- [2] Managing the causes of work-related stress: A step-by-step approach using the Management Standards HSG218 (Second edition) HSE Books 2007 ISBN 978 0 7176 6273 9 www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/books/hsg218.htm
- [3] Henry Dreyfuss Associates and Tilley, Alvin R. The Measure of Man and Woman, Revised Edition. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2002.
- [4] Hendrick, H.W., "Determining the cost-benefits of ergonomics projects and factors that lead to their success" Applied Ergonomics, Volume 34, Issue 5, September 2003, pp. 419-427.

#### THE INFLUENCE OF TECHNICAL INSPECTION ON THE SAFETY OF MOTOR VEHICLES

#### Bojan Vukobrat<sup>1</sup>, Borivoj Novaković<sup>1</sup>, Ljiljana Radovanović<sup>1</sup>, Mila Kavalić<sup>1</sup>, Sanja Stanisavljev<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: <u>novakovicborivoj1812@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** Throughout this work, the authors were dealing with the issue of safety of motor vehicles in traffic, that is, with the influence of technical safety checks of active motor vehicles on the overall safety. The conducted research included all the segments of technical safety checks of motor vehicles – from braking and stopping system, steering, light and adhesive systems, to pneumatics. Each of the listed elements represents a part of the motor vehicle assembly and it is pointed out as an important factor for the safety of motor vehicles in traffic. **Key words:** safety, motor vehicles, braking system, steering, light system, pneumatics.

#### INTRODUCTION

Nowadays, in the 21st century, we are witnesses of an increased technical and technological development in all fields. The main reason for that expansion level is the development of modern IT technologies and their overall application through the wide spectrum of industrial branches and fields. It is almost unimaginable not to have a motor vehicle as means of transport today. According to the data of the Ministry of Internal Affairs, 2.3 million motor vehicles (automobiles) were registered in Serbia in 2017 and if we compare this number to the total population of the Republic of Serbia, we can conclude that around 40% of population has its own vehicle. One of the most influential factors for the vehicle safety is its lifespan/age. According to the previously mentioned data from 2017, it can be clearly seen that the average age of vehicles in the Republic of Serbia is between 13 and 14 years [1], which is really old compared to the European average.

Throughout the work itself, the methods used for testing motor vehicles on technical checks are going to be shown, as well as all the necessary steps ensuring that a motor vehicle is in a fully controlled condition. Also, through the mentioned hypotheses, we will try to prove the importance of technical checks for the vehicle safety in traffic.

#### THEORETICAL CONSIDERATIONS

#### Terms of safety and technical check

Safety as a term has a wide meaning, however, every type of safety is directly or indirectly connected to life and human beings, whether it comes to work safety, safety in traffic or some other form of this term. When it comes to traffic, safety nowadays is reduced to a small percentage, so the term could be considered in the opposite sense, that is, unsafety. There are various factors that have an impact on traffic security and safety, starting from the human factor, motor vehicle components (brakes, pneumatics, steering, etc.), to weather conditions at the moment of traffic conduction. One of the main methods for diagnosing the accuracy of the motor vehicle system is the technical check which is carried out once a year during the vehicle registration and during which the safety parameters of the motor vehicle system parts are being controlled. There are two types of technical checks:

- 1. Regular,
- 2. Extraordinary.

Regular parameters that should be controlled are:

- 1. Braking systems,
- 2. Steering,
- 3. Pneumatics,
- 4. Lights.

When talking about a motor vehicle as a factor which has an influence on life safety while participating in traffic, it is necessary to mention that the two essential elements of every vehicle are the braking and the steering system. Considering the overall system reliability during the making of the motor vehicle in production facilities, these two elements are marked as a degree of high importance of the system reliability [2].

The reliability extent of any technical system moves in the scale range from 0 to 1, according to the mathematical logic principle [2].

#### **Braking system**

Braking system is one of the main parameters when testing motor vehicles on technical checks. Drive part is the essential part of every motor vehicle and without it is impossible to imagine proper functioning of the vehicle and it is the same with the system that enables stopping the movement which is as important as the drive system. Apart from braking, this system has other tasks, above all, to allow controlling the vehicle speed, viz. adjusting the speed to the traffic conditions, together with other systems.

While constructing the braking system, the reliability of the system itself is the main item taken into consideration. According to [3], reliability is calculated as:

$$R(t) = n - \frac{\sum N(\Delta t_i)}{n} \tag{1}$$

In the Figure 1. is shown the influence of the braking coefficient in different road conditions.



Figure 1. Dependence of the braking coefficient and slipping level [4]

#### Technical check of braking systems

This is the first step in testing motor vehicle safety on a technical check and if the vehicle does not pass this control segment, it is considered unsafe for participating in traffic.

Both the front and the back braking system are being checked. The braking system is consisted of the main braking cylinder and the auxiliary ones, placed on the front and back wheels.

During the braking device check, safety, speed and efficiency are being controlled and especially:

1. The biggest activation force and braking coefficient of the working and auxiliary brake,

- 2. Difference in braking force between wheels of the same shaft (the difference must not be more than 30%),
- 3. Parking brake,
- 4. Existence of mechanical and other damages,
- 5. Free movement of commands [5].

Testing the friction coefficient is done by measuring the braking force of the technically correct vehicle with valid registration, mass of the wheel, as well as of the vehicle shaft. Therefore, the

coefficient can be calculated mechanically as well, as the ratio of force, wheel mass and gravitational acceleration.

$$\mu = \frac{F}{m * g}$$



Figure 2.Reading the braking coefficient



(2)

Figure 3. Testing rollers

Braking coefficients of motor vehicle are shown in the Table 1 [6].

Vehicle type	Prescribed b	Speed	K.	
	Main brake s <sub>r</sub> [m]	Auxiliary brake s <sub>p</sub> [m]	<i>v</i> [km/h]	м <sub>fp</sub>
Passenger vehicles	$0,1 \cdot v + \frac{v^2}{150} = 50,65$	$0,1 + \frac{2 \cdot v^2}{150} = 85,30$	80	0,594
Buses	$0,15 \cdot v + \frac{v^2}{130} = 36,70$	$0,15 \cdot v + \frac{2 \cdot v^2}{130} = 64,40$	60	0,570
Freight vehicles up to 3,5t	$0,15 \cdot v + \frac{v^2}{115} = 58,10$	$0,15 \cdot v + \frac{2 \cdot v^2}{115} = 105,70$	70	0,550
Freight vehicles up to 12t	$0,15 \cdot v + \frac{v^2}{115} = 29,20$	$0,15 \cdot v + \frac{2 \cdot v^2}{115} = 50,90$	50	0,574
Freight vehicles over 12t	$0,15 \cdot v + \frac{v^2}{115} = 19,90$	$0,15 + \frac{2 \cdot v^2}{115} = 33,80$	40	0,589

 Table 1. Coefficients values K<sub>fp</sub>

#### Steering device

The steering device is one of the most important devices in a motor vehicle from the traffic safety point of view. Its purpose is to ensure directing of the steering wheels, to keep them under the certain angle, to maintain the direction during vehicle movement, as well as to enable vehicle maneuvering in a small space. Therefore, the steering device has to be reliable in order for a driver to be able to maneuver easily, quickly and safely.

Steering system can be divided into three main groups:

- 1. Mechanical steering system,
- 2. Hydraulic steering system,
- 3. Electro-hydraulic steering system.

#### Technical check of the steering system

During the steering device check, it is controlled whether it is possible to change the movement direction of the vehicle easily, quickly and safely and especially:

- 1. Free movement of the steering wheel,
- 2. Transmission of the steering wheel rotation onto front wheels; necessary force to move the steering wheel,
- 3. Power steering accuracy, mechanical damage check [5].

#### **Pneumatics**

The main roles of pneumatics are to ensure elastic suspension of the vehicle on the surface, to amortize the dynamic load of the vehicle in order to prevent mechanical damage of certain parts and to ensure the realization of the force of friction with the surface, while making sure that slipping is as low as possible, especially when it comes to traction realization, during braking, passing through a curve, etc. [7]. It is important for a safe drive that the pneumatic has a good tread surface with a sufficient profile depth. Pneumatics can be divided into diagonal and radialones [8].

Passenger vehicles are using low pressure pneumatics (1-3bar).

#### Technical check and pneumatics condition

Motor vehicle is a set of components which means that the impact of elements' reliability is direct. Apart from the regular control of the oil level in the engine, viz. the engine coolant, it is necessary to check regularly the pneumatics condition of the vehicle. In addition to the air pressure, the attention should be paid to their condition and detrition which are often indicators of suspension or steering system failure [7].

During the technical check, steering system and pneumatics are being tested simultaneously, as in most cases the problem is directly connected, viz. one of the defective elements influences the other element of the motor vehicle.

#### Light system

A component of every motor vehicle is the light system. In its basic package, it is consisted of low and high beam lights, position lights, taillights and of turning and stopping signalization. If one of the listed elements is not working, the motor vehicle is considered unable to pass the technical check.

#### Technical check of the light system

During the check of the device for lighting the road and the vehicle and for giving light signals, installation and connection of devices for prescribed commissioning are being controlled and especially:

- 1. Whether all prescribed devices are installed,
- 2. Direction and intensity of light,
- 3. Existence of mechanical or other damage [5].

A display of position light check is shown in the Figure 4. The procedure is called light regulation.



Figure 4. Light regulation

#### **DISCUSSION RESULTS**

The research was carried out on the territory of the Republic of Serbia in the period 09/04/2017 - 09/12/2017, by using a survey as a research technique. The sample on which the research is based is consisted only of active drivers who regularly participate in traffic. In the research there was not a target group regarding sex, as both men and women drivers have shared their objective opinion.

The number of examinees for the given period was 56 active drivers, which means that we tested 56 motor vehicles which actively participated in traffic and went through regular technical check processes.

In order to have a clear image of the condition of motor vehicles in traffic, the examinees filled in their vehicle's age. A display of the average age of vehicles is given In the Figure 5.



On average, examinees' vehicles have been produced in 2003. This data coincides with the data from the Statistical Office of the Republic of Serbia which indicates that the average age of vehicles on the territory of the Republic of Serbia is between 13 and 14 years old.

In the theoretical consideration are given clear guidelines about the influence of an accurate braking system on reliability of motor vehicles, where the safety in traffic itself is directly affected by reliability. Based on that, the first segment of the survey refers to examining opinions about the impact of accurate braking system on the safety of motor vehicles in traffic. Figure 6 shows the data about the examinees' way of thinking.



Figure 6. Display of the impact of the braking system on the safety of motor vehicles in traffic

Figure 6 shows the state of examinees' opinions about this segment where 52 examinees (92.9%) answered with the highest grade for the braking system influence, two of them (3.6%) gave a grade 4 which is equal to the very high level of importance, while the remaining two examinees gave a grade 3 which has a mid-importance value.

In order to determine the significance of the technical check in the braking system segment, the survey included a question about the braking system test at the regular technical check.

In the Figure 7 is shown the state of mind about the quality of the motor vehicle braking system check.



Figure 7. The quality of the motor vehicle braking system check.

In the shown Figure 7, which is about the level of accuracy check of the braking system, the examinees mostly gave the grade 3 (35,7%), then 19 examinees gave the grade 4 (33,9%), grade 5 (19,6%), grade 2 (8,9%) and finally, grade 1 (1,8%).

Apart from the mentioned braking systems, light systems have a great influence on traffic safety. That is the reason why the survey in its second segment includes examining opinions about the significance and influence of light systems on safety, as well as about light system control at the technical check. In the Figure 8 is presented a display of drivers' familiarity with the light system check.



Figure 8. Display of drivers' familiarity with the light system check

In the presented Figure 8, 45 examinees (80.4%) answered with "YES", which means that the majority of drivers is familiar with the fact that accuracy test of light systems is being carried out during the technical check, while a surprising percentage of examinees -19.6% (11 examinees) answered with "NO", meaning that they are completely unaware of the existence of the light system test.

In the Figure 9 are shown opinions about the extent of light system tests during regular technical checks.



Figure 9. The extent of light system tests during regular technical checks.

According to the Figure 9, it can be seen that the extent of verification in the average range has a grade 4 (30.8%) which satisfies the traffic safety conditions regarding this component, especially taking into consideration that traffic frequency is much higher during the day, while in the nighttime traffic is conducted during 1/3 of the time.

At the beginning of the theoretical consideration it was mentioned that, apart from the braking system, the other essential factor while constructing the vehicle is the steering system, whose reliability has to be one hundred percent. The third part of the survey was referring to the public opinion about the steering system importance for the safety of motor vehicles in traffic, so the question was: "How important and influential is the steering system regarding traffic safety?"

Figure 10 shows the answers on the question about the influence of the steering system.



Figure 10. The influence of the steering system.

Most examinees answered to this question with 5 (76.8%) and 4 (17.9%), meaning that the impact of this system has a big role on the safety of motor vehicles in traffic, which is confirmed by the claim that the steering system is one of the two essential motor vehicle systems.

According to the previous diagram, clear conclusions about the system's importance have been drawn out, while in the Figure 11 is presented the answer to the question: "To what extent is the motor vehicle steering system being tested at the technical check?"



Figure 11. Display of the extent of steering system test at the technical check.

The variety of answers in the Figure 11 is obvious, however, most examinees answered with the *grade* 4(37.5%), while there were 10 negative answers in total (17.9%).

Pneumatics are possibly the factor that receives the least attention during regular technical accuracy checks of motor vehicles. Motor vehicle pneumatics actually belong to a subgroup of the steering system, since both steering and braking coefficient depend on them and that is why this element is of high importance.

Figure 12 shows the question about the influence of pneumatics on the vehicle safety in traffic.



Figure 12. Pneumatics influence display

According to the presented graphic, the biggest number of examinees - 29 (51.8%) and 24 (42.9%) believe that the influence of pneumatics on the vehicle safety in traffic is big, which confirms the fact that both steering and braking system are dependent on pneumatics.

On the basis of this claim, examinees were questioned: "What is the pneumatic testing level during the technical check of your vehicle?" and the opinions of examinees are presented in the Figure 13.



Figure 13. Pneumatic testing level at the technical check

#### CONCLUSION

Safety as a term has a wide meaning, however, every type of safety is directly or indirectly related to life and human beings, whether it comes to work safety, safety in traffic or some other form of this term. When talking about traffic, safety nowadays is reduced to a small percentage, so the term could be considered in the opposite sense, that is, unsafety. There are various factors that have an influence on traffic security and safety, starting from the human factor, motor vehicle components (brakes, pneumatics, steering, etc.), to weather conditions at the moment of traffic conduction. Two out of three mentioned factors are almost impossible to be affected – human mind is as unchangeable as weather conditions, they are both unpredictable.

When it comes to the overall traffic safety, reliability segment should be taken into consideration the most. In every system it is necessary to pay attention to certain segments that are marked as the most important or the most sensitive system elements. Regarding motor vehicles, those elements are mostly the drive element and the one opposing to it – the braking system for stopping the vehicle and in this type of systems they are classified by ranking in the first group of important elements, from the aspect of system reliability.

#### REFERENCES

[1] RZS, Saobraćajni i telekomunikacije, Retrieved from http://www.stat.gov.rs: http://www.stat.gov.rs/WebSite/Public/PageView.aspx?pKey=152, (2017, Septembar 12.).

- [2] Adamović, Ž. Radovanović, Lj., Pouzdanost mašina, Univerzitet u Novom Sadu, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2008.
- [3] Adamović, Ž., Radovanović, Lj., Održavanje tehničkih sistema, Univerzitet u Novom Sadu, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2005.
- [4] Ellis, J., Vehicle handling dynamics, London MEP, London, 1994.
- [5] Božić, M., Zbornik propisa za tehničke preglede, Beograd: AMSS Agencija, 2003.
- [6] Radovanović, L. Desnica, E. Pekez, J., Značaj izvođenja funkcije pouzdanosti sustava za kočenje. Organisation and technology (p. 57.), Osijek: OTO 2017.
- [7] Adamović, Ž., Jevtić, N., Tasić, I., Jovanov, G., Adamović, D., Dijagnostika putničkih vozila, Beograd: Društvo ze tehničku dijagnostiku Srbije Adam institut, 2007.
- [8] Filipović, K., Utjecaj suvremenih elektroničkih sustava za kočenje na stabilnost cestovnih vozila. University of Zagreb, Faculty of Transport and Traffic Sciences, Division of Transport. Department of Road Transport, 2015.
- [9] Prvulovic,S., Tolmač, D., Brkić, M., Radovanović, Lj., The Analysis of energetic and economic parameters during the utilization of the corn grain as a fuel for the cereal dryers, Energy Sources, 2010., Article in press.

# THE ROLE OF KAIZEN IN IMPROVING EMPLOYEES SAFETY AT WORK

#### Nikola Petrović<sup>1</sup>, Edit Terek<sup>1</sup>, Dragica Ivin<sup>1</sup>, Danka Joksimović<sup>1</sup>, Dragana Sajfert<sup>2</sup>, Marija Mjedenjak<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>2</sup>College "Dositej", 11000 Belgrade, Nusiceva Street 12a, Serbia <sup>3</sup>Faculty of Business in Belgrade, University of Singidunum, Serbia e-mail: <u>petrovic.n26@gmail.com</u>

**Abstract:** The authors of this paper analyze the role of kaizen model to improve the safety of employees at work in the organization. The Kaizen method allows the manager to direct the right moves to managing the company and its management, in order to succeed successfully. Kaizen represents a constant improvement and an endeavor to do the job in the most efficient and effective way. Constantly emphasizing process is another important aspect of Kaizen. Managing the Kaizen method allows the organization to survive, grow and develop faster in the global market. Kaizen is a good example and the key to the success of Japanese companies. **Key words:** Kaizen, implementation, organization, safety

#### INTRODUCTION

In today's business world, each organization's virtue is the ability to develop and improve itself. Also, organizations need to invest in their employees'knowledge in order to increase efficiency and business productivity [6]. The operations of all companies listed in today's business world where there is great competitiveness, must be operational, have good management, be well organized in the company for long-term survival of the business market [7].

The kaizen strategy can be said to have the most important role in the concept of Japanese management - the key to Japanese business success. Kaizen means continuous improvement in the work process. It can be said that Kaizen is the most important concept behind the background of good management. It represents the unifying thread that runs through philosophy, systems and tools for troubleshooting, developed in Japan in the last thirty years [5]. It is also a gradual and continuous improvement of the way an organization works, the quality of products and services, processes, corporate culture, human resources, relationships with customers and suppliers, and everything that concerns the business of one company. This affects not only the internal factors, but also the external factors. A real value of an organization cannot be seen through its long life but in its ability to change itself continuously [8].

#### KAIZEN CONCEPT

#### Implementation of the concept of kaizen in the organization

There are many references that deal with successful application of the Kaizen concept in various industries. Introducing Kaizen method resulted in significant performance improvements in two observed companies such as 30% financial growth and 81% productivity improvement [1]. Another research has reported the results of a multiple case study, showing and providing empirical evidence grounded in the application of process innovation and the impact this has on the management of the organization. In this study, the authors found that the application of Kaizen is leading to continuous improvement [10].

A case study showed that a company managed to reduce its operational cost and production lead time significantly by applying Kaizen. A total of RM 31,661.22 per year of saving was targeted to be achieved through the long-term commitment from the Kaizen team and also top management [2]. Kaizen philosophy was applied in a small-sized custom-made furniture industry for continuous improvement in order to develop the products with higher quality and productivity and lower costs to meet the customer requirements [9].

Kaizen Management is a concept of successful business. This business concept increases productivity in the workplace, with the worker maximally dedicated to his workplace. No one knows better his job than the employee himself, and he performs his work task. By this approach, the worker is able to give and initiate improvements in work and working conditions. An example is the Japanese automotive industry that has applied this management concept, a steady advancement is Toyota's world leader in the auto industry. They argued that this change would positively affect productivity and production in the company itself, increase productivity by 50%.[7]

Kaizen focuses on small steps, which lead to great improvements. No idea is considered to be too small, and each, even the smallest change, contributes to the companies' improvement. Kaizen solutions generally do not require large financial investments, they are not risky, and there fore it is expected that it will be more and more present. [7]

Kaizen Management is an element of comprehensive quality management control, and relates to continuous long-term approach to change, while respecting human needs and quality [5].



#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Figure 1. Average grade of employee satisfaction using Kaizen

The results from Figure 1 show that employees have best assessed the factors related to safety, organization and productivity, employees are most satisfied with these factors, while lower grades have factors of efficiency, teamwork and education.



Figure 2. The obtained results of employee satisfaction with Kaizen are shown in both sexes of the respondents

The results from Figure 2 show that employees of both sexes were the best assessors of factors related to safety, organization and productivity, and the respondents of both sexes were most satisfied with

these factors. While little assessment, respondents of both sexes have just given factors affecting the efficiency, teamwork and training.



Figure 3. The obtained results of employee satisfaction by using Kaizen according to the professional preparedness of the respondents are presented.

The results from Figure 3. show that employees with HSE and Faculty best assessed the factors related to safety, organization and productivity, employees are most satisfied with these factors. Employees are least satisfied with efficiency and rewarding factors.

Based on the results from Figure 1. it can be concluded that the employees of the company Elitas Ltd. are very satisfied with work and safety at work, which was related to half of the respondents and expert assessment of respondents in the observed company. The highest average grade received is question number 4 "Safety". Employees are obviously satisfied with security in their organization. This is very important for the organization and the whole organization in it. It can be said that issues under number 5 "Productivity" and issue under number 6. "Organization" also received the highest marks for this questionnaire. It can be said that employees are satisfied with their work. For this questionnaire is given a lower assessment question number 1 "Efficiency".

On the basis of the results from Figure 2, the results of the assessments of respondents categorized by sex are presented. One can see that men and women are equally satisfied with the safety at work. The highest grade according to the opinion of men was given issues under number 4 "Safety", 5 "Productivity" and 6 "Organization", while women rated these issues as a lower grade. The lowest grade according to the opinion of both sexes was given the question under number 1 - "Efficiency". It can be said that women are less satisfied with their job than men.

Based on the results from Figure 3, the results of the assessment of the respondents categorized according to the professional qualification are presented. It can be seen that the respondents with secondary education and university are satisfied with safety at work. Also, the respondents in this questionnaire gave the highest score to issue under issue 5 "Productivity" and question 6 "Security". Also, it can be said that respondents with faculty are more satisfied with the job than respondents with high school. The lowest rating of the respondents according to the professional qualification was given to the question 1 "Efficiency" and question 7. "Rewarding, it can be said that the respondents of this group perform quite a lot of tasks, but are not adequately rewarded for them.

It is recommended that they continue to improve the production with the help of Kaizen programs and 5S models that enable the improvement of production and work processes. It can be concluded that the research was successfully carried out and the answers to the research questions were answered, so the hypothesis was confirmed. The management of the company can be satisfied with the obtained results, in terms of safety, productivity and organization in the observed company.

It can be concluded that employees of the company are satisfied with the security, productivity and organization, management attention should be paid to the efficacy, teamwork and remuneration where these factors might significantly improve manufacturing and business processes work in the observed company. It can be concluded that the kaizen method and the 5S model have a major role in improving production and workflow, with this model organizations can improve their safety, productivity,

organization, motivation and other important factors that are important for improving business and reducing costs.

#### CONCLUSION

The Kaizen model points out that a satisfied worker is one hundred percent productive, that's what every company needs, and where Elitas has just recognized the good Japanese practice of the Kaizen model. The business philosophy of Kaizen management is achieved through the application of better and more efficient results reflected primarily self-shots in improving product quality, reducing production time and method of manufacture of the product, in this connection increases the productivity of the company.

The first most visible results were shown in production. Also, besides the minimum financial resources involved in introducing the Kaizen model, on the other hand, it is equivalent to reducing the company-wide costs. Also, this method has shown the simple fact that nothing is perfect and that it should be constantly improved and gradually improved.

This popularity of the Kaizen management model in the organization is achieved thanks to the simplicity and effectiveness of the results it accomplishes. This model has no restrictions on the company's activity and size. Its successful implementation can be found in a variety of industries around the world. The essence of the struggle for competitiveness lies in the acceptance of change [4].

One can simply say, Kaizen is alive method that continuously learns and improves. The implementation of this model for an organization that has no concept of Kaizen, could significantly increase the productivity, conomic efficiency and safety of employees at work. In fact, only those customer-centerd organizations that can deliver value will survive in the modern business arena [3].

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Agmoni, E., The role of Kaizen in creating radical performance results in a logistics service provider. Logforum, 12(3), 225-245. doi:10.17270/J.LOG.2016.3.4, 2016.
- [2] Abdul Halim, N. H., Adnan, A. N., Khusaini H, N. S., Kaizen event assessment through performance and economic investment analysis. International Journal Of Business & Administrative Studies, 3(1), 1-7. doi:10.20469/ijbas.3.10001-1, 2017.
- [3] Ćoćkalo, D., Đorđević, D., Sajfert, Z. Elements of the model for customer satisfaction: Serbian economy research, Journal of Change Management Vol. 5, No. 4, 369–380, 2011.
- [4] Ćoćkalo, D., Đorđević, D., Cariša, B., Bogetić, S., Undergraduate business students' attitudes towards csr and competitiveness of serbian economy, Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness (JEMC) VOL. 5, NO. 1, 12-20, Serbia, 2015.
- [5] Imai, M., Kaizen, ključ japanskog poslovnog uspeha, Mono i Manjana, Beograd, 2008.
- [6] Petrović, N., Sajfert, D., Ivin, D., The impact of intellectual capital and leadership on the business performance of companies, Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness (JEMC), 7(2), 109-117, 2017.
- [7] Petrović, N., Bakator, M., Terek, E., Ivetić, N., Joksimović, D., Managing organization by Kaizen method, VII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection, Zrenjanin, Serbia, 2017.
- [8] Petrović, N., Ivin, D., Sajfert, D., Mjedenjak, M., Joksimović, D., The role of leadership in managing organizational changes, VIII International Symposium Engineering Management and Competitiveness, 163-167, Zrenjanin, Serbia, 2018.
- [9] Radharamanan, R., Godoy, L.P., Watanabe K.I. Quality and productivity improvement in a custom-made furniture industry using Kaizen. Computers & Industrial Engineering, 31(1–2), 471-474, 1996.
- [10] Suárez-Barraza, M. F., Smith, T., The Kaizen approach within process innovation: findings from a multiple case study in Ibero-American countries. Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, 25(9/10), 1002-1025. doi:10.1080/14783363.2012.746194, 2014.

### THE ROLE OF IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CONCEPT – TOTAL QUALITY MANAGEMENT IN ORGANIZATIONS

#### Nikola Petrović<sup>1</sup>, Dragica Ivin<sup>1</sup>, Danka Joksimović<sup>1</sup>, Dragana Sajfert<sup>2</sup>, Marija Mjedenjak<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia <sup>2</sup>College "Dositej", 11000 Belgrade, Nusiceva Street 12a, Serbia <sup>3</sup>Faculty of Business in Belgrade, University of Singidunum, Serbia e-mail: petrovic.n26@gmail.com

**Abstract:** The authors in this paper present the role of the concept of Total Quality Management, its elements and the concept of implementation. Total Quality Management (TQM) represents a continuous satisfaction of consumer needs, wishes and demands. Quality is and will be the key to improving competitiveness on the global market. TQM is a type of organization management in which all types of cooperation between employees and co-workers are included with the goal to improve the quality of products, services, company activities and work processes. Therefore, the ability of the quality management system to ensure the constant quality of products and services with minimal costs will be the key to the survival and expansion of business activities, that is, the success of each business entity. The goals of modern management include processes that produce goods without errors, satisfying the end users and providing them with competitive market prices. **Key words:** Management, Quality, Implementation, Concept, TQM

#### INTRODUCTION

Total quality management (TQM) is a management approach through which a company can achieve long-term goals. These goals are customer satisfaction, and improved competitiveness on the market [5]. The seven dimensions of TQM are leadership management; employee relationships; reporting, and data quality; training, and skill development of employees; supplier quality management; product, and service design; and process management [12]. The base philosophy of this concept is the utilization in companies regardless of their size, and industry. TQM tools and techniques can improve knowledge gathering from the internal and external environment of the organization [9].

Quality management in the organization plays an important role in the realization of the basic principles of long-term and sustainable development of society. Market changes that have occurred in the last decades of the twentieth century have significantly changed the relationship to quality [1]. When, from the "production market" (excess demand), through the "sales market" (supply surplus) competence markets are reached (excess supply of products of high quality and competitive prices), it led to a completely new approach to quality [11]. Quality management has a significant role in all the activities of today's competitive modern business. Today is the quality in the center of interest of the world's leading corporations [10]. Total Quality Management (TQM), as a kind of philosophy, requires the necessary satisfaction of the needs of all users of services, improving internal processes that increase the profit of the organization and creating conditions for the production of new products and services, and thus increase market share at the global level. Every company, even the best one, has the opportunity to improve [14]. Modern business conditions create huge and unknown changes which every organization faces on daily basis [13].

#### TOTAL QUALITY MANAGEMENT (TQM)

#### Model of the concept TQM

Total Quality Management is philosophy, ie. the approach shaped by a set of tools and processes whose outputs bring consumer satisfaction and continuous performance improvements [6]. TQM–Total Quality Management combines the concept of product quality, process control, quality assurance and quality improvement. Total Quality Management is maximally focused on meeting the requirements of both external and internal users [7]. For the successful implementation of total quality

management, three key factors must be considered: Effective training, effective implementation and full commitment of top management [17]. Basic concepts [11]:

- Continuous process improvement,
- A focus on the user,
- Prevention of defects,
- Responsibility.

Quality must be permeated through the entire organization. Each working group in the organization must constantly look for ways and ways to improve its own products and services [1]. Total Quality Management is an approach that focuses on defect prevention rather than on dry control that sort defects after they appear. The methods used for the prevention of defects are: Statistical Process Control, Taguchi methods for designing experiments and others [11].

The objectives of total quality are as follows [11]:

- Lower costs,
- Higher income,
- Appropriate authorized employees,
- Satisfied users.

Model of the concept total quality management (TQM) especially focus on employees, man is the most important resource in the organization. The main vector that today creates and consolidates all the changes in the modern business world, technological development and growth was created as a result of the explosion of increasing knowledge. TQM concept is based on knowledge and comprehension [5]:

- Satisfaction of customers as the basic principles of the business process,
- The process of continuous improvement and,
- Long-term growth of the company.

The modern concept of total quality management focuses on man himself, he is the most important resource in the business organization. People are an important organization's potential. Employees in the organization must be the basic, starting and end point in improving the quality of business of the modern organization.

**Table 1.** Structure of the concept TQM [5].

Acters	Requests	Management Techniques
	Integrity of an individual,	Social marketing,
	Environmental Protection,	<b>Environmental Protection</b>
Society	Safety of all in society,	(ISO 14000).
	Business in accordance with	
	the regulations.	
	Meeting the needs,	Marketing management,
	Fulfillment requires,	Quality management (ISO
Consumers	Fulfilling the specification,	9000).
	Overcoming customer	
	expectations.	
	Fair relations,	Marketing oriented to
Partners	Financial results,	building partner relations
	Growth.	(relationship marketing).
	Financial results,	Strategic management,
Shareholders	Increasing the value of the	Financial management.
	company,	
	The growth and	
	development.	

#### Implementation of TQM

Successful implementation of TQM is influenced by a lot of factors. These factors include top management role in defining quality policies; role of the quality department; employee training, and new skills development; product, and service design, and development; quality management of suppliers; process management; product, and service quality reporting; employee relationships; developing good relationships with suppliers; improved communication throughout the organization; customer satisfaction orientation; strategic management; overall quality improvement; and increased productivity [8].

In other articles, it was noted that the main success factors of TQM are systematic approach; process improvement; defining goals and business strategies; quality measuring and analysis; and corrective actions [18]. It can be seen, that processes regarding product quality and human resource management have a major impact of TQM success. If employees are aware of the importance of quality improvement, then TQM is more likely to bring better business performance [3].

The success in implementing total quality management in the company is conditioned by the existence of 8 basic elements [11]: ethics, integrity, trust, training, teamwork, leadership, recognition and communication. According to their function, the following elements are divided into four groups [16]:

- Basic: ethics, integrity, trust;
- Building: training, teamwork. leadership;
- Binding: communication;
- Supreme: recognition.

Total Quality Management is created on the basis of ethical principles, mutual integrity and mutual respect, based on openness, trust and sincerity. Such a combination of elements is the key to the success of its application. Each of the elements gives a unique contribution to the implementation of the principles of this philosophy and its concepts [4].

Quality should be developed starting from the customer's perspective and transmitted as a written policy. Taking a buyer and his requirements for the primary goal of the process, being viewed as the ultimate result, it must have a product that has adequate performance, a competitive price and is distributed at competitive intervals. The value for the customer is in combination with all three elements: quality, price and time [11].

#### CONCLUSIONS

After carrying out a theoretical analysis in the role of implementation of the TQM concept, it can be concluded that the goal of the concept is to improve the organization's business performance. In order for the organization to improve, it must achieve different business goals such as finance, cost reduction, error reduction, customer satisfaction, product quality and productivity. TQM concept is based on increasing the quality of products, reducing production costs, increasing profit of the organization and customer satisfaction.

The modern era of business requires flexible organizations that can be countered by the constant changes on the market [2]. Organizations tend to satisfy all the needs of their consumers through product quality. Applying the concept of total quality management TQM, increasing product quality, reducing production costs and increasing profit the organizations increase the level of consumer satisfaction. In the future, we should not be guided by the idea that quality in organization is a matter of "quality experts" but that it depends on the performance of each person in the organization [15]. Modern business organization in the future will increasingly depend on the information and knowledge.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Babić, J., Značaj primene TQM koncepta u uslovima globalizacije, Ekonomske teme vol.41 br.2, 2003.
- [2] Bakator, M., Petrović, N., Stajić, M., Totalno Upravljanje Kvalitetom u Cloud Computing Okruženju, International Convention on Quality, Belgrade, Serbia, 2017.

- [3] Bakator, M., Borić, S., Petrović, N., Differences and similarites between Total Quality Management, ISO 9001, Lean production, and Six Sigma, International Journal "Advanced Quality", Vol. 46, No. 1. Belgrade, 2018.
- [4] Džejms K, Džon, V., The Quality Yearbook. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1998.
- [5] Đorđević, D., Ćoćkalo, D., Upravljanje kvalitetom. Zrenjanin, Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, 2007.
- [6] Heleta, M., TQM Menadžment koncept za poslovnu izvrsnost, Zbornik radova: Izazovi menadžmenta i marketinga u globalnom okruženju, Ekonomski fakultet, Beograd, 1998.
- [7] Heleta, M., Totalni kvalitet menadžmenta. Poslovna politika, vol.28, 1999.
- [8] José Tarí, J., Components of successful total quality management, The TQM magazine, Vol.17, No.2, 182-194, 2005.
- [9] Love, P. E., Heng, L., Irani, Z., Faniran, O., Total quality management and the learning organization: A dialogue for change in construction, Construction Management and Economics, Vol.18, No.3, 312-331, 2010.
- [10] Mihailović, L., Stanojević, D., Tanasković, A., Determining the level of service quality vocational training, seminar by the Institute for the Advancement of Education and Upbringing. Tehnika 70 (2), 368 375, 2015.
- [11] Mihailović, L., Tanasković., A., Modern approach to quality management the principles of total quality management, 748-753, (5), Tehnika, 2017.
- [12] Oliveira, G. S., Corrêa, J. E., Balestrassi, P. P., Martins, R. A., Turrioni., J. B., Investigation of TQM Implementation: Empirical Study in Brazilian Iso 9001-Registered Smes. Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, 1-19, 2017.
- [13] Petrović, N., Sajfert, D., Ivin, D., The impact of intellectual capital and leadership on the business performance of companies, Journal of Engineering Management and Competitiveness (JEMC), 7(2), 109-117, 2017.
- [14] Petrović, N., Bakator, M., Terek, E., Ivetić, N., Joksimović, D., Managing organization by kaizen method, VII International Conference Industrial Engineering and Environmental Protection, Zrenjanin, Serbia, 2017.
- [15] Rao, A., Quality Managment, A Cross Functional Per-spective. New York: John Wiley i Sons, 1996.
- [16] Rajković, D., Veselinović, S., Koncept stvaranja konkurentske prednosti Od lokacije do liderstva za TQM, Zbornik radova, Festival kvaliteta, 2010.
- [17] Slađić, B., Liderstvo i menadžment kvaliteta. Total Quality Management i Excellence vol. 35, 2007.
- [18] Yusof, S.R.M., Aspinwall, E., Total quality management implementation frameworks: comparison and review, Total quality management, Vol.11, No.3, 281-294, 2000.

# QUALITY MANAGEMENT-BASED MEASURES FOR IMPROVING MAINTENANCE OF PRODUCTION SYSTEMS – EXAMPLES FROM AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRY

#### Slađana Borić<sup>1</sup>, Ljiljana Radovanović<sup>1</sup>, Mina Paunović<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: sladjana.boric@tfzr.uns.ac.rs

**Abstract:** This paper shall present a brief analysis of close interconnection between product quality and maintenance of technical systems (machines) in automotive industry. After an overview of control and maintenance process, their essence and importance, a brief analysis of a production process example is given, also from the perspective of their quality and maintenance.

Key words: quality, maintenance of technical systems, automotive industry

#### INTRODUCTION

Contemporary business conditions demand quality management which includes not only control and sustaining the constant level of quality, but also the continued improvement of quality, preventing faulty and nonconformity, with the aim to achieve total quality management. To establish quality, it is important to manage and control all its aspects. The quality management function is a part of total organization management, related to management and realized through: quality planning, operational quality management, quality assurance and quality improvement. The quality management function needs to include all quality aspects, from modelling the product (goods or service), during its production and use in practice, i.e. all the activities from the quality circle. Quality management can also be used in maintenance of production systems, which will further be shown through examples of serial automotive production.

#### CONTROL AND MAINTENANCE PROCESS

Control is in fact a process which enables achieving organizational goals. It is very important if an organization wishes to do their business successfully. Without control, chaos occurs, and stability of any group is impossible [1]. Basically, three phases can be distinguished during the control process: control standards, measuring of previous and current result against the standards, as well as corrective actions. The role of quality control in maintenance consists of measuring by programs and documentation, maintenance preparation, collecting and processing the data, as well as providing relevant information into the decision nodes. This can be easily represented by the following graphic (Figure 1):



Figure 1. "Quality control in maintenance"

The function of quality within the maintenance system consists of the following tasks: reception and control of spare parts, reception and control of semi-products and products procured directly from the

market, periodic control of technical systems (machines), where statistical quality control and analysis of causes and consequences should be used. The paper will be dedicated to these two methods. Controlling represents a process of regulating one or more organizational activities, so that they are done in a way which will enable achieving the maintenance goals. In contemporary management, controlling is done at all levels – from strategic to operational, including four basic groups of resources:

- physical (stock, equipment accuracy, functionality and quality),
- personal (training, utilization, quality and similar),
- informational (completedness of work orders, records, notes and similar) and
- costs (material, spare parts, tools, norms and energy).

Control is performed using a classical feedback approach, by which the instructions for changing the maintenance standards are issued by higher levels of hierarchy, or realized in interaction with higher levels.

#### METHODS OF MAINTENANCE OF TECHNICAL SYSTEMS IN INDUSTRY

The maintenance strategy is possible to define as a type of maintenance systems, specified by concept, organization and character of maintenance process, as well as the relationship between individual levels on which the maintenance is performed. Traditional maintenance strategies, like preventive maintenance, are a set of procedures undertaken before the technical system failure, with the aim to prevent failure due to undermining the exploitation characteristics. The policy of preventive maintenance includes the following forms: preventive replacements by time resource; preventive maintenance according to the condition, as a diagnostic process which enables assessment of technical state of a part and technical systems and has a goal to enable maintenance actions exclusively according to the real technical state; preventive control by time resource and replacement of components depending on their state and its forecast; preventive replacement by exploitation resource regardless of the components' state; preventive control by exploitation resource and replacement in accordance with their state and forecast of the state. Corrective maintenance represents a set of procedures undertaken after the failure, with the goal to return the exploitation characteristics within defined values. This method is applied with accidental failures. Maintenance planning is difficult in case of corrective maintenance, but the utilization of the elements' lifetime is more complete. Combined maintenance implies exploitation of technical systems until the occurrence of failure. Then, corrective maintenance actions are undertaken with the aim to bring the failed part back into operation. Also, preventive maintenance actions are undertaken, in accordance with the realized time or exploitation resource. Models of managing the technical system maintenance include the verified strategies: Reliability Centered Maintenance - RCM, Total Productive Maintenance - TPM, Results Oriented Maintenance - ROM, Operation Centered Maintenance - OCM, Risk-based maintenance -RBM.

Maintenance management is the direction and organization of resources in order to control the availability and performance of industrial plant to some specified level [3]. Maintenance is a function in an organization that operates in parallel with production. Moreover besides being a support function, it has a role in gaining and maintaining competitive advantage. Therefore, it is very important for all relevant stakeholders to be aware of the role of maintenance in achieving sustainable and competitive business environment. An integrated model for maintenance function has been conceptualized and depicted in Figure 2. [4] The primary output of production is the desired product while demand for maintenance would be the secondary output as a result of production activities. This output would act as input for the maintenance function. Maintenance results in restored production capacity which would further act as secondary input to production thus completing the maintenance cycle. Thus production manufactures the product while maintenance produces the capacity for production. The quality of the final product is affected by both the production process and the quality of maintenance work.



Figure 2. "An integrated input-output model for maintenance function" [4]

The maintenance process approach from the aspect of philosophy, strategy and management methods, as well as development of maintenance over time, are given in the Figure 2. Applying any maintenance system is of crucial importance for the user of the technical system, as it needs to provide effectiveness and quality of the technical system in total. [5] Applying the traditional maintenance strategies (preventive, corrective and combined maintenance) and contemporary maintenance strategies (RCM, TPM, maintenance according to state, prediction-based maintenance, "accelerated" maintenance strategies) give various results.

# AN EXAMPLE OF INTERCONNECTION BETWEEN QUALITY AND TECHNICAL SYSTEM MAINTENANCE IN AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRY

One of the most important aspects of any product is quality. The following examples shall present the way in which quality and maintenance are mutually connected during the production process. The presented examples are from a production system in automotive industry, engaged in cable production. Machines and devices on which the production is done are definitely one of its most important segments. To produce a safe and high-quality product, it is necessary to ensure the security of the devices themselves. One way to do it is maintenance. Faulties occuring during the production largely depend on security and optimization of the machines, which directly influence the quality of production system and the product itself.

One of the most frequent problems in automotive industry – cable production – is the production of connectors. The connectors are specific and for this paper very interesting product, as they are produced on several different machines, and due to their small size and structure containing wires of small cross-section, prone to various types of breakage. Therefore, this production process is very delicate.



Figure 3. "Wires outside the crimp"

The Figure 3 shows the wires outside the crimp, which represents a very delicate faulty during the production process. It can cause a system failure in the final product, which is car in this case. Upon receiving the information on poor quality of a product, the immediate measures of maintenance and prevention of the faulty are undertaken. The entire production system is checked, as well as the working boards and all machines. The product itself is also checked (Figure 4).



Figure 4. "Checking the correctness of the product after the production process, as a preventive measure"

Figure 5 shows a correctly crimped connector (left) and an incorrectly crimped connector (right).



Figure 5. "Correctly crimped connector (left) and incorrectly crimped connector (right)"

Taking all causes into account and after detailed analyses, it was identified that the product was manipulated adequately during the production, but the machine on which the connector was produced was not optimized and adequately maintained.



Figure 6. "Connector crimper"

The Figure 6 presents a machine on which the connectors are crimped. The cause of the faulty was identified. The pneumatic tool moves the terminal by the air impulse. The terminal can be positioned incorrectly in the process of crimping, leaving some wires outside the crimp. As a corrective measure for this cause, corrective maintenance of the machine is introduced. Also, instead of pneumatic tool, a mechanic one is used for producing the connector. The mechanic tool moves the terminals according to the position of the press, so the incorrect positioning of the connector cannot occur. Through the maintenance process and optimization of the machine, the corrective measure prevents the reoccurrence of the faulty in serial production.



Figure 7. "Corrective measure – introducing additional tools in form of plastic cups, which prevents damage of the connectors during production"

Apart from the undertaken corrective maintenance measures, a preventive one, in the form of plastic cups, was introduced as protection from damage of the connectors during the production process.

#### CONCLUSION

Based on the facts presented in this paper, it can be concluded that the product quality and maintenance of technical systems in production are closely connected and cannot go without one another. Their adequate alignment leads to prevention of faulty on products, as well as prevention of production machine and the product damage. In this way, greater prosperity is achieved. Apart from keeping the continuous quality, fixing products and machines, as well as production halt are prevented. The company retains its good reputation and, most importantly, prospers economically.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Adamović, Ž., Total Maintenance, University in Novi Sad, Technical Faculty Mihajlo Pupin, Zrenjanin, pp. 331, 2005
- [2] Epler, I., "Models of Managing Maintenance of Technical Systems", Military Technical Courier, 2013, Vol. LXI, No. 1, pp 178–195
- [3] Gillett, K. (2001). Measuring maintenance performance: A structured approach. Elmina Associates limited.
- [4] Mahesh P., Ram Krishna V., Plant maintenance management practices in automobile industries: A retrospective and literature review, Journal of Industrial Engineering and Management, Vol.3, pp. 512-541 2010
- [5] Milovanović, Z., Papić, Lj., Maintenance and reliability of technical systems Maintenance strategy, DQM monographs "Quality and reliability in practice", January 2007, pp.81-82.

## ADVOCATIVE DESIGN OF THE WORK AS A FACTOR MOTIVATION OF THE WORKER

#### Aleksandra Felbab<sup>1</sup>, Natalia Lerik<sup>1</sup>, Rijana Markuš<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin e-mail: aleksandrafelbab@yahoo.com

Abstract: Due to the changed conditions in the market, there is great influence that put new demands on all market participants. These new situations touch even the employees of the enterprises themselves. The basic resources of each organization are people. They have a very important role for the company, because their performance, knowledge and capabilities depend on the success of the company and influence the progress and development of the company. With efficient staff, the company achieves its goals, which is why it is necessary to pay great attention to them first of all by their desires in order to provide a work environment that will enable business tasks to be performed. The design of the workplace not only affects the efficiency of the employees, but also on the satisfaction and health of employees, which in the end also carries the responsibility for increasing or decreasing productivity and efficiency. In order to create an effective workplace, it is necessary to keep in mind that one workplace is effective by various factors, depending on the activity of the work. Adequate job design plays a major role when it comes to properly completing business tasks.

Key words: ergonomics, working conditions, job design, efficiency, motivation

#### **INTRODUCTION**

When the work environment is concerned, certain factors, their presence or absence may have different effects on employees. The greatest impact on productivity is the size of the room, the limitation of sound and air quality. Satisfaction is mostly affected by privacy, illuminated, while the health of workers depends to a large extent on air quality, temperature in workplaces and lighting [1-4]. However, it must be added that in all these dimensions interpersonal relations also play an important role. Working conditions directly or indirectly affect not only the emotions of employees, but also the possibility of focusing and thus the performance of workers. It is necessary to create a work environment in which employees will feel safe and comfortable and will be happy to spend time, as satisfaction will be expressed in their behavioral ways. Quality and properly adjusted working conditions can have a major impact on the effectiveness of employees. According to US surveys, average losses amount to over \$ 7,300 per employee per year, due to poorer productivity and various complaints from workers due to medical and other difficulties, causing an irregular workplace, of which over 50% of injuries are related to spinal injuries [2]. The non-energy working environment means that objects, tools and even climatic conditions are not adapted to the needs of employees, their physiological proportions, physical and psychological needs. It is precisely for the reason that this example shows that large losses can occur if these requirements are not met. When working conditions are observed, it is not possible to consider its impact on employees, primarily on motivation. Motivation is one of the most important factors that influence the employee's outcome, but also the business success of the company in the market. Different inborn and acquired motives can be distinguished, whereby all wishes are to be fulfilled to the extent possible in order to achieve efficiency and better business results. With the Industrial Revolution, there is a need for more attention to be paid to the employees themselves for their needs during working engagement. As already pointed out, the motivation of employees is closely related to the work environment, and for this reason, the analysis of working conditions can not be omitted. Considering that employees spend a large part of their time in their workplaces, it is of the utmost importance to adapt to sealed work equipment, as well as the work environment itself. Each work environment consists of two spheres, both material and social. The material sphere includes production machines, objects of work, hygienictechnical protection, various equipment and installations, working and other premises such as restaurant, library, social activities, etc. While the social sphere of the working environment encompasses relations between employees, established in a formal or non-formal way, which depends on the social climate that is created [3]. All these factors or elements of the working environment influence and play an important role in the formation of the atmosphere of the work environment, and

the conditions present in the workplace further affect the behavior and satisfaction of the worker and the entire image that creates the working environment. Thanks to the recognition of the importance of this factor, the research done so far gives an insight into the current situation from different aspects. The results of the UK-based survey show that exposure and stress-related stress in workplaces have increased in comparison to previous years, while satisfaction with working conditions is estimated at 3.6 on a scale of 1 (the lowest score) to 5 (the highest estimate). The influence of employees on employee satisfaction may be reflected in the fact that 88% of respondents think that quality of work is an important factor affecting job satisfaction and 49% of respondents would work for 1 hour longer if the working conditions were improved [4]. The degree of stress among employees is increasing and this does not only have a negative effect on the results of business but also causes health problems in the employees themselves, while the desire for adequate working conditions is not only a fundamental need but also an increasingly expressed desire of employees, due to which a large number of employees were willing to work longer than expected. According to the survey [5] that included the satisfaction of employees with working environment, primarily with employees who perform their work tasks in offices, only 21% of respondents are very satisfied with their workplace, 32% are satisfied, 28% of respondents have no special opinion on this factor, and only 14% are dissatisfied while 5% are extremely dissatisfied. Preferred are closed jobs or partly open positions, which at the same time provide greater freedom of cooperation between employees, but also protect the privacy of all employees. However, another survey shows that 49% of respondents estimated that the best idea comes with a work table, and 67% think they are more effective if they have the opportunity to work with associates [4], with no job type, but jobs of open character are more encouraging and promoting cooperation between employees.



Figure 1. Comparative point of fall in productivity in different conditions [2]

Figure 1 presents a comparative overview of labor productivity trends, depending on the design of the workplace. The bottom, red line represents productivity in the usual circumstances in which no great attention is paid to the design of the workplace itself, while the upper, blue line stands for effectiveness in adapted working conditions. The peak of productivity in both cases is the highest at the beginning of working hours, however, the difference can be seen by moving away from time or later hours of working time. In adequate working conditions, the greatest decrease in productivity that can be observed at the end of working hours in inadequate conditions until the fall of the same intensity comes in the fourth time since the beginning of work.

#### Subject research

The scientific discipline that studies the analysis of the workplace, work space, business environment is Ergonomics. More broadly, this discipline is being largely adopted in European companies.

Unfortunately, this discipline is not very much represented in the territory of Serbia due to the lack of financial resources. The subject of the research includes the design of the working environment in order to discover the degree of its impact on employee satisfaction. Business becomes increasingly demanding business processes in many segments becoming more complicated in order to increase the safety of radicals in workplaces employers all over the globe applying the International Standards. However, a number of employers of their business processes are based on the use of non-native staffers, and also the occupational safety standard.

#### The problem of research

It is known that the presence or absence of certain factors in the work environment, as well as overall and working conditions, differ in effect on employees, and are different from them. It is precisely because employees do not evaluate in the same way the same factors of the working environment, but their opinions and expectations differ depending on the personality and needs in the course of the performance of their tasks, that is, from the activity in which they are employed. When looking at research related to the design of a workplace that has a major impact on employee motivation, it can be concluded that there is very little work on this topic. For this reason, a survey was conducted on this topic.

#### The aim of the research

This research paper deals with the problems of the workplace, that is, through the analysis of the influence of factors and the characteristics of the workplace on the employees, it is intended to create a picture of the current situation in the territory of the city of Zrenjanin. It also wishes to point out possible omissions and shortcomings in working environments, where employees attach great importance and analyze the relationship between the work environment and job satisfaction.

#### **Research hypotheses**

Main hypothesis: Adequate job design positively influences the motivation of employees Hypothesis 1: Good working conditions increase the performance of employees

#### Location and sample of research

The survey was conducted in the territory of the city of Zrenjanin, by interviewing employees in companies operating in this territory. The survey includes employees from different industrial branches, half, year of service, etc.

#### Techniques, instruments and methods of research

The survey covered questions related to the motivation of employees where one of the main motivation factors for employees is the adequate design of the workplace and working environment. The idea of the research was to determine the extent to which employees are comfortable working environment, adequate equipment necessary for the execution of work tasks.

#### **Research results**

The paper presents the most important data collected during the research. The survey included survey of employees in the service and manufacturing sector in the territory of the city of Zrenjanin. The questions were based on the areas of job design with the goal of discovering the impact of working conditions on job satisfaction. The questions were evaluated on the basis of a five-step scale, where 1 (the value is) and 5 (the highest value). The percentage of male sex was 40%, while the percentage of women polled was 60%

One segment of work was the basis for the application of standards that are exceptional for the protection of workers' health and safety. Most respondents point out that they are not sufficiently

familiar with the application of standards themselves and that it is not entirely certain whether the company applies exclusively its standards or the application is focused on an international ISO standard. Research work included 57% of employees in the service sector, while 43% of the respondents were employed in production activities in the territory of the city of Zrenjanin. The survey covered respondents from two categories of business areas. On the basis of the obtained results, it was decided that certain issues covered by the questionnaire will be considered and addressed. The authors decided to analyze in the further work of the presented issues because they consider that they mostly help to understand the hypothesis and give the best insight into the current situation related to the topic covered by this research work.

# Does, in your opinion, have an impact on the productivity of a pleasant work environment and appropriate equipment?

After analyzing the results of the total number of respondents, data were obtained showing that respondents without taking into account sex, evaluated this conclusion with the highest score of 5 27%, a score of 4 gave 50% of the respondents, the average grade 3 gave 17% of the respondents, 6% of respondents, while the lowest grade 1 was not given by one respondent. Male male respondents rated this statement with a higher rating than female respondents. 33% of male respondents rated this statement with the highest score of 5, while female respondents rated this statement with the highest score of 5, while female respondents rated this statement with the highest. Figure 7 gives a structural overview of the male and female sex responses. To what extent do these factors influence you and motivate you to carry out work tasks?

Respondents believe that for them the greatest motivation for successful performance of tasks is the amount of earnings they earn and this assessment was assessed with a score of 4.66, followed by the most motivated by pleasant interpersonal relationships and rated this statement with the second highest rating of 4.36, followed by the contemplation related to the pleasant working environment that the respondents rated with the score 3.9.

Respondents consider that it is most necessary to constantly invest in equipment modernization and have assessed this statement with a score of 4.42, the climate impact assessment was assessed with grade 4.26, the need for a greater focus on safety was assessed with grade 4.15, followed by a constatation that relates in a more comfortable and convenient installation they rated with grade 4.11 and the lowest score was obtained by reference to modern communication systems that received the grade 4.07

# What is the reason why the company does not invest in the modernization of equipment that would allow a pleasant working atmosphere, a safer work environment and in that way create a higher productivity of the business?

In this case, the respondents point out that the biggest reason that prevents modernization of equipment and new investments in the same lack of funds, and this statement was confirmed by 35% of respondents, it is also a very devastating finding that the lack of knowledge also represents an obstacle to the improvement of work equipment, where this statement was confirmed 31% of respondents. Next, the conclusion is that there is no need to improve 18% of the confirmed responses and the lack of awareness and the importance of the potential, there were 16% of the respondents' affirmative answers.

#### To what extent are you satisfied with the current working conditions in your workplace?

Most respondents consider that they are satisfied with the current conditions in their workplaces and 33% of respondents rated this statement with the highest rating of 5, 27% of respondents gave this assessment 4. Only 7% of respondents are not satisfied with the current conditions at their workplace. On the basis of the obtained data, it can be concluded that the employees are mostly satisfied with the current working conditions, which means that the equipment, as well as the working conditions, are in accordance with their needs, so that they can perform their work tasks in an adequate manner.

According to employees' opinion on job design, the following factors need to be improved: 10.19% possibility of socialization and cooperation among employees, 10.19% emphasis on team work,

11.11% more relaxed atmosphere, 14.81% more creative work environment, 12.04% better office furniture and equipment, 13.89% better computer equipment, 14.81% better protection of the environment, 6.48% security and safety at the workplace, 5.56% none of the above, 0.93 others [7]. Employees see the greatest potential for improvement seeing the possibility of cooperation among employees, and the smallest need exists in security measures.

The lowest number of respondents with 29% believe that the comfort of office furniture and equipment is only satisfactory, 26% think that improvement is needed, 24% good, 6% very good, 15% unsatisfactory [47]. How influential the work environment can have on employees is shown by the fact that 46% of the respondents stated that the quality and design of the workplace influenced their decision on whether to accept or not offered a job [11].

Employers consider that the application of International Standards requires a lot of time and so many of the material and non-material resources they often are not able to comply with because of the preference of applying for independent internal statesmen. It is necessary to attach special importance to preserving the health of employees. It is very important to apply risk control in one continuous process. OHSAS standard 18001 is based on Deming's approach in a methodology known as plan, do, check, act [12]. The application of a series of standards for assessment, health protection at work is of paramount importance for the successful operation of each company.

Employees highly appreciate the possibility of cooperation and since the open-source working environment promotes this type of cooperation and provides greater opportunities for employees to be in contact with other employees, even from other sectors, it is necessary to have in practice more such a type of job design.

Adequate radon environment not only refers to design and comfort, but also plays an important role in creating safe working conditions. When this factor is concerned, it is possible to point out that women are more likely to value the security factor from 57%, while men with 44% expect security and safety in the workplace. However, regardless of the size of the organization or activity, 75% of respondents consider that investing in job design, affecting their feelings and attitudes toward the organization, and feel more appreciated [11].

A large number of employees (97%) believe that the environment is an important factor that influences creativity in the workplace [7]. The creativity of employees is also a very important factor of successful business and what is the big influence of the environment in which they are located. Although creativity depends to a large extent on an individual, the environment surrounding it also plays a very important role in finding different and new solutions to the problems present. Without the innovation of business processes, there is no success in the market, which is why it is necessary to apply innovative business strategies. The strategy used by successful companies is to be the first in the domain of business and at the same time the best. It is necessary to extract at risk with certain funds, to support new ideas that will later give the company a remarkable success when placing it on the market.

According to the source [8], most of the companies involved in this survey (60%) support working environments primarily in the form of open offices, rather than individual offices, considering that open positions are converging employees. As with teamwork, the benefits of collaboration amongst employees encouraged by this kind of job design can have many benefits. These benefits include: better business results, richness of diversity and diversity, improvement of business skills, greater satisfaction, increased work discipline, more efficient decision-making, as well as improved communication and information [7].

The survey conducted in 2013 provides a good insight into the significance of the work environment. When asked how the examiners assess the importance of a well-organized work environment, no respondent considered it an important factor, while 38% said it was important, and 62% very important. However, 41% of respondents are not satisfied with the work environment, 44% are satisfied, 9% are very satisfied, 6% have no attitude. Also, an important indicator of the current situation in workplaces is given by the fact that 71% of the respondents consider that there are sources of distraction in the form of interference and noise at their workplaces [10].

According to the survey [5]. that included the satisfaction of employees with working environment, primarily with employees who perform their work tasks in offices, only 21% of respondents are very satisfied with their workplace, 32% are satisfied, 28% of respondents have no special opinion on this factor, and only 14% are dissatisfied while 5% are extremely dissatisfied. Preferred are closed jobs or

partly open positions, which at the same time provide greater freedom of cooperation between employees, but also protect the privacy of all employees. However, another survey shows that 49% of respondents estimated that the best idea comes with a work table, and 67% think they are more effective if they have the opportunity to work with associates [4]. with no job type, but jobs of open character are more encouraging and promoting cooperation between employees.

#### CONCLUSION

After the collected data and the performed research, it was concluded that a great role for the successful performance of the tasks has an adequate workplace permit and pleasant working conditions. Most respondents think it is very important to provide employees with adequate equipment, as well as working conditions, but they also have a great deal of support for the outcome of pleasant interpersonal relationships in the cotyledons. Most of the respondents rated this statement with the highest rating. After the survey, all the collected data was processed in Excel.

The obtained results show that the hypothesis from which the research work has been started has been confirmed. Respondents, regardless of their gender, age, years of work experience and business activity, pointed out that modernization of work equipment is of great importance for the success of the work, but it is also very important in the collective to create pleasant working conditions, but at the same time, interpersonal relations between the employed. At the end of the conducted research, the importance of this topic, which is engaged in research work, is proven, and to what extent it is appreciated by the employees. For this reason, it is very important to see the need to improve working conditions, which has great potential to positively influence and improve business results.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Visher, C. J., Workspace Strategies: Environment as a Tool for Work, Springer, US, 1996.
- [2] Papić, Ž.M., Nikolić, N.D., Aleksić V., Ergonomski dizajn radnog mesta, Tehnika i informatika u obrazovanju 4. Internacionalna Konferencija, Tehnički fakultet Čačak, 1–3. jun 2012.
- [3] Ilić, S., Motivacija za rad. Književno izdavačka zadruga Centar. Beograd, 1988.
- [4] The 2006 U.S. Workplace Survey, How does design drive business performance? Preuzeto sa: <u>https://www.gensler.com/research-insight/gensler-research-institute/the-2006-us-workplace-</u> <u>survey</u> Pregledano: 12.07.2018.
- [5] The Modern Office: A Workspace Design Survey, Preuzeto sa: <u>https://www.zero21.ie/modern-office-workspace-design/</u>Pregledano: 16.07.2018.
- [6] Generational Preferences: A Glimpse into the Future Office. (2010). Knoll Workplace Research, Preuzeto sa:
- [7] <u>https://www.knoll.com/document/1352940439350/WP\_GenerationalDifferences.pdf</u> Pregledano: 17.07.2018.
- [8] Radović, B., Dizajn i redizajn radnog okruženja kao faktor efikasnosti zaposlenih, Master rad, Univerzitet Singidunum. Beograd, 2013.
- [9] Survey on the Influence of Workplace Design & Practices on the Ethical Environment, preuzeto od ETHISPHERE <u>https://www.jll.com/Documents/csr/Workplace-design-and-practices-on-the-ethical-environment.pdf</u> Pregledano: 17.07.2018.
- [10] Sajfert, Z., Menadžment teorija i praksa. Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin". Zrenjanin, 2009.
- [11] Radović, B., Dizajn i redizajn radnog okruženja kao faktor efikasnosti zaposlenih, Master rad, Univerzitet Singidunum. Beograd, 2013.
- [12] Work space design variables and their impact on Productivity, loyalty and engagement, Robert Walters Whitepaper, Preuzeto sa: <u>https://www.propertygroup.co.nz/assets/Office-space-whitepaper-Final-low-res.pdf</u> Pregledano: 20.07.2018.
- [13] Pavlović, M., Integrisani menadžment sistemi Tehnički fakultet "Mihajlo Pupin". Zrenjanin, 2013.

### **MODERN STRUCTURAL STEELS**

#### Biljana Maljugić<sup>1</sup>, Jasmina Pekez<sup>1</sup>, Ivan Palinkaš<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Novi Sad, Technical Faculty "Mihajlo Pupin", Zrenjanin, Serbia e-mail: biljana2811@ptt.rs

**Abstract:** Increasing demands for economical production of welded steel structures requires the application of modern high quality and special steel. The paper presents the standards of Eurocodes, the specificity of Swedish steel: Hardox and Weldox, increasingly popular structural steels and the knowledge of Corten Steel U.S. Steel, which has recently been very attractive in architecture.

Key words: steel construction, permissible voltage, strain, elasticity, probabilistic methods

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The use of iron, and then steel, as a material for supporting structures in construction is relatively recent date. The first iron construction is only a little over 200 years old. Steel constructions have specific properties and significant technical and functional advantages in comparison to other building materials, which makes them widely used for all types of construction structures. Steel as a basic material for supporting metal structures is used for almost all types of construction objects, such as flooring buildings, hangars, sports halls, stadium roofs, garages, bridges, silos, bunkers and many other structures for special purposes. [1] The use of steel in industry and construction today has become a fact understandable by itself; in addition, the use of steel in the design of housing and working spaces among architects has been ranked as a very topical topic. [2]

Steel for construction (C < 0.25%), is applied in the form of profiles, sheets, tape, wire for reinforced concrete. High carbon steel is used for reinforced prestressed concrete.

#### **Diagram stress - dilatation for steel**

A typical stress diagram - a dilatation at tightening for different-quality steels is shown in Figure 1. The initial part of the diagram, for a state of lower strain, is the straight line for all types of steel, and represents the area of elasticity. For hot rolled concrete steels (GA and RA, class B according to EC2), the linearity of the stress diagram is clearly expressed - dilatation up to the yield point, according to which is taken as the technical yield point - Figure 2a). These are very tough steels, in which significant dilatations are achieved during the rupture (in the case of smooth steel, the dilatation at break can reach 26% as shown in Figure 1).



Figure 1. Diagram stress - dilatation for different types of steel

For cold-drawn steels (MA and BiA, class A according to EC2), the yield point is not clearly expressed, and hence the conventional technical yield point is defined - Figure 2 b). It represents the stress at which the residual dilatation after unloading the sample is 0.2%. The value on the diagram represents the dilatation at which the maximum value of the stress is recorded, which will be of significance for later calculations using the reinforced diagram. [3]



Figure 2. The yield point for a) hot rolled steel and b) cold drawn steel [3]

#### **Eurocode - a family of European standards**

The concept of tolerated stresses was until recently present in the standards for the calculation of bearing steel structures in our country. However, despite many years of good practice in designing steel constructions around the world, the concept of tolerated stresses has become obsolete, primarily because of the tendency of civil constructors to get closer to the real behavior of steel structures and to use the post-elastic reserve that steel as an extremely elastic-plastic material possesses. Bearing in mind both the progress in theoretical disciplines and the numerous experimental tests carried out around the world, it is quite understandable that for thirty years in the most developed countries of Europe and the world concept of tolerated stress has been abandoned, taking a deserving place in the history of development of the methods for calculating steel structures.

The new era belongs to probabilistic calculation methods that rely on the stochastic nature of random variables and probability theory. Namely, most of the variable sizes that figure in the construction calculation such as loads (snow wind, seismic, temperature, human traffic, traffic load), material properties and geometric data are stochastic in size and subject to probability laws. All these sizes should be introduced into the calculation using the appropriate curve distribution, and the ultimate goal is to demonstrate that an appropriate safety factor has been achieved, that is, the probability of failure or breakage of the construction is satisfactory small.

However, the application of such calculations is very complex and demanding, and as such is not suitable for engineering practice. Therefore, simplification has been made by assuming that all sizes used in the calculation are subject to the same probability law, that is to say, the same distribution curve - the normal, or Gaussian distribution function.

These methods of calculation are called semi-probabilistic, or semi-probabilistic methods, and today they are the basis for most of the modern regulations for the construction calculation, as well as the Eurocodes for constructions that are applied in all EU Member States, and most recently in our country. Eurocodes represent a family of European standards for the calculation of construction structures, which include the effects on constructions, as well as the construction calculation from various materials.
According to the content, they are divided into ten parts:

- Eurocode 0 (SRPS EN 1990): Basics of designing structures
- Eurocode 1 (SRPS EN 1991): Influences on constructions
- Eurocode 2 (SRPS EN 1992): Design of concrete structures
- Eurocode 3 (SRPS EN 1993): Design of steel structures
- Eurocode 4 (SRPS EN 1994): Design of composite steel and concrete structures
- Eurocode 5 (SRPS EN 1995): Design of wooden structures
- Eurocode 6 (SRPS EN 1996): Design of masonry structures
- Eurocode 7 (SRPS EN 1997): Geotechnical design
- Eurocode 8 (SRPS EN 1998): Design of seismic-resistant structures
- Eurocode 9 (SRPS EN 1999): Design of aluminum structures

In addition to the essential differences between the deterministic concept of calculation present in the theory of aloved stresses and semi-probabilistic concepts, which are reflected in a different treatment of stochastic variable quantities, it should be noted that the Eurocod provide engineers the posibility to fully utilize the elastic-plastic properties of the steel as a material and precisely determines the load capacity of the cross sections or elements, taking into account post-elastic behavior, that is, the plastics of the load reserve. Consequently, the behavior of the construction is no longer limited to the elastic region, but its behavior is analyzed up to reaching the limit state of load capacity or usability.

Boundary conditions are those state of construction whose reach or exceeding the construction ceases to fulfill the defined conditions of load capacity or usability. Accordingly, the boundary states can be divided into two essentially different groups:

- Iimit states of usability (ULS Ultimate Limit State) and
- Iimit load conditions (SLS Serviceability Limit State).

In the Eurocode, therefore, the boundary state method is applied, based on the semi-probabilistic concept of the budget. The application of these methods of calculation enables the design of more rational steel structures, which, bearing in mind the foregoing market game, was one of the main reasons for the introduction of new methods of calculation and new regulations. [4]

# **Construction steels**

The construction steel is required to have good mechanical properties, to be well processed by cutting or deforming (forging, rolling, pulling, pressing), to have good weldability and low cost.

According to the strength (yield strength), these steels are grouped into four groups:

- 1. low-strength steel, Re < 250 MPa,
- 2. medium strength steels, 250 MPa < Re <750 MPa,
- 3. high strength steels, 750 MPa < Re <1550 MPa,
- 4. ultrahigh strength steels, Re > 1550 MPa.

Carbon structural steels belong to the first group, and alloyed steels to the second, third or fourth. Construction steels are used for steel structures or structural elements in mechanical engineering, bridge construction, shipbuilding, boiler construction, pipeline construction and similar structures. [5]

#### **Fine-grain construction steels**

Fine-grain structural steels are completely relaxed - JUS C.B0.502.

Elements such as vanadium, niobium, titanium, which bind to nitrides, or nitrides and carbides, give fine-grain steel. Fine grain construction steels are used for the construction of high pressure pipelines, pressure vessels, road vehicle elements, railway wagons, gas tanks, bridges, industrial halls, various welded structures and special purposes.

This steel group includes: basic steels, high temperature steels and low temperature steels.

Fine grain structural steels are marked in a specific way, other than JUS C.B0.002. [5]

## Innovative bridges around the world

Of the 12 most innovative bridges in the world, by the Institute of Technology in New Jersey, two brigdes have been presented in this paper, respectively.

Dayang-Kunshan Grand Bridge - Jiangsu Province, China

This 164 km long bridge bridge is the world's longest bridge. It was opened in 2011 as a viaduct along the Beijing-Shanghai highway. Since the bridge was so long, designers had to consider the curvature of the Earth. The construction of the bridge involved 10,000 people and the construction lasted for 4 years. The bridge is supported by 9,500 concrete pillars and consists of over 450,000 tons of steel construction. The bridge is able to withstand typhoon, strong earthquakes and a load of 300,000 tons. [6]



Figure 3. Dayang-Kunshan Grand Bridge

Kuripla Bridge - Brisbane, Australia

Bridge "Kuripla" was the first solar bridge. It was opened in 2009. Longer than the "Blackfriars" bridge, "Kuripla" is a 469 meter long pawn and bicycle bridge. The bridge consists of a complex network of pylons, a hanging construction based on principles that produce synergies between balanced force and compression of components to create a lightweight structure that is freezing on ease is still extremely strong. The bridge contains 550 tons of steel construction and 6.7 kilometers of spiral cable. The bridge construction includes 18 steel structural panels, 20 structural steel pylons, 16 horizontal pylons and 72 finished concrete slabs. The bridge has a system of LED lighting that can be programmed to produce a range of different light effects with 75% to 100% of power coming from solar energy. [6]



Figure 4. Kuripla Bridge

## Weldox and Hardox steels

Increasing demands for economical production of welded steel structures condition the application of modern high quality and special steel. Undoubtedly, such steel products are from the Swedish corporation SSAB Oxelősund AB, with a steel spiral of commercial name Weldox and Hardox steel. Due to the high wear resistance (Hardox), the high yield strength of 290 to 1100 MPa, and the toughness and at -60  $^{\circ}$  C (Weldox), these steels can meet the design requirements and the economics of making welded steel structures in mechanical engineering, construction and process equipment.

Standardized fine-grain structural steels in the flat products area, in relation to their properties and purpose, are classified into steel-bearing steel structures (S), pressure vessels (P) and pipelines (L). They are delivered as normalizing rolled (N) and thermomechanically rolled (M) or improved (Q). The base for the development of fine steel is a completely soothed structural steel (S355) in a normalized state which, besides Al, also contains elements Ti, Nb, V, Mo that build nitrides and carbonitrides, as centers of crystallization to create a fine-grained structure. Controlled completion of rolling in the normalizing annealing area and controlled cooling rate produced steels of normalizing the proper state of delivery, increased flow and toughness. By introducing thermomechanical rolling, with modifications of the temperature range of the ending of rolling and controlled accelerated cooling, further reduction of the crystalline grain and precipitation reinforcement is possible, thus producing steels with a high yield stress, good toughness and low temperatures, good resistance to stress corrosion, uniform features by thickness and good weldability.

There are three groups of fine-walled structural steel:

- ➢ Normalized glow (microalloyed) steam output from 255 to 500 N / mm<sup>2</sup>;
- Improved (water-cooled) steam stress steel up to 950 N / mm<sup>2</sup> and high-strength steel (400HV, 500HV and 600HV wear resistant);
- > Thermo-mechanically-rolled steel pumps with a yield strength of 700 N / mm<sup>2</sup>.

In order to further increase the tensile properties, thermo-mechanically-rolled fine-grain steels, in addition to the presence of micro-regulating elements, also contain alloying elements, primarily Cr, Mo, V, and the delivery status is tempered and released (Q). Weldox and Hardox steels, the method of production and properties important for further processing (deformation, welding) and application, include quality steel, delivery conditions N, M and Q for a wide range of applications. **Hardox** steel sheets are designed for high wear and tear wear, which ensures high hardness, high strength and excellent toughness. They are applied to equipment used in the handling of ores, and which is exposed to various types of stress-abrasion - slip and impact loads, often combined with high deformation. Hardox steels can have a hardness of 400 or 500 HB and handle all these stresses, with five to ten times longer service life than conventional steel for the same purpose.

**Weldox** steels are high quality steels with yield strength of 355 MPa to 1100 MPa, with a tensile strength of 460 MPa to 1500 MPa and have guaranteed toughness at temperatures up to - 60  $^{\circ}$  C. In addition to the low content of C, these steels have low content of alloying elements, and therefore a low carbon equivalent, which allows excellent weldability without the use of special precautions. [7]

#### Manufacture of Hardox and Weldox Steel

Hardox and Weldox steels are cast in ingots. Before rolling, the ingots are heated to approximately 1200  $^{\circ}$  C, and then progressively roll to the required final shape, i.e. panel or profile. For **Hardox** steels controlled rolling ends in the austenitic area. The warming temperatures of slabs are usually lower in comparison with conventional rolling. The first part of the rolling is performed in the area of recrystallized austenite (above 950  $^{\circ}$  C), where recrystallisation is done by rolling, while the austenitic grain is reduced by reducing the thickness of the cartridge. Rolling is then continued in the area of metastable austenite (between Ar3 and Ar1), where cold deformation occurs, and the austenitic grains remain deformed. At this stage there is no recrystallization or complete recrystallization. During the transformation, each deformed austenitic grain provides many ferrite initiations along the crystalline

boundaries and deformation belts that occur in the interior of the crystalline grains. Subsequent transformation creates a large number of ferrite grains that enhance the strength and toughness.

In **Weldox** steel, for more efficient controlled rolling, the alloying is done with smaller amounts of Nb. This element raises the area of recrystallized austenite to higher temperatures, which enables the production of larger plastic deformations of austenite during rolling. For different types of Weldox steel, controlled cooling is also applied with water cooling. Three options are used:

a) for Weldox 355, 420, 460 - cooling with water to room temperature, which gives very good weldability properties, with low hardnesses in heat-affected zones (ZUT). These steels are resistant to stress corrosion.

b) for Weldox 500 - water cooling below Ar1, then cooling in the air that gives excellent values

toughness of steel, with a little increase in strength. They are used for low temperatures, for pressure vessels, pipelines, ships. It is possible to use an annealing to reduce stress due to welding, without harmful consequences.

c) for Weldox 700 -1100, as well as thicker Weldox 460-500, - cooling with water (at 900  $^{\circ}$  C) to room temperature, then release to 580-650  $^{\circ}$  C, which gives good toughness at low temperatures, and code thick sheets and high strength. The effects of cooling water allow reducing the alloying. Sheet metal, which needs to be improved, must be cooled by air. [7]



Figure 5. Schematic representation of steel types obtained by changing rolling and cooling conditions [7]

# **Corten steel**

Corten steel has become more and more popular in architecture and interior design. When used properly, it fits and complements its natural environment, and the shades of red, brown and orange are becoming even more texturalally interesting as exposure to the rain and sun adds traces and lines on the surface of the material, with darker or brighter tones of the rust effect.

Raw steel, most commonly known under the trade name Cor-Ten <sup>TM</sup> (Corten) of U.S. Steel is a group of alloys of steel that develop stable oxidation and do not require additional coatings. After exposure to normal environmental conditions, it acquires a dense, brown colored barrier, that is, a layer that protects it from further oxidation.

Cortene steel acquires its self-protection properties from added corrosion-resistant alloys, such as copper, nickel and chromium. The most popular rusty steel is ASTM A 588, also known as Cor-Ten <sup>TM</sup> B, or an "improved" version of cortex steel. The material is available in roll form and boards in accordance with the American standard ASTM A 709, and it can be made of various structural shapes, and in a wound state in accordance with the ASTM 606 standard, from which the roof and decorative panels are made.

Corten steel is used extensively for bridge construction, especially in the southern parts of the United States, where salts for ice solubility in winter are not usually used. The use of cortex steel is not recommended in coastal areas, where ice-soluble salts are widely used, in places where ventilation of metal surfaces is limited, or where steel is protected from initial weather conditions. The Aloha Stadium in Honolulu, Hawaii, was built in 1975, is an excellent example of a situation in which the

exposure to the salt filled with salt has prevented the stabilization of cortex steel, allowing steel to continue corrosion beyond acceptable limits.

In addition to aesthetic, the advantages of corten steel versus colored or galvanized steel are: lower processing costs (in fact, none), lack of harmful chemical compounds from protective coatings or paints, reduced maintenance and simplified inspection, less risk of injury due to elimination of cleaning and painting, and larger longevity compared to color structures. Disadvantages include the potential coloring of adjacent materials, additional attention is required when handling the material and possible uncontrolled crops under certain weather conditions or salt exposures.

In contemporary architecture, cortical steel can be used in every type of project, and it is perfect for urban and rural environments alike. Its industrial appearance provides him with a place in an increasing number of projects whose designers want special features in the exterior or interior. [8]



Figure 6. Application of cortex steel in the interior [8]

# CONCLUSION

With its characteristics, steel has proved above all to be a reliable, highly accessible and suitable material, metal, in the construction of building structures, bridges, buildings. Standardized, clean or especially alloyed, enriched by the addition of individual elements, long-lasting endurance and load capacity of various loads, pressures, in characteristic weather and geographical conditions, today is a challenge for designers and architects in finding new designed solutions. This entails specific technological testing and improvement of its properties for the special use of the material in question. There are several types of steel according to the application, ie the purposes, types of machining or fabrication of certain steel profiles.

Steel of different chemical composition, with improved properties and characteristics, provides the possibility of economical production and quality of welded structures. As such, steel is today the theme of the prosperity of individual countries, industry and creativity.

## REFERENCES

- [1] Zarić, Steel constructions in construction, Building book, 2011.
- [2] <u>http://www.gradimo.hr/clanak/o-celiku/1017</u>
- [3] Tatar S., Vukomanović R., Zrnić D., The influence of the selection of the budgetary diagram of steel on the carrying capacity of AB sections, 4th International Conference, Proceedings of the International Conference, 2016. Contemporary Achievements in Construction 22 April 2016 Subotica, Serbia
- [4] Marković Z., Limits of steel structures according to Eurocodes, Belgrade, 2014
- [5] Stojadinović S., Pekez J., Tasić I., Mechanical materials, TF "Mihajlo Pupin" Zrenjanin, 2009.
- [6] http://www.gradjevinarstvo.rs/tekstovi/7306/820/inovativni-mostovi-sirom-sveta
- [7] Živković A., Welding and Welded Structures (1/2004), p. 23-28, Weldox and Hardox steels, Characteristics, recommendations for cutting and welding, exhibited at the International Conference "Welding 2003", Belgrade, September 2003.
- [8] http://www.gradjevinarstvo.rs/tekstovi/5187/820/estetika-rdje-korten-

















OPŠTA BOLNICA ĐORĐE JOANOVIĆ ZRENJANIN



"EVROBROD" D.O.O. Zrenjanin, Pere Dobrinovića bb, 23000 Zrenjanin, Srbija tel +381 (0)23 582 430 ; +381 (0)23 522 040 ; +381 (0)23 522 050 tel/fax +381 (0)23 511 610 ; http:// www.evrobrod.com ; e-mail: info@evrobrod.com

